## CELLULAR ORIGIN, LIFE IN EXTREME HABITATS AND ASTROBIOLOGY

Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya

Edited by Nina Gunde-Cimerman, Aharon Oren and Ana Plemenitaš





# ADAPTATION TO LIFE AT HIGH SALT CONCENTRATIONS IN ARCHAEA, BACTERIA, AND EUKARYA

### Cellular Origin, Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology

### Volume 9

Series Editor:

Joseph Seckbach The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel

# Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya

Edited by

## Nina Gunde-Cimerman

Biotechnical Faculty, Department of Biology, University of Ljubljana, Slovenia

## Aharon Oren

The Institute of Life Sciences and the Moshe Minerva Center for Marine Biogeochemistry, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel

and

## Ana Plemenitaš

Institute of Biochemistry, University of Ljubljana, Slovenia



A C.I.P. Catalogue record for this book is available from the Library of Congress.

ISBN-10 1-4020-3632-9 (HB) ISBN-10 1-4020-3633-7 (e-book) ISBN-13 978-1-4020-3632-3 (HB) ISBN-13 978-1-4020-3633-0 (e-book)

Published by Springer, P.O. Box 17, 3300 AA Dordrecht, The Netherlands.

www.springeronline.com

Printed on acid-free paper

All Rights Reserved © 2005 Springer No part of this work may be reproduced, stored in a retrieval system, or transmitted in any form or by any means, electronic, mechanical, photocopying, microfilming, recording or otherwise, without written permission from the Publisher, with the exception of any material supplied specifically for the purpose of being entered and executed on a computer system, for exclusive use by the purchaser of the work.

Printed in the Netherlands.

#### TABLE OF CONTENTS

Foreword Joseph Seckbach	xi
Introduction Nina Gunde-Cimerman, Aharon Oren and Ana Plemenitaš	1
Section I. The environments and their diversity	7
Microbial diversity of Great Salt Lake Bonnie K. Baxter, Carol D. Litchfield, Kevin Sowers, Jack D. Griffith, Priya Arora DasSarma and Shiladitya DasSarma	9
Microbial communities in the Dead Sea – past, present and future Aharon Oren, Ittai Gavrieli, Jonah Gavrieli, Marco Kohen, Joseph Lati and Mordehay Aharoni	27
Microscopic examination of microbial communities along a salinity gradient in saltern evaporation ponds: a 'halophilic safari' Aharon Oren	41
The microbial diversity of a solar saltern on San Francisco Bay Carol D. Litchfield, Masoumeh Sikaroodi and Patrick M. Gillivet	59
Diversity of microbial communities: the case of solar salterns Carlos Pedrós-Alió	71
Isolation of viable haloarchaea from ancient salt deposits and application of fluorescent stains for <i>in situ</i> detection of halophiles in hypersaline environmental samples and model fluid inclusions Stefan Leuko, Andrea Legat, Sergiu Fendrihan, Heidi Wieland, Christian Radax, Claudia Gruber, Marion Pfaffenhuemer, Gerhard Weidler and Helga Stan-Lotter	91

Hydrocarbon degradation under hypersaline conditions. Some facts, some experiments and many open questions Heiko Patzelt	105
The relevance of halophiles and other extremophiles to Martian and extraterrestrial environments Joseph Seckbach	123
Halophiles: a terrestrial analog for life in brines on Mars – Halophiles on Mars Rocco L. Mancinelli	137
Section II. Archaea	149
Comparative genomic survey of information transfer systems in two diverse extremely halophilic Archaea, <i>Halobacterium</i> sp. strain NRC-1 and <i>Haloarcula marismortui</i> Brian R. Berquist, Jeetendra Soneja and Shiladitya DasSarma	151
Walsby's square archaeon; it's hip to be square but even more hip to be culturable Henk Bolhuis	185
Gene regulation and the initiation of translation in halophilic Archaea Felicitas Pfeifer, Peter Zimmermann, Sandra Scheuch and Simone Sartorius-Neef	201
Protein translation, targeting and translocation in <i>Haloferax volcanii</i> Jerry Eichler, Gabriela Ring, Vered Irihimovitch, Tovit Lichi, Irit Tozik and Zvia Konrad	217
Enzymes of halophilic Archaea. Recent findings on ureases and nucleoside diphosphate kinases Toru Mizuki, Ron Usami, Masayuki Kamo, Masaru Tanokura and Masahiro Kamekura	227

vi

Osmoadaptation in methanogenic Archaea: recent insights from a genomic perspective	
Katharina Pflüger, Heidi Wieland and Volker Müller	239
Section III. Bacteria	253
Salinibacter ruber: genomics and biogeography Josefa Antón, Arantxa Peña, Maria Valens, Fernando Santos, Frank-Oliver Glöckner, Margarete Bauer, Joaquín Dopazo, Javier Herrero, Ramon Rosselló-Mora and Rudolf Amann	255
What we can deduce about metabolism in the moderate halophile <i>Chromohalobacter salexigens</i> from its genomic sequence Laszlo N. Csonka, Kathleen O'Connor, Frank Larimer, Paul Richardson, Alla Lapidus, Adam D. Ewing, Bradley W. Goodner and Aharon Oren	267
K <sup>+</sup> transport and its role for osmoregulation in a halophilic member of the <i>Bacteria</i> domain: characterization of the K <sup>+</sup> uptake systems from <i>Halomonas elongata</i> Hans-Jörg Kunte	287
The chloride regulon of <i>Halobacillus halophilus</i> : a novel regulatory network for salt perception and signal transduction in bacteria Volker Müller and Stephan H. Saum	301
Biosynthesis of the compatible solute mannosylglycerate from hyperthermophiles to mesophiles. Genes, enzymes and evolutionary perspectives Milton S. da Costa and Nuno Empadinhas	311
Genes and enzymes of ectoine biosynthesis in the haloalkaliphilic obligate methanotroph "Methylomicrobium alcaliphilum 20Z" Alexander S. Reshetnikov, Valentina N. Khmelenina, Ildar I. Mustakhimov, Yana V. Ryzhmanova and Yuri A. Trotsenko	327

Halophilic Archaea and Bacteria as a source of extracellular hydrolytic enzymes Antonio Ventosa, Cristina Sánchez-Porro, Sara Martín and Encarnación Mellado
Biopolyester production: halophilic microorganisms as an attractive source Jorge Quillaguamán, Bo Mattiasson and Rajni Hatti-Kaul
Section IV. Fungi
Relation of halotolerance to human pathogenicity in the fungal tree of life: an overview of ecology and evolution under stress G. Sybren de Hoog, Polona Zalar, Bert Gerrits van den Ende and Nina Gunde-Cimerman
Halotolerant and halophilic fungi from coastal environments in the Arctics Nina Gunde-Cimerman, Lorena Butinar, Silva Sonjak, Martina Turk, Viktor Uršič, Polona Zalar and Ana Plemenitaš
Halotolerant and halophilic fungi and their extrolite production Jens C. Frisvad
Introducing <i>Debaryomyces hansenii</i> , a salt-loving yeast José Ramos
Cellular responses in the halophilic black yeast <i>Hortaea werneckii</i> to high environmental salinity Ana Plemenitaš and Nina Gunde-Cimerman
Halotolerance and lichen symbioses Martin Grube and Juliane Blaha

### Section V. Algae

A century of Dunaliella research: 1905-2005	
Aharon Oren	491

Molecular determinants of protein halotolerance: structural and functional studies of the extremely salt tolerant carbonic anhydrases from <i>Dunaliella salina</i>	
Lakshmane Premkumar, Michal Volkovitsky, Irena Gokhman, Joel L. Sussman and Ada Zamir	503
Section VI. Protozoa	517
Heterotrophic protozoa from hypersaline environments Gwen Hauer and Andrew Rogerson	519
Heterotrophic flagellates in hypersaline waters Byung C. Cho	541
Section VII. Viruses	551
Haloviruses and their hosts Mike L. Dyall-Smith, David G. Burns, Helen M. Camakaris, Peter H. Janssen, Brendan E. Russ and Kate Porter	553
Subject Index	565
Organism Index	569
Author Index	575

#### FOREWORD

Salt is an essential requirement of life. Already from ancient times (e.g., see the books of the Bible) its importance in human life has been known. For example, salt symbolizes destruction (as in Sodom and Gomorra), but on the other hand it has been an ingredient of every sacrifice during the Holy Temple periods.

Microbial life in concentrated salt solutions has fascinated scientists since its discovery. Recently there have been several international meetings and books devoted entirely to halophiles. This book includes the proceedings of the "Halophiles 2004" conference held Liubliana. Slovenia. in September 2004 (www.uniin lj.si/~bfbhaloph/index.html). This meeting was attended by 120 participants from 25 countries. The editors have selected presentations given at the meeting for this volume, and have also invited a number of contributions from experts who had not been present in Ljubljana. This book complements "Halophilic Microorganisms", edited by A. Ventosa and published by Springer-Verlag (2004), "Halophilic Microorganism and their Environments" by A. Oren (2002), published by Kluwer Academic Publishers as volume 5 of "Cellular Origins, Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology" (COLE), and "Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments" edited by A. Oren, and published by CRC Press, Boca Raton (1999).

Salt-loving (halophilic) microorganisms grow in salt solutions above seawater salinity (~3.5% salt) up to saturation ranges (i.e., around 35% salt). High concentrations of salt occur in natural environments (e.g., in the Dead Sea and the Great Salt Lake, Utah) and in man-made hypersaline environments such as solar salterns. The research of halophiles covers all three domains of life, i.e., Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya.

This multi-author review has been edited by Professors Nina Gunde-Cimerman, Aharon Oren and Ana Plemenitaš. It is volume 9 of the COLE book series ["Cellular Origins, Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology", edited by J. Seckbach, now published by Springer] (<u>www.springeronline.com</u>). It covers most recent research on halophiles in chapters contributed by experts in this field. I wish to thank the editors for suggesting the publication of this volume in the framework of the COLE series and for editing all the chapters of this book.

January 2005

Joseph Seckbach Chief Editor of the COLE book series The Hebrew University of Jerusalem

E-mail: seckbach@huji.ac.il

#### INTRODUCTION

## NINA GUNDE-CIMERMAN<sup>1</sup>, AHARON OREN<sup>2</sup> and ANA PLEMENITAŠ<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Biology Department, Biotechnical Faculty, University of Ljubljana, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia; <sup>2</sup> The Institute of Life Sciences, and the Moshe Shilo Minerva Center for Marine Biogeochemistry, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, 91904 Jerusalem, Israel; <sup>3</sup>Institute of Biochemistry, Medical Faculty, University of Ljubljana, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia

This book, entitled "Adaptations to life at high salt concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria and Eukarya", intends to provide an overview of current research in the field of halophilic microorganisms, with special emphasis on the diversity of life forms adapted to tolerate high salt concentrations and accordingly low water activities. Most of the chapters are based on lectures given by the participants of the international symposium "Halophiles 2004", held in Ljubljana, Slovenia, from 4-9 September 2004. To ensure a broader scope of the book we have invited a number of chapters from colleagues who had not been present at the Ljubljana symposium.

The first multi-author review written about halophilic microorganisms was, to the best of our knowledge, written in 1978 (Caplan and Ginzburg, 1978). Looking at the contents of that book, one discovers that no less than thirty-eight chapters were devoted solely or primarily to *Halobacterium salinarum* (= *H. halobium, H. cutirubrum*), four chapters dealt with other halophilic Archaea of the family Halobacteriaceae, three were on *Dunaliella*, and only eight chapters had as their topic other types of halophilic or halotolerant microorganisms, including one chapter that dealt with fungi. We now realize that the world of halophilic microorganisms is very diverse, and that life at high salt concentrations cannot be understood from the study of a single organism or group of organisms alone. The halophiles are as diverse as the environments they live in (see also Oren, 2002).

How large the diversity of halophilic microorganisms really is, is quickly recognized when one examines samples of water and sediment from saltern evaporation ponds in the microscope. The "halophilic safari" presented by Oren in this volume, which explores just one example of a hypersaline environment, shows the tremendous morphological variations found – variations so extensive that one sometimes wonders whether presence of high salt concentrations is indeed so stressful to the microbial world as is often assumed. Indeed, we find halophiles all over the phylogenetic tree, in each of the three domains of life, Archaea, Bacteria and Eukarya, and in different branches of each domain. Many of these still await isolation and characterization.

While the world of prokaryotic halophiles, Archaea as well as Bacteria, has been explored quite extensively in the past, halophilic and halotolerant Eukarya are still a relatively neglected group. A notable exception is the unicellular green alga *Dunaliella*,

1

which is present worldwide in hypersaline lakes and is responsible for most of the primary production in aquatic high-salt environments, thereby supporting varied communities of heterotrophs. This book is published exactly hundred years after *Dunaliella* was described as a new species of algae (Teodoresco, 1905), and this fact is memorized in a chapter by Oren in this volume. The chapter by Premkumar and coworkers presents an overview of the most recent advances in the study of this intriguing organism.

The fungi form another group of eukaryotes that can grow at high salt concentrations. While it has been known for long that many fungi can tolerate low water activities, the realization that fungi are an integral part of saline and hypersaline ecosystems came only recently. One group, the black yeasts, even appears to have high salt aquatic systems as its primary habitat (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000). Following comprehensive surveys by de Hoog et al. and Gunde-Cimerman et al. of halophilic fungal life in temperate and cold environments, more in-depth explorations of fungal life at high salt are presented in the chapters by Ramos and by Plemenitaš and Gunde-Cimerman. The potential of the fungi to produce secondary metabolites, as described by Frisvad in this volume, makes the group especially interesting, also from the point of view of applied science. We hope that the contributions in this book will give the fungi, long neglected by the halophilic scientific community, the place they deserve. Another example of a neglected group of salt-loving or salt-tolerant organisms is the lichens, as convincingly shown in the chapter by Grube and Blaha.

Another group often ignored in studies of microbial diversity at high salt concentrations is the protozoa. Although their presence is easily revealed by microscopic examination (see e.g. the "halophilic safari" chapter by Oren in this volume), only very few studies have been devoted to the function that ciliate, flagellate and amoeboid protozoa have in hypersaline environments. That such protozoa may also play a quantitatively important role even in the most salty ecosystems was nicely shown in a study of saltern crystallizer ponds by Park et al. (2003). The chapters by Hauer and Rogerson and by Cho provide an overview of our current knowledge of these organisms. Viruses are also an integral part of the biota of the hypersaline environments. The chapter by Dyall-Smith et al. summarizes our present understanding of their diversity and their importance.

We are now in the era of genomics, and approaches of genomics and proteomics have not bypassed the halophiles. The first complete genome of a halophilic archaeon, *Halobacterium* strain NRC-1 (recently described as a strain of *Halobacterium salinarum*; Gruber et al., 2004) was published already five years ago (Ng et al., 2000), and the second genome sequence, that of the Dead Sea isolate *Haloarcula marismortui*, was released just a few weeks before this introduction was written (Baliga et al., 2004). To what extent the approach of comparative genomics can add to our understanding of halophilic microorganisms is clearly shown in the chapter by Berquist et al. Although no complete descriptions of genomes of halophilic members of the Bacteria have been published yet, intriguing previews of what we may expect in the future can already be found in the chapters on the genomes of the extremely halophilic *Salinibacter ruber* by Antón et al. and on the moderately halophilic versatile *Chromohalobacter salexigens* by Csonka et al.

However important the study of microbial genomes may be, it can only complement, but never replace physiological studies of the organisms themselves. In this respect,

#### INTRODUCTION

those who study life at the highest salt concentrations are in a much better situation than many colleagues who work on "conventional" ecosystems. We now have a quite thorough understanding of the nature of the organisms growing there, and - most important - these organisms are now available in pure culture thanks to a few breakthroughs in recent years. *Salinibacter*, an extremely halophilic representative of the domain Bacteria, numerically probably the second-most important organism in saltern crystallizer ponds worldwide, was isolated and described by Antón et al. (2002). The number-one organism in this environment is the famous flat square archaeon first described by Walsby from a brine pool (Walsby, 1980). This intriguing microbe long resisted all attempts towards its isolation, but now two groups have independently succeeded the task (Burns et al., 2004a; Bolhuis et al., 2004). We are pleased that the present volume contains contributions from both groups (the chapters by Bolhuis and Dyall-Smith et al.). It was convincingly shown that also most other inhabitants of these salt-saturated environments can be cultivated when using the proper techniques as well as much patience (Burns et al., 2004b), so it may be expected that within a short time the combination of physiological studies, environmental genomics and genomic and proteomic studies of representative isolates will yield an excellent picture of the microbial communities present and the processes they perform.

Considerable progress is being made in the understanding of the physiology of halophilic microorganisms, in particular those processes that enable these organisms to cope with the high salt concentration in their surrounding medium. Careful regulation of the intracellular ionic concentrations is a prerequisite for the ability to live at high salt. Some of the mechanisms involved are presented in the chapters by Kunte and by Müller and Saum. A widespread strategy is to balance the high ionic concentration in the medium by de novo biosynthesis of by uptake of organic osmotic, "compatible" solutes. Recent advances in our understanding of the metabolism of these compounds, in part guided by information gained using genomic approaches, can be found in the contributions by Reshetnikov et al., Pflüger et al., and Da Costa and Empadinhas, each dealing with a different group of microorganisms. Halophiles are also convenient model organisms to study other aspects of microbial physiology such as gene regulation (Pfeifer et al. in this volume), the properties of salt-dependent enzymes (the chapter by Mizuki et al.), and protein translocation through membranes (Eichler et al. in this volume) - all chapters dealing with extreme halophiles belonging to the archaeal domain. Some halophiles also produce chemicals of considerable economic value, as described in the chapter by Quillaguamán and coworkers, and their exploitation may well lead to novel biotechnological processes. Halophiles have also considerable potential to degrade a variety of organic chemicals, including toxic ones, as documented on the level of the genome in the chapter by Csonka et al., culture and enzyme studies (presented by Ventosa et al., and polluted hypersaline environments (Patzelt in this volume).

Most studies that involve sampling outdoors come from the man-made environment of solar saltern evaporation and crystallizer ponds. The chapter by Pedrós-Alió gives a beautiful example of an in-depth multidisciplinary study of such a saltern environment. The study of halophilic microorganisms in natural hypersaline lakes is a relatively neglected aspect. This is understandable as salterns form a more convenient environment for sampling, and the salinity gradients present are relatively constant and to a large extent predicable and reproducible. The properties of natural lakes are often far from constant, and the impact of short term and long term changes in their salt concentration and their limnological properties is in most cases poorly known. The Dead Sea as an ecosystem is now quite well understood. At present its conditions are too extreme to support growth of even the best salt-adapted microorganisms. A thorough understanding of the biology of this lake in the past and in the present is essential to predict the possible effects of planned future intervention in the lake's properties (Oren et al. in this volume). Unfortunately, little is known about the microbiology of the Great Salt Lake, Utah. After the pioneering studies by Fred Post in the 1970s, the study of the microbiota of this lake was almost completely abandoned. As a result, we have no record of the effects of the dramatic changes that have occurred in this environment in the past quarter of a century on the microbial communities. The situation, however, is now bound to improve, as finally the local scientific community has started to show interest in this unique environment and has discovered its scientific potential. As described in the chapter by Baxter and coworkes, this has led to the initiation of an interdisciplinary research program in which educational aspects are not neglected, so that the properties of the halophilic microorganisms inhabiting the lake are now brought to the attention of a broader public.

Techniques of environmental genomics are also now being applied to the study of natural communities of halophilic microorganisms. In fact, hypersaline environments, and in particular the most "salty" ones in which salt concentrations approach saturation, are an attractive test object for such studies as the diversity, though larger than assumed in the past, is still much smaller than in most "non-extreme" environments, and microbial community densities are high, making sampling and sample processing relatively simple. Some intriguing results based on environmental genomics methodology were presented at the Ljubljana symposium, and some of this can be found in the chapters by Litchfield et al. and Baxter et al.

A final reason for studying the halophiles is their relevance to exobiology. If life exists also elsewhere in the Universe, it may be expected to occur in environments of low water activity, and probably in the present of high ionic concentrations as well, as discussed in the chapters by Seckbach and Mancinelli. The apparent ability of at least some halophiles to survive within salt crystals for thousands of years and possibly even millions of years (see e.g. the chapter by Leuko et al.) makes these organisms especially intriguing. The understanding of halophilic life on Earth can therefore provide us with much relevant information when searching for life in outer space.

The editors want to express their gratitude to all chapter authors, whose cooperation enabled the production of the book within a short time after the Ljubljana meeting. In addition, we thank Prof. Joseph Seckbach, editor of the "Cellular Origins, Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology" series, who gladly agreed to publish this book within the framework of this series. We are further grateful to the people of Springer Science, and in particular Ms. Claire van Heukelom, who has been extremely helpful during all stages of the preparation of the book.

Finally we would like to thank Mobitel d.d., the Slovenian mobile operator, for its generous support of the "Halophiles 2004" symposium in Ljubljana. Without its support, the symposium could not have taken place and this book would not have been written. Mobitel has recently "adopted" the ancient system of traditionally operated saltens of Sečovlje at the Slovenian coast as part of its involvement in environmental projects. Mobitel's support of the hypersaline microbiology is greatly appreciated. We also

acknowledge the support obtained from the other sponsors who provided the financial and infrastructure basis that made the "Halophiles 2004" symposium possible: EFB, FEMS, IUBMB, Novozymes, the Slovenian Ministry of Education, Science and Sport, the University of Ljubljana, and numerous local sponsors.

The 34 chapters that follow are as diverse as the world of halophilic microorganisms themselves, and they cover nearly all aspects of life at high salt concentrations. We hope you will enjoy the result!



Ljubljana and Jerusalem, January 2005

Nina Gunde-Cimerman, Aharon Oren and Ana Plemenitaš at the salterns of Sečovlje, Slovenia

#### References

- Antón, J., Oren, A., Benlloch, S., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Amann, R. and Rosselló-Mora, R. (2002) Salinibacter ruber gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel, extremely halophilic member of the Bacteria from saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 485-491.
- Baliga, N.S., Bonneau, R., Facciotti, M.T., Pan, M., Glusman, G., Deutsch, E.W., Shannon, P., Chiu, Y., Sting Weng, R., Richie Gan, R., Hung, P., Date, S.V., Marcotte, E., Hood, L. and Ng, W.V. (2004) Genome sequence of *Haloarcula marismortui*: a halophilic archaeon from the Dead Sea. Genome Res. 14, 2221-2234.
- Bolhuis, H., te Poele, E.M. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2004) Isolation and cultivation of Walsby's square archaeon. Environ. Microbiol. 6, 1287-1291.
- Burns, D.G., Camakaris, H.M., Janssen, P.H. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (2004a) Cultivation of Walsby's square haloarchaeon. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 238, 469-473.

- Burns, D.G., Camakaris, H.M., Janssen, P.H. and Dyall-Smith, M. (2004b) Combined use of cultivationdependent and cultivation-independent methods indicates that members of most haloarchaeal groups in an Australian crystalliser pond are cultivable. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70, 5258-5265.
- Caplan, S.R. and Ginzburg, M. (eds.) (1978) Energetics and Structure of Halophilic Microorganisms. Elsevier, Amsterdam, 672 pp.
- Gruber, C., Legat, A., Pfaffenhuemer, M., Radax, C., Weidler, G., Busse, H.-J. and Stan-Lotter, H. (2004) Halobacterium noricense sp. nov., an archaeal isolate from a bore core of an alpine Permo-Triassic salt deposit, classification of Halobacterium sp. NRC-1 as a strain of Halobacterium salinarum and emended description of Halobacterium salinarum. Extremophiles 8, 431-439.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P., de Hoog, S. and Plemenitaš, A. (2000) Hypersaline waters in salterns natural ecological niches for halophilic black yeasts. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 235-240.
- Ng, W.V., Kennedy, S.P., Mahairas, G.G., Berquist, B., Pan, M., Shukla H.D., Lasky, S.R., Baliga, N.S., Thorsson, V., Sbrogna, J., Swartzell, S., Weir, D., Hall, J., Dahl, T.A., Welti, R., Goo, Y.A., Leithauser, B., Keller, K., Cruz, R., Danson, M.J., Hough, D.W., Maddocks, D.G., Jablonski, P.E., Krebs, M.P., Angevine, C.M., Dale, H., Isenbarger, T.A., Peck, R.F., Pohlschröder, M., Spudich, J.L., Jung, K.W., Alam, M., Freitas, T., Hou, S., Daniels, C.J., Dennis, P.P. Omer, A.D., Ebhardt, H., Lowe, T.M., Liang, P., Riley, M., Hood, L. and DasSarma, S. (2000) Genome sequence of *Halobacterium* species NRC-1. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 97, 12176-12181.
- Oren, A. (2002) Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments. Kluwer Scientific Publishers, Dordrecht, 575 + xxi pp.
- Park, J.S., Kim, H., Choi, D.H. and Cho, B.C. (2003) Active flagellates grazing on prokaryotes in high salinity waters of a solar saltern. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 33, 173-179.
- Teodoresco, E.C. (1905) Organisation et développement du Dunaliella, nouveau genre de Volvocacée-Polyblepharidée. Beih. z. Bot. Centralbl. Bd. XVIII, 215-232.
- Walsby, A.E. (1980) A square bacterium. Nature 283, 69-71.

#### Section I. The environments and their diversity

Microbial diversity of Great Salt Lake

Bonnie K. Baxter, Carol D. Litchfield, Kevin Sowers, Jack D. Griffith, Priya Arora DasSarma and Shiladitya DasSarma

Microbial communities in the Dead Sea – past, present and future Aharon Oren, Ittai Gavrieli, Jonah Gavrieli, Marco Kohen, Joseph Lati and Mordehay Aharoni

Microscopic examination of microbial communities along a salinity gradient saltern evaporation ponds: a 'halophilic safari' Aharon Oren

The microbial diversity of a solar saltern on San Francisco Bay Carol D. Litchfield, Masoumeh Sikaroodi and Patrick M. Gillivet

Diversity of microbial communities: the case of solar salterns Carlos Pedrós-Alió

Isolation of viable haloarchaea from ancient salt deposits and application of fluorescent stains for *in situ* detection of halophiles in hypersaline environmental samples and model fluid inclusions

Stefan Leuko, Andrea Legat, Sergiu Fendrihan, Heidi Wieland, Christian Radax, Claudia Gruber, Marion Pfaffenhuemer, Gerhard Weidler and Helga Stan-Lotter

Hydrocarbon degradation under hypersaline conditions. Some facts, some experiments and many open questions Heiko Patzelt

Halophiles and other extremophiles and their relevance to Martian and extraterrestrial environments Joseph Seckbach

Halophiles: a terrestrial analog for life in brines on Mars – Halophiles on Mars Rocco L. Mancinelli

#### Biodata of Bonnie K. Baxter, author of "Microbial Diversity of Great Salt Lake"

**Bonnie K. Baxter** is an Associate Professor of Biology at Westminster College in Salt Lake City, Utah where she studies DNA repair and photoprotection in halophiles with her undergraduate students. She has been drawn by Great Salt Lake since her arrival in the valley and is excited about the collaborative biodiversity studies reported here. Professor Baxter also does research in science teaching and learning and is an elected member of the Project Kaleidoscope Faculty for the 21<sup>st</sup> Century network, dedicated to reform in undergraduate science education. Professor Baxter obtained her Ph.D. in Genetics at the University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, and did her post-doctoral research in the Department of Biochemistry and Biophysics at Washington State University.

#### E-mail: bbaxter@westminstercollege.edu



#### MICROBIAL DIVERSITY OF GREAT SALT LAKE

#### BONNIE K. BAXTER<sup>1</sup>, CAROL D. LITCHFIELD<sup>2</sup>, KEVIN SOWERS<sup>3</sup>, JACK D. GRIFFITH<sup>4</sup>, PRIYA ARORA DASSARMA<sup>3</sup> and SHILADITYA DASSARMA<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Westminster College, Salt Lake City, UT 84105, USA; <sup>2</sup>George Mason University, Manassas, VA 20110, USA; <sup>3</sup>University of Maryland Biotechnology Institute, Baltimore, MD 21202, USA; <sup>4</sup>University of North Carolina, Chapel Hill, NC 27599, USA

Lake of paradoxes, in a country where water is life itself and land has little value without it, Great Salt Lake is an ironical joke of nature-water that itself is more desert than a desert.

Dale Morgan in "The Great Salt Lake"

#### 1. The Dynamic and Dichotomous Great Salt Lake

Great Salt Lake is a salty oasis in the elevated desert of Utah, USA. It is a remnant of the immense prehistoric Lake Bonneville, which existed from about 32 to 14 thousand years ago (Sack, 1989). A significant body of water, Lake Bonneville covered about 20,000 square miles (52,000 square kilometers) of western Utah and smaller portions of eastern Nevada and southern Idaho. This ancient freshwater sea was formed by direct precipitation, rivers, streams, and melting glaciers flowing into the Great Basin, an enormous region of internal drainage in the western United States. Over time, flooding eroded a natural dam in Idaho and led to a lowered lake elevation. This, coupled with a warmer, drier climate, began the evaporation process that formed Great Salt Lake, whose current margins were set about 12,000 years ago.

Great Salt Lake is a terminal lake that is still subject to change. It is approximately 122 km long and 50 km wide with an average depth of 4.3 m, though its precise margins vary with seasonal precipitation and drought cycles. It is the second saltiest lake on Earth (Hassibe and Keck, 1993), and the fourth largest terminal lake (Stephens, 1997; Aldrich and Paul, 2002). The lake is surrounded by a desiccated salt playa, and this high elevation desert biome contributes to intense daytime solar radiation and significant seasonal temperature variation (-5 to  $35^{\circ}$ C).

Human intervention resulted in the split of Great Salt Lake into two isolated ecosystems. A railroad causeway built between 1955 and 1959 (Cannon and Cannon, 2002) effectively divided the lake into a North and South Arm with differing salinities (Fig. 1). Freshwater from snow melt in the Wasatch Mountain Range flows into the South Arm by way of three rivers, but the North Arm has

input from only one river, and only when the lake is at a high elevation. Currently, with the low elevation of Great Salt Lake due to drought, there is little input of fresh water into the North Arm, and it has grown twice as saline as the South Arm. In fact, the North Arm is fed by South Arm water, which flows northward from the breach in the causeway. When the lake elevation is low, the salinity of both arms is increased (Fig. 2). However, the geochemical composition remains constant in terms of the relative ratios of specific ions (Utah Geological Survey, unpublished data). For July, 2004, the South Arm ion concentrations were: Cl<sup>-</sup> 95 g l<sup>-1</sup>, Na<sup>+</sup> 59 g l<sup>-1</sup>, SO<sub>4</sub><sup>2-</sup> 13 g l<sup>-1</sup>, Mg<sup>2+</sup> 4.6 g l<sup>-1</sup>, K<sup>+</sup> 3.4 g l<sup>-1</sup>, and Ca<sup>2+</sup> 0.26 g l<sup>-1</sup>. Average North Arm ion concentrations were: Cl<sup>-</sup> 175 g l<sup>-1</sup>, Na<sup>+</sup> 101 g l<sup>-1</sup>, SO<sub>4</sub><sup>2-</sup> 22 g l<sup>-1</sup>, Mg<sup>2+</sup> 8.5 g l<sup>-1</sup>, K<sup>+</sup> 6.9 g l<sup>-1</sup>, and Ca<sup>2+</sup> 0.28 g l<sup>-1</sup>. Great Salt Lake is, therefore, considered to be a sodium chloride lake with an exceptionally high sulfate concentration, in contrast to the divalent-cation-rich Dead Sea (Post, 1977).



Figure 1. Map of Great Salt Lake indicating the position of the North and South Arms, the railroad causeway, and the inflowing rivers.

Evident in both the North and South Arms of Great Salt Lake, the shore margins swell and shrink in response to environmental conditions (Fig. 2). Since Great Salt Lake is a shallow lake (average depth 4.3 m), even modest changes in its elevation may have an enormous impact on the lake's area and volume. Since history has been recorded in the Salt Lake valley, fluctuations of the lake level

have varied over a range of 20 feet (6 m), from a low of 4,191.35 feet (1278 meters) above sea level in 1963, to a high of 4,211.85 feet (1284 m) in 1987 following significant precipitation between 1982 and 1987. At present, six years of drought have had the inverse effect as the lake is near the 1963 historic low. Thus, lake level is in constant flux, subjecting the flora and fauna to major changes in the salinity of their environment.

**Figure 2.** Historic record of Great Salt Lake elevation and salinity following construction of the causeway. Data (courtesy of W. Gwynn, Utah Geological Survey) were collected from the North (broken lines) and the South Arms (solid lines). Panel A shows the fluctuation of lake elevation while Panel B shows the corresponding changes in salinity.

Despite the extreme and dynamic conditions, Great Salt Lake organisms flourish in this ecosystem. Great Salt Lake is a stop-over for five million birds including 250 different bird species (Aldrich and Paul, 2002). They feed mostly on large populations of the main animal browsers of the lake: the brine shrimp, *Artemia franciscana*, and the brine flies, *Ephydra* spp., which are found in both arms of the lake. Algae discovered in

Great Salt Lake include at least seven species of green algae, one dinoflagellate and 17 diatom species. All of these species are restricted to the South Arm with the exception of *Dunaliella* spp. (Felix and Rushford, 1979). In addition to algae, protozoa as well as yeasts have also been reported from Great Salt Lake. *Porodon utahensis*, a single protozoan, and a saprophytic hyphomycete, *Cladosporium glycolicum*, have been reported in the South Arm (Post et al., 1983). Few reports are available on microbial mats from Great Salt Lake though they have been observed, and at least four species of cyanobacteria have been noted (Felix and Rushford, 1979).

This simple but extensive community adds to the complexity of the carbon and nitrogen pools in the lake, including the major glycerol contributions of the predominant alga *Dunaliella* spp. (Oren, 1993). Even the brine flies discard their larval cases in the lake waters, resulting in a high level of chitin input. Primary productivity studies have been reported to average 145 g C m<sup>-2</sup> per year in the South Arm (Stephens and Gillespie, 1976). This production is limited by the grazing on the algae of *Artemia* and brine fly larvae (Hammer, 1981). The C:N ratio for the North Arm has been reported to be 5.5:1 (Post, 1981). As a result of the high productivity levels, Great Salt Lake should support a complex microbial community within its waters and sediments.

A major volume on Great Salt Lake appeared in 2002 (Gwynn, 2002), covering the geology, chemistry, industries, recreation, and even art. However, only five chapters of this 50-chapter monograph dealt with the biology of the lake with a single chapter on microbiology, focusing on sulfur cycling by anaerobic bacteria (Ingvorsen and Brandt, 2002). This reflects the state of microbiological studies on Great Salt Lake as the last published major investigation of the microbial diversity of the lake was in 1977 (Post, 1977). In 1981, Post published an extensive review of the work on the prokaryotes of the lake. At that time, the only members of the Halobacteriales identified were species of the genera Halobacterium and Halococcus (Post, 1981). Since then, the recognized diversity of prokaryotes generally and halophilic microbes specifically has increased dramatically (DasSarma and Arora, 2002; Oren, 2001, 2002). A number of publications have characterized single isolates from the lake since Post's study (Table 1). However, no comprehensive studies have been conducted examining the halophilic microbial community, its metabolic potential, and interactions between populations over both a temporal and spatial period.

#### 2. Diversity of Halophilic Microorganisms in Great Salt Lake

Extreme halophiles flourish in the Great Salt Lake North Arm (which has ranged in salinity from 20-30% in the last five years, currently at ~30%), while moderate halophiles grow optimally in the South Arm (which has ranged from 9-15%, currently at ~15%). Therefore, Great Salt Lake presents a unique research opportunity, as there are two distinct microbial ecosystems that have evolved at one location. One would expect to find consortia specific to each arm of the lake. Most likely there are communities specific to sub-ecosystems within each arm as well, due to variables in the lake including thermal benthic activity and deep saturated brine pockets in the less saline South Arm.

Type Strain Name		Location	Reference	
Aerobic Compar	tment			
ATCC 700849	Gracilibacillus halotolerans	South Arm	Wainø et al., 1999	
DSM 11805				
JCM 10/18 ATCC 700076	Halobacillus litoralis	South Arm	Spring et al 1996	
DSM 10405	Theodernus morans	South / fill	Spring et al., 1990	
ATCC 700077	Halobacillus trueperi	South Arm	Spring et al., 1996	
DSM 10404	Halomonas variabilis	North Arm	Fendrich 1988	
DSM 3051	Theomonus variabilis	North Arm	Franzmann and Tindall, 1990	
DSM 12940	Halorhabdus utahensis	South Arm	Wainø et al., 2000	
JCM 11049	Halotarrigana turkmaniaa	North Arm	Ventosa et al. 1999	
	Hatoterrigena turkmenica	North Arm	ventosa et al., 1999	
ATCC 49241	Pseudomonas halophila	North Arm	Fendrich, 1988	
DSM 3050				
Anaerobic Com	partment			
ATCC 700426	Desulfocella halophila	South Arm	Brandt et al 1999	
DSM 11763	Desayseena natopinta	bouintinn		
DSM 11383	Desulfobacter halotolerans	South Arm	Brandt and Ingvorsen, 1997	
ATCC 33744 DSM 2228	Halanaerobium praevalens	South Arm	Zeikus et al., 1983	
DSM 2228 DSM 8275	Halanaerobium alcaliphilum	South Arm	Tsai et al., 1995	
ATCC 35705	Methanohalophilus mahii	South Arm	Ingvorsen and Brandt, 2002	

TABLE 1. Available Great Salt Lake strains

Post (1977) reported bacterial counts in the range of  $10^7$ - $10^8$  per milliliter in the North Arm and less than  $10^6$  per milliliter in the South Arm, determined by direct microscopy. Comparison of these numbers to colonies growing on agar plates indicates that less than 10% of microbial cells visible by light microscopy in the North Arm of Great Salt Lake were culturable (Fendrich, 1988; Post, 1975, 1977; Baxter, unpublished). Since most of the work done on Great Salt Lake has involved traditional isolation, a large fraction of the indigenous microbial population has remained completely unstudied and its analysis will require non-cultivation approaches and/or modern cultivation techniques.

#### 2.1. THE AEROBIC COMPARTMENT OF GREAT SALT LAKE

Unfortunately, the early cultivation of Great Salt Lake aerobes did not result in deposited strains, and only one original strain remains: Post's GSL-11 (now *Haloterrigena turkmenica*, Ventosa et al., 1999). In fact, the other strains reported in the 1970s have been lost (Post, personal communication). Table 1 displays the

available microorganisms that have been isolated from the water column and the sediments of Great Salt Lake. The location of the sampling site and references for each strain is shown.

There have been two major studies on the aerobic heterotrophic activities in Great Salt Lake. One study examined nitrogen cycling in microcosms (Post and Of the four compounds tested, only glutamate was found to Stube, 1988). stimulate bacterial production directly, increasing the numbers to  $> 5 \times 10^8$  ml<sup>-1</sup>. The other three nitrogen sources tested (ammonia, nitrate, and urea) were indirect productivity and stimulants. increasing algal subsequently releasing uncharacterized organic matter. Methane, ethane, ethene, and propane were increased in microcosms exposed to light but CO<sub>2</sub> levels were highest in the microcosms kept in the dark, presumably due to bacterial respiration.

Previously, an examination of hydrocarbon and glutamate degradation in the evaporation ponds of a saltern in Great Salt Lake (Ward and Brock, 1978) noted a decrease in hydrocarbon turnover with increasing salinity. Glutamate could still be degraded but more slowly at higher salinities. The investigators failed to cultivate bacteria from the natural oil seeps at Rozel Point (North Arm), although they noted that the phytanes were removed in enrichment cultures. Degradation of other organics in both the North and South Arms of Great Salt Lake was measured (Fendrich and Schink, 1988). Conversion of glucose, glycerol, and acetate to  $CO_2$  was much slower in the North Arm than in the South Arm.

#### 2.2. THE ANAEROBIC COMPARTMENT OF GREAT SALT LAKE

A large variety of facultative and strictly anaerobic Bacteria and Archaea inhabit the bottom layers of microbial mat communities and sediment in hypersaline lakes, and Great Salt Lake is no different. These include fermentative bacteria, homoacetogenic bacteria, sulfate-reducing bacteria, and methanogenic Archaea. Only a few anaerobic organisms are available from culture collections, and all were isolated from the more accessible but less saline South Arm (Table 1). Halanaerobium praevalens, which grows in 30% NaCl fermenting a range of carbohydrates, amino acids and glycerol, is among the fermentative species isolated from Great Salt Lake. Among the terminal members of anaerobic consortia that utilize fermentation products, several sulfate-reducers have been identified from the lake including Desulfobacter halotolerans (Brandt and Ingvorsen, 1997) and *Desulfocella halophila* (Brandt et al., 1999). Biogenic methanogenesis from Great Salt Lake is reported to result from the methylotrophic substrates methylmercaptan, methanol or methionine rather than carbon dioxide and hydrogen, or acetate. Several moderately halophilic methylotrophic methanogens have been described including Methanohalophilus mahii isolated from Great Salt Lake (Ingvorsen and Brandt, 2002). Although bacterial sulfate reduction is the predominant terminal degradative process in sulfate-rich Great Salt Lake, methanogenesis of fermentative products such as hydrogen and acetate has been detected, albeit at significantly lower rates (Lupton et al., 1984; Phelps and Zeikus, 1980; Zeikus et al. 1983). However, the microorganisms that catalyze this process have not yet been described. It is possible that as in marine environments, methanogenesis may have a more predominant role in niches where sulfate has

been depleted such as lower sediment depths and in elevated portions of near-shore sediments.

Anaerobic metabolism in the sediments has received only slightly more attention than that of aerobes. No utilization of acetate or butyrate by sulfate reducers has been reported at salinities greater than 13% leading to incomplete oxidation of fermentation intermediates such as acetate and their accumulation in the sediments. Furthermore, the methanogens that have been studied thus far use methylated compounds only, which suggests an incomplete sulfate reduction resulting in the accumulation of acetate in the sediments, and those methanogens inhabiting hypersaline environments such as the North Arm of Great Salt Lake are strict methylotrophs (Ollivier et al., 1994, 2000).

Additional work on the sulfate reducers found significantly reduced rates of sulfate reduction in the North Arm versus the South Arm of Great Salt Lake (Brandt et al., 2001). The rates for slurries from both the North and South Arm sediments were increased when the salinity was artificially reduced from the *in situ* salt concentration with optima at 12% and 5%, respectively. The numbers of cells determined by the tracer-most probable number technique was also reduced by approximately an order of magnitude in the North Arm compared to the South Arm.

Although there have been reports on organic carbon input into Great Salt Lake from sources such as phototrophic bacteria and algae (Javor, 1989), there is little information on the fate of this carbon. As Great Salt Lake is highly productive, and hypersaline waters have a reduced solubility for oxygen, the complementary activities of both aerobic and anaerobic microorganisms would be required for complete mineralization of organic materials.

#### 3. The Great Salt Lake Consortium: Preliminary Study

Clearly, the viability of the Great Salt Lake ecosystem is dependent upon metabolic activities of a diverse community of halophilic microorganisms. With the advent of molecular tools for studying microbial populations *in situ*, Great Salt Lake is currently well-poised for a renewed comprehensive study on the microbial communities that drive this unique ecosystem. We have begun such a study, an enormous undertaking for a vast lake with a great number of sub-ecosytems. The "Great Salt Lake Consortium," a team of scientists (including the authors of this manuscript), working with partners in the Utah State government and local industry, are pursuing an exploration of the lake with modern tools and novel approaches. Our aim is not only to survey the members of the aerobic and anaerobic consortia, but to build an understanding of the diverse and dynamic microbial communities of the lake. To this end we have committed to a comprehensive long-term study. Our preliminary work will be discussed below as well as our educational efforts.

We recently sampled brine and sediment at a site in both the North and South Arms of Great Salt Lake and conducted preliminary microscopic, molecular, and metagenomic analysis. Sampling at the North Arm, we recorded salinities between 30% and 32% while the South Arm gave readings between 15% and 16%. For preliminary work, our efforts have been mainly concentrated at a single hypersaline North Arm site, at Rozel Point, near the unique eco-sculpture, "Spiral Jetty" (Fig. 3).



Figure 3. Sampling site by the art work "Spiral Jetty" off the North Shore of Great Salt Lake

## 3.1. MICROSCOPIC ANALYSIS OF GREAT SALT LAKE BRINE AND CULTIVATION

Previous microscopic examination of the microbial community in the North Arm indicated that more than 90% of the cells that are visible cannot be cultured, and the South Arm, with lower salinity, is likely to harbor even greater complexity (Fendrich, 1988; Post, 1975, 1977). This was confirmed with recent studies on the lake at its current elevation (Baxter, unpublished). Bright field, dark field and electron microscopy of North Arm brine indicated a potential for enormous diversity of the microbial communities of Great Salt Lake (EM shown in Fig. 4). Various morphologies of prokaryotic cells are present as well as several types of The cell morphotype distribution (June, 2004) is dominated by halophages. spheres (45%) with others represented at lower numbers in the population; squares (23%), rods (15%), triangles/pyramids (10%), and curved rods (7%) (Fig. 4). These findings in this natural lake are in contrast to reports in the literature on crystallizer basins that the enigmatic square archaeon is the predominant member of some of these hypersaline communities (Antón et al., 1999; Casamayor et al., 2002; Oren, 1999). Immediate culturing of aerobes from North Arm lake samples has resulted in dozens of isolates from the water column (Litchfield and Baxter, unpublished). Genomic fingerprinting by ATCC using the technology of the Diversilab system (Bacterial Barcodes), of several of these isolates indicates that these are novel, undeposited species. For example, one (rod-shaped) isolate is distantly related to the *Halorubrum* genus, while the second (spherical) isolate is 88% similar to *Halococcus morrhuae*. This taxonomic work is ongoing.



**Figure 4.** Electron micrograph of North Arm Great Salt Lake microbes. Great Salt Lake brine was centrifuged, and the cells were concentrated. The cell suspension was applied to a thin carbon foil for 5 minutes and then stained with 20 succesive drops of 2% uranyl acetate in water with a final wash with one drop of water. The samples were imaged in a Philips/FEI Tecnai 12 TEM at 60 KV and the images recorded on a 4kx4k GATAN CCD camera.

#### 3.2. EVIDENCE OF METHANOGENESIS IN NORTH ARM SEDIMENT

Anaerobic enrichments from Great Salt Lake North Arm brine exhibited methanogenic activity from starch (Fig. 5). In addition, sub-enrichments with the methanogenic substrates hydrogen, acetate or trimethylamine yielded modest levels of methane from all three substrates (not shown). Although the methylotrophic methanogen *Methanohalophilus mahii* was previously isolated from Great Salt Lake, this is the first evidence for a complete methanogenic consortium consisting of polymer fermenting bacteria and hydrogen and acetate-utilizing methanogenic Archaea from this hypersaline environment. The detection of sulfide in these enrichments suggests that polymer degrading sulfidogenic consortia are also present. Microbial isolation and amplified rDNA restriction analysis (ARDRA) analyses of these cultures are in progress to determine the diversity of anaerobic consortia in Great Salt Lake sediments.



Figure 5. Methanogenesis in North Arm Great Salt Lake sediment. Anaerobic consortia of bacteria were enriched by inoculating sediment obtained from selected sites in the North Arm of Great Salt Lake into medium prepared anaerobically in 25 ml Balch-style anaerobe tubes inside of a COY anaerobic glove box. The medium consisted of basal nutrient salts and saturated sea salts to which 1% w/v soluble starch was added. The vials were sealed with N<sub>2</sub>-CO<sub>2</sub> (4:1) in the headspace using butyl stoppers secured by aluminum crimp seals. Microcosms were incubated at ambient temperatures in the dark and periodically assayed for methane with a gas chromatograph equipped with a flame ionization detector as previously described (Sowers, 1995).

#### 3.3. FINGERPRINTING OF NORTH ARM MICROBIAL POPULATIONS

For fingerprinting analysis, DNA was extracted from microbial cell pellets from seasonally sampled North Arm brine after filtration for removal of brine shrimp After PCR amplification of 16S rDNA, fingerprinting was and their cysts. conducted by the amplicon length heterogeneity (LH) method (Suzuki et al., 1998). This procedure has previously been found to be effective for studies of hypersaline environments (Litchfield and Gillevet, 2002). Primers specific to the haloarchaea and universal bacterial primers for 16S were tested in the aqueous extracts, and the amplified fragments of various lengths were quantified. The results show, based on the heterogeneity of amplicons, that there was an apparent five-fold greater diversity of Archaea compared to Bacteria in the North Arm (Table 2). Modest changes in the percentages of the various amplicons were observed in a seasonal comparison. However, it should be noted that multiple contigs can exist within each of the amplicons, and also each amplicon can represent numerous genera. These results suggest that a high diversity of halophiles exists in the North Arm of Great Salt Lake and seasonal cycling of the halophilic community may occur in the water at Rozel Point. We are currently in the process of cloning and sequencing these amplicons. Preliminary work in the South Arm indicates that a greater diversity of Bacteria is present in the North Arm compared to Archaea, six Bacteria

amplicons versa one in the North Arm (not shown). Future work will apply the same approach to other sampled sites and the anaerobic compartment.

	Archaeal 1	5S domain				Bacterial 16S domain
Length of amplicon (bp)	510.8	512.91	513.76	514.87	515.96	513.76
Percentage of amplicons for each length domain by sampling date						
June 2003	53.5	8.75	8	7.6	23.2	100
October 2003	58.7	8.00	7.3	7.3	19	100
June 2004	48	7	8	10	27	NR

TABLE 2. 16S rDNA length heterogeneity analysis for Great Salt Lake North Arm aqueous extracts.

\*NR = not reported

#### 3.4. THE GREAT SALT LAKE ENVIRONMENTAL GENOME PROJECT

From North Arm brine collected in May of 2003, DNA was extracted using established methods for brine and sediment samples (DasSarma et al., 1995; Purdy et al., 1996). A large BAC/fosmid library with 2,000 Mbp of cloned DNA was constructed from the extracted DNA. This represents 500 complete genomes of 4 Mbp size, and indicates a detection limit of only 0.2% of species present. Preliminary end-sequencing of a representative number of clones and a BLAST comparison indicated that 20% of the clones show homology to haloarchaea, 25% to Bacteria, and 55% are novel sequences without hits to any sequences in the NCBI database (DasSarma et al., unpublished). A large-scale sequence analysis of the clones is currently underway. These preliminary results indicate that many novel species of Bacteria and Archaea are present in Great Salt Lake and are accessible using modern molecular and genomic approaches.

#### 4. Great Salt Lake Halophiles in Education

Great Salt Lake is unique and compelling. At Westminster College in Salt Lake City, the lake has provided a backdrop for a number of educational programs. We have employed the Great Salt Lake ecosystem as a scientific model in training undergraduate students. For those students who are science majors who are planning to apply for graduate or professional school, undergraduate research opportunities are offered. Our curriculum in the sciences is by design interdisciplinary. In fact, multiple faculty are researching various aspects of Great Salt Lake. As a result, a Chemistry student doing analytical chemistry on selenium contamination in the lake may team up with Biology students working on halophile populations. This interdisciplinary approach within the single theme of Great Salt Lake brings these future scientists and physicians to science as it is practiced, where disciplinary boundaries are crossed. The backbone of this program can

be seen at the following website, which won two national awards in 2004: http://www.westminstercollege.edu/gsl/.

Our responsibility to teaching the skills of doing science may be even greater with undergraduates who are studying to be schoolteachers. The involvement of future teachers in research means that they incorporate process skills and the joy of discovery in their pedagogical methods. The *Great Salt Lake Project* was funded by the National Science Foundation to assist Westminster College in training future teachers in inquiry-based methodologies (Jenkins et al., 2001). Using the unique hypersaline ecosystem as a playground for research, students in the course designed experiments, carried them out, and interpreted data (Fig. 6). The instructors, Baxter and a Professor in the School of Education, facilitated the process and supplied resources. Following the Great Salt Lake research project, the students designed curricula, inspired by their project, for use by teachers in the field. These teaching lessons and a description of the Great Salt Lake program can be found at the website: <u>http://www.westminstercollege.edu/education\_gslp/</u>.



**Figure 6.** Westminster College science-education students collect samples for experiments on South Arm halophile populations. These students developed their research project into lessons for school age children.

The convergence of scientific interest, modern technology, and educational opportunities has brought Great Salt Lake out of obscurity and into the limelight. The studies of the Great Salt Lake Consortium will change the current perception of Great Salt Lake as a simple ecosystem by establishing the complexity at the prokaryotic level. This research and outreach will build a deeper understanding of the ecology of Great Salt Lake, a unique and remarkable terminal lake.

#### Acknowledgements

Dr. Baxter would like to express gratitude to undergraduate students, Jason Rupp, Ashlee Allred and Mike Acord for their work with the Great Salt Lake Consortium. The authors thank Dave Emerson and Paul Krader of the ATCC for help with the barcode analyses. Work on these preliminary studies was supported by the Westminster College Gore Math and Science Fund and the George Mason University Foundation.

#### References

- Aldrich, T.W. and Paul, D.S. (2002) Avian ecology of Great Salt Lake, In: J.W. Gwynn (ed.), Great Salt Lake, An Overview of Change. Special Publication of the Utah Department of Natural Resources, Salt Lake City, Utah, pp. 343-374.
- Antón, J., Llobet-Brossa, E., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (1999) Fluorescence in situ hybridization analysis of the prokaryotic community inhabiting crystallizer ponds. Environ. Microbiol. 1, 517-523.
- Brandt, K.K. and Ingvorsen, K. (1997) Desulfobacter halotolerans sp. nov., a halotolerant acetate-oxidizing sulfate-reducing bacterium isolated from sediments of the Great Salt Lake, Utah. System. Appl. Microbiol. 20, 366-373.
- Brandt, K.K., Patel, B.K.C. and Ingvorsen, K. (1999) *Desulfocella halophila* gen. nov., sp. nov., a halophilic fatty-acid oxidizing, sulfate-reducing bacterium isolated form sediments of the Great Salt Lake. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 49, 193-200.
- Brandt, K.K., Vester, F., Jensen, A.N. and Ingvorsen, K. (2001) Sulfate reduction dynamics and enumeration of sulfate-reducing bacteria in hypersaline sediments of the Great Salt Lake (Utah, USA). Microb. Ecol. 41, 1-11.
- Cannon, J.S. and Cannon, M.A. (2002) The southern Pacific Railroad trestle past and present, In: J.W. Gwynn (ed.), Great Salt Lake, An Overview of Change. Special Publication of the Utah Department of Natural Resources, Salt Lake City, Utah, pp. 283-294.
- Casamayor, E.O., Massana, R., Benlloch, S., Øvreås, L., Díez, B., Goddard, V.J., Gasol, J.M., Joint, I., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2002) Changes in archaeal, bacterial, and eukaryal assemblages along a salinity gradient by comparison of genetic fingerprinting methods in a multi-pond solar saltern. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 338-348.
- DasSarma, S. and Arora, P. (2002) Halophiles, In: *Encyclopedia of Life Sciences* 8, 458-466. Nature Publishing Group, London, UK, http:// www.els.net.
- DasSarma, S., Fleischmann, E.M., Robb, F.T., Place, A.R., Sowers, K.R. and Schreier, H.J. (eds.) (1995) Archaea, A Laboratory Mmanual – Halophiles. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, Cold Spring Harbor, NY.
- Felix, E.A. and Rushforth, S.R. (1979) The algal flora of the Great Salt Lake, Utah, U.S.A. Nova Hedwigia **31**, 305-312.
- Fendrich, C. (1988) Halovibrio variabilis gen. nov. sp. nov., Pseudomonas halophila sp. nov. and a new halophilic coccoid eubacterium from Great Salt Lake, Utah, USA. System. Appl. Microbiol. 11, 36-43.
- Fendrich, C. and Schink, B. (1988) Degradation of glucose, glycerol, and acetate by aerobic bacteria in surface water of Great Salt Lake, Utah, U.S.A. System. Appl. Microbiol. 11, 94-96.
- Franzmann, P.D. and Tindall, B.J. (1990) A chemotaxonomic study of member of the family Halomonadaceae. System. Appl. Microbiol. 13, 142-147.
- Gwynn, J.W. (ed.) (2002) Great Salt Lake, An Overview of Change. Special Publication of the Utah Department of Natural Resources, Salt Lake City, Utah.
- Hammer, U.T. (1981) Primary production in saline lakes. A review. Hydrobiolgia 81, 47-57.
- Hassibe, W.R. and Keck, W.G. (1993) *The Great Salt Lake*. General Interest Publications of the U. S. Geological Survey. Salt Lake City, Utah, USA, 24 pp.
- Ingvorsen, K. and Brandt, K.K. (2002) Anaerobic microbiology and sulfur cycling in hypersaline sediments with special reference to Great Salt Lake, In: J.W. Gwynn (ed.), *Great Salt Lake, An Overview of Change.* Special Publication of the Utah Department of Natural Resources, Salt Lake City, Utah, pp. 387-400.
- Javor, B. (1989). Hypersaline Environments. Microbiology and Biogeochemistry. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Jenkins, C.C., Baxter, B.K. and Harrison, A.T. (2001) Great Salt Lake Project: an inquiry approach to science education. Theories and Practices in Supervision and Curriculum 11, 18-22.

- Litchfield, C.D. and Gillevet, P.M. (2002) Microbial diversity and complexity in hypersaline environments. J. Indust. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 28, 48-56.
- Lupton, F.S., Phelps, T.J. and Zeikus, J.G. (1984) Methanogenesis, sulphate reduction and hydrogen metabolism in hypersaline anoxic sediments of the Great Salt Lake, Utah, In: *Annual Report*, Baas Becking Geobiological Laboratory, Bureau of Mineral Resources, Canberra, Australia, pp. 42-48.

Morgan, D. (1947) The Great Salt Lake. Bobbs-Merrill Company, Indianapolis, IN.

- Olliver, B., Caumette, P., Garcia, J.-L. and Mah, R.A. (1994) Anaerobic bacteria from hypersaline environments. Microbiol. Rev. 58, 27-38.
- Ollivier, B., Patel, B.K.C. and Garcia, J.L. (2000). Anaerobes from extreme environments, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), Journey to Diverse Microbial Worlds. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 75-90.
- Oren A. (1993) Ecology of extremely halophilic microorganisms, In: R.H. Vreeland and L.I. Hochstein (eds.), *The Biology of Halophilic Bacteria*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, Florida, pp. 25-53.
- Oren, A. (1999) The enigma of square and triangular bacteria, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), *Enigmatic Microorganisms and Life in Extreme Environmental Habitats*, Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 337-355.
- Oren, A. (2001) The order Halobacteriales, In: M. Dworkin, S. Falkow, E. Rosenberg, K.-H. Schleifer, and E. Stackebrandt (eds.), *The Prokaryotes: An Evolving Electronic Resource for the Microbiological Community*, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed., release 3.2, 25 July 2001. Springer-Verlag, New York, <u>http://link.springer-ny.com/link/service/books/10125/</u>.
- Oren, A. (2002) Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 575 pp.
- Paterek, J.R. and Smith, P.H. (1985) Isolation and characterization of a halophilic methanogen from Great Salt Lake. Appl. Env. Microbiol. 50, 877-881.
- Paterek, J.R. and Smith, P.H. (1988) Methanohalophilus mahii gen. nov., sp. nov., a methylotrophic halophilic methanogen. Int. J. Sys. Bacteriol. 38, 122-123.
- Phelps, T. and Zeikus, J.G. (1980) Microbial ecology of anaerobic decomposition in Great Salt Lake, In: Abstracts of the Annual Meeting of the American Society for Microbiology, Abstract 14, p. 89.
- Post, F.J. (1975) Life in the Great Salt Lake. Utah Science 36, 43-47.
- Post, F.J. (1977) The microbial ecology of the Great Salt Lake. Microb. Ecol. 3, 143-165.
- Post, F.J. (1981) Microbiology of the Great Salt Lake North Arm. Hydrobiologia 81, 59-69.
- Post, F.J. and Stube, J.C. (1988) A microcosm study of nitrogen utilization in the Great Salt Lake, Utah. Hydrobiologia 158, 89-100.
- Post, F.J., Borowitzka, M.A., Mackay, B. and Moulton, T. (1983) The protozoa of a Western Australian hypersaline lagoon. Hydrobiologia 105, 95-113.
- Purdy, K.J., Embley, T.M., Takii, S. and Nedwell, D.R. (1996) Rapid extraction of DNA and rRNA from sediments using a novel hydroxyapatite spin-column method. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 62, 3905-3907.
- Sack, D. (1989) Reconstructing the chronology of Lake Bonneville: a historical overview, In: K.J. Tinkler (ed.), *History of Geomorphology*. Unwin Hyman, London, pp. 223-256.
- Sowers, K.R. (1995) Techniques for monitoring methanogen cell growth, In: F.T. Robb, K.R. Sowers, S. DasSarma, A.R. Place, H.J. Schreier and E.M. Fleischmann (eds.), *Archaea: A Laboratory Manual*. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, Cold Spring Harbor N.Y., USA, pp. 89-96.
- Spring, S., Ludwig, W., Marquez, M.C., Ventosa, A. and Schleifer, K.H. (1996). Halobacillus gen. nov., with descriptions of Halobacillus litoralis sp. nov. and Halobacillus trueperi sp. nov., and transfer of Sporosarcina halophila to Halobacillus halophilus comb. nov. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 46, 492-496.
- Stephens, D.W. (1997) Changes in lake levels, salinity and the biological community of Great Salt Lake (Utah, USA), 1847-1987. Hydrobiologia 197, 139-146.
- Stephens, D.W. and Gillespie, D.M. (1976) Phytoplankton production in the Great Salt Lake, Utah, and a laboratory study of algal response to enrichment. Limnol. Oceanogr. 21, 74-87.
- Suzuki, M., Rappé, M.S. and Giovannoni, S.J. (1998) Kinetic bias in estimates of coastal picoplankton community structure obtained by measurements of small-subunit rRNA gene PCR amplicon length heterogeneity. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64, 4522-4529.
- Tsai, C.R., Garcia, J.L., Patel, B.K., Cayol, J.L., Baresi, L. and Mah, R.A. (1995) *Haloanaerobium alcaliphilum* sp. nov., an anaerobic moderate halophile from the sediments of Great Salt Lake, Utah. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 45, 301-307.
- Ventosa, A., Gutierrez, M.C., Kamekura, M. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (1999). Proposal to transfer *Halococcus turkmenicus*, *Halobacterium trapanicum* JCM 9743 and strain GSL-11 to *Haloterrigena turkmenica* gen. nov., comb. nov. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 49, 131-136.
- Wainø, M., Tindall, B.J., Schumann, P. and Ingvorsen, K. (1999) Gracilibacillus gen. nov., with description of Gracilibacillus halotolerans gen. nov., sp. nov.; transfer of Bacillus dipsosauri to Gracilibacillus

dipsosauri comb. nov., and Bacillus salexigens to the genus Salibacillus gen. nov., as Salibacillus salexigens comb. nov. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 49, 821-831.

- Wainø, M., Tindall, B.J. and Ingvorsen, K. (2000) *Halorhabdus utahensis* gen. nov., sp. nov., an aerobic, extremely halophilic member of the Archaea from Great Salt Lake, Utah. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 50, 183-190.
- Ward, D.M. and Brock, T.D. (1978) Hydrocarbon biodegradation in hypersaline environments. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 35, 353-359.
- Zeikus, J.G., Hegge, P.W., Thompson, T.E., Phelps, T.J. and Langworthy, T.A. (1983) Isolation and description of *Haloanaerobium praevalens* gen. nov. sp. nov., an obligately anaerobic halophile common to Great Salt Lake sediments. Curr. Microbiol. 9, 225-234.

## Biodata of Aharon Oren, Ittai Gavrieli, and Jonah Gavrieli, coauthors of "Microbial Communities in the Dead Sea – Past, Present and Future"

**Prof. Aharon Oren** is professor of microbial ecology at the Institute of Life Sciences, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem. He earned his Ph.D. at the Hebrew University in 1978, and spent a post-doctoral period at the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. His research interests are in ecology, physiology, biochemistry and taxonomy of halophilic microorganisms and the microbiology of hypersaline environments. He has authored over 250 scientific publications, and he has written or edited five books, including "*Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments*" (CRC Press, Boca Raton, 1999) and "*Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments*", published in 2002 by Kluwer Academic Publishers as Volume 5 in the series "Cellular Origin and Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology" (COLE).

#### E-mail: orena@shum.cc.huji.ac.il



**Dr. Ittai Gavrieli** is a senior research scientist in the Geological Survey of Israel and the Head of the Department of Geochemistry and Environmental Geology. His work on the Dead Sea began in the mid 1980s and since then he has been studying the evolution of the Dead Sea brine and the hydrographic and limnological changes in the lake and its precursor, Lake Lisan. Following the decline in the Dead Sea level and the discussion on the "Peace Conduit" he initiated and heads a multidisciplinary study that formulates a dynamic limnological model to simulate the mixing of seawater in the Dead Sea over a time period of decades. His other interests are hydrology and geochemistry of freshwater.

#### E-mail: ittai.gavrieli@mail.gsi.gov.il

#### AHARON OREN

**Dr. Jonah Gavrieli** is a senior research scientist since 1987 at TMI-IMI, the research and development institute of Israel Chemicals Ltd. in Haifa, Israel. He earned his doctorate at the ETH – Zürich (Switzerland) in 1984 and spent academic sabbaticals at Pennsylvania State University and the Technion in Israel. His research interests are in industrial microbiological and biochemical processes, plant tissue culturing and ecology.

E-mail: gavri@tami-imi.co.il


# MICROBIAL COMMUNITIES IN THE DEAD SEA – PAST, PRESENT AND FUTURE

# AHARON OREN<sup>a</sup>, ITTAI GAVRIELI<sup>b</sup>, JONAH GAVRIELI<sup>c</sup>, MARCO KOHEN<sup>d</sup>, JOSEPH LATI<sup>d</sup> and MORDEHAY AHARONI<sup>d</sup>

<sup>a</sup>The Institute of Life Sciences, and the Moshe Shilo Minerva Center for Marine Biogeochemistry, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, 91904 Jerusalem, Israel; <sup>b</sup>Geological Survey of Israel, 30 Malkhei Yisrael St., 95501 Jerusalem, Israel; <sup>c</sup>IMI (TAMI) Institute for Research and Development, PO Box 10140, 26111 Haifa Bay, Israel; <sup>d</sup>Dead Sea Works Ltd., P.O.B. 75, 84100 Beer-Sheva, Israel

#### 1. Introduction

During the World Summit on Sustainable Development held in Johannesburg in September 2002, the State of Israel and the Hashemite Kingdom of Jordan signed an agreement in which the two countries announced their mutual commitment to construct a canal or a pipeline between the Gulf of Aqaba (Red Sea) and the Dead Sea. This agreement extended earlier proposals for the construction of a water carrier that had been discussed since the peace treaty between Israel and Jordan was signed in 1994.

The joint interest in the construction of the 'Peace Conduit' is based on a number of considerations (Gavrieli and Oren, 2004; Gavrieli et al., 2005):

1. As a result of the diversion of fresh water from the watershed area of the Dead Sea, the water balance of the lake is strongly negative. This has caused a rapid decrease in the water level and a deterioration of the infrastructure in the area. Introduction of massive amounts of seawater from the Gulf of Aqaba through the Aravah Valley may counteract these negative effects, and should enable the maintenance of the unique scenic beauty of the area. Stabilization of the now rapidly receding shoreline will allow development of tourist facilities and other projects.

2. Part of the seawater to be brought to the Dead Sea can be desalinated, and thus the major water shortage crisis in the area may be relieved. The more than 400 m difference in elevation between the Red Sea and the Dead Sea can provide energy for seawater desalination by reverse osmosis. Around 800 million cubic meters of fresh water could thus be generated annually (Harza JRV Group, 1996). Earlier schemes to connect the Dead Sea with the Mediterranean Sea proposed to exploit the difference in elevation for the generation of hydroelectric energy were examined but not carried out (Ne'eman and Shul, 1983).

The implementation of the 'Peace Conduit' will involve two stages. The first is a filling stage in which the inflow of seawater and/or concentrated brine formed in the course of the reverse osmosis desalination process will exceed evaporation. After the

lake's shoreline will have been restored to a desired level, the inflow of water should be regulated to balance evaporation, thus stabilizing the lake.

To the microbiologist the proposed 'Peace Conduit' presents an experiment in halophile microbial ecology on the grandest scale. It implies the manipulation of the physical and chemical conditions in a large lake that contains 130 cubic kilometers of brine. The Dead Sea has unique biological properties, and it is therefore essential that the possible implications of the implementation of the 'Peace Conduit' on the biology of the lake will be clear before the construction of the pipeline will be initiated.

The information that has accumulated on the biology of the Dead Sea provides us with many clues of what kinds of biological effects may be expected following dilution of its waters and other changes that will occur as a result of massive inflow of seawater. Simulation experiments are being performed, both on a laboratory scale and under field conditions, to improve our ability to predict the possible effects of the water carrier on the Dead Sea environment. This chapter provides an overview of our present understanding of the microbiology of the lake, and reviews some recent simulation experiments in an attempt to predict the future biological properties of the lake.

#### 2. Chemical and Physical Properties of the Dead Sea

The Dead Sea is a terminal desert lake. Its water level is the lowest exposed surface on Earth and is currently 417 m below sea level. At its deepest place, the lake is over 300 meters deep. Its main source of water input was the river Jordan. With a total dissolved salt content of about 342 g  $\Gamma^1$ , the Dead Sea is one of the most hypersaline environments on Earth. The unique ionic composition of its waters is dominated by divalent cations. Typical analyses performed in 2002 yielded 1.96 M Mg<sup>2+</sup>, 1.49 M Na<sup>+</sup>, 0.46 M Ca<sup>2+</sup>, and 0.21 M K<sup>+</sup>. Cl<sup>-</sup> is the main counterion (99% of the anion sum), the remainder being mostly Br<sup>-</sup>. Concentrations of sulfate and bicarbonate are low. The density of the brine is about 1.237 g cm<sup>-3</sup>, and its pH is about 5.9.

The ionic composition has been subject to dramatic changes in recent years. As a result of the decrease of the water level and the concomitant increase in salinity of the upper water layers, the brines became supersaturated with respect to NaCl (halite). Massive amounts of NaCl have precipitated to the bottom as halite crystals (Gavrieli, 1997), leading to a relative increase in the abundance of divalent cations (Fig. 1E). The industrial activities of the Dead Sea Works Ltd. (Israel) and the Arab Potash Co. (Jordan) have also contributed to this effect. Dead Sea water is evaporated in shallow ponds near the southern region of the lake for the production of potash (KCl), bromine, metallic magnesium, and other minerals. Large amounts of sodium chloride precipitate in these evaporation ponds. The Mg and Ca-rich end brines are returned to the Dead Sea.

Biologically available nitrogen is abundantly found in Dead Sea water. Nitrate concentrations are low, but ammonium ion concentrations as high as 5.9 mg  $\Gamma^1$  (1960) to 8.9 mg  $\Gamma^1$  (1991) were reported. This ammonium is probably derived from the Jordan River, from springs and floods along the lake shore, and from diffusion from the bottom sediments. Phosphorus, however, is in short supply. Levels of dissolved phosphorus of about 35 µg PO<sub>4</sub><sup>3-</sup>-P  $\Gamma^1$  were measured, with particulate phosphorus being found at 30-50 µg  $\Gamma^1$ . The sediments were suggested to contribute about half of the phosphate input to



the Dead Sea water column, the remainder being derived from the Jordan River and flood waters (Nissenbaum et al., 1990; Stiller and Nissenbaum, 1999).

**Figure 1.** Population density of the unicellular green alga *Dunaliella* (A) and the community density of prokaryotes (B) in the upper meters of the Dead Sea water column, 1963-2004, the water level of the Dead Sea (C), the salinity of the upper water layer (expressed as  $\sigma_{25}$  - the density excess in kg m<sup>3</sup> to the standard reference density of 1000 kg m<sup>-3</sup>) (D), and the molar ratio of divalent and monovalent cations ( $[Mg^{2+} + Ca^{2+}]/[Na^+ + K^+]$ ) of the Dead Sea water (E). Data were derived from Beyth, 1980; Kaplan and Friedmann, 1970; Oren, 2000, and from additional sources.

When the first in-depth limnological study of the Dead Sea was conducted in 1959-1960, the lake was stratified (meromictic), with a 40 m deep upper water layer with around 300 g  $l^{-1}$  salt floating on top of a denser lower water mass (332 g  $l^{-1}$  salt from a depth of about 80 m down to the bottom, density 1.23 g cm<sup>-3</sup>). The lower water mass was anoxic and contained sulfide (Neev and Emery, 1967). As a result of massive hydrological changes this picture has changd dramatically. The water balance of the Dead Sea has been negative since the middle of the 20<sup>th</sup> century, and between 1960 and present the water level has decreased by more than 20 meters (Fig. 1C). This decrease was caused mainly by human activities with only relatively minor effect of climatic changes, if at all. Fresh water from the drainage basin is increasingly being used for agricultural and domestic use, and water flow though the Jordan River has decreased from an estimated average of 1.1-1.3x10<sup>9</sup> m<sup>3</sup> per year in the beginning of the 20<sup>th</sup> century to less than 0.25x10<sup>9</sup> m<sup>3</sup> per year in recent years (Al-Weshah, 2000; Gavrieli et al., 1999; Gertman and Hecht, 2002; Oren and Gavrieli, 2002; Salameh and El-Naser, 1999, 2000).

The salinity of the upper water layers increased concomitanty, causing a weakining of the pycnocline that had existed during meromixis. This resulted in an overturn of the water column in February 1979 (Beyth, 1980; Steinhorn et al., 1979). Since that time, periods of holomictic and meromictic regimes have alternated. In the holomictic state (1982-1991 and 1995-present), spring warming leads to the development of an upper water layer, but as a result of summer evaporation (with temperatures of the upper water layers reaching 35-36°C), followed by cooling in winter and weakening of the summer thermocline, the density of the upper layer finally equals that of the colder (22-23°C) lower layer, and stratification is destroyed around November-December (Anati, 1997; Anati and Stiller, 1991; Anati et al., 1987; Gertman and Hecht, 2002). This holomictic regime has been interrupted by two meromictic episodes: from 1979-1982 and from 1992-1995. Unusually rainy winters added amounts of fresh water so large that evaporation during the following summer did not abolish the resulting strong pycnocline (Anati and Stiller, 1991). The winter of 1979-1980 saw a rise in surface level of 1.48 m, and an even more dramatic rise of 1.83 m occurred in the winter of 1991-1992, when approximately 1,500 million m<sup>3</sup> of fresh water entered the lake. The upper 5 m of the water column became diluted to about 70% of their previous salinity (density as low as 1.164 kg l<sup>-1</sup>) (Beyth et al., 1993; see also Fig. 1C,D).

The drop in Dead Sea water level will undoubtedly continue in the coming years, but the lake is not expected to dry up completely. Modelling attempts have shown that under the current conditions a stable water level will probably be reached in about 400 years at a surface level of about -500 m. No further drop will occur as the hygroscopic properties of the brine (~380 g salt  $\Gamma^1$ , density 1.27 g cm<sup>-3</sup>) will prevent further evaporation (Gavrieli et al., 1999; Krumgalz et al., 2000; Yechieli et al., 1998).

#### 3. The Microbiology of the Dead Sea - Past and Present

Since Elazari-Volcani first showed the presence of an indigenous microbial community in the Dead Sea more than seventy years ago (Elazari-Volcani, 1940; Volcani, 1944; Wilkansky, 1936), a large number of halophilic Archaea, Bacteria and Eukarya have been isolated from the lake. These include autotrophs as well as heterotrophs, and aerobes as well as anaerobes. In-depth information about these isolates can be found in earlier reviews (Nissenbaum, 1975; Oren, 1988, 1997, 1999, 2000). It is to be regretted that we have so few quantitative data on the biota of the Dead Sea in the past. Systematic monitoring of the communities of unicellar algae and prokaryotes in the Dead Sea has started only in 1980, and before that time we only have a few measurements from the period December 1963 - November 1964, when the Dead Sea was still in its meromictic state. Numbers of up to 40,000 *Dunaliella* cells ml<sup>-1</sup> were reported in surface water in 1964 (sampling date not specified) – the highest numbers recorded anytime in the Dead Sea. Microscopic counts of prokaryotes (probably dominated by red halophilic Archaea) in surface water varied between  $2.3 \times 10^6$  and  $8.9 \times 10^6$  cells ml<sup>-1</sup> (Fig. 1B). At 100 m depth, numbers were about an order of magnitude lower (Kaplan and Friedmann, 1970).

Analysis of the wealth of data on algal and prokaryote community densities from 1980 onwards, including vertical profiles of the distribution of the cells, has enabled a good understanding of the community dynamics of the biota in the lake, and the behavior of the communities can now be understood on the basis of the changes in the physical structure of the water column described above. *Dunaliella* is the sole primary producer in the system. We twice witnessed a massive bloom of the alga: in 1980, reaching up to 8.800 cells ml<sup>-1</sup> (Oren and Shilo, 1982), and once more in 1992, with up to 1.5x10<sup>4</sup> cells ml<sup>-1</sup> (Oren, 1993, 1999; Oren et al., 1995b). The timing of these blooms was in both cases correlated with more than usually rainy winters, in which large amounts of floodwater diluted the upper water layers sufficiently to terminate the preceding holomictic regime and establish a few years of meromixis. Simulation experiments in the laboratory have shown that undiluted Dead Sea water (density 1.23 g  $cm^{-3}$  or higher) is too saline for *Dunaliella* to develop. Algal growth is possibly only when the water becomes diluted to a density of 1.21 g cm<sup>-3</sup> or less, i.e., a dilution with 10 percent fresh water at least. The population density reached by the alga then depends on the amount of phosphate available, as inorganic phosphate is the nutrient that limits algal development in the Dead Sea (Oren and Shilo, 1985). During the 1980 and the 1992 blooms the algae were found all over the lake. Analysis of LANDSAT images acquired at the time the 1992 bloom developed suggested that the bloom started in the shallow areas around the lake, to spread afterwards over the entire lake surface. Germination of the cysts in the shallow sediments that had become exposed to the diluted waters above the pycnocline explains the pattern observed (Oren and Ben-Yosef, 1997). Both during the 1980 summer bloom and the 1992 spring bloom the algal population was distributed evenly at all depths of the mixed layer above the pycnocline. However, in the autumn of 1992 cells started to accumulate at the bottom of the mixed zone near the pychocline at a depth of 8 m and more, where light intensities were very low and salinity supraoptimal (Oren et al., 1995b). No full explanation has yet been obtained for the phenomenon, but it may be related to a severe depletion of essential nutrients (phosphate?) in the upper water layers. With the renewed overturn and the reestablishment of meromictic conditions Dunaliella disappeared from the water column, and no algal cells were observed in the Dead Sea water column from 1983-1991 and from 1996 onwards.

Development of *Dunaliella* blooms was followed by dense blooms of halophilic Archaea, coloring the Dead Sea brines red by their  $C_{50}$  carotenoid pigments ( $\alpha$ -bacterioruberin and derivatives), and possibly by retinal pigments as well (Oren and Shilo, 1981). These Archaea developed at the expense of organic material produced by the algae. It may be expected that glycerol, produced by *Dunaliella* as an osmotic

solute, was one of the main substrates available to the Archaea. Up to  $1.9 \times 10^{6}$ prokarotic cells per ml were reported in Dead Sea surface water in 1980 (Oren 1983c), and the 1992 algal bloom enabled an even more extensive development – up to  $3.5 \times 10^6$ cells ml<sup>-1</sup> (Oren, 1993; Oren and Gurevich, 1995). Analysis of the polar lipids extracted from the microbial bloom that developed in the lake in 1992 showed presence of the sulfated diglycosyl diether lipid S-DGD-1 as the sole major glycolipid, together with diether derivatives of phosphatidvlglvcerol and the methvl ester of The diether derivative of phosphatidylglycerosulfate phosphatidylglycerophosphate. was absent (Oren and Gurevich, 1993). Such a composition is characteristic of representatives of the genera Haloferax and Halobaculum. The blooms of prokaryotes were confined to the upper meters of the water column above the pycnocline, and their vertical distribution proved to be a sensitive tracer of stratification and mixing. During the holomictic periods the numbers of microscopically recognizable prokaryotic cells in the surface waters were below 5x10<sup>5</sup> ml<sup>-1</sup>.

A survey of the Dead Sea bottom with a small manned submersible in November 1999 (see <u>http://www.biblemysteries.com</u>) showed a number of sites with patches of reddish material that cover the halite crust that had accumulated from the precipitated NaCl. These may be sites with underwater springs or seeps where salinity is locally reduced. Whether the red color of these patches is due to the presence of halophilic Archaea or some other type of pigmented microorganisms can only be ascertained when samples of this reddish material will be recovered in the future and studied.

Although a number of non-pigmented aerobic heterotrophic members of the Bacteria have been isolated from the Dead Sea, there are no indications that these Bacteria make a major contribution to the heterotrophic activity in the lake's water column. The same can be said about filamentous fungi (Eukarya). The first filamentous fungi were isolated from the lake only a few years ago (Buchalo et al., 1998), and many fungal species have since been identified in water samples (Kis-Papo et al., 2001, 2003). To what extent those fungi isolated from the Dead Sea are present as vegetative hyphae and may contribute to the heterotrophic activity in the lake remains to be determined. Obligatory anaerobic members of the Bacteria (order Halanaerobiales) have been cultured from the bottom of the lake (Oren, 1983b; Oren et al., 1984, 1987), and these may play an important role in anaerobic degradation processes in the sediments.

We know little about the factors responsible for the observed declines in the numbers of prokaryotes in the Dead Sea. Ciliate and amoeboid protozoa have been cultivated from Dead Sea water samples in the 1940s (Volcani, 1944), but their presence could not be ascertained in the past decades. It is well possible that bacteriophages may regulate the dynamics of the prokaryote communities in the lake. Electron microscopic examination of water samples collected in 1994-1995, at the time of the decline of the archaeal bloom that had developed in 1992, showed large numbers of virus-like particles to be present in the water. Numbers of prokaryotic cells. Many of these particles had a spindle-shaped morphology, similar to many known phages that attack Archaea. Aggregates of virus-like particles were also observed, suggesting burst events of a bacterium with release of mature bacteriophages (Oren et al., 1997).

The overall picture that emerges from the more than twenty years of monitoring the microbial communities is that conditions in undiluted Dead Sea water are too harsh for even the best adapted organisms. The water activity of the Dead Sea brines, calculated

at 0.67 for 1979 (Krumgalz and Millero, 1982) and probably even lower today, is close to the lowest ever shown to support life. The high concentrations of magnesium and calcium are inhibitory to life, even when some Dead Sea Archaea such as *Haloferax volcanii* and *Halobaculum gomorrense* are highly magnesium-tolerant (Mullakhanbhai and Larsen, 1975; Oren, 1983a; Oren et al., 1995a), and the relatively low pH of the brine is not favored by most known halophiles.

#### 4. Predicting the Future Microbiology of the Dead Sea

It may be expected that in the future microbial blooms will continue to develop in the Dead Sea whenever abundant rainfall in its drainage basin will lead to the formation of a sufficiently diluted upper water layer.

Implementation of the 'Peace Conduit' plan, which implies the addition of large amounts of seawater or its concentrate formed as the effluent of the planned reverse osmosis water desalination plant, will most probably lead to renewed meromixis - at least during the filling stage until stabilization will be reached. This undoubtedly will have a great impact on the biological properties of the Dead Sea. Future implementation of the plans to construct the 'Peace Conduit' therefore requires carefull planning based on an in-depth understanding of all possible positive and negative effects.

Large-scale outdoor simulation experiments were first performed in the early 1980s at an experimental facility at the northern shore of the Dead Sea (Oren and Shilo, 1985). Since 2002, simulation experiments are carried out in Sedom as part of an effort by the Geological Survey of Israel - the Israel Ministry of National Infrastructures to formulate a dynamic limnological model for the Dead Sea that will attempt to model the mixing of seawater in Dead Sea brine. The Dead Sea Works Ltd. provides the lake-front site, the infrastructure, manpower for on-site maintenance and sampling, and part of the chemical analyses (perfomed at TAMI-IMI, Haifa). The experimental setup consists of 1 m<sup>3</sup> plastic tanks filled with 900 liter of mixtures of Dead Sea and Gulf of Agaba water, supplemented with different additives: phosphate, inocula of *Dunaliella* and halophilic Archaea, and other treatments as desired. Biological parameters such as numbers of algae and prokaryotes that develop in the tanks, pigment concentrations and others, are regularly monitored over times of months and years. Experiments in these experimental ponds have confirmed the effect of dilution of Dead Sea water and the availability of phosphate on the development of blooms of algae and red Archaea in Dead Sea - Red Sea water mixtures (Oren et al., 2004). Dilution of Dead Sea water with 15-30% Red Sea water gave rise to dense communities of Dunaliella and halophilic Archaea, imparting a brown-reddish color to the brine. The algal and archaeal densities reached exceeded any biological blooms that had been witnessed thus far in the lake, with algal counts up to 8x10<sup>4</sup> cells ml<sup>-1</sup> and prokaryote counts up to 10<sup>8</sup> cells ml<sup>-1</sup> being achieved under proper conditions (70% Dead Sea water, 10 µM phosphate). Microscopically the microorganisms resembled those that had developed in the Dead Sea during the 1980 and the 1992 blooms (Fig. 2A,B), and the polar lipids of the blooms induced in the ponds were the same types found in the lake in 1992 (Oren et al., 2004). After the initial rise in community density, periods of decline were sometimes observed, but overall we can conclude that blooms may be sustained in the outdoor ponds for periods of two years at least. Prolonged microbial blooming is clearly not a desired outcome of the 'Peace

Conduit' as it implies a major change in the ecology of the Dead Sea, the scenery around the lake and its attractiveness. Moreover, presence of dense microbial communities in the lake may influence the operation of the 'Peace Conduit' itself, e.g. by modifying surface water turbidity, thereby affecting evaporation.



**Figure 2.** Unicellular green algae (*Dunaliella*) (A) and prokaryotes (B) developing in a simulation pond with 80% Dead Sea water – 20% Red Sea water, and unicellular cyanobacteria (*Aphanothece/Cyanothece* type) developing in a pond with 50% Dead Sea water – 50% Red Sea water (C). The bars represent 10  $\mu$ m.

When experimental ponds were filled with mixtures of 50% Dead Sea water and 50% Red Sea water, the initial bloom of *Dunaliella* was replaced after a number of weeks by an *Aphanothece/Cyanothece*-like unicellular cyanobacterium (Fig. 2C). Such halophilic unicellular cyanobacteria were known from saline springs in the Dead Sea area, but have never yet been reported from the lake itself. The organism developed in large masses that floated near the surface of the brine, as large amounts of gas vesicles provided the cells with buoyancy. Laboratory experiments showed that this cyanobacterium developed optimally in mixtures containing 40-50% Dead Sea water, and was unable to grow above 55% Dead Sea water.

Another parameter examined was the effect of antiscalant compounds on microbial development. Antiscalants are routinely added to water subjected to reverse osmosis desalination to protect the expensive membranes and prevent their clogging by insoluble carbonates and sulfates. Many antiscalant compounds in use are based on polyphosphates. When released into the Dead Sea with the desalination reject brines, these compounds may degrade to yield orthophosphate which may trigger mass blooms of *Dunaliella*. Indeed we have shown that certain commercial antiscalant preparations tend to be as active as inorganic phosphate in stimulating algal development. These experiments are still in progress.

Another aspect of the biology of the Dead Sea to be taken into account is the possibility that anaerobic conditions will once more develop in the lower water mass similar to the pre-1979 situation (Neev and Emery, 1967) when a long-term meromictic period will become established, leading to consumption of the dissolved oxygen through the oxidation of the organic matter that will sink from the upper layer. In spite of many efforts in the past we still have no in-depth information on the source of the sulfide that was present at the time and on the dynamics of bacterial sulfate reduction in the Dead Sea sediments, if this process is active there at all. The isotopic signature of the sulfide pointed to its formation from sulfate in a dissimilatory process (Gavrieli et al., 2001; Nissenbaum and Kaplan, 1976). Attempts to assess the sulfate reduction rates in Dead Sea sediments by measuring formation of H235S from 35SO42- yielded exceedingly low rates, close to the detection limit of the method. We have had some success in our attempts to enrich for halophilic sulfate reducing bacteria using anaerobic Dead Sea sediments as inoculum, and some indications for the presence of endosporeforming *Desulfotomaculum*-like bacteria have been obtained. However, attempts to isolate these bacteria in pure culture have failed thus far. The presence of an anoxic, sulfide-containing lower water mass will not have any direct environmental impact on the surrounding of the Dead Sea. However, it may have a major impact on the potash industries because these would prefer to pump concentrated lower water mass brine rather than the upper water layers diluted with Red Sea water. The use of corrosive and disagreeably smelling sulfide-containing brine may cause both operational and environmental problems (Gavrieli et al., 2005). Laboratory experiments to assess the possibility that anaerobic conditions will be formed and sulfide will accumulate in the lower water mass following implementation of the 'Peace Conduit' are ongoing.

#### References

- Al-Weshah, R.A. (2000) The water balance of the Dead Sea: an integrated approach. Hydrol. Proc. 14, 145-154.
- Anati, D.A. (1997) The hydrography of a hypersaline lake, In: T. Niemi, Z. Ben-Avraham and J.R. Gat (eds.), The Dead Sea - The Lake and its Setting. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 89-103.
- Anati, D.A. and Stiller, M. (1991) The post-1979 thermohaline structure of the Dead Sea and the role of double-diffusivity. Limnol. Oceanogr. 36, 342-354.
- Anati, D.A., Stiller, M., Shasha, S. and Gat, J.R. (1987) Changes in the thermo-haline structure of the Dead Sea. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 84, 109-121.
- Beyth, M. (1980) Recent evolution and present stage of Dead Sea brines, In: A. Nissenbaum (ed.), *Hypersaline Brines and Evaporitic Environments*. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 155-165.
- Beyth, M., Gavrieli, I., Anati, D. and Katz, A. (1993) Effects of the December 1991 May 1992 floods on the Dead Sea vertical structure. Israel J. Earth Sci. 42, 45-47.
- Buchalo, A.S., Nevo, E., Wasser, S.P., Oren, A. and Molitoris, H.P. (1998) Fungal life in the extremely hypersaline water of the Dead Sea: first records. Proc. R. Soc. London B. 265, 1461-1465.
- Elazari-Volcani, B. (1940) *Studies on the Microflora of the Dead Sea*. Ph.D. thesis, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem (in Hebrew).
- Gavrieli, I. (1997) Halite deposition in the Dead Sea: 1960-1993, In: T. Niemi, Z. Ben-Avraham and J.R. Gat (eds.), The Dead Sea - The Lake and its Setting. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 161-170.
- Gavrieli, I. and Oren, A. (2004) The Dead Sea as a dying lake, In: J.C.J. Nihoul, P.O. Zavialov and P.P. Micklin (eds.), *Dying and Dead Seas. Climatic versus Anthropic Causes*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 287-305.
- Gavrieli, I., Beyth, M. and Yechieli, Y. (1999) The Dead Sea A terminal lake in the Dead Sea rift: a short overview, In: A. Oren (ed.), *Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 121-127.

- Gavrieli, I., Yechieli, Y., Halicz, L., Spiro, B., Bein, A. and Efron, D. 2001. The sulfur system in anoxic subsurface brines and its implication on brine evolutionary pathways: the Ca-chloride brines in the Dead Sea area. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 186, 199-213.
- Gavrieli, I., Bein, A. and Oren, A. (2005) The expected impact of the "Peace Conduit" project (the Red Sea Dead Sea pipeline) on the Dead Sea. Mitigation and Adaptation Strategies for Global Change, in press.

Gertman, I. and Hecht, A. (2002) The Dead Sea hydrography from 1992 to 2000. J. Mar. Syst. 35, 169-181.

- Harza JRV Group (1996) Red Sea Dead Sea Canal Project, Draft Feasibility Report, Main Report. Jordan Rift Valley Steering Committee of the Trilateral Economic Committee.
- Kaplan, I.R. and Friedmann, A. (1970) Biological productivity in the Dead Sea. Part I. Microorganisms in the water column. Israel J. Chem. 8, 513-528.
- Kis-Papo, T., Grishkan, I., Oren, A., Wasser, S.P. and Nevo, E. (2001) Spatiotemporal diversity of filamenous fungi in the hypersaline Dead Sea. Mycol. Res. 105, 749-756.
- Kis-Papo, T., Grishkan, I., Gunde-Cimerman, N., Oren, A., Wasser, S.P. and Nevo, E. (2003) Spatiotemporal patterns of filamentous fungi in the Dead Sea, In: E. Nevo, A. Oren and S.P. Wasser (eds.), *Fungal Life* in the Dead Sea. A.R.G. Gantner Verlag, Ruggell, pp. 271-292.
- Krumgalz, B.S. and Millero, F.J. (1982) Physico-chemical study of the Dead Sea waters. 1. Activity coefficients of major ions in Dead Sea water. Mar. Chem. 11, 209-222.
- Krumgalz, B.S., Hecht, A., Starinsky, A. and Katz, A. (2000) Thermodynamic constraints on Dead Sea evaporation: can the Dead Sea dry up? Chem. Geol. 165, 1-11.
- Mullakhanbhai, M.F. and Larsen, H. (1975) Halobacterium volcanii spec. nov., a Dead Sea halobacterium with a moderate salt requirement. Arch. Microbiol. 104, 207-214.

Ne'eman, Y. and Schul, I. (1983) Israel's Dead Sea project. Ann. Rev. Energy 8, 113-136.

- Neev, D. and Emery, K.O. (1967) The Dead Sea. Depositional Processes and Environments of Evaporites. Bulletin No. 41, State of Israel, Ministry of Development, Geological Survey, 147 pp.
- Nissenbaum, A. (1975) The microbiology and biogeochemistry of the Dead Sea. Microb. Ecol. 2, 139-161.
- Nissenbaum, A. and Kaplan, I.R. (1976) Sulfur and carbon isotopic evidence for biogeochemical processes in the Dead Sea ecosystem, In: J.O. Nriagu (ed.), *Environmental Biochemistry, Vol. 1*. Ann Arbor Scientific, Ann Arbor, pp. 309-325.
- Nissenbaum, A., Stiller, M. and Nishri, A. (1990) Nutrients in pore waters from Dead Sea sediments. Hydrobiologia 197, 83-90.
- Oren, A. (1983a) Halobacterium sodomense sp. nov., a Dead Sea halobacterium with extremely high magnesium requirement and tolerance. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 33, 381-386.
- Oren, A. (1983b) Clostridium lortetii sp. nov., a halophilic obligately anaerobic bacterium producing endospores with attached gas vacuoles. Arch. Microbiol. 136, 42-48.
- Oren, A. (1983c) Population dynamics of halobacteria in the Dead Sea water column. Limnol. Oceanogr. 28, 1094-1103.
- Oren, A. (1988) The microbial ecology of the Dead Sea, In: K.C. Marshall (ed.), Advances in Microbial Ecology, Vol. 10. Plenum Publishing Company, New York, pp. 193-229.
- Oren, A. (1993) The Dead Sea alive again. Experientia 49, 518-522.
- Oren, A. (1997) Microbiological studies in the Dead Sea: 1892-1992, In: T. Niemi, Z. Ben-Avraham and J.R. Gat (eds.), *The Dead Sea The Lake and its Setting*. Oxford University Press, Oxford, pp. 205-213.
- Oren, A. (1999) Microbiological studies in the Dead Sea: future challenges toward the understanding of life at the limit of salt concentrations. Hydrobiologia 205, 1-9.
- Oren, A. (2000) Biological processes in the Dead Sea as influenced by short-term and long-term salinity changes. Arch. Hydrobiol. Spec. Issues Advanc. Limnol. 55, 531-542.
- Oren, A. and Ben-Yosef, N. (1997) Development and spatial distribution of an algal bloom in the Dead Sea: A remote sensing study. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. **13**, 219-223.
- Oren, A. and Gavrieli, I. (2002) The Dead Sea recent changes in the limnology of a hypersaline terminal desert lake. SIL News 35, 1-5.
- Oren, A. and Gurevich, P. (1993) Characterization of the dominant halophilic archaea in a bacterial bloom in the Dead Sea. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 12, 249-256.
- Oren, A. and Gurevich, P. (1995) Dynamics of a bloom of halophilic archaea in the Dead Sea. Hydrobiologia 315, 149-158.
- Oren, A. and Shilo, M. (1981) Bacteriorhodopsin in a bloom of halobacteria in the Dead Sea. Arch. Microbiol. 130, 185-187.
- Oren, A. and Shilo, M. (1982) Population dynamics of *Dunaliella parva* in the Dead Sea. Limnol. Oceanogr. 27, 201-211.
- Oren, A. and Shilo, M. (1985) Factors determining the development of algal and bacterial blooms in the Dead Sea: a study of simulation experiments in outdoor ponds. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 31, 229-237.

- Oren, A., Weisburg, W.G., Kessel, M. and Woese, C.R. (1984) *Halobacteroides halobius* gen. nov., sp. nov., a moderately halophilic anaerobic bacterium from the bottom sediments of the Dead Sea. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 5, 58-69.
- Oren, A., Pohla, H. and Stackebrandt, E. (1987) Transfer of *Clostridium lortetii* to a new genus *Sporohalobacter* gen. nov. as *Sporohalobacter lortetii* comb. nov., and description of *Sporohalobacter marismortui* sp. nov. System. Appl. Microbiol. 9, 239-246.
- Oren, A., Gurevich, P., Gemmell, R.T. and Teske, A. (1995a) *Halobaculum gomorrense* gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel extremely halophilic archaeon from the Dead Sea. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 45, 747-754.
- Oren, A., Gurevich, P., Anati, D.A., Barkan, E. and Luz, B. (1995b) A bloom of *Dunaliella parva* in the Dead Sea in 1992: biological and biogeochemical aspects. Hydrobiologia 297, 173-185.
- Oren, A., Bratbak, G. and Heldal, M. (1997) Occurrence of virus-like particles in the Dead Sea. Extremophiles 1, 143-149.
- Oren, A., Gavrieli, I., Gavrieli, J., Lati, J., Kohen, M. and Aharoni, M. (2004) Biological effects of dilution of Dead Sea water with seawater: implications for the planning of the Red Sea – Dead Sea "Peace Conduit". J. Mar. Syst. 46, 121-131.
- Salameh, E. and El-Naser, H. (1999) Does the actual drop in the Dead Sea level reflect the development of water sources within its drainage basin? Acta Hydrochim. Hydrobiol. 27, 5-11.
- Salameh, E. and El-Naser, H. (2000) Changes in the Dead Sea level and their impacts on the surrounding groundwater bodies. Acta Hydrochim. Hydrobiol. 28, 24-33.
- Steinhorn, I., Assaf, G., Gat, J.R., Nishri, A., Nissenbaum, A., Stiller, M., Beyth, M., Neev, D., Garber, R., Friedman, G.M. and Weiss, W. (1979) The Dead Sea: deepening of the mixolimnion signifies the overture to overturn of the water column. Science 206, 55-57.
- Stiller, M. and Nissenbaum, A. (1999) Geochemical investigation of phosphorus and nitrogen in the hypersaline Dead Sea. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 63, 3467-3475.
- Yechieli, Y., Gavrieli, I., Berkowitz, B. and Ronen, D. (1998) Will the Dead Sea die? Geology 26, 755-758.
- Volcani, B.E. (1944) The microorganisms of the Dead Sea, In: Papers Collected to Commemorate the 70th Anniversary of Dr. Chaim Weizmann. Collective Volume. Daniel Sieff Research Institute, Rehovoth, pp. 71-85.
- Wilkansky, B. (1936) Life in the Dead Sea. Nature 138, 467.

# Biodata of Aharon Oren, author of "Microscopic Examination of Microbial Communities along a Salinity Gradient in Saltern Evaporation Ponds: a 'Halophilic Safari'"

Aharon Oren is professor of microbial ecology at the Institute of Life Sciences, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel. He earned his Ph.D. at the Hebrew University in 1978, and spent a post-doctoral period at the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. His research interests are in ecology, physiology, biochemistry and taxonomy of halophilic microorganisms and the microbiology of hypersaline environments. He has authored over 250 scientific publications, and he has written or edited five books, including "Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments" (CRC Press, Boca Raton, 1999) and "Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments", published in 2002 by Kluwer Academic Publishers as Volume 5 in the series "Cellular Origin and Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology" (COLE).

E-mail: orena@shum.cc.huji.ac.il



41 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 41-57. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands..

# MICROSCOPIC EXAMINATION OF MICROBIAL COMMUNITIES ALONG A SALINITY GRADIENT IN SALTERN EVAPORATION PONDS: A 'HALOPHILIC SAFARI'

#### AHARON OREN

The Institute of Life Sciences, and The Moshe Shilo Minerva Center for Marine Biogeochemistry, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Jerusalem 91904, Israel

# 1. Introduction

Halophilic microorganisms form a tremendously diverse group. Within the phylogenetic tree of life, halophilic and highly halotolerant microorganisms are found within each of the three domains: Archaea, Bacteria and Eukarya. The halophiles are no less diverse at the level of their physiology, biochemistry, molecular biology, and genetics. An aspect that is little known, even to many scientists who study life at high salt concentrations, is the surprising morphological diversity displayed by these halophiles in their natural environments. Only relatively few have spent time examining water or sediment samples from hypersaline environments in the microscope. This is to be regretted, as high-salt habitats are among the most gratifying objects for microscopic examination (Javor, 1989; Oren, 2002).

Here I show some of the esthetic aspects of halophilic microbial life by presenting pictures taken during a 'halophilic safari' along the salt gradient in the evaporation and crystallizer ponds of the solar salterns in Eilat, Israel, with a few contributions from salterns located elsewhere. Salterns are by no means the only habitats in which halophilic microorganisms are found, but for the microscopist they are one of the most rewarding ones, both because of the varied shapes of the organisms are present. In addition, the saltern ecosystem encompasses environments from seawater salinity to halite saturation and beyond, and it thus provides a habitat for microorganisms adapted to different salt concentrations, all within a small and easily accessible area. Such solar salt works have rightfully been considered as natural laboratories for microbiological and geochemical investigations (Schneider and Herrmann, 1979).

# 2. The Saltern Environment

The first evaporation ponds of multi-pond salterns have salinities close to that of the seawater used as the raw material for the production of salt. These ponds are typically inhabited by macroalgae as well as by a varied community of photosynthetic microorganisms including benthic cyanobacteria and diatoms, as well as by different

#### AHARON OREN

kinds of protozoa, types of marine bacteria, as well as some higher organisms: macroalgae, crustaceans, and some other higher animals (Javor, 1989). Ponds in which the salt concentration has increased to twice that of seawater generally contain thick benthic microbial mats dominated by unicellular and filamentous cyanobacteria including *Aphanothece (Halothece), Oscillatoria, Halospirulina*, and others (Clavero et al., 1994; Giani et al., 1989; Javor, 1989; Margheri et al., 1987; Oren, 2000a; Schneider and Herrmann, 1979; Taher et al., 1995; Thomas and Geisler, 1982). Purple sulfur bacteria are found below the cyanobacterial layer. In those ponds in which the salinity has increased to over 3-4 times that of seawater, massive amounts of gypsum (CaSO<sub>4</sub>.2H<sub>2</sub>O) precipitate. The gypsum crusts that accumulate on the bottom of these ponds often show beautifully colored layers of phototrophic microbial communities with different types of cyanobacteria and purple sulfur bacteria (Caumette et al., 1994; Cornée, 1984; Oren, 2000b; Oren et al., 1995; Sørensen et al., 2004) (Fig. 1). This stratification of the communities within this crust is determined by the vertical gradients of light, oxygen, and sulfide.



**Figure 1.** Benthic gypsum deposits in an evaporation pond of the Eilat salterns below a brine of 19.3% salt: photographs of the surface of the crust (A, B) colored brown-orange by dense communities of unicellular *Halothece*-type cyanobacteria (see Fig. 4A-C), a section through the crust (C; photograph courtesy of Tomer Beeri), showing colored bands of unicellular brown-orange (1) and filamentous green cyanobacteria (2), and purple sulfur bacteria (3), and a microscopic view of gypsum crystals from this layer (D; bar = 50  $\mu$ m).

The crystallizer ponds in which NaCl precipitates in the form of halite crystals represent the last stage in the evaporation process. In these ponds the most conspicuous microbial communities are not found in the form of benthic mats as in the lower salinity ponds, but in the form of dense planktonic populations. The brine of the NaCl production ponds is generally colored red as a result of the presence of dense communities of halophilic Archaea of the family *Halobacteriaceae*, as well as  $\beta$ -carotene-rich unicellular green algae (*Dunaliella salina*) (Javor, 1983; Oren, 2002). Pigmented representatives of the domain Bacteria (the genus *Salinibacter*) may also contribute to the red color of the water (Antón et al., 2002; Oren and Rodríguez-Valera, 2001).



Figure 2. The distribution of the major microscopically distinct types of microorganisms along the salinity gradient in saltern ponds.

The above-described sequence of biological phenomena, as summarized in Fig. 2, is found in solar salt production plants worldwide. Minor variations may occur, caused for example by differences in the nutrient status of the ponds (Javor, 1983) and also by the source of the saline water used to feed the evaporation ponds. Thus, the Eilat saltern that served as the main object of our studies is nowadays mainly fed by reject brine from the reverse osmosis water desalination plant that supplies drinking water to the city of Eilat.

The dense microbial communities that develop in the salterns are not only of scientific interest, as their presence is important for the proper operation of the salt works. The benthic microbial mats in the low- and medium salinity ponds effectively seal the bottom of the ponds, preventing leakage of brine. Both the benthic cyanobacterial mats and the red communities of *Dunaliella*, Archaea and Bacteria in the crystallizer ponds absorb light and thereby raise the water temperature, leading to higher evaporation rates and increased salt production (Davis, 1974; Javor, 1989). In addition,

#### AHARON OREN

some of the halophilic microorganisms found in these salterns have considerable potential in biotechnology (Margheri et al., 1987; Oren, 2002).

# 3. Archaea

Microscopic examination of the red crystallizer brines of the Eilat saltern shows an abundance of flat, square to rectangular Archaea (Fig. 3). Together with the orange *Dunaliella salina* cells (see section 5.2) they are the most conspicuous components of the biota of these ponds. Small crystals of celestite ( $SrSO_4.2H_2O$ ) are seen as well (Fig. 3A, 3B). Celestite precipitates at about the same time as halite.



**Figure 3.** Square, rectangular and trapezoid shaped halophilic Archaea from an NaClsaturated crystallizer pond of the salterns of Eilat. Cells in panel A and B were concentrated by centrifugation, causing collapse of the gas vesicles. Numerous crystals of celestite (SrSO<sub>4</sub>.2H<sub>2</sub>O) are visible especially in panel B (arrows). Panels C-H show single cells of square halophilic Archaea not subjected to centrifugation. Refractile gas vesicles are visible in panel C, F, and G. Panel E and H show dividing cells. Scale bar = 10  $\mu$ m.

The flat square Archaea were first described by Walsby (1980) from a brine pool in Sinai, Egypt. After their biological nature was recognized, it rapidly appeared that they are abundant in saltern crystallizer ponds worldwide. The organism contains refractile gas vesicles (visible in Fig. 3C, 3F, and 3G, not visible in Fig. 3A and 3B as these show cells concentrated by high-speed centrifugation, which had caused the collapse of the

gas vesicles). A number of electron microscopic studies have been devoted to the characterization of these fascinating organisms (Kessel and Cohen, 1982; Parkes and Walsby, 1981; Stoeckenius, 1981). Our understanding of these unusually shaped prokaryotes has been reviewed a few years ago (Oren, 1999).

The square Archaea belong to the *Halobacteriaceae*, and are phylogenetically remotely related to the genus *Haloferax*. Until recently no cultures were available, and therefore little was known about the physiology of the organism. However, the square archaeon has now been brought into culture (Bolhuis et al., 2004; Burns, 2004), and it may therefore be expected that we will soon learn much more about this fascinating organism.

Other species of the family *Halobacteriaceae* have been isolated from saltern ponds worldwide (Oren, 2001). Numerically these are less abundant than the square archaeon, and they are less distinctive morphologically, so that they cannot be easily recognized in micrographs of the crystallizer pond community.



**Figure 4.** Filamentous benthic cyanobacteria from low-salinity concentrating ponds of the Eilat saltern: large *Oscillatoria* filaments from a pond containing approximately 4% salt (A-C), *Halospirulina tapeticola* from a pond with about 8% salt (D,E), and another type of *Halospirulina* with very narrow filaments from the same pond (F-H). Scale bars represent 50  $\mu$ m (A-C) or 20  $\mu$ m (D-H).

#### AHARON OREN

## 4. Bacteria

In many of the recognized phyla within the domain Bacteria we find halophilic or halotolerant representatives. Certain types of halophilic Bacteria are found at high densities in the saltern ecosystem, and many of these have conspicuous morphologies so that they can easily been recognized microscopically. Two groups, the cyanobacteria and the purple sulfur bacteria, are especially prominent because the colors they impart to the sediments.

### 4.1. CYANOBACTERIA

Cyanobacteria are the main components of the soft gelatinous benthic microbial mats that cover the lower salinity evaporation ponds, and their presence is also conspicuous in the gypsum crusts on the bottom of the ponds of intermediate salinity (see also Fig. 1).

Figure 4 shows a variety of filamentous cyanobacteria present in the benthic microbial mats that cover the bottom of the lower salinity evaporation ponds of the Eilat saltern. Several morphological types can be seen in these mats: thick filaments of *Oscillatoria* sp. (Fig. 4A-C) and tightly wound spirals of *Halospirulina* or *Spirulina* spp. of different filament diameter (Fig. 4D-H). Similar spirally wound filaments and other types of filamentous cyanobacteria have been recorded from salterns in Spain, France, and elsewhere (Clavero et al., 1994; Giani et al., 1989; Nübel et al., 2000; Thomas and Geisler, 1982).

The gypsum crust that develops on the bottom of the intermediate salinity ponds contains brightly colored layers, of which the upper brown-orange layer and the green layer below derive their coloration from the dense communities of cyanobacteria inhabiting them. The upper 0.5-2 cm thick brown layer is populated by carotenoid-rich unicellular cvanobacteria (Halothece-Aphanothece type) (Fig. 5A-C). These cells have a low chlorophyll and phycocyanin content. A *Phormidium*-type filamentous cyanobacterium is the dominant organism in the green layer (Fig. 5D-F). An olive-green layer is sometimes found below the red-purple layer of phototrophic sulfur bacteria (see section 4.2). Slender filamentous, yet unidentified microorganisms are found in this layer (Fig. 5G-H). The biology of the Eilat gypsum crust has been documented before (Oren, 2000a, 2000b; Oren et al., 1995; Sørensen et al., 2004). Similar lavered cvanobacterial communities have been described from gypsum deposits in Spanish and French salterns (Caumette et al., 1994; Cornée, 1984; Thomas, 1984) and from a mixed gypsum-halite crust from salt pools of Baja California, Mexico (Rothschild et al., 1994).

# 4.2. PHOTOSYNTHETIC PURPLE BACTERIA

Red-purple layers of photosynthetic sulfur bacteria are often found below the cyanobacterial layers in the benthic microbial mats that develop in saltern evaporation ponds. The organisms responsible for the red color belong to genera such as *Halochromatium*, *Thiohalococcus* and *Ectothiorhodospira* or *Halorhodospira*, all members of the Proteobacteria branch of the domain Bacteria. These are anaerobes that obtain their energy from light, especially from the near-infrared radiation (800-900 nm) that is not absorbed by the cyanobacterial layers above. Sulfide, produced by dissimilatory sulfate reduction in the layers below, serves as electron donor for the

photoautotrophic fixation of CO<sub>2</sub>. Such red layers have been reported from salterns in France, Spain, Slovenia, and elsewhere (Caumette et al., 1994; Cornée, 1984; Schneider and Herrmann, 1979).



**Figure 5.** Unicellular *Halothece (Aphanothece)*-like cells from the upper brown layer of a gypsum crust found on the bottom of a saltern crystallizer pond with 19.3% salt (A-C), *Phormidium*-type filamentous cyanobacteria from the green layer in this crust (D-F) (compare also Fig. 1C), with empty sheaths seen in panel F; arrows), and unidentified slender cyanobacteria (?) from an olive-green layer below the red-purple layer (G,H). The bars represent 100  $\mu$ m (A,B,D), 50  $\mu$ m (E,G) or 20  $\mu$ m (C,F).

In the Eilat salterns, patches of red *Halochromatium*-type cells are often found below the cyanobacterial layer in the low-salinity evaporation ponds. A prominent red layer is present in the gypsum crust in the ponds of intermediate salinity (Oren et al., 1995; Sørensen et al., 2004; see also Fig. 1C). These layers contain mainly ovoid cells morphologically resembling *Halochromatium* (Fig. 6A-D). Intracellular sulfur granules, formed by partial oxidation of sulfide, are often seen within the cells (Fig. 6D). *Halorhodospira*-like cells have also been reported to occur in the Eilat gypsum crust (Oren et al., 1995).

# 4.3. CHEMOLITHOTROPHIC SULFUR BACTERIA

Spherical bacteria with intracellular granules, apparently of elemental sulfur, are associated with the green layer of the Eilat gypsum crust, or are found in a whitish layer just below (Fig. 6E and 6F). They may represent a yet-uncultured type of

chemolithotrophic sulfur oxidizing bacteria, and as such ('*Achromatium*'-like cells) they were described earlier (Oren et al., 1995). A chemoautotrophic way of life is suggested for these organisms, as no prominent coloration is found in accumulations of these cells. However, presence of photosynthetic pigments and the possibility of a phototrophic way of life cannot be strictly excluded.



**Figure 6.** Red *Halochromatium*-type photosynthetic sulfur bacteria from the purple layer of the Eilat saltern gypsum crust in a pond of 19.3% salt (A-D); see also Fig. 1C. Intracellular sulfur granules are visible in panel D. Panels E and F show small spherical bacteria with intracellular granules, apparently of elemental sulfur, associated with the green layer of the Eilat gypsum crust. These yet unidentified and uncultured organisms may be chemolithotrophic sulfur oxidizing bacteria, but presence of photosynthetic pigments and the possibility of phototrophic life cannot be excluded. The bars represent 20  $\mu$ m (A-C,F), 10  $\mu$ m (D) or 20  $\mu$ m (F).

#### 4.4. HETEROTROPHIC BACTERIA

A variety of heterotrophic bacteria, both benthic and pelagic, are associated with the autotrophic communities in the saltern evaporation ponds, and these live at the expense of organic material produced by the photosynthetic microbial communities present. Morphologically these organisms are generally little distinctive, but their presence is conspicuous especially where large amounts of organic material accumulate, for example in the form of the polysaccharide slime excreted by the unicellular cyanobacteria in the upper layer of the gypsum crust in the Eilat saltern (Fig. 7).



**Figure 7.** Different morphological types of probably heterotrophic bacteria found within the polysaccharide matrix excreted by the unicellular cyanobacteria in the upper brown-orange layer of the Eilat saltern gypsum crust below brine of 19.3% salt (A-C). The bars represent  $20 \ \mu m (A,C) \ or \ 10 \ \mu m (B)$ .

Representatives of the domain Bacteria also occur at the highest salinity in the crystallizer ponds. The halophilic Archaea described in section 3 (Fig. 3) share their habitat with *Salinibacter*, a recently discovered member of the Bacteria (*Cytophaga/Flavobacterium* branch). *Salinibacter* is a red pigmented heterotrophic bacterium that physiologically resembles the halophilic Archaea to a large extent. In Spanish saltern crystallizer ponds it may represent up to 5-25% of the total prokaryotic community in the brines (Antón et al., 1999, 2002; Oren and Rodríguez-Valera, 2001; Oren et al., 2004). In the Eilat salterns *Salinibacter* is present as well, but it is less is abundant (Elevi and Oren, 2004).

#### 5. Eukarya

Generally spoken the biota of the saltern evaporation ponds are dominated by prokaryotes. Eukaryotic microorganisms (and macroorganisms as well) still abound in the first concentrating ponds, whose salinity does not greatly differ from that of seawater. When conditions become hypersaline, eukaryotes become rarer. A few types of diatoms and of protozoa are found along with the cyanobacteria and other prokaryotic organisms in the microbial mats that cover the bottom of the evaporation ponds along the salinity gradient, but they are present in low numbers. However, when halite saturation is reached in the crystallizer ponds, a eukaryotic unicellular alga, *Dunaliella salina*, becomes one of the dominant components of the biota, and is responsible for most or all of the primary productivity in the salt-saturated brines.

# 5.1. DIATOMS

Diatoms are found in the Eilat saltern ponds especially in the initial stages of evaporation (Fig. 8A-D). They become rarer with the increasing salinity of the ponds, but some diatoms can be found at salt concentrations up to about 20% (Fig. 8E-G).



**Figure 8.** Different types of diatoms encountered in the Eilat salterns in ponds with 4% (A-C), 8% (D), and 19.3% salt (E-G). They can tentatively be identified as *Nitzschia* sp. (A-C), *Gyrosigma* or *Pleurosigma* sp. (B-D), *Navicula* sp. (E,G), and *Amphora* sp. (F). The bars represent 20  $\mu$ m (A-C) or 10  $\mu$ m (D-G).

Detailed studies have been made of the taxonomic distribution of diatoms in saltern ponds of different salinities worldwide, including Spain, France, Italy, Mexico, and South Africa (Campbell and Davis, 2000; Clavero et al., 1994, 2000; Javor, 1989; Margheri et al., 1987; Noël, 1982, 1984; Rincé and Robert, 1983). Among the genera most widespread in salterns are *Nitzschia, Amphora, Navicula, Entomoneis*, and *Pleurosigma*. It has been suggested that diatoms may be useful indicators to monitor the physical and chemical status of saltern evaporation ponds (Campbell and Davis, 2000).

### 5.2. THE GREEN ALGA DUNALIELLA

Dunaliella salina (Chlorophyceae, Volvocales) is a characteristic inhabitant of saltern crystallizer ponds. Microscopic examination of the brines shows red carotenoid-rich flagellated cells (Fig. 9). These contribute to the coloration of the water, together with the halophilic Archaea and possibly with Bacteria of the genus Salinibacter (see sections 3 and 4.4). Biotechnological operations have been set up in several places in the world to exploit the alga for the production of  $\beta$ -carotene (Oren, 2002).



**Figure 9.** Red-orange cells of *Dunaliella salina* from the NaCl-saturated crystallizer ponds of the Eilat salterns. Small halite crystals are seen in panel B. The bars represent 20  $\mu$ m (A,C) or 50  $\mu$ m (B).

#### 5.3. PROTOZOA

The cyanobacteria-dominated mats on the bottom of the lower and intermediate salinity evaporation ponds are grazed by different types of ciliate, flagellate and amoeboid protozoa. Some are found at salt concentrations as high as 20%. Figure 10 shows a selection of types of protozoa found in the Eilat salterns. Occurrence of protozoa at high salt concentrations has been documented in the past (Javor, 1989; Oren, 1989; Post et al., 1983), but little is know about the biology of these organisms.



**Figure 10.** Different types of ciliate and flagellate protozoa encountered in the Eilat salterns in ponds with 4% (A-D), 8% (E), and 19.3% salt (F-M). The sessile stalked ciliate protozoa shown in panels A-C attached to leaves of *Zostera* (?) probably belong to the genus *Zoothamnium*. The bars represent 50  $\mu$ m (A-C), 20  $\mu$ m (D,F-H,J-M), or 10  $\mu$ m (E,I).

### 5.4. FUNGI

Direct microscopic examination of saltern brine and sediment samples does not show conspicuous communities of yeasts and filamentous fungi to be present. However, it is now well established that halophilic yeasts and fungi are present in the saltern ecosystem (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000; Zalar et al., 1999a, 1999b). Figure 11 shows micrographs of representative isolates obtained from the Sečovlje salterns on the Adriatic coast at the border between Slovenia and Croatia.

# 6. Epilogue

Although microorganisms, and especially the prokaryotic types, show only a limited morphological diversity, a microscopic examination of microbial communities in their natural environment can be an esthetically highly rewarding experience. The beauty of the marine microflora was convincingly shown by Sieburth (1975, 1979) in his two books of electron micrographs of marine microorganisms. The hypersaline system presented by the salterns, with their series of evaporation ponds of increasing salinity –

each harboring its characteristic microbial communities, presents us with an even greater morphological variety, which is no less fascinating than that in the marine environment.



**Figure 11.** Halophilic fungi isolated from Mediterranean salterns: conidia and conidiophore of *Cladosporium halotolerans* (A) (The bar represents 10  $\mu$ m), conidiophore with conidia, cleistothecium, and ascospores of *Eurotium amstelodami* (anamorph: *Aspergillus hollandicus*) (B) (The bars represent 10, 25, and 10  $\mu$ m, respectively), endoconidia in hyphae of *Phaeotheca triangularis* (C) (The bar represents 20  $\mu$ m), and conidia of *Wallemia sebi* (D) (The bar represents 10  $\mu$ m). Photographs by P. Zalar and L. Butinar.

The survey presented here should in no way be considered as a complete inventory of the microbiota of the saltern system. It only shows the morphologically most conspicuous organisms, and many less conspicuous organisms that may play an important role in the functioning of the biological system of the salterns thus remain undetected. Although there is a large extent of similarity between the biological study of the planktonic and benthic microflora of saltern ponds from other geographic locations will undoubtedly show different features and yield additional types of microorganisms not prominent in the Eilat salterns described here.

Each of the microorganisms shown in the photographs presented above is interesting in its own right, and deserves in-depth studies of its mode of life and its function in the saltern ecosystem. Many of these organisms are yet to be isolated in culture and studied in the laboratory. Such studies will add much to our understanding of the biology of the salterns and the functioning of microorganisms at high salt concentrations. Meanwhile, microscopic examination of the organisms in their natural environment remains a rewarding pastime, not only scientifically but from an esthetic point of view as well.

#### Acknowledgments

I thank the Israel Salt Industries Ltd., Eilat, for allowing access to the salterns, and the staff of the Interuniversity Institute for Marine Sciences of Eilat for logistic support. I am grateful to Sophia Barinova (Haifa University) for help with the identification of the diatoms.

#### References

- Antón, J., Llobet-Brossa, E., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (1999) Fluorescence in situ hybridization analysis of the prokaryotic community inhabiting crystallizer ponds. Environ. Microbiol. 1, 517-523.
- Antón, J., Oren, A., Benlloch, S., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Amann, R. and Rosselló-Mora, R.(2002) Salinibacter ruber gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel extreme halophilic member of the Bacteria from saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 485-491.
- Bolhuis, H., te Poele, E.M. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2004) Isolation and cultivation of Walsby's square archaeon. Environ. Microbiol. 6, 1287-1291.
- Burns, D.G., Camakaris, H.M., Janssen, P.H. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (2004) Cultivation of Walsby's square haloarchaeon. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 238, 469-473.
- Campbell, E.E. and Davis, J.S. (2000) Diatoms as indicators of pond conditions in solar saltworks, In: R.M. Geertman (ed.), 8<sup>th</sup> World Salt Symposium, Vol. 2. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 855-860.
- Caumette, P., Matheron, R., Raymond, N. and Relexans, J.-C. (1994) Microbial mats in the hypersaline ponds of Mediterranean salterns (Salins-de-Giraud, France). FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 13, 273-286.
- Clavero, E., Grimalt, J.O., Merino, V. and Hernández-Mariné, M. (1994) Structure of the sediment at depositional saline environments, In: L.J. Stal and P. Caumette (eds.), *Microbial Mats. Structure, Development and Environmental Significance.* Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 91-96.
- Clavero, E., Hernández-Mariné, M., Grimalt, J.O. and Garcia-Pichel, F. (2000) Salinity tolerance of diatoms from thalassic hypersaline environments. J. Phycol. 36, 1021-1034.
- Cornée, A. (1984) Étude préliminaire des bactéries des saumures et des sédiments des salins de Santa Pola (Espagne). Comparison avec les marais salants de Salin-de-Giraud (Sud de la France). Rev. Inv. Geol. 38/39, 109-122.
- Davis, J.S. (1974) Importance of microorganisms in solar salt production, In: A.H. Coogan (ed.), Fourth Symposium on Salt. Northern Ohio Geological Society, Cleveland, pp. 369-372.
- Elevi, R. and Oren, A. (2004) Nutrition, glycerol metabolism, and selective enrichment of *Salinibacter*, an extremely halophilic red bacterium. Abstract, Halophiles 2004, Ljubljana.
- Giani, D., Seeler, J., Giani, L. and Krumbein, W.E. (1989) Microbial mats and physicochemistry in a saltern in the Bretagne (France) and in a laboratory scale saltern model. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 62, 151-162.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P., de Hoog, S. and Plemenitaš, A. (2000) Hypersaline waters in salterns natural ecological niches for halophilic black yeasts. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 235-240.
- Javor, B.J. (1983) Planktonic standing crop and nutrients in a saltern ecosystem. Limnol. Oceanogr. 28, 153-159.
- Javor, B. (1989) Hypersaline Environments. Microbiology and Biogeochemistry. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Kessel, M. and Cohen, Y. (1982) Ultrastructure of square bacteria from a brine pool in southern Sinai. J. Bacteriol. 150, 851-860.
- Margheri, M.C., Tredeci, M.R., Barsant, L. and Balloni, W. (1987) The photosynthetic community of the Trapani saline lagoons: an alternative option for the exploitation of an extreme environment. Ann. Microbiol. 37, 203-215.
- Noël, D. (1982) Les diatomées des saumures des marais salants de Salin-de-Giraud (Sud de la France). Géol. Méditerr. 9, 413-446.

- Noël, D. (1984) Les diatomées des saumures et des sediments de surface du Salin de Bras del Port (Santa Pola, province d'Alicante, Espagne). Rev. Inv. Geol. 38/39, 79-107.
- Nübel, U., Garica-Pichel, F. and Muyzer, G. (2000) The halotolerance and phylogeny of cyanobacteria with tightly coiled trichomes (*Spirulina* Turpin) and the description of *Spirulina tapeticola* gen. nov., sp. nov. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. **50**, 1265-1277.
- Oren, A. (1989) Photosynthetic and heterotrophic bacterial communities of a hypersaline sulfur spring on the shore of the Dead Sea (Hamei Mazor), In: Y. Cohen and E. Rosenberg (eds.), *Microbial Mats: Physiological Ecology of Benthic Microbial Communities.* American Society for Microbiology, Washington, D.C., pp. 64-76.
- Oren, A. (1999) The enigma of square and triangular bacteria, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), *Enigmatic Microorganisms and Life in Extreme Environmental Habitats*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 337-355.
- Oren, A. (2000a) Salts and brines, In: B.A. Whitton and M. Potts (eds.), Ecology of Cyanobacteria: Their Diversity in Time and Space. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 281-306.
- Oren, A. (2000b) Life at high salt concentrations, In: M. Dworkin, S. Falkow, E. Rosenberg, K.-H. Schleifer and E. Stackebrandt (eds.), *The Prokaryotes: An Evolving Electronic Resource for the Microbiological Community*, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed., release 3.1, 20 January 2000. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- Oren, A. (2001) The order Halobacteriales, In: M. Dworkin, S. Falkow, E. Rosenberg, K.-H. Schleifer and E. Stackebrandt (eds.), *The Prokaryotes: An Evolving Electronic Resource for the Microbiological Community*, 3<sup>rd</sup> ed., release 3.2, 25 July 2001. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- Oren, A. (2002) Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Oren, A. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2001) The contribution of *Salinibacter* species to the red coloration of saltern crystallizer ponds. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 36, 123-130.
- Oren, A., Kühl, M. and Karsten, U. (1995) An endoevaporitic microbial mat within a gypsum crust: zonation of phototrophs, photopigments, and light penetration. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 128, 151-159.
- Oren, A., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Antón, J., Benlloch, S., Rosselló-Mora, R., Amann, R., Coleman, J. and Russell, N.J. (2004) Red, extremely halophilic, but not archaeal: the physiology and ecology of *Salinibacter ruber*, a bacterium isolated from saltern crystallizer ponds, In: A. Ventosa (ed.), *Halophilic Microorganisms*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 63-76.
- Parkes, K. and Walsby, A.E. (1981) Ultrastructure of a gas-vacuolate square bacterium. J. Gen. Microbiol. 126, 503-506.
- Post, F.J., Borowitzka, L.J., Borowitzka, M.A., MacKay, B. and Moulton, T. (1983) The protozoa of a Western Australian hypersaline lagoon. Hydrobiologia 105, 95-113.
- Rincé, Y. and Robert, J.M. (1983) Évolution des peuplements de diatomées planctoniques et benthiques d'un marais salant lors des variations printanieres de salinité. Cryptogamie, Algol. 4, 73-87.
- Rothschild, L.J., Giver, L.J., White, M.R. and Mancinelli, R.L. (1994) Metabolic activity of microorganisms in evaporites. J. Phycol. 30, 431-438.
- Schneider, J. and Herrmann, A.G. (1979) Salt works natural laboratories for microbiological and geochemical investigations during the evaporation of seawater, In: A.H. Coogan and L. Hauder (eds.), 5<sup>th</sup> Symposium on Salt. Northern Ohio Geological Society, Cleveland, pp. 371-381.
- Sieburth, J. McN. (1975) Microbial Seascapes. University Park Press, Baltimore.
- Sieburth, J. McN. (1979) Sea Microbes. Oxford University Press, New York.
- Sørensen, K.B., Canfield, D.E. and Oren, A. (2004) Salt responses of benthic microbial communities in a solar saltern (Eilat, Israel). Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70, 1608-1616.
- Stoeckenius, W. (1981) Walsby's square bacterium: fine structure of an orthogonal procaryote. J. Bacteriol. 148, 352-360.
- Taher, A.G., Abd el Wahab, S., Philip, G., Krumbein, W.E. and Wali, A.M. (1995) Evaporitic sedimentation and microbial mats in a salina system (Port Fouad, Egypt). Int. J. Salt Lake Res. 4, 95-116.
- Thomas, J.-C. (1984) Formations benthiques à Cyanobactéries des salins de Santa Pola (Espagne): composition spécifique, morphologie et charactéristiques biologiques des principaux peuplements. Rev. Inv. Geol. **38/39**, 139-158.
- Thomas, J.-C. and Geisler, D. (1982) Peuplements benthiques à Cyanophycées des marais salants de Salin-de-Giraud (sud de la France). Geol. Médit. 9, 391-411.
- Walsby, A.E. (1980) A square bacterium. Nature 283, 69-71.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (1999a) Ecology of halotolerant dothideaceous black yeasts. Studies in Mycology **43**, 38-48.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (1999b) *Trimmatostroma salinum*, a new species from hypersaline water. Studies in Mycology 43, 57-62.

Biodata of Carol D. Litchfield, Masoumeh Sikarrodi, and Patrick M. Gillivet, authors of "*The Microbial Diversity of a Solar Saltern on San Francisco Bay*"

**Carol D. Litchfield** is an Associate Professor in the Department of Environmental Science and Policy at George Mason University. Prior to GMU she worked in industry for 13 years, primarily in the field of bioremediation. Her interest in halophiles began during a diving trip to Bonaire, Netherlands Antilles in 1973 while she was at Rutgers-the State University of New Jersey. At GMU she has continued her work in halophiles, especially the microbial ecology of solar salterns, and the use of halophiles in bioremediation. Her spare time is spent doing research on the history or salt production in the United States and underwater photography.

### E-mail: clitchfi@gmu.edu

**Masoumeh Sikaroodi** is the laboratory manager for the Environmental Biocomplexity Resource at George Mason University. She received her M.Sc. in Biology at GMU studying phylogeny of lichenicolous fungi. Her current research is in molecular characterization of microbial community of various environmental samples. She enjoys movies and listening to music.

### E-mail: msikaroo@gmu.edu

**Patrick M. Gillevet** is an Associate Professor in the Department of Environmental Science and Policy. He received his Ph.D. in Biochemistry at the University of Manitoba, Canada. He heads the Environmental Biocomplexity program at GMU and his current research program includes molecular systematics, microbial biocomplexity, and conservation genetic studies. He enjoys photography, scuba diving, hockey, and kendo.

# E-mail: pgilleve@gmu.edu



Patrick M. Gillivet, Masoumeh Sikarrodi, and Carol D. Litchfield

N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 59-69. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands..

<sup>59</sup> 

# THE MICROBIAL DIVERSITY OF A SOLAR SALTERN ON SAN FRANCISCO BAY

# CAROL D. LITCHFIELD, MASOUMEH SIKAROODI and PATRICK M. GILLEVET

Department of Environmental Science & Policy, George Mason University, Manassas, Virginia 20110, USA

### 1. Introduction

In the last few years, there have been a number of papers describing various aspects of the halophilic bacteria. A review by Ventosa et al. (1998) summarized our understanding of the distributions, taxonomy, and activities of halophilic Bacteria. This review article also discussed the biochemistry of these bacteria including what was known up to then of the organic osmolytes, enzymes, cell envelopes, and genetics. The halophilic Bacteria encompass both Gram-positive and Gram-negative microbes and are found in over 50 genera. Additionally, the halophilic Bacteria can be found over a very broad range of salinities including saturation or near saturation. This includes some members of the genus *Halomonas* (Vreeland et al., 1980) and *Salinibacter ruber* (Antón et al., 2002).

In 2002, Oren published a review of the molecular ecology of the halophilic Bacteria and Archaea. This review covered the fluorescent in situ hybridization technique (FISH), and the use of polar lipids, radioactive thymidine or leucine uptake studies in various salterns especially in Eilat, Israel and the Dead Sea. Additionally, the halophilic microbes from Antarctic lakes and alkaline lakes in Africa were also described (Oren, 2002a). Oren (2002b) also described the microbial communities in solar salterns noting the mats that form in these environments contain cyanobacteria as well as sulfur bacteria and anaerobic bacteria along with various algae. He described the isolation of halophilic Bacteria and Archaea from salterns, the pigments found in the hypersaline waters due to the alga *Dunaliella* and the halophilic Archaea and *Salinibacter*, and the various lipids associated with the microbial communities. He also described the experiments using radiolabeled thymidine uptake to estimate growth rates and noted that in the less saline ponds the growth rate was faster than in the crystallizers, 1-12 days vs. 6-22.6 days, respectively (Oren, 2002b).

An update of the various methodologies used to investigate microbial communities and their metabolic activities in hypersaline environments was published by Litchfield in 2004. This review included more recent studies looking at stable carbon isotope ratios to determine sources of carbon used by the halophilic bacteria. Also the uses of various Polymerase Chain Reaction (PCR) based techniques such as amplicon length heterogeneity (ALH), denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis (DGGE), and terminal restriction fragment length (T-RFLP) and cloning to analyze the total microbial community. In most cases, investigators have used primers specific for Archaea as well as the universal bacterial primers.

Because of the number of comprehensive recent reviews of microbes in hypersaline environments and salterns, this review will concentrate on one specific solar saltern the Cargill Solar Salt Plant in Newark, California, U.S.A. - and will describe the physical and chemical information available on the saltern and the source waters for the saltern, San Francisco Bay.

### 1.1. SAN FRANCISCO BAY

For over 150 years salt has been produced commercially on and around San Francisco Bay, and it is likely that Native American Indians were obtaining salt before that. San Francisco Bay is fed by water from the Pacific Ocean as well several rivers which flow into the Bay, especially the Sacramento and San Joaquin rivers which in earlier times brought silt and a few nutrients into the Bay. Today these rivers and the other smaller streams and the Bay itself serve many industries and communities so that the waters are now eutrophic and provide a rich source of nutrients to the only remaining solar saltern on the Bay, the Cargill Solar Salt Plant in Newark, California.

The Bay is really two entities - a Northern part which extends from the Golden Gate Bridge to the San Joaquin River and the Southern Bay which is more influenced by tidal fluctuations and which feeds the Cargill Solar Salt Plant. Rainfall, mostly during the winter months, causes strong estuarine circulation patterns that interact with the tidal patterns so that sediments are resuspended, and the Bay is well mixed on a generally diurnal basis (Conomos et al., 1985). The Sacramento River also flows into the Northern Bay.

To illustrate the pollution levels in the Bay, as early as 1979 there was concern about the levels of copper, silver, and zinc flowing into the Bay and their contamination of tellenid clams (Luoma and Cain, 1979). There is extensive industry, both marine and land-based, as well as community development all along the Bay both of which contribute to the pollution of the Bay. Thus the waters that flow into the solar saltern are rich in nutrients and, depending on the season, may be somewhat brackish. Both of these factors vary spatially and temporally throughout the Bay.

The main driving force in the estuary is the phytoplankton which provides the primary source of particulate organic matter throughout both portions of the Bay. In addition, freshwater algae are important to the clams and other animals in the northern Bay (Canuel et al., 1995). The cyanobacterium *Synechococcus* was found by Ning et al. (2000) to comprise up to 15% of the total phytoplankton biomass during nonbloom periods but less than 2% of the chlorophyll during algal blooms indicating that an extremely diverse phytoplankton community also exists during blooms. They also noted that the numbers of this cyanobacterium increased as the nutrient levels decreased, indicating that there was more of this bacterium in the Southern Bay region than in the Northern Bay. The other major microbiological study of the Bay was conducted by Murrell et al. (1999) who studied the impact of particles on the microbial populations. They noted that as the freshwater inflow increased aminopeptidase activity with increasing salinity which was the opposite for  $\beta$ -galactosidase activity. They also found that particles were a major site for bacterial attachment and activity.

#### 1.2. THE CARGILL SOLAR SALTERN

The Cargill Solar Salt Plant is the latest saltern on San Francisco Bay. The Cargill Company bought the former Leslie Salt Company's saltern in September 1978 (R. Douglas, personal communication). The first commercial salt was produced in 1854 by Captain John Johnson, and until 1862, everything that could be produced was shipped to Virginia City to be used in the silver mines there. At one time there were 36 salt-producers on the Alameda, San Mateo, and Santa Clara counties around the southern marshy areas bordering the Bay, but these were consolidated by the Leslie Salt Company in 1936 (Ver Planck, 1958). Thus salt has been produced for several centuries for either local consumption by the original Ohlone inhabitants, the later Mexican and Indian communities, or commercially starting in the nineteenth century.

Regardless of this history, there are efforts to "restore" these salty marshes to their natural condition. This has prompted an extensive study of the macroflora and fauna and zooplankton in selected portions of the saltern to try to determine the ecological impact such changes might cause. In a preliminary report available on line, Takekawa et al. (2000) noted 62 different macro-invertebrates in the lower density pond with some appearing throughout the sampling period and others restricted to the summer months, while, as expected, the diversity decreased with increasing salinity until only 8 were found in the highest density pond studied. Similarly, fish were found only in the lower salinity ponds but a total of 280,241 birds covering 65 species was counted in all of the ponds sampled though the highest density pond had the fewest bird citings recorded. The crystallizers were not sampled nor was there any attempt to examine the algal or bacterial community.

### 2. Microbiology of the Cargill Solar Salt Plant

#### 2.1. EARLY STUDIES

The only major published work on the algal community of this diverse environment was completed by Carpelan in 1953. At that time the saltern was owned by the Leslie Salt Company and the area studied was the Alviso salt ponds which are on the south side of the Bay, across the Bay from the main Cargill saltern. Today, the Alviso salt pans are fed by highly concentrated brine from the northern saltern through an under Bay pipeline (R. Douglas, personal communication). At the time of Carpelan's study, the Alviso ponds were fed directly from the Bay similar to the area on the northern side of the Bay. Thus it is appropriate to describe the data obtained from the Carpelan study.

Initial salinities ranged from approximately 2% to approximately 9% in the first six ponds that were studied. The pH range was up to pH 9.8 at the inlet to pH 8 at the outlet to Pond 6. These pH values changed during the day as well as monthly indicating that the great variability in this value was dependent on the nutrient loading of the inlet water and its availability to algal and bacterial metabolism. Similarly, oxygen values ranged from approximately 2 ml  $\Gamma^1$  to 9 ml  $\Gamma^1$ , again depending on the time of day the measurements were taken, the location within the pond, and the month. While nitrate and phosphate were generally low except at the outlet to Pond 6, the ammonia concentrations were usually 10 to 20 times higher at 20-30 µg atoms  $\Gamma^1$  (Carpelan,

#### 1953).

Carpelan (1953) noted that *Enteromorpha* sp. and *Rhizoclonium* sp. were the major macroscopic algae in the lower salinity ponds in the summer and fall, while *Stichococcus bacillaris* Nägeli was found only in the spring. He also noted many macro-invertebrates in the lower density ponds as well as several fish and many birds. Other organisms noted were the brine shrimp *Artemia* and the alga *Dunaliella* along with numerous diatoms and other algae, depending on the salinity and season. There was no discussion of the bacterial or fungal community in these ponds though a discussion of their potential activities was included (Carpelan, 1953).

Klug et al. (1985) also examined the San Francisco salterns looking at sulfate reduction and the carbon cycle in this system. Again, the studies were conducted on the Alviso salt ponds. They examined four ponds containing between 3 and 25% salt. With hand-held augers, they obtained sediment cores for analysis of the sulfate, sulfide, chloride, and volatile fatty acids. They also tested the percent moisture and percent organic matter. In general, the sulfate/chloride ratio decreased with depth. This ratio was considered a better indicator of biological sulfate reduction than the sulfide pool because sulfide can react abiologically with various cations and precipitate. Sulfate reduction was maximal in the upper centimeters of the sediments and organic matter and volatile fatty acids increased with increasing salinity. The rate of sulfate reduction in the hypersaline ponds was similar to other evaporite environments, but slower than in the 3.3% salt pans where the rate was 2 to 50 times higher than reported for temperate salt marshes. There was no reported attempt to cultivate any of the sulfate reducers or other anaerobic microbes.

# 2.2. MORE RECENT INVESTIGATIONS

Although there have been several long term microbiological studies on the salterns in Spain (for example Rodriguez-Valera, 1988; Rodriguez-Valera et al., 1981, 1985; Ventosa et al., 1982), this has not generally been true for salterns in the United States. The Western Salt Company in Chula Vista, California was studied by Javor in 1982-83 (Javor, 1983, 1989). The results indicated that there were more bacteria in the nutrient-rich Western Salt Co. waters than in the more oligotrophic saltern Exportadora del Sal in Mexico. Thus there were higher numbers of bacteria and halobacteria in the crystallizer ponds and higher concentrations of ammonia than found in other more oligotrophic salterns.

Starting in 1993, a multi-seasonal study of the microorganisms in the Cargill saltern was initiated. The intent was to select representative or microbiologically important transitional zones based on earlier studies on the solar saltern in Bonaire, Netherlands Antilles (Litchfield, 1977). In that earlier study it was noted that there were three major ecological zones in the Bonaire saltern comprising the inlet area, the area where the salinity reached 7-25% salt, and finally the crystallizers (Vreeland, 1976). In the study of the Cargill saltern, the inlet waters (2-4% salt), ponds containing 6-10%, 10-15 %, 15-25% salt, the crystallizers, and ponds with 26-28% salt were sampled over a five-year period. This study was designed to use traditional cultivation techniques along with molecular analyses of the uncultivated community and analysis of biochemical markers such as the total lipid and metabolic potential of the saltern communities.

For the cultivation procedures, a modified casamino acid medium (MCAT) was used

along with R2A (Difco). This latter medium has lower amounts of casamino acids plus peptone (0.5 g  $\Gamma^1$ ), and includes dibasic potassium phosphate (0.3 g  $\Gamma^1$ ), dextrose (0.5 g  $\Gamma^1$ ), soluble starch (0.5 g  $\Gamma^1$ ), and pyruvate (0.3 g  $\Gamma^1$ ) which are not in the MCAT medium. It was modified for halophile cultivation by the addition of 20 g  $\Gamma^1$  MgSO<sub>4</sub>.7H<sub>2</sub>O (MR2A). The MCAT contains per liter: casamino acids (7.5 g), sodium citrate (3 g), yeast extract (0.5 g), and MgSO<sub>4</sub>.7H<sub>2</sub>O (20 g). In all cases the pH was adjusted to 7.2-7.5, and the appropriate amount of solar salt was added on a weight:volume basis.

In almost all cases the MR2A medium resulted in higher numbers of both total bacterial enumerations and the total number of pigmented colonies (Litchfield et al., 1999). The range for the total colony-forming units (TCFU) was from  $10^4$  to  $5 \times 10^7$  for the inlet to  $5 \times 10^4$  to  $8 \times 10^7$  for the higher density pans and crystallizers (Litchfield et al., 1999).

Lipids were extracted from aliquots of pellets obtained by centrifuging 3-4 l of the samples as described in Litchfield et al. (2000). Both pigments and total lipid contents were analyzed by spectrophotometric scans or thin-layer chromatography, respectively.

Lipid distributions can be summarized by the following comments. The spectral scans showed that  $\beta$ -carotene, chlorophylls *a* and *b*, algal carotenoids, and bacterioruberins were present. There were marked seasonal differences, especially in the inlet and 10-12% salt pans. The greatest amount and most complex assortment of pigments were found in the inlet samples. The data were only semiquantitative due to the fact that the biomass varied between samples and seasonally even though the same amounts of water were centrifuged and extracted each time. The total lipids extracted from the whole community pellets also showed both seasonal and salt-pan differences. Almost all samples contained an orcinol positive spot running ahead of phosphatidyl glycerol, several other orcinol positive spots (indicating glycolipids), and methyl phosphatidyl glycerol phosphate were found in pans containing greater that 15% salt indicating the presence of haloarchaea. Frequently in the higher salinity pans phosphatidylglycerosulfate and a sulfated diglycosyl diether lipid were also identified, again indicative of the presence of haloarchaea (Litchfield et al., 2000).

In an attempt to understand the metabolic potential of the whole community, the investigators used the BIOLOG system to test for the metabolism of 95 different carbon sources (Litchfield et al., 2001). Early on they discovered that high salt concentrations interfered with the reproducibility of the assays, so their data were limited to those pans containing less than 15% salt. Of the 95 different carbon sources including amino acids, sugars, tweens, organic acids, nucleic acids, there were nine substrates which were utilized 85% of the time: L-alanine, L-asparagine, L-proline, citric acid, D-glucosaminic acid, D-glucose, maltose, sucrose, and D-trehalose. These data were analyzed by simple matching coefficient and by principle component analysis. Both tests gave essentially the same result with the lower salinity pans and the inlet comprising one large cluster that encompasses 7 smaller clusters (data not shown). The higher salinity pans formed another less heterogeneous cluster.

The results from all of these studies on the cultivated colonies, the lipid patterns, and the metabolic potential confirmed each other. Basically, there was extensive seasonal variability at the Cargill solar salt works which seemed to correlate with the seasonal rainfall patterns. The question to be answered next was whether this seasonal variability could also be observed in the total microbial community structure.

More recently the research has centered on the biodiversity and complexity of the total microbial community. Molecular fingerprinting was accomplished using the amplicon length heterogeneity procedure described by Suzuki et al. (1998) with details of its application to halophiles in Litchfield and Gillevet (2002). Aliquots of the pellets used in the lipid analyses were subjected to extraction of the 16S rRNA gene using the Bio101 FastDNA Spin Kit for Soil (Obiogen Inc., Vista, California). The resulting 16S rRNA gene was amplified using a set of the universal bacterial primers 27F and 355R (Lane, 1991) or a set of consensus haloarchaea primers 1HKF and H305R (5'-ATTCCGGTTGATCCTGCCGG-3' and 5'-GTTACCCCACCGTCTACCT-3'. respectively) (Litchfield and Gillevet, 2002). These products were cloned and sequenced using an ABI 377 DNA sequencer for the Bacteria and a Spectrumedix 96capillary Sequencer for the Archaea. For comparison purposes, pure cultures obtained from the plate enumerations were also sequenced to determine whether they were accounted for in the whole community analyses. For fingerprinting, the same primers were used, but the 5' ends of the forward primers were labeled with the fluorochrome 6carboxyfluorescein (6-FAM). Replicate extractions were analyzed to demonstrate the reproducibility of the method and peaks appearing in two of the three replicates and accounting for greater than 1% of the amplicons were included in the analyses.

For the Bacteria the emphasis was on the 10-12% salt pans (8A) because they showed the greatest number of amplicons when sampled in December and again the following June. For the Archaea, the emphasis was on pan 8A (10-12% salt) along with pans 10A and 26 both of which contained about 26% salt. The numbers and lengths of the amplicons from the fingerprints are shown in Table 1. These data indicate that there were significant changes in the total community diversity between the December and June sampling dates. When the bacterial clones were sequenced, six major groupings for the Bacteria appeared and confirmed the seasonal impact on the microbial diversity (data not shown). Finally, despite obtaining partial sequences for over 80 pure cultures only an occasional strain appeared to match sequences from the clone library.

The amplicon length heterogeneity data indicate that the feeder ponds 10A and 26 had the greatest microbial diversity with 10 peaks in December but only five in June for pan 10A. Pan 26 resulted in five peaks in December and nine peaks in June. There was much less diversity over the time period in pan 8A. When the sequence data from the clones was clustered using Neighbor Joining, the archaeal-based clones resulted in distinctly different clusters for 8A and 26 while pan 10A contained a more uniform distribution of the clones independent of the season. In both December and June, the major strains in 10A had amplicons that were at 240 base pairs and contained 27 and 21 clones out of the 72 and 53 sequenced clones, respectively. However, for pan 8A, the major amplicon size for December was 244 base pairs while for June it was 246 with each amplicon containing 65 (out of 82) or 67 (out of 77) of the clones. A similar pattern was observed in pan 26 where in December the majority of the clones were found in the amplicon sizes 241 or 244 base pairs while in the June sample the amplicons were spread almost evenly over 10 sets of base pairs.

Thus all of the metabolic and molecular analyses demonstrate that the Cargill solar saltern contains a large and diverse microbial community with a broad range of metabolic activities. The importance of these findings is that it has been demonstrated that the metabolic activities, metabolic markers such as bulk lipid analyses, and that specific types of microorganisms vary both seasonally and within the higher salt Although solar salterns have been known for hundreds, if not thousands, of years our understanding of the community complexity is very limited. Only recently an entirely new genus of halophilic Bacteria, the genus *Salinibacter*, was discovered in the Santa Pola salterns that have been extensively studied by Rodríguez-Valera and his group since the late 1970s and 1980s (Antón et al., 2000). Thus, it is not unexpected to find that the Cargill Solar Salt Plant contains microbes with great metabolic diversity but their isolation is limited by traditional cultivation techniques. The challenge now is to determine which members of the community are metabolically active and to obtain them in pure culture in order to increase our understanding of the microbial diversity in solar salterns worldwide.

Sampling Site and Date								
	Bacteria							
		Amplicon length	347	349	350	351	352	354
8A-12/1997		1 0	22	-	46	-	18	13
8A-6/1998			17	35	-	14	35	-
10A - 12/1997			14	14	-	8	7	56
10A - 6/1998			-	-	-	-	-	100
26 - 12/1997			-	-	-	2	-	98
26 - 6/1998			-	-	10	4	19	56
	Archaea							
		Amplicon length	239	241	245	246	248	249
8A - 12/1997					100			
8A - 6/1998			-	85.8	14.2	-	-	-
10A - 12/1997			-	34.9	48.3	11	3.6	1.9
10A - 6/1998			-	36	49.1	10.3	-	1.9
26 - 12/1997			-	43.1	44.5	12.3	-	-
26 - 6/1998			4.5	49.6	38	7.9	-	-

TABLE 1. Percent of each amplicon during two sampling trips (December 1997, June 1998).

#### Acknowledgments

We are pleased to recognize the extensive assistance of Amy Irby, Kristine Welch, Sudha Balajapali, and Swati Dalmet in performing these analyses. We are also indebted to the Cargill Solar Salt Plant and Robert Douglas for providing access to the saltern and to Ronald Oremland, the United States Geological Survey for allowing us to use his laboratory to begin the studies within two to three hours after collection of the samples. We also thank Bonnie Baxter for helpful comments on the manuscript. Funding was provided by the George Mason University Foundation, United States-Israel Binational Science Foundation Grant No. 95-00027, National Science Foundation Grant DBE No. 9972099 and NASA Grant # 9972099.

#### References

- Antón, J., Rosselló-Mora, R., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (2000) Extremely halophilic *Bacteria* in crystallizer ponds from solar salterns. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 3052-3057.
- Antón, J., Oren, A., Benlloch, S., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Rosselló-Mora, R. (2002) Salinibacter ruber gen. nov. sp. nov., a novel, extremely halophilic member of the *Bacteria* from saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 485-491.
- Canuel, E.A., Cloern, J.E., Ringelberg, D.B., Guckert, J.B. and Rau, G.H. (1995) Molecular and isotopic tracers used to examine sources of organic matter and its incorporation into the food webs of San Francisco Bay. Limnol. Oceanogr. 40, 67-81.
- Carpelan, L.H. (1953) The Hydrobiology of the Alviso Salt Ponds. Ph.D. Dissertation, Stanford University. University Microfilms, Ann Arbor, Michigan, 196 pp.
- Cloern, J.E. (1979) Phytoplankton ecology of the San Francisco Bay system: the status of our current understanding, In: T. J. Conomos (ed.), San Francisco Bay: The Urbanized Estuary. Fifth-eighth Annual Meeting of the Pacific Division/American Association for the Advancement of Science. California Academy of Sciences, San Francisco, California, pp. 247-265.
- Conomos, T.J., Smith, R.E. and Gartner, J. W. (1985) Environmental setting of San Francisco Bay. Hydrobiologia **129**, 1-12.
- Javor, B. (1989) Hypersaline Environments Microbiology and Biogeochemistry. Springer Verlag, Berlin.
- Javor, B J. (1983) Nutrients and ecology of the Western Salt and Exportadora de Sal Saltern brines, In: Sixth International Symposium on Salt – 1983, Vol. 1. The Salt Institute, Alexandria, VA, pp. 195-205.
- Klug, M., Boston, P., François, R., Gyure, R., Javor, B., Tribble, G. and Vairavamurthy, A. (1985) Sulfur reduction in sediments of marine and evaporite environment, In: D. Sagan (ed.), *The Global Sulfur Cycle*. NASA Technical Memorandum 87570. National Aeronautics and Space Administration, Washington, D.C., pp. 128-157.
- Lane, D. J. (1991) 16S/23S rRNA sequencing, In: E. Stackebrandt and M. Goodfellow (eds.), Nucleic Acid Techniques in Bacterial Systematics. Wiley, West Sussex, England, pp. 115-175.
- Litchfield, C.D. (1977) Final Report on a Study of the Factors Controlling the Distribution of Halophilic Bacteria in the Antilles. International Salt Co., N. N. Facility on Bonaire, Netherlands Antilles, 12 pp.
- Litchfield, C.D. (2004) Microbial molecular and physiological diversity in hypersaline environments, In: A. Ventosa (ed.), *Halophilic Microorganisms*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 49-61.
- Litchfield, C.D. and Gillevet, P.M. (2002). Microbial diversity and complexity in hypersaline environments. J. Indust. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 28, 48-56.
- Litchfield, C.D., Irby, A. and Vreeland, R.H. (1999) The microbial ecology of solar salt plants, In: A. Oren (ed.), *Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, pp. 39-52.
- Litchfield, C.D., Irby, A., Kis-Papo, T. and Oren, A. (2000) Comparisons of the polar lipid and pigment profiles of two solar salterns located in Newark, California, U.S.A., and Eilat, Israel. Extremophiles 4, 259-265.
- Litchfield, C.D., Irby, A., Kis-Papo, T. and Oren, A. (2001) Comparative metabolic diversity in two solar salterns. Hydrobiologia 466, 73-80.
- Luoma, S.N. and Cain, D.J. (1979) Fluctuations of copper, zinc, and silver in tellenid clams as related to freshwater discharge – South San Francisco Bay, In: T. Conomos (ed.), San Francisco Bay: The Urbanized Estuary. Fifth-eighth annual Meeting of the Pacific Division / American Association for the Advancement of Science, California Academy of Sciences, San Francisco, California, pp. 231-246.
- Murrell, M.C., Hollibaugh, J.T., Silver, M.W. and Wong, P.S. (1999) Bacterioplankton dynamics in northern San Francisco Bay: Role of particle association and seasonal freshwater flow. Limnol. Oceanogr. 44, 295-308.
- Ning, X, Cloern, J.E. and Cole, B.E. (2000) Spatial and temporal variability of picocyanobacteria Synechococcus sp. in San Francisco Bay. Limnol. Oceanogr. 45, 695-702.
- Oren, A. (2002a) Molecular ecology of extremely halophilic Archaea and Bacteria. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. **39**, 1-7.
- Oren, A. (2002b) Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 595 pp.
- Rodriguez-Valera, F. (1988) Characteristics and microbial ecology of hypersaline environments, In: F. Rodriguez-Valera (ed.), *Halophilic Bacteria, Vol. 1.* CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, pp. 3-30.
- Rodriguez-Valera, F., Ruiz-Berraquero, F. and Ramos-Cormenzana, A. (1981) Characteristics of the heterotrophic bacterial populations in hypersaline environments of different salt concentrations. Microb. Ecol. 7, 235-243.
- Rodriguez-Valera, F., Ventosa, A., Juez, G. and Imhoff, J.F. (1985) Variation of environmental features and microbial populations with salt concentrations in a multi-pond saltern. Microb. Ecol. **11**, 107-115.
- Suzuki, M, Rappé, M.S. and Giovannoni, S.J. (1998) Kinetic bias in estimates of coastal picoplankton community structure obtained by measurements of small-subunit rRNA gene PCR amplicon length heterogeneity. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64, 4522-4529.
- Takekawa, J.Y., Miles, A.K., Shoelhamer, D.H., Martinelli, G.M., Saiki, M.K. and Duffy, W.G. (2000) Science Support for Wetland Restoration in the Napa-Sonoma Salt Ponds, San Francisco Bay Estuary. 2000 Progress Report, <u>www.werc.usgs.gov/sfbe/pdfs/Takekawa-etal2000ARFinal.pdf</u>
- Ventosa, A., Quesada, E., Rodriguez-Valera, F., Ruiz-Berraquero, F. and Ramos-Cormenzana, A. (1982) Numerical taxonomy of moderately halophilic gram-negative rods. J. Gen. Microbiol. 128, 1959-1968.
- Ventosa, A., Nieto, J.J. and Oren, A. (1998) Biology of moderately halophilic aerobic bacteria. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 62, 504-544.
- Ver Planck, W.E. (1958) Salt in California. Bulletin 175, California Division of Mines, State of California San Francisco, California.
- Vreeland, R.H. (1976) Microbial Ecology of a Solar Salt Facility. M.Sc. Thesis, Rutgers-The State University of New Jersey, New Brunswick, New Jersey, 104 pp.
- Vreeland, R.H., Litchfield, C.D., Martin, E.I. and Elliott, E. (1980) Halomonas elongata, a new genus and species of extremely salt-tolerant bacteria. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 30, 485-495.

# Biodata of Carlos Pedrós-Alió, author of "Diversity of Microbial Communities: The Case of Solar Salterns"

**Carlos Pedrós-Alió** is currently a Research Professor at the Institut de Ciències del Mar, CMIMA, CSIC in Barcelona, Spain. He obtained his Ph.D. from the University of Wisconsin-Madison in 1981 and continued his studies and research at the Universitat Autònoma de Barcelona until 1989 when he moved to the Marine Sciences Institute. Scientific interests include the microbial ecology of aquatic environments, including freshwater, marine and hypersaline systems, as well as all microorganisms from viruses to protists.

E-mail: cpedros@cmima.csic.es



# DIVERSITY OF MICROBIAL COMMUNITIES: THE CASE OF SOLAR SALTERNS

**CARLOS PEDRÓS-ALIÓ** 

Institut de Ciències del Mar, CMIMA, CSIC, Passeig Marítim de la Barceloneta 37-49, E-08003 Barcelona, Spain

# 1. Questions

The diversity of microbial communities is a very elusive reality (Pedrós-Alió 1993). As microbial ecologists we assume there is a certain number of species in an ecosystem and that each one of those species is represented by a certain number of individuals. If we could only identify all those little balls and rods under the microscope and assign each one to the appropriate species then, we think, we would know the diversity of that microbial community. The number of species would tell us the richness. An index such as Shannon's would tell as the diversity, and another index such as the equitability index would provide an estimate of evenness. These indexes could be calculated for different communities and their diversities compared. Unfortunately, there are several problems when attempting to do such a calculation.

The first problem, of course, is the difficulty in delineating what a microbial species is. However, this is not easy for any living being. There are many definitions of species for large animals and plants for example (Rosselló-Mora and Amann, 2001) and it is very difficult to delineate some species even with the well-studied birds and mammals. Fortunately, diversity can be calculated with other units besides species. All that is needed is to group individuals into non-overlapping classes according to a consistent classification criterion (Kolasa and Biesiadka, 1984; Margalef, 1974). Several descriptors that fulfill these requirements (and are appropriate for microbes) are the number of distinct populations in a flow cytometry graph, the number of DNA bands in a DGGE gel, or the number of clones in a DNA clone library. These units are operational taxonomic units (OTU).

A second problem concerns the sample size. In a forest, for example, the number of tree species found increases as the area of forest sampled increases. Eventually, the number of species stabilizes, when the area sampled is enough to accommodate all the tree species in that ecosystem. In fact, the shape of the species vs. sample size curve is very informative about the structure of the community. If we were to increase the sample size much further we would find a size where the number of new species would increase again. This is the result of having a sampling area larger than an ecosystem. If we were sampling a Mediterranean oak forest, and we were to keep increasing the sample area, we would eventually include a portion of a pine forest growing next to the oak forest. Obviously the number of new species would suddenly start to increase. What is the size

of an aquatic ecosystem for microorganisms? If we accept the structure of the marine environment proposed by Azam (1998), where a maze of organic carbon polymers surrounds and sustains individual algal and bacterial cells, the size of an ecosystem must be very small indeed. However, one could argue that all these microorganisms are periodically mixed with adjacent portions of the water and thus, the whole ocean might be the ecosystem. So, do we have to sample one microliter or one million liters? The fact is that whenever we sample microorganisms for diversity studies, we take an enormous number of individuals. In a recent study of the Sargasso Sea, for example, Venter et al. (2004) filtered 200 liters of seawater. There are around  $10^{11}$  prokaryotic cells in this volume of water. If one were to include as many trees in the study of the diversity of a forest, the area involved would be two million square kilometers, or approximately the area of Mexico. Obviously, the kind of relationships between diversity we are looking at may be completely different from those we are used to with large animals and plants. Think for example of how many microbial species are there represented by only one cell in the 10<sup>11</sup> cells assemblage (or represented by 100 or 1000 cells for that mater). Do they mean anything for the ecosystem? Do they still have the potential to grow and become significant members of the community? Can we detect them with the available techniques?

I think this question can be framed within the idea proposed by Ramon Margalef several years ago (Margalef, 1994). He proposed to use two words: biodiversity and Biodiversity would be the total non-redundant genetic information in an diversity. ecosystem, while diversity would be the collection of components which are active and abundant at one particular time and place. Using a literary metaphor, the biodiversity of a given language would be all the words in a dictionary, while diversity would include only those words used in a particular book. The dictionary contains many words that are seldom used. Many may have become obsolete. But, as long as they remain in the dictionary, there is the potential for a writer to use them in his or her latest book. In this sense the rare prokaryotes in the Sargasso Sea 200-liter sample would be part of the biodiversity of the Sargasso Sea, but presumably would be excluded from the diversity at the time of sampling. This provides a pragmatic approach to the microbial diversity of an ecosystem. Our techniques do not need to detect the extremely rare microbes in a sample. We can define the number of units found with our favorite technique as the diversity of the sample.

Now we only have to decide which questions are important and what techniques can be used to address them. Several years ago, James Tiedje proposed that the following questions needed to be answered (Tiedje, 1994):

- An order-of-magnitude estimate of the number of microbial species in different environments. That is, an estimate of microbial species richness.

- An assessment of how different or how similar in microbial species composition are different environments. This is related to the question of whether microbial species are cosmopolitan or not.

- A better understanding of whether the species commonly isolated in pure cultures are actually those important in nature.

- An answer to the question of whether microbial communities have high or low evenness or, in other words, are microbial communities dominated by one or very few species of each functional group or are there many species of approximately equal biomass?

- Does microbial diversity change in parallel to the diversity of larger organisms? Do predictions about diversity from general ecological theory apply to microbial communities?

We decided to analyze these questions by simultaneously applying as many different techniques as possible to the same model system: the solar salterns.

## 2. The MIDAS workshop

The biology of saltern ponds has been reviewed several times (Javor, 1989; Larsen, 1980; Oren, 1993, 1994; Pedrós-Alió, 2004; Rodríguez-Valera, 1988). Different aspects of the molecular ecology of salterns have been reviewed by Oren (2002), Litchfield et al. (1999), and Rodríguez-Valera et al. (1999). The latter study was the starting point for a major effort to use the salterns as a model system where many different molecular techniques could be compared. The hypothesis was that microbial diversity in solar salterns is better understood than in most other ecosystems. Therefore, applying several techniques simultaneously should reveal similarities and inconsistencies among them. Further, it would be possible to explore the questions about diversity of microorganisms posed by Tiedje (1994).

During the European Union project MIDAS (<u>MI</u>crobial <u>D</u>iversity in <u>A</u>quatic <u>S</u>ystems) we carried out a detailed study in Santa Pola salterns in Alicante, Spain. Twenty researchers from the Universidad Miguel Hernández in Alicante, the Plymouth Marine Laboratory in Great Britain, the National Environmental Research Institute and DHI-Water and Environment in Denmark, the University of Bergen in Norway, and the Institut de Ciències del Mar (CSIC) from Barcelona, Spain spent two weeks studying the salterns intensively. The main objective of the workshop was to determine the diversity of the microorganisms along the gradient with as many different conventional and molecular techniques as possible. Results have been published in a number of papers (Benlloch et al., 2002; Casamayor et al., 2002a; Estrada et al., 2004; Øvreås et al., 2003; Sandaa et al., 2003). The second objective was to analyze the microbial food web along the gradient and this aspect was reviewed recently (Pedrós-Alió, 2004).

# 3. Methods

Several techniques were used in the salterns to determine diversity of microorganisms: inverted microscopy, flow cytometry, pigment composition through HPLC and molecular techniques were used for photorophs, while molecular techniques and culturing were used for heterotrophs. There has been a proliferation of molecular techniques in the last decade and a summary is presented in Fig. 1. The objectives of such techniques are to compare communities, to identify the members of a community, and to quantify the abundance of some or all of the members in the community. Each technique addresses one or more of these three objectives. Moreover, each technique has some advantages and problems. Thus, the most appropriate technique for the purpose of the researcher must be carefully chosen in each case and no technique can be

claimed to be superior to others in all aspects. The processes shown in Fig. 1 can be divided in three parts: concentration, separation, and identification.



Figure 1. Scheme of approaches to the molecular ecology of microorganisms.

# 3.1. CONCENTRATION

The first part attempts to concentrate the target sequences so that they can be detected and studied. Usually this involves a filtration step in which the microbial biomass from a community is concentrated on a filter. The filter size determines the kind of microorganisms that will be collected. In principle this filtration step is not selective. That is, it does not collect some microorganisms with preference to others and, therefore, the biomass on the filter is a faithful reflection of the organisms present in the community and of their respective abundance. The next step consists of the extraction of the nucleic acids from the biomass. Several different procedures exist and there is potential for bias against or for some microorganisms. For example, some bacteria may be especially resistant to cell breakage and their DNA will be extracted with a lower efficiency than that of other bacteria. This step, therefore, requires checking. In MIDAS four different laboratories carried out extractions with different protocols from the same samples and the resulting DGGEs were identical (see Fig. 2 in Casamayor et al., 2002a). If everything works properly the nucleic acids in the extract will be a faithful reflection of all the genomes in the community. This collection of all the genomes from a microbial community has recently been termed the "metagenome." This can be analyzed directly (see below) or subject to an additional concentration step: the polymerase chain reaction (PCR) to obtain many copies of the target sequences. This is a marvelous technique that literally allows picking the needle in the haystack. However, it is subject to many caveats. The efficiency and selectivity of the PCR is highly dependent on the primers used. Some primers may no be as universal as one might want. Or, perhaps they amplify better the DNA of some organisms than others, thus biasing the quantitative results of the amplification. Finally the primers may completely miss some organisms we might be interested in. For these reasons, results from PCR have to be checked in some independent way, such as microscopy or quantitative hybridization.

In summary, concentration techniques up to DNA extraction tend to be non selective but are not very powerful. PCR, on the other hand, may be selective but is extremely powerful.

## **3.2. SEPARATION**

The second process is the separation of the targeted sequences. If we analyze the nucleic acids extract, we have a mixture of all the genes in the community. If we analyze the PCR products we have the selected genes belonging to all the "species" in the community. In either case, these sequences need to be separated from each other in order to analyze them. There are essentially two strategies to do this: cloning and electrophoretic separation of the PCR products. In cloning, the DNA fragments are incorporated into a suitable bacterial cell. This cell will be able to reproduce and make as many copies from the cloned sequence it carries as desired. In principle each PCR fragment will be incorporated into a single bacterium. When these bacteria are grown in a Petri dish, each cell will multiply producing a colony. This colony is a clone of the initial cell and the collection of clones is the clone library. It can be stored and retrieved at will for many years, so that one can always go back to the library to study some additional factor. Each clone can be sequenced and the sequences can be compared to those in the available databases to try to identify the organism responsible for the sequences. We used this approach in MIDAS (Benlloch et al., 2002). In addition, specific clone libraries from the crystallizer ponds had been published earlier (Benlloch et al., 1996, 2001).

The alternative to cloning is to separate the PCR products by electrophoresis. There are several ways to do this (Fig. 1). All these techniques produce a "fingerprint" of the community analyzed. In theory, each microorganism in the community should produce a characteristic band in a gel after electrophoresis. Thus, the fingerprint is a consequence of the microorganisms present in the metagenome. In reality each technique has several drawbacks and the ideal situation is seldom achieved. In general, however, the fingerprints are representative of a community: the same community will produce the same fingerprint if the treatment is the same. Thus, the fingerprints can be used to compare communities with each other. Several of these techniques were used in MIDAS: DGGE, RISA (Casamayor et al., 2002a), T-RFLP (Casamayor et al. 2002a)

Øvreås et al., 2003) and others had been used in the past such as RFLP (Martínez-Murcia et al., 1995) and LMW RNA (Casamayor et al., 2000). Since the genes amplified depend strongly on the primers, we used different combinations of primers to test how similar the results would be and to maximize the diversity retrieved from the environment (Fig. 2).



**Figure 2.** Upper panel shows the forward and reverse primers used in MIDAS. The lower panel shows the location and length of the corresponding PCR products used by different laboratories and techniques.

Since PCR is known to have some biases and problems, is there an alternative way to analyze the metagenome without the use of this technique? There certainly is. In Fig. 1 I show two alternatives. In one option, the environmental nucleic acids are used directly to analyze melting properties or to do hybridizations with nucleic acids from other samples in order to compare them. The prize one pays for not using PCR is the lesser resolving power of these approaches. In MIDAS we used DNA melting profiles and reassociation kinetics to explore this approach (Øvreås et al., 2003). In addition, we had used the low molecular RNA technique in a preliminary study of solar salterns (Casamayor et al., 2000).

Finally, one can clone the metagenome directly using what is termed a "shotgun" approach. The result is a huge library with tens or hundreds of thousands of clones. This is an extremely powerful approach, since all the genes from the community end up

in a library accessible for analysis. Here the prize is paid in terms of cost and time for screening and sequencing these clones. In fact, this approach has been used very few times in microbial ecology (Schmidt et al., 1991). Only recently are the necessary screening and sequencing capabilities becoming adequate to study such large libraries (Venter et al., 2004).

# **3.3. IDENTIFICATION**

Both cloning and some of the fingerprinting techniques allow a more refined analysis. For example, T-RFLP results in a series of fragments of different sizes that produce separate peaks after electrophoresis. These peaks can be compared to a database and, in principle, the organism responsible for each peak can be identified. This is frequently not the case, because several organisms may produce the same peak. Also, new organisms (absent form the data bases) will not be identified. In SSCP, DGGE and TGGE bands can be cut and sequenced. The sequences can be compared to databases. In this case, each organism will produce a unique sequence and new sequences will appear as separate branches in phylogenetic trees. These approaches are, therefore, much more powerful. However, they also have their own limitations. The length of the sequence for example, is limited to about 600 bp in DGGE and TGGE. This may be insufficient for proper phylogenetic analysis.

In the case of clone libraries, the objective is to sequence as many clones as necessary to have a representative picture of the microbial diversity in the community. The more clones are analyzed, the more new OTUs appear. In principle, the curve of OTUs against clones analyzed should eventually reach an asymptote (the total number of OTUs in the library). In aquatic ecosystems, the total number of OTUs has been estimated to be around 80 on average, and this number could potentially be detected after sequencing slightly over 100 clones (Kemp and Aller, 2003). Libraries from the salterns were much smaller (number of clones between 9 and 31), however, the coverage was quite high (between 70 and 80%), suggesting that the total number of OTUs was not excessively large (Benlloch et al., 2002).

The end result of the analysis is a list of the sequences retrieved from the original metagenome. Thus, we are now in a position to develop probes against these sequences and use them in quantitative hybridizations. This step will provide stronger proof that the sequence was not an artifact. Further, under ideal conditions it will allow quantification of the different microorganisms in the sample. As shown in Fig. 1, hybridization can be done against DNA (Southern hybridization) or against RNA (Northern hybridization). Further, it can be done against the nucleic acids, against the clone colonies or against the whole cells themselves (fluorescent in situ hybridization, FISH). In MIDAS we did not carry out this final step, except for FISH with probes against *Salinibacter* (Antón et al., 2000). In addition, FISH with probes against the square arcahea ("Haloquadratum") had also been conducted in a previous study of the crystallizers by Antón et al. (1999).

# 4. Results

## 4.1. RICHNESS

Microscopy is the technique of choice for the morphologically recognizable microorganisms. These can be reliably counted. In the past we had used Utermöhl's technique to count the number morphotypes in two salterns, Santa Pola and Trinitat (Pedrós-Alió et al., 2000a). In MIDAS we limited the counts from this technique to the phototrophic microorganisms (Estrada et al., 2004). However, many small eukaryotes and most prokaryotes cannot be discriminated by microscopy. Therefore we resorted to molecular techniques.

It has been estimated that microbial phylotypes constituting between 0.5 and 1% of all the cells in a particular ecosystem will produce a visible band in a DGGE gel (Muyzer et al., 1993; Casamayor et al., 2001). Therefore, the number of bands in a DGGE provides an estimate of the abundant members of the community. DGGEs were run for Eukarya, Bacteria and Archaea separately along the salinity gradient (See Figs. 3 and 4 in Casamayor et al., 2002a).

The number of different OTUs in clone libraries provides a second estimate of richness. The number of different OTUs increases as one analyzes more clones from the library. Eventually, the curve of OTUs vs. clones should approach an asymptote. This asymptote, however, may not be easy to reach. For example, more than 1000 clones may have to be sequenced with the consequent cost in time and expense. There are different statistical methods to estimate this asymptote when the library has a lower number of clones. For example Good's coverage index or Chao 1 indicator (see a review in Kemp and Aller, 2003). In the Santa Pola salterns, previous experience suggested that a small number of clones from crystallizer CR30 and found that all belonged to the same alpha-proteobacterial cluster. Likewise, all the 12 archaeal clones sequenced were very closely related to one single phylotype that has later been named "Haloquadratum walsbyi". In MIDAS we constructed two sets of libraries (with different primers) from three different salinities: 8, 22 and 32% (Benlloch et al., 2002).

These techniques will now be used to obtain an order of magnitude estimate of the microbial richness across the salinity gradient. We will discuss Eukarya, Bacteria and Archaea separately. When appropriate we will also use results from other techniques such as FISH (Antón et al., 1999, 2000), T-RFLP or DNA melting and reassociation kinetics (Øvreås et al., 2003).

#### 4.1.1. Eukarya

Figure 3 shows the number of eukaryal OTUs obtained with different techniques across the salinity gradient. The number of DGGE bands was around 30 at the lower salinity ponds. Between 8 and 15% salinity, the number of bands decreased abruptly and remained at around 10 bands through the rest of the gradient. The empty squares show the number of OTUs of phototrophic eukaryotes determined by light microscopy. There was also a decreasing trend, although it was not completely parallel to that of DGGE bands. At low and high salinities, the number of OTUs was lower than the number of DGGE bands. At intermediate salinities, the two numbers were similar. In principle,

the number of phototrophic OTUs should be lower than, or equal to, the number of DGGE bands, since the latter include both phototrophs and heterotrophs. Thus, the two estimates are reasonably consistent with each other despite the completely different techniques used.

The filled squares show the total number of OTUs (photo- and heterotrophic) obtained by inverted microscopy in Santa Pola in a previous study (Pedrós-Alió et al., 2000a). The coincidence between DGGE bands in 1999 and OTUs in 1993 is striking up to 30% salinity, when the former are much higher than the latter. A similar OTU count for another saltern (Trinitat) carried out in 1994, also shows an extremely similar range of values and decrease pattern across the gradient. Thus, it seems that an estimate of 30 OTUs at low salinities and 10 at intermediate salinities is quite robust.

At the highest salinities (corresponding to the crystallizers) there was a discrepancy between DGGE bands and all microscopic counts. We think there is a problem with DGGE at this end of the spectrum (see below) and will consider the 2 to 3 microscopic OTUs as our best estimate for the crystallizers.



Figure 3. Number of eukaryotic OTUs across the salinity gradient. Filled symbols show number of DGGE bands. Squares and diamonds show microscopic counts.

## 4.1.2. Bacteria

Figure 4A shows the number of bacterial OTUs obtained with different techniques across the salinity gradient. Microscopy is not useful in the case of bacteria, and all approaches had to be molecular. Two types of DGGE were run: with bacterial universal primers (filled symbols, Casamayor et al., 2002a) and with primers biased in favor of oxygenic phototrophs (empty symbols, Estrada et al., 2004). These latter primers will mainly amplify sequences from phototrophic bacteria and chloroplasts and, therefore, cannot be compared directly to the DGGE with universal primers. The number of DGGE bands oscillated up and down between 9 and 15. Altogether it was surprisingly constant.

### CARLOS PEDRÓS-ALIÓ

This number could be compared with the number of OTUs from the three sets of clone libraries (Fig. 4A). Clone libraries obtained with primer set 1055f-1392r are labeled as number 1 and clone libraries obtained with primer set 8f-1392r are labeled number 2. Between 10 and 31 clones were examined for each library and the number of OTUs is shown by the lowest edge of the vertical bars. Using the distribution of clones and OTUs, a coverage value was calculated and this coverage was then used to estimate the total number of OTUs in the sample (shown by the change of color in the vertical bars). Finally, the Chao 1 indicator was calculated giving another estimate of the OTU richness in the libraries (shown by the upper edge of the vertical bars). Since the number of clones examined was moderate, I have also added the lower and upper estimates for the two libraries combined (1+2 in Fig. 4). Regardless of the estimate used, there are two clear conclusions. First, the OTU richness did not change significantly along the gradient. And second, the number of OTUs from clone libraries was rather similar to the number of OTUs from DGGE. Thus, we will accept that the richness of bacteria was around 10 OTUs throughout the gradient.



Figure 4. Number of OTUs across the salinity gradient. 1 and 2 are two sets of libraries while 1+2 is the addition of both (see text).

### 4.1.3. Archaea

Figure 4B shows the number of archaeal OTUs obtained with different techniques across the salinity gradient. Similar approaches than for Bacteria were used. The number of DGGE bands was zero for the lowest salinity ponds. Then it increased to 12 at 11% salinity and stabilized at 7 for the higher salinity ponds. In order to check whether the absence of bands at lower salinities was a consequence of the detection level of the technique, a nested PCR was performed. First the primer set 21f-958r was used to produce an amplicon that was subjected to a second PCR with the primer set PARCH340f and PARCH519r (see Fig. 2). The amplification products of this second reaction were run in another DGGE. The results are shown in Fig. 4B as empty circles. Thus, the OTU richness for Archaea was similar across the gradient. However, the very

low abundance of these Archaea at lower salinities combined with the large abundance of other microorganisms had put them below the detection level of conventional DGGE.

Results form the clone libraries are shown with the same conventions as for Bacteria. In the case of Archaea, the number of OTUs was higher at 8% than at 22 or 32%. This was surprising, since the abundance of Archaea is known to increase with salinity (Antón et al., 1999; Oren, 1993; Pedrós-Alió et al., 2000a; Rodríguez-Valera, Thus, OTU richness was inversely proportional to abundance. It is also 1988). interesting to see that the lower estimates of richness from clone libraries were similar to those from DGGE, while the higher estimates were three or four times higher. As mentioned earlier, DGGE will retrieve only those members of the community that constitute more than 0.5% of the total number of microorganisms. Clone libraries on the other hand, can be made as large as desired so that, in principle, more OTUs can be retrieved with this technique than with DGGE. Results from Santa Pola are consistent with these differences between techniques. However, they suggest that the difference between the two was not large. In summary, the number of archaeal OTUs was approximately between 10 and 20 throughout the gradient, with a tendency for larger values at the lower salinity range.

### 4.1.4. Viruses

Diversity of viruses has escaped analysis until very recently. The problem is that viruses are obligate parasites and in order to identify them one needs to first culture their hosts. Since most host microorganisms from natural environments are difficult to isolate, the task of studying viral diversity was impossible. The use of PCR techniques is not appropriate either, because the genome of viruses is highly varibale. There are no universally conserved regions to use as templates for amplification. Thus, characterization of viruses could be done only through time-consuming electron microscopy. Guixa-Boixareu et al. (1996) examined the viruses in la Trinitat and Santa Pola salterns in this way and found a change in the relative proportions of different morphologies as salinity increased. These authors also found a peculiar lemon-shaped virus that seemed associated to the "Haloquadratum" cells and could detect viral infection in these square archaeon.

In the last decade, the use of pulse field gel electrophoresis (PFGE) has changed the situation. In this technique the whole genome or a few large fragments can be separated on a gel, so that the number of bands is related to the number of viral OTUs (Wommack et al., 1999). Diez et al. (2000) demonstrated that this technique could be applied to the hypersaline salterns and found reduced number of bands (between 1 and 8) with respect to those in marine environments (between 7 and 16, Wommack et al., 1999). During MIDAS, Sandaa et al. (2003) carried out a more detailed analysis of the whole salinity gradient through PFGE. They found that the number of OTUs varied between 4 and 12. It was highest at 11% salinity and decreased towards the crystallizers (4). Interestingly, viruses with relatively small genome sizes were important in the highest salinity ponds but absent from the lower salinity ponds. When cluster analysis was carried out, the band patterns grouped together into two clusters: one for salinities lower than 15 and a second for salinities higher than 22%. This was exactly what happened with the cluster analyses for microorganisms (Casamayor et al., 2002), showing the expected parallel changes between viruses and their putative hosts. As is the case for most microbial

ecolgy questions, the ongoing application of a metagenomic approach will provide a wealth of new information about virus diversity in the salterns.

## 4.1.5. The case of crystallizer ponds

The crystallizers offer a very especial ecosystem that has been studied for decades from different perspectives. Microscopically, samples from the crystallizers present a fascinating but not very diverse set of prokaryotes. Most prokaryotic cells in these ponds are square cells or curved rods. There are also some smaller cells and others with irregular morphologies. The two main morphotypes have now been identified molecularly and they have also been isolated in pure culture. The curved rod has been described as *Salinibacter ruber* (Antón et al., 2002) and the square cell as "Haloquadratum walsbyi" (Bolhuis et al., 2004; Burns et al., 2004). Using fluorescence labeled probes against these two microbes, Antón and colleagues showed that around 70% of the prokaryotic cells in crystallizers hybridized with the "Haloquadratum" probe (Antón et al., 1999) and around 15-20% with the *Salinibacter* probe (Antón et al., 2000). Thus, these two microorganisms together account for 90% of the prokaryotes in the crystallizers. Is this consistent with the remaining molecular evidence?

We have seen that clone libraries suggested between 3 and 18 OTUs for Bacteria and between 5 and 20 for Archaea. In both cases the lower number is the number of OTUs found and the higher number is the estimated richness. The numbers of bands in DGGE gels suggested similar numbers. This indicates that most of these OTUs would be found in very low abundance, so that together they would add up to the 10% of prokaryotes not accounted for by "Haloquadratum" and *Salinibacter*.

There is one intriguing fact. The number of OTUs in the crystallizers was similar to that in lower salinity ponds. In lower salinity ponds, OTUs were distributed through many different phyla (for example bacteria affiliated to alpha-, beta-, gamma-, and epsilon-proteobacteria, Bacteroidetes, and High GC Gram-positive bacteria in the 5% salinity clone library; Benlloch et al., 2002). Moreover, even within these phyla, most OTUs were fairly distant from each other. In the crystallizers the situation was very different. Only members of the Bacteroidetes group were retrieved among the Bacteria and 8 out of 10 OTUs affiliated with *Salinibacter*. For Archaea the situation was similar. In the 8% library there were distantly related unclassified euryarchaeota, Rice cluster V, Group III Archaea and Halobacteriaceae. In the crystallizer four OTUs affiliated with "Haloquadratum" and six others with different species of Halobacteriaceae. Thus, richness was similar between the different ponds, but at lower salinity diversity was at the level of phyla while at the crystallizers it was found at the level of species and genera.

In this scenario, the 70% of prokaryotes hybridizing with "Haloquadratum" probes would be distributed among different strains or species. The same would be true for the 20% hybridizing with *Salinibacter*. In fact, Antón et al. (2000) used probes for two different *Salinibacter* strains and found they accounted for different proportions of the total *Salinibacter* count.

The remaining 10% of prokaryotic cells must accommodate everything else. This includes all the Halobacteriaceae isolated from the crystallizers through the years. Thus, Benlloch et al. (2002) isolated from the crystallizer five Halobacteriaceae and three gamma-proteobacterial cultures that were not related to any of the sequences retrieved

by molecular methods. In this 10% we must also consider the cyanobacteria that were detected by light microscopy and by DGGE (Estrada et al., 2004). When the single cyanobacterial band obtained from the crystallizer sample was cut and sequenced it turned out to be 99% similar to *Euhalothece* spp., a halophilic cyanobacterium. These extremely halophilic cyanobacteria certainly deserve interest. Finally, the number of low abundance unknown prokaryotes may be very large. In this sense a metagenomic approach may provide many surprises (see last section).

The analysis of reassociation kinetics of the community DNA suggested that the metagenome had a complexity equivalent to 7 (22% pond), 13 (32% pond) and 4 (37% pond) times the complexity of the *Escherichia coli* genome (Øvreås et al. 2003). Using T-RFLP two Salinibacter and one archaeal OTU were obtained from the crystallizer (Øvreås et al. 2003). In addition, the base composition profiles obtained from DNA denaturation curves suggested the presence of two dominant populations in the crystallizer: the predominant one had a %G+C of 42-50 and the less abundant one 60-65% (Øvreås et al. 2003). These two populations probably correspond to Salinibacter and Haloquadratum. In effect, the %G+C content of Salinibacter strains has been shown to vary between 66.3 and 67.7% (Antón et al., 2002) and thus, the less abundant population probably corresponds to Salinibacter. The %G+C of "Haloquadratum" has not been published vet, but probably it will match that of the main population. Thus all techniques (including DNA melting and reassociation which do not depend on PCR. Fig. 1) point towards an assemblage formed by one main archaeal OTU ("Haloguadratum"), two Salinibacter OTUs and perhaps some other populations forming smaller percentages of the assemblage. The latter would be responsible for the complexity of 4 E. coli in the DNA reassociation analysis, the extra bands in DGGE, and the more rare clones in clone libraries.

# 4.2. SIMILARITY BETWEEN COMMUNITIES AND COSMOPOLITANISM

Fingerprinting techniques are very well suited to compare microbial communities among them. They allow processing of many samples with a reasonable investment of time and money and they provide reliable fingerprints of each community. In the salterns fingerprints have been taken with an array of different techniques: RFLP (Martínez-Murcia et al., 1995), ARDRA (Rodríguez-Valera et al., 1999), LMW RNA (Casamayor et al., 2000). In the MIDAS workshop several techniques were used simultaneously. Moreover, some of the techniques were carried out by more than one laboratory each with its own protocol. Thus, three DGGE, one RISA and one T-RFLP protocols were used for bacterial fingerprints, two DGGE and one RISA for Archaea, and one DGGE and one T-RFLP for Eukarya (Casamayor et al., 2002a). Despite the different concentration and DNA extraction procedures, despite the different sets of primers (Fig. 2) and the different techniques (Fig. 1) used, all produced the same general pattern: assemblages formed two main clusters, one with salinities up to 15% and another one with salinities above 22%. As mentioned earlier, the same clustering of samples was found for viruses with PFGE (Sandaa et al., 2003). This indicated that fingerprinting methods are quite robust to detect similarities and differences among communities.

The answer to the first question was that assemblages changed progressively along the salinity gradient but that at a certain salinity (around 20%) there was an abrupt and major change in the composition of the microbial community. This is consistent with what is known about the physiology of microorganisms living at different salinities. At lower salinities, most microbes are halotolerant while at higher salinities most of them are halophilic (Rodríguez-Valera, 1988).

The second question concerns whether microbial species are cosmopolitan or endemic. This is very difficult to address because first one has to agree on what is a species. And second, if a given species is not found in a suitable place, it could always be argued that it had not been searched for carefully enough. Showing that a given microbe is absent from an ecosystem is nearly impossible. At any rate, here the relevant experiment would be to select a well-defined ecosystem and compare its microbes in different areas of the world. *Salinibacter* and "Haloquadratum" are extremely well suited for this kind of study. However, the MIDAS workshop was restricted to one saltern and thus, this problem was beyond its scope.

## 4.3. CULTURABILITY

Isolates show that richness is higher than that revealed by microscopy and molecular techniques. For the past thirty years at least, new microorganisms have been isolated from salterns and particularly from the crystallizers (see for example review in Oren 1993). In all cases these microorganisms could not be found to be abundant in the natural system. In the culturing attempt carried out during MIDAS, Benlloch et al. (2002) isolated twenty bacterial and archaeal cultures but only one was relatively close to sequence retrieved by cloning. Likewise, Benlloch et al. (2001) isolated over 30 cultures both in solid and liquid media. Most isolates were Halobacteriaceae of the genera Halorubrum and Haloarcula. However, none of these sequences could be retrieved from the same environmental sample directly. This is just one more example of the known difficulties in culturing the microorganisms that are abundant in nature. However, this does not mean that the latter are non culturable. The examples of Salinibacter ruber and "Haloquadratum walsbyi" show that abundant prokaryotes can be isolated in pure culture. In both examples, the key question was realizing that they were present. This was achieved by molecular methods, FISH in the case of Salinibacter and PCR and cloning in the case of "Haloquadratum". Once equipped with their 16S rRNA sequences, microbiologists could look for different strategies to enrich and eventually isolate them. In the case of "Haloquadratum" some strains seem to grow better in the presence of other bacteria, either Salinibacter or Pseudomonas halophila, and this may have caused difficulties in the past (Bolhuis et al., 2004). In the case of Salinibacter the problem was that its colonies were very similarly colored to those of Haloarchaea. Only when its presence was realized, could these colonies be distinguished (Antón et al., 2002).

In conclusion, the sequences retrieved by molecular methods provide the first steps in identifying and searching for the abundant microorganisms in nature. Then, culturing methods have to be modified to enrich them. In this step probes can be used to track the enrichments that are more promising. Eventually, the right conditions can be found. As pointed out by F. Rodríguez-Valera (personal communication), most culturing methods were developed more than a century ago to isolate human pathogens. It is no wonder than environmentally relevant microorganisms are difficult to cultivate with such methods.

## 4.4. EVENNESS

The salinity gradient provides examples of both extremes. At the low salinities, a number of different OTUs seem to be present in relatively similar abundance. This is based on the band intensities in the DGGE, which is not a very good way of quantifying the microorganisms in situ. But at least it provides a first approximation to the question. At the opposite end of the gradient, the community clearly has a low evenness, since two or three organisms make up 70% of the cells. So the conclusion is that in this aspect, microbial communities are not different from those of animals and plants: both low and high evenness can be found in different ecosytems.

# 4.5. PATTERNS OF DIVERSITY

The salinity gradient provides an analog of other types of gradients from mild to extreme conditions such as moving up a mountain for birds or plants. In this sense, the diversity of the salterns follows a trend parallel to that of other living beings: as conditions become more extreme, both richness and evenness decrease. This is quite obvious from both the fingerprinting and the clone library analysis. Estrada et al. (2004) compared how different diversity indexes changed along the gradient. They chose phototrophic microorganisms and determined their diversity with independent techniques: inverted microscopy, HPLC pigment analysis, flow cytometry, and DGGE. In all cases there was a trend to lower diversity indices as salinity increased. In this respect, the salterns microbial communities behave in a similar way to those of animals and plants.

Microbial communities, however, present an interesting peculiarity. In the crystallizers richness is low and evenness is high. But, as presented earlier, each OTU in the crystallizer is actually a cluster of sequences that are very closely related to each other (above 98-99% similarity in the 16S rDNA). This microdiversity has been observed in other environments (Casamayor et al., 2002b; Fuhrman and Campbell, 1998) and seems to be a characteristic of microbial populations. Whether this microdiversity is ecologically relevant is unknown (Acinas et al., 2004). Again, the inhabitants of the crystallizers seem ideal candidates to analyze this question.

# 5. Perspectives

The advent of genomics has revolutionized most areas of the biological sciences. For one thing, biology has transformed itself from a data-poor to a data-rich science (Vukmirovic and Tilghman, 2000). This means that previously most effort had to be devoted to collect data experimentally. Now, sequence data become available at a very high speed. The challenge is not to get this kind of data anymore, but to use the data in the most efficient way.

In microbial ecology there are two of the different genomics approaches that are already very successful. One is the sequencing of the complete genomes of

### CARLOS PEDRÓS-ALIÓ

environmentally relevant microorganisms. This provides a very large amount of information on the genes present, the potential metabolic pathways, adaptations to nutrient limitations and so on. A beautiful example of the usefulness of this approach was the publications of the genomes of four marine cyanobacteria in 2003 (Dufresne et al., 2003; Palenik et al., 2003; Rocap et al., 2003). Another approach is the sequencing of the metagenome of particular environments. This has already been done for relatively simple ecosystems such as an acid mine drainage (Tyson et al., 2004) and for relatively complex ecosystems such as a soil (Rondon et al., 2000) and Sargasso Sea waters (Venter et al., 2004). The advantage of genomic approaches is that all the diversity of genes present in nature becomes amenable to study. Obviously the salterns are an excellent model system for genomic approaches. The genomes of different Salinibacter and "Haloquadratum" strains have already been completed or will be sequenced shortly. On the other hand, attempts to sequence the metagenome from crystallizers are also ongoing. In my opinion the situation we had before genomics was like an explorer trying to describe a nocturnal landscape. With the help of a spotlight the explorer crisscrossed the landscape carefully recording what he/she saw in the few meters illuminated by the spotlight and tryed to put all this information together in a mental map of the landscape. With the advent of genomics, the sun has come out and now the whole landscape is visible. What an opportunity and what a challenge!

## Acknowledgments

Recent work by the author has been supported by projects BASICS (EVK3-CT-2002-00078) from the European Union and MicroDIFF from the Spanish National Research Plan on Natural Resources. The May 1999 workshop in Santa Pola was funded by EU project MIDAS MAS3-CT97-0154. I thank all the participants in this workshop for their enthusiasm and collaboration. All MIDAS participants are indebted to Francisco Rodríguez-Valera, Susana Benlloch and their colleagues at the Universidad Miguel Hernández for hosting the workshop and Miguel Cuervo-Arango for his enthusiastic encouragement to work in the Santa Pola salterns.

# References

- Acinas, S.G., Klepac-Ceraj, V., Hunt, D.E., Pharino, C., Ceraj, I., Distel, D.L. and Polz, M.F. (2004) Finescale phylogenetic architecture of a complex bacterial community. Nature 430, 551-554.
- Antón, J., Llobet-Brossa, E., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (1999) Fluorescence in situ hybridization analysis of the prokaryotic community inhabiting crystallizer ponds. Environ. Microbiol. 1, 517-523.
- Antón, J., Rosselló-Mora, R., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (2000) Extremely halophilic bacteria in crystallizer ponds from solar salterns. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 3052-3057.
- Antón, J., Oren, A., Benlloch, S., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Amman, R. and Rosselló-Mora, R. (2002) Salinibacter ruber gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel, extremely halophilic member of the Bacteria from saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 485-491.
- Azam, F. (1998) Microbial control of ocean carbon flux: The plot thickens. Science 280, 694-696. Benlloch, S., Acinas, S.G., Martínez-Murcia, A.J. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (1996) Description of prokaryotic biodiversity along the salinity gradient of a multipond solar saltern by direct PCR amplification of 16S rDNA. Hydrobiologia 329, 19-31.

- Benlloch, S., Acinas, S.G., Antón, J., López-López, A., Luz, S.P. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2001) Archaeal biodiversity in crystallizer ponds from a solar saltern: culture versus PCR. Microb. Ecol. 41, 12-19.
- Benlloch, S., López-López, A., Casamayor, E.O., Øvreås, L., Goddard, V., Daae, F.L., Smerdon, G., Massana, R., Joint, I., Thingstad, F., Pedrós-Alió, C. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2002) Bacterial and archaeal diversity throughout the salt gradient of a saltern. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 349-360.
- Bolhuis, H., te Poele, E.M. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2004) Isolation and cultivation of Walsby's square archaeon. Environ. Microbiol. 6, 1287–1291.
- Burns, D.G., Camakaris, H.M., Janssen, P.H. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (2004b) Cultivation of Walsby's square haloarchaeon. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 238, 469-473.
- Casamayor, E.O., Calderón-Paz, J.I. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2000) 5S rRNA fingerprints of marine bacteria, halophilic archaea and natural prokaryotic assemblages along a salinity gradient. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 34, 113-119.
- Casamayor, E.O., Muyzer, G., and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2001) Composition and temporal dynamics of planktonic archaeal assemblages from anaerobic sulfurous environments studied by 16S rDNA denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis and sequencing. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 25, 237-246.
- Casamayor, E.O., Massana, R., Benlloch, S., Øvreås, L., Díez, B., Goddard, V.J., Gasol, J.M., Joint, I., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2002a) Changes in archaeal, bacterial and eukaryal assemblages along a salinity gradient by comparison of genetic fingerprinting methods in a multi-pond solar saltern. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 338-348.
- Casamayor, E.O., Pedrós-Alió, C., Muyzer, G., and Amann, R. (2002b) Microheterogeneity in 16S ribosomal DNA-defined bacterial populations from a stratified planktonic environment is related to temporal changes and to ecological adaptations. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68, 1706-1714.
- Díez, B., Antón, J., Guixa-Boixereu, N., Pedrós-Alió, C. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2000) Pulsed-field gel electrophoresis analysis of virus assemblages present in a hypersaline environment. Internat. Microbiol. 3, 159-164.
- Dufresne, A., Salanoubat, M., Partensky, F., Artiguenave, F., Axmann, I.M., Barbe, V., Duprat, S., Galperin, M.Y., Koonin, E.V., Le Gall, F., Makarova, K.S., Ostrowski, M., Oztas, S., Robert, C., Rogozin, I.B., Scanlan, D.J., Tandeau de Marsac, N., Weissenbach, J., Wincker, P., Wolf, Y.I. and Hess, W.D. (2003) Genome sequence of the cyanobacterium *Prochlorococcus marinus* SS120, a nearly minimal oxyphototrophic genome. Proc. Nat. Acad. Sci. USA 100, 10020–10025.
- Estrada, M., Hendriksen, P., Gasol, J.M., Casamayor, E.O. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2004) Diversity of planktonic photoautotrophic microorganisms along a salinity gradient as depicted by microscopy, flow cytometry, pigment analysis and DNA-based methods. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 49, 281-293.
- Fuhrman, J.A. and Campbell, L. (1998) Microbial microdiversity. Nature 393, 410-411.
- Guixa-Boixareu, N., Calderón-Paz, J.I., Heldal, M., Bratbak, G. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (1996) Viral lysis and bacterivory as prokaryotic loss factors along a salinity gradient. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 11, 215-227.
- Javor, B. (1989) Hypersaline Environments. Microbiology and Biogeochemistry. Springer Verlag, Berlin.
- Kemp, P.F. and Aller, J.Y. (2003) Bacterial diversity in aquatic and other environments: what 16S rDNA libraries can tell us. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 16, 1-17.
- Kolasa, J. and Biesiadka, E. (1984) Diversity concept in ecology. Acta Biotheor. 33, 145-162.
- Larsen, H. (1980) Ecology of hypersaline environments, In: A. Nissenbaum (ed.), Hypersaline Brines and Evaporitic Environments. Developments in Sedimentology, Vol. 28. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 23-39.
- Litchfield, C.D., Irby, A. and Vreeland, R.H. (1999) The microbial ecology of solar salt plants, In: A. Oren (ed.), *Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 39-52.
- Margalef, R. (1974) Ecología. Edicviones Omega, Barcelona, 951 pp.
- Margalef, R. (1994) Diversity and biodiversity their possible meaning in relation with the wish for sustainable development. Ann. Acad. Bras. Ci. 66 (Suppl 1), 3-14.
- Martínez-Murcia, A.J., Acinas, S.G. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (1995) Evaluation of prokaryotic diversity by rectristase digestion of 16S rDNA directly amplified from hypersaline environments. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 17, 247-256.
- Muyzer, G., De Waal, E.D. and Uitterlinden, A.G. (1993) Profiling of complex microbial populations by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis analysis of polymerase chain reaction-amplified genes coding for 16S rRNA. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 59, 695-700.
- Oren, A. (1993) Ecology of extremely halophilic microorganisms, In: R.H. Vreeland and L.I. Hochstein (eds.), *The Biology of Halophilic Bacteria*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 25-53.
- Oren, A. (1994) The ecology of the extremely halophilic archaea. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 13, 415-440.

#### CARLOS PEDRÓS-ALIÓ

Oren, A. (2002) Molecular ecology of extremely halophilic Archaea and Bacteria. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 39, 1-17.

Øvreås, L., Daae, F.L., Heldal, M., Torsvik, V. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2003) Characterization of microbial diversity in hypersaline environments by melting profiles and reassociation kinetics in combination with terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP). Microb. Ecol. 46, 291-301.

Palenik, B., Brahamsha, B., Larimer, F.W., Land, M., Hauser, L., Chain, P., Lamerdin, J., Regala, W., Allen, E.E., McCarren, J., Paulsen, I., Dufresne, A., Partensky, F., Webb, E.A. and Waterbury, J. (2003) The genome of a motile marine *Synechococcus*. Nature 424, 1037-1042.

Pedrós-Alió, C. (1993) Bacterioplankton diversity. Trends Ecol. Evol. 8, 86-90.

Pedrós-Alió, C. (2004) Trophic ecology of solar salterns, In: A.Ventosa (ed.), Halophilic Microorganisms. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 33-48.

Pedrós-Alió, C., Calderón-Paz, J.I., MacLean, M.H., Medina, G., Marrasé, C., Gasol, J.M. and Guixa-Boixereu, N. (2000a) The microbial food web along salinity gradients. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 143-155.

Pedrós-Alió, C., Calderón-Paz, J.I. and Gasol, J.M. (2000b) Comparative analysis shows that bacterivory, not viral lysis, controls the abundance of heterotrophic prokaryotic plankton. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 157-165.

- Rocap, G., Larimer, F.W., Lamerdin, J., Malfatti, S., Chain, P., Ahlgren, N.A., Arellano, A., Coleman, M., Hauser, L., Hess, W.R., Johnson, Z.I., Land, M., Lindell, D., Post, A.F., Regala, W., Shah, M., Shaw, S.L., Steglich, C., Sullivan, M.B., Ting, C.S., Tolonen, A., Webb, E.A., Zinser, E.R. and Chisholm, S.W. (2003) Genome divergence in two *Prochlorococcus* ecotypes reflects oceanic niche differentiation. Nature 424, 1042-1047.
- Rodríguez-Valera, F. (1988) Characteristics and microbial ecology of hypersaline environments, In: F. Rodríguez-Valera (ed.), *Halophilic Bacteria*, vol I. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 3-30.
- Rodríguez-Valera, F., Acinas, S.O. and Antón, J. (1999) Contribution of molecular techniques to the study of microbial diversity in hypersaline environments, In: A. Oren (ed.), *Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 27-38.
- Rondon, M.R., August, P.R., Bettermann, A.D., Brady, S.F., Grossman, T.H., Liles, M.R., Loiacono, K.A., Lynch, B.A., Macneil, I.A., Minor, C., Tiong, C.L., Gilman, M., Osburne, M.S., Clardy, J., Handelsman, J. and Goodman, R.M. (2000) Cloning the soil metagenome: a strategy for accessing the genetic and functional diversity of uncultured microorganisms. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 2541-2547.
- Roselló-Mora, R. and Amann, R. (2001) The species concept for prokaryotes. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 25, 39-67.
- Sandaa, R.-A., Skjoldal, E.F. and Bratbak, G. (2003) Virioplankton community structure along a salinity gradient in a solar saltern. Extremophiles 7, 347-351.
- Schmidt, T.M., DeLong, E.F. and Pace, N. (1991) Analysis of a marine picoplankton community by 16S rRNA gene cloning and sequencing. J. Bacteriol. 173, 4371-4378.
- Tiedje, J.M. (1994) Microbial diversity: of value to whom? ASM News 60, 524-525.
- Tyson, G.W., Chapman, J., Hugenholtz, P., Allen, E.E., Ram, R.J., Richardson, P.M., Solovyev, V.V., Rubin, E.M., Rokhsar, D.S. and Banfield, J.F. (2004) Community structure and metabolism through reconstruction of microbial genomes from the environment. Science 428, 37-43.
- Venter, J.C., Remington, K., Heidelberg, J.F., Halpern, A.L., Rusch, R., Eisen, J.A., Wu, D., Paulsen, I., Nelson, K.E., Nelson, W., Fouts, D.E., Levy, S., Knap, A.H., Lomas, M.W., Nealson, K., White, O., Peterson, J., Hoffman, J., Parsons, R., Baden-Tillson, H., Pfannkoch, C., Rogers, Y.H., and Smith, H.O. (2004) Environmental genome shotgun sequencing of the Sargasso Sea. Science **304**, 66-74.

Vukmirovic, O.G. and Tilghman, S.M. (2000) Exploring genome space. Nature 405, 820-822. Wommack, K.E., Ravel, J., Hill, R.T., Chun, J. and Colwell, R.R. (1999) Population dynamics of Chesapeake Bay virioplankton: total-community analysis by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 65, 231-240.

# Biodata of Helga Stan-Lotter, author of "Isolation of Viable Haloarchaea from Ancient Salt Deposits and Application of Fluorescent Stains for In Situ Detection of Halophiles in Hypersaline Environmental Samples and Model Fluid Inclusions"

**Helga Stan-Lotter** is Professor of Microbiology at the University of Salzburg, Austria. She obtained her Ph.D. degree from the Technical University of Munich, Germany. She was postdoctoral fellow at the University of Calgary, Canada; Research Associate at the University of British Columbia, Vancouver, Canada, and held a National Research Fellowship at the NASA Ames Research Center in Moffett Field, California. Her scientific interests are energy-transducing enzymes and the molecular biology of extremophilic microorganisms, taxonomy of halophilic prokaryotes and the search for extraterrestrial microbial forms of life.

# E-mail: helga.stan-lotter@sbg.ac.at



# ISOLATION OF VIABLE HALOARCHAEA FROM ANCIENT SALT DEPOSITS AND APPLICATION OF FLUORESCENT STAINS FOR *IN SITU* DETECTION OF HALOPHILES IN HYPERSALINE ENVIRONMENTAL SAMPLES AND MODEL FLUID INCLUSIONS

# STEFAN LEUKO<sup>1</sup>, ANDREA LEGAT<sup>2</sup>, SERGIU FENDRIHAN<sup>2</sup>, HEIDI WIELAND<sup>3</sup>, CHRISTIAN RADAX<sup>4</sup>, CLAUDIA GRUBER<sup>2</sup>, MARION PFAFFENHUEMER<sup>2</sup>, GERHARD WEIDLER<sup>2</sup> and HELGA STAN-LOTTER<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Australian Centre for Astrobiology, Department of Biological Sciences, Building E8C 153, Macquarie University, Sydney NSW 2109, Australia; <sup>2</sup>University of Salzburg, Division of Molecular Biology, Department of Microbiology, A-5020 Salzburg, Austria; <sup>3</sup>Biocenter Niederursel, Institute of Microbiology, University of Frankfurt, Marie-Curie-Str. 9, D-60439 Frankfurt/Main, Germany; <sup>4</sup>Dr.-Petter-Str. 20, A-5020 Salzburg, Austria

# 1. Introduction

From alpine rock salt deposits of Permian and Triassic age viable, extremely halophilic Archaea (haloarchaea) have been isolated and some of them were described as novel species (Denner et al., 1994; Gruber et al., 2004; Stan-Lotter et al., 1999, 2002). Amplification of 16S rRNA genes, using the polymerase chain reaction with bacterial and archaeal primers, indicated evidence for the presence of a large haloarchaeal community in the salt deposits (Radax et al., 2001). These results suggested the possibility of microbial long term survival under conditions of desiccation, although it is enigmatic which mechanisms haloarchaea might use, since they are not known to produce resting stages such as spores (Grant et al., 1998; McGenity et al., 2000). The apparent longevity of the haloarchaeal isolates in dry salty environments is of interest for astrobiological studies and the search for extraterrestrial life. On Earth. microorganisms were the first life forms to emerge and were present perhaps as early as 3.8 billion years ago (Schidlowski, 1988, 2002). Halite has been detected in meteorites, some of which stem from Mars (Gooding, 1992; Treiman et al., 2000; Zolensky et al., The recent data from the Martian rovers Spirit (http://www.msnbc.msn. 1999). com/id/5166705/) and Opportunity (http://www.missionspace.info/news/merupdate/ saltwater.html) suggested the formation of some Martian deposits from concentrated salt water. If Mars and Earth had a similar geological past (Nisbet and Sleep, 2001: Schidlowski, 2002), then microbial life, or the remnants of it, could still be present on Mars

The search for life in the solar system and beyond is a goal of several space agencies in the 21st century (Foing, 2002). The development of suitable methodology for life

### STEFAN LEUKO ET AL.

detection is a mandatory prerequisite for these plans. Identification of potential microbial forms within presumed sediments or perhaps also fluids will have to be perfected prior to deployment of probes and also for future return samples; therefore, sensitive *in situ* methods will be of great interest. Staining with fluorescent dyes produces intense signals which allow detection of single microbial cells, and might thus be considered for the use in the search for life in extraterrestrial samples or environments.

In this contribution, an overview of haloarchaeal isolates from alpine Permo-Triassic salt and their classification is presented, and the potential of the LIVE/DEAD kit and DAPI stain for the detection of microorganisms in hypersaline environmental samples and in fluid inclusions is discussed, in view of astrobiological studies.

## 2. Haloarchaea from Permo-Triassic Rock Salt

*Halococcus salifodinae* DSM 8989<sup>T</sup>, strain BIp was the first isolate from an alpine salt deposit which was formally described as a novel species (Denner et al., 1994). This strain was isolated from a dry rock salt sample obtained from the salt mine near Bad Ischl, Austria, from a depth of approximately 650 m below surface. Based on the stratigraphic position of the horizon, palynological findings and sulfur isotope studies (see Radax et al., 2001, and references therein), the salt is believed to have been deposited during the Permian and early Triassic periods (213 to 286 million years ago). The cells of *Hcc. salifodinae* grow in tetrads which are often arranged in larger clusters (Fig. 1).



**Figure 1.** Scanning electron micrograph of *Halococcus salifodinae* BIp DSM  $8989^{T}$ . Bar, 0.5 µm. Photograph taken by G. Wanner.

Since the species *Hcc. salifodinae* included initially only one strain, additional rock salt samples from the same site were investigated and several halococcal isolates, strains N1 to N7 and H1 to H4, were obtained and cultured (Stan-Lotter et al., 1999). Moreover, two independently isolated strains, Br3 from solution-mined brine in

## VIABLE HALOARCHAEA FROM ANCIENT SALT DEPOSITS

England and BG2/2 from a salt bore core of Berchtesgaden, Germany, were found to resemble *Hcc. salifodinae* in morphology (Fig. 2). All strains were analyzed in detail according to recommended minimal standards for the description of Halobacteriaceae (Oren et al., 1997). They were found to possess identical 16S rRNA gene sequences, similar G+C contents (62-63 mol%), similar composition and relative abundances of polar lipids, antibiotic susceptibility, enzymatic activities and Fourier-transform infrared spectra. Therefore, all isolates were assigned to the same species and deposited as *Hcc. salifodinae* DSM13046 (Br3), DSM 13045 (BG 2/2), DSM 13070 (N1) and DSM 13071 (H2), respectively (Stan-Lotter et al., 1999).



Figure 2. Scanning electron micrograph of *Halococcus salifodinae* Br3 DSM 13046. Bar,  $0.5 \mu m$ . Photograph taken by G. Wanner.

The data demonstrated that in geographically separated halite deposits of similar geological age identical species of halococci are present, and that *Hcc. salifodinae* strains were re-isolated from the same site eight years after the first rock salt samples had been taken. These results supported the notion that the halophilic isolates from subterranean salt deposits may be the remnants of populations which inhabited ancient hypersaline seas. A second novel species was isolated from rock salt pieces which were obtained three days after blasting operations from the same salt mine. This strain differed significantly, according to its 16S rRNA gene sequence and chemotaxonomic characteristics, from known strains belonging to the genus *Halococcus* and was named *Hcc. dombrowskii* DSM 14522<sup>T</sup> (Stan-Lotter et al., 2002). Cells of *Hcc. dombrowskii* grew in smaller aggregates which consisted of 4-8 cells (Fig. 3).

Both *Halococcus* strains have not yet been isolated from a surface location. A recent isolate from a deep drilling bore core of the alpine salt mine near Altaussee was identified as a novel species of the genus *Halobacterium* and named *Hbt. noricense* DSM 15987<sup>T</sup> (Gruber et al., 2004). The 16S rRNA gene of *Hbt. noricense* had more than 97% similarity to that of the sequenced *Halobacterium* species, strain NRC-1 (Ng et al., 2000); other properties were sufficiently different to justify classification into a separate species. *Hbt. noricense* is the first rod-shaped haloarchaeal isolate from alpine rock salt; the cells were on average smaller than those of known *Halobacterium* species, e.g. *Hbt. salinarum* NRC-1 (see Fig. 4).

### STEFAN LEUKO ET AL.



**Figure 3.** Scanning electron micrograph of *Halococcus dombrowskii* DSM 14522<sup>T</sup>. Photograph taken by C. Frethem.



**Figure 4.** Scanning electron micrograph of *Halobacterium noricense* DSM 15987<sup>T</sup> (left panel) and *Halobacterium salinarum* NRC-1 (right panel). Bars, 1  $\mu$ m. Photographs taken by C. Frethem.

# 3. The Culture-Independent Approach

Although there were several reports of halophilic microbial isolates from halite deposits, only a few strains have been studied in detail, and as yet only eight (five independently isolated strains of *Halococcus salifodinae*, one strain of *Halococcus dombrowskii*, one strain of *Halobacterium noricense*; see above), including *Halosimplex carlbadense*, a strain from the Salado formation in New Mexico (Vreeland et al., 2002), were deposited in publicly available culture collections. The knowledge of the prokaryotic content of rock salt is still quite fragmentary, mainly because the classical procedures of microbial enrichment suffer from the notorious phenomenon of the "great plate count anomaly" (Staley and Konopka, 1985), since only a fraction of the existing community can be cultured in the currently used types of nutrient media (Amann et al., 1995). By using

extraction of DNA, following filtration of dissolved rock salt, and amplification of genes by polymerase chain reaction (PCR), we had previously obtained evidence for the presence of numerous novel haloarchaeal 16S rRNA genes in Permo-Triassic salt, some of which were similar to those of known haloarchaea, and some were corresponding to cultured haloarchaeal isolates from ancient salt deposits in other parts of Europe (Radax et al., 2001). Another DNA extraction revealed at least 12 different 16S rRNA gene species, which were designated phylotypes BI1 - BI12 (Stan-Lotter et al., 2003). None of the phylotypes was identical to sequences from databases. Phylotype BI8 corresponded to halococcal isolates from alpine rock salt, showing 99.6 % sequence similarity to the 16S rRNA gene. Seven phylotypes represented novel gene species, which were less than 97% similar to known sequences. Three phylotypes possessed 97-98% similarity to their closest cultured or uncultured relatives. Currently, similarities of 97% or less in 16S rRNA gene sequences are considered to indicate the delineation of a species (Stackebrandt and Goebel, 1994).

## 4. Fluorescent Staining of Microorganisms

For the direct enumeration of microorganisms in environmental samples, such as soil, marine and fresh waters, fluorescent dyes, e.g. acridine orange, 4',6-diamidino-2phenylindole (DAPI) or others, are used in connection with epifluorescence microscopy and flow cytometry (for reviews see Hobbie et al., 1977; Kepner and Pratt, 1994). The LIVE/DEAD® BacLight bacterial viability kit (referred to as LIVE/DEAD kit), which was developed by Molecular Probes (USA), proved especially useful, since it allows not only the estimation of total numbers of bacteria, but provides also an indication about the fraction of culturable and thus active bacteria in mixed populations, as opposed to non-culturable and supposedly "dead" bacteria. It shows excellent correlation with data obtained by other fluorescent dye-based methods (Gasol et al., 1999; Janssen et al., 2002) and has therefore found wide applications in monitoring the viability of bacteria in food and water samples (e.g. Boulos et al., 1999; Bunthof et al., 2001; Ramalho et al., 2001), or for biofilm (Strathmann et al., 2000) and soil research (Janssen et al., 2002). The LIVE/DEAD kit was developed for use with mesophilic microorganisms and moderate environmental conditions. We showed recently (Leuko et al., 2004) that it can also be used to stain microorganisms in extreme physicochemical surroundings such as high ionic strength, high and low pH, or high temperature. The LIVE/DEAD kit consists of the nucleic acid stains SYTO 9 and propidium iodide, which have emission maxima of 500 nm and 635 nm, respectively. Whereas SYTO 9 penetrates most membranes freely and has moderate affinity to nucleic acids, propidium iodide is highly charged and therefore normally cell-impermeant, but it will penetrate damaged membranes; since it possesses a high affinity for nucleic acids, it can displace weaker bound dyes, such as SYTO 9 (Haugland, 2002). This is the basis for the simultaneous application of both dyes for viability staining - viable cells with an intact membrane exhibit green fluorescence, whereas dead cells, due to a compromised membrane, show strong red fluorescence.

# 5. Staining of Haloarchaea with the LIVE/DEAD Kit and DAPI

# 5.1. ASSESSING THE RELIABILITY OF THE LIVE/DEAD KIT WITH *HALOBACTERIUM* AND *HALOCOCCUS* SPECIES

The haloarchaeal genera *Halococcus* and *Natronococcus* (Grant et al., 2001) possess thick cell envelopes which consist of a heteropolysaccharide (Steber and Schleifer, 1975; Niemetz et al., 1997); in contrast, the genera *Halobacterium, Haloferax, Haloarcula*, or *Natronomonas* are surrounded by a cytoplasmic membrane and an S-layer made of proteins or glycoproteins (Kandler and König, 1993). This difference in envelope composition is one of the characteristics for differentiation between halococci and non-coccoid haloarchaea; the latter will lyse within an hour or less by placement in distilled water, in contrast to halococci, which will keep their morphological features (Grant et al., 2001).

When cells of *Hbt. salinarum* NRC-1 had been placed in distilled water for 5 min prior to staining with the LIVE/DEAD kit, cell morphology was generally still recognizable, but only red fluorescence was observed (color plate, Fig. 5, right panel), which indicated non-viable cells. Determination of colony forming units (CFU) corroborated this assessment, since no colonies were detected, following incubation of plates for up to 4 weeks. Longer exposure of *Hbt. salinarum* NRC-1 to water (> 5 min) caused complete disintegration of cells which manifested itself as the appearance of string-like structures and debris, both of red fluorescence.

When cells of *Hcc. dombrowskii* DSM  $14522^{T}$  were exposed for 30 or 60 min to distilled water, only a fraction of about 15-17% were apparently killed, as indicated by red fluorescence (a total of 750 cells were counted); the majority of cells was viable, following this treatment, as indicated by their green fluorescence (color plate, Fig. 6) and by growth on agar plates.

The results suggested that the membranes of non-coccoid haloarchaea became permeable by exposure to water within minutes, and that the resulting non-viability was readily apparent by the changing fluorescence of cells stained with the LIVE/DEAD kit; in contrast, cells of *Hcc. dombrowskii* DSM 14522<sup>T</sup> were rather resistant to the action of water. If this was due to a different membrane composition of *Halococcus* cells, limited access of water to the membranes or other factors is not known. The LIVE/DEAD kit thus allowed a rapid evaluation of the status of haloarchaeal membranes and implicitly, viability of cells, following exposure to lethal treatments, as for instance low salt stress for haloarchaea.

# 5.2. DAPI STAINING OF HALOARCHAEA AND COMBINATION WITH THE LIVE/DEAD KIT

Staining with DAPI has been used for the enumeration of Bacteria (Porter and Feig, 1980) and some Archaea, predominantly methanogens (Lanoil et al., 2001), although at least one report cites enumeration of haloarchaea in crystallizer ponds (Antón et al., 1999). The classical procedures usually involve a fixing step prior to staining, to increase permeability for the stain. We used fixing with 60% ethanol (final concentration) for *Halococcus* species; color plate, Fig. 7 (left and middle panel) shows

cells of *Hcc. salifodinae* N1 (DSM 13070) and *Hcc. dombrowskii* DSM 14522<sup>T</sup>, following staining with DAPI. Besides the morphological features of the cells, the nucleoids inside the cytoplasm could easily be discerned (color plate, Fig. 7). Similar staining was achieved with *Hcc. salifodinae* BIp, *Hcc. saccharolyticus* and *Hcc. morrhuae* (data not shown). The fixing procedure for non-coccoid haloarchaea was carried out without ethanol, since those cells would lose their shape following this treatment; instead, *Halobacterium* cells were embedded in agarose and fixed with formaldehyde, according to the procedure of Antón et al. (1999). Color plate, Fig. 7 (right panel) shows cells of *Hbt. salinarum* NRC-1, following staining with DAPI.

#### Legend to the color figures

Figure 5. Effect of low salt stress. Cells of *Halobacterium salinarum* NRC-1 were exposed to water for 5 min prior to staining with the LIVE/DEAD kit (right panel); cells shown in the left panel had not been exposed to water and were stained in the presence of 4 M NaCl. Bars,  $2 \mu m$ .

**Figure 6.** Effect of low salt stress. Cells of *Halococcus dombrowskii* DSM  $14522^{T}$  were exposed to water for 30 min (left panel) or 60 min (right panel) prior to staining with the LIVE/DEAD kit. Bar, 2  $\mu$ m.

**Figure 7.** Staining of haloarchaea with DAPI. Coccoid haloarchaea were stained following fixing with ethanol; non-coccoid haloarchaea were stained following embedding in agarose and fixing with formaldehyde (Antón et al., 1999). Left: *Halococcus salifodinae* DSM 13070; middle: *Halococcus dombrowskii* DSM 14522<sup>T</sup>; right: *Halobacterium salinarum* NRC-1. Bars, 2 μm.

**Figure 8.** Double staining with DAPI and LIVE/DEAD kit. Cells of *Halococcus dombrowskii* DSM 14522<sup>T</sup> were fixed with ethanol, stained with DAPI as well as the LIVE/DEAD kit dyes and viewed with filters for DAPI (left), SYTO 9 (middle) and propidium iodide (right), respectively. Bar, 2  $\mu$ m.

**Figure 9.** Fluorescent particles in environmental samples. Dissolved rock salt (a) from the Permian deposit at Altaussee, Austria, and Dead Sea water (b) were treated with the LIVE/DEAD kit without any prior preparation. Both types of samples contained colony forming units (see text). Hazy staining material in dissolved rock salt is shown in panels c and d. Bars,  $2 \mu m$ .

**Figure 10.** Haloarchaea in fluid inclusions. Cells were stained with the LIVE/DEAD *Bac*Light kit prior to embedding in salt. Fluid inclusions were square or rectangular. Low (left panel) and high (right panel) magnification of *Halobacterium salinarum* NRC-1 cells, trapped in fluid inclusions for about 2 days. Epifluorescent microscopy was performed with a Zeiss Axioskop (for details, see Leuko et al., 2004).



A combination of dyes was used for cells of *Hcc. dombrowskii* DSM 14522<sup>T</sup>: ethanol-fixed cells were stained with the LIVE/DEAD kit and with DAPI (color plate, Fig. 8). All cells were of red fluorescence (color plate, Fig. 8, right panel), indicating loss of membrane integrity. The damaged cells took up DAPI, as has been observed before with dead bacterial cells (see Joux and Lebaron, 2000). Fluorescence of a yellowish colour was visible with the filter set for green fluorescence (color plate, Fig. 8, middle panel). Intermediate colours like yellow or orange have sometimes been observed for bacterial cells following staining with the LIVE/DEAD kit (Boulos et al., 1999). In our experiments, only coccoid haloarchaea, which often grow in clusters and aggregates, showed occasionally intermediate yellow-greenish colours; single cells of non-coccoid haloarchaea were of unambiguous (either red or green) fluorescence.

# 6. Environmental Hypersaline Samples

In this work we attempted to visualize directly the presence of halophilic microorganisms in dissolved rock salt from alpine deposits; in addition, samples from natural hypersaline brines such as the Dead Sea were examined. Figure 9a shows several particles of about 1-2  $\mu$ m length with green fluorescence, which were detected in samples of dissolved rock salt from the salt mine in Altaussee, Austria, following staining with the LIVE/DEAD kit. According to their sizes and shapes, they could represent viable halophilic prokaryotes. Autofluorescent particles in dissolved rock salt were not observed with the microscopic settings used here; occasionally, larger irregular structures and hazy appearing materials were detected in dissolved rock salt, which apparently took up dyes to some degree and produced weak green or red fluorescence (color plate, Fig. 9c, d). The numbers of CFUs from dissolved rock salt varied - dependent on the origin of the salt and culturing conditions – between less than 10 CFU per ml in dissolved rock salt from the Salado formation to 130 ± 20 per ml in dissolved alpine salt (see Stan-Lotter et al., 2000).

Samples from Dead Sea water, which were taken in Jordan and had been stored at 4°C, contained rod-shaped particles of green fluorescence (color plate, Fig. 9b); some particles showed a transient yellow fluorescence following staining with the LIVE/DEAD kit. CFUs from the Dead Sea samples were between 180 and 240 per ml on agar plates containing M2S medium (Stan-Lotter et al., 2002).

## 7. Haloarchaea in Fluid Inclusions

Norton and Grant (1988) noted the preferential enclosure of halobacteria in fluid inclusions upon formation of crystals in the laboratory. Viability of cells under these conditions was retained for at least 6 months. The entrapment of haloarchaea in fluid inclusions could thus be a model system for the study of long term survival. To obtain micrographs of good contrast and clarity, we stained cells with the LIVE/DEAD kit prior to embedding in salt. Figure 10 shows examples of stained *Halobacterium* cells which were examined 2 days following their embedding in artificial halite. At low magnification, the bright green fluorescence of stained haloarchaea was outlining well

the morphology of the characteristic square or rectangular fluid inclusions of halite (Fig. 10, left panel). At higher magnifications, individual cells became visible (color plate, Fig. 10, right panel). The micrographs corroborated the entrapment and accumulation of haloarchaea in fluid inclusions rather than in the solid halite. The fluorescence of stained and salt-embedded haloarchaea remained stable for at least two weeks, when samples were stored in the dark at room temperature. Viability of unstained haloarchaeal cells in fluid inclusions, as judged from the determination of CFUs, was retained for at least 6 months, similar to the results of Norton and Grant (1988).

# 8. Summary

Viable haloarchaea were isolated repeatedly from Permo-Triassic rock salt; some strains were characterized in detail and found to represent novel species. PCR amplification of 16S rRNA genes of DNA extracts from the rock salt suggested the presence of a diverse halophilic community. Staining with the LIVE/DEAD kit was possible in the presence of high ionic strength, and the colours obtained with the LIVE/DEAD kit correctly predicted viable and thus culturable cells. The correlation between fluorescence and the presence of non-viable cells was unequivocal, as judged from haloarchaea damaged by water or ethanol, following staining with the LIVE/DEAD kit and DAPI. Particles of the size of microbial cells were detected by the LIVE/DEAD kit in hypersaline environmental samples. Staining with the LIVE/DEAD kit facilitated visualization of haloarchaea in fluid inclusions in salt.

The plans for the search for life in the solar system and beyond will constitute a challenge for microbiology and geomicrobiology. Fluorescent dyes which bind to nucleic acids – or similar molecules - may be suitable agents for life detection experiments. We suggest that terrestrial microorganisms ought to be tested, to find optimum stains and to develop methodology for future extraterrestrial materials - most likely return samples, or well-characterized meteorites. In addition, the methodology may be applicable to judging the forward contamination potential of spacecraft (see Rummel, 2001).

# Acknowledgements

This work was supported by the Austrian Science Foundation (FWF), projects P13995-MOB and P16260-B07. We thank M. Mayr, Salinen Austria, for help in obtaining the rock salt samples.

# References

Amann, R.I., Ludwig, W. and Schleifer, K.-H. (1995) Phylogenetic identification and *in situ* detection of individual microbial cells without cultivation. Microbiol. Rev. 59, 321-346.

Antón, J., Llobet-Brossa, F.E., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (1999) Fluorescence in situ hybridization analysis of the prokaryotic community inhabiting crystallizer ponds. Environ. Microbiol. 1, 517-523.

- Boulos, L., Prevost, M., Barbeau, B., Coallier, J. and Desjardins, R. (1999) LIVE/DEAD BacLight: application of a new rapid staining method for direct enumeration of viable and total bacteria in drinking water. J. Microbiol. Meth. 37, 77-86.
- Bunthof, C.J., van Schalkwijk, S., Meijer, W., Abee, T. and Hugenholtz, J. (2001) Fluorescent method for monitoring cheese starter permeabilization and lysis. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 67, 4264-4271.
- Denner, E.B.M., McGenity, T.J., Busse, H.-J., Wanner, G., Grant, W.D. and Stan-Lotter, H. (1994) Halococcus salifodinae sp.nov., an archaeal isolate from an Austrian salt mine. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 44, 774-780.
- Foing, B. (2002) Space activities in exo/astrobiology, In: G. Horneck and C. Baumstark-Khan (eds.), Astrobiology. The Quest for the Conditions of Life. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 389-398.
- Gasol, J.M., Zweifel, U.L., Peters, F., Fuhrman, J.A. and Hagstrom, A. (1999) Significance of size and nucleic acid content heterogeneity as measured by flow cytometry in natural planktonic bacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 65, 4475-4483.
- Gooding, J.L. (1992) Soil mineralogy and chemistry on Mars: possible clues from salts and clays in SNC meteorites. Icarus 99, 28-41.
- Grant, W.D., Gemmell, R.T. and McGenity, T.J. (1998) Halobacteria: the evidence for longevity. Extremophiles 2, 279-287.
- Grant, W. D., Kamekura, M., McGenity, T.J. and Ventosa, A. (2001) Class III. Halobacteria class. nov., In: D.R. Boone, R.W. Castenholz and G.M. Garrity (eds.), *Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed., Vol. I. Springer Verlag, New York, pp. 294-301.
- Gruber, C., Legat, A., Pfaffenhuemer, M., Radax, C., Weidler, G., Busse, H.-J. and Stan-Lotter, H. (2004) Halobacterium noricense sp. nov., an archaeal isolate from a bore core of an alpine Permo-Triassic salt deposit, classification of Halobacterium sp. NRC-1 as a strain of Halobacterium salinarum and emended description of Halobacterium salinarum. Extremophiles 8, 431-439.
- Haugland, R.P. (2002) LIVE/DEAD BacLight bacterial viability kits, In: J. Gregory (ed.), Handbook of Fluorescent Probes and Research Products, 9<sup>th</sup> ed. Molecular Probes, Eugene, Oregon, pp. 626-628.
- Hobbie, J.E., Daley, R.H. and Jasper, S. (1977) Use of Nuclepore filters for counting bacteria by fluorescence microscopy. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 33, 1225-1228.
- Janssen, P.H., Yates, P.S., Grinton, B.E., Taylor, P.M. and Sait, M. (2002) Improved culturability of soil bacteria and isolation in pure culture of novel members of the divisions Acidobacteria, Actinobacteria, Proteobacteria, and Verrucomicrobia. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68, 2391-2396.
- Joux, F. and Lebaron, P. (2000) Use of fluorescent probes to assess physiological functions of bacteria at single-cell level. Microbes Infect. 2, 1523-1535.
- Kandler, O. and H. König. 1993. Cell envelopes of Archaea: structure and chemistry, In: M. Kates, D.J. Kushner and A.T. Matheson (eds.), *The biochemistry of the Archaea*. Elsevier Science Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 223-259.
- Kepner, R.I. Jr., and Pratt, J.R. (1994) Use of fluorochromes for direct enumeration of total bacteria in environmental samples: past and present. Microbiol. Rev. 58, 603-615.
- Lanoil, B.D., Sassen, R., La Duc, M.T., Sweet, S.T. and Nealson, K.H. (2001) Bacteria and Archaea physically associated with Gulf of Mexico gas hydrates. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 67, 5143-5153.
- Leuko, S., Legat, A., Fendrihan, S. and Stan-Lotter, H. (2004) Evaluation of the LIVE/DEAD BacLight kit for extremophilic archaea and environmental hypersaline samples. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70, 6884-6886.
- McGenity, T.J., Gemmell, R.T., Grant, W.D. and Stan-Lotter, H. (2000) Origins of halophilic microorganisms in ancient salt deposits (MiniReview). Environ. Microbiol. 2, 243-250.
- Ng, W.V., Kennedy, S.P., Mahairas, G.G., Berquist, B., Pan, M., Shukla, H.D., Lasky, S.R., Baliga, N.S., Thorsson, V., Sbrogna, J., Swartzell, S., Weir, D., Hall, J., Dahl, T.A., Welti, R., Goo, Y.A., Leithauser, B., Keller, K., Cruz, R., Danson, M.J., Hough, D.W., Maddocks, D.G., Jablonski, P.E., Krebs, M.P., Angevine, C.M., Dale, H., Isenbarger, T.A., Peck, R.F., Pohlschröder, M., Spudich, J.L., Jung, K.W., Alam, M., Freitas, T., Hou, S., Daniels, C.J., Dennis, P.P., Omer, A.D., Ebhardt, H., Lowe, T. M., Liang, P., Riley, M., Hood, L. and DasSarma, S. (2000) Genome sequence of *Halobacterium* species NRC-1. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA **97**, 12176-12181.
- Nisbet, E.G. and Sleep, N.H. (2001) The habitat and nature of early life. Nature 409, 1083-1091.
- Niemetz, R., Karcher, U., Kandler, O., Tindall, B.J. and König, H. (1997) The cell wall polymer of the extremely halophilic archaeon *Natronococcus occultus*. Eur. J. Biochem. 249, 905-911.
- Norton, C.F. and Grant, W.D. (1988) Survival of halobacteria within fluid inclusions in salt crystals. J. Gen. Microbiol. 134, 1365-1373.

- Oren, A., Ventosa, A. and Grant, W.D. (1997) Proposed minimal standards for description of new taxa in the order Halobacteriales. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 47, 233-238.
- Porter, K.G. and Feig, Y.S. (1980) The use of DAPI for identifying and counting aquatic microflora. Limnol. Oceanogr. 25, 943-948.
- Radax, C., Gruber, C. and Stan-Lotter, H. (2001) Novel haloarchaeal 16S rRNA gene sequences from alpine Permo-Triassic rock salt. Extremophiles 5, 221-228.
- Ramalho, R., J., Cunha, J., Teixeira, P. and Gibbs, P. A. (2001) Improved methods for the enumeration of heterotrophic bacteria in bottled mineral waters. J. Microbiol. Meth. 44, 97-103.
- Rummel, J.D. (2001) Planetary exploration in the time of astrobiology: protecting against biological contamination. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 98, 2128-2131.
- Schidlowski, M. (1988) A 3,800 million-year old record of life from carbon in sedimentary rocks. Nature 333, 313-318.
- Schidlowski, M. (2002) Search for morphologigal and biochemical vestiges of fossil life in extraterrestrial settings: utility of terrestrial evidence, In: G. Horneck and C. Baumstark-Khan (eds.), Astrobiology. The Quest for the Conditions of Life. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 373-386.
- Stackebrandt, E. and Goebel, B.M. (1994) Taxonomic note: A place for DNA-DNA reassociation and 16S rRNA sequence analysis in the present species definition in bacteriology. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 44, 846-849.
- Staley, J.T. and Konopka, A. (1985) Measurement of in situ activities of nonphotosynthetic microorganisms in aquatic and terrestrial habitats. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 39, 321-346.
- Stan-Loter, H., McGenity, T.J., Legat, A., Denner, E.B.M., Glaser, K., Stetter, K.O. and Wanner, G. (1999) Very similar strains of *Halococcus salifodinae* are found in geographically separated Permo-Triassic salt deposits. Microbiology 145, 3565-3574.
- Stan-Lotter, H., Radax, C., Gruber, C., McGenity, T.J., Legat, A., Wanner, G. and Denner, E.B.M. (2000) The distribution of viable microorganisms in Permo-Triassic rock salt, In: R.M. Geertman (ed.), SALT 2000. 8th World Salt Symposium, Vol. 2. Elsevier Science B.V., Amsterdam, pp. 921-926.
- Stan-Lotter, H., Pfaffenhuemer, M., Legat, A., Busse, H.-J., Radax, C. and Gruber, C. (2002) Halococcus dombrowskii sp. nov., an archaeal isolate from a Permo-Triassic alpine salt deposit. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 1807-1814.
- Stan-Lotter, H., Radax, C., Gruber, C., Legat, A., Pfaffenhuemer, M., Wieland, H., Leuko, S., Weidler, G., Kömle, N. and Kargl, G. (2003) Astrobiology with haloarchaea from Permo-Triassic rock salt. Int. J. Astrobiol. 1, 271-284.
- Steber, J. and Schleifer, K.H. (1975) Halococcus morrhuae: a sulfated heteropolysaccharide as the structural component of the bacterial cell wall. Arch. Microbiol. 105, 173-177.
- Strathmann, M., Griebe, T. and Flemming, H.C. (2000) Artificial biofilm model a useful tool for biofilm research. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 54, 231-237.
- Treiman, A.H., Gleason, J.D. and Bogard, D.D. (2000) The SNC meteorites are from Mars. Planet Space Sci. 48, 1213-1230.
- Vreeland, R.H., Straight, S., Krammes, J., Dougherty, K., Rosenzweig, W.D. and Kamekura, M. (2002) *Halosimplex carlsbadense* gen. nov., sp. nov., a unique halophilic archaeon, with three 16S rRNA genes, that grows only in defined medium with glycerol and acetate or pyruvate. Extremophiles 6, 445-452.
- Zolensky, M.E., Bodnar, R.J., Gibson, E.K., Nyquist, L.E., Reese, Y., Shih, C.Y. and Wiesman, H. (1999) Asteroidal water within fluid inclusion-bearing halite in an H5 chondrite, Monahans (1998). Science 285, 1377-1379.

# Biodata of Heiko Patzelt, author of "Hydrocarbon Degradation under Hypersaline Conditions"

**Dr. Heiko Patzelt** obtained his B.Sc. (Vordiplom) from the Technical University of Braunschweig, Germany, a Maîtrise from University Pierre-et-Marie Curie (Paris VI), France, and his M.Sc. (Diplom) and Ph.D. from the University of Zürich, Switzerland. After five years at the Max Planck Institute of Biochemistry in Martinsried, Germany, he is currently an Assistant Professor of Chemistry at Sultan Qaboos University in Al-Khod, Sultanate of Oman. His scientific interest is focused on biotechnological applications of halophilic Archaea and Bacteria, especially the degradation of organic pollutants in high-salt environments.

# E-mail: patzelt@squ.edu.om



# HYDROCARBON DEGRADATION UNDER HYPERSALINE CONDITIONS

Some Facts, Some Experiments and Many Open Questions

HEIKO PATZELT

Department of Chemistry, College of Science, Sultan Qaboos University, P.O. Box 36, Al-Khod 123, Sultanate of Oman

# 1. Introduction

The 1991 Gulf War oil spill – the largest in history – severely impacted not only Kuwait but also several hundred kilometers of the coast lines of Saudi Arabia, Bahrain and Qatar in an unprecedented manner (Fowler et al., 1993). It dramatically reminded the public and the scientific community of the still largely unsolved problem of hydrocarbon degradation under saline and/or arid conditions. The decrease of the total hydrocarbon concentration over the following years was mainly due to evaporation and weathering (Saeed et al., 1998; Sauer et al., 1998) and only slightly alleviated the severe environmental and socioeconomic consequences for the Arabian Gulf (Ahmed et al., 1998). As was shown recently, natural remediation appears to be extremely slow, especially in the coastal salt marshes. Reddy and coworkers found resilient hydrocarbons in the coastal sediments around West Falmouth, MA, USA, more than thirty years after a comparatively small spill of some 700,000 liters of fuel oil into the waters of Buzzards Bay (Reddy et al., 2002).

Since the first reviews on saline biodegradation (Oren et al., 1992) our understanding of the processes and organisms involved has considerably improved. It is, however, still far from comprehensive. Van Hamme et al. (2003) have provided an excellent summary of the latest developments in petroleum microbiology, Margesin and Schinner (2001a, 2001b) have discussed the biotechnological potential of halophilic microorganisms, and Berte-Corti and Fetzner (2002), as well as Ayala and Torres (2004) have concentrated on the mechanisms of hydrocarbon degradation. The status quo of anaerobic hydrocarbon metabolism was also presented recently (Boll et al., 2002; Widdel and Rabus, 2001).

This article now is focused on the aerobic degradation of aliphatic hydrocarbons under hypersaline conditions. Peyton and colleagues have provided a discussion of the degradation of aromatic hydrocarbons at high salt concentrations (Peyton et al., 2004). The present chapter first gives a general overview of the chemistry of aerobic microbial alkane degradations, followed by recent remediation studies under saline or hypersaline conditions, and finally an example of a wet hypersaline bioremediation is discussed in more detail: the clean-up of a former petroleum produced water pit in the Sultanate of Oman.

# 2. The Biological Chemistry of Aliphatic Hydrocarbon Degradation

Presumably the most common – but possibly only the most thoroughly studied – route for the microbial degradation of aliphatic hydrocarbons is the so-called  $\alpha$ -hydroxylation pathway (= "terminal oxidation pathway", Fig. 1). The alkane is hydroxylated at one terminal carbon by a monooxygenase. An alcohol dehydrogenase is thought to produce an aldehyde, which is oxidized to the corresponding long-chain carboxylic acid (= "fatty acid") by an aldehyde dehydrogenase. This acid is then converted into its coenzyme Athioester and degraded into acetyl-CoA *via* the  $\beta$ -oxidation spiral before the carbon atoms are channeled into the primary metabolism through the tricarboxylic acid cycle.



Figure 1. "Classical" pathways for the microbial degradation of aliphatic hydrocarbons: After an initial terminal hydroxylation a long-chain carboxylic acid is formed, which is either directly submitted to the  $\beta$ -oxidation spiral or undergoes prior bi-terminal oxygenation.

Alternatively, the fatty acid may be oxygenated at the other terminal carbon forming an  $\omega$ -hydroxyalkanoic acid. This alcohol can be analogously oxidized through the corresponding  $\omega$ -oxoalkanoic acid to an alkanedioic acid, which – after CoA ester formation – is submitted to degradation by  $\beta$ -oxidation. This modification is often referred to as "bi-terminal" or  $\alpha, \omega$ -oxidation pathway.

Since none of the non-polar substrates is freely water-soluble, all of the catabolic enzymes mentioned should be membrane proteins or at least membrane-associated proteins. For *Pseudomonas putida* Gpo1, this has recently been demonstrated (van Beilen et al., 2001). Two operons containing the genes for the oxidizing enzymes, as well as for rubredoxins, several regulatory proteins and a possible transport protein, were characterized and allowed to model the following scenario. The long-chain hydrocarbon diffuses through the outer membrane or is imported by a transport protein. The alkane hydroxylase is an integral membrane protein that scavenges the alkanes
from the inner membrane and hydroxylates them at the cytosolic side of the membrane. A soluble rubredoxin and rubredoxin reductase regenerate the monooxygenase. The fatty alcohols are then further oxidized by an alcohol and an aldehyde dehydrogenase, which are possibly also at least membrane associated (Van Hamme et al., 2003). The hydrophobic tail of the alkane would then only leave the membrane after its CoA thioester was formed (Fig. 2).



Figure 2. Possible scenario for the hydrocarbon activation in and at the inner membrane of *Pseudomonas pudida* Gpo1 (modified from Van Hamme et al., 2003).

Similar genes are being analyzed for a number of further organisms, such as an additional *P. putida* strain, *Burkholderia*, *Nocardioides* and *Acinetobacter*, and will soon shed more light on the mechanistic details of this pathway (e.g. Hamamura et al., 2001; Ishige et al., 2000; Marín et al., 2001; Tani et al., 2001). It must be emphasized again that the  $\alpha$ -oxidation route is by no means the only pathway that has been described for the aerobic degradation of aliphatic hydrocarbons. Interestingly, different genes for multiple distinct alkane hydroxylases were even found in the same organisms (Van Hamme et al., 2003).

Relatively few mechanistic investigations have been reported for the subterminal (= "internal") oxidation pathway. Again, a monooxygenase is required to functionalize the alkane, but in this case the initial hydroxylation takes place at a methylene group - usually but not always - at carbon number two (Watkinson and Morgan, 1990) (Fig. 3).

The alcohol is oxidized to a ketone, which is transformed to an ester *via* an enzymatic Baeyer-Villiger reaction. Some of the enzymes involved in this pathway should be very promising for the biotechnological production of fine chemicals since chiral secondary alcohols are produced as intermediates (Bühler and Schmid, 2004; Bühler et al., 2003) and since the feasibility of scale-up and commercial exploitation of Baeyer-Villiger oxygenases has been recently demonstrated (Alphand et al., 2003).



Figure 3. Internal (subterminal) oxidation of alkanes. Chiral secondary alcohols (\*) are formed as intermediates during the process.

In 1988 Finnerty discovered that in certain *Acinetobacter* strains alkanes are converted to aldehydes *via* hydroperoxide instead of alcohol intermediates (Finnerty 1988). The dioxygenase, a homodimeric Cu-containing flavoprotein, utilizes molecular oxygen without the formation of radical intermediates (Maeng et al., 1996b). From the observation that peracids also occur in the cell extracts, it was suggested that the hydroperoxide produced is further oxidized, then reduced to an aldehyde and finally disproportionated to an alcohol and a carboxylic acid (Fig. 4) (Berthe-Corti and Fetzner, 2002; Finnerty, 1988).

Ample evidence for the existence of the discussed dioxygenases has accumulated (e.g. Maeng et al., 1996a). It does, however, appear questionable on the basis of the existing data that a further oxidation and reduction step is essential for the pathway. Whilst experimental data are missing, chemical logic suggests that the intermediate hydroperoxide – spontaneously or enzyme-catalyzed – may alternatively undergo an elimination to form the aldehyde directly without further intermediates (Fig. 5). This would also explain why stoichiometric investigations on the isolated dioxygenase have so far failed (Maeng et al., 1996b).

Finally, a conceptually different way of alkane functionalization was observed in a mutated *Rhodococcus* strain, designated KSM-B-3M – a desaturation instead of an oxygenation. Koike and coworkers isolated alkenes after administration of hexadecane, 1-chlorohexadecane and further 1-substituted alkanes (Koike et al., 1999). The double bond was always *cis* configurated and was found preferentially after the ninth carbon from the terminal methyl group, even if the substrate molecule contained further functionalities on the other end of the chain (Fig. 6). The authors hypothesize that the normal further degradation of the hydrocarbon would involve an oxidative cleavage of

the double bond, but that the alkenes accumulated because the genes for the oxygenating enzyme were destroyed by mutagenesis (Koike et al., 2000).



Figure 4. The so-called Finnerty Pathway for alkane degradation (modified from Berthe-Corti and Fetzner, 2002).

Apart from the  $\alpha$ -oxygenation pathway all routes suggested leave many questions open. A number of genetic studies have recently shone light on gene clustering and regulation (Hara et al., 2004; Sei et al., 2003; van Beilen et al., 2004), but direct approaches to overproducing strains or isolated enzymes are still not available to a sufficient extent. Enzymatic hydrocarbon functionalization has an enormous industrial potential, both for remediation and for the conversion of petroleum compounds to higher value chemicals (Ayala and Torres, 2004). Thus further insight especially into non-conventional pathways could be invaluable.



Figure 5. Suggested mechanistic short-cut for the so-called Finnerty pathway.



Figure 6. Central desaturation of alkanes according to Koike et al. (1999).

#### 3. Hydrocarbon Metabolism in Hypersaline Environments

The first investigations on hydrocarbon degradation in sea water appeared in the 1970s (e.g. Soli and Bens, 1972), but until the beginning of the 1990s, only very few reports had described a possible hydrocarbon metabolism at hypersaline conditions. The general assumption that with rising salt concentrations – and thus reduced oxygen availability - the catabolic activity and the potential for hydrocarbon degradation decreased (Ward and Brock, 1978) led to a rather pessimistic assessment: "... attempts to demonstrate the degradation of otherwise relatively easily biodegradable pollutants in hypersaline lakes often yielded disappointing results (Oren et al., 1992)." Since then, however, a number of halophilic or at least halotolerant microorganisms have been characterized from hydrocarbon-contaminated saline ecosystems, and ecological or application studies have followed. However, most of this work is concentrated on marine or benthic ecosystems and was recently reviewed (Harayama et al., 1999, 2004).

The first two independent descriptions of a microbial alkane metabolism under truly hypersaline conditions appeared in 1990 (Bertrand et al., 1990) and 1991 (Kulichevskaya et al., 1991). Archaea isolated from a salt marsh in France and a saline oil field in Russia utilized petroleum hydrocarbons at salinities up to 32%. Two further extremely halophilic Archaea were found in association with petroleum hydrocarbons in former Soviet Republics: a *Haloferax* strain on a saline oil field in Kazakhstan (Zvyagintseva et al., 1995) and a *Halorubrum* on an oil field in Tatarstan (Zvyagintseva et al., 1998). Biodegradation experiments with these strains, however, were not reported.

Some further examples exist, where Bacteria were connected to alkane metabolism at high salt concentrations. Again from an oil field an extremely halotolerant streptomycete, *Streptomyces albiaxialis*, was isolated and shown to degrade petroleum hydrocarbons up to a salinity of 30% (Kuznetsov et al., 1992). A 15% salt concentration was tolerated by *Bacillus* and *Staphylococcus* strains that were employed in Japan in 1 m<sup>3</sup> batch fermentations to clean industrial waste waters contaminated with aliphatic hydrocarbons in a broad mixture of aromatics and phenols (Kubo et al., 2001). Presumably not aerobic but sulfur-reducing was the bacterial consortium that Bechtel et al. described from the Bahloul formation in Tunisia (Bechtel et al., 1996). Since it was isolated from hot hypersaline and sulfate-rich effluents of a salt dome it appears to degrade hydrocarbons close to salt saturation.

Finally, three recent publications describe the use of consortial halophiles for oil hydrocarbon degradation. The metabolism of diesel fuel by three bacterial mixed populations from contaminated saline Argentinean soils was monitored indirectly through the  $O_2$  consumption. Although the cells remained viable up to 25% salt, hydrocarbon metabolism ceased at 17.5% and was maximal at below 10% (Riis et al., 2003). Catabolic activity up to 22% was described in Colombia for a bacterial consortium, which was immobilized on a solid support (Diaz et al., 2003). Four of the

strains from the consortium were reportedly able to grow in submersed cultures over a range of 0-32% salt. Finally, a rather unusual application for halophiles was suggested by Sakhno et al. (2003), who added halophilic Archaea to saline contaminated soil to increase the biological activity of the soil and stimulate the hydrocarbon degradation by *Pseudomonas* and *Rhodococcus* strains.

This short compilation may not be comprehensive. It is obvious, however, that detailed investigations on the mechanism of aerobic halophilic hydrocarbon degradation and on the biochemistry of the involved organisms are still not available. On the other hand, the increasing number of novel extremely halophilic or at least halotolerant oil-degrading microorganisms and the first applied investigations clearly show promise for further larger biotechnological applications. In the following section, one such application from the south of the Arabian Peninsula is described.

# 4. Remediation of a Former Produced Water Pit in Oman

The Sultanate of Oman is located on the south-eastern tip of the Arabian Peninsula, between 17-20°N and 52-60°E. The dominant landscapes of the country are arid gravel and sand deserts in the interior and salt marshes ("sabkhat") along the 2000 km long coastline to the Indian Ocean. The temperatures in summer may exceed 50 °C. Oil production is the major source of income in the country, and, although the modern oil-producing industry has gone a long way to prevent contaminations, small hydrocarbon spills can never be completely excluded. Bioremediation of contaminated soil and sand under the harsh climatic conditions of the Arabian dessert and the usually high salinity on oil fields can only be successfully attempted using indigenous extremophilic microorganisms.

On several visits to the Safah concession site of Occidental of Oman, Inc. (North-West Oman, 20 km from the border to the United Arab Emirates, Wilayat Ibri, 23.19° N, 55.45° E) between June 1999 and December 2000, soil, water and sand samples were collected from oil-contaminated sites in and around flare, drilling rig and produced water pits on the oil field, and from the "Modern Salt" solar salterns, which are associated with the oil field to produce drilling salt from the saline oil production water. Inoculation in halophilic standard media led to the isolation of 37 extremely halophilic microbial strains, both Bacteria and Archaea, from which 10 were virtually insensitive towards the presence of Oman Crude Oil.

On the Occidental concession site a former unlined produce water pit, the socalled "Halliburton Pit", had already been scheduled for clean-up and closure by the company prior to this study. The pit measures some 60 by 60 m, with a depth of some 10 m. The bottom consisted of a thick layer of salt and oil sludge, covered by fine dust and sand from the desert (Fig. 7). The hydrocarbon concentration of the first meter sediment varied between 10 and 40% (w/w). The infiltration was probably deeper, but no analytical data were available. Some of the isolated oil-tolerant halophilic microbes originated from the pit or its surroundings.

#### HEIKO PATZELT



**Figure 7.** The "Halliburton Pit" in Safah before the start of the field experiment (top total, bottom details). The ground was covered with a thick layer of salt and oil sludge.

The pit was filled to an average depth of 1 m with slightly brackish water from a nearby well and fertilized with sludge from the camp's sewage plant. The ten selected "sturdy" microbial cultures were grown on a larger scale in the laboratory and were used to inoculate the water – creating a  $3600 \text{ m}^3$  open-air bioreactor for the degradation of oil-contaminated sand and soil. Water loss due to evaporation was compensated by monthly refills (Fig. 8).



Figure 8. The water-filled "Halliburton Pit" in June 2001.

During regular visits to the Occidental site the physico-chemical and microbiological conditions in the Halliburton experimental pit were monitored. From all eight sides and corners of the pit, water was used to inoculate standard halophilic microbial growth plates on site, and sediment samples were collected for later analysis. Furthermore, temperature, pH and salt concentration were recorded weekly by Occidental's laboratory personnel.

# 4.1. GENERAL APPEARANCE OF THE PIT

The entire ground surface of the pit was covered with water with a depth of about 10-30 cm close to the edges and close to 2 m in the middle. After *ca* 3 months the water became greenish, indicating the presence of photosynthetically active green algae. Later, when the salinity rose, the greenish color disappeared, and the pit water appeared colorless and relatively clear.

During the weeks after the first filling, the salty sediments from the ground dissolved and, as expected, black viscous oil tar floated up to the surface, forming dense layers on the water surface along the banks of the pit (Fig. 9, left panel). After few months, however, no significant signs of hydrocarbon contamination could be observed any more (Fig. 9, right panel). About 20-30 cm below the water line, the sediments appeared slightly blackish. The color was not tightly absorbed but rather loosely mixed with the sediment since it was easily released into the water, when the sediments were poked or stirred with a rod. This gave rise to the concern that the tar was simply adsorbed by the sand. However, chemical analyses showed that these pigments did not contain significant amounts of hydrocarbons but consisted mainly of iron sulfide. Apparently, a consortium of sulfate-reducing microbes had formed in the microaerobic strata of the water body.



Figure 9. Details from the "Halliburton Pit": tar floating on the water surface some six weeks after filling and inoculation (left) and the clean banks after *ca* six months (right).

#### HEIKO PATZELT

# 4.2. PHYSICO-CHEMICAL CHARACTERIZATION OF THE PIT WATER

Temperature, pH and chloride concentration of the water were recorded in weekly intervals over one year close to the surface at two opposing corners of the pit (Fig. 10). As anticipated, the temperature curve followed – with the expected short delay – the seasonal changes of the air temperature. The pH remained very stable and neutral throughout the observation period, indicating the presence of a "healthy", stable microbial consortium.



Figure 10. Physico-chemical monitoring of the pit from June 2001 to May 2002. Shown are the data for pH (open circles), water surface temperature (horizontal bars, both on the right ordinate), and chloride concentration (full circles, left ordinate).

The curve for the chloride concentration showed a remarkable behavior. Instead of the anticipated constant rise due to the dissolution of the salt from the ground sediments, a sudden drop of the salinity was observed following a refill some three months after the start of the experiment. It remained between 6-8 g l<sup>-1</sup> chloride (corresponding to 10-14 g l<sup>-1</sup> NaCl) for a period of several months. Obviously, stratification had occurred and, since for technical reasons the salinity had to be recorded close to the surface, relatively low values were obtained. In line with the principle of a solar pond, a layer of comparatively fresh or brackish water floated on a downward increasing concentration gradient of brine.

On November 15, 2001, temperature, pH, oxygen concentration and conductivity at different water depths in the north-western corner of the pit were recorded, using a tetrafunctional probe with a long cable. The probe was thrown into the water using varying cable lengths, and the reading was performed after the probe had reached the ground and the values had become stable (Table 1). The data disclosed the predictable extreme increase of the chloride concentration toward the bottom and toward the center of the pit. In addition, the temperature rose considerably with increasing depth. Both

observations strongly support the hypothesis of stratification and thus the formation of a solar salt pond.

TABLE 1. Temperature, pH, oxygen concentration and conductivity of the water in a transect starting in the north-western corner, facing towards the center of the Halliburton experimental pit on 15 November 2001. The readings for  $c(O_2)$  at 1 and 2 m may be incorrect due to the extremely high conductivity.

Depth (m)	Temperature (°C)	pН	$c(O_2)$ (ppm)	Conductivity (µS)
"0"	24.6	8.1	9.2	30.9
ca. 0.25	28	8.36	13.8	30.6
ca. 0.5	31.9	7.2	6.7	70.3
ca. 1	41	6.4	>50	>999
ca. 2	42	6.4	>50	>999

Since a more homogeneous salt distribution was desired to facilitate the establishment of a stable microbial consortium, the construction of an aeration or agitation device was considered. However, after a period of strong winds, the gradient collapsed, and the salinity at the surface resumed its rise and leveled close to the saturation concentration at slightly above 200 g  $\Gamma^1$ .

# 4.3. MICROBIOLOGICAL MONITORING

Viable cell counts (colony forming units CFU) in the pit waters were performed by direct aseptic spreading of the surface pit waters on plates (triplicates) at intervals of 2-3 months. Five different common halophilic media with salinities ranging from 10-25% were employed. The number of CFUs on the individual plates was not very high, but the microbial diversity in the pit must have been substantial since totally different organisms were isolated in any one analysis on the different media. Results such as those from 15 November 2001 (Table 2) were typical for the entire first year of the experiment. Interestingly, the number of CFUs from the water at various locations around the pit varied strongly between each other and for each location from visit to visit. It appeared to be much stronger influenced by the climatic conditions, such as the prevailing wind direction, than by the selection medium or the recorded salinity.

TABLE 2. Number of viable halophilic cells (colony-forming units) per ml in the surface water of the Halliburton experimental pit on 15 November 2001, plated on Yeast Seawater (YSW) and Halobacterial Standard Medium (HSM).

Location	Temperature (°C)	pН	CFU (YSW)	CFU (HSM)
East	23.3	8.4	5	0
Northeast	23.6	8.4	0	65
North	23.6	8.4	>100	>100
Northwest	23.8	8.4	>100	>100
West	24.2	8.4	18	3
Southwest	23.9	8.4	8	5
South	24.0	8.3	8	60
Southeast	23.9	8.0	0	5

#### HEIKO PATZELT

The relatively low number of cells isolated from the water may well have been due to the limited number of selection media. A number of scanning electron micrographs, recorded of the surface of submersed pieces of metal or rock from the pit, always showed a dense coverage with cells and were optically free of hydrocarbon (Fig. 11). In agreement with earlier observations (Obuekwe and Alzarban, 1998) adherent microbes may have played an important role in the remediation.



Figure 11. Scanning electron micrographs (gold-coated) of two small pieces of metal recovered from the pit.

Randomly chosen strains were submitted to biotransformation experiments in pure culture using pentadecane and eicosane. In most cases the mass spectrometric analyses of the metabolites suggested an  $\alpha$ -degradation pathway (Fig. 1). Several strains produced small quantities of metabolites that could not yet be identified with the available instrumentation. In the medium extracts of one orange archaeon, however, aldehydes and carboxylic acids as well as long-chain esters were found. Since Archaea do not produce significant amounts of fatty acids (*cf. e.g.* Pugh and Kates, 1994, for examples), this can only be interpreted as an indication of a split pathway for hydrocarbon degradation:  $\alpha$ -oxidation and subterminal routes proceed in parallel in the same organism at a salt concentration of 20%. Such split pathways are not frequently observed, but interestingly in another archaeon, *Haloarcula hispanica*, isoleucine biosynthesis appears to also proceed through parallel routes (Hochuli et al., 1999).

# 4.4. CLOSE-OUT ANALYSIS

In summer 2002 the hydrocarbon concentration close to the banks had fallen to below 1% (w/w), the legal limit for disposal in the Sultanate of Oman. Water refilling was halted, and the pit was allowed to dry out over the following months. Further analyses of the deeper sediments in the middle confirmed the drastic reduction of the hydrocarbon concentration in the pit. In January 2004, the entire sediments were excavated to a depth of about 5 m, where a layer of impermeable bedrock was reached (Fig. 12).



Figure 12. In January 2004 the sediments of the experimental pit were excavated, and the pit was closed starting from the northern side. The slope on the left used to be the southern bank.

Some very small pockets - totaling around 5  $m^3$  – were found, where the hydrocarbon concentration still ranged between 1 and 5%. The several thousand tons of the gravel, salt and sand mixture that remained contained only trace amounts of hydrocarbon. Due to the poor accuracy of the analytical data at the onset of the experiment a quantitative estimation of the total hydrocarbon degradation must remain tentative. From various but unsystematic analyses Occidental assumed a hydrocarbon contamination of the pit sediments between 10 and 40%, down to a depth of 1 m. No data existed from deeper layers. A very cautions calculation using the lowest values and equaling  $1 \text{ m}^3$  to 1 t, gives for the 60x60 m surface area and 1 m depth a hydrocarbon content of 360 t. Presumably, however, the infiltration reached much deeper, and the average concentration was higher than 10%. After the end of the experiment the remaining contaminated material contained (5 m<sup>3</sup>, now the higher concentration is used for the calculation) a maximum of 250 kg. Even if the trace amounts of the bulk material are taken into account, more than 300 t of weathered hydrocarbon were removed during the 18-months experimental period at extremely low costs.

## 5. Summary

In a so far unique field experiment, a former produce water pit in northern Oman was converted into an open-air bioreactor with the aim to device an economic and environmentally benign method for the bioremediation of oil contaminations in arid areas using a "wet" (= submerged culture) system. It clearly demonstrates the

feasibility of large-scale halophilic environmental biotechnology. A more detailed characterization of the involved microorganisms will follow.

This example, however, and the others presented above are still few in number. Much work remains to be done before halophilic microorganisms can be predictably employed in commercial environmental biotechnology or even in the production of fine chemicals. A number of further applications have been proposed (Margesin and Schinner, 2001b; Patzelt et al., 1998), but sometimes even the most basic biochemical knowledge, such as on the central metabolism of the organisms (Hochuli et al., 1999), is incomplete. Overall, only small additions have to be made to a conclusion that was drawn previously: "The above survey shows that our knowledge on the degradation of organic pollutants at high salt concentrations is still extremely limited (Oren et al., 1992)".

### References

- Ahmed, M.H., Elraey, M., Nasr, S.M. and Frihy, O.E. (1998) Commentary socioeconomic impact of pollution on ecosystems of the Arabian Gulf. Environ. Int. 24, 229-237.
- Alphand, V., Carrea, G., Wohlgemuth, R., Furstoss, R. and Woodley, J.M. (2003) Towards large-scale synthetic applications of Baeyer-Villiger monooxygenases. Trends Biotechnol. 21, 318-323.
- Ayala, M. and Torres, E. (2004) Enzymatic activation of alkanes: constraints and prospective. Appl. Catal., A 272, 1-13.
- Bechtel, A., Shieh, Y.N., Pervaz, M. and Puettmann, W. (1996) Biodegradation of hydrocarbons and biogeochemical sulfur cycling in the salt dome environment: Inferences from sulfur isotope and organic geochemical investigations of the Bahloul Formation at the Bou Grine Zn/Pb ore deposit, Tunisia. Geochim. Cosmochim. Acta 60, 2833-2855.
- Berthe-Corti, L. and Fetzner, S. (2002) Bacterial metabolism of n-alkanes and ammonia under oxic, suboxic and anoxic conditions. Acta Biotechnol. 22, 299-336.
- Bertrand, J.C., Almallah, M., Acquaviva, M. and Mille. G. (1990) Biodegradation of hydrocarbons by an extremely halophilic archaebacterium. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 11, 260-263.
- Boll, M., Fuchs, G. and Heider, J. (2002) Anaerobic oxidation of aromatic compounds and hydrocarbons. Curr. Opin. Chem. Biol. 6, 604-611.
- Bühler, B. and Schmid, A. (2004) Process implementation aspects for biocatalytic hydrocarbon oxyfunctionalization. J. Biotechnol. 113, 183-210.
- Bühler, B., Bollhalder, I., Hauer, B., Witholt, B. and Schmid, A. (2003) Chemical biotechnology for the specific oxyfunctionalization of hydrocarbons on a technical scale. Biotechnol. Bioengin. 82, 833-842.
- Diaz, M.P., Grigson, S.J.W. and Burgess J.G. (2003) Extremely-halotolerant bacterial consortium for the biodegradation of crude oil in saline environments. Revista Colombiana de Biotecnologia 4, 36-42.
- Finnerty W.R. (1988) Lipids of Acinetobacter, In: T.H. Applewhite (ed.), Proceedings of the World Conference on Biotechnology for the Fats and Oils Industry. American Oil Chemists Society, Champaign, IL, pp. 184-188.
- Fowler, S.W., Readman, J.W., Oregioni, B., Villeneuve, J.P. and McKay, K. (1993) Petroleum hydrocarbons and trace metals in nearshore gulf sediments and biota before and after the 1991 war - an assessment of temporal and spatial trends. Mar. Pollut. Bull. 27, 171-182.
- Hamamura, N., Yeager, C.M. and Arp, D.J. (2001) Two distinct monooxygenases for alkane oxidation in *Nocardioides* sp. strain CF8. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 67, 4992-4998.
- Hara, A., Baik, S., Syutsubo, K., Misawa, N., Smits, T.H.M., van Beilen, J.B. and Harayama, S. (2004) Cloning and functional analysis of alkB genes in *Alcanivorax borkumensis* SK2. Environ. Microbiol. 6, 191-197.
- Harayama, S., Kishira, H., Kasai, Y. and Shutsubo, K. (1999) Petroleum biodegradation in marine environments. J. Mol. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 1, 63-70.
- Harayama, S., Kasai, Y. and Hara, A. (2004) Microbial communities in oil-contaminated seawater. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 15, 205-214.
- Hochuli, M., Patzelt, H., Oesterhelt, D., Wuthrich, K. and Szyperski, T. (1999) Amino acid biosynthesis in the halophilic archaeon *Haloarcula hispanica*. J. Bacteriol. 181, 3226-3237.

- Ishige, T., Tani, A., Sakai, Y. and Kato, N. (2000) Long-chain aldehyde dehydrogenase that participates in nalkane utilization and wax ester synthesis in *Acinetobacter* sp. strain M-1. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 3481-3486.
- Koike, K., Ara, K., Adachi, S., Takigawa, H., Mori, H., Inoue, S., Kimura, Y. and Ito, S. (1999) Regiospecific internal desaturation of aliphatic compounds by a mutant *Rhodococcus* strain. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 65, 5636-5638.
- Koike, K., Takaiwa, M., Kimura, Y., Inoue, S. and Ito, S. (2000) Substrate specificity of regiospecific desaturation of aliphatic compounds by a mutant *Rhodococcus* strain. Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem. 64, 1064-1066.
- Kubo, M., Hiroe, J., Murakami, M., Fukami, H. and Tachiki, T. (2001) Treatment of hypersaline-containing wastewater with salt-tolerant microorganisms. J. Biosci. Bioengin. 91, 222-224.
- Kulichevskaya, I.S., Milehina, E.I., Borzenkov, I.A., Zvyagintseva, I.S. and Belyaev, S.S. (1991) Oil hydrocarbon oxidation by extremely halophilic archaebacteria. Mikrobiologiya 60, 860-866.
- Kuznetsov, V.D., Zaitseva, T.A., Vakulenko, L.V. and Filippova, S.N. (1992) Streptomyces albiaxialis sp. nov. - a new oil hydrocarbon degrading species of thermo- and halotolerant Streptomyces. Mikrobiologiya 61, 84-91.
- Maeng, J.H., Sakai, Y., Ishige, T., Tani,Y. and Kato, N. (1996a) Diversity of dioxygenases that catalyze the first step of oxidation of long-chain n-alkanes in *Acinetobacter* sp. M-1. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 141, 177-182.
- Maeng, J.H., Sakai, Y., Tani, Y. and Kato, N. (1996b) Isolation and characterization of a novel oxygenase that catalyzes the first step of n-alkane oxidation in *Acinetobacter* sp strain M-1. J. Bacteriol. **178**, 3695-3700.
- Margesin, R. and Schinner, F. (2001a) Biodegradation and bioremediation of hydrocarbons in extreme environments. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 56, 650-663.
- Margesin, R. and Schinner, F. (2001b) Potential of halotolerant and halophilic microorganisms for biotechnology. Extremophiles 5, 73-83.
- Marín, M.M., Smits, T.H.M., van Beilen, J.B. and Rojo, F. (2001) The alkane hydroxylase gene of Burkholderia cepacia RR10 is under catabolite repression control. J. Bacteriol. 183, 4202-4209.
- Obuekwe, C.O. and Alzarban, S.S. (1998) Bioremediation of crude oil pollution in the Kuwaiti desert the role of adherent microorganisms. Environ. Int. 24, 823-834.
- Oren, A., Gurevich, P., Azachi, M. and Henis, Y. (1992) Microbial degradation of pollutants at high salt concentrations. Biodegradation 3, 387-398.
- Patzelt, H., Kessler, B. and Oesterhelt, D. (1998) Decomposition of halogenated hydrocarbons by halophilic Archaebacteria. PCT Int. Appl., Wo 9813105.
- Peyton, B.M., Mormile, M.R., Alva, V., Oie, C., Roberto, F., Apel, W.A. and Oren, A. (2004) Biotransformation of toxic organic and inorganic contaminants by halophilic bacteria, In: A. Ventosa (ed.), *Halophilic Microorganisms*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 315-330.
- Pugh, E.L. and Kates, M. (1994) Acylation of proteins of the archaebacteria *Halobacterium cutirubrum* and *Methanobacterium thermoautotrophicum*. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1196, 38-44.
- Reddy, C.M., Eglinton, T.I., Hounshell, A., White, H.K., Xu, L., Gaines, R.B. and Frysinger, G.S. (2002) The West Falmouth oil spill after thirty years: The persistence of petroleum hydrocarbons in marsh sediments. Environ. Sci. Technol. 36, 4754-4760.
- Riis, V., Kleinsteuber, S. and Babel, W. (2003) Influence of high salinities on the degradation of diesel fuel by bacterial consortia. Can. J. Microbiol. 49, 713-721.
- Saeed, T., Al-Hashash, H. and Al-Matrouk, K. (1998) Assessment of the changes in the chemical composition of the crude oil spilled in the Kuwait desert after weathering for five years. Environ. Int. 24, 141-152.
- Sakhno, T., Kurashov, V. and Gavrilov, V. (2003) Recovery of soils become degraded owing to simultaneous contamination with petroleum and salted with oil-production waters. Wissenschaftliche Berichte -Forschungszentrum Karlsruhe, FZKA 6943, Consoil 2003, 2596-2599.
- Sauer, T.C., Michael, J., Hayes, M.O. and Aurand, D.V. (1998) Hydrocarbon characterization and weathering of oiled intertidal sediments along the Saudi Arabian coast two years after the Gulf War oil spill. Environ. Int. 24, 43-60.
- Sei, K., Sugimoto, Y., Mori, K., Maki, H. and Kohno, T. (2003) Monitoring of alkane-degrading bacteria in a sea-water microcosm during crude oil degradation by polymerase chain reaction based on alkane-catabolic genes. Environ. Microbiol. 5, 517-522.
- Soli, G. and Bens, E.M. (1972) Bacteria which attack petroleum hydrocarbons in a saline medium. Biotechnol. Bioengin. 14, 319-330.
- Tani, A., Ishige, T., Sakai, Y. and Kato, N. (2001) Gene structures and regulation of the alkane hydroxylase complex in *Acinetobacter* sp. strain M-1. J. Bacteriol. 183, 1819-1823.

- van Beilen, J.B., Marin, M.M., Smits, T.H.M., Rothlisberger, M., Franchini, A.G., Witholt, B. and Rojo, F. (2004) Characterization of two alkane hydroxylase genes from the marine hydrocarbonoclastic bacterium *Alcanivorax borkumensis*. Environ. Microbiol. 6, 264-273.
- van Beilen, J.B., Panke, S., Lucchini, S., Franchini, A.G., Rothlisberger, M. and Witholt, B. (2001) Analysis of *Pseudomonas putida* alkane-degradation gene clusters and flanking insertion sequences: evolution and regulation of the alk genes. Microbiology 147, 1621-1630.
- Van Hamme, J.D., Singh, A. and Ward, O.P. (2003) Recent advances in petroleum microbiology. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 67, 503-549.
- Ward, D.M. and Brock, T.D. (1978) Hydrocarbon biodegradation in hypersaline environments. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 35, 353-359.
- Watkinson, R.J. and Morgan, P. (1990) Physiology of aliphatic hydrocarbon-degrading microorganisms. Biodegradation 1, 79-92.
- Widdel, F. and Rabus, R. (2001) Anaerobic biodegradation of saturated and aromatic hydrocarbons. Curr. Opin. Biotechnol. 12, 259-276.
- Zvyagintseva, I.S., Belyaev, S.S., Borzenkov, I.A., Kostrikina, N.A., Milekhina, E.I. and Ivanov, M.V. (1995) Halophilic archaebacteria from the Kalamkass oil field. Microbiology 64, 67-71.
- Zvyagintseva, I.S., Kostrikina, N.A. and Belyaev, S.S. (1998) Detection of halophilic archaea in an Upper Devonian oil field in Tatarstan. Microbiology 67, 688-691.

Biodata of Joseph Seckbach, author of the chapter "*The Relevance of Halophiles and other Extremophiles to Martian and Extraterrestrial Environments*" and the "Foreword" of this book.

**Professor Joseph Seckbach** is the initiator and chief editor of *Cellular Origins, Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology* (COLE) book series, and author of several chapters in this series. He earned his Ph.D. from the University of Chicago, Chicago, IL (1965) and spent his postdoctoral years in the Division of Biology at Caltech (Pasadena, CA). Then he headed at the University of California at Los Angeles (UCLA) a team for searching for extraterrestrial life. Dr. Seckbach has been appointed to the faculty of the Hebrew University (Jerusalem, Israel), performed algal research, and taught biological courses. He spent his sabbatical periods in Tübingen (Germany), UCLA and Harvard University, and served at Louisiana State University (LSU) (1997-1998) as the first selected occupant of the John P. Laborde endowed Chair for the Louisiana Sea Grant and Technology transfer, and as a visiting Professor in the Department of Life Sciences at LSU (Baton Rouge, LA).

Among his publications are books, scientific articles concerning plant ferritin (phytoferritin), cellular evolution, acidothermophilic algae, and life in extreme environments. He also edited and translated several popular books. Dr. Seckbach is the co-author (with R. Ikan) of the *Chemistry Lexicon* (1991, 1999) and other volumes, such as the Proceeding of Endocytobiology VII Conference (Freiburg, Germany, 1998) and the Proceedings of the Algae and Extreme Environments meeting (Trebon, Czech Republic, 2000); see: http://www.schweizerbart.de/pubs/books/bo/novahedwig-051012300-desc.ht). His recent interest is in the field of enigmatic microorganisms and life in extreme environments.

# E-mail: seckbach@huji.ac.il



123 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 123-136. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.

# THE RELEVANCE OF HALOPHILES AND OTHER EXTREMOPHILES TO MARTIAN AND EXTRATERRESTRIAL ENVIRONMENTS

#### **JOSEPH SECKBACH**

*The Hebrew University of Jerusalem Home: P.O.Box 1132, Efrat 90435 Israel* 

# 1. Introduction

Life in various forms appears almost all over Earth, and most organisms live in environments considered "normal" from our anthropocentric point of view. There are other organisms, however, that are exceptional, living in very harsh conditions—they are termed extremophiles. The extremophiles live in extraordinary habitats; some of them are not able to grow in more moderate conditions or even to tolerate them for short periods. Such harsh environments are lethal for most other organisms. The majority of known extremophiles are unicellular—members of the domains Archaea and the Bacteria; there are also a few members of the Eukaryotes (protists and multi-cellular forms) among these exceptional organisms. The study of extremophiles and their habitats increases our understanding of the limits of life and the nature of the first organisms on early Earth, and in addition gives us an insight into the possibilities of extraterrestrial life (which is a part of the study of astrobiology).

Astrobiology, an interdisciplinary research field, is the new scientific branch of studies that includes the origin of life, various parameters of terrestrial environmental conditions and their inhabitants (extremophiles), astronomy, astrophysics and the possibilities for extraterrestrial life. In essence, astrobiology is all encompassing. From comparison of the physical and atmospheric conditions on some celestial bodies with the inhospitable niches and environments on Earth, we find that some extremophiles could serve as candidates or analogues for extraterrestrial life in the Solar System and beyond. Thus, the study and understanding of extremophiles is valuable for astrobiology. Among the current celestial places suitable as candidates for finding past and perhaps present life are Mars, the Jovian satellites such as Europa, and – for exploring initial stages of life as they may have occurred on young Earth – Saturn's moon Titan. Thus extremophiles, living at the edge of life, may serve as models for life forms in or beneath the surface of Mars, Jupiter's satellites (e.g. Europa), and other planetary bodies in the Solar System and beyond.

# 2. The Extremophiles

Most extremophiles are (micro)organisms that thrive in habitats which for other terrestrial life-forms are intolerably hostile or even lethal environments. They are classified (see below) according to the conditions in which they grow as thermophiles, hyperthermophiles, psychrophiles, halophiles, acidophiles, alkaliphiles, barophiles, etc. (Table 1). In addition to the various extremophilic factors one may add that microbial spores can withstand a variety of different hostile conditions in their dormant stage for long periods of time. There are some limits in long-term dormancy, namely, thermal decomposition and ionizing radiation (McKay, 2000). Extremophiles thrive in hot niches, ice, salt solutions, acid and alkaline media; some may grow in toxic waste, organic solvents, heavy metals while extremophiles are found as well in several other habitats that were previously considered inhospitable for life and toxic for organisms (see Table 1).

Environmental parameter	Туре	Location and Conditions	Examples
Salinity	Halophiles	In salt lakes (neutral, and alkaline pH). In salt solutions up to saturation. Synthesis of glycerol to balance the external osmotic pressure	Cyanobacteria, diatoms, flagellates, <i>Dunaliella</i> ; <i>Halobacteriaceae</i> .
рН	Acidophiles	pH 0 - 4 some hot springs pH $>$ 9 in A frican code lakes	Picrophilus oshimae, Cyanidium caldarium, Dunaliella acidophila, Natropolactorium Spiruling
	Aikanpinies	pri >9 in Arrican soua lakes	sp., fungi
Temperature	Psychrophiles	-20°C - <15°C	Psychrobacter, Polaromonas, cyanobacteria, diatoms and icy green algae, some insects. Cyanidium
	Hyperthermonhiles	80°C - ≥100°C	prokaryotes as <i>Mastigocladus</i> <i>Pyrolobus fumarii</i> (113°C)
Hydrostatic pressure	Barophiles	Weight lovers	Prokaryotic strain MT41
	Piezophiles	Pressure lovers	tolerates >100 MPa.
Radiation,		High level of radiation	Cyanobacteria, desert plants
Ultraviolet and ionizing radiation			Deinococcus radiodurans
Thriving in organic	CO <sub>2</sub> gas	Thriving at pure gas	Cyanidiaceae (grown under pure CO <sub>2</sub> )
solvents and under various atmospheres	Organic toxic solutions	solutions of damaging agents	
Gravity	Hyper-gravity	>1 g	Such microorganisms are not known on Earth (this factor
	Hypo-gravity	< 1 g	may be related to extraterres- trial environments)
Desiccation	Xerophiles	Anhydrobiotic condition Low water activity	Prokaryotes, extreme halophiles or endoliths, fungi and lichens (a symbiotic system), nematodes

TABLE 1. The extremophiles on Earth and possibly on extraterrestrial bodies

Based on Oren and Seckbach (2001), Seckbach and Oren (2004), and other sources.

Many of the extremophiles cope with more than one environmental parameter, and may be termed as multi- or poly-extremophiles (Rothschild and Mancinelli, 2001). For example, the unicellular rhodophytan *Cyanidium caldarium* (Seckbach, 1994, 1999; Seckbach and Walsh, 1999) and its cohorts are thermo-acidophiles growing in an acid media (pH 0.5 to 3.5) at elevated temperatures (maximal temperature  $57^{\circ}$ C); they tolerate salinity range from 3 to 10% (Pinto et al., 1994), 1 N H<sub>2</sub>SO<sub>4</sub> (Allen, 1959) and thrive under pure CO<sub>2</sub> (Seckbach, 1994). Likewise the barophiles/piezophiles, the weight/pressure lovers are also either thermophiles, living near hydrothermal vents at the bottom of the oceans, or psychrophiles (cold lovers) in the depth of the seas and oceans.

Among the extremophiles are representatives of all domains of life [Prokarya (Archaea, Bacteria) and Eukarya]. Most extremophiles are prokaryotes (Archaea and Bacteria), but this group also includes eukaryotic cells (Roberts, 1999). Among the Eukaryotes are protists (e.g., algae, fungi, protozoa) and multicellular forms living in some of these harsh habitats. Some extremophiles are relegated to a particular habitat and are not able to survive milder conditions, while other are more flexible and can grow also in "normal" environments.

A number of these drastic environments may represent the primeval conditions that existed for the pioneering microbes evolving during the early periods in young Earth. For example, hyperthermophiles live in very warm or hot conditions and obtain their energy by heterotrophic and/or chemotrophic (with inorganic chemicals) metabolic pathways, while thermophiles of less extreme temperatures (i.e., below 74°C) may even be photosynthetic. The ability of thermophiles and hyperthermophiles to cope with such extreme environments may agree with the idea proposed by several scientists that the first organisms evolved in warm zones. The thermophiles are also placed at the roots of the archaeal branch in the tree of life based on molecular sequences. They may have evolved in the primordial soup of little ponds, in hot springs, inside rocks or even at the hydrothermal vents at the openings found around the black smokers at the bottom of the oceans. The hydrothermal vents are located at mid-ocean ridges where plates spread apart and spew out hot water containing dissolved minerals providing material and energy for a rich diversity of extremophilic life. Other extremophiles may have evolved at great depth of beneath the surface environments. Living in such places, these microorganisms (if they existed) may have been protected from the impact of the asteroid bombardment on the planet and shielded from high doses of UV irradiation during the early stages of Earth's evolution. Huge extraterrestrial asteroids and boulders from space hit young Earth between 4.5 Ga and 3.8 Ga (bya = billion years ago). During this period, some microbes may have found refuge by descending into underground areas where the temperature could reach ~93°C and around hydrothermal vents it could well over 100°C. There is some evidence that life appeared when this impact ceased at 3.5 to 3.8 Ga (Glausiusz, 2004). The conditions below Earth's surface were suitable for thermophiles deriving their energy via chemoautotrophic oxidation of inorganic chemicals, e.g., Acidithiobacillus thiooxidans oxidizes sulfur or sulfide to sulfate, A. ferrooxidans oxidizes ferrous to the ferric iron, while others oxidize hydrogen to water, nitrites to nitrates. Other microorganisms may have survived by blasting into space and returning to Earth later when the conditions became milder. The fact that there is almost no limit in the habitats on Earth brings the astrobiologists to

propose that extremophiles may serve as models for candidates for extraterrestrial life in planets and moons of the Solar System and beyond.

Some enzymes from extremophiles are tolerant of extreme parameters such as heat, salinity, acidity, alkalinity, and high or low pressures. They have been introduced recently into applied biotechnology systems and industry. We can find the extremophiles and their cellular productions in food and dairy products, health food, medical and pharmaceutical lines, antibiotics, detergents, in fermentation processes, and so on.

While this chapter covers most extremophiles, it does not deal with microorganisms thriving under anaerobic conditions. The anoxic atmospheres appeared as the original natural environment, while the oxygenated atmosphere is a secondary evolution. The oxidative atmosphere evolved after the appearance of the oxygenic photosynthesis process by cyanoprokaryota (Avers, 1989; Shapiro, 1986).

Additional reviews on extremophiles can be found in various chapters in the series *Cellular Origins, Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology*; see: www.springeronline.com, and in Horikoshi and Grant (1998), Roberts (1999), Rothschild and Mancinelli (2001), and Seckbach (1999, 2000a, 2000b, 2003) and Seckbach and Walsh (1999).

# 2.1. HALOPHILES - THE SALT LOVERS

In the Solar System our Earth is considered the sole water-endowed planet, some 71% of its area are seas and oceans, mostly salt water. Similar water bodies have not yet been proven to exist outside the Solar System. The dawn of the appearance of the first organisms is unknown. They were most probably simple cells belonging to the Prokarvotes and ruled on Earth for 2–2.5 Ga (until the evolution of the eukarvotic cell). In this "Prokaryotic world" the Archaea and Bacteria were the sole organisms on Earth and they occupied almost every niche on the surface and subsurface of Earth. The prokaryotic microbes may have evolved 3.6 by a within saline solutions in the oceans; it seems, therefore, that at present too, all organisms "remember their roots" and use salt in their cells. Brines are the medium for halophilic microorganisms, and such environments occur ubiquitously on Earth. Halophiles represent a class of extremophilic organisms that are also adapted to high salt solution. Among the hypersaline halophiles are photosynthetic green algae (such as *Dunaliella* species), diatoms, and others. The enigmatic Cyanidiaceae, a group of thermo-acidophilic red algae, including Cyanidioschyzon merolae, Cyanidium caldarium and Galdieria sulphuraria tolerate NaCl solutions from 3 to 10% of NaCl (Pinto et al., 1994; Seckbach, 1994, and see above). Among the halophiles at different ranges of pH are also cyanoprokaryota, green and purple Bacteria, sulfur-reducing Bacteria, and methanogenic Archaea.

Most halophiles live in the marine environments (containing water of 3% salt), others thrive in inland lakes within bodies of salty water, while the hyper-halophiles grow in very high concentration salt solutions. The rod shaped halobacteria strains grow within a concentration of  $\sim 30\%$  salt as salt concentration is present in the Dead Sea (Israel-Jordan) and in the Great Salt Lake (Utah, USA). Other may tolerate solutions of salt solutions. As the water evaporates from salty aqueous bodies, high concentrations of salt solutions remain, then only halophiles will remain and obtain

these areas for themselves. Vreeland et al. (2000) revived bacteria that were enclosed in salt crystals for 250 million years. Assuming this report is authentic and fully reliable, we may have a new record of halophilic life in dry condition for vast periods.

The halophiles have to react against the high gradient gaps in osmotic pressure of their external solution vs. their internal cytosol medium. They have to avoid plasmolysis – the process where cell aqueous solution escapes due to the hypertonic external solution that causes the cytoplasm shrinkage. To avoid the escape (plasmolysis) of cell liquid, the halophiles balance these concentration differences of the solutes inside and outside the cell membrane by synthesizing intracellular organic compounds (e.g., glycerol, betaines, sucrose,  $K^+$  ions, etc.). These compounds are synthesized and/or accumulated in response to osmotic stress at high salinity. Halophiles may regulate the movement of solutions by other means as well (Oren, 2002). The cell membrane may also regulate the osmotic pressure on both sides of the plasmalemma.

Some Antarctic lakes are salty at different concentration and some can reach saline concentration close to the Dead Sea level. Such saline lakes do not freeze during the Antarctic winter even when the temperature declines to -50°C. For further literature on the halophiles, see Oren (1999, 2002) and the chapters in this volume.

## 2.2. LIVING AT THE END RANGES OF TEMPERATURE AND pH

#### 2.2.1. Thermophiles and Hyperthermophiles

The organisms living in warm or hot habitats are the thermophiles and hyperthermophiles, respectively. On the tree of life these microbes are placed close to the root of the prokaryotic position. It has been reported that among organisms there are some differences in heat tolerance (Table 1). For example, the upper temperature limit for eukaryotes is  $62^{\circ}$ C, while the thermo-cyanoprokaryotes can occur at <  $70^{\circ}$ C, thermophilic bacteria may thrive at  $70^{\circ}$ C to <100°C and hyperthermophilic Archaea can be detected at a maximum of 113°C (observed in the archaeon *Pyrolobus fumarii* – see also Seckbach and Walsh, 1999 and tables therein). This latter temperature point is considered the highest current temperature for life and might support the source where life has originated. Under special treatments and conditions the maximum temperature of life and the edge of stability can reach higher values, such as 121-125°C (Kashefi and Lovley, 2003; Seckbach and Oren, 2004). Such archaeal anaerobes gain their energy from reducing Fe<sup>+3</sup> into Fe<sup>+2</sup> via formation of magnetite.

The thermophiles thrive in geothermic sources, such as in hot springs, hot geysers, or at hydrothermal vents at the ocean floors. Black smokers on the sea floor expel hot water at  $350^{\circ}$ C, gases, minerals, and other materials from the inside of the Earth. One of the microbes associated with the walls of black smokers is *Methanopyrus* that produces methane (CH<sub>4</sub>) gas.

#### 2.2.2. The Psychrophiles Like Cold and Chilly Environments

Life cannot grow where liquid water does not exist. On the opposite scale from the spectrum of the thermophiles are the psychrophiles (cold-loving organisms) that grow at very cold ranges of temperature, even below freezing some of these may live in icy layers. In snow and ice layers one can find eukaryotic diatoms, green algae (e.g., *Chlamydomonas nivalis*) that "paint" snow with their pigmentation (green, red, orange).

#### JOSEPH SECKBACH

Psychrophilic microorganisms are in permafrost of Siberia, in the Arctic zones, and in the icy depth close to the Vostok Lake (Antarctica). The Antarctic sea is populated with Bacteria, algae, and diatoms. In Antarctica the endolithic microbes—among them Bacteria, cyanobacteria, algae, and the symbiotic association-lichens live a few millimeters below the surface of rocks at very cold temperatures. In addition, at the ocean floor are worms dwelling in methane-enriched environments.

The psychrophiles can tolerate severe cold environments at the level of  $-20^{\circ}$ C (Rivkina et al., 2000; Junge et al., 2004). Furthermore, lichens survive Antarctica winters at  $-65^{\circ}$ C. Many psychrophiles are also barophiles (poly-extremophiles) and such microorganisms possibly could survive on Mars when the air temperature reaches  $-10^{\circ}$ C during daytime throughout the warmest part of the year.

## 2.2.3. Acidophiles

Acidophilic members are among all three domains of life. Some may be phototrophic others heterotrophic – all require acid media. Seckbach (2000a) presented a table of the lower pH limits for different groups of organisms. Most of the thermo-acidophiles are prokaryotes (Archaea and Bacteria) with the exception of some fungi and the algal members. Their habitats are in warm, hot (such as occur at volcanic fields, solfatara fields, hot springs), ambient and cold areas. Some acidic habitats are formed by microorganisms, such as after oxidation of elemental sulfur or ferrous ions and other compounds by bacteria (e.g., *Acidithiobacillus thiooxidans, A. ferrooxidans*), which leads to accumulation of sulfuric acid and ferric ions that precipitate Fe(OH)<sub>3</sub> with release of protons in various environments, according to the following equation:

$$2 \operatorname{Fe}^{2+} + 0.5 \operatorname{O}_2 + 5 \operatorname{H}_2 \operatorname{O} \rightarrow 2 \operatorname{Fe}(\operatorname{OH})_3 + 4 \operatorname{H}^+$$

Acid environments occur around active geothermal vents and springs, abandoned mines, or from sulfuric compounds' contaminations and other polluted places with acid wastes turning the area to acidic.

Several poly-extremophiles thrive in various ranges of pH, from milder solutions to very acidic media. Among the prokarvotes are thermo-acidic organisms (Oren and Seckbach, 2001; Seckbach and Walsh, 1999; Weiss Bizzoco, 1999; see tables therein). The archaeal hyperacidophilic Picrophilus oshimae and Picrophilus torridus grow down to pH -0.06, the lowest level of pH known to support life. Thermoplasma acidophilum, another archaeon, grows at pH 1.8-2 (min. at 0.4). The eukaryotic thermoacidophilic red alga Cvanidium caldarium thrives at pH 0-3.5 (Seckbach, 1994, 1999) and tolerates 1 N sulfuric acid (Seckbach, 1994, 2000b). Some green algae are acidophiles, such as Dunaliella acidophila at pH 0.5-3.0 (Pick, 1999), Chlamydomonas acidophila (pH 1-2) or Euglena mutabilis (pH 1-5). Among diatoms, Pinnularia braunii grows at pH 0-4. Cyanobacteria are known to thrive at neutral to alkaline pH. Yet there are some exceptions, such as the Oscillatoria and Spirulina discovered in Bavarian lakes at acidic condition measured a pH of 0.06 to 2.9 (Steinberg et al., 1998) but not shown to grow at these levels (Castenholz, personal communication). Hundreds of lakes in Sweden and Canada showed cyanobacteria present even in the most acidic lakes (Steinberg et al., 1998) which are very oligotrophic. There are three species of fungi growing at pH near 0 (Schleper et al., 1995): Acontium cylatium, Cephalosporium

spp., and *Trichosporon ceribriae*, which grow at pH -0.06 while their optimum growth is at pH  $\sim 0.5$ .

These acidic pH values are only external to the cells; the intracellular cyto-solution (cytosol) keeps its pH level around neutral pH (Beardall and Entwisle, 1984; Oren and Seckbach, 2001; Seckbach, 2000a). The cell membrane rejects and prevents the  $H^+$  from entering the cell by using a variety of mechanisms for also pumping the protons out. Strong cyto-proton pump or low proton membrane permeability regulates the  $H^+$  ions and stops them from entering the plasmalemma. The internal neutral pH has to protect some cyto-constituents like DNA, ATP, and chlorophyll from the acidification damage. Sasaki et al. (1999) reported about intracellular extract solutions from four species of Dictyotales to be highly acidic (at pH 0.5 to 0.9), similar values of pH were observed in some species of Desmarestiales (both groups are brown algae, Phaeophyta). Their intracellular pH measured to be 0.5-0.9, because their vacuoles contain sulfuric acid. Apparent these low values are due to the vacuolar content, but the true cytoplasmic pH is supposedly much higher.

Further data on acidophiles are reported in volumes 1, 2, and 6 of Cellular Origins, Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology (COLE) and elsewhere. See website: www.spingeronline.com

#### 2.2.4. Alkaliphiles

In some soils and soda lakes in east Africa and under dry climates (such as in Mojave desert), the soil is very alkaline. There are microorganisms (Archaea, Bacteria, cyanobacteria, and protists) that prefer to live on the high scale of the pH (alkaline levels). Such high pH levels were found together with high salt solutions. In highly alkaline-saline lakes, as in Mono Lake, CA, are diatoms, and green algae such as *Nanochloris, Chlamydomonas* and *Dunaliella*. The cyanobacterium *Spirulina platensis* is an obligate alkaliphile, and reaches a high population at pH values of 11 and above. *Plectonema nostocorum* has been reported to grow up to pH 13 which is considered the highest level at which life has been found. The diatoms are prominent components in the biota of many alkaline lakes.

These alkaliphiles keep the highly alkaline pH outside the cell and pump ions in and out the cells (similar to the acidophiles) to keep a lower and milder intracellular milieu which might reach up pH 9 (Horikoshi, 1998; see table 6.2 there) while the external pH level is much higher. For further data on alkaliphiles see Horikoshi (1998), Oren and Seckbach (2001), and Seckbach and Oren (2004). For additional data on alkaliphiles see Horikoshi and Grant (1998). The alkaline hypersaline lakes and their inhabitants may serve as analogues for ancient microbial habitats on Mars (see below).

# 2.3. XEROPHILES—THE DRY LIVING AND DESICCATED ORGANISMS

Some microorganisms have the ability to grow in low water activity and tolerate water stress. Low water availability can cause high concentration of salt and other solutes. Deserts and dry valleys of Antarctica or the Siberian permafrost support a variety of microorganisms in dry conditions. A survey (Davis, 1972) has shown that cyanobacteria (e.g., *Nostoc* sp.) survive desiccation for a record of 107 years. The diatom *Nitzschia palea* and the chlorophytes *Pleurococcus* sp. and *Cystococcus* sp. were shown to be viable after 98 years of dry storage in a herbarium.

Spores have a low if any rate of metabolism, and remain in long-term periods of dormancy before being revived. Well known are the cases claiming of viable bacterial spores resuscitated from the stomachs of insects imbedded in amber dated at 25–40 million years (Cano and Borucki, 1995). If the report (Vreeland et al., 2000) of the restoration to life of bacteria that had been encapsulated for 250 million years in a salt crystal is supported by unquestionable ground, then we have strong evidence on the long period during which life can be persevered.

# 2.4. ORGANISMS THRIVING AT HIGH PRESSURE

Barophiles (weight loving) and piezophiles (pressure loving) microorganisms both in the subsurface of Earth and in the depths of the ocean are obligated to live heterotrophically, chemoautotrophically or chemolithotrophically, in darkness and at high pressure. This elevated hydrostatic pressure can reach over a thousand atmospheres (at the bottom of the ocean). For every 10 m depth in the water column the hydrostatic pressure increases by about 1 atmosphere (0.1 MPa). The pressure at the deepest point in the ocean (at the bottom of Mariana Trench near the Philippines) is about 110 MPa. The barophilic bacteria are poly-extremophiles being psychrophilic in addition. Among the Archaea are the baro-thermophiles observed in the hydrothermal vents; *Themococcus barophilus* grows at temperatures up to 100°C. Our knowledge about barophiles must be expanded for us to understand more about this fascinating group. For additional discussion on deep-sea Bacteria, see Yayanos (2000).

# 2.5. MORE EXTREME PARAMETERS FOR MICROORGANISMS

There are other factors of extreme environments that support life under various atmospheres. Some algae thrive under pure  $CO_2$  (Seckbach, 1994), and other microorganisms grow under ammonia (Siegel, 1999) or on hydrogen gas (e.g., the methanogenic Archaea). Microorganisms can grow in environments with chemicals, heavy metals, organic solvents that are lethal for most other organisms. Another parameter is gravity, which might be relevant more to life in space or in celestial places, rather than to earthling organisms.

# 3. Astrobiology

In recent years the new multidisciplinary field of astrobiology has been established. Currently, in this area there are numerous books, publication of a plethora of articles in various journals and proceedings of conferences, meetings, workshops and a great deal of research being conducted. The wide variety of astrobiology-related disciplines include prebiotic chemistry, astronomy, astrophysics, origin of life, microfossil records, evolution, diversity of microorganisms, extremophiles, geobiology, molecular biology, extremophiles and extraterrestrial possibilities of life. It also includes life in the Universe, discovery of new stars, planets and satellites and the search for extraterrestrial intelligent life (SETI). Astrobiology has been referred also as bioastronomy, exobiology, extraterrestrial life and the Russian term cosmobiology. The extremophiles that are ubiquitous may be considered as candidates for inhabiting celestial places. Furthermore, if there is life to based on silicon instead on carbon as well in solvents other than water (non-aqueous solvents), then life may perhaps exist on planets and satellites. The most popular extraterrestrial bodies within the Solar System that may carry living forms (as we know it), or their precursors are Mars and the Jovian moons such as Europa. Titan, the satellite of Saturn, may serve as a prebiotic laboratory resembling the Earth's prebiotic periods. Europa has a very cold environment (minus 162°C) and from its image one can distinguish huge cracked shells of ice floating and moving on water. These ice sheets may cover and float over an ocean of warm water originating from Europa's hydrothermal vents that may reach a couple of hundred degrees Celsius. The surface appearance of Europa resembles Alaska and Antarctica with their frozen seas. If Prokaryotes can survive such severe conditions on Earth, why not there in the heavenly bodies? One can ask the question: How unlikely is it that life does not exist elsewhere?

Similar to Jupiter, Saturn is a gas planet surrounded by hydrogen and helium (with traces of methane and ammonia). Its largest moon Titan is covered by a reddish fog over the icy continent and contains organic molecules including hydrocarbon oceans (while no oxygen is present in its atmosphere). Similar prebiotic organic chemistry may have led to life on Earth.

# 3.1. MARS

Our knowledge about Mars has increased but still not complete. Wherever there is free liquid water and other certain elements, there should be life. Water makes all cells "running" in their enzymatic reactions, natural processes and other functions in all cells. There are still debates among the astrobiologists whether Mars contains briny water on the upper layers of the surface (Möhlmann, 2004) or whether the Martian water is within layers present deeper in the subsurface. Such water might be accumulated in salty oceans warmed up by volcanic sources, while it could be also located as hydrated minerals. On Mars, similar to Earth, liquid water should goes together with life since water is vital for cell metabolism, enzymatic reactions, processes as photosynthesis, etc. The recently discovered methane in the Martian atmosphere provides encouragement for the scientists searching for life (Formisano et al., 2004). This detection of Martian methane may not originated from chemical reaction but rather it is believed that it may have evolved from biological sources

The images of Mars indicate that in the past it was warmer (during the caldera's age) and wetter, with plenty of running water in rivers, canyons, lakes and large oceans. The bulk of the Martian water might be tied up in the subsurface, either as permafrost in the craters in the polar latitudes, or in deep aquifers as reservoirs of water (McKay and Marinova, 2001). Possibly some forms of life may have flourished there in the past. Perhaps spores from the ancient "green Martian Planet" are still present as dormant spores and might be revived when environmental conditions will be improved by terraforming (Graham, 2004). If Martian surface conditions are at present non-inhabitable for living forms, the subsurface (lithologies in subterranean areas) may offer the only dwelling place for extant life forms. Therefore, finding of liquid water on Mars is vital for the presence of contemporary life on this planet.

Today the red planet is dry, cold ( $-50^{\circ}$ C to  $+12^{\circ}$ C); the Martian salty solutions are lowering the freezing point of its water so that microbes might grow in liquid water. Mars also has a very low atmospheric pressure (~ 6 to 10 mbars) and the oxygen in the atmosphere is very low (<0.15%). Its atmosphere contains 95% CO<sub>2</sub>, 2.7% N<sub>2</sub>, 1.6% Ar and other minute ingredients. The soil of Mars contains mineral ions such as: Na, Mg, Ca, Cl and K. Organisms require sulfur, potassium, sodium, chloride, potassium, iron, and trace elements, all thought to be present on Mars.

Since it would be difficult for organisms to grow at the surface regions in the cryosphere and under UV radiation of Mars, if life does exist on Mars today, it could be located in the subsurface where warmer ground waters may be present. The thin Martian ozone layer does not significantly block UV rays, but the radiations of very short wavelengths penetrate all the way to the surface. If some species of Bacteria or Archaea may overcome Martian conditions (similar to those Bacteria existing in permafrost – see Möhlmann 2004), then this planet might perhaps harbor psychrophilic life. Also, microbial dormant spores may have life preserved there in 3.5 to 4 Ga old sediments that were left over from when the planet was warmer and had running water. Earthling Arctic and Antarctic life forms wait for the icy coverage to melt into liquid water (conditions that might be similar on Mars).

Mars (and other planets' moons) might carry life in hydrothermal lakes under the surface or in ice-rich regions similar to the way microbial life is harbored in the icy layer and in subsurface warm water which is assumed to exist in Vostok Lake (Antarctica).

As the early water evaporated from Mars, a high concentration of dissolved salt was left so that only halophiles remained and had the planet for themselves. By understanding osmophily (halophily) and extremophiles on Earth we may detect life that lives or has lived on other planets. Such osmophiles are best suited for life in brines and evaporates. Halophiles may possibly occur in the Martian icy soil, as they thrive in the hypersaline ponds of Antarctica. Therefore, a preparatory search for extant and extinct life of Mars should be a focused on osmophiles or on their fossilized remnants (Mancinelli, this volume). All the answers about Martian life can be found only after samples from Mars will be brought to Earth.

Recently there have been some proposals to create a greenhouse effect for warming Mars towards restoring habitable conditions on this planet. Such terraforming ideas for Mars have been published (Friedmann and Ocampo-Friedmann, 1995; McKay and Marinova, 2001). Only in time will we know if such proposals are realistic or just wishful dreams.

Is the future export or transfer of microbes from Earth to Mars practical? Some scientists believe that the red planet is currently too cold and dry to allow the survival of any terrestrial organisms. Terrestrial life forms could perhaps survive there only after warming up the planet to a minimal level. Such warming of Mars can take place by using artificial greenhouse gases (Marinova et al., 2004). Mars appears to have sufficient water, if warmed, to form large bodies, and to once again be capable of harboring life. There might be a possibility that genetic engineering may "create" and convert organisms and equip them with special features to resist extraterrestrial environments such as those existing on Mars. If introduced on Mars they may assist in the terraforming there.

#### Acknowledgements

I thank Prof. Richard Castenholz, Prof. David J. Chapman, Dr. Rocco Mancinelli, and Dr. Christopher McKay for their efficient reviews on this chapter and for providing practical suggestions. I appreciate the kind invitation of Prof. Nina Gunde-Cimerman to take part in the Halophile-2004 conference in Ljubljana (Slovenia) and I am grateful for the generous support bestowed upon my attendance there.

## References

- Avers, C.J. (1989) Process and Pattern in Evolution. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Allen, M.B. (1959) Studies with Cyanidium caldarium, an anomalously pigmented chlorophyte. Arch. f. Mikrobiol 32, 270-277.
- Beardall, J. and Entwisle, L. (1984) Internal pH of the obligate acidophile Cyanidium caldarium Geitler (Rhodophyta?) Phycologia 23, 397-399.
- Cano, R.J. and Borucki, M. (1995) Revival and identification of bacterial spores in 25- to 40-million-year-old Dominican amber. Science 268, 1060-1064.
- Davis, J.S. (1972) Survival records in the algae, and the survival role of certain algal pigments, fat and mucilaginous substances. The Biologist 54, 52-93.
- Formisano, V., Atreya, S., Encrenaz, T, Ignatiev, N. and Giuranna, M. (2004) Detection of methane in the atmosphere of Mars. Science 306, 1758-1761.
- Friedmann, E.I. and Ocampo-Friedmann, R. (1995) A primitive cyanobacterium as pioneer microorganism for terraforming, Mars. Adv. Space Res. 15, 243-246.
- Glausiusz, J. (2004) When Life was Hell, Discover 23: 10.

Graham, J.M. (2004) The biological terraforming of Mars: planetary ecosynthesis as ecological succession on a global scale. Astrobiology **4**, 168-195.

- Horikoshi, K. (1998) Alkaliphiles, In: K. Horikoshi and W.D. Grant (eds.), Extremophiles: Microbial Life in Extreme Environments. Wiley-Liss, New York, pp. 155-179.
- Horikoshi, K. and Grant W.D. (eds.) (1998) Extremophiles. Microbial life in Extreme Environments. Wiley-Liss, New York.
- Junge, K., Eicken, H. and Deming J.W. (2004) Bacterial activity at -2 to -20°C in Arctic wintertime sea ice. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **70**, 550-557.
- Kashefi, K. and Lovley, D.R. (2003) Extending the upper temperature limit for life. Science 301, 934.
- Marinova, M.M., McKay, C.P. and Hahimoto, H. (2005) Radiative-convective model of warming Mars with artificaial greenhouse gases. J. Geophys. Res. (in press).
- McKay, C. P. (2000) Life in the cold and dry limits: Earth, Mars and beyond, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), Journey to Diverse Microbial Worlds. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 377-386.
- McKay, C.P. and Marinova M.M. (2001) The physics, biology, and environmental ethics of making Mars habitable. Astrobiology 1, 89-109.
- Möhlmann, D.T.F. (2004) Adsorption water-related potential chemical and biological processes in the upper Martian surface. Astrobiology 4, 280.
- Oren, A. (ed.) (1999) Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments. CRC Press, Boca Raton.
- Oren, A. (2002) Halophilic Microorganism and their Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Oren, A. and Seckbach, J. (2001) Oxygenic photosynthesis microorganisms in extreme environments, In: J. Elster, J. Seckbach, W.F. Vincent and O. Lhotsky (eds.), *Algae and Extreme Environments*. Nova Hedwigia Beiheft 123, pp. 13-31.
- Pick, U. (1999) Dunaliella acidophila a most extreme acidophilic alga, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), Enigmatic Microorganisms and Life in Extreme Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 467-478.
- Pinto, G., Albertano, P. and Pollio, A. (2004) Italy's contribution to the systematics of *Cyanidium caldarium* "sensu lato", In: J. Seckbach (ed.), *Evolutionary Pathways and Enigmatic Algae: Cyanidium caldarium* (*Rhodophyta*) and *Related Cells*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 157-166.
- Rivkina, E.M., Friedmann, E.I., McKay, C.P. and Glichinsky, D. (2000) Metabolic activity of permafrost bacteria below the freezing point. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 3230-3233.

#### JOSEPH SECKBACH

- Roberts, D.M<sup>c</sup>L. (1999) Eukaryotic cells under extreme conditions, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), Enigmatic Microorganisms and Life in Extreme Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 163-173.
- Rothschild, L.J. and Mancinelli, R.L. (2001) Life in extreme environments. Nature 409, 1092-1101.
- Sasaki, H., Kataoka, H., Kamiya, M. and Kawai, H. (1999) Accumulation of sulfuric acid in Dictyotales (Phaeophyceae): Taxonomic distribution and ion chromatography of cell extracts. J. Phycol. 35, 732-739.
- Schleper, C., Pühler, G., Kühlmorgen, B. and Zillig, W. (1995) Life at extremely low pH. Nature 375, 741-742.
- Seckbach, J. (ed.) (1994) Evolutionary Pathways and Enigmatic Algae: Cyanidium caldarium (Rhodophyta) and Related Cells. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Seckbach, J. (1999) The Cyanidiophyceae: Hot spring algae, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), Enigmatic Microorganisms and Life in Extreme Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 425-435.
- Seckbach J. (2000a) Acidophilic microorganisms, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), Journey to Diverse Microbial Worlds. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 107-116.
- Seckbach, J. (2000b) Extremophiles as models for extraterrestrial life, In: G. Lemarchand and K. Meech (eds.), A New Era in Bioastronomy. ASP Conference Series 213, 379-386.
- Seckbach, J. (2003) Life on the edge and beyond, In: W.E. Krumbein, D.M. Paterson and G.A. Zavarzin (eds.), Fossil and Recent Biofilms: A Natural History of Life on Earth. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 401-414.
- Seckbach, J. and Walsh, M.M. (1999) Ubiquity of life as related to certain extremophiles: Mini review on Cyanidia, In: E. Wagner, J. Normann, H. Greppin, J.H.P. Hackstein, R.G. Herrmann, K.V. Kowallik, H.E.A. Schenk and J. Seckbach (eds.), *From Symbiosis to Eukaryotism: Endocytobiology VII*. University of Geneva. pp. 85-104.
- Seckbach, J. and Oren, A. (2004) Introduction to the extremophiles, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), Origins: Genesis, Evolution and Diversity of Life. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 373-393.
- Shapiro, R. (1986) Origins: A Skeptic's Guide to the Creation of Life on Earth. Summit Books, NY.
- Siegel, B.Z. (1999) Growth of organisms in ammonia: Kakabekia, a microbial enigma, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), Enigmatic Microorganisms and Life in Extreme Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 89-96.
- Steinberg, C.E.W., Schäfer, H. and Beisker, W. (1998) Do acid-tolerant cyanobacteria exist? Acta Hydrochim. Hydrobiol. 26, 13-16.
- Vreeland, R.H., Rosenzweig, W.D. and Powers, D.W. (2000) Isolation of a 250 million-year old halotolerant bacterium from a primary salt crystal. Nature 407, 897-900.
- Weiss Bizzoco, R.L. (1999) Life in the extreme: New prokaryotes living in high temperature low pH environments, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), *Enigmatic Microorganisms and Life in Extreme Environments*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 305-314.
- Yayanos, A.A. (2000) Deep sea bacteria, In: J. Seckbach (ed.), Journey to Diverse Microbial Worlds: Adaptation to Exotic Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 161-174.

# Biodata of **Rocco Mancinelli**, author of "Halophiles: a Terrestrial Analog for Life in Brines on Mars - Halophiles on Mars"

Dr. Rocco L. Mancinelli is a Senior Research Scientist with the SETI Institute. His research interests are broad, encompassing ecology, physiology, and biogeochemistry. Specifically he studies microbe-environment interactions with emphasis on the environmental limits in which organisms can live. He currently uses four systems in these studies: 1) Halophiles in evaporitic salt crusts that form along the marine intertidal; 2) Microbial mats inhabiting diverse environments (e.g., the intertidal area of the Baja coast, the alkaline and acid hot springs of Yellowstone National Park, hypersaline lakes and the perennially ice-covered lakes in the dry valleys of Antarctica); 3) Areas where rock (desert) varnish occurs; and 4) The space environment in Earth orbit. The results of such experiments are used to model microbe-microbe and microbeenvironment interactions. The models are used in formulating hypotheses regarding mechanisms of survival of organisms in the space environment as well as the evolution of the nitrogen cycle and the role exogenous sources of fixed nitrogen play in the physiology of nitrogen metabolism, biogeochemistry and microbe community structure. Further, these models are extrapolated to what is known about the environment (geochemistry and climatology) of early Mars in an attempt to determine the potential for life to evolve on that planet.

# E-mail: rmancinelli@mail.arc.nasa.gov



# HALOPHILES: A TERRESTRIAL ANALOG FOR LIFE IN BRINES ON MARS

Halophiles on Mars

**ROCCO L. MANCINELLI** 

SETI Institute/NASA Ames Research Center, Mail Stop 239-4, Moffett Field, CA 94035, USA

# 1. Introduction

When water on a planet begins to evaporate the dissolved minerals become more concentrated, forming a brine, eventually precipitating out of solution and forming evaporite deposits. The brines and evaporites form a highly saline environment that is hostile to most life forms, but provides an ideal habitat for microorganisms that are osmophilic, or halophilic. Halophiles are salt "loving" microorganisms that inhabit environments with salt concentrations ranging from 15% to saturation. Osmophiles are organisms that "love" high osmotic environments, such as halophiles. On earth, representatives of halophiles occur in all three domains of life, the Archaea, Bacteria and Eukarya.

Data from recent Mars missions suggest that Mars almost certainly had abundant liquid water on its surface at some time in the past, which was eventually lost. The loss of water probably occurred when Mars lost its atmosphere causing the water to evaporate, or recede into the subsurface. As the water evaporated, the dissolved minerals became more concentrated forming brine pockets and evaporites within the permafrost. Because studies suggest that it may be relatively easy for halophilic, or osmophilic type organisms to evolve, if there were any life on Mars in water then there should have been the evolution of some type of osmophile, or halophile. Brine pockets containing high concentrations of dissolved salts would have selected for the survival of osmophiles, or halophiles. These brine pockets may either be "oases" for an extant Martian biota, or the last refuge of an extinct Martian biota.

Halophiles fall into two categories, extreme halophiles requiring 15% salt to saturation, or moderately halophilic organisms living in saline environments ranging from seawater to 15% salt. Organisms that are halotolerant prefer non-saline environments, but can grow from essentially no salt to nearly 10% salt. Halophiles form populations so dense that the red color associated with hypersaline lakes and ponds is due to the pigmentation of the halophilic Archaea and the eukaryote *Dunaliella*. Although these lakes and ponds contain populations of halophilic Bacteria and other members of the Eukarya they go unnoticed to the naked eye because they are not pigmented.

Halophiles are everywhere in the world there is salt. They represent a phylogenetically, physiologically, evolutionarily, and ecologically diverse group of organisms. Most halophiles are found interspersed among non-halophiles in the phylogenetic tree. They encompass heterotrophs, autotrophs, and some possess light harvesting pigments either for photosynthesis, or for energy production via rhodopsin. They live in cold or hot environments, wet environments (e.g. lakes and ponds), dry environments (e.g. soils and salt crusts), and alkaline as well as neutral environments. They can be aerobes, anaerobes, or facultative anaerobes. Some possess true cell walls (Bacteria and most Eukarya, except Dunaliella) and some do not, such as most of the Archaea. They even differ with respect to their modes of osmotic adaptation. The one characteristic they have in common is their ability to live in hypersaline environments. Adaptation to life at high salt concentrations can be achieved in different ways. The most commonly occurring strategy involves the accumulation of organic osmotic solutes without the need for specialized adaptation of intracellular proteins to high salt. This mechanism occurs in all three domains of life. The second option is the intracellular accumulation of high concentrations of  $K^{+}$ . This strategy, unlike the use of organic solutes, requires extensive adaptation of the intracellular enzymatic machinery to be functional in the presence of high ionic concentrations. The great diversity in strategies used by the halophiles to cope with the high salinity in their environment coupled with the fact that halophily occurs throughout the tree of life in all three domains suggests that adaptation to life at high salt concentrations is easy to evolve, and has probably arisen many times during the evolution of life.

Viable microbes have been found in Arctic permafrost that is 1 to 3 million years old (Gilichinsky and Wagener, 1995; Rivkina et al., 1998; Shi et al., 1997; Vorbyova et al., 1997), and in permafrost that is probably older in Antarctica (Wilson et al., 1998). These microbes are psychrotrophs and psychrotolerant mesophiles. Given what we know about Mars (see the following section) these organisms and their environments may be model systems for understanding if life could have originated and evolved on Mars.

# 2. Mars

Mars is a cold dry planet that is bombarded with UV radiation. Overall, it is currently considered inhospitable to life. Yet, Mars is considered the most likely planet, next to Earth, to either harbor life now in protected oases, or sometime during its past. It is thought that all of the constituents for life are present on the planet, and that the radiation regime would not have precluded the origin and evolution of life (Banin and Mancinelli, 1995; Mancinelli and Banin, 1995). The one factor that would preclude life as we know it on Mars at any stage is the lack of liquid water sometime during its past.

# 2.1. HISTORY OF WATER ON MARS

The surface of Mars today exhibits carved features such as out-flow channels, valleys

and lahars that date back to its early history (Baker and Milton, 1974; Carr, 1981; Christianson, 1989; Squyres, 1984; Squyres and Carr, 1986). These features have led many planetary geologists to hypothesize that liquid water once flowed across the martian surface (Anders and Owen, 1977; Baker and Milton, 1974; Carr, 1981, 1986; Christianson, 1989; Clark and Baird, 1979; Lewis, 1972; McElroy et al., 1977; Pieri, 1980; Pollack and Black, 1979; Squyers, 1984, Squyres and Carr, 1986). Results from NASA's current MER (Mars Exploration Rover) mission provide strong evidence that Mars once possessed standing bodies of liquid water (Squyres et al., 2004).

There are several possible sources of water for Mars. These include: 1. remnants of an original steam atmosphere condensed after a period of global melting had ended and the planet had cooled after accretion; 2. out-gassing of juvenile water from the planetary interior during volcanic activity; 3. water originating from the impact of asteroids with a composition similar to carbonaceous chondrites; and 4. water originating as part of a veneer of cometary material toward the end of the period of heavy bombardment. Arguments for all these possible sources have been proposed, based upon either observational evidence or geochemical evidence provided by studies of meteorites. Early hypotheses regarding the quantity of water present on Mars stemmed from evidence provided by images returned from spacecraft. Numerous studies of morphological features such as outflow channels, presumed to be cut by water, and relict basins, assumed to have been oceans, resulted in estimates (expressed as the depth of a hypothetical layer across the entire planet) ranging from a few tens of m up to 440 m (Baker et al., 1991; Carr, 1986).

# 2.2. EVAPORITES ON MARS

Evaporite deposits consisting primarily of halite (NaCl), gypsum (CaSO<sub>4</sub>.2H<sub>2</sub>O), or anhydrite (CaSO<sub>4</sub>) and containing bacterial and algal assemblages are well known in the fossil record and are geographically widespread (e.g. Rothschild et al., 1994). It has been demonstrated that microorganisms entrapped in fluid inclusions of growing NaCl crystals may be motile for three weeks, and may remain viable for up to six months (Norton and Grant, 1988). Rothschild et al. (1994) demonstrated that microorganisms inhabiting gypsum-halite crusts perform carbon and nitrogen fixation while inside the dry crystals of the crust for at least a year. Although highly controversial, bacteria might survive for millions of years in the fluid inclusions of salt deposits including evaporites (Vreeland et al., 2000).

Several studies have speculated on the presence of evaporite deposits on Mars (e.g., Clark and van Hart, 1981; Rothschild, 1990). The potential for evaporites to occur on Mars and their relationship to liquid water and life has been reviewed by Rothschild (1990). More recently, the Opportunity rover of the MER mission found hematite concretions buried just beneath the surface in dirty, salt-laden deposits. These deposits were laid down as a shallow sea, or a series of puddles that had evaporated (Squyres et al., 2004). Analytical measurements performed in "Eagle Crater" near the Opportunity landing site revealed an abundance of sulfate salts. Small amounts of sulfate had been inferred from martian soil sulfur analyses since the Viking landers of the late 1970s, but remote sensing had not detected sulfates

from orbit. Opportunity's investigation of the large crater "Endurance" resulted in finding several meters of the same sulfate rich evaporite as at "Eagle Crater". Presumably it goes down the entire 300 meters of the light-toned, layered stratum seen from orbit underlying Meridiani Planum. The MER mission has detected sulfates, as well as other weathering products at the landing sites of both rovers (Spirit and Opportunity). Recently, the water-signature mineral goethite was detected in "Columbia Hills" at the Spirit landing site. Data from OMEGA, the visible and infrared mineralogical mapping spectrometer aboard ESA's Mars Express Mission, suggest that kieserite is ubiquitous in low-lying regions where water might have collected and evaporated, such as at the bottom of a canvon of the Valles Marineris. OMEGA also detected clays, produced by the water weathering of silicate rock, and serpentine, the weathering product of olivine. The distribution of both magnesium and calcium sulfates was mapped in the tiny fraction of Mars covered by OMEGA so far. The sulfates appear not only where ancient waters may have collected, but also in some, although not all, of the layered deposits beyond Meridiani Planum. Layered deposits have become the leading geological mystery on Mars. Some geologic force — water, wind, volcano, or impact — laid down light-toned material inside impact craters and in other low-lying regions. The MER and Mars Express discoveries suggest that at least some of the lavered deposits were formed in standing water: ponds, lakes, or oceans (Squyres et al., 2004).

A sulfate-salty Mars tells a story of a young planet corroded by acid. It is possible that sulfuric acid derived from volcanic emissions would have mixed with any water that was about and chemically eroded rock to produce a variety of sulfates, in particular a potassium iron hydroxy sulfate called jarosite. The Opportunity rover's Mössbauer instrument did in fact identify jarosite in the evaporite at "Eagle Crater". Because the Meridiani Planum rocks are some of the oldest seen on the planet, the water on early Mars is interpreted to have been acidic. Signs that running water cut valleys during the first billion years or so of Martian history — when life was beginning on Earth — have convinced most researchers that early Mars was salty, warm, and wet or at least not so cold that all water was continually locked up as ice.

# 2.3. WATER AND LIFE ON MARS

Water in the liquid state serves as the solvent for many biogenic compounds and mediates important geochemical (abiotic), prebiotic and biological reactions. Liquid water is important to the reactions necessary for the origin of life and its continued evolution because it is the primary intracellular solvent. As a consequence, the temperature regime of at least some portion of a planet must be above the triple point of water for life to have evolved.

A key question for life is, was water present on the surface of Mars for sufficient time to allow life to originate and evolve? Current attempts to answer this question are based on the interpretation of photographs from recent missions to Mars. The valley networks in the southern highlands suggest that water flowed across the martian surface early in the history of the planet. Recently revealed gullies may be sites of present day near surface liquid water (Christensen, 2003; Malin and Edgett, 2000; Squyres et al., 2004). Photographs of Holden Crater show apparent layers that

may be remnants of former shorelines of a standing body of water on Mars (e.g. Parker et al., 2000). The change in albedo observed near Schiaparelli Crater may be due to evaporites (e.g. Cabrol and Grin, 2001). Data from MER provides further evidence for water activity in the past, as discussed previously.

Data collected during landed missions to Mars, as well as from analyses of the martian meteorites suggest that all of the necessary chemical constituents for life existed on Mars during its early history (e.g., Banin and Mancinelli, 1995). Further, it has been suggested that the environmental conditions on early Mars would not preclude the origin and evolution of life on that planet (Mancinelli and Banin, 1995). A primary habitat for any life that may have evolved on Mars would have been water, which would certainly have contained various dissolved minerals. Mars is thought to have lost most of its atmosphere as time progressed. As this process continued, the water on the planet's surface would have formed. These brine pockets would most likely occur deep beneath the surface and may be an oasis for an extant biota, or the last refuge for an extinct biota. Because brine pocket or in an evaporite are osmophiles that could be halophiles if the salt is halide.

The presence of osmophiles and halophiles has been documented in terrestrial systems, such as in gypsum-halite crusts in intertidal areas of the ocean (Rothschild et al., 1994), and in NaCl crystals (Oren, 2002; Rothschild and Mancinelli, 2001). Additionally, halophiles have been shown to survive freeze-thaw cycles (Mancinelli et al., 2004). Therefore, since organisms that live in salt exist on earth and organisms have been shown to live and metabolize in permafrost (Rivkina et al., 1998, 2000) the next question to address is could these organisms survive and live on Mars.

During the past 40 years numerous microbiological investigations have been conducted on Antarctic Dry Valley soils, some in preparation for the Viking mission to Mars (Benoit and Hall, 1970; Cameron, 1972; Cameron et al., 1970; Hirsch et al., 1988; Horowitz et al., 1972). The data from these investigations indicated that the number of viable microorganisms in the soil of the Antarctic Dry Valleys declined as a function of soil moisture (more negative water potential). The data suggest that water is the factor limiting microbial activity in the soil rather than temperature (Horowitz et al., 1972). This observation is also true for the Atacama Desert (McKay et al., 2003). The same would be true for Mars if life existed on that planet.

Investigations were undertaken during the 1960s and 1970s to determine the effect of freeze-thaw cycles at one atmosphere and at reduced atmospheric pressures. For example, it was demonstrated that a variety of soil microorganisms survived being subjected to freeze-thaw cycles using temperature ranges from +25 to -60 °C (Foster et al., 1978; Green et al., 1971; Hawrylewicz et al., 1965, 1966; Kuzurina and Yakashina, 1970; Young et al., 1968), low atmospheric pressures down to 10 mbar (Foster et al., 1978; Hagen and Jones, 1963; Kuzurina and Yakashina, 1970; Roberts, 1963; Silverman et al., 1963), and levels of moisture in soils of ~0.5 % (Hawrylewicz et al., 1966). The results of these studies suggest that the most important factor for the survival and growth of life is the availability of liquid water. Much of this type of research stopped when the Viking mission search for life could not show that life existed on the planet's surface.

Recent interest in the survivability of microbes in permafrost as well as renewed speculation on the possibility of life beneath the surface of Mars, or on Europa has lead to new studies on microbial survival through a series of freeze-thaw cycles and life in permafrost. Permafrost, permanently frozen soil, contains unfrozen water (Ershov, 1998; Nersesova and Tsytovich, 1966) allowing mass transfer of ions (Ostroumov and Siegert, 1996). This transfer is greatest in microzones with low ice contents and least at sites where the ice content is high or in solid ice (Ostroumov and Siegert, 1996). Thus, the physical structure of permafrost makes metabolic activity possible. Using incorporation of <sup>14</sup>C-labeled acetate into lipids by samples of a natural population of bacteria from Siberian permafrost, Rivkina et al. (2000) showed that microbes could metabolize in permafrost down to  $-20^{\circ}$ C. Mancinelli et al. (2004 and unpublished data) have shown that halophiles can survive freezing in a liquid brine, dried in salt, as well as freeze-thaw cycles.

It is known that changes in water content of soils have profound effects on microbial activity (Griffin, 1981), which result in changes in soil microbial populations (Griffin, 1972). Water potential is the free energy of water in a system, relative to the free energy of a reference pool of pure, free water. Pure free water has, by definition, zero water potential, and for example, the potential energy of water in unsaturated soils is negative. The tendency for water is to flow from high to low potential, making the availability of water for microbes in the soil less as the potential is lowered. The water potential of a microbial cell in soil is likely to be near equilibrium with its microenvironment within the soil (see e.g. Elliott, 1981 for a review). The prospects for the origin of life on Mars would only have been favorable if the water potential was higher than it is today. Due to the necessity of liquid water, life undoubtedly arose in liquid water. Thus, life on Mars would be located in association with water-laden deposits, aquifers or soils that were once saturated with liquid water. Recent data from the MER mission indicates that the water was salty, an ideal habitat for a halophile.

# 3. Conclusions

Although the Viking mission found no evidence of life on the Martian surface (reviewed by Klein, 1979; Mancinelli, 1998), the search for extant and extinct life on Mars continues. There is mounting evidence from missions to Mars that there was liquid water on the surface of the planet early in its history (e.g., Malin and Edgett, 2000 and Squyres et al., 2004). Additionally, there may be liquid water on the surface today resulting from melting snow fields (Christensen, 2003). Further, data from recent missions suggest that evaporites should exist on Mars (Cabrol and Grin, 2001; Clark and van Hart, 1981; Edgett and Parker, 1998; Rothschild, 1990).

Halophily/osmophily is not rare and probably evolves easily, and arose many times. If life evolved on Mars, then osmophily probably evolved as well. Osmophiles are best suited for life in brines and evaporites. Halophiles/osmophiles are found in a variety of cold environments. Studies have shown that microbes can metabolize in permafrost (Rivkina et al., 1998). Halophiles/osmophiles are better adapted than other organisms to survive in brines, drying and freeze-thaw cycles, as may have occurred on Mars. The last vestiges of an extinct Martian biota, or an extant biota could be present in a cold, desiccating environment, perhaps in brine pockets within permafrost. Therefore, it is possible that the last organisms to survive on the Martian surface were halophiles or osmophiles.

#### References

Anders, E. and Owen, T. (1977) Mars and Earth: Origin and abundance of volatiles. Science 198, 453-465.

Baker, V.R. and Milton, D.J. (1974) Erosion by catastrophic floods on Mars and Earth. Icarus 23, 27-41.

- Baker, V.R., Strom, R.G., Gulic, V.C., Kargel, J.S., Komatsu, G. and Kale, V.S. (1991) Ancient oceans, ice sheets and the hydrological cycle on Mars. Nature 352, 589-594.
- Banin, A. and Mancinelli. R.L. (1995) Life on Mars? I. The chemical environment. Adv. Space Res. 15, 163-170.
- Benoit, R.E. and Hall, C.L. (1970) The microbiology of some Dry Valley soils of Victoria Land, Antarctica, In: M.W. Holdgate (ed.), *Antarctic Ecology, Vol. 3.* Academic Press, New York, pp. 697-701.
- Cabrol, N.A. and Grin, E.A. (2001) Evolution of lacustrine environments on Mars: Is Mars only hydrogeologically dormant? Icarus 149, 291-328.
- Cameron, R.E. (1972) Microbial and ecologic investigations in Victoria Valley, southern Victoria Land, Antarctica, In: G.A. Lano (ed.), *Antarctic Terrestrial Biology*, Antarctic Research Series 20. American Geophysical Union, Washington, D.C., pp. 195-210.
- Cameron, R.E., King, J. and David, C.N. (1970). Microbiology, ecology and microclimatology of soil sites in dry valleys of southern Victoria Land, Antarctica, In: M.W. Holdgate (ed.), *Antarctic Ecology, Vol. 2*, Academic Press, New York, pp. 702-716.
- Carr, M.H. (1981) The Surface of Mars. Yale University Press, New Haven.
- Carr, M.H. (1986) Mars: speculations on a water-rich planet. Icarus 68, 187-216.
- Christianson, E.H. (1989) Lahars in the Elysium Region of Mars. Geology 17, 203-206.
- Christensen, P.R. (2003) Formation of recent Martian gullies through melting of extensive water-rich snow deposits. Science 422, 45-47.
- Clark, B.C. and Baird, A.K. (1979) Volatiles in the Martian regolith. Geophys. Res. Lett. 10, 811-814.

Clark, B.C. and van Hart, D.C. (1981) The salts of Mars. Icarus 45, 370-378.

- Edgett, K.S. and Parker, T.J. (1998) "Bright" aeolian dunes on Mars: Viking Orbiter observations. 29th Lunar Planet. Sci. Conf. 1338, Houston, Texas.
- Elliott, L.F. (1981) Water Potential Relations in Soil Microbiology. Soil Science Society of America, Madison, Wisconsin.
- Ershov, E.D. (1998) General Geocryology. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge.
- Foster, T.L., Winans, L., Jr., Casey, R.C. and Kirschner, L.E. (1978) Response of terrestrial microorganisms to a simulated Martian environment. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 35, 730-737.
- Gilichinsky, D. and Wagener, S. (1995) Microbial life in permafrost: a historical review. Permafrost Periglacial Processes 6, 243-250.
- Green, R.H., Taylor, D.M., Gustan, E.A., Fraser, S.J. and Olson, R.L. (1971) Survival of microorganisms in a simulated Martian environment. Space Life Sci. 3, 12-24.
- Griffin. D.M. (1972). Ecology of Soil Fungi. Chapman and Hall, London.
- Griffin, D.M. (1981) Water potential as a selective factor in the microbial ecology of soils, In: L.F. Elliott (ed.), *Water Potential Relations in Soil Microbiology*. Soil Science Society of America, Madison, pp. 141-151.
- Hagen, C.A. and Jones, R. (1963) Life in extraterrestrial environments. Quart. Stat. Report, Sept.-Nov. NASr 22: IITRI Proj. C194.
- Hawrylewicz, E.J., Hagen, C.A. and Ehrlich, R. (1965) Survival of microorganisms in a simulated Martian environment. Life Sci. Space Res. 3, 64-73.
- Hawrylewicz, E.J., Hagen, C.A. and Ehrlich, R. (1966) Survival and growth of potential microbial contaminants in severe environments. Life Sci. Space Res. 4, 166-172.
- Hirsch, P., Hoffmann, B., Gallikowski, C.A., Mevs, U., Siebert, J. and Sittig, M. (1988) Diversity and identification of heterotrophs from Antarctic rocks of the McMurdo Dry Valley (Ross Desert). Polarforschung 58, 261-269.
- Horowitz, N., Cameron, R.E. and Jubbard, J.S. (1972) Microbiology of the dry valleys of Antarctica. Science 176, 242-245.
- Klein, H.P. (1979) The Viking mission and the search for life on Mars. Rev. Geophys. Space Phys. 17, 1655-

1662.

- Kuzurina, L.A. and Yakashina, V.M. (1970) Behavior of certain soil microorganisms in the "artificial Mars" chamber, In: A.A. Imshenetskii (ed.), *Extraterrestrial Life and its Detection Methods*. NASA TTF-710, pp. 73-81.
- Lewis, J.S. (1972) Metal/silicate fraction in the Solar System. Earth Planet. Sci. Lett. 15, 286-290.
- Malin, M.C. and Edgett. K.S. (2000) Sedimentary rocks of Early Mars. Science 290, 1927-1937.
- Mancinelli, R.L. (1998) Prospects for the evolution of life on Mars: Viking 20 years later. Adv. Space Res. 22, 471-477.
- Mancinelli, R.L. and Banin, A. (1995) Life on Mars? II. Physical restrictions. Adv. Space Res. 15, 171-178.
- Mancinelli, R.L., Fahlen, T.F., Landheim, R. and Klovstad, M.R. (2004) Brines and evaporites analogs for Martian life. Adv. Space Res. 33, 1244-1246.
- McElroy, M.B., Kong, T.Y. and Yung, Y.L. (1977) Photochemistry and evolution of Mars' atmosphere: a Viking perspective. J. Geophys. Res. 82, 4379-4388.
- McKay, C.P., Friedmann, E.I., Gomez-Silva, B., Caceres-Villanueva, L., Andersen, D.T. and Landheim, R. (2003) Temperature and moisture conditions for life in the extreme arid region of the Atacama Desert: Four years of observations including the El Niño of 1997-1998. Astrobiology 3, 393-406.
- Nersesova, Z.A. and Tsytovich, N.A. (1966). Unfrozen water in frozen soils, In: K.B. Woods and A.J. Alter (eds.), *Permafrost: Proceedings of 1<sup>st</sup> International Conference*. National Academy of Sciences – National Research Council (Publication #1287), Washington, DC, pp. 230-234.
- Norton, C.F. and Grant, W.D. (1988) Survival of halobacteria within fluid inclusions in salt crystals. J. Gen. Microbiol. 134, 1365-1373.
- Oren, A. (2002) Diversity of halophilic microorganisms: environments, phylogeny, physiology and applications. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 28, 56-63.
- Ostroumov, V.E. and Siegert, C. (1996) Exobiological aspects of mass transfer in microzones of permafrost deposits. Adv. Space Res. 18, 79-86.
- Parker, T.J., Clifford, S.M and Banerdt, W.B. (2000) Argyre Planitia and the Mars global hydrologic cycle, 21<sup>st</sup> Lunar and Planetary Science Conference, p. 203.
- Pieri, D. (1980) Martian valleys: morphology, distribution, age, and origin. Science 210, 895-897.
- Pollack. J.B. and Black, D.C. (1979) Implications of the gas compositional measurements of Pioneer Venus for the origin of planetary atmospheres. Science 205, 56-59.
- Roberts, T.L. (1963) Studies with a simulated Martian environment. J. Astronaut. Sci. 10, 65-74.
- Rothschild, L.J. (1990) Earth analogs for Martian life. Microbes in evaporites, a new model system for life on Mars. Icarus 88, 246-260.
- Rothschild, L.J., Giver, L.J., White, M.R. and Mancinelli, R.L. (1994) Metabolic activity of microorganisms in gypsum-halite crusts. J. Phycol. 30, 431-438.
- Rothschild, L.J. and Mancinelli, R.L. (2001) Life in extreme environments. Nature 409, 1092-1101.
- Rivkina, E., Gilichinsky, D., Wagener, S., Tiedje, J. and McGrath, J. (1998) Biogeochemical activity of anaerobic microorganisms from buried perma-frost sediments. Geomicrobiol. J. 15, 187-193.
- Rivkina, E.M., Friedmann, E.I., McKay, C.P. and Gilichinsky, D.A. (2000) Metabolic activity of permafrost bacteria below the freezing point. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 3230-3233.
- Shi, T., Reeves, R.H., Gilichinsky, D.A. and Friedmann. E.I. (1997) Characterization of viable bacteria from Siberian permafrost by 16S rDNA sequencing. Microb. Ecol. 33, 169-179.
- Silverman, G.J., Davis, S.N. and Beecher, N. (1963) Resistivity of spores to ultraviolet and gamma radiation while exposed to ultra high vacuum or at atmospheric pressure. Appl. Microbiol. **15**, 510-515.
- Squyres, S.W. (1984) The history of water on Mars. Annu. Rev. Earth Planet. Sci. 12, 83-106.
- Squyres, S.W. and Carr, M.H. (1986) Geomorphic evidence for the distribution of ground ice on Mars. Science 231, 249-252.
- Squyres, S.W., Grotzinger, J.P., Arvidson, R.E., Bell, III, J.F., Calvin, W., Christensen, P.R., Clark, B.C., Crisp, J.A., Farrand, W.H., Herkenhoff, K.E., Johnson, J.R., Klingelhöfer, G., Knoll, A.H., McLennan, S.M., McSween, H.Y., Jr., Morris, R.W., Rice, J.W., Jr., Rieder, R. and Soderblom, L.A. (2004) In situ evidence for an ancient aqueous environment at Meridiani Planum, Mars. Science **306**, 1709-1714.
- Vorobyova, E., Soina, V., Gorlenko, M., Minkovskaya, N., Zalinova, N., Mamukelashvili, A., Gilichinsky, D., Rivkina, E. and Vishnivetskaya, T. (1997) The deep cold biosphere: facts and hypothesis. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 20, 277-290.
- Vreeland, R.H., Rosenzweig. W.D. and Powers, D.G. (2000) Isolation of a 250 million-year-old halotolerant bacterium from a primary salt crystal. Nature 407, 897-900.
- Wilson, G.S., Braddock, P., Forman, S.L., Friedmann, E.I., Rivkina, E.M., Chanton, J.P., Gilichinsky, D.A., Fyodorov-Davidov, D.G., Ostroumov, V.E., Sorokovikov, V. and Wizevich, M.C. (1998) Coring for
microbial records of Antarctic climate. Antarct. J. U. S. 1996 Rev. 31, 83-86.
Young, R.S., Deal, P.H. and Whitfield, O. (1968) The response of spore-forming vs. non-sporeforming bacteria to diurnal freezing and thawing. Space Life Sci. 1, 113-117.

## Section II. Archaea

Comparative genomic survey of information transfer systems in two diverse extremely halophilic Archaea, *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *Haloarcula marismortui* Brian R. Berquist, Jeetendra Soneja and Shiladitya DasSarma

Walsby's square archaeon; it's hip to be square but even more hip to be culturable Henk Bolhuis

- Gene regulation and the initiation of translation in halophilic Archaea Felicitas Pfeifer, Peter Zimmermann, Sandra Scheuch and Simone Sartorius-Neef
- Protein translation, targeting and translocation in *Haloferax volcanii* Jerry Eichler, Gabriela Ring, Vered Irihimovitch, Tovit Lichi, Irit Tozik and Zvia Konrad

Enzymes of halophilic Archaea. Recent findings on ureases and nucleoside diphosphate kinases

Toru Mizuki, Ron Usami, Masayuki Kamo, Masaru Tanokura and Masahiro Kamekura

Osmoadaptation in methanogenic Archaea: recent insights from a genomic perspective Katharina Pflüger, Heidi Wieland and Volker Müller

Biodata of Brian R. Berquist, Jeetendra Soneja, and Shiladitya DasSarma, authors of "Comparative Genomic Survey of Information Transfer Systems in Two Diverse Extremely Halophilic Archaea, Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 and Haloarcula marismortui"

**Brian R. Berquist** is currently a senior graduate student at the Center of Marine Biotechnology, University of Maryland Biotechnology Institute, and in the Molecular and Cell Biology graduate program at the University of Maryland, Baltimore, in the laboratory of Dr. Shiladitya DasSarma. He obtained a Bachelors of Science in Molecular Biology and Biochemistry from the University of Massachusetts, Amherst in 2000. Brian has been working with halophilic Archaea since 2000 and his particular interests lie in archaeal DNA replication biology.

#### E-mail: berquist@umbi.umd.edu



Jeetendra Soneja obtained his Masters in Computer Science from the University of Maryland Baltimore County, in August 2004 under the direction of Dr. Shiladitya DasSarma. He is currently working as a research associate at the Virginia Bioinformatics Institute at Virginia Polytechnic Institute and State University. Jeetendra Soneja's scientific interests are in the areas of Genomics, Bioinformatics, and Computational Biology.

## E-mail: soneja@vbi.vt.edu



151 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 151-183. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.

**Dr. Shiladitya DasSarma** is a Professor in the University of Maryland Biotechnology Institute, Center of Marine Biotechnology, He received his B.S. (Honors) degree in 1979 in Chemistry from Indiana University and his Ph.D. degree in Biochemistry in 1984 from the Department of Biology at the Massaschusetts Institute of Technology, where he was a student of Nobel Laureate H. Gobind Khorana and Uttam L. RajBhandary. He was a postdoctoral student from 1984-1986 in the Department of Molecular Biology, Massachusetts General Hospital, and Department of Genetics, Harvard Medical School with Howard M. Goodman, and on the faculty of the Department of Microbiology, University of Massachusetts-Amherst from 1986-2001. Dr. DasSarma has co-authored about 80 scientific publications and 3 US patents. He led the international consortium reporting the first complete genome sequence of a haloarchaeon genome in 2000. His research has included transposable elements. purple membrane gene regulation, and gas vesicle biosynthesis in haloarchaea. Some recent professional activities carried out by Dr. DasSarma include editing the Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press manual "Archaea: A Laboratory Manual-Halophiles", membership in a variety of National Science Foundation and National Institutes of Health Advisory Panels, and serving as Program Director of the Metabolic Biochemistry Program at the National Science Foundation. He currently teaches a summer workshop on "Extremophiles and Archaea" at the Center of Marine Biotechnology, and a course in Applied Bioinformatics at the University of Maryland-Baltimore.

#### E-mail: dassarma@umbi.umd.edu



## COMPARATIVE GENOMIC SURVEY OF INFORMATION TRANSFER SYSTEMS IN TWO DIVERSE EXTREMELY HALOPHILIC ARCHAEA, *HALOBACTERIUM* SP. STRAIN NRC-1 AND *HALOARCULA MARISMORTUI*

## BRIAN R. BERQUIST, JEETENDRA SONEJA and SHILADITYA DASSARMA

Center of Marine Biotechnology, University of Maryland Biotechnology Institute 701 E. Pratt St., Baltimore, MD 21202, USA

#### 1. Introduction

Halophilic archaeal microorganisms (haloarchaea) thrive in extreme environments with salt concentrations approaching saturation, such as marine solar salterns or the Dead Sea (DasSarma and Arora, 2002). Conditions in these two environments are similar with respect to extreme high salinity, but differ in the composition and concentrations of salts present (thalassic *vs.* athalassic). While thalassic environments contain a proportion of salts similar to the sea, athalassic ones, e.g. the Dead Sea, deviate from that composition. Therefore, halophilic Archaea have adapted and evolved differently to reflect the differences in environmental conditions, since their divergence from a common ancestor (Oren et al., 1990). The availability of genome sequences from representative archaeal organisms from these two types of halophilic environments enables comparative genomic analyses between diverse haloarchaeal organisms.

The genome of *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, a thalassic organism isolated from sea salt, was the first to be completely sequenced and revealed a dynamic 2,571,010 bp distributed among three replicons: a 2 Mb large chromosome and two large extrachromosomal replicons pNRC200, 365 kb, and pNRC100, 191 kb (Ng et al., 2000). The second genome of a halophilic archaeon, *Haloarcula marismortui*, is that of an athalassic halophile isolated from the Dead Sea. The sequence is nearly complete and comprised of ~ 4,274,642 bp, almost 2 Mb greater than *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1. The larger genome size for *H. marismortui* is somewhat reflected in its increased metabolic versatility, growing on sugars and in simple defined media (Oren et al., 1990). *H. marismortui* also contains three rRNA operons, two of which are diverged. In stark comparison, *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 requires 15 amino acids, with only five being synthesized *de novo*, as well as several supplemental vitamins. Strain NRC-1 also contains only a single rRNA operon.

As with other archaeal organisms, both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* exhibit significant similarities to eukaryotes in their macromolecular biosynthetic machinery, including DNA replication, repair, basal transcription, and translation (Olsen and Woese, 1997). Both organisms also display significant similarities to Bacteria in their two-component signal transduction systems and transcriptional regulators (Aravind and Koonin, 2001; Galperin, 2004). We utilized

genome sequence information from these two halophilic Archaea to identify and examine in detail the similarities and differences in information transfer proteins that are predicted to be involved in the cellular processes of DNA replication, repair, recombination, chromosome segregation, cell division, basal transcription, transcriptional regulation, and two-component signal transduction in these two diverse haloarchaea.

#### 2. Methods

We performed computational analysis of two haloarchaeal genomic sequences to determine the number of conserved genes, orthologs and paralogs, contained within the two haloarchaeal genomes. BLASTable databases for both genomes were created using the NCBI BLAST server. All the predicted genes from one genome were used as querie sequences in BLAST (Altschul et al., 1997) analysis against the predicted genes from one genome present in the other. The BLAST expect value cut-off of  $10^{-6}$  was used to determine a match for a certain gene. Using Perl scripts, the BLAST results for each gene were parsed to find all matches with an e-value less than or equal to the cut-off. The pairs of genes that had each other as their reciprocal top hit were identified as the orthologs between the two genomes. All the matches in a genome for a particular gene that had an e-value of  $10^{-6}$  or less were considered as candidate paralogous genes in that genome.

Analysis done to identify all proteins predicted to be involved in DNA replication, repair, cell division, transcription, translation and two component signal transduction was performed in the following manner: all Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 proteins predicted to be involved in these processes had their respective COG(s) identified (Tatusov et al., 1997, 2000, 2001) and were then BLASTed against a local database of H. marismortui predicted proteins (4,630). The top five BLAST hits were parsed using Perl scripts into an Excel table containing the Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 gene number, name, annotation, and COG. These results were examined, and any H. marismortui protein that had multiple hits to Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 proteins was eliminated, save for the top BLAST score. Any H. marismortui protein hits with an expected value greater than 10<sup>-6</sup> to a *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 protein were not considered to be significant and were eliminated from the analysis. This identified orthologs and paralogs of specific proteins in the two haloarchaea. Predicted COGs for H. marismortui were then used to validate the BLAST analysis annotations and identify additional proteins that are present in *H. marismortui* but not *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1. Any proteins whose COG prediction for *H. marismortui* did not correspond to the predicted function inferred by BLAST analysis were then subjected to a search of the nonredundant protein database at NCBI and a search of the conserved domain database (CDD) at NCBI (Marchler-Bauer et al., 2002, 2003) to identify protein domains, allowing a more detailed function prediction. The CDD was also used to analyze predicted transcriptional regulators in the two haloarchaea, while both CDD and Pfam (Bateman et al., 2004) protein domain databases were used in domain prediction of two component signal transduction proteins. Use of both the COG functional

prediction and the CDD/Pfam domain identification databases allowed for a more robust functional prediction.

For multiple sequence alignments, either CLUSTAL\_X (Thompson et al., 1997) or TCoffee (Notredame et al., 2000) programs were used, depending on the number of sequences analyzed. If less than 30 sequences or 10,000 characters were present TCoffee was used for alignments; otherwise, alignments were made using CLUSTAL\_X. All alignments were manually inspected and edited if necessary. Phylogenetic tree construction was performed using quartet-based maximum-likelihood phylogenetic analysis implemented in the program suite TREEPUZZLE (Schmidt et al., 2002) with the JTT amino acid substitution matrix.

#### 3. Results

BLASTable databases were created using 2,626 *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 unique genes and 4,630 *Haloarcula marismortui* genes. All the *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 genes were blasted against the database of *H. marismortui* genes and the reciprocal BLAST using *H. marismortui* gene queries against a *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 gene database was performed. After parsing the BLAST output of all the genes from both genomes, we found 1,735 reciprocal hits between the two. Out of 1,735 reciprocal hits, 1,631 pairs of genes were such that both the genes had an e-value of  $10^{-6}$  or less. The remaining 104 pairs of genes had at most one of the two genes with an e-value less than or equal to the cut-off.

The BLAST results for these 1,735 *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 genes were parsed to find the total number of matches present in the *H. marismortui* genome. These would be regarded as encoding paralogous genes in the much larger genome of *H. marismortui*. Initially, all the matches with e-value less than or equal to the cut-off were extracted from the BLAST output of the *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 genes. However, multiple *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 genes could have the same *H. marismortui* gene as a match. Therefore, while calculating the total number of matches in the *H. marismortui* gene is considered only once (even though it might have matched more than one *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 gene). For this, we used the hash table data structure in Perl, and stored the gene-ids as the keys of the hash table. We found a total of 2,529 *H. marismortui* genes matching the 1,735 *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 genes with an e-value less than or equal to the cut-off.

Specific protein sequences corresponding to genes predicted to be involved in the informational processes of DNA replication, repair, recombination, chromosome partitioning, cell division, basal transcription, transcriptional regulation, and two-component signal transduction were extracted from the genome sequence of *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1. These were initial queries against a BLASTable database of all 4,630 predicted protein sequences of *H. marismortui*. In order to identify all of the homologous proteins in the two organisms the top five BLAST hits from the *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 queries were parsed and evaluated based on expect values and in some circumstances protein alignments. COG functional predictions were also correlated to both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* proteins identified through the initial BLAST analysis. All proteins were also subjected to

protein domain searches of CDD. In the case of two component signal transduction proteins, the Pfam database was also utilized. These analyses allowed for comprehensive identification and functional prediction of these informational proteins.

### 3.1. DNA REPLICATION AND CELL DIVISION

Genome sequencing efforts in Archaea have uncovered a chimeric nature of protein factors used in DNA replication and cell division (Bernander, 1998, 2000, 2003). Although Archaea are classified as prokaryotic organisms, many protein factors used in DNA replication are homologous to components of the eukaryotic machinery that likely perform similar functions. In addition, these archaeal factors are quite distinct from protein factors performing these functions in Bacteria. On the other hand, cell division factors in Archaea appear to be more like those factors which are used in Bacteria.

Archaeal organisms have been found to encode homologs of the eukaryotic replication initiation factor Orc1/Cdc6. Typically one or two genes for this factor are found encoded within a complete archaeal genome. However, it has been found that haloarchaea encode ten or more Orc1/Cdc6 homologs within their genomes (Berquist and DasSarma, 2003). Ten Orc1/Cdc6 eukaryotic type origin recognition proteins homologs are found in Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1. Even more surprising was detection of a greater number of orcl/cdc6 genes in the genome of H. marismortui, at least seventeen (Table 1, 2). Previous phylogenetic analysis of Orc1/Cdc6 proteins in sequenced archaeal genomes had indicated the presence of three major clades (Berquist and DasSarma, 2003). Two of these clades can be found in other sequenced Archaea, with one named for the Orc7 protein of Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1, representing archaeal origin binding proteins and one named after the Orc6 protein of Halobacterium, whose function is not yet determined. The third clade identified is strictly specific to haloarchaea and named for the Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 Orc8 protein. Phyogenetic reconstruction of only haloarchaeal Orc1/Cdc6 proteins reveals five distinct clades of haloarchaeal Orc1/Cdc6 proteins (Fig. 1). Single homologs of Orc6 and Orc7 are present in both halophiles and each is distinct from other Orc1/Cdc6 proteins forming their own separate clades. Orc2, 3, 4, and 5 proteins from Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 form a larger clade together with four Orc1/Cdc6 homologs from H. marismortui. In Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 all of these orc1/cdc6 genes are encoded on its large extrachromosomal replicon pNRC200, and some are predicted to be on extrachromosomal elements in *H. marismortui*. Whether they play a role in initiating DNA replication is currently unknown. Interestingly, one Orc5 clade protein coding gene in each organism (orc4 and 280160) is physically linked to a gene for a B family DNA polymerase homolog, implying that they may in fact play a role in the replication of those genetic elements. Another clade is formed by Orc1 and Orc9 Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 proteins, along with three related proteins from H. marismortui. These Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 genes are also both encoded on pNRC200, with orc9 being in a region duplicated and also coded for on the pNRC100 extrachromosomal element (Ng et al., 1998, 2000). The last clade is the largest in H. marismortui with eight members and contains the chromosomally encoded Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 Orc8 and Orc10 (although this orc10 gene has an IS element directly upstream and is therefore likely nonfunctional). It is clear that halophilic Archaea have undergone a lineage specific expansion of this chromosomally

encoded Orc1/Cdc6 clade (Fig. 1), although functions for representatives in this clade are yet unknown. The *orc8* gene of *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 is encoded proximal to a predicted a GC skew switch point (Kennedy et al., 2001; Zhang and Zhang, 2003), but that locus has been shown not to function as an autonomously replicating sequence (ARS) element (Berquist and DasSarma, 2003).

Halobacterium NRC-1 gene number*	Halobacterium NRC-1 gene name	Number(s) of <i>H. marismortui</i> equivalent(s)
45	orc10	7
1224	orc8	1
2271	orc6	1
2411	orc7	1
5091/6091*	orc9	1
6150*	orcl	2
6164*	orc2	0
6187*	orc3	1
6272*	orc5	1
6363*	orc4	2

TABLE 1. Orc1/Cdc6 homologs in Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 and H. marismortui.

\* Denotes Orc1/Cdc6 homologs which are coded for on extrachromosomal elements in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1.

TABLE 2. Comprehensive listing of DNA replication, chromosome segregation, cell division, repair, recombination, putative cell cycle kinases, CRISPR associated, chromatin, restriction modification genes and pathways in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui*. Numbers in italics indicate a greater number of homologs in that particular genome.

Gene Name	COG(s)	COG Description(s)/ Putative Function	Number of Homologs in Halobacterium NRC-1	Number of Homologs in H. marismortui
Replication				
orc	COG1474	Cdc6-related protein, AAA superfamily ATPase	10	17
rep	No COG	Plasmid-type DNA replication initiator	3	4
тст	COG1241	Predicted ATPase involved in replication control, Cdc46/Mcm family	1	3

rfa	COG1599/ COG3390	Single-stranded DNA- binding replication protein A (RPA), large (70 kD) subunit/small (32 kD) subunit	4, 2	5, 3
rfcA/rfcB/rfcC	COG0470	ATPase involved in DNA replication/ Processivity clamp loader subunit	1, 1, 1	1, 1, 1
pcn	COG0592	DNA polymerase sliding clamp subunit (PCNA homolog)	1	1
pri/pri2	COG1467/ COG2219	Eukaryotic-type DNA primase, catalytic (small) subunit/ large subunit	1,1	1,1
dnaG	COG0358	DNA primase (bacterial type)	1	1
polA1/polA2	COG1311/ COG1933	Archaeal DNA polymerase D family (small subunit)/ DNA polymerase II, large subunit/DNA	1,1	1,1
polB	COG0417	DNA polymerase elongation subunit (family B)	2	2
rnh	COG0164	Ribonuclease HII	1	1
rnhA	COG0328	Ribonuclease HI	1	2
rad2(FEN1, XPG)	COG0258	5'-3' exonuclease (including N-terminal domain of Poll)/Flap	1	1
lig	COG1793	ATP dependent DNA	1	1
dnl3	COG1423	ATP-dependent DNA ligase, homolog of eukaryotic ligase III	0	1
ligA	COG0272	NAD-dependent DNA ligase (contains BRCT domain type II)	0	1
topA	COG0550/ COG0551	Type IA Topoisomerase/Zn- finger domain associated with	1	1
gyrA/gyrB	COG0188/ COG0187	(DNA gyrase/topo II, topoisomerase IV), A subunit/B subunit	1, 1	1, 1
top6A/top6B	COG1697/ COG1389	DNA topoisomerase VI, subunit A/DNA topoisomerase VI, subunit B	1, 1	1, 1

Chromosome				
Segregation/ Cell Division				
smc1	COG1196	Chromosome	1	1
		segregation		
		ATPases/SMC homolog		
srl	COG1196/	Chromosome	2	4
	COG0419	segregation		
		ATPases/ATPase		
		involved in DNA repair		
исс	COG1340	Uncharacterized	1	1
		archaeal coiled-coil		
	0000400	protein	1	2
mrp	COG0489	A I Pases involved in	1	2
		chromosome		
		homolog		
anaD	COC0220	Integral membrane	2	r
CrCD	0000239	nitegial memorale	2	2
		involved in chromosome		
		condensation/CrcB-like		
		homolog		
ftsZ	COG0206	Cell division	5	5
<i>J</i> <sup>10</sup> 2	0000200	GTPase/Cell division	U U	U
		septum		
minD	COG2894/	Septum formation	2	6
	COG0455	inhibitor-activating		
		ATPase/ATPases		
		involved in chromosome		
		partitioning		
soj	COG1192	ATPases involved in	6	10
		chromosome		
		partitioning/ParA-like		
		homologs		
Direct DNA Repair				
phr	COG0415	Deoxyribodipyrimidine	2	3
	0002046	photolyase	1	1
pu	COG3046	Uncharacterized protein	1	1
		deoxyribodipyrimidine		
		photolyase		
ogt	COG0350	Methylated DNA-	1	1
0gi	0000000	protein cysteine	1	1
		methyltransferase/Q-6-		
		alkylguanine transferase		
sod	COG0605	Superoxide dismutase	2	1
Mismatch Repair				
	COG0249	Mismatch repair	2	2
maiD1	2000249	ATPase (MutS family)	4	2
mutS2	COG1193	Mismatch renair	1	2
	20011/5	ATPase (MutS family)	1	2
mutL	COG0323	DNA mismatch repair	1	1
		enzyme (predicted	-	-
		ATPase)		

ann 4/ann D/	COC0178/	Evoinueleese ATDese	1 1 1 1	1 1 1
uvrA/uvrD/	COG0178/	Excinuciease A i Pase	1, 1, 1, 1	1, 1, 1,
uvrC/uvrD	COG0330/	of the DNA evolution		
	COC0322/			
	0000210	Nuclease suburit of the		
		/Nuclease subunit of the		
		excinuciease		
		DNA and DNA		
	COC1100	nelicases	2	2
raasa-c	0001199	kaus-related DNA	3	3
nad25a b	COC1061/	DNA or DNA baliansas	2	2
(VDD)	COC1001/	of superfemily II	2	5
$(\Lambda PD)$	0001948	/EBCC4 trips puslesse		
undF	COC4204	/ERCC4-type indicase	0	1
uvaL	0004294	ordenuelesse	0	1
Dago		endonuclease		
Excision Renair				
099	COG0122	3-methyladenine DNA	1	1
~88	0000122	glycosylase/8-	•	
		oxoguanine DNA		
		glycosylase		
mutT/mtl	COG0494	NTP	8	11
	000000	pyrophosphohydrolases	0	
		including oxidative		
		damage repair		
		enzymes/MutT/MutT-		
		like		
mutY	COG1194	A/G-specific DNA	1	1
		glycosylase		
nthA.B	COG0177	Predicted EndoIII-	3	4
,		related endonuclease		
urg	COG1573	Uracil-DNA	3	4
		glycosylase		
alkA	COG0122	3-methyladenine DNA	1	1
		glycosylase/8-		
		oxoguanine DNA		
		glycosylase		
nfi	COG1515	Deoxyinosine 3'	1	1
5		endonuclease		
		(endonuclease V)		
xthA	COG0648	Endonuclease IV	1	1
Homologous				
Recombination				
radA1-2	COG0468	RecA/Rad51	2	2
		recombinase		
hjr	COG1591	Holliday junction	1	1
-		resolvase - archaeal type		
rbl	COG1637	Predicted nuclease of	3	3
		the RecB family		
recJ	COG1599	Single-stranded DNA-	1	1
		specific exonuclease		
arj	COG1107	Archaea-specific RecJ-	2	2
		like exonuclease,		
		contains DnaJ-type Zn		

Non-Homologous End Joining				
mrel1	COG0420	DNA repair exonuclease/Mre11/Rad 58 nuclease	1	1
rad50	COG0419	ATPase involved in DNA repair	1	1
eif4A	COG1111/ COG1948	ERCC4-like helicases MPH1/ERCC4-type nuclease	1	1
polIV	COG1796	DNA polymerase IV (family X)	0	1
Translesion				
Polymerase	COC0280	Nucleatidulturen afanoaa/	1	1
umuC	COG0389	DNA polymerase involved in DNA repair	1	I
DNA/RNA helicases				
hel	COG1112	Superfamily I DNA and RNA helicases and helicase subunits	1	3
helA	COG1201	Lhr-like helicases	1	4
hepA	COG0553	Superfamily II DNA/RNA helicases, SNF2 family	1	1
brr2	COG1204	Superfamily II helicase	1	1
rad24a	COG1201	Lhr-like helicases	1	1
rad24b	COG1204	Superfamily II helicase	1	3
hcc	COG1205	Distinct helicase family with a unique C- terminal domain including a metal- binding cysteine cluster	0	1
Nucleases/ Phosphoesterases				
edn	COG2827	Predicted endonuclease containing a URI domain	1	1
exo	COG3359	Predicted exonuclease	1	1
mnl	COG1525	Micrococcal nuclease (thermonuclease)	1	1
xseB	COG1722	Exonuclease VII small subunit	0	2
xseA	COG1570	Exonuclease VII, large subunit	0	2
rad24c	COG0622	Predicted	1	2
ychR	COG1407	Predicted ICC-like phosphoesterases	2	2

Recombinases/ Integrases				
ssr/xcd	COG0582/ COG4973/	Integrase/Site-specific recombinase	5	16
Dutating Call	0004874	XerC/XerD		
Fututive Cett- Cycle Control Kinases				
stk	COG1718	Serine/threonine protein kinase involved in cell	1	1
stk2	COG0478	RIO-like serine/threonine protein kinase fused to N- terminal HTH domain	1	1
CRISPR associated proteins				
cas2	COG1343	Uncharacterized protein predicted to be involved in DNA repair	0	1
cas l	COG1518	Uncharacterized protein predicted to be involved in DNA renair	0	1
cas4	COG1468	RecB family exonuclease	0	1
cas3	COG1203	Predicted helicases	0	1
no homolog	COG1688	Uncharacterized protein predicted to be involved in DNA repair (RAMP superfamily)	0	1
no homolog	COG3649	Uncharacterized protein predicted to be involved in DNA repair	0	1
no homolog	COG1583	Uncharacterized protein predicted to be involved in DNA repair (RAMP superfamily)	0	1
Chromatin Structure				
hpyA	COG2036	Histone H3/H4 fusion	1	1
nhp	No COG	Nonhistone chromosomal protein MC1	1	1
Restriction Modification				
rmeM	COG0286	Type I restriction- modification system methyltransferase subunit	1	0
rmeR	COG0732	Restriction endonuclease S subunits	1	0

rmeS	COG0610	Type I site-specific restriction-modification system, R (restriction) subunit and related	1	0
rme	COG1002	Type II restriction enzyme, methylase subunits	1	0
Other				
pelA	COG1537	PelA, Predicted RNA- binding proteins/Pelota	1	1



**Figure 1.** Quartet puzzling maximum likelihood consensus phylogenetic tree of Orc1/Cdc6 proteins from the genomes of *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui*. Clade designations (discussed in text) are outlined and named for the *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 Orc1/Cdc6 protein member(s). *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 gene names are used, while *H. marismortui* gene reference numbers are used.

In addition to eukaryotic type replication initiators, a single homolog of the heterohexameric eukaryotic-type replicative helicase proteins (MCM) is typically found in Archaea. This holds true for *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 which encodes a single chromosomal copy of *mcm* that has been found to contain an intein element (Ng et al.,

2000). For *H. marismortui*, three *mcm* genes were found, with two being located on the large chromosome, one with an intein and one without, and one homolog likely located on an extrachromosomal element (Table 2). It appears that the multiple Mcm homologs in *H. marismortui* are a result of lineage specific gene duplications, as phylogenetic analysis of these proteins depicts monophyly of the *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 Mcm and the three *H. marismortui* Mcm proteins (data not shown). The *H. marismortui* extrachromosomal homolog may in fact aid in the replication of this element by acting as its specific replicative helicase. Alternatively, *H. marismortui* Mcm proteins may come together to form a multimeric helicase complex, analogous to the eukaryotic MCM2-7 complex.

Single strand DNA (ssDNA) binding is accomplished in euryarchaea by homologs of replication factor A subunits Rfa32, Rfa41, and possibly Rfa14 (Kelly et al., 1998; Komori and Ishino, 2001). Four homologs of the Rfa41 subunit are found in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, two with a zinc finger motif and two without. Two homologs of the Rfa32 subunit are also found and are arranged in tandem with the RFA41 homolog(s) are readily detectable. *H. marismortui* contains five Rfa41 subunits, three of which contain a zinc finger motif while two do not. Associated with those three Rfa41 homologs are three Rfa32 homologs (Table 2). It is intriguing that both haloarchaea contain multiple copies of RFA complex genes. Perhaps these multiple copies serve specific functions within the cell, *i.e.* DNA replication, specific DNA repair pathways, and/or homologous recombination.

Both haloarchaea contain three subunits for the processivity clamp loader complex RFC, rfcA, rfcB, and rfcC, as well as a single gene (pcn) for the DNA polymerase processivity clamp. PCNA. For RNA priming, both organisms have single copies of the large and small subunits of the eukaryotic type primase, as well as a homolog of the bacterial type primase, DnaG. Whether these both act in the priming process or have a different cellular function is currently unknown. For RNA primer removal and Okazaki fragment maturation, homologs of a flap endonuclease, rad2, and two RNaseH homologs from both class I and class II types are present in these organisms (Ohtani et al., 2004). Although the replicative DNA polymerase for Euryarchaeota is yet to be determined, single homologs for the large and small subunit of the eurvarchaeal specific D family polymerase are found in both Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 and H. marismortui. Both organisms also encode two homologs of B family polymerases. In both organisms, one gene is located on the large chromosome, while the other is found on large extrachromosomal replicons, (pNRC200 in Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1) (Table 2). Both of these polB2 genes are found adjacent to an orc1/cdc6 homolog (orc4). It seems possible that the *polB2* homologs in these haloarchaea act in concert with orc4 to initiate and replicate these particular extrachromosomal replicons.

For regulation of superhelical density and perhaps resolution of catenated chromosomes after DNA replication, *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* encode both subunits of DNA gyrase, both subunits of the archaeal and plant type IIB topoisomerase, topoVI, and a type IA topoisomerase (Table 2). In *H. marismortui* TopA is interrupted by an intein, which must be excised out in order to form a functional type I topoisomerase. The only other example of an intein in a type I topoisomerase occurs in TopA of *Pyrococcus furiosus*. Both haloarchaea also possess multiple predicted integrases/site specific recombinases of the XerC/D family (Table 2).

All archaeal species sequenced to date contain an ATP-dependent DNA ligase. Some other Archaea, such as Pyrococcus sp., Archaeoglobus, methanogenic Archaea, and H. marismortui include a homolog of eukarvotic DNA ligase III, which appears to function in DNA repair and possibly recombination in eukarya (Martin and MacNeill, 2002). In addition to the two ATP dependent DNA ligases, H. marismortui also has been found to encode a homolog of a bacterial type  $NAD^+$  dependent DNA ligase (Table 2). This is the only instance to date of a bacterial type  $NAD^+$  dependent DNA ligase being found in an organism other than a bacterium, with the exception of a single eukaryotic virus, although the viral ligase lacks the zinc-binding tetracysteine domain and the BRCT domain (Sriskand et al., 2001). H. marismortui NAD<sup>+</sup> dependent DNA ligase shows 43% identity to LigA of E. coli and possesses all functional domains, including a C-terminal BRCT motif. No homologs of this protein can be identified in any other archaeon. It is quite likely that this gene has been laterally acquired by H. marismortui. The other possibility would be that all Archaea and eukaryotes have lost this NAD<sup>+</sup> dependent DNA ligase during evolution, whereas H. marismortui has retained it. Figure 2 displays phylogenetic analysis of DNA ligases from Bacteria and Archaea, which have previously been found to contain five conserved motifs and suggested to have evolved from a common ancestor (Aravind and Koonin, 1999). It clearly shows the phylogenetic place of this DNA ligase to be bacterial and quite distinct from the ATP dependent DNA ligases typically found in the archaeal domain of life. While the cellular function of this DNA ligase is not yet known, perhaps it has been acquired to act at the replication fork for ligation of Okazaki fragments, as in all Bacteria to date, or it may function in a specific DNA repair pathway.



**Figure 2.** Quartet puzzling maximum likelihood consensus phylogenetic tree of NAD<sup>+</sup> (bacterial) and ATP (archaeal) dependent DNA ligase proteins. DNA ligases from *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* are boxed.

Although much of the archaeal DNA replication apparatus is related to eukaryotic DNA replication apparatus, the archaeal cell division machinery appears to be more like the bacterial apparatus (Bernander, 1998, 2000, 2003). This may reflect the requirements for a prokaryotic cellular structure and division. Both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* contain five homologs of the bacterial cell division GTPase *ftsZ* as well as multiple homologs of the septum site determining protein MinD

(Table 2). *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 contains two of these latter homologs, whereas *H. marismortui* encodes six. Whether they all act in septum positioning and formation for cell division is currently unknown.

Another interesting finding from the genome sequence of *H. marismortui* was the presence of clustered regularly interspaced short palindromic repeats (CRISPR) along with CRISPR-associated (cas) genes. This particular class of repeats is found throughout the prokaryotic domain in both Bacteria and Archaea with 1 to 5 loci and anywhere from 1 to 128 repeats (Jansen et al., 2002). Previous analysis of halophilic Archaea had identified CRISPR loci in Haloferax sp. (Mojica et al., 1995). The DNA repeat sequence in H. marismortui is 30 bp in length with a DNA sequence of 5'-GTTTCAGACGGACCCTTGTGGGGGTTGAAGC-3' and resembles those found in Haloferax sp. The actual function of these particular repeats is not yet known, although they have been speculated to play a role in partitioning (Mojica et al., 1995) or act as mobile genetic elements (Jansen et al., 2002). The CRISPR loci are typically physically associated with a core set of four genes (Table 2): a RecB family nuclease, a helicase, and two other genes predicted to be involved in DNA repair (Aravind et al., 1999). In H. marismortui three other genes are associated: two genes of the DNA repair RAMP superfamily and another gene predicted to be involved in DNA repair, which has previously only been detected in the genomes of three Bacteria (Bacillus halodurans, Thermotoga maritima, and Streptococcus pyogenes). Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 is lacking any CRISPR loci and accordingly it does not contain the set of genes typically found associated with these repeats.

For protein components used in DNA replicon partitioning, it seems likely that for both haloarchaea, their respective Smc homolog plays a large role in segregation of their large chromosome. Interestingly both organisms also possess additional genes which have homology to Smc and Rad50 (*srl*) (Table 2). In *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 both genes are found on the large extrachromosomal replicon, pNRC200 and possibly act as its segregation apparatus. Four such genes are encoded within the *H. marismortui* genome and perhaps play a similar role. It is also possible that these gene products are involved in some aspect of DNA repair, similar to Rad50. Also encoded in the haloarchaeal genomes are genes homologous to Soj (ParA) partitioning of *Bacillus* spp. These are all encoded for on the extrachromosomal replicons in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and could play a role in replicon partitioning.

## 3.2. DNA REPAIR AND RECOMBINATION

Both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* reside in environments which are subject to a number of DNA damaging agents, e.g. solar radiation, extreme aridity, and the presence of toxic heavy metals (Wang et al., 2004), and thus have evolved to deal with the presence of these damaging agents in their environments. Both organisms possess a suite of DNA repair enzymes to remedy the lesions caused by these damaging forces in order to maintain their genomic integrity.

In order to repair DNA damage due to exposure to UV radiation, both haloarchaea have light and dark repair processes. The complete genome sequence of *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 indicated the presence of two photolyase homologs. However, because photolyases cannot be distinguished from cryptochromes by their primary amino acid sequences, we cannot rule out the possibility that one of these homologs

functions in diurnal cycling. It has been shown that *Halobacterium* spp. have extremely efficient photoreactivation (Sharma et al., 1984) and one of the photolyase homologs (*phr2*) in strain NRC-1 encodes a functional cyclobutane dimer (CPD) photolyase (McCready and Marcello, 2003). The *phr2* gene is also physically linked to one of two homologs of superoxide dismutase (Takao et al., 1989). *H. marismortui* encodes three photolyase/chryptochrome homologs, with two most closely related to *phr2* of *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and are likely CPD photolyases (Table 2). One of these *phr2* homologs is also physically linked to the only gene encoding a superoxide dismutase in *H. marismortui*, suggesting that this linkage has physiological importance relevant to the prevention and repair of DNA damage due to UV radiation and superoxide radicals in these two organisms. The function of *phr1* homologs in both organisms is currently unknown. Both haloarchaea also possess an ORF that is similar to photolyases (*pll*), but its role in the cell is yet unknown.

These organisms also possess the ability to repair UV damage under dark conditions. Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1, H. marismortui, and some methanogenic Archaea possess bacterial type *uvrABCD* nucleotide excision repair complex. Like other archaeal organisms, the haloarchaea also encode homologs of the eukarvotic type nucleotide excision repair pathway, with three homologs each of rad3 helicase and two homologs each of rad25 helicase. As previously mentioned, both haloarchaea also possess a rad2 flap endonuclease homolog. Whether these two systems act in concert to repair damaged DNA or act separately, is yet unknown. H. marismortui also is predicted to have a third alternative excision repair pathway for UV photoproduct repair This alternative excision repair pathway is dependent upon a UV (Table 2). endonuclease, Uvde, which forms an incision immediately 5' to the UV photoproduct and then a flap endonuclease (rad2) will excise the ssDNA region containing the photoproduct. This particular pathway of repair has been described in two eukaryotes, Schizosaccharomyces pombe and Neurospora crassa, as well as in Bacillus subtilis and Deinococcus radiodurans (Yasui and McCready, 1998). This is the first time it has been identified in a member of the archaeal domain of life. The presence of multiple UV damage repair pathways in these two haloarchaea underlies the importance of being able to repair photoproducts that arise due to solar UV radiation present in the environments which these organisms inhabit.

Classical mismatch repair systems are almost completely absent from archaeal organisms. No MutH homologs are readily identified, however MutS1 and MutL homologs can be identified in the genomes of *Methanosarcina acetivorans*, *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, and *H. marismortui*. It is tempting to speculate that these organisms acquired these genes through an ancient horizontal transfer, although it is possible that mismatch repair was lost in most other Archaea, as eukaryotes are known to possess *mutS* and *mutL* homologs. *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* both contain two copies of *mutS1* along with a single copy of *mutL*. Two *mutS2* homologs are also found in *H. marismortui*, with *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 containing a single homolog (Table 2). The actual function of MutS2 homologs is not known, but they are not likely to be involved in mismatch repair (Eisen and Hanawalt, 1999).

Both organisms possess a suite of genes predicted to be involved in base excision repair. Many MutT (NUDIX family pyrophosphohydrolase) homologs are coded for in both haloarchaea, with eight in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and eleven in *H*.

*marismortui.* It appears that elimination of oxidized bases in the dNTP pool may be a major mechanism for maintaining genetic fidelity, although the actual substrates for these homolologs are currently unknown. A single homolog of an 8-oxo-guanine DNA glycosylase, Ogg (MutM) is present in both haloarchaea. MutY and Nth DNA glycosylases are present in both organisms, with both organisms possessing a single *mutY* gene, and three and four *nth* genes for *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* respectively. Both organisms also possess multiple uracil DNA glycosylase genes, whose products act to remedy effects of spontaneous cytosine deamination and uracil misincorporation in DNA. A single alkylation damage glycosylase, AlkA, is present in both organisms as is a single gene, *xthA*, encoding an apurinic/apyrimidinic abasic site endonuclease (Table 2).

*Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* also possess a homolog of the UmuC translesion bypass DNA polymerase. *H. marismortui* also has been found to encode an X family DNA polymerase, homologous to DNA polymerase IV (Table 2). Members of this polymerase family are involved in non-homologous end joining in eukaryotes (Wilson and Lieber, 1999), so it is likely that the function is conserved in *H. marismortui*.

For homologous recombination and non-homologous end joining, both haloarchaea contain two *recA/rad51* homologs, RadA1 and RadA2, also called RadB. Both organisms also encode an archaeal type Holliday junction resolvase. RecB and RecJ homologs are also present, but their role in archaeal homologous recombination has yet to be determined (Table 2). Mre11 and Rad50 homologs are also present in single copies and are encoded by adjacent genes proximal to a B family DNA polymerase, PolB1, in both organisms. It is tempting to speculate that PolB1 homologs in these organisms interact with the MR complex and aid in the repair of DNA double strand breaks. Absent from the genomes of these organisms are the newly identified archaeal nuclease and helicase, NurA (Constantinesco et al., 2002) and MlaA (Manzan et al., 2004), whose genes are physically linked to *mre11* and *rad50* in the genomes of thermophilic Archaea. No homologos of eukaryotic MR complex partners NBS1 and Xrs2 are present in archaeal genomes.

Overall, both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* possess both eukaryotic and bacterial features in DNA replication, repair, recombination, chromosome segregation, and cell division pathways. *H. marismortui* has been found to possess a larger number of paralogous genes in many categories, notably *orc1/cdc6*, *mcm*, *rpa*, *phr* (photolyase), and *mutT*. *H. marismortui* also was found to unexpectedly possess a bacterial NAD<sup>+</sup> dependent DNA ligase, the only microorganism that is not a bacterium which has been found to possess one to date. Additionally, *H. marismortui* is the first archaeon where an alternate UV repair endonuclease (Uvde) has been identified.

## 3.3. BASAL TRANSCRIPTION FACTORS

Basal transcription in Archaea is carried out by recognition of basal promoter elements, TATA box and Tfb recognition element (BRE), by TATA binding protein(s) (Tbp) and transcription factor IIB homolog(s) (Tfb). These basal transcription factors act to recruit the archaeal RNA polymerase (RNAP) complex, which is homologous to RNA polymerase II complex from eukaryotes. Archaeal RNA polymerase is made up of 113 subunits that are homologs of their eukaryotic counterparts (Best and Olsen, 2001; Hickey et al., 2002). Both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* contain the A and A' homologs of RPB1 and also the  $\beta$  subunit of bacterial RNAP, B and B' homologs of RPB2 and  $\beta$  bacterial subunit, D homolog of eukaryotic RPB3 and bacterial  $\alpha$ , E' and E'' homologs of RPB7, F homolog of RPB4, H homolog of RPB5, K homolog of RPB6, L homolog of RPB11 and bacterial  $\alpha$ , N homolog of RPB10, P homolog of RPB12, and both haloarchaea possess two genes homologous to the M subunit and eukaryotic RPB9 and transcription elongation factor IIS (Tfs) (Table 3). It is possible that one homolog from each organism is a subunit of RNAP, while the other acts as Tfs, cleaving nascent RNA transcripts from RNAP at the 3' end (Hausner et al., 2000).

TABLE 3. Comprehensive listing of basal transcription factors in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui*. Numbers in italics indicate a greater number of homologs in that particular genome.

Gene Name	COG	COG Description/Putative Function	Number of Homologs in <i>Halobacterium</i> NRC-1	Number of Homologs in H. marismortui
Basal				
Transcription				
Factors	0000101	T + T + 1 1 1 1		
tbp	COG2101	(TBP), component of TFIID and TFIIIB	6	1
tfb	COG1405	Transcription initiation factor TFIIIB, Brf1	7	9
41	COC1405	initiation factor TFIIB	1	1
IJ1	0001405	factor TFIIIB, Brf1 subunit/Transcription initiation factor TFIIB/Tfb like homolog	1	1
tfeA	COG1675	Transcription initiation factor IIE, alpha subunit	1	1
tfs	COG1594	DNA-directed RNA polymerase, subunit M/Transcription	1	1
RNA Polymerase		cioligation lactor 11115		
Components				
rpoA	COG0086	DNA-directed RNA	1	1
1.		polymerase, β' subunit/160 kD subunit		
rpoB'	COG0085	DNA-directed RNA polymerase, β subunit/140 kD subunit	1	1

rpoB''	COG0085	DNA-directed RNA polymerase, $\beta$ subunit/140	1	1
rpoC	COG0086	kD subunit DNA-directed RNA polymerase, β' subunit/160	1	1
rpb3	COG0202	kD subunit DNA-directed RNA polymerase, α subunit/40 kD subunit	1	1
rpoE'	COG1095	DNA-directed RNA	1	1
rpoE''	COG2093	DNA-directed RNA	1	1
rpoF	No COG	porymorase, sustaine 2	1	1
rpoH	COG2012	DNA-directed RNA polymerase, subunit H, RpoH/RPB5	1	1
rpoK	COG1758	DNA-directed RNA polymerase, subunit K/omega	1	1
rpoL	COG1761	DNA-directed RNA polymerase, subunit L	1	1
rpoM	COG1594	DNA-directed RNA polymerase, subunit M/Transcription	1	1
rpoN	COG1644	elongation factor TFIIS DNA-directed RNA polymerase, subunit N (RpoN/RPB10)	1	1
rpoP	COG1996	DNA-directed RNA Polymerase, Subunit RPC10 (contains C4-type Zn finger)	1	1
Antitermination/ Termination factors				
nusA	COG0195	Transcription elongation factor	1	1
nusG	COG0250	Transcription antiterminator	1	1
Putative Chromatin Modifying Proteins				
sir2	COG0846	NAD-dependent protein deacetylases, SIR2 family	0	1
act	COG0454 /	Histone acetyltransferase HPA2 and related	9	18
	COG1243	acetyltransferases/ELP3 Histone acetyltransferase		

Archaeal organisms also possess a homolog of the N-terminal region of eukaryotic transcription factor IIE $\alpha$  (TfeA), including a single homolog in the genomes of *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* (Table 3). *In vitro* studies of the *Sulfolobus solfataricus* TfeA homolog has indicated that this factor exhibits a slight stimulation on transcription, but that this stimulation is promoter specific (Bell et al., 2001). It seems likely that the haloarchaeal TfeA homologs function in a similar

manner, interacting with Tbp/Tfb complexes to stimulate transcriptional activity from certain promoters.



Figure 3. Quartet puzzling maximum likelihood consensus phylogenetic tree of Tbp proteins from the genomes of *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui*. *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 gene names are used, while the single *H. marismortui* Tbp is named.

One of the most surprising findings from sequencing the genome of *H. marismortui* was the identification of only a single *tbp* gene, similar to most other Archaea. This is in stark contrast to Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 which unusually encodes six different *tbp* genes (Table 3). The single Tbp protein from *H. marismortui* appears to be most closely related to the only chromosomally encoded Tbp protein in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, TbpE (Fig. 3); all other Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 tbp genes are located on the extrachromosomal elements pNRC100 and/or pNRC200. Although TbpA from Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 groups with TbpE and H. marismortui Tbp. it is only half size, containing a single copy of the imperfect cyclin repeat which is duplicated in canonical Tbp proteins. This Tbp is likely to be functional through homodimerization, which would restore the two cyclin repeat "saddle" structure of a Tbp (Kosa et al., 1997). Although H. marismortui contains only a single Tbp, it contains more unique tfb genes than Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1: 8 vs. 7, compared to 1 in most other Archaea (Fig. 4). The finding of a single tbp gene with a multitude of tfb genes raises questions regarding basal transcription and promoter selection in haloarchaea. *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, with six *tbp* genes and seven *tfb* genes. has been proposed to utilize different Tbp and Tfb combinations to select different gene promoter classes based upon environmental conditions and stimuli, analogous to sigma factors in Bacteria (Baliga et al., 2000; Ng et al., 1998, 2000). This hypothesis for Tbp/Tfb combinations for different promoter class recognition was borne not only out of the Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 complete genome sequence, but also through extensive mutagenesis of the *bop* gene promoter, whereby the TATA box contains a noncanonical guanine and a consensus BRE could not be identified (Baliga and DasSarma, 1999, 2000). For *H. marismortui*, basal promoter selection would then seem to be regulated by the combination of a single Tbp with different Tfbs to recognize different promoter classes. Alternatively, for both organisms a single Tbp and a single Tfb could function to recognize all basal promoter elements, with other Tbps, for *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, and Tfbs for both acting to carry out other cellular functions.

Both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* also possess a single gene with some homology to Tfb, listed as Tbl in Table 3 and Fig. 4. This particular protein is placed into COG1405 with other Tfbs, but only possesses limited sequence homology to Tfb factors and is quite divergent from all other Tfb proteins found in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* (Fig. 4). This gene product may actually function as another Tfb in the haloarchaea, yielding another possible basal promoter recognition combination or it may serve a different cellular function.



Figure 4. Quartet puzzling maximum likelihood consensus phylogenetic tree of Tfb proteins from the genomes of *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui*. *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 gene names are used, while *H. marismortui* gene reference numbers are used.

#### 3.4. TRANSCRIPTIONAL REGULATION

Although most of the basal transcription machinery in these haloarchaea are homologous to eukaryotic factors, transcriptional regulators in these organisms appear to be more related to those used in Bacteria and the mechanisms of transcription regulation also appear to be similar in the prokaryotic domains of life, *i.e.* local regulation by repression or activation via a DNA binding protein. We used a combination of BLAST, COG, and CDD analyses to come up with a comprehensive listing of transcriptional regulators and placed them into families based upon helix turn

# helix (HTH) homologies and COG groupings in the two haloarchaea, *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* (Table 4).

TABLE 4. Comprehensive listing of predicted transcriptional regulators in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui*. Numbers in italics indicate a greater number of homologs in that particular genome.

Gene Name	COG(s)	COG Description(s)/Putative Function	Number of Homologs in <i>Halobacterium</i> NRC-1	Number of Homologs in H. marismortui
aamR	COG2150	Predicted regulator of amino acid metabolism, contains ACT domain	1	1
acaR	COG1545/ COG1478	Predicted nucleic-acid-binding protein containing a Zn-ribbon	2	4
acrR	COG1309	Transcriptional regulator/AcrR/TetR family	2	8
arcR	COG1414	Transcriptional regulator IclR	1	11
arsD	No COG	Arsenic resistence repressor	1	0
arsR/arl	COG0640/ COG1439/ COG1733/ COG1777/ COG1846/ COG1849/ COG1940/ COG2345/ COG3355	Predicted transcriptional regulators	24	39
asnC/aclR/ cinR/nirD/ nirH	COG1522	Transcriptional regulator/AsnC/Lrp family	12	13
balR	COG0271	Stress induced morphogen	1	1
bat/boa/ bolR	COG3413	Predicted DNA binding protein	10	34
birA	COG1654	Biotin operon repressor	1	1
calR	COG1497	Predicted transcriptional regulator	1	1
camR/hmr	COG3609/ COG0864	Predicted transcriptional regulators containing the CopG/Arc/MetJ DNA-binding domain/Predicted transcriptional regulators containing the CopG/Arc/MetJ DNA-binding domain and a metal-binding domain	4	9

cylR	COG4465	Pleiotropic transcriptional repressor,CodY, GTP-sensing transcriptional pleiotropic	0	1
dzr	COG1571/	repressor CodY Predicted DNA-binding protein	1	2
glcK	COG3478 COG1940	containing a Zn-ribbon domain NagC, Transcriptional regulator/sugar kinase	1	1
gul/imd	COG3620/ COG2524/ COG4109	Predicted transcriptional regulator, contains C-terminal CBS domains/Predicted transcriptional regulator containing CBS domains/	3	3
gvpD	COG0467	RecA-superfamily ATPases implicated in signal transduction/putative gvp operon repressor	Ι	0
idr/sirR/ troR	COG1321	Mn-dependent transcriptional regulator	4	4
marR/mrl	COG1510/ COG1846/ COG1733	MarR, Transcriptional regulators/Predicted transcriptional regulators	2	3
mbf	COG1813	Predicted transcription factor, homolog of eukaryotic MBF1	2	2
nacR	COG1308	Transcription factor homologous to NACalpha-BTF3	1	1
nbp	COG2402/ COG2405/ COG1848	Predicted nucleic acid-binding protein, contains PIN domain	3	2
pdb	COG2118	DNA-binding protein	1	1
pdm	COG1661	Predicted DNA-binding protein with PD1-like DNA-binding	1	1
phoU/prp	COG0704	PhoU, Phosphate uptake	2	8
phrH	No COG	PhiHI Repressor Homolog	2	4
prlR/gvpE	COG1695	Predicted transcriptional regulators/padR-like	8	12
pspA	COG1842	Phage shock protein A (IM30), suppresses sigma54-dependent transcription	0	2
ptr1	COG4190	Predicted transcriptional	1	1
ptr2	COG4742	Predicted transcriptional	0	1
pzb	COG1439	Predicted nucleic acid-binding protein, consists of a PIN domain and a Zn-ribbon module	1	1
rflR	COG1339	Transcriptional regulator of a riboflavin/FAD biosynthetic operon	1	1
rspR	COG2002	Regulators of stationary/sporulation gene expression	1	3

smtR	COG1349	Transcriptional regulators of sugar metabolism	0	5
sstR	COG1378	Predicted transcriptional regulators	3	10
tenA	COG0819	Putative transcription activator	0	2
tzhR	COG3357	Predicted transcriptional regulator containing an HTH domain fused to a Zn-ribbon	1	1
vcl	COG1487	Predicted nucleic acid-binding protein, contains PIN domain	0	2
xrlR	COG1395/ COG1396/ COG1476/ COG1709/ COG2522	Predicted transcriptional regulator	5	6

The largest family of predicted transcriptional regulators in both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* is the bacterial-type ArsR (HTH) family. This particular HTH family of transcriptional regulators includes repressors that dissociate from DNA in the presence of metal ions to allow for transcription of the downstream genes (Wu and Rosen, 1993). In the metal ion rich environments where these two halophilic Archaea are found to reside, it is not terribly surprising that this family of transcriptional regulators is the major component of transcriptional regulation with thirty-nine genes in *H. marismortui* and twenty-four genes in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1. One of these regulators, ArsR in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, has been shown to play a role in the arsenic resistance of this organism and whose transcription is induced by the presence of antimonite (Wang et al., 2004).

Another major family of transcriptional regulators found in haloarchaea is the AsnC/Lrp family. AsnC/Lrp family transcriptional regulators are typically small DNA binding proteins, whose target sequences lack inverted repeat elements and whose promoter binding capability is typically cooperative (Brinkman et al., 2003). Some biochemical and structural information on archaeal Lrp homologs is available for *Sulfolobus solfataricus* and *Pyrococcus furiosus*, respectively, with a *S. solfataricus* homolog binding *in vitro* upstream of its own coding ORF and repressing transcriptional regulators of this family are present in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, with a baker's dozen (13) in *H. marismortui*, although the genes that they regulate are currently unknown.

A third large family of transcriptional regulators in haloarchaea belongs to a family named for *padR*, the repressor of *padA*, a phenolic acid decarboxylase of *Pediococcus pentosaceus* (Barthelmebs et al., 2000). PadR homologs have also been detected in both gram positive, e.g. *Bacillus subtilis*, and gram negative Bacteria, e.g. *Vibrio cholerae*. It appears that some members of this family act as repressors by binding inverted repeats directly upstream of the transcription start site of target genes (Barthelmebs et al., 2000). In *H. marismortui*, twelve genes encode *padR* family transcriptional regulators. In *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, eight genes encoding *padR* family transcriptional

regulators are present, including gvpE, a predicted regulator of gas vesicle synthesis (Jones et al., 1989; Kruger et al., 1998).

*H. marismortui* has fifteen transcriptional regulators predicted to be involved in sugar uptake (10) and utilization (5), while *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 encodes only three regulators for sugar specific uptake. This discrepancy is likely due to the metabolic versatility of *H. marismortui*, which is able to uptake and utilize a larger number of sugars than *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1.

Homologs of the AcrR/TetR family are also present in both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui*, with two and eight members being present respectively. ArcR/IclR family regulators are more prevalent in *H. marismortui*, with eleven members, than in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1, which contains just a single homolog.

Another family of regulators in these organisms falls under the xenobiotic response element (Xre) helix-turn-helix family. This type of transcriptional regulator was first identified in *B. subtilis* prophage PSBX as a repressor (Wood et al., 1990; McDonnell and McConnell, 1994) and has subsequently been identified in other Bacteria and a mold. *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 contains five members of this family of transcriptional regulators, while *H. marismortui* contains six.

A number of other transcriptional regulators/families are present in these two haloarchaea. *H. marismortui* contains nine regulators of the CopG/Arc/MetJ DNA binding domain, with four present in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1. Each halophile contains a single gene encoding regulators homologous to *bolA*, a regulator that induces morphogenic changes in *E. coli*; *birA*, a homolog of the biotin operon repressor and biotin-(acetyl-CoA carboxylase) ligase; a homolog with the CAP/CRP catabolite activator/repressor protein DNA binding domain; NagC homolog, *glcK*, which acts as both a sugar kinase as well as a transcriptional regulator; and a homolog which is predicted to regulate a FAD/riboflavin biosynthetic operon.

These aforementioned transcriptional regulators are predicted to mostly be repressors of transcription, based on their homology to bacterial repressors and the predominant positioning of the HTH motif in the N-terminus, which is also characteristic of transcriptional repressors (Perez-Ruenda and Collado-Vides, 2000, 2001). The transcriptional regulator families were identified by comparison of HTH sequences. Identification of these transcriptional regulators and families provides a solid foundation to identify *cis* acting regulatory DNA motifs, to identify sets of coordinately regulated genes, and their transcriptional profiles in response to environmental changes.

Interestingly, both *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and *H. marismortui* contain some regulators that are homologous to factors found in eukaryotes (Table 2). Examples are their two homologs each of eukaryotic MBF1, multiprotein bridging factor. In eukaryotes, this protein factor acts to bridge transcriptional activators to TBP, thus serving as a co-activator (Takemaru et al., 1997). With a least one Tbp homolog in each genome, it is possible that these proteins function in a similar manner.

Although transcriptional repression seems to be a large mechanism of transcriptional regulation in these haloarchaea, both organisms encode a family of transcriptional regulators that all contain their HTH in the C-terminus and appear to act as transcriptional activators based upon genetic studies. This family of transcriptional regulators is related to *bat*, the <u>bacterio-opsin</u> <u>activator</u> of <u>transcription</u>, from

Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1. Ten homologs are present in Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 and an astounding thirty-four homologs are present in *H. marismortui*. The Bat protein of Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 is the founding member of this family of transcriptional activators. It contains both sensor domains (PAS/PAC and GAF motifs), as well as the specific pfam HTH10 family DNA binding domain. The Bat protein is responsible for coordinate regulation of bacteriorhodopsin (purple membrane, bacterioopsin protein + retinal cofactor) production in this organism. It acts by binding to a 15 bp consensus upstream activator sequence (UAS) to promote transcription of not only the *bop* (bacterio-opsin) gene, but also *blp* (converts  $\beta$ -carotene to retinal) and *brp* (converts  $\beta$ -carotene to retinal), the last step in retinal synthesis: and *crtB1* (phytoene synthase), the first committed step in retinal synthesis (Baliga et al., 2001; Peck et al., 2001). Another family member (*dmsR*) in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 appears to act locally on an operon responsible for DMS utilization. DmsR appears to act by stimulating transcription of the *dmsEABCD* operon (Mueller and DasSarma, 2004). Of the ten proteins in this transcriptional activator family. Bat and two other members possesses known sensory domains in addition to the HTH DNA binding region. Bat contains a redox/oxygen sensing PAS/PAC motif and light sensing GAF domain. Boal (bacterio-opsin activator-like) contains 2 PAS domains as well as a GAF domain and Boa4 contains a GAF domain. Boa4 and its ortholog in H. marismortui are also predicted to have a phage integrase domain. Whether this domain is functional in these organisms and the role it would play in a transcriptional activator, or a remnant of a phage integration event is not known. In *H. marismortui*, the bat family regulators (bfr) comprise a large portion of their predicted transcriptional regulators. Seven of the thirty-four regulators also contain sensor domains in addition to the HTH DNA binding domain. One protein contains an N-terminal response regulator domain, 2 PAS/PAC (redox sensing) motifs, 2 GAF (light responsive) domains, and the C-terminal HTH. Another member contains an N-terminal response regulator domain, 2 PAS/PAC (redox sensing) motifs, a GAF (light responsive) domain, and the C-terminal HTH. A third member containing an N-terminal response regulator receiver domain also contains 3 GAF (light responsive) domains and the C-terminal HTH. A member contains a GAF domain followed by a PAS/PAC motif followed by another GAF domain and the Cterminal HTH. One member contains a single PAS/PAC motif, a single GAF domain, and the C-terminal HTH. The last member containing sensing domains has 2 PAS/PAC (redox sensing) domains along with the C-terminal HTH. It is likely that these proteins are a large part of light, oxygen, and redox sensing for the cell and act to activate transcription of genes necessary for adaptation to the environmental conditions. They may act as Bat does in Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 by coordinately regulating a number of genes through their own sequence specific upstream activator sequences. The additional twenty-nine bfr homologs most likely also play a role in activating transcription of a number of genes, but whether they act globally or locally is not currently known.

### 3.5. TWO-COMPONENT SIGNAL TRANSDUCTION SYSTEMS

Two-component signal transduction systems are ubiquitous throughout the three domains of life. They serve as mechanisms for cells to recognize changes in environmental conditions and to elicit a proper response. A typical two-component

signal transduction system is comprised of a histidine protein kinase and a response regulator receiver protein. The histidine kinase protein senses environmental stimuli, whereby a phosphoryl group is transferred to the response regulator receiver thereby activating an effector domain which can then activate transcription of genes to provide a specific cellular response (Stock et al., 2000). Halophilic Archaea inhabit dynamic environments with gradients of salinity, nutrients, oxygen, and light among other variable conditions, and are able to sense and respond to these variables. In addition to integral membrane halotransducer proteins (*htr*), 17 in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 and at least 14 in *H. marismortui*, both organisms possess a number of sensory histidine kinase homologs and response regulator receiver homologs.

Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 encodes twelve sensory histidine kinase homologs, containing a histidine kinase A phosphoacceptor domain (HisKA) and a histidine kinase ATPase domain (HATPase), in its genome and has six predicted response regulator receivers, including the CheY response regulator of chemotaxis. Three sensory histidine kinases are physically linked in the genome to a response regulator, and these presumably act in concert to sense stimuli and provide the impetus for a cellular response. One sensory histidine kinase contains the cGMP binding, light responsive GAF domain, while the other two contain light, redox, and oxygen sensing PAS/PAC domains. Two gene products from Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 are both sensory histidine kinases as well as the response regulator receivers. Both proteins are made up of multiple sensory motifs; with one containing an N-terminal response regulator receiver domain, two PAS motifs, a GAF domain followed by 3 PAS/PAC motifs and the other, encoded on both extrachromosomal elements, contains an N-terminal response regulator receiver domain, 3 PAS motifs and a PAS/PAC motif; along with the HisKA and HATPase domains. Two additional sensory histidine kinase homologs contain a GAF domain, another contains a HAMP motif, while two have no recognizable sensory motifs and another contains only a HisKA domain. Also within the genome is a gene product which has a stand alone GAF domain and another which contains a stand alone PAS/PAC motif. The occurrence of these domains in sensory histidine kinases, as well as the aforementioned *bat* family transcriptional regulator family (bfr), and as stand alone modules underlies the tremendous importance of sensing light, oxygen, and redox potential for Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1.

Similarly, sensing light, oxygen and redox potential is extremely important for *H. marismortui*. This organism has devoted fifty-eight ORFs to signal transduction sensory histidine kinases and twenty ORFs to response regulator receivers, which do not contain HisKA or HATPase domains. The percentage of genes devoted to signal transduction (excluding *htr* genes) is approximately double that of which is devoted in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 (~1.70% to ~ 0.75% respectively). Twelve sensory histidine kinases are physically linked in the *H. marismortui* genome to a response regulator, and these pairs presumably act in concert to sense stimuli and provide the impetus for a cellular response. Twenty-two signal transduction histidine kinases, which do not contain a response regulator receiver domain, contain either PAS/PAC and/or GAF motifs. This is ~ 7 times more than what is found in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1. Three of these sensory histidine kinase proteins contain both PAS/PAC redox sensing motifs and GAF light sensing domains, with one member having nine PAS motifs and two GAF domains. Twenty of the predicted sensory histidine kinase homologs also contain response regulator receiver domains in their N-terminus. Of

those twenty, four have no known additional sensory motifs, two contain only a single GAF domain, nine contain one to three PAS/PAC motifs, and five contain both PAS/PAC motif(s) and a GAF domain(s). H. marismortui encodes twenty response regulator receiver homologs that do not contain HisKA or HATPase domains. Seven of these contain PAS/PAC and/or GAF motifs as well, while the remainder appears to be simple response regulator receiver proteins with no additional protein domains. Two other proteins are coded for which do not contain sensory histidine kinase motifs, nor do they contain response regulator receiver domains. One contains a stand alone PAS/PAC motif, while the other contains two GAF domains and four PAS/PAC motifs. As stated for Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1, it seems that a large portion of environmental responses for H. marismortui involves light, oxygen, and redox. Over half of the sensory histidine kinases contain motifs which are involved in sensing changes in these environmental conditions. Approximately a third of the response regulator receivers also contain these domains, six bfr transcriptional regulators contain these motifs, two of those also containing N-terminal response regulator receiver domains, and two additional proteins contain these light, oxygen, and redox sensing domains.

*H. marismortui* again, has devoted additional genes to both transcriptional regulators and two-component signal transduction systems, although it has limited basal promoter selection to a single Tbp protein. From the comparative genomic analyses it appears as though *H. marismortui* contains more complex regulatory networks, due to the larger number of transcriptional regulators and two component signal transduction systems, than *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1. An overriding theme in the two organisms is an importance on sensing and responding to light, oxygen, and redox conditions.

## 4. Conclusions

The availability of genome sequences from two diverse extremely halophilic Archaea, Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 and H. marismortui, has allowed for a detailed examination into information transfer processes and proteins involved in DNA replication, repair, recombination, chromosome segregation, cell division, basal transcription, transcriptional regulators and two component signal transduction systems. These two diverse haloarchaea inhabit harsh and extreme environments in which they must be able to utilize nutrients for growth, respond to a number of DNA damaging agents, and respond to dynamic changes in light, oxygen, redox, nutrients, and salinity, among other environmental conditions. A general finding is that H. marismortui encodes a larger number of genes in every category examined. H. marismortui also possesses added capabilities, with the exception of TATA box recognition. Bv analyzing these two organisms from a comparative genomic perspective allows for common conserved elements to be recognized. The availability of facile genetic and genomic manipulation of Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 provides for a strong experimental platform to interrogate these conserved haloarchaeal characteristics. Utilizing ura3 based gene knockout/gene replacement methodologies (Peck et al., 2000; Wang et al., 2004), microarray technologies, and traditional molecular biological techniques coupled to comparative genomic and bioinformatic approaches it is possible for extremely fruitful post-genomic studies on the model halophile Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1. These results can be extended to other halophilic Archaea, *i.e. H.* 

*marismortui*, providing useful data for a better understanding of the archaeal domain of life.

### 5. Summary

Halophilic Archaea inhabit environments containing high solar (UV) radiation and nearly saturated salts. Some flourish in thalassic environments containing 4-5 M NaCl. e.g. Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1, while others, like Haloarcula marismortui, prosper in athalassic environments containing less than M NaCl and nearly 2 M MgCl<sub>2</sub>. The availability of genome sequences for these two diverse haloarchaeal organisms enabled a "halocentric" comparative genomic survey to be conducted. We examined a number of predicted gene products involved in informational cellular processes; DNA replication, repair, recombination, chromosome segregation, cell division, basal transcription factors, transcriptional regulators, and signal transduction; in these two organisms for similarities and differences using reciprocal best hit, clusters of orthologous genes (COG), and protein domain predictions via the conserved domain database (CDD) and Pfam database. We found common themes in these two haloarchaea, such as expansion of *orc1/cdc6* origin recognition complex homologs. redundant pathways for nucleotide excision repair, and many signal transduction components containing light, oxygen and/or redox sensing domains. We also found significant differences including the presence of a bacterial-type NAD<sup>+</sup> dependent DNA ligase and only a single gene encoding a TATA binding protein (Tbp) in H. marismortui, while Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1 contains a restriction modification system which is absent in *H. marismortui*. The larger genome size of *H. marismortui* is not only devoted to additional metabolic capabilities, but also to DNA replication, repair, transcriptional regulation, and signal transduction proteins and pathways.

#### Acknowledgements

National Science Foundation support (grants MCB-0135595, MCB-0095700, and MCB-0196502) is gratefully acknowledged. We thank Dr. Roman Tatusov at NCBI for providing COG analysis for the *H. marismortui* genome, Dr. Jochen Mueller and Melissa Hefferin for critical reading of the manuscript, as well as Sabeena Fasiludeen, Shalynn Mills, and Dr. Sean Kennedy for their work on assembly of the *H. marismortui* genome.

## References

- Altschul, S.F., Madden, T.L., Schaffer, A.A., Zhang, J., Zhang, Z., Miller, W. and Lipman, D.J. (1997) Gapped BLAST and PSI- BLAST: a new generation of protein database search programs. Nucleic Acids Res. 25, 3389-3402.
- Aravind, L. and Koonin, E.V. (1999) Gleaning non-trivial structural, functional and evolutionary information about proteins by iterative database searches. J. Mol. Biol. 287, 1023-1040.
- Aravind, L and Koonin, E.V. (1999) DNA-binding proteins and evolution of transcription regulation in the archaea. Nucleic Acids Res. 23, 22-28.

- Aravind, L., Walker, D.R. and Koonin, E.V. (1999) Conserved domains in DNA repair proteins and evolution of repair systems. Nucleic Acids Res. 27, 1223-1242.
- Baliga, N.S. and DasSarma, S. (1999). Saturation mutagenesis of the TATA box and upstream activator sequence in the haloarchaeal *bop* gene promoter. J. Bacteriol. 181, 2513-2518.
- Baliga, N.S. and DasSarma, S. (2000). Saturation mutagenesis of the haloarchaeal *bop* gene promoter: identification of DNA supercoiling sensitivity sites and absence of TFB recognition element and UAS enhancer activity. Mol. Microbiol. **36**, 1175-1183.
- Baliga, N.S., Goo, Y.A., Ng, W.V., Hood, L., Daniels, C.J. and DasSarma, S. (2000) Is gene expression in *Halobacterium* NRC-1 regulated by multiple TBP and TFB transcription factors? Mol Microbiol. 36, 1184-1185.
- Baliga, N.S., Kennedy, S.P., Ng, W.V., Hood, L. and DasSarma, S. (2001) Genomic and genetic dissection of an archaeal regulon. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 98, 2521-2525.
- Barthelmebs, L., Lecomte, B., Divies, C. and Cavin, J.F. (2000) Inducible metabolism of phenolic acids in *Pediococcus pentosaceus* is encoded by an autoregulated operon which involves a new class of negative transcriptional regulator. J. Bacteriol. **182**, 6724-6731.
- Bateman, A., Coin, L., Durbin, R., Finn, R.D., Hollich, V., Griffiths-Jones, S., Khanna, A., Marshall, M., Moxon, S., Sonnhammer, E.L.L., Studholme, D.J., Yeats, C. and Eddy, S.R. (2004) The Pfam protein families database. Nucleic Acids Res. 32, D138-141.
- Bell, S.D. and Jackson, S.P. (2000) Mechanism of autoregulation by an archaeal transcriptional repressor. J. Biol. Chem. 275, 31624-31629.
- Bell, S.D., Brinkman, A.B., van der Oost, J. and Jackson, S.P. (2001) The archaeal TFIIEalpha homologue facilitates transcription initiation by enhancing TATA-box recognition. EMBO Rep. 2, 133-138.
- Bernander, R. (1998) Archaea and the cell cycle. Mol. Microbiol. 29, 955-961.
- Bernander, R. (2000) Chromosome replication, nucleoid segregation and cell division in archaea. Trends Microbiol. 6, 278-283.
- Bernander, R. (2003) The archaeal cell cycle: current issues. Mol. Microbiol. 48, 599-604.
- Berquist, B.R. and DasSarma, S. (2003) An archaeal chromosomal autonomously replication sequence element from an extreme halophile, *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1. J. Bacteriol. 185, 5959-5966.
- Best, A.A. and Olsen, G.J. (2001) Similar subunit architecture of archaeal and eukaryal RNA polymerases. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 195, 85-90.
- Brinkman, A.B., Ettema, T.J., de Vos, W.M. and van der Oost, J. (2003) The Lrp family of transcriptional regulators. Mol. Microbiol. 48, 287-294.
- Constantinesco, F., Forterre, P. and Elie, C. (2002) NurA, a novel 5'-3' nuclease gene linked to rad50 and mre11 homologs of thermophilic Archaea. EMBO Rep. 3, 537-542.
- DasSarma, S. and Arora, P. (2002) Halophiles, In: Encyclopedia of Life Sciences, Vol. 8. Nature Publishing Group, London, pp. 458-466.
- Eisen, J.A. and Hanawalt, P.C. (1999) A phylogenomic study of DNA repair genes, proteins, and processes. Mutat. Res. 435, 171-213.
- Galperin, M.Y. (2004) Bacterial signal transduction network in a genomic perspective. Environ. Microbiol. 6, 552-567.
- Hausner, W., Lange, U. and Musfeldt, M. (2000) Transcription factor S, a cleavage induction factor of the archaeal RNA polymerase. J. Biol. Chem. 275, 12393-12399.
- Hickey, A.J., Conway de Macario, E. and Macario, A.J. (2002) Transcription in the archaea: basal factors, regulation, and stress-gene expression. Crit. Rev. Biochem. Mol. Biol. 37, 537-599.
- Jansen, R., Embden, J.D., Gaastra, W. and Schouls, L.M. (2002) Identification of genes that are associated with DNA repeats in prokaryotes. Mol. Microbiol. 43, 1565-1575.
- Jones, J.G., Hackett, N.R., Halladay, J.T., Scothorn, D.J., Yang, C.F., Ng, W.L. and DasSarma, S. (1989) Analysis of insertion mutants reveals two new genes in the pNRC100 gas vesicle gene cluster of *Halobacterium halobium*. Nucleic Acids Res. 17, 7785-7793.
- Kelly, T.J., Simancek, P. and Brush, G.S. (1998) Identification and characterization of a single-stranded DNA binding protein from the archaeon *Methanococcus jannaschii*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 95, 14634-14639.
- Kennedy, S.P., Ng, W.V., Salzberg, S.L., Hood, L. and DasSarma, S. (2001) Understanding the adaptation of *Halobacterium* species NRC-1 to its extreme environment through computational analysis of its genome sequence. Genome Res. 11, 1641-1650.
- Komori, K. and Ishino, Y. (2001) Replication protein A in *Pyrococcus furiosus* is involved in homologous DNA recombination. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 25654-25660.

- Kosa, P.F., Ghosh, G., DeDecker, B.S. and Sigler, P.B. (1997) The 2.1-Å crystal structure of an archaeal preinitiation complex: TATA-box-binding protein/transcription factor (II)B core/TATA-box. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 94, 6042-6047.
- Kruger, K., Hermann, T., Armbruster, V. and Pfeifer, F. (1998) The transcriptional activator GvpE for the halobacterial gas vesicle genes resembles a basic region leucine-zipper regulatory protein. J. Mol. Biol. 279, 761-771.
- Manzan, A., Pfeiffer, G., Hefferin, M.L., Lang, C.E., Carney, J.P. and Hopfner, K.P. (2004) MlaA, a hexameric ATPase linked to the Mre11 complex in archaeal genomes. EMBO Rep. 5, 54-59.
- Marchler-Bauer, A., Panchenko, A.R., Shoemaker, B.A., Thiessen, P.A., Geer, L.Y. and Bryant, S.H. (2002) CDD: a database of conserved domain alignments with links to domain three-dimensional structure. Nucleic Acids Res. 30, 281-283.
- Marchler-Bauer, A., Anderson, J.B., DeWeese-Scott, C., Fedorova, N.D., Geer, L.Y., He, S., Hurwitz, D.I., Jackson, J.D., Jacobs, A.R., Lanczycki, C.J., Liebert, C.A., Liu, C., Madej, T., Marchler G.H., Mazumder, R., Nikolskaya, A.N., Panchenko, A.R., Rao, B.S., Shoemaker, B.A., Simonyan, V., Song, J.S., Thiessen, P.A., Vasudevan, S., Wang, Y., Yamashita, R.A., Yin, J.J. and Bryant, S.H. (2003) CDD: a curated Entrez database of conserved domain alignments. Nucleic Acids Res. **31**, 383-387.
- Martin, I.V. and MacNeill, S.A. (2002) ATP-dependent DNA ligases. Genome Biol. 3, 3005.1-3005.7.
- McCready, S. and Marcello, L. (2003) Repair of UV damage in *Halobacterium salinarum*. Biochem. Soc. Trans. 31, 694-698.
- McDonnell, G.E. and McConnell, D.J. (1994) Overproduction, isolation, and DNA-binding characteristics of Xre, the repressor protein from the *Bacillus subtilis* defective prophage PBSX. J. Bacteriol. **176**, 5831-5834.
- Mojica, F.J., Ferrer, C., Juez, G. and Rodriguez-Valera, F. (1995) Long stretches of short tandem repeats are present in the largest replicons of the Archaea *Haloferax mediterranei* and *Haloferax volcanii* and could be involved in replicon partitioning. Mol. Microbiol. 17, 85-93.
- Mueller, J. and DasSarma, S. (2004). Genomic characterization of anaerobic respiration of the archaeon Halobacterium sp. strain NRC-1: dimethyl sulfoxide and trimethylamine N-oxide as terminal electron acceptors. Manuscript in preparation.
- Napoli, A., van der Oost, J., Sensen, C.W., Charlebois, R.L., Rossi, M. and Ciaramella, M. (1999) An Lrp-like protein of the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Sulfolobus solfataricus* which binds to its own promoter. J. Bacteriol. 181, 1474-1480.
- Ng, W.V., Ciufo, S.A., Smith, T.M., Bumgarner, R.E., Baskin, D., Faust, J., Hall, B., Loretz, C., Seto, J., Slagel, J., Hood, L. and DasSarma, S. (1998) Snapshot of a large dynamic replicon in a halophilic archaeon: megaplasmid or minichromosome? Genome Res. 8, 1131-1141.
- Ng, W.V., Kennedy, S.P., Mahairas, G.G., Berquist, B., Pan, M., Shukla H.D., Lasky, S.R., Baliga, N.S., Thorsson, V., Sbrogna, J., Swartzell, S., Weir, D., Hall, J., Dahl, T.A., Welti, R., Goo, Y.A., Leithauser, B., Keller, K., Cruz, R., Danson, M.J., Hough, D.W., Maddocks, D.G., Jablonski, P.E., Krebs, M.P., Angevine, C.M., Dale, H., Isenbarger, T.A., Peck, R.F., Pohlschröder, M., Spudich, J.L., Jung, K.W., Alam, M., Freitas, T., Hou, S., Daniels, C.J., Dennis, P.P. Omer, A.D., Ebhardt, H., Lowe, T.M., Liang, P., Riley, M., Hood, L. and DasSarma, S. (2000) Genome sequence of *Halobacterium* species NRC-1. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U.S.A. 97, 12176-12181.
- Notredame, C., Higgins, D.G. and Heringa, J. (2000) T-Coffee: A novel method for fast and accurate multiple sequence alignment. J. Mol. Biol. 302, 205-217.
- Ohtani, N., Yanagawa, H., Tomita, M. and Itaya, M. (2004) Identification of the first archaeal Type 1 RNase H gene from *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1: archaeal RNase HI can cleave an RNA-DNA junction. Biochem. J. 381, 795-802.
- Olsen, G.J. and Woese, C.R. (1997) Archaeal genomics: an overview. Cell 89, 991-994.
- Oren, A, Ginzburg, M., Ginzburg, B.Z., Hochstein, L.I. and Volcani, B.E. (1990) Haloarcula marismortui (Volcani) sp. nov., nom. rev., an extremely halophilic bacterium from the Dead Sea. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 40, 209-210.
- Peck, R.F., DasSarma, S. and Krebs, M.P. (2000) Homologous gene knockout in the archaeon Halobacterium salinarum with ura3 as a counterselectable marker. Mol. Microbiol. 35, 667-676.
- Peck, R.F., Echavarri-Erasun, C., Johnson, E.A., Ng, W.V., Kennedy, S.P., Hood, L., DasSarma, S. and Krebs, M.P. (2001) brp and blh are required for synthesis of the retinal cofactor of bacteriorhodopsin in *Halobacterium salinarum*. J. Biol. Chem. **276**, 5739-5744.
- Perez-Rueda, E. and Collado-Vides, J. (2000) The repertoire of DNA-binding transcriptional regulators in Escherichia coli K-12. Nucleic Acids Res. 28, 1838-1847.
- Perez-Rueda,, E. and Collado-Vides, J. (2001) Common history at the origin of the position-function correlation in transcriptional regulators in archaea and bacteria. J. Mol. Evol. 53, 172-179.

- Schmidt, H.A., Strimmer, K., Vingron, M. and von Haeseler, A. (2002) TREE-PUZZLE: maximum likelihood phylogenetic analysis using quartets and parallel computing. Bioinformatics. 3, 502-504.
- Sharma, N., Hepburn, D. and Fitt, P.S. (1984) Photoreactivation in pigmented and non-pigmented extreme halophiles. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 799, 135-142.
- Sriskanda, V., Moyer, R.W. and Shuman, S. (2001) NAD<sup>+</sup>-dependent DNA ligase encoded by a eukaryotic virus. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 36100-36109.
- Stock, A.M., Robinson, V.L. and Goudreau, P.N. (2000) Two-component signal transduction. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 69, 183-215.
- Takao, M., Kobayashi, T., Oikawa, A. and Yasui, A. (1989) Tandem arrangement of photolyase and superoxide dismutase genes in *Halobacterium halobium*. J. Bacteriol. 171, 6323-6329.
- Takemaru, K., Li, F.Q., Ueda, H. and Hirose, S. (1997) Multiprotein bridging factor 1 (MBF1) is an evolutionarily conserved transcriptional coactivator that connects a regulatory factor and TATA elementbinding protein. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 94, 7251-7256.
- Tatusov, R.L., Koonin, E.V. and Lipman, D.J. (1997) A genomic perspective on protein families. Science 278, 631-637.
- Tatusov, R.L., Galperin, M.Y., Natale, D.A. and Koonin, E.V. (2000) The COG database: a tool for genomescale analysis of protein functions and evolution. Nucleic Acids Res. 28, 33-36.
- Tatusov, R.L., Natale, D.A., Garkavtsev, I.V., Tatusova, T.A., Shankavaram, U.T., Rao, B.S., Kiryutin, B., Galperin, M.Y., Fedorova, N.D. and Koonin, E.V. (2001) The COG database: new developments in phylogenetic classification of proteins from complete genomes. Nucleic Acids Res. 29, 22-28.
- Thompson, J.D., Gibson, T.J., Plewniak, F., Jeanmougin, F. and Higgins, D.G. (1997) The CLUSTAL\_X windows interface: flexible strategies for multiple sequence alignment aided by quality analysis tools. Nucleic Acids Res. 25, 4876-4882.
- Wang, G., Kennedy, S.P., Fasiludeen, S., Rensing, C. and DasSarma, S. (2004) Arsenic resistance in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1 examined by using an improved gene knockout system. J. Bacteriol. 186, 3187-3194.
- Wilson, T.E. and Lieber, M.R. (1999) Efficient processing of DNA ends during yeast nonhomologous end joining. Evidence for a DNA polymerase beta (Pol4)-dependent pathway. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 23599-23609.
- Wood, H.E., Devine, K.M. and McConnell, D.J. (1990) Characterisation of a repressor gene (xre) and a temperature-sensitive allele from the *Bacillus subtilis* prophage, PBSX. Gene 96, 83-88.
- Wu, J. and Rosen, B.P. (1993) Metalloregulated expression of the ars operon. J. Biol. Chem. 268, 52-58.
- Yasui, A. and McCready, S.J. (1998) Alternative repair pathways for UV-induced DNA damage. Bioessays 120, 291-297.
- Zhang, R. and Zhang, C.T. (2003) Multiple replication origins of the archaeon *Halobacterium* species NRC-1. Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun. **302**, 728-734.

## Biodata of Henk Bolhuis, author of "Walsby's Square Archaeon; It's Hip to be Square, But Even More Hip to be Culturable"

**Dr. Henk Bolhuis** is currently a post doctoral researcher at the Department of Microbial Ecology of the University of Groningen, The Netherlands. He obtained his Ph.D. from the University of Groningen in 1996. After a post doc position at the Max Planck institute for Biochemistry in Martinsried, Germany, he returned to the University of Groningen. Dr. Bolhuis scientific interests are in the areas of: microbial evolution with the emphasis on halophilic Archaea, microbial diversity in extreme environments and marine ecosystems and microbial genomics.

E-mail: h.bolhuis@biol.rug.nl



185 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 185-199. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.
#### WALSBY'S SQUARE ARCHAEON

It's Hip To Be Square, But Even More Hip To Be Culturable

#### HENK BOLHUIS

Lab for Microbial Ecology, Centre of Ecological and Evolutionary Studies, University of Groningen, Kerklaan 30, 9751 NN Haren, The Netherlands

> "The mask that you wore - My fingers would explore The costume of control - Excitement soon unfolds" Jim Morrison, Easy Ride

## 1. Historical Background

Twenty-five years ago Anthony Walsby and his wife Fausta paid a short visit to Eilat in Israel, principally to look at the Solar Lake on the Sinai Peninsula. Wolfgang Krumbein, who at that moment was working in Eilat, invited them for a two-day trip to Ophira and the Sabkha Gavish in the south of Sinai. Walsby collected samples from salty puddles that were used by Bedouin to collect solar salt. Upon return to the Marine Science Department in Menai Bridge, North Wales, he analysed the samples by light microscope in search for gas-vacuolate cyanobacteria. It was then that he saw the square 'bacteria' for the first time (Walsby, 1980). The original report of this discovery, which he published in Nature, was received with some scepticism since at that time cells with that unique shape were unknown. It is now well established that these square structures are living micro-organisms although they are still the only known examples with such a perfectly square morphology. Walsby told me that in his manuscript he originally proposed to name the organism "Quadra fausta", for his wife, but with the pretence that "fausta" (Latin "fortunate") reflected the serendipity of the discovery. However, one of the referees suggested not to name it until it was in axenic culture and so this name was left out of the final 1980 publication. Walsby said he spent several months trying to isolate the squares, but without success. Thereafter, many others tried to isolate these intriguing squares for further characterisation. Until now nobody succeeded, despite the fact that these square cells were quite large, easily recognised by microscopy, and highly abundant in crystalliser ponds, which were easily accessible. This enigmatic organism stubbornly remained in the long list of unculturables.

## 2. The Unculturables

Hampered by the fact that many micro-organisms are not easily cultivated, and due to the introduction of novel molecular biological tools, microbial ecological research has shifted from the more traditional cultivation based analysis of microbial communities to a state of the art molecular discipline. The molecular approach has focused largely on the conserved 16S rRNA gene encoding the prokaryotic ribosomal small subunit RNA molecule, as a molecular identifier for micro-organisms (Woese and Fox, 1977). One of the major conclusions to be drawn from the culture independent analysis of various ecosystems is that the extant microbial diversity is far greater than previously thought. Analysis based on 16S rRNA gene sequence comparisons led to the discovery of many novel microbial taxa and species. Nevertheless, these studies also have important limitations. Often they do not get beyond assigning putative relationships with other organisms and speculations on their eco-physiological role are based on similarities with related cultivated species, which is very unreliable since microbes can be very diverse in their physiology and genetic makeup even within a narrow range of variation of the 16S rRNA gene sequence (Rodríguez-Valera, 2002). Therefore cultivation is still the method of choice to fully understand the physiology and complex ecological interactions in which micro-organisms engage.

However a common problem in microbiology is the fact that a large number of micro-organisms that are present in an ecosystem resist cultivation with the conventional tools. Many of these "unculturables" are well known to microbiologist either by molecular detection, visual observation or by their biochemical signatures of reactions they catalyse. Unfortunately, the species that seem less important for the ecosystem functioning are relatively easily cultivated, whereas the ecologically relevant and dominant organisms often resist cultivation. Nevertheless, improvement of cultivation techniques and insight in their specific requirements from physiological studies led to a number of recent successes in which micro-organisms previously thought to be unculturable were isolated. Well known examples are species of "Pelagibacter" belonging to the abundant marine SAR11 cluster of bacteria (Morris et al., 2002; Rappé et al., 2002) and the anaerobic ammonium oxidising planktomycetes (anammox) (Strous et al., 1999).

In this overview I will summarise our current knowledge about one of the most intriguing micro-organism that for long could not be cultivated, the enigmatic halophilic square archaeon, better known as "Walsby's Square Bacterium". The square archaeon has recently been isolated in both my lab in Groningen, The Netherlands (Bolhuis et al., 2004) and in the lab of Mike Dyall-Smith, Melbourne, Australia (Burns et al., 2004b).

Although the subject of this review has become widely know as Walsby's Square Bacterium, I will refer hereafter only to Walsby's Square Archaeon since phylogenetically this organism belongs to the domain of Archaea and further confusion about its phylogenetic position should be prevented.

#### 3. Culture Independent Characterisation of Walsby's Square Archaeon

As described above, the square Archaea are found in hypersaline ecosystems. These include naturally formed or man-made ecosystems in which seawater evaporates, leading to a concentration and sequential precipitation of calcium carbonate and calcium sulphate, and leaving a hypersaline sodium chloride rich brine. Further evaporation and concentration of the brine result in the precipitation of sodium chloride (halite), where

after a dense magnesium chloride brine develops (bittern) that eventually becomes hostile to life (Oren, 1994). It is especially at the last stage of halite formation and before the brines get sterile, where the squares dominate (Benlloch et al., 1995). The original finding place of Walsby's Square Archaeon in the Sinai Peninsula was visited by Walther Stoeckenius in August 1980 who described it as a pool of which most of the 500 m diameter depression was evaporated. At that time of the year, it solely consisted of a 10 to 15 meter wide and 150 m long pool that was not more than 20-50 cm deep (Stoeckenius, 1981). However as Walsby remarked he suspected that Stoeckenius would not have had to travel this far and that similar organisms are likely to be found in other hypersaline ecosystems as well (A. Walsby, personal communication). This was indeed true since Stoeckenius later found square Archaea close to his own lab in the San Francisco Bay salterns (Stoeckenius, 1981). It is currently known that these organisms are widely distributed and can be found in a variety of hypersaline environments that are close or above sodium chloride saturation such as the well studied crystalliser ponds in Spain (Benlloch et al., 1995, 1996, 2001, 2002; Bolhuis et al., 2004), near San Francisco Bay and in Baja California (Stoeckenius, 1981), Australia (Burns et al., 2004a, 2004b), Israel (Oren, 1993) and in Lake Saxkoye, Russia (Oren, 1994).

In the absence of molecular tools and isolation procedures, the square archaeon has initially mainly been studied by (electron-) microscopy or on basis of physiological tests on samples that were naturally enriched in the abundantly present square Archaea. However, since none of these samples were pure, caution had to be made in drawing conclusions from the experiments. Below I will summarise a number of the initial observations and physiological test.

## 3.1. STRUCTURAL FEATURES

#### 3.1.1. The Cell Envelope

In order to provide evidence to criticasters that the square cells were indeed living micro-organisms rather than some crystalline artefacts, Walsby conducted an electron microscopic analysis of the cells in collaboration with Ken Parkes. They showed that the surface of the squares was covered with ~20 nm particles that were arranged in a regular hexagonal lattice later to be identified as a surface layer (S-layer) and a characteristic feature for haloarchaea (Parkes and Walsby, 1981). The presence of this S-layer in the square cells led Walsby to his, as was shown later correct, assumption that the squares were related to haloarchaea (Walsby, 1980).

In general, S-layers are formed from identical protein subunits arranged into a monolayer of simple and repetitive patterns (Eichler, 2003). Archaeal S-layers are dominated by glycosylated proteins that, like other haloarchaeal proteins, are enriched in acidic residues relative to S-layer glycoproteins originating from non-halophilic Archaea. This enhanced number of acidic residues is thought to promote proper protein folding in high-salt conditions (Eichler, 2003). Archaeal S-layer glycoproteins consist of a C-terminal transmembrane domain that anchors the glycoprotein to the plasma membrane. The extracellular part of the protein can undergo both *N*- and *O*-glycosylation, a process that apparently takes place after the protein has been transported through the cytoplasmic membrane (Zhu et al., 1995).

#### HENK BOLHUIS

The S-layer of the square archaeon was studied in more detail (Kessel and Cohen, 1982; Stoeckenius, 1981), confirming the regular array of 20 nm particles typical of an S-layer. Kessel and Cohen (1982) presented optical diffraction patterns of S-layers from two adjacent square Archaea that revealed both a hexagonal and tetragonal array of subunits and different lattice constants. They suggested that these lattices might have been derived from different square Archaea but not necessarily belonging to different species.

A single function for S-layers has not yet been identified. Instead S-layers may serve various roles, such as protective coats, structures involved in cell adhesion and surface recognition, molecular sieves, scaffolding for enzymes or to determine cell shape (Sleytr and Beveridge, 1999). Nevertheless, in Archaea the S-layer most likely serves as the cell-envelope. Especially in Archaea such as *Methanococcus*, *Sulfolobus*, *Halobacterium* and *Thermoproteus* the S-layer seems to be the exclusive cell-wall component outside the plasma membrane and therefore determine the shape of the cell. It is likely that in square Archaea the S-layer, in combination with other cell wall components, plays an important role in maintaining their unique shape. One of these alternative cell wall components that may contribute to the square shape is a fibrillar sheath that has been observed (Kessel and Cohen, 1982; Parkes and Walsby, 1981). However, a fibrillar sheath is not always observed and was not reported to be present in cells from the pure cultures. This discrepancy might be indicative for the presence of more than one species of square Archaea, or fibrillar sheaths may only be expressed under yet unknown physiological conditions.

#### 3.1.2. Gas Vesicles

One of the most eye-catching features of the square Archaea besides their perfect square shape is the abundant presence of intracellular white refractile bodies (Fig. 1). As mentioned above, Walsby showed that these refractile bodies were so called gasvesicles, which at that time and currently still Walsby's major scientific topic of interest (Walsby, 1994). Gas vesicles are hollow proteinaceous structures that usually have cylindrical tubes and are closed by conical end caps. Gas vesicles can be found in several planktonic species of Bacteria and Archaea, in which they provide buoyancy. They are impermeable to liquid water, but highly permeable to gases and are normally filled with air. Al though there are currently up to 14 genes identified that have been implicated in gas vesicle production, only two proteins play a dominant role in the actual gas vesicle structure. GypA is the dominant protein, making up  $\sim 95\%$  of the gas vesicle and forming a rigid rib structure. GvpC binds to the outside of the ribs and stabilizes the structure against collapse (Beard et al., 2002; Walsby, 1994). Gas vesicles from different organisms vary in shape from cylindrical with conical ends to spindle shaped forms and in size from 45 up to 1400 nm (Walsby, 1994). Through regulation of their relative gas vesicle content aquatic microbes are able to perform vertical migrations. Apparently, in slow growing organisms, which the square archaeon most certainly is, the vertical movement by means of gas vesicles is more efficient than by swimming with flagella, which in fact are absent in the square archaeon.

The gas vesicles observed in the square Archaea appear morphologically similar to those described for other haloarchaeal and bacterial species (Bolhuis et al., 2004; Parkes and Walsby, 1981). They vary in length from 80 to almost 1000 nm and are frequently

concentrated around edges of the squares. In other occasions the square cells appear to be completely filled with gas vesicles which are distributed evenly over the cells. Similar to their role in other organisms the gas vesicle aid the cell to optimally position itself within the water column, i.e., close to the surface so that they can optimally scavenge the scarce oxygen in these hypersaline brines and benefit from the light as an alternative source of energy (see below). Although gas vesicle negative mutants might occur in their natural environment, the absence of gas vesicles have been often used as a selective marker to distinguish "square like micro-organisms" from Walsby's square archaeon (Javor et al., 1982; Oren et al., 1999).



Figure 1. Darkfield microscopic image of a large folded sheet of 'Haloquadratum walsbyi', revealing its sharp edges and straight corners. Size is  $\sim$ 40x40 micrometer. White spots are gas vesicles.

#### 3.1.3. Poly-(*β*-Hydroxy-Butyric Acid) Granules

Besides gas vesicles, the square archaeon also contain large granular intracellular structures that give the flat cells sometimes a lumpy appearance and that are in contrast to gas vesicles not refractile but rather appear dark when studied by phase contrast microscopy (Kessel and Cohen, 1982; Stoeckenius, 1981). It was speculated that these granules consisted of poly- $\beta$ -hydroxybutyric acid (PHB). This was recently confirmed by analysis of pure cultures in which the PHB granules were stained with the PHB specific stain Nile Bleu A (Burns et al., 2004a). The formation of PHB granules were

HENK BOLHUIS

initially considered to be a unique feature of the squares since at that time these had not been observed in any other halophilic Archaea. However, PHB production has later been well characterised in *Haloferax mediterranei* (Fernandez-Castillo et al., 1986) and species of *Haloarcula* (Hezayen et al., 2000; Kirk and Ginzburg, 1972; Nicolaus et al., 1999).

PHB and related compounds function as storage compounds of carbon and energy that are accumulated during unbalanced growth by prokaryotes, i.e. in the presence of an excess of a carbon source in combination with limitation of another nutrient such as nitrogen, phosphor, sulphur or oxygen (Kolibachuk et al., 1999). In the hypersaline ecosystems, especially oxygen may be one of the limiting factors because of the low dissolution of oxygen in the brines. PHB may be reutilised by the organism when the carbon source gets exhausted. Some PHB polyesters have physical properties similar to those of polypropylene, making them a relatively cheap source of biodegradable plastic from renewable resources (García Lillo and Rodriguez-Valera, 1990; Kolibachuk et al., 1999).

## 4. It's Hip To Be Square! But Is It Also Useful?

There have been several speculations on how these cells are able to generate and maintain their square shape and their, as Walther Stoeckenius stated, "amazing acute edges and corners". The consensus idea at the moment is that the shape is most likely determined by the rigidity of the S-layer in combination with the absence of turgor pressure (Walsby, 1980). Kessel and Cohen (1982) noted from their electron microscopic images that the edges are curved or rounded rather than straight, as would be expected for a perfect square or rectangular box with a very narrow width. They envisioned the organism as a flattened cylinder, which, to my opinion, is the most likely explanation for the square shape.

Being flat and square is hip as the saying goes and the media attention about the initial discovery and recent successful cultivation shows, but it also provides the most optimal surface to volume ration for a single celled micro-organism. Many essential processes take place at the cell membrane, e.g. uptake of nutrients and oxygen, disposal of waste products and catching light for photosynthetic processes. Unlike Eukaryotes, micro-organisms have no means of intracellular transport of waste products and nutrients to the appropriate part in the cell but instead rely on the process of diffusion. However, diffusion is a rather slow process and rapidly becomes the rate-limiting step when cells increase in volume. This is one of the major reasons why micro-organisms stay as small as they are (Koch, 1996). For micro-organisms it is therefore essential to maintain an optimal surface to volume ratio. As can be seen in Fig. 2A, the surface to volume ratio for spherical cells rapidly decreases with increasing cell size, a very unfavourable situation. Instead, flat organisms such as the square Archaea maintain an optimal surface to volume ratio no matter how large they would become as long as they stay flat. The same would be true for flat circular, disk-like micro-organisms (e.g. Haloferax volcanii (Mullakhanbhai and Larsen, 1975). Therefore, with respect to the optimal surface to volume ratio it's rather hip to be flat. Being square instead of circular may have an additional benefit in most efficiently occupying the available space at the surface of a water column (Fig. 2B).

This optimal surface to volume ratio may also explain why square Archaea can become as large as they do. Regularly cell sizes are measured in natural samples ranging from 5 x 5 to 40 x 40 micrometers. These larger cell structures may be in the process of cell division, as was clearly demonstrated in a unique image by Kessel and Cohen (1982), showing a group of square Archaea that have divided but not yet separated (similar to the top sketch in Fig. 2B). However, I identified sheets in standing cultures of the pure isolate that were extraordinarily large and that undoubtedly were the square Archaea (Fig. 1). They measured from 100 x 100 up to 1000 x 1000 micrometers, the latter being clearly visible with the unaided eye. Independent of their size, these sheets are always equally thin, measuring between 0.1 and 0.5 micrometer.



**Figure 2.** A) Plot comparing the 'surface to volume' ratio of a spherical (circles) and a flat square organism (square). The surface/volume is plotted against the surface. B) Schematic occupation of space comparing a square with a disk-shaped organism pointing out the efficient occupation of the available space by square organisms.

Surprisingly no clear division walls were visible not even when using higher resolution microscopic techniques (i.e. confocal laser scanning microscopy). In addition I did not observe the characteristic alignment of gas vesicles along a putative division wall as can be clearly seen in the micrographs published in Walsby's initial description. It might well be possible that these large sheets already consist of small compartments in which the formation of division walls is not yet triggered. This will be further investigated in the near future. Similar to the small cells, the large sheets are characterised by straight edges and perfectly square corners. These sheets are quite flexible and often folded when studied by microscopy (Fig. 1) (Bolhuis et al., 2004; Kessel and Cohen, 1982). In standing cultures of the pure isolates, these sheets appear as folded rosettes rather than flat sheets.

### 5. SQUAREBOP; The Square's Way to Life from Light

Halophilic Archaea and especially Halobacterium salinarum became widely known largely due to one of the best studied integral membrane proteins, bacteriorhodopsin (BR) (for a review see Oesterhelt, 1998). Together with the related halorhodopsin (HR), these seven transmembrane domain containing proteins function as light driven ion pumps translocating either protons out of the cell (BR) or chloride ions into the cell (HR). The outward directed proton translocation over the membrane mediated by BR results in the generation of an electrochemical gradient that can be used to drive several energy dependent processes, essentially the generation of ATP via the proton dependent ATPase. Ion translocation in BR and HR is initiated by a conformational change upon photon absorption by the covalently linked chromophore retinal. Bacterio-opsin, the protein lacking the retinal chromophore, which gets covalently linked to the protein at a later stage, is encoded by the *bop* gene (Dunn et al., 1981). Although initially thought to be specific for halophilic Archaea (but not necessarily present in all haloarchaea), homologs of BR have been found in other prokarvotes as well. A bacterial counterpart called proteorhodopsin was discovered through genomic analyses of naturally occurring marine bacterioplankton (Béjà et al., 2000).

The first indication that Walsby's square archaeon also contained bacteriorhodopsinlike pigments came from the work of Walther Stoeckenius (1981). He applied flash spectroscopy on a natural sample enriched in squares and observed a transient absorbance change indicative for the presence of bacteriorhodopsin-like pigments. However, he did not observe ordered arrays of intra-membrane particles with the typical appearance of purple membrane patches such as described for *Halobacterium salinarum* (Oesterhelt and Stoeckenius, 1974). Molecular proof for the presence of a bacterioopsin homologue came from an environmental study in which PCR techniques were applied to study the distribution of prokaryotic rhodopsin genes in hypersaline environments (Papke et al., 2003). Using bop-specific primers, a unique cluster of bacterio-opsin genes were amplified from DNA retrieved from the crystalliser ponds and clustered with the proton translocation family of bacterio-opsins. These abundant bop-like genes co-occurred with the dominantly present square cells, leading the authors to the suggestion that these genes are most likely derived from the squares. Their assumption was correct as was shown later when the same set of primers was used to amplify the bop gene from one of the pure square strains (Bolhuis et al., 2004). Comparison of the "squarebop" gene with the bop gene of Halobacterium salinarum supports the assumption that the protein it encodes functions as a light driven proton pump, since all amino acid residues essential to accommodate the retinal chromophore and translocate protons are conserved (data not shown).

### 6. Molecular Detection of the Square Community

Until about 10 years ago, characterisation of square haloarchaea depended largely on microscopic observations and physiological tests with a mixed halophilic microbial community. These studies suggested that the squares are the dominant population in crystalliser ponds and natural salt lakes at various geographic locations (Benlloch et al.,

1995, 2002; Bolhuis et al., 2004; Burns et al., 2004a, 2004b; Oren, 1993; Stoeckenius, 1981; Walsby, 1980). However, their distribution and abundance could be studied to their full extent only after the introduction of molecular tools and after identification of their 16S rRNA gene sequences. PCR amplification, cloning and sequencing of 16S-rRNA genes from DNA obtained from a crystalliser pond located south of Alicante, Spain, revealed a dominant clone, the X84084 or SPhT sequence, that was linked to the square organism (Benlloch et al., 1995).

The X84084 sequence was used by Antón et al. (1999) to construct several probes for fluorescence in situ hybridisation (FISH), of which one probe (CS1337) specifically labelled the gas vesicle containing square Archaea described by Walsby. Thus the phylogenetic position of the square archaeon could now be clarified. The squares were shown to be unrelated to any of the know haloarchaea within the Halobacteriaceae. They probably make up a new genus with as closest cultivated relative haloarchaeon strain T1.3 isolated from an ancient salt deposit (McGenity et al., 2000) with which the squares have only 93% similarity at the 16S rRNA gene sequence level (Bolhuis et al., 2004).

Knowledge about the 16S rRNA gene sequence and the application of FISH proved to be powerful tools to study the presence of square organisms in hypersaline ecosystems in various geographical locations. Using FISH, it was confirmed that the square Archaea, that at that time could not be cultivated, are the dominant prokaryotes in the crystalliser ponds, making up over 60% of the total prokaryotic community. On the other hand, species that are readily and frequently isolated from these ponds, e.g. Haloarcula sp., account for less that 0.1% of the total prokaryotic population in crystalliser ponds (Antón et al., 1999). This furthermore showed that even in relatively low diversity ecosystems, cultivation is biased towards minority species. The estimated 60% of squares in the crystalliser ponds of the multi-pond solar saltern 'Brac del Port', Santa Pola near Alicante, Spain, is in good agreement with the estimated 40-60% derived from microscopic and molecular analysis of crystalliser ponds from other salterns (Antón et al., 1999; Benlloch et al., 2002; Burns et al., 2004a; Casamayor et al., 2002; Oren et al., 1996; Øvreås et al., 2003; Rosselló-Mora et al., 2003). Total cell numbers in the brine pool of Sinai investigated by Walsby (1980) were in the order  $10^7$ per ml. Similar numbers are commonly encountered in saltern crystallizer ponds. In some cases, however, the number of square Archaea seems to be very low. Ochsenreiter et al. (2002) only occasionally observed square-shaped prokaryotes during microscopic inspection, and the SPhT phylotype was not amplified in their study. The reason for this remains unclear and it would be worthwhile to investigate which factors (geochemistry, nutrients or rainfall) were responsible for the absence of the normally worldwide distributed squares in these particular crystalliser ponds in La Palma, Spain.

Rosselló-Mora et al. (2003) applied the CS1337 FISH probe in a novel technique called FISH-MAR in which cells can be identified with species specific FISH probes but at the same time metabolic processes can be measured by following the incorporation of specific radio-labelled substrates (Lee et al., 1999). They showed that in their sample also the squares were the dominant species in the archaeal population and that these squares metabolised both acetate and amino acids. Autotrophy or uptake of glycerol was not observed, which is in contrast to the observed (but slow) growth on glycerol in pure cultures (Bolhuis et al., 2004).

#### HENK BOLHUIS

Another intriguing observation that resulted from molecular analysis of crystalliser ponds was the insight into the apparent co-existence of square Archaea with a group of closely related clones of Bacteria, the so called Salinibacter ruber cluster. Together the square archaeon and Salinibacter account for most of the microbial biomass in crystalliser ponds with salinities ranging from 22 to 32% (Antón et al., 1999, 2002; Benlloch et al., 2002; Casamayor et al., 2002; Rosselló-Mora et al., 2003). The relative abundance of the square archaeon and Salinibacter as well as their co-existence was confirmed by the analysis of Øvreås et al. (2003), which applied a broad set of techniques (terminal restriction length polymorphism, transmission electron microscopy and denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis) with similar results. More remarkable, however, was their analysis of community diversity by determining thermal melting and re-association of community DNA, from which they could calculate the community DNA base composition. The crystalliser pond with a salinity of 37% in which the square archaeon and Salinibacter dominate, a major population with a peak around 45-50 mol% G+C and a smaller population with a peak around 65 mol% G+C were found. Despite the fact that other haloarchaea have DNA with a generally high G+C content (~ 60-65%), they concluded that this low GC population might correspond to the dominance of square bacteria, whereas the smaller peak at 65 mol % GC correspond with Salinibacter and other less abundant haloarchaea. Surprisingly, initial analysis of DNA obtained from the Spanish pure isolate suggests that the GC content of this organism is indeed in the order of 47%, whereas the GC content of Salinibacter is close to 68% (Antón et al., 2002), thus showing that Øvreås and co-workers were right in their assumption. Now it is of course of great interest to understand what this low GC content means for the square organism in terms of amino acid codon-usage and overall acidity of the proteins.

## 7. Isolation and Cultivation of Walsby's Square Archaeon; An End to The Quest

As mentioned above, many researchers have tried to cultivate this intriguing square prokaryote and not only because of its unique shape but also because of its ecological relevance in crystalliser ponds. This organism is the most abundant prokaryote especially at the end of the evaporation process where NaCl precipitates and close to the onset where the MgCl<sub>2</sub> concentration in the remaining "bitterns" becomes too high to support live. A first announcement of isolating Walsby's Square Archaeon came in 1986 (Torrella, 1986). The organism was isolated from a Spanish saltern and apparently only grew under low nutrient conditions. Unfortunately this culture was not deposited in a culture collection and was lost. Walter Stoeckenius observed growth in enrichment cultures by adding peptone medium to natural brine, but he was never able to find colonies on agar plates, the commonly applied method to check for purity of an isolate (Stoeckenius, 1981). Other square Archaea that have been described and isolated did not contain the characteristic gas vesicles and where never as perfectly square as the organisms first observed by Walsby. These pleiomorphic haloarchaea belonged to the genera Haloferax and Haloarcula (Alam et al., 1984; Javor et al., 1982; Kessel et al., 1985; Oren et al., 1999) and were unrelated to the SPhT phylotype.

196

Fortunately I was able to obtain a pure culture after enriching and isolating a square archaeon from a Spanish solar saltern. The square cells were initially enriched in cultures containing low amounts of nutrients (0.1% C-source and 0.01% yeast extract). In addition, colonies were only visible on plates when agarose instead of agar was used as solidifying agent (Bolhuis et al., 2004). Microscopic and molecular characterization confirmed that this gas vesicle containing and perfect square organism was indeed Walsby's square archaeon. The organism was named 'Haloquadratum walsbyi' (salt square of Walsby).

One month after the manuscript describing the Spanish isolate was accepted for publication, a second manuscript was submitted, accepted and published, describing the isolation of a square archaeon from an Australian saltern (Burns et al., 2004b). Whereas cultivation attempts were futile in the previous 24 years, now two strains have been isolated independently and within a short time period of each other. A common theme in the isolation procedures of both strains was the use of low concentrations of yeast extract and the use of Na-pyruvate as carbon and energy source.

Being able to cultivate Walsby's square archaeon now allows us to test several of previously made assumptions based on observations in natural samples (see above). We will be able to determine its ecological function, biochemical properties, and the specific adaptations to its extreme environment, and we can now obtain insight in the molecular basis of its unique morphology. Another intriguing question to be addressed in the near future is the apparent syntrophic relationship of 'Haloquadratum walsbyi' with the bacterium Salinibacter ruber. Since there are now two strains available we can compare these strains by standard physiological tests, molecular analysis such as genetic fingerprinting and ultimately by comparing their genome sequences. Comparing the two strains might also give insight in their evolution and dispersal since this enigmatic organism can be found in several continents, ranging from Europe, North America, the Middle East and Australia. Traveling such large distances through normal seawater would be rather impossible since 'Haloquadratum walsbyi' cannot survive at salinities below 15% of total salt (Bolhuis et al., 2004). Instead, dispersal more likely occurs via cells in salt crystals hitchhiking with migrating birds that frequent these salterns, via salt crystals that are carried by the wind or alternatively through the ancient human manufacturing and use of sea-salt.

#### References

- Alam, M., Claviez, M., Oesterhelt, D. and Kessel, M. (1984) Flagella and motility behaviour of square bacteria. EMBO J. 3, 2899-2903.
- Antón, J., Llobet-Brossa, E., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (1999) Fluorescence in situ hybridization analysis of the prokaryotic community inhabiting crystallizer ponds. Environ. Microbiol. 1, 517-523.
- Antón, J., Oren, A., Benlloch, S., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Amann, R. and Rosselló-Mora, R. (2002) Salinibacter ruber gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel, extremely halophilic member of the Bacteria from saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 485-491.
- Beard, S.J., Hayes, P.K., Pfeifer, F. and Walsby, A.E. (2002) The sequence of the major gas vesicle protein, GvpA, influences the width and strength of halobacterial gas vesicles. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 213, 149-157.
- Béjà, O., Aravind, L., Koonin, E.V., Suzuki, M.T., Hadd, A., Nguyen, L.P., Jovanovich, S.B., Gates, C.M., Feldman, R.A., Spudich, J.L., Spudich, E.N. and DeLong, E.F. (2000) Bacterial rhodopsin: evidence for a new type of phototrophy in the sea. Science 289, 1902-1906.

#### HENK BOLHUIS

- Benlloch, S., Martinez-Murcia, A.J. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (1995) Sequencing of bacterial and archaeal 16S rRNA genes directly amplified from a hypersaline environment. System. Appl. Microbiol. 18, 574-581.
- Benlloch, S., Acinas, S.G., Martínez-Murcia, A.J. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (1996) Description of prokaryotic biodiversity along the salinity gradient of a multipond solar saltern by direct PCR amplification of 16S rDNA. Hydrobiologia 329, 19-31.
- Benlloch, S., Acinas, S.G., Antón, J., López-López, A., Luz, S.P. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2001) Archaeal biodiversity in crystallizer ponds from a solar saltern: culture versus PCR. Microb. Ecol. 41, 12-19.
- Benlloch, S., López-López, A., Casamayor, E.O., Øvreås, L., Goddard, V., Daae, F.L., Smerdon, G., Massana, R., Joint, I., Thingstad, F., Pedrós-Alió, C. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2002) Prokaryotic genetic diversity throughout the salinity gradient of a coastal solar saltern. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 349-360.
- Bolhuis, H., te Poele, E.M. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2004) Isolation and cultivation of Walsby's square archaeon. Environ. Microbiol. 6, 1287-1291.
- Burns, D.G., Camakaris, H.M., Janssen, P.H. and Dyall-Smith, M. (2004a) Combined use of cultivationdependent and cultivation-independent methods indicates that members of most haloarchaeal groups in an Australian crystalliser pond are cultivable. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **70**, 5258-5265.
- Burns, D.G., Camakaris, H.M., Janssen, P.H. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (2004b) Cultivation of Walsby's square haloarchaeon. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 238, 469-473.
- Casamayor, E.O., Massana, R., Benlloch, S., Øvreås, L., Díez, B., Goddard, V.J., Gasol, J.M., Joint, I., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2002) Changes in archaeal, bacterial and eukaryal assemblages along a salinity gradient by comparison of genetic fingerprinting methods in a multipond solar saltern, Environ. Microbiol. 4, 338-348.
- Dunn, R., McCoy, J., Simsek, M., Majumdar, A., Chang, S., RajBhandary, U. and Khorana, H.G. (1981) The bacteriorhodopsin gene. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 78, 6744-6748.
- Eichler, J. (2003) Facing extremes: archaeal surface-layer (glyco)proteins. Microbiology 149, 3347-3351.
- Fernandez-Castillo, R., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Gonzalez-Ramos, J. and Ruiz-Berraquero, F. (1986) Accumulation of poly ((-hydroxybutyrate) by halobacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 51, 214-216.
- García Lillo, J. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (1990) Effects of culture conditions on poly (β-hydroxybutyric acid) production by *Haloferax mediterranei*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 56, 2517-2521.
- Hezayen, F.F., Rehm, B.H., Eberhardt, R. and Steinbuchel, A. (2000) Polymer production by two newly isolated extremely halophilic archaea: application of a novel corrosion-resistant bioreactor. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 54, 319-325.
- Javor, B., Requadt, C. and Stoeckenius, W. (1982) Box-shaped halophilic bacteria, J. Bacteriol. 151, 1532-1542.
- Kessel, M. and Cohen, Y. (1982) Ultrastructure of square bacteria from a brine pool in southern Sinai. J. Bacteriol. 150, 851-860.
- Kessel, M., Cohen, Y. and Walsby, A.E. (1985) Structure and physiology of square-shaped and other halophilic bacteria from the Gavish Sabkha, In: G.M. Friedman and W.E. Krumbein (eds.), *Hypersaline Ecosystems. The Gavish Sabkha*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 267-287.
- Kirk, R.G. and Ginzburg, M. (1972) Ultrastructure of two species of *Halobacterium*. J. Ultrastr. Res. 41, 80-94.
- Koch, A.L. (1996) What size should a bacterium be? A question of scale. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 50, 317-348.
- Kolibachuk, D., Miller, A. and Dennis, D, (1999) Cloning, molecular analysis, and expression of the polyhydroxyalkanoic acid synthase (phaC) gene from *Chromobacterium violaceum*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 65, 3561-3565.
- Lee, N., Nielsen, P.H., Andreasen, K.H., Juretschko, S., Nielsen, J.L., Schleifer, K.H. and Wagner, M. (1999) Combination of fluorescent in situ hybridization and microautoradiography - a new tool for structurefunction analyses in microbial ecology. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 65, 1289-1297.
- McGenity, T.J., Gemmell, R.T., Grant, W.D. and Stan-Lotter, H. (2000) Origins of halophilic microorganisms in ancient salt deposits. Environ. Microbiol. 2, 243-250.
- Morris, R.M., Rappé, M.S., Connon, S.A., Vergin, K.L., Siebold, W.A., Carlson, C.A. and Giovannoni, S.J. (2002) SAR11 clade dominates ocean surface bacterioplankton communities. Nature 420, 806-810.
- Mullakhanbhai, M.F. and Larsen, H. (1975) Halobacterium volcanii spec. nov., a Dead Sea halobacterium with a moderate salt requirement. Arch. Microbiol. 104, 107-114.
- Nicolaus, B., Lama, L., Esposito. E., Manca, M.C., Improta, R., Bellitti, M.R., Duckworth, A.W., Grant, W.D. and Gambacorta, A. (1999) *Haloarcula* spp. able to biosynthesize exo- and endopolymers. J. Indust. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 23, 489-496.

- Ochsenreiter, T., Pfeifer, F. and Schleper, C. (2002) Diversity of Archaea in hypersaline environments characterized by molecular-phylogenetic and cultivation. Extremophiles 6, 267-274.
- Oesterhelt, D. (1998) The structure and mechanism of the family of retinal proteins from halophilic archaea. Curr. Opin. Struct. Biol. 8, 489-500.
- Oesterhelt, D. and Stoeckenius, W. (1974) Isolation of the cell membrane of *Halobacterium halobium* and its fractionation into red and purple membrane. Meth. Enzymol. **31**, 667-678.
- Oren, A. (1993) Characterization of the halophilic archaeal community in saltern crystallizer ponds by means of polar lipid analysis. Int. J. Salt Lake Res. 3, 15-29.
- Oren, A. (1994) The ecology of the extremely halophilic archaea. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 13, 415-440.
- Oren. A. and Gurevich. P. (1993) Characterization of the dominant halophilic archaea in a bacterial bloom in the Dead Sea. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. **12**, 249-256.
- Oren, A., Duker, S. and Ritter, S. (1996) The polar lipid composition of Walsby's square bacterium. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 138, 135-140.
- Oren, A., Ventosa, A., Gutierrez, M. and Kamekura, M. (1999) *Haloarcula quadrata* sp. nov., a square, motile archaeon isolated from a brine pool in Sinai (Egypt). Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 49, 1149-1155.
- Øvreås, L., Daae, F.L., Torsvik, V. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2003) Characterization of microbial diversity in hypersaline environments by melting profiles and reassociation kinetics in combination with terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism (T-RFLP). Microb. Ecol. 46, 291-301.
- Papke, R.T., Douady, C.J., Doolittle, W.F. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2003) Diversity of bacteriorhodopsins in different hypersaline waters from a single Spanish saltern. Environ. Microbiol. 5, 1039-1045.
- Parkes, K. and Walsby, A.E. (1981) Ultrastructure of a gas vacuolated square bacterium. J. Gen. Microbiol. 126, 503-506.
- Rappé, M.S., Connon, S.A., Vergin, K.L. and Giovannoni, S.J. (2002) Cultivation of the ubiquitous SAR11 marine bacterioplankton clade. Nature 418, 630-633.
- Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2002) Approaches to prokaryotic biodiversity: a population genetics perspective. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 628-633.
- Rosselló-Mora, R., Lee, N., Antón, J. and Wagner, M. (2003) Substrate uptake in extremely halophilic microbial communities revealed by microautoradiography and fluorescence in situ hybridization. Extremophiles 7, 409-413.
- Sleytr. U.B. and Beveridge, T.J. (1999) Bacterial S-layers. Trends Microbiol. 7, 253-260.
- Stoeckenius, W. (1981) Walsby's square bacterium: fine structure of an orthogonal procaryote. J. Bacteriol. 148, 352-360.
- Strous, M., Fuerst, J.A., Kramer, E.H., Logemann, S., Muyzer, G., van de Pas-Schoonen, K.T., Webb, R., Kuenen, J.G. and Jetten, M.S.M. (1999) Missing lithotroph identified as new planctomycete. Nature 400, 446-449.
- Torrella, F. (1986) Isolation and adaptive strategies of haloarculae to extreme hypersaline habitats, In: Abstracts of the Fourth International Symposium on Microbial Ecology. Slovene Society for Microbiology, Ljubljana, Slovenia, p. 59.
- Walsby, A.E. (1980) A square bacterium. Nature 283, 69-71.
- Walsby, A.E. (1994) Gas vesicles. Microbiol. Rev. 58, 94-144.
- Woese, C.R. and Fox, G.E. (1977) Phylogenetic structure of the prokaryotic domain: the primary kingdoms. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 74, 5088-5090.
- Zhu, B.C.R., Drake, R.R., Schweingruber, H. and Laine, R.A. (1995) Inhibition of glycosylation by amphomycin and sugar nucleotide analogs PP36 and PP55 indicates that *Haloferax volcanii* βglucosylates both glycoproteins and glycolipids through lipid-linked sugar intermediates: evidence for three novel glycoproteins and a novel sulfated dihexosyl-archaeol glycolpid. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 319, 355-364.

Biodata of Felicitas Pfeifer, Peter Zimmermann, Sandra Scheuch and Simone Sartorius-Neef Felicitas Pfeifer, authors of *"Gene Regulation and the Initiation of Translation in Halophilic Archaea"* 

**Professor Dr. Felicitas Pfeifer** is currently director at the Institute of Microbiology and Genetics at the University of Technology in Darmstadt, Germany. She obtained her Ph.D. from the University of Würzburg in 1981, spend three years as postdoc at the University of California in San Francisco, USA, and continued her studies on halophiles at the Max Planck Institute for Biochemistry in Martinsried near Munich, Germany. Since 1994 she works as full professor at the TU Darmstadt. Scientific interests are in the area of: molecular biology of Archaea, regulation of gene expression at the level of transcription and translation in haloarchaea, and novel haloarchaeal isolates.

E-mail: pfeifer@bio.tu-darmstadt.de



**Dr. Peter Zimmermann** is currently postdoc in the group of Prof. Pfeifer at the Institute of Microbiology and Genetics at the University of Technology in Darmstadt, Germany. He obtained his Ph.D. from the TU Darmstadt in 2003. Scientific interests are in the area of gas vesicle formation and gene regulation in haloarchaea.

E-mail: zimmer\_p@bio.tu-darmstadt.de



201 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 201-215. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands **Dipl. Biol. Sandra Scheuch** is currently performing her Ph.D. studies in the group of Prof. Dr. Felicitas Pfeifer at the Institute of Microbiology and Genetics at the University of Technology in Darmstadt, Germany. Scientific interests are in the area of gene regulation and regulatory proteins in haloarchaea.

E-mail: scheuch@bio.tu-darmstadt.de



**Dipl. Biol. Simone Sartorius-Neef** is currently performing her Ph.D. studies in the group of Prof. Dr. Felicitas Pfeifer at the Institute of Microbiology and Genetics at the University of Technology in Darmstadt, Germany. Scientific interests are in the area of translation initiation in haloarchaea.

E-mail: neef@bio.tu-darmstadt.de



202

## GENE REGULATION AND THE INITIATION OF TRANSLATION IN HALOPHILIC ARCHAEA

## FELICITAS PFEIFER, PETER ZIMMERMANN, SANDRA SCHEUCH and SIMONE SARTORIUS-NEEF

Institute for Microbiology and Genetics, University of Technology Darmstadt, Schnittspahnstr. 10, D-64287 Darmstadt, Germany

#### 1. Introduction

Halophilic Archaea offer a variety of possibilities to investigate the regulation of gene expression *in vivo*, since vector plasmids and also an expression vector are available, and the *bgaH* gene derived from *Haloferax lucentense* encoding an enzyme with  $\beta$ -galactosidase activity is useful as reporter gene (Holmes and Dyall-Smith, 2000).

We use the genes involved in the gas vesicle formation of *Halobacterium salinarum* und *Hfx. mediterranei* as a model system to investigate haloarchaeal gene expression. Fourteen *gvp* genes are involved in gas vesicle formation, arranged as two clusters *gvpACNO* and *gvpDEFGHIJKLM* (DasSarma et al., 1994; Englert et al., 1992a). These genes constitute the 10 kb vac region. The  $P_A$  promoter located in front of *gvpACNO* drives the synthesis of the major (GvpA) and minor (GvpC) gas vesicle structural proteins (and two other proteins of unkown functions), whereas the upstream and oppositely oriented  $P_D$  promoter is responsible for the expression of the two regulatory proteins GvpD and GvpE, and additional proteins involved in the formation of the gas vesicle structure (Pfeifer et al., 1997; Shukla and DasDarma, 2004). *Hfx. mediterranei* contains the single mc-vac region, whereas the distinct p-vac and c-vac regions are found in *Hbt. salinarum*. The latter two vac regions are related but not identical to the *gvp1* (p-vac) and *gvp2* (c-vac) gene clusters of *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1 (Ng et al., 2000).

The gas vesicle genes offer a suitable model system to investigate archaeal gene expression, since the formation of these proteinaceous particles depends on the salt concentration in the medium and also the growth phase of the producer. The moderately halophilic *Hfx. mediterranei* synthesizes cylinder-shaped gas vesicles exclusively in the stationary growth phase in media containing more than 17% salt (Englert et al., 1990; Rodriguez-Valera et al., 1983), and the extremely halophilic *Hbt. salinarum* PHH1 produces spindle-shaped gas vesicles constitutively by expression of the p-vac region. The c-vac region is only expressed in the p-vac deletion mutant *Hbt. salinarum* PHH4, leading to cylinder-shaped gas vesicles in the stationary growth phase (Krüger and Pfeifer, 1996). The expression of these vac-regions is regulated by at least two endogenous regulatory proteins, namely the transcriptional activator GvpE, and GvpD which is involved in repression. For functional analyses we use the related *Hfx. volcanii* (Mullakhanbhai and Larsen, 1975) that offers a clean genetic background. The

following review summarizes various aspects of our investigations on *gvp* expression at the transcriptional and the translational level.

### 2. Regulation of gvp Gene Expression at the Level of Transcription

### 2.1. FACTORS INVOLVED IN TRANSCRIPTION INITIATION IN ARCHAEA

Archaeal promoters consist of a TATA-box centred around position -28 upstream of the transcription start site. The initiation of transcription requires the multicomponent RNA polymerase (RNAP), the TATA-box binding protein TBP and the transcription factor TFB that binds at the BRE sequence found upstream and adjacent to the TATA-box in many archaeal promoters (Bell et al., 1999b; Hausner et al., 1996; Oureshi et al., 1995; Soppa and Link, 1997; Thomm, 1996). Hyperthermophilic and methanogenic Archaea usually contain a single TBP and one or a few TFB proteins, whereas multiple and divergent genes encoding TFB and TBP proteins are present in Halobacterium sp. NRC-1 (Ng et al., 2000) and Hfx. volcanii (Thompson et al., 1999; and TIGR sequence of the Hfx. volcanii genome). Very likely these transcription factors also have some influence on the gene regulation (Baliga et al., 2000). Most studies on promoter regulation in haloarchaea have been done in vivo (Danner and Soppa, 1996; Gregor and Pfeifer, 2001; Hofacker et al., 2004; Patenge et al., 2000), in contrast to hyperthermophilic and methanogenic Archaea where *in vitro* transcription systems are available to study the basal transcription and the action of regulatory proteins (Bell et al., 1999a; Brinkmann et al., 2000; Enoru-Eta et al., 2000; Hochheimer et al., 1999; Lee et al., 2003; Leonard et al., 2001; Ouhammouch et al., 2003; Vierke et al., 2003). The high salt requirement (up to 4 M KCl) of halophilic proteins and also the possession of multiple transcription factors presumably complicate the establishment of such an in vitro system for haloarchaea.

### 2.2. ANALYSIS OF THE gvp GENES AND THEIR PROMOTER REGIONS

The 14 *gvp* genes of the p-vac region are transcribed from four promoters ( $P_{pA}$ ,  $P_{pD}$ ,  $P_{pF}$ , and  $P_{pO}$ ) located upstream of p-*gvpA*, p-*gvpD*, p-*gvpF* and p-*gvpO* (Fig. 1). Only  $P_{pA}$  and  $P_{pD}$  are activated by GvpE, and a negative effect is imposed by GvpD on the GvpE-mediated activation. In contrast,  $P_{pF}$  and  $P_{pO}$  are not influenced by either regulatory protein (Hofacker et al., 2004). Only two promoters drive the expression of the c-vac and the mc-vac regions ( $P_{cA} + P_{cD}$ , and  $P_{mcA} + P_{mcD}$ ), and except for  $P_{cD}$  all of these are activated by GvpE (Gregor and Pfeifer, 2001; Röder and Pfeifer, 1996; Zimmermann and Pfeifer, 2003).

Northern analysis and also the use of bgaH as reporter gene to analyse the strength of the p-vac promoters determine  $P_{pA}$  as strongest promoter of the p-vac region, followed by  $P_{pO}$ ,  $P_{pF}$  and  $P_{pD}$  (Fig. 2; Hofacker et al., 2004; Offner et al., 1996). A scanning mutagenesis encompassing 50 basepairs upstream of the start site of transcription in  $P_{pA}$  and determination of the BgaH activities in *Hfx. volcanii* transformants support that the promoter strength is affected by the sequences of the TATA-box and the putative BRE element (Hofacker et al., 2004). Mutations in these elements lead to a lack of basal transcription, whereas the alteration of the  $P_{pA}$ -BRE element to the consensus sequence results in an enhanced transcription. A high GC content in the sequence around position -10 yields a reduced  $P_{pA}$  activity (Hofacker et al., 2004), presumably because RNAP-mediated melting of this region during transcription initation is affected.



**Figure 1.** Genetic map of the p-vac region and regulatory proteins. The fourteen gvp genes are depicted as boxes labelled A and C through O. Arrows mark the start and direction of transcription. GvpE is a transcriptional activator, whereas GvpD is involved in repression.

## BRE TATA

 $\begin{array}{c} \underline{cRnaAnt} \texttt{TTTAWa} & \texttt{+1} \\ pA & CAGGAGACATAACGACTGGTGA \texttt{AACCAT} \underline{CCTTATG} \texttt{TGTGATGCCCGAGTATAGTAGAGAT} \\ pD & CACCAGTCGTTATGTCTCCTGTAATGAG \underline{TCGTCAT} \texttt{TCTAAG} \texttt{TAGAAGCTTCTTAG} \\ pF & GGGGCAGACCTGAGTCCGGGTACAGTAT \underline{ACCCGCAT} \texttt{TTTAAA} \texttt{TGACCTTGCAGTCGAAGGTGTACT} \\ pO & TAGAATCCGCGATCGACGACATGGAAGT \underline{CGCCCTT} \texttt{TCTTAA} \texttt{GACCCCGGGTCCTCACATAGAAGC} \\ \end{array}$ 

promoter activities: pA > pO > pF > pD

**Figure 2.** Sequences of the four promoters of the p-vac region and relative BgaH activities determined in *Hfx. volcanii* transformants. The TATA-box (bold) and BRE elements (*italics* and underlined) are marked, and the archaeal consensus sequences of both elements are given on top (R = A, G; W = A, T; n = any base). The start site of transcription is marked by +1 and a star. The sequence affecting the GvpE-mediated activation in pA (upstream of BRE) is indicated in bold (after Hofacker et al., 2004).

The GvpE-mediated regulation of  $P_{pA}$  has been investigated in  $P_{pA}$ -bgaH/pE<sup>ex</sup> transformants using the 50-bp scanning mutant series (Hofacker et al., 2004). Construct pE<sup>ex</sup> contains the p-gvpE reading frame expressed under the ferredoxin promoter control in the expression vector pJAS35. These experiments suggest that the sequence AACCA located upstream of the  $P_{pA}$ -BRE element is crucial for GvpE-mediated activation (Fig. 2). However, this mutant analysis encompasses only 13 bp upstream of BRE. As demonstrated later, the sequence AACCA is part of a sequence element that is similar to the sequences involved in the GvpE-mediated activation of  $P_{mcA}$  (see below).

With respect to the promoter activity, the strongest transcript formation of any gvp promoter is achieved with  $P_{mcA}$  in the presence of the cGvpE protein, which is the strongest of the three activator proteins (Gregor and Pfeifer, 2001). Such  $P_{mcA}$ -

*bgaH*/cE<sup>ex</sup> transformants yield similar amounts of BgaH activity as determined for  $P_{fdx}$ *bgaH* transformants, where the expression of *bgaH* is driven by the ferredoxin promoter (Gregor and Pfeifer, 2005). A strong expression of the *gvp* genes is only achieved in the presence of GvpE. The weakest promoter is  $P_{cA}$  of the c-vac region that completely lacks a basal promoter activity and is only active in the presence of the homologous cGvpE (Gregor and Pfeifer, 2001). To determine whether the undetectable basal  $P_{cA}$ promoter activity is due to the relatively minor conservation of the TATA-box and the BRE-element in  $P_{cA}$ , these elements were substituted with the respective sequences of the stronger  $P_{pA}$  promoter. The resulting  $P_{cApA}$ -bgaH chimera still lack BgaH activity, but gain an enhanced cGvpE-mediated activation and also an induction by the heterologous pGvpE and mcGvpE proteins (Gregor and Pfeifer, 2005).

A 4-bp scanning mutagenesis throughout the 50-bp region separating the TATAelements of  $P_{mcD}$  and  $P_{mcA}$  defined the interaction site of GvpE. These analyses determined the sequence TGAAACGG-n4-TGAACCAA as being important for the GvpE-mediated activation in  $P_{mcA}$  (Fig. 3A). Portions of this sequence are conserved in all three  $P_A$  promoter regions, and the AACCA sequence determined earlier in  $P_{pA}$  is part of the respective element (Fig. 3B). All GvpE-inducible promoters exhibit related sequence elements at this position, whereas  $P_{cD}$ ,  $P_{pF}$  and  $P_{pO}$  (i.e. promoters not affected by GvpE) are different.

## 2.3. THE REGULATORY PROTEINS GvpD AND GvpE

The transcriptional activator GvpE (21 kDa) resembles a basic leucine zipper protein as suggested by molecular modelling of the C-terminal AH6 helix and mutation analyses (Krüger et al., 1998; Plößer and Pfeifer, 2002). Mutants of cGvpE with alterations of the leucine zipper helix AH6, or of the two putative DNA binding sites DNAB and AH4 are unable to stimulate the expression of  $P_{cA}$ -bgaH in Hfx. volcanii transformants. GvpE appears in late exponential growth in Hbt. salinarum PHH4 and Hfx. mediterranei as demonstrated by Western analyses (Krüger and Pfeifer, 1996; Zimmermann and Pfeifer, 2003).

The larger GvpD protein (54-60 kDa) is involved in the repression of gas vesicle formation, since  $\Delta D$  transformants containing an mc-vac region with a 918-nt deletion internal to mc-*gvpD* are gas vesicle overproducers, and the overproduction is reduced to the level of wild type in  $\Delta D/D$  transformants (Englert et al., 1992b; Pfeifer et al., 1994). A p-loop motif found near the N-terminus of GvpD is essential for this repression (Pfeifer et al., 2001). cGvpD encoded by c-vac is present during the early growth phases of *Hbt. salinarum* PHH4 (Krüger and Pfeifer, 1996), whereas in *Hfx. mediterranei* mcGvpD appears shortly after mcGvpE in late exponential growth (Zimmermann and Pfeifer, 2003).

The GvpE protein can be isolated by affinity chromatography from the lysate of Hfx. *mediterranei* using an Ni-NTA matrix tagged with mcGvpD<sub>his</sub>, and vice versa mcGvpD is purified using an mcGvpE<sub>his</sub>-tagged matrix (Zimmermann and Pfeifer, 2003). Similar results have been obtained with the respective Gvp proteins of c-vac, and also with the heterologous pairs (mcGvpD/cGvpE and cGvpD/mcGvpE) (Scheuch, 2003). Thus, GvpE and GvpD are able to interact, and this interaction might also occur *in vivo* as part of the negative  $P_A$  promoter control. Currently we are trying to identify the contact sites in both proteins, and to answer the question whether the ATP binding

(and hydrolysis?) plays a role in this process. ATP hydrolysis could yield the energy for structural alteration of GvpE resulting in a protein unable to bind to the promoter region or to contact the basal transcription apparatus for activation. It is possible that this alteration is due to a phosphorylation of GvpE, since p-loop mutants of GvpD are unable to repress gas vesicle formation (Pfeifer et al., 2001).



**Figure 3.** (A) Summary of the results of a 4-bp scanning mutagenesis with the  $P_D - P_A$  region in mc-vac. The BgaH activities are drawn relative to the mutations in the promoter region (underlined and numbered in the sequence given at the bottom). The BRE-elements of  $P_{mcD}$  (left) and  $P_{mcA}$  (right) are shaded in grey. The sequences affecting the GypE-mediated activation are written in bold (after Gregor and Pfeifer, 2005). (B) Alignment of the  $P_D - P_A$  region of the mc- vac (mc), p-vac (p) and c-vac (c) regions. The TATA-box and BRE elements of  $P_A$  (right) and the BRE element of  $P_D$  (left) are shaded in grey. Conserved sequences (≥4 nt) are marked in bold. The regions determined as GypE interaction site in  $P_{mcA}$  and  $P_{pA}$  are underlined.

An unusual observation led to the assumption that the interaction of GvpD and GvpE induces an enhanced proteolytic degradation: both Gvp proteins (and especially GvpE) are absent in DE<sup>ex</sup> transformants, whereas D<sup>ex</sup>, E<sup>ex</sup>, or  $\Delta DE^{ex}$  transformants

(carrying the 918 bp deletion internal to mc-*gvpD*) contain large amounts of GvpD or GvpE protein (Zimmermann and Pfeifer, 2003). This apparent instability of GvpE in the presence of GvpD could also be the mechanism underlying the GvpD-mediated repression of gas vesicle formation.

The results obtained so far lead to the following model on the regulation (Fig. 4):

(1) GvpE activates the  $P_A$  promoter without the help of any other Gvp protein (Gregor and Pfeifer, 2001). The additional presence of GvpD results in a reduced GvpE-mediated activation, indicating that GvpD is involved in the repression of  $P_A$  (Hofacker et al., 2004; Zimmermann and Pfeifer, 2003).

(2) GvpD and GvpE are able to interact, and the "repression" of the gvp gene expression could be the result of an interaction, leading to a modified GvpE which has lost the activator function. Another possibility could be that a GvpD-induced proteolytic degradation of GvpE is the reason for the reduced  $P_A$  promoter activity.



**Figure 4.** Model proposed for the regulation of the  $P_A$  promoter by GvpE and GvpD. See text for further explanations.

### 3. Translation Initiation in Halophilic Archaea

## 3.1. COMPARISON OF THE INITIATION OF TRANSLATION IN BACTERIA, EUKARYA AND ARCHAEA

The machinery involved in archaeal translation has both bacterial and eukaryotic features (Bell and Jackson, 1998; Dennis, 1997). More than 10 genes encoding proteins homologous to eukaryotic translation initiation factors are present in Archaea, whereas only three initiation factors (IF1, IF2, IF3) are required in Bacteria (Gualerzi and Pon, 1990). Similar to bacterial mRNAs, archaeal transcripts are polycistronic and lack a CAP structure at the 5'-end. The CAP structures of the eukaryotic transcripts are

recognized by the 80S ribosome that finds the translation start codon by a scanning mechanism (Kozak, 1999, 2002). In Bacteria, the mRNA is recognized by the 30S ribosomal subunit involving an mRNA-rRNA interaction that depends on an 8 nt sequence element found near the 3'-end of the 16S rRNA, complementary to a sequence in the 5' untranslated region (5'-UTR) of the mRNA (Gualerzi and Pon, 1990; Shine and Dalgarno, 1974). The spacing between this Shine-Dalgarno (SD) sequence and the start codon in *E. coli* is optimal at 8-10 nt, but ranges from 5 to 13 nt (Chen et al., 1994). However, there are also conflicting data with regard to the concept that the SD element is strictly required for translation initiation in Bacteria. Ribosomes reconstituted with 16S rRNAs lacking an anti-SD element are still able to initiate translation at the correct site *in vitro*, and another study reports that mRNAs with and without the SD element form the 30S initiation complex (Calogero et al., 1988; Melancon et al., 1990).

Also archaeal transcripts exhibit putative SD elements upstream of the translation initiation codon, especially with reading frames that are co-transcribed (Bell and Jackson, 1998; Dennis, 1997; Watanabe et al., 1997). However, the 5'-UTR of the first reading frame in such a co-transcript often does not indicate an SD element (Tolstrup et al., 2000). An example is the p-*gvpA* transcript that occurs as monocistronic, but also as part of the p-*gvpACNO* mRNA (Englert et al., 1992a; Offner et al., 1996). The 20-nt 5'-UTR lacks an SD sequence element, but the p-*gvpA* transcript is efficiently translated.

A significant percentage of archaeal transcripts completely lack the 5'-UTR and are nevertheless efficiently translated. Leaderless mRNAs are found in all three domains of life, but their amount is the highest in Archaea (up to 30% in hyperthermophilic Archaea; Sensen et al., 1996; Slupska et al., 2001). The translation of leaderless mRNAs cannot depend on an mRNA-rRNA interaction, and the initiation of translation must follow another mechanism (La Teana et al., 2000; Moll et al., 2001, 2002; O'Connor et al., 1999). Recently, it has been shown that in E. coli leaderless mRNAs are recognized by the 70S ribosome including IF2-fMet-tRNA, and their efficient translation depends on the presence of the start codon AUG (Moll et al., 2002, 2004; O'Donnel and Janssen, 2002; Udagawa et al., 2004). As leaderless mRNAs regardless of their origin can be translated by archaeal, bacterial and eukaryotic ribosomes, the recognition of such transcripts must be an evolutionary conserved function of the translation apparatus (Grill et al., 2000; Moll et al., 2002). Examples of haloarchaeal leaderless mRNAs are the transcripts of the *brp* and the *bop* gene encoding bacterioopsin and a regulatory protein (Betlach, et al., 1984; DasSarma et al., 1984), the fdx mRNA (Pfeifer et al., 1993), and the monocistronic p-gvpO mRNA of the gas vesicle gene cluster (Offner et al., 1996). All these transcripts start only one nucleotide upstream of the AUG start codon and are efficiently translated in *Hbt. salinarum*.

The first report dealing with the translation initiation in Archaea and the role of the putative Shine-Dalgarno sequences has been published by Condò et al. (1999). A cell-free system derived from the hyperthermophilic crenarchaeote *Sulfolobus solfataricus* was used to analyse translation. Two mutations in the putative SD motif of an mRNA completely abolish the translation *in vitro*. However, the complete deletion of this altered 5'-UTR resulting in a leaderless mRNA relieves the block of translation (Condò et al., 1999). An additional report of the same group concludes that two different mechanisms exist for the ribosome-mRNA interaction in *S. solfataricus* (Benelli et al., 2003). These authors show that leadered mRNA (+ SD element) forms a stable binding complex with the 30S subunit without the aid of initiator tRNA (tRNAi) or any other

factor *in vitro*, and that the SD motif is sufficient to direct the 30S subunit to the translation initiation region. In contrast, leaderless mRNAs are unable to interact with the 30S subunits and require the presence of tRNAi, suggesting that codon-anticodon pairing is important for positioning the ribosome at the AUG start codon (Benelli et al., 2003). We have started to investigate the signals required for translation initiation in haloarchaea *in vivo*, using the *gvp* genes of the p-vac region involved in gas vesicle formation of *Hbt. salinarum* PHH1 as a model system.

### 3.2. PUTATIVE SHINE-DALGARNO ELEMENTS IN gvp-mRNA

Three of the four major transcripts of the p-vac region contain relatively long untranslated regions at the 5'-terminus (p-*gvpA*: 20 nt, p-*gvpD*: 72 nt, and p-*gvpF*: 169 nt), but the fourth transcript, p-*gvpO*, starts only 1 nt upstream of the AUG start codon (Englert et al., 1992a; Offner et al., 1996). Except for p-*gvpA* and p-*gvpO* all mRNA leaders contain sequences complementary to the 3'-end of the small ribosomal subunit RNA (Fig. 5; Sartorius-Neef and Pfeifer, 2004).

SD element:	GGAGGUGA
gvpO	CGGGGUCUCUACAUAGAAGC <b>AUG</b> GCU
gvpN	CUUCGGCC <u>GGA</u> U <u>G</u> AU <u>A</u> AAAC <b>AUG</b> ACG
gvpC	UCACAGACAA <u>A</u> C <u>G</u> C <u>GA</u> CGAG <b>AUG</b> AGU
gvpA	GGGUUAAUCCCAGAUCACCA <b>AUG</b> GCG
gvpD	CCAUCGACU <u>GGAG</u> AGA <u>A</u> GUA <b>AUG</b> AGU
gvpE	CUCAC <u>GGAG</u> A <u>UG</u> GUCUAACA <b>AUG</b> GAC
gvpF	AUCCCAA <u>GGA</u> A <u>G</u> A <u>GA</u> GACCA <b>AUG</b> ACU
gvpG	AACAA <u>GGAGG</u> CCGAUAAUGC <b>AUG</b> UUC
gvpH	CGCAU <u>GGAGGU</u> C <u>A</u> AGAAAUA <b>AUG</b> GUA
gvpI	ACCGAU <u>GGAGGUGA</u> AUCCAC <b>AUG</b> AGC
gvpJ	CACUGA <u>GGA</u> C <u>G</u> AGUGAACG <b>AUG</b> AGU
gvpK	AGCGGA <u>GGAG</u> ACC <u>A</u> AATGAG <b>AUG</b> GAA
gvpL	GAAUCCCAGC <u>GUGA</u> UGACGU <b>AUG</b> ACU
gvpM	GCGCCAGAUAUU <u>GGU</u> A <u>A</u> UA <b>AUG</b> GAG

**Figure 5.** Shine-Dalagarno motifs found upstream of the gvp reading frames in the p-vac region. The SD element on top derives from the anti-SD sequence in the 16S rRNA. Nucleotides of the putative SD element are marked in grey, with identical nucleotides underlined. The AUG start codon of the respective gvp gene is given in bold. The leader region of gvpH has been investigated in further detail.

The leader region of p-gvpH has been investigated in further detail. A 4-nt scanning mutagenesis done with the 5'-UTR underlines the importance of the putative SD element for the efficiency of translation (Sartorius-Neef and Pfeifer, 2004). The various mutant mRNA leaders were fused to the bgaH reading frame and tested in Hfx. volcanii transfomants with respect to the resulting BgaH activity. The results clearly demonstrate a contribution of the SD element to the efficiency of translation (Fig. 6). Mutations up- or downstream of this sequence have no influence on translation, whereas only 5-50% of the BgaH activity obained with the wild type 5'-UTR are seen with the

mutated SD elements (Sartorius-Neef and Pfeifer, 2004; examples are shown in Fig. 6). The most significant reductions (5-20% of the BgaH activity found with the wild type 5'-UTR) are observed when the GGAGG-portion of the putative SD element is altered. However, the complete alteration of the SD element in mutant SD7 still yields 20% of the BgaH activity found in wild type, indicating that such leadered mRNAs lacking a sequence complementary to the 16S rRNA are still translated. These results suggest that the SD element has a significant impact on the efficiency of translation, but does not strictly control translation as described for the *Sulfolobus* cell-free system (Condò et al., 1999).

SD sequence	GGAGGUGA	
p-gvpH	CGCAU <u>GGAGGU</u> C <u>A</u> AGAAAUA <b>AUG</b>	100%
SD0-6	.CACC	94%
SD1-6	GGAC	10
SD2-4	ACCA	15
SD3-2	CCUA	10
SD4-4	CGUC	50
SD5-1	UAUG	96
SD7	CCUAAA.C	20

**Figure 6.** Scanning mutagenesis of the p-*gvpH* mRNA leader region. Dots mark nucleotides identical to the 5'-UTR of p-*gvpH*. The AUG start codon is marked in bold. The numbers on the left indicate BgaH activities in the respective transformants in percent (after Sartorius-Neef and Pfeifer, 2004).

All these scanning mutants contain only 4-nt alterations in the 22-nt leader region, whereas the remainder of the leader is kept unchanged. Interestingly, an inversion of the 22-nt 5'-UTR of p-gvpH results in the complete loss of translation, suggesting that the leader sequence harbours additional information for the recognition of the AUG initiation codon (unpublished). Alterations of the spacing of the SD element relative to the translation initiation codon of p-gvpH yields an optimal distance between 4 and 10 nt, while a distance of 1 nt appears to be too close for translation (Sartorius-Neef and Pfeifer, 2004), which is similar to the results obtained with *E. coli* (Chen et al., 1994).

#### 3.3. LEADERLESS TRANSCRIPTS

A complete deletion of the 5'-UTR resulting in a leaderless gvpH mRNA ( $\Delta$ lead, i.e. expressing the leaderless H-bgaH) yields a 15-fold enhanced BgaH activity compared to the H-bgaH mRNA carrying the 20-nt leader discussed above, demonstrating that the initiation of translation in leaderless transcripts is very efficient (Sartorius-Neef and Pfeifer, 2004). Similarly, a leader-containing and a leaderless p-gvpA transcript was investigated in *Hfx. volcanii* transformants, and for more quantitative studies also as translational fusion with *bgaH*. The latter construct pA<sub>A</sub>-bgaH encodes the fusion protein 6A-BgaH carrying the first 6 amino acids of GvpA fused to BgaH. The BgaH activity derived from pA<sub>A</sub>-bgaH transformants was with 104 ± 40 mU mg<sup>-1</sup> more than

100-fold enhanced compared to the transformants containing the respective leadered mRNA ( $1.0 \pm 0.3 \text{ mU mg}^{-1}$ ) (unpublished). From these results it appears that leaderless mRNAs are most efficiently translated, whereas an mRNA leader reduces the translation efficiency and thus confers a regulatory effect on translation.

The efficient translation of leaderless transcripts induces speculations on the evolution of mRNA leaders and the mechanism of the mRNA recognition by the ribosome. The translation of leaderless transcripts is most likely an ancient trait since ribosomes of all three domains are able to translate such mRNAs (Grill et al., 2000; Moll et al., 2002). Recent analyses in bacteria demonstrate that leaderless mRNAs are recognised by the complete 70S ribosome and tRNAi rather than by the 30S subunits in *E. coli* (Moll et al., 2004; Udagawa et al., 2004). Since intact 70S ribosomes rather than the dissociated subunits are important here, one could speculate that Archaea contain a larger portion of intact 70S ribosomes as opposed to the dissociated subunits. Further analyses will shed more light on this subject.

## 4. Summary

The genes involved in the formation of gas vesicles are a useful model system to study the regulation of gene expression at the level of transcription and translation in halophilic Archaea. Two endogenous regulator proteins, the transcription activator GvpE, and GvpD involved in repression, have been characterized. Scanning mutagenesis determined a sequence element located upstream of the BRE element of the  $P_A$ promoter that is important for the GvpE-mediated promoter activity. The GvpD and GvpE proteins interact, and this interaction might lead to an inactive GvpE. It is possible that the repression of  $P_A$  is caused by a GvpD-induced proteolytic degradation of GvpE. Most *gvp* mRNAs contain a putative Shine-Dalgarno (SD) sequence upstream of the translation start codon that determines the efficiency of translation. However, mRNAs containing a complete mutation of the SD sequence still exhibit 20% of the translation, demonstrating that the SD element is not essential. A very efficient translation is found with leaderless transcripts, and the translation of these must follow a mechanism other than a specific mRNA-rRNA contact.

#### Acknowledgements

This work was financially supported by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (PF165/8-2 and PF165/9-1). We thank Kathryn Nixdorff for critical reading of the manuscript.

#### References

Baliga, N., Goo, Y.A., Ng, W.V., Hood, L., Daniels, C. and DasSarma, S. (2000) Is gene expression in *Halobacterium* NRC-1 regulated by multiple TBP and TFB transcription factors? Mol. Microbiol. 36, 1184-1185.

Bell, S.D. and Jackson, S.P. (1998) Transcription and translation in archaea: a mosaic of eukaryal and bacterial features. Trends Microbiol. 6, 222-227.

- Bell, S.D., Cairns, S.S., Robson, R.L. and Jackson, S.P. (1999a) Transcriptional regulation of an archaeal operon *in vivo* and *in vitro*. Mol. Cell. 4, 971-982.
- Bell, S.D., Kosa, P, Sigler, P and Jackson, S (1999b) Orientation of the transcription preinitiation complex in archaea. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 96, 13662-13667.
- Benelli, D., Maone, E. and Londei, P. (2003) Two different mechanisms for ribosome/mRNA interaction in archaeal translation initiation. Mol. Microbiol. 50, 635-643.
- Betlach, M., Freidman, J., Boyer, H.W. and Pfeifer, F. (1984) Characterization of a halobacterial gene affecting bacterio-opsin gene expression. Nucleic Acids Res. 12, 7949-7959.
- Brinkman, A.B., Dahlke, I., Tuininga, J., Lammers, T., Dumay, V., de Heuss, E., Lebbink, J., Thomm, M., de Vos, W. and van der Oost, J. (2000) An Lrp-like transcriptional regulator from the archaeon *Pyrococcus furiosus* is negatively autoregulated. J. Biol. Chem. **275**, 38160-38169.
- Calogero, R.A., Pon, C.L., Canonaco, M.A. and Gualerzi, C.O. (1988) Selection of the mRNA translation initiation region by *Escherichia coli* ribosomes. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 85, 6427-6431.
- Chen, H., Bjerknes, M., Kumar, R. and Jay, E. (1994) Determination of the optimal aligned spacing between the Shine-Dalgarno sequence and the translation initiation codon of *Escherichia coli* mRNAs. Nucleic Acids Res. 22, 4953-4957.
- Condò, I., Ciammaruconi, A., Benelli, D., Ruggero, D. and Londei, P. (1999) Cis-acting signals controlling translational initiation in the thermophilic archaeon *Sulfolobus solfataricus*. Mol. Microbiol. 34, 377-384.
- Danner, S. and Soppa, J. (1996) Characterization of the distal promoter element of halobacteria in vivo using saturation mutagenesis and selection. Mol. Microbiol. 19, 1265-1276.
- DasSarma, S., RajBhandary, U.L. and Khorana, H.G. (1984) Bacterio-opsin mRNA in wild-type and bacterio-opsin deficient *Halobacterium halobium* strains. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 81, 125-129.
- DasSarma, S., Arora, P., Lin, F., Molinari, E., and Yin, L. (1994) Wild-type gas vesicle formation requires at least ten genes in the *gvp* gene cluster of *Halobacterium halobium* plasmid pNRC100. J. Bacteriol. 176, 7646-7652.
- Dennis, P.P. (1997) Ancient ciphers: translation in archaea. Cell 89, 1007-1010.
- Englert, C., Horne, M. and Pfeifer, F. (1990) Expression of the major gas vesicle protein in the halophilic archaebacterium *Haloferax mediterranei* is modulated by salt. Mol. Gen. Genet. 222, 225-232.
- Englert, C., Krüger, K., Offner, S. and Pfeifer, F. (1992a) Three different but related gene clusters encoding gas vesicles in halophilic archaea. J. Mol. Biol. 227, 586-592.
- Englert, C., Wanner, G. and Pfeifer, F. (1992b) Functional analysis of the gas vesicle gene cluster of the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax mediterranei* defines the vac-region boundary and suggests a regulatory role for the gvpD gene or its product. Mol. Microbiol. 6, 3543-3550.
- Enoru-Eta, J., Gigot, D., Thia-Toong, T.L., Glansdorf, N. and Charlier, D. (2000) Purification and characterization of Sa-Lrp, a DNA-binding protein from the extreme thermoacidophilic archaeon *Sulfolobus acidocaldarius* homologous to the bacterial global transcription regulator Lrp. J. Bacteriol. 182, 3661-3672.
- Gregor, D. and Pfeifer, F. (2001) The use of a halobacterial *bgaH* reporter gene to analyse the regulation of gene expression in halophilic archaea. Microbiology **147**, 1745-1754.
- Gregor, D. and Pfeifer, F. (2005) In vivo analyses of constitutive and regulated promoters in halophilic archaea. Microbiology 151, 25-33.
- Grill, S., Gualerzi, C., Londei, P. and Bläsi, U. (2000) Selective stimulation of translation of leaderless mRNA by initiation factor 2: evolutionary implications for translation. EMBO J. 19, 4101-4110.
- Gualerzi, C. and Pon, C. (1990) Initiation of mRNA translation in prokaryotes. Biochemistry 29, 5881-5889.
- Hausner, W., Wettach, J., Hethke, C. and Thomm, M. (1996) Two transcription factors related with the eucaryal transcription factors TATA-binding protein and transcription factor IIB direct promoter recognition by an archaeal RNA polymerase. J. Biol. Chem. 27, 30144-30148.
- Hochheimer, A., Hedderich, R. and Thauer, R.K. (1999) The DNA binding protein Tfx from *Methanobacterium thermoautotrophicum*: structure, DNA binding properties and transcriptional regulation. Mol. Microbiol. **31**, 641-650.
- Hofacker, A., Schmitz, K.M., Cichonczyk, A., Sartorius-Neef, S. and Pfeifer, F. (2004) GvpE- and GvpDmediated transcription regulation of the p-gvp genes encoding gas vesicles in *Halobacterium salinarum*. Microbiology 150, 1829-1838.
- Holmes, M.L. and Dyall-Smith, M. (2000) Sequence and expression of a halobacterial β-galactosidase gene. Mol. Microbiol. 36, 114-122.
- Kozak, M. (1999) Initiation of translation in prokaryotes and eukaryotes. Gene 234, 187-208.
- Kozak, M. (2002) Pushing the limits of the scanning mechanism for initiation of translation. Gene 299, 1-34.

- Krüger, K. and Pfeifer, F. (1996) Transcript analysis of the c-vac region, and differential synthesis of the two regulatory gas-vesicle proteins GvpD and GvpE in *Halobacterium salinarium* PHH4. J. Bacteriol. **178**, 4012-4019.
- Krüger, K., Hermann, T., Armbruster, V. and Pfeifer, F. (1998) The transcriptional activator GvpE for the halobacterial gas vesicle genes resembles a basic region leucine-zipper regulatory protein. J. Mol. Biol. 279, 761-771.
- La Teana, A., Brandi, A., O'Connor, M., Freddi, S. and Pon, C. (2000) Translation during cold adaptation does not involve mRNA-rRNA base pairing through the downstream box. RNA 6, 1393-1402.
- Lee, S.J., Engelmann, A., Horlacher, R., Qu, Q., Vierke, G., Hebbeln, C., Thomm, M. and Boos, W. (2003) TrmB, a sugar-specific transcriptional regulator of the trehalose/maltose ABC transporter from the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Thermococcus litoralis*. J. Biol. Chem. **278**, 993-990.
- Leonard, P.M., Smiths, S.H., Sedelnikova, S.E., Brinkman, A.B., de Vos, W.M., van der Oost, J., Rice, D.W. and Rafferty, J.B. (2001) Crystal structure of the Lrp-like transcriptional regulator from the archaeon *Pyrococcus furiosus*. EMBO J. 20, 990-997.
- Melancon, P., Leclerc, D., Destroismaisons, N. and Brakler-Gingras, L. (1990) The anti-Shine-Dalgarno region in *Escherichia coli* 16S ribosomal RNA is not essential for the correct selection of translational starts. Biochemisty 29, 3402- 3407.
- Moll, I., Huber, M., Grill, S., Sairafi, P., Mueller, F., Brimacombe, R., Londei, P. and Bläsi, U. (2001) Evidence against an interaction between the mRNA downstream box and 16S rRNA in translation initiation. J. Bacteriol. 183, 3499-3505.
- Moll, I., Grill, S., Gualerzi, P. and Bläsi, U. (2002) Leaderless mRNAs in bacteria: surprises in ribosomal recruitment and translational control. Mol. Microbiol. 43, 239-246.
- Moll, I., Hirokawa, G., Kiel, M., Kaji, A. and Bläsi, U. (2004) Translation initiation with 70S ribosomes: an alternative pathway for leaderless mRNAs. Nucleic Acids Res. 32, 3354-3363.
- Mullakhanbhai, M. and Larsen, H. (1975) Halobacterium volcanii spec. nov., a Dead Sea halobacterium with moderate salt requirement. Arch. Microbiol. 104, 207-214.
- Ng, W.L., Kenney, S., Mahairas, G., Berquist, B., Pan, M., Skula, H., Lasky, S., Baglia, N., Thorsson, V., Sbrogna, J., Swartzell, S., Weir, D., Hall, J., Dahl, T., Welti, R., Goo, Y., Leithauser, B., Keller, K., Cruz, R., Danson, M., Hough, D., Maddocks, D., Jablonski, P., Krebs, M., Angevine, C., Dale, H., Isenbarger, T., Peck, R., Polschröder, M., Spudich, J., Jung, K.-H., Alam, M., Freitas, T., Hou, S., Daniels, C., Dennis, P., Omer, A., Ebhardt, H., Lowe, T., Liang, P., Riley, M., Hood, L. and DasSarma, S. (2000) Genome sequence of *Halobacterium* species NRC-1. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA **97**, 12176-12181.
- O'Connor, M., Asai, T., Squires, C.L. and Dahlberg, A.E. (1999) Enhancement of translation by the downstream box does not involve mRNA-rRNA base-pairing of mRNA with the penultimate stem sequence of 16S rRNA. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 96, 8973-8978.
- O'Donnel, S. and Janssen, G. (2002) Leaderless mRNAs biond 70S ribosomes more strongly than 30S ribosomal subunits in *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. **184**, 6730-6733.
- Offner, S. and Pfeifer, F. (1995) Complementation studies with the gas vesicle-encoding p-vac region of *Halobacterium salinarium* PHH1 reveal a regulatory role for the p-*gvpDE* genes. Mol. Microbiol. **16**, 9-19.
- Offner, S., Wanner, G. and Pfeifer, F. (1996) Functional studies of the *gvpACNO* operon of *Halobacterium* salinarium reveal that the GvpC protein shapes gas vesicles. J. Bacteriol. **178**, 2071-2078.
- Ouhammouch, M., Dewhurst, R., Hausner, W., Thomm, M. and Geiduschek, E.P. (2003) Activation of archaeal transcription by recruitment of the TATA-binding protein. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 100, 5097-5102.
- Patenge, N., Haase, A., Bolhuis, H. and Oesterhelt, D. (2000) The gene for a halophilic β-galactosidase (bgaH) of Haloferax alicantei as a reporter gene for promoter analyses in Halobacterium salinarum. Mol. Microbiol. 36, 102-113.
- Plößer, P. and Pfeifer, F. (2002) A bZIP protein from halophilic archaea: structural features and dimer formation of cGvpE from *Halobacterium salinarum*. Mol. Microbiol. 45, 511-520.
- Pfeifer, F., Griffig, J. and Oesterhelt, D. (1993) The *fdx* gene encoding the [2Fe-2S] ferredoxin of *Halobacterium salinarum (H. halobium)*. Mol. Gen. Genet. 239, 66-71.
- Pfeifer, F., Offner, S., Krüger, K., Gahraman, P. and Englert, C. (1994) Transformation of halophilic archaea and investigation of gas vesicle synthesis. System. Appl. Microbiol. 16, 569-577.
- Pfeifer, F., Krüger, K., Röder, R., Mayr, A., Ziesche, S. and Offner, S. (1997) Gas vesicle formation in halophilic archaea. Arch. Microbiol. 167, 259-268.

- Pfeifer, F., Zotzel, J., Kurenbach, B., Röder, R. and Zimmermann, P. (2001) A p-loop motif and two basic regions in the regulatory protein GvpD are important for the repression of gas vesicle formation in the archaeon *Haloferax mediterranei*. Microbiology 147, 63-73.
- Qureshi, S., Baumann, P., Rowlands, T., Khoo, B. and Jackson, S. (1995) Cloning and functional analysis of the TATA binding protein from *Sulfolobus shibatae*. Nucleic Acids Res. 23, 1775-1781.
- Röder, R. and Pfeifer, F. (1996) Influence of salt on the transcription of the gas-vesicle genes of *Haloferax* mediterranei and identification of the endogenous transcriptional activator gene. Microbiology 142, 1715-1723.
- Rodriguez-Valera, F., Juez, G. and Kushner D.J. (1983) *Halobacterium mediterranei* spec. nov., a new carbohydrate-utilizing extreme halophile. System. Appl. Microbiol. **4**, 369-381.
- Sartorius-Neef, S. and Pfeifer, F. (2004) In vivo studies on putative Shine-Dalgarno sequences in mRNAs of the halophilic archaeon Halobacterium salinarum. Mol. Microbiol. 51, 579-588.
- Scheuch, S. (2003) Untersuchungen zur Interaktion der beiden regulatorischen Proteine GvpD und GvpE in halophilen Archaea. Diploma Thesis, TU Darmstadt.
- Sensen, C.W., Klenk, H.P., Singh, R., Allard, G., Chan, C., Liu, Q., Penny, S., Young, F., Schenk, M., Gaasterland, T., Doolittle, W.F., Ragan, M. and Charlebois, R. (1996) Organizational characteristics and information content of an archaeal genome: 156 kb of sequence from *Sulfolobus solfataricus* P2. Mol. Microbiol. 10, 175-191.
- Shine, J. and Dalgarno, L. (1974) The 3'-terminal sequence if *Escherichia coli* 16S ribosomal RNA: complementarity to nonsense triplets and ribosome binding sites. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 71, 1342-1346.
- Shukla, H.D. and DasSarma, S. (2004) Complexitiy of gas vesicle biogenesis in *Halobacterium* sp. strain NRC-1: identification of five new proteins. J. Bacteriol. **186**, 3182-3186.
- Slupska, M., King, A., Fitz-Gibbon, S., Besemer, J., Borodovsky, M. and Miller, J. (2001) Leaderless transcripts of the crenarchaeal hyperthermophile *Pyrobaculum aerophilum*. J. Mol. Biol. 309, 347-360.
- Soppa, J. and Link, T.A. (1997) The TATA-box-binding protein (TBP) of *Halobacterium salinarum*. Cloning of the *tbp* gene, heterologous production of TBP and folding of TBP into a native conformation. Eur. J. Biochem. 249, 318-324.
- Tolstrup, N., Sensen, C.W., Garrett, R. and Clausen, I.G. (2000) Two different and highly organized mechanisms of translation initiation in the archaeon Sulfolobus solfataricus. Extremophiles 4, 175-179
- Thomm, M. (1996) Archaeal transcription factors and their role in transcription initiation. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 18, 159-171.
- Thompson, D.K., Palmer, J.R. and Daniels, C.J. (1999) Expression and heat-responsive regulation of a TFIIB homologue from the archaeon *Haloferax volcanii*. Mol. Microbiol. **33**, 1081-1092.
- Udagawa, T., Shimizu, Y. and Ueda, T. (2004) Evidence for the translation initiation of leaderless mRNAs by the intact 70S ribosome without its dissociation into subunits in eubacteria. J. Biol. Chem. **279**, 8539-8546.
- Vierke, G., Engelmann, A., Hebbeln, C. and Thomm, M. (2003) A novel archaeal transcriptional regulator of heat shock response. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 18-26.
- Watanabe, H., Gojobori, T. and Miura, K. (1997) Bacterial features in the genome of *Methanococcus jannaschii* in terms of gene composition and biased base composition in ORFs and their surrounding regions. Gene 205, 7-18.
- Zimmermann, P. and Pfeifer, F. (2003) Regulation of the expression of gas vesicle genes in *Haloferax mediterranei*: the two regulatory proteins GvpD and GvpE interact. Mol. Microbiol. 49, 783-794.

Biodata of Jerry Eichler, author (with Gabriela Ring, Vered Irihimovitch, Tovit Lichi, Irit Tozik and Zvia Konrad) of "Protein Translation, Targeting and Translocation in Haloferax volcanii"

**Prof. Jerry Eichler** is currently at the Department of Life Sciences of Ben Gurion University of the Negev in Beersheva, Israel. He obtained his Ph.D. from the Weizmann Institute of Science, Rehovot, Israel in 1994 and received his post-doctoral training at the Dartmouth Medical School, NH, USA. Prof. Eichler's interests include Archaea, protein translocation, membrane proteins, membrane biogenesis and protein export.

E-mail: jeichler@ bgu.ac.il



# PROTEIN TRANSLATION, TARGETING AND TRANSLOCATION IN HALOFERAX VOLCANII

## JERRY EICHLER, GABRIELA RING, VERED IRIHIMOVITCH, TOVIT LICHI, IRIT TOZIK, and ZVIA KONRAD

Department of Life Sciences, Ben Gurion University, Beersheva 84105, Israel

## 1. Introduction

In Archaea, a variety of proteins must either insert into or traverse the plasma membrane. As in Bacteria and Eukarya, translocation of such proteins requires that they first be identified as destined to reside outside the cytosol and that they then be delivered to membranous translocation sites where they ultimately cross the membrane. Although still limited, relative to what is known in the other two domains of life (Johnson and van Waes, 1999; Manting and Driessen, 2000), major advances in our understanding of archaeal protein translocation have been made of late, largely thanks to studies involving halophilic Archaea (Pohlschröder et al., 2004; Ring and Eichler, 2004a).

## 2. Archaeal Protein Translocation: A Co- or Post-Translational Event?

At the onset of translocation, the kinetic relation to protein translation must be chosen. In a co-translational translocation system, translating ribosomes are targeted to the translocon, the site of protein translocation in the membrane, such that translation and translocation become coupled processes. In post-translational translocation, proteins cross the membrane only after much, if not all of the protein has been first synthesized in the cytoplasm. In Archaea, the relation of protein translation to protein translocation remains unclear. Indeed, it seems that in halophilic Archaea both systems exist. The biosynthesis of Halobacterium salinarum bacterioopsin, the apoprotein form of the multi-membrane-spanning light-driven proton pump bacteriorhodopsin, involves cotranslational translocation of the N-terminal region of the protein (Dale and Krebs, 1999; Dale et al., 2000). These findings are in agreement with earlier reports of cosedimentation of 7S RNA (a component of the signal recognition particle; see below), and bacterioopsin mRNA with membrane-bound ribosomes, as well as of the puromycin-induced release of 7S RNA from such ribosomes (Gropp et al., 1992). The C-terminal region of bacterioopsin is, however, inserted in a post-translational manner (Dale and Krebs, 1999). In contrast, the need for the seventh and final transmembrane domain for membrane insertion of the entire bacterioopsin molecule when found as part of a larger fusion protein heterologously expressed in Haloferax volcanii suggested that bacterioopsin insertion takes place post-translationally (Ortenberg and Mevarech, 2000). It should be considered though, that as the sole component of the purple membrane in *Hbt. salinarum* and the major protein expressed in later growth stages (Gropp et al., 1992), bacterioopsin may rely on a dedicated insertion machinery and as such may not reflect the general translocation process. Indeed, bacterioopsin is synthesized with an unusually short, glutamate-containing signal peptide that lacks the hydrophobic core and positively-charged amino acids contained in the signal peptides of proteins recognized and translocated by the general Sec secretory pathway (Gropp et al., 1992). Furthermore, the relation between translation and translocation of a membrane protein may not hold true for protein secretion.

Accordingly, in studies aimed at defining the temporal relation between archaeal protein translation and secretion, *Hfx. volcanii* cells were transformed to express chimeras containing the signal peptide of the major exported protein in this species, the surface layer glycoprotein, fused to different reporter proteins. By following the secretion of these chimeras in either the absence or presence of anisomycin, an antibiotic shown to inhibit protein synthesis in halophilic Archaea, it could be demonstrated that protein translation and secretion occur independently. The ability of Archaea to secrete proteins in a post-translational manner is unexpected, given that SecA, the ATPase that drives post-translational translocation in Bacteria, is apparently not found in Archaea (Pohlschröder et al., 2004; Ring and Eichler, 2004a).

The twin-arginine translocation (Tat) system, predicted on the basis of genomic sequence analyses to serve as the major vehicle for export of halophilic archaeal secretory proteins (Bolhuis, 2002; Rose et al., 2002), also operates in a post-translational manner. The use of the Tat system, capable of translocating folded substrates (Robinson and Bolhuis, 2001), has been proposed as offering a strategy whereby secretory proteins could overcome the potential dangers stemming from remaining in a 'loosely-folded' conformation in a highly saline cytoplasm prior to translocation, as would be required for transport by the Sec protein translocation system. In non-halophilic microorganisms, the Sec pathway serves as the main route for proteins crossing the plasma membrane (Dilks et al., 2003).

## 3. The Signal Recognition Particle (SRP) Pathway in Archaea

In Eukarya and Bacteria, SRP and the SRP receptor serve to link protein translation to protein translocation (Keenan et al., 2001). Based on a combination of genetic, structural and biochemical approaches, it appears that the archaeal SRP system corresponds to a mosaic, adopting facets of the parallel eukaryal and bacterial systems, while also incorporating traits unique to Archaea (Eichler and Moll, 2001; Moll, 2004; Zwieb and Eichler, 2002). Like all SRPs, the archaeal particle includes SRP RNA and the SRP54 protein. Despite a low extent of sequence conservation overall, archaeal SRP RNA assumes a secondary structure essentially identical to that of higher eukaryal SRP RNA. The archaeal molecule can, however, be discriminated from its eukaryal counterpart by the presence of helix 1, formed upon pairing of the 5' and 3' ends of the molecule, and the absence of helix 7. In addition to SRP54, shown to be an essential protein in *Hfx. volcanii* (Rose and Pohlschröder, 2002), the archaeal SRP also includes SRP19, a protein component that can be found in the eukaryal but not the bacterial

particle. The archaeal SRP19 can nonetheless be distinguished by the absence of certain regions present in the eukayal protein (Bhuiyan et al., 2001).

Using purified components, recent reconstitutions of archaeal SRP and SRP subcomplexes from several different strains, including *Hfx. volcanii* (Tozik et al., 2002), have allowed for detailed study of the assembly and structure of the archaeal particle (Bhuiyan et al., 2000; Hainzl et al., 2002; Maeshima et al., 2001; Oubridge et al., 2002). Such studies have revealed that during SRP assembly in *Hfx. volcanii* and other Archaea, SRP19 proteins interact with SRP RNA in order to facilitate SRP54 binding to SRP RNA, as is the case in Eukarya. However, unlike what occurs during eukaryal SRP assembly, the interaction between SRP RNA and SRP54 in Archaea is not entirely SRP19-dependent, as a significant degree of archaeal SRP RNA-SRP54 binding takes place without SRP19. The ability of archaeal SRP RNA and SRP54 to interact in the absence of SRP19 could reflect a need for a more stable SRP in Archaea, possibly related to the extreme environments inhabited by these microorganisms.

Whereas archaeal SRP recalls its eukaryal counterpart, the archaeal SRP receptor is more similar to the bacterial SRP receptor, FtsY. As in Bacteria, archaeal FtsY exists in both a soluble and membrane-associated form (Lichi et al., 2004; Moll et al., 1997), yet given the apparent absence of a FtsY receptor in prokaryotes, it remains unclear how FtsY interacts with the membrane. In *Escherichia coli*, membrane binding of FtsY has been suggested to be mediated via clusters of lysine and arginine residues situated close to the N-terminus of the protein (de Leeuw et al., 1997; Powers and Walter, 1997; Zelazny et al., 1997). Examination of FtsY sequences from a variety of archaeal species has also revealed the presence of clusters of positively-charged residues at the beginning of the protein (Lichi et al., 2004). In halophilic Archaea, however, far fewer of such residues are detected, suggesting that archaeal FtsY may rely on additional portions of the protein for membrane association. Indeed, it has been shown that a truncated version of *Hfx. volcaniii* FtsY, comprising the C-terminal NG domain, i.e. the portion of the protein responsible for the SRP54-binding and GTPase activity, is capable of membrane binding (Lichi et al., 2004).

While SRP must interact with its receptor at some point during protein targeting, the order of events that take place during the archaeal SRP cycle remains to be defined. In the hyperthermoacidophilic archaeon *Acidianus ambivalens*, the formation of a soluble SRP54-FtsY complex was reported, as was the membrane binding ability of both SRP54 and FtsY (Moll, 2003). In contrast, the membrane binding of *Hfx. volcanii* SRP54 was shown to be FtsY-dependent (Lichi et al., 2004).

#### 4. The Archaeal Ribosome Receptor

During eukaryal co-translational protein translocation, SRP delivers selected translating ribosomes to the ER membrane through the affinities of SRP for its receptor (Connolly and Gilmore, 1993; Miller et al., 1993) and of the ribosome for the translocon (Gorlich et al., 1994; Kalies et al., 1994). Similarly, bacterial ribosomes have been shown to specifically bind to SecYEG, the membrane protein complex comprising the core of the bacterial translocon (Prinz et al., 2000; Zito and Oliver, 2003). Recent *in vitro* studies with *Hfx. volcanii* have revealed the ability of haloarchaeal ribosomes to bind to SecYE-based sites, thus confirming the binding of ribosomes to the translocon in all three

domains of Life (Ring and Eichler, 2004b). In these studies, the ability of translationcompetent ribosomes to bind to inverted membrane vesicles, both prepared from Hfx. volcanii, was demonstrated using a floatation approach. Quantitative analysis of the binding revealed an affinity comparable to that found in Eukarya and Bacteria, pointing to the existence a proteinaceous receptor for the archaeal ribosome. Accordingly. proteolytic pretreatment of the vesicles essentially eliminated ribosomal binding. When the inverted membrane vesicles were, however, prepared from cells expressing chimeras of translocon components SecE or SecY fused to a cytoplasmically-oriented cellulose binding domain, reduced ribosome binding, likely due to steric hinderance by the cellulose binding domain, was observed. Moreover, pretreatment with cellulose drastically reduced ribosome binding to chimera-containing, but not to wild type vesicles. What is more, and in striking contrast to what has been reported in nonhalophilic organisms (Borgese et al., 1974; Connolly and Gilmore, 1993; Prinz et al., 2000), the *in vitro* ribosome binding to membranes prepared from *Hfx. volcanii* required molar salt concentrations, with no binding occurring at lower salt levels. While the basis for this salt-dependent binding is not known, the availability of a crystal structure of the 50S large subunit of the *Haloarcula marismortui* ribosome (Ban et al., 2000) could provide structural insight into ribosome-translocon interactions in halophilic Archaea.

### 5. The Archaeal Translocon

As in the other domains of Life, passage of archaeal secretory proteins across the membrane, like insertion of membrane proteins, occurs at a dedicated protein complex, the translocon. In Bacteria, the translocon is based on the SecYEG complex (Brundage et al., 1990), while in Eukarya, a translocon based on the core Sec61 $\alpha\beta\gamma$  complex, embedded in the membrane of the endoplasmic reticulum (ER), serves as the entrance to the secretory pathway (Gorlich and Rapoport, 1993). Analysis of completely sequenced genomes, as well as cloning of individual genes from other strains, has revealed the presence of homologues of these proteins in Archaea (Pohlschröder et al., 2004; Ring and Eichler, 2004a).

Archaeal SecY proteins, predicted to span the membrane ten times (Auer et al., 1991; Cao and Saier Jr., 2003; Irihimovitch et al., 2003; Kath and Schafer, 1995), likely form the pore through which translocating proteins cross the membrane, as is accepted for bacterial SecY and eukaryal Sec61 $\alpha$  (Joly and Wickner, 1993; Mothes et al., 1994). Sequence comparison reveals that archaeal SecY proteins are more reminiscent of eukaryal Sec61 $\alpha$  proteins than of their bacterial counterparts (Rensing and Maier, 1994; Cao and Saier Jr., 2003), despite being named according to the prokaryal nomenclature. Similarly, archaeal SecE is closer to the eukaryal version of the protein, i.e. Sec61 $\gamma$  (Cao and Saier Jr., 2003). Indeed, the similarities of the archaeal and eukaryal proteins, together with the similar relative positions of archaeal and bacterial *secE* genes, were used together to reveal the homology between bacterial SecE and eukaryal Sec61 $\gamma$  (Hartmann et al., 1994). Together with SecYE/Sec61 $\alpha$ , the bacterial and eukaryal translocons also include SecG (Brundage et al., 1992) or Sec61 $\beta$  (Gorlich and Rapoport, 1993), respectively. However, unlike SecY/Sec61 $\alpha$  and SecE/Sec61 $\gamma$ , SecG and

Sec61 $\beta$  are not very similar (Cao and Saier Jr., 2003). In Archaea, advanced bioinformatic techniques identified an archaeal version of Sec61 $\beta$  (Kinch et al., 2002).

At the protein level, only a limited number of studies on the archaeal translocon or its components have been reported. Complementation of a temperature-sensitive bacterial secY mutant with the Methanococcus vannielii SecY-encoding gene allowed growth of the mutant strain at the non-permissive temperature (Auer et al., 1991), suggesting not only that archaeal SecY can functionally replace the bacterial protein, but also that archaeal SecY is active despite the absence of the ether-based phospholipids that comprise the archaeal membrane. The salt-insensitive interaction between a cellulose binding-domain and cellulose was used for purification of chimeras containing *Hfx. volcanii* SecY or SecE fused to the said binding domain (Irihimovitch et al., 2003). These studies revealed both the SecY- and SecE-containing proteins to be stably expressed and exclusively localized to the membrane. Most recently, the threedimensional structure of the methanoarchaea Methanocaldococcus jannaschii SecYEB complex has been solved, providing the first high-resolution view of a translocon (van den Berg et al., 2004).

In Bacteria, SecYEG can be found as part of a larger complex that includes SecDF, although not all strains express the latter proteins (Tseng et al., 1999). Genome analysis has revealed, similarly, that SecDF is present in some, but not all Archaea (Eichler, 2003; Tseng et al., 1999). Sequence comparison of bacterial and archaeal SecDF, including those of *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1, reveals that the two versions of the proteins present similar membrane topologies and positioning of conserved sequence elements. The composition of these conserved motifs can, however, be clearly divided along Archaea-Bacteria lines (Eichler, 2003). While the role(s) of SecDF in protein translocation have yet to be clearly defined, these proteins have been reported to modulate the *in vitro* membrane-associating behavior of SecA, the ATPase component of the bacterial protein translocation apparatus (Duong and Wickner, 1997; Economou et al., 1995). Considering the apparent absence of archaeal SecA (Pohlschröder et al., 2004; Ring and Eichler, 2004a), the domain-specific character of conserved SecDF sequence elements could reflect differences in the functions of these proteins in Bacteria and Archaea.

## 6. What's Next?

As has been shown to be the case with many other aspects of archaeal biology, work with halophiles has also provided insight in protein translocation in this domain of life. Now, with many of the tools needed for *in vitro* reconstitution of protein translocation, such as inverted membrane vesicles (Ring and Eichler, 2001), SRP (Tozik et al., 2002), FtsY (Lichi et al., 2004), functional ribosomes (Ring and Eichler, 2004b) and reporter proteins (Irihimovitch and Eichler, 2003) available from *Hfx. volcanii*, it should be soon possible to recreate and study the translocation process in a controlled manner. However, before such efforts can proceed, additional tools and techniques require attention. The most pressing of these is the development of an *in vitro* protein translation system for halophilic Archaea. While such systems designed for use with haloarchaeal components have been reported (Bayley and Griffith, 1968; Sanz et al., 1988; Saruyama and Nierhaus, 1985), they lack the versatility and efficiency called for

in an *in vitro* translation/translocation setup. At the same time, improved molecular tools for genetic manipulation of halophilic Archaea, such as an increased number of selectable markers, enhanced gene knockout techniques and plasmids for protein over-expression, will help address the process of archaeal protein translocation *in vivo*. Such studies could, for example, provide answers to questions related to the relative use of the Sec and Tat translocation pathways in haloarchaea. Thus, while much remains to learned before we fully comprehend how Archaea transport proteins into and across their membranes, continued investigation using halophiles as a model system will likely bring us closer to this goal.

#### Acknowledgement

Work in our laboratory is supported by the Israel Science Foundation (433/03).

#### References

- Auer, J., Spicker, G. and Bock, A. (1991) Presence of a gene in the archaebacterium *Methanococcus vannielii* homologous to *secY* of eubacteria. Biochimie **73**, 683-688.
- Ban, N., Nissen, P., Hansen, J., Moore, P.B. and Steitz, T.A. (2000) The complete atomic structure of the large ribosomal subunit at 2.4 Å resolution. Science 289, 905-920.
- Bayley, S.T. and Griffiths, E. (1968) A cell-free amino acid incorporating system from an extremely halophilic bacterium. Biochemistry 7, 2249-2256.
- Bhuiyan, S.H., Gowda, K., Hotokezaka, H. and Zwieb, C. (2000) Assembly of archaeal signal recognition particle from recombinant components. Nucleic Acids Res. 28, 1365-1373.
- Bhuiyan, S.H., Pakhomova, O.N., Hinck. A.P. and Zwieb, C. (2001) Complexes with truncated RNAs from the large domain of *Archaeoglobus fulgidus* signal recognition particle. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. **198**, 105-110.
- Bolhuis, A. (2002) Protein transport in the halophilic archaeon *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1: a major role for the twin-arginine translocation pathway? Microbiology 148, 3335-3346.
- Borgese, N., Mok, W., Kreibich, G. and Sabatini, D.D. (1974) Ribosomal-membrane interaction: in vitro binding of ribosomes to microsomal membranes. J. Mol. Biol. 88, 559-580.
- Brundage, L., Hendrick, J.P., Schiebel, E., Driessen, A.J. and Wickner, W. (1990) The purified *E. coli* integral membrane protein SecY/E is sufficient for reconstitution of SecA-dependent precursor protein translocation. Cell 62, 649-657.
- Brundage, L., Fimmel, C.J., Mizushima, S. and Wickner, W. (1992) SecY, SecE, and band 1 form the membrane-embedded domain of *Escherichia coli* preprotein translocase. J. Biol. Chem. 267, 4166-4170.
- Cao, T.B. and Saier Jr., M.H. (2003) The general protein secretory pathway: phylogenetic analyses leading to evolutionary conclusions. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1609, 115-125.
- Connolly, T. and Gilmore, R. (1993) GTP hydrolysis by complexes of the signal recognition particle and the signal recognition particle receptor. J. Cell Biol. 123, 799-807.
- Dale, H. and Krebs, M.P. (1999) Membrane insertion kinetics of a protein domain *in vivo*. The bacterioopsin N terminus inserts co-translationally. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 22693-22698.
- Dale, H., Angevine, C.M. and Krebs, M.P. (2000) Ordered membrane insertion of an archaeal opsin *in vivo*. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 97, 7847-7852.
- de Leeuw, E., Poland, D., Mol, O., Sinning, I., ten Hagen-Jongman, C.M., Oudega, B. and Luirink, J. (1997) Membrane association of FtsY, the *E. coli* SRP receptor. FEBS Lett. 416, 225-229.
- Dilks, K., Rose, R.W., Hartmann, E. and Pohlschröder, M. (2003) Prokaryotic utilization of the twin-arginine translocation pathway: a genomic survey. J. Bacteriol. 185, 1478-1483.
- Duong, F. and Wickner, W. (1997) The SecDFyajC domain of preprotein translocase controls preprotein movement by regulating SecA membrane cycling. EMBO J. 16, 4781-4879.
- Economou, A., Pogliano, J.A., Beckwith, J., Oliver, D.B. and Wickner, W. (1995) SecA membrane cycling at SecYEG is driven by distinct ATP binding and hydrolysis events and is regulated by SecD and SecF. Cell 83, 1171-1181.

Eichler, J. and Moll, R. (2001) The signal recognition particle of archaea, Trends in Microbiol. 9, 130-136.

- Eichler J. (2003) Evolution of the prokaryotic protein translocation complex: a comparison of archaeal and bacterial versions of SecDF. Mol. Phylogenet. Evol. 27, 504-509.
- Gorlich, D. and Rapoport, T.A. (1993) Protein translocation into proteoliposomes reconstituted from purified components of the endoplasmic reticulum membrane. Cell 75, 615-630.
- Gorlich, D., Prehn, S., Hartmann, E., Kalies, K.U. and Rapoport, T.A. (1994) A mammalian homolog of SEC61p and SECYp is associated with ribosomes and nascent polypeptides during translocation. Cell 71, 489-503.
- Gropp, R., Gropp, F. and Betlach, M.C. (1992) Association of the halobacterial 7S RNA to the polysome correlates with expression of the membrane protein bacterioopsin. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 89, 1204-1208.
- Hainzl, T., Huang, S. and Sauer-Eriksson, A.E. (2002) Structure of the SRP19 RNA complex and implications for signal recognition particle assembly. Nature 417, 767-771.
- Hartmann, E., Sommer, T., Prehn, S., Gorlich, D., Jentsch, S. and Rapoport, T.A. (1994) Evolutionary conservation of components of the protein translocation complex. Nature 367, 654-657.
- Irihimovitch, V. and Eichler, J. (2003) Post-translational secretion of fusion proteins in the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax volcanii*. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 12881-12887.
- Irihimovitch, V., Ring, G., Elkayam, T., Konrad, Z. and Eichler, J. (2003) Isolation of fusion proteins containing SecY and SecE components of the protein translocation complex from the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax volcanii*. Extremophiles 7, 71-77.
- Johnson, A.E. and van Waes, M.A. (1999) The translocon: a dynamic gateway at the ER membrane. Annu. Rev. Cell Dev. Biol. **15**, 799-842.
- Joly, J.J. and Wickner, W. (1993) The SecA and SecY subunits of translocase are the nearest neighbors of a translocating preprotein, shielding it from phospholipids. EMBO J. 12, 255-263.
- Kalies, K.U., Gorlich, D. and Rapoport, T.A. (1994) Binding of ribosomes to the rough endoplasmic reticulum mediated by the Sec61p-complex. J. Cell Biol. 126, 925-934.
- Kath, T. and Schäfer, G. (1995) A secY homologous gene in the crenarchaeon Sulfolobus acidocaldarius. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1264, 155-158.
- Keenan, R.J., Freymann, D.M., Stroud, R.M. and Walter, P. (2001) The signal recognition particle. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 70, 755-775.
- Kinch, L.N., Saier Jr., M.H. and Grishin, N.V. (2002) Sec61β a component of the archaeal protein secretory system. Trends Biochem. Sci. 27, 170-171.
- Lichi, T., Ring, G. and Eichler, J. (2004) Membrane binding of SRP pathway components in the halophilic archaea *Haloferax volcanii*. Eur. J. Biochem. 271, 1382-1390.
- Maeshima, H., Okuno, E., Aimi, T., Morinaga, T. and Itoh, T. (2001) An archaeal protein homologous to mammalian SRP54 and bacterial Ffh recognizes a highly conserved region of SRP RNA. FEBS Lett. 507, 336-340.
- Manting, E.K. and Driessen, A.J.M. (2000) *Escherichia coli* translocase: the unravelling of a molecular machine. Mol. Microbiol. 37, 226-238.
- Miller, J.D., Wilhelm, H., Gierasch, L., Gilmore, R. and Walter, P. (1993) GTP binding and hydrolysis by the signal recognition particle during initiation of protein translocation. Nature 366, 351-354.
- Moll, R.G. (2003) Protein-protein, protein-RNA and protein-lipid interactions of signal-recognition particle components in the hyperthermoacidophilic archaeon *Acidianus ambivalens*. Biochem. J. 374, 247-254.
- Moll, R.G. (2004) The archaeal signal recognition particle: steps toward membrane binding. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr. 36, 47-53.
- Moll, R., Schmidtke, S., Petersen, A. and Schäfer, G. (1997) The signal recognition particle receptor alpha subunit of the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Acidianus ambivalens* exhibits an intrinsic GTP-hydrolyzing activity. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1335, 218-230.
- Mothes, W., Prehn, S. and Rapoport, T.A. (1994) Systematic probing of the environment of a translocating secretory protein during translocation through the ER membrane. EMBO J. 13, 3973-3982.
- Ortenberg, R. and Mevarech, M. (2000) Evidence for post-translational membrane insertion of the integral membrane protein bacterioopsin expressed in the heterologous halophilic archaeon *Haloferax volcanii*. J. Biol. Chem. **275**, 22839-22846.
- Oubridge, C., Kuglstatter, A., Jovine, L. and Nagai, K. (2002) Crystal structure of SRP19 in complex with the S domain of SRP RNA and its implication for the assembly of the signal recognition particle. Mol. Cell 9, 1251-1261.
- Pohlschröder, M., Dilks, K., Hand, N. and Rose R.W. (2004) Translocation of proteins across archaeal cytoplasmic membranes. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 28, 3-24.
- Powers, T. and Walter, P. (1997) Co-translational protein targeting catalyzed by the *Escherichia coli* signal recognition particle and its receptor. EMBO J. 16, 4880-4886.
- Prinz, A., Behrens, C., Rapoport, T.A., Hartmann, E. and Kalies, K.U. (2000) Evolutionarily conserved binding of ribosomes to the translocation channel via the large ribosomal RNA. EMBO J. 19, 1900-1906.
- Rensing, S.A. and Maier, U.G. (1994) The SecY protein family: comparative analysis and phylogenetic relationships. Mol. Phylogen. Evol. 3, 187-191.
- Ring, G. and Eichler, J. (2001) Large-scale preparation and characterization of inverted membrane vesicles from the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax volcanii*. J. Membr. Biol. 183, 195-204.
- Ring, G. and Eichler, J. (2004a) Extreme secretion: Protein translocation across the archaeal plasma membrane. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr. 36, 35-45.
- Ring, G. and Eichler, J. (2004b) Membrane binding of ribosomes occurs at SecYE-based sites in the archaea Haloferax volcanii. J. Mol. Biol. 336, 997-1010.
- Robinson, C. and Bolhuis, A. (2001) Protein targeting by the twin-arginine translocation pathway. Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell Biol. 2, 350-356.
- Rose, R.W. and Pohlschröder, M. (2002) In vivo analysis of an essential archaeal signal recognition particle in its native host. J. Bacteriol. 184, 3260-3267.
- Rose, R.W., Bruser, T., Kissinger, J.C. and Pohlschröder, M. (2002) Adaptation of protein secretion to extremely high-salt conditions by extensive use of the twin-arginine translocation pathway. Mol. Microbiol. 45, 943-950.
- Sanz, J.L., Marín, I., Balboa, M.A., Urena, D. and Amils, R. (1988) An NH<sub>4</sub><sup>+</sup>-dependent protein synthesis cell-free system for halobacteria. Biochemistry 27, 8194-8199.
- Saruyama, H. and Nierhaus, K. (1985) A highly efficient poly(U)-dependent poly (Phe) synthesis system for the extreme halophile archaebacterium *Halobacterium halobium*. FEBS Lett. 183, 390-394.
- Tozik, I., Huang, Q., Zweib, C. and Eichler, J. (2002) Reconstitution of the signal recognition particle of the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax volcanii*. Nucleic Acids Res. 30, 4166-4175.
- Tseng, T.T., Gratwick, K.S., Kollman, J.. Park, D., Nies, D.H., Goffeau, A. and Saier Jr., M.H. (1999) The RND permease superfamily: an ancient, ubiquitous and diverse family that includes human disease and development proteins. J. Mol. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 1, 107-125.
- van den Berg, B., Clemons Jr., W.M., Collinson, I., Modis, Y., Hartmann, E., Harrison, S.C. and Rapoport, T.A. (2004) X-ray structure of a protein-conducting channel. Nature 427, 36-44.
- Zelazny, A., Seluanov, A., Cooper, A. and Bibi, E. (1997) The NG domain of the prokaryotic signal recognition particle receptor, FtsY, is fully functional when fused to an unrelated integral membrane polypeptide. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 94, 6025-6029.
- Zito, C.R. and Oliver, D. (2003) Two-stage binding of SecA to the bacterial translocon regulates ribosometranslocon interaction. J. Biol. Chem. 278, 40640-40646.
- Zwieb, C. and Eichler, J. (2002) Getting on target: The archaeal signal recognition particle. Archaea 1, 27-34.

# Biodata of Masahiro Kamekura, author of "Enzymes of Halophilic Archaea – Recent Findings on Ureases and Nucleoside Diphosphate Kinases"

Dr. Masahiro Kamekura is currently a senior researcher at Noda Institute for Scientific Research, Japan, founded in 1942 by Kikkoman Corporation. He obtained his Ph.D. from the University of Tokyo in 1980. Dr. Kamekura's scientific interests are in the areas of taxonomy and phylogeny of Archaea, particularly of halophilic Archaea, and biochemistry of enzymes from halophilic Archaea.

E-mail: mkamekura@mail.kikkoman.co.jp



### **ENZYMES OF HALOPHILIC ARCHAEA**

#### **Recent findings on Ureases and Nucleoside Diphosphate Kinases**

# TORU MIZUKI<sup>1</sup>, RON USAMI<sup>1</sup>, MASAYUKI KAMO<sup>2</sup>, MASARU TANOKURA<sup>2</sup>, and MASAHIRO KAMEKURA<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Applied Chemistry, Toyo University, Kawagoe 350-8585, Japan, <sup>2</sup>Department of Applied Biological Chemistry, The University of Tokyo, Tokyo, 113-8657, Japan, <sup>3</sup>Noda Institute for Scientific Research, Noda 278-0037, Japan

### 1. Introduction

The majority of strains of halophilic Archaea (family Halobacteriaceae) grow best at NaCl concentrations of 3.5-4.5 M. To compensate for the high salt in the environment, halobacteria accumulate salts, mainly KCl, up to 5 M. Most of the halobacterial proteins are thus adapted to function in the presence of high salt concentrations, and lose their activities at low salt concentrations (Madern et al., 2000).

We here report our recent studies on two proteins from halophilic Archaea: urease and nucleoside diphosphate kinase. Urease, an enzyme composed of heterogeneous subunits (Mobley et al., 1995), is an interesting target protein to investigate the relationship between salt concentration and subunit interaction. Nucleoside diphosphate kinase of halophilic Archaea was first studied as a major cytosolic protein of *Natrialba magadii* that bound to ATP-agarose and eluted with 5 mM ATP in the presence of 3.5 M NaCl (Polosina et al., 1998). Further detailed experiments have demonstrated that nucleoside diphosphate kinase is one of the few halobacterial proteins that do not require high salt concentrations to maintain their stability (Ishibashi et al., 2002; Polosina et al., 2002). A comparison of their salt response patterns and stabilities may provide insights into the way these enzymes have adapted to function at different salt concentrations.

### 2. Ureases

The presence or absence of urease activity has been one of the criteria used in the taxonomic studies of prokaryotes including halobacteria. A survey of the literature on the taxa of halophilic Archaea showed that some strains have been reported to possess the urease activity. For example, 33% of the strains of the genus *Halobacteriua*, and 14% of the strains of the genus *Halobacterium* were claimed to be urease-positive (Torreblanca et al., 1986). In our survey, ammonia released from urea was determined after incubation with cell free extract obtained by sonication. Only a few strains of the genus *Halobacterium*, were shown to be urease producers, while more than 60 strains of the genera *Halobacterium*,

#### TORU MIZUKI ET AL.

Halococcus, Haloferax, Halogeometricum, Halorubrum, Haloterrigena, Natrialba, Natrinema and some species of Haloarcula were urease negative. Alkaliphilic halobacteria of the genera Natronobacterium, Natronococcus, Natronorubrum and Natronomonas, and some fastidious strains of five other genera were not tested. Har: hispanica, which showed highest activity, was selected for further characterization of halobacterial urease.

## 2.1. PURIFICATION AND CHARACTERIZATION OF *HALOARCULA HISPANICA* UREASE

The urease of *Har. hispanica* was purified using hydrophobic chromatography, gel permeation chromatography, and finally preparative polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis. No activity was detected in the purified preparation, probably owing to inactivation in the PAGE step. A partially purified urease was shown to be a typical halophilic enzyme in that it irreversibly lost its activity in the absence of salt. The optimal temperature of the urease activity was 70°C in the presence of 23.3% NaCl, while with 8.3% NaCl, 60°C was the optimum. The maximum activity was obtained at 18-23 % NaCl when measured at 50°C. The activity in the presence 2.84 M (21.2%) KCl + 0.43 M (2.5%) NaCl (3.27 M salt in total) was 88.5% of that in the presence of 3.26 M (19.1%) NaCl. We are now further trying to purify the *Har. hispanica* urease.

## 2.2. PCR AMPLIFICATION OF GENES OF *HALOARCULA* UREASES AND THE UREASE GENE CLUSTER OF *HALOARCULA MARISMORTUI*

We partially succeeded in the PCR amplification of urease genes from nine strains of the genus *Haloarcula*, including urease-negative ones. However, urease-negative strains of several other genera gave no PCR products. We may conclude that only strains of the genus *Haloarcula* possess the urease genes.

The genome sequence of *Har. marismortui* suggest that the urease genes that encode the three subunits are arranged in the order of  $\beta$ ,  $\alpha$ , and  $\gamma$ . The order of the subunits is unique, to the authors' best knowledge, in that the order in the genes of other microorganisms is  $\gamma$ ,  $\beta$ , and  $\alpha$ . Although the entire gene structure of the urease of *Har. hispanica* is still to be elucidated, our present data suggest that the three subunits of the eight strains of *Haloarcula* are also encoded in the same order as in *Har. marismortui*. We also detected an accessory protein gene cluster of *Har. marismortui* in the order of UreG, UreD, UreE, and UreF immediately downstream of the  $\gamma$  subunit. There were no accessory protein genes upstream of the  $\beta$  subunit. The order of the accessory protein genes is also unique, since the order in other microorganisms is mostly UreE, UreF, UreG, and UreD. Altogether, the cluster of urease genes of *Har. marismortui* is  $\beta - \alpha - \gamma$ -UreG-UreD-UreE-UreF, while the typical microbial urease gene cluster is  $\gamma - \beta - \alpha$  -UreE-UreF-UreG-UreD, suggesting that a gene shuffling had occurred somewhere during the evolution of the halophilic Archaea (Mizuki et al., 2004a).

#### 3. Nucleoside Diphosphate Kinases

Nucleoside diphosphate kinase has been shown to be almost ubiquitous in living

organisms with just a few exceptions. The main function of nucleoside diphosphate kinase is to exchange  $\gamma$ -phosphates between nucleoside triphosphates and diphosphates, thus playing a key role in maintaining cellular pools of all nucleoside triphosphates (Bernard et al., 2000). Polosina et al. (1998) and Ishibashi et al. (2001) independently purified nucleoside diphosphate kinase from *Nab. magadii* and a strain of *Halobacterium salinarum*, respectively, as a protein that bound to ATP-agarose in the absence of salt and eluted with ATP. An alignment of more than 100 sequences revealed a fairly well conserved primary structure throughout the three domains, Eukarya, Bacteria, and Archaea. We also noticed some signature amino acids residues specific to Eukarya (Kamekura, unpublished data).

At the initial stage of our work before the contig sequences of Har. marismortui and Haloferax volcanii became available, we purified the nucleoside diphosphate kinases from strains representing three genera of halobacteria: Halobacterium sp. NRC-1. Haloarcula hispanica, and Hfx. volcanii. Preliminary data showed they differed significantly in the salt concentration-activity profiles and in the behavior on native-PAGE. Halobacterium sp. NRC-1 and Hfx. volcanii always gave sharp bands with a relative motility of 0.54 and 0.19, respectively. The nucleoside diphosphate kinase of Har. hispanica, on the other hand, gave either a single, diffuse band with a relative mobility of 0.2 to 0.3, or a mixture of the diffuse band with an additional sharp band having the same mobility as that of *Hfx. volcanii* nucleoside diphosphate kinase. These data prompted us to expand the scope of investigation to strains of other genera, as well as to several strains of a single genus. For the latter aspect, members of the genus Haloarcula were chosen, as this genus contains as many as nine species (including species whose names have not been validly published). We expected that the variation in the amino acid sequences within the same genus might be lower than that among genera, allowing the identification of residue(s) responsible for the differences in the behavior in PAGE and in salt response pattern of the activities, if any.

#### 3.1. PURIFICATION AND N-TERMINAL AMINO ACID SEQUENCING

Ishibashi et al. (2001) have shown that *Hbt. salinarum* nucleoside diphosphate kinase was separated from molecular chaperone DnaK, another major ATP binding protein by affinity column chromatography using ATP-agarose column chromatography in the absence of NaCl. We demonstrated that nucleoside diphosphate kinase proteins were purified to homogeneity from halophilic archaeal strains belonging to six genera only with ATP-agarose chromatography in the presence of 3 M NaCl. Although we do not know the reason halophilic archaeal nucleoside diphosphate kinases can so easily be purified by a single ATP-agarose chromatography, Polosina et al. (2002) suggested that "although the nucleoside diphosphate kinase is a minor protein, its strong affinity for ATP makes it a major component among the proteins that bind to ATP-agarose."

Twelve halobacterial strains belonging to six genera were cultivated in 200 ml of appropriate media, cells were disrupted by sonication, and nucleoside diphosphate kinase was purified by applying to a small column of ATP-agarose, yielding sufficient amounts of purified nucleoside diphosphate kinase for amino acid sequencing and polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis. The N-terminal amino acid sequences of the nucleoside diphosphate kinase preparations suggested that the initiation methionine residues were deleted post-translationally in all strains, and a completely conserved sequence, ERTFVMVKPD was found at amino acid #4 to 13. It was concluded that the nucleoside diphosphate kinases of *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1, *Har. marismortui*, and *Hfx. volcanii* are composed of 160, 153 and 153 amino acid residues, respectively.

#### 3.2. POLYACRYLAMIDE GEL ELECTROPHORESIS

Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis was performed using 15-25% precast gels under various conditions (Fig. 1).



Figure 1. Polyacrylamide gel electrophoresis of nucleoside diphosphate kinase preparations from 12 halobacterial strains. A: Native-PAGE, B: SDS-PAGE (boiled for 3 min), C: SDS-PAGE (not heated). Lane 1: *Haloarcula vallismortis*; Lane 2: *Haloarcula argentinensis*; Lane 3: *Haloarcula quadrata*; Lane 4: *Haloarcula aidinensis*; Lane 5: "Haloarcula sinaiiensis"; Lane 6: *Haloarcula hispanica*; Lane 7: *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1; Lane 8: *Haloarcula volcanii*; Lane 9: *Natrialba asiatica*; Lane 10: *Natrialba magadii*; Lane 11: *Natrinema pellirubrum*; Lane 12: *Haloterrigena* sp. GSL-11.

Native-PAGE of these preparations again revealed a variety of patterns (Fig. 1A). Nucleoside diphosphate kinases from Halobacterium sp. NRC-1 and Natrialba magadii each gave relatively sharp single bands with relative mobilities of about 0.5. SDS-PAGE of the preparations heat treated at 80°C or higher for 3 minutes with SDS showed that all were almost completely homogeneous and they had almost the same molecular mass except for that of Halobacterium sp. NRC-1 (Fig. 1B). Figure 1C is an SDS-PAGE in which the samples were not heat-treated before loading to the gel. A separate run with a molecular marker indicated that the relative mobility of Hfx. volcanii nucleoside diphosphate kinase corresponded to a molecular mass of 56 kDa, which seemed to be a trimer of 17.4 kDa (calculated) monomers. Heating of Hfx. volcanii nucleoside diphosphate kinase with SDS at 50°C for up to 3 min gave a trimer, 70°C for 3 min gave a mixture of trimer and monomer bands, and 10 min heating resulted in a complete shifting to the monomer. On the other hand, heating of Haloterrigena sp. GSL-11 nucleoside diphosphate kinase with SDS at 70°C for 2 seconds gave a diffuse band (smear), 30 seconds heating gave a mixture of smear and monomer, and 3 minutes heating resulted in a complete shift to the monomer. These data demonstrate the considerable diversity in the nucleoside diphosphate kinases from different genera, and among different species of the genus *Haloarcula*. It must be pointed out that the behavior on the native-PAGE and SDS-PAGE without heat-treatment differed slightly upon repeated experiments.

Nucleoside diphosphate kinase has been shown to be a multi-subunit enzyme composed of identical monomers (Giartosio et al., 1996). Eukaryotic nucleoside diphosphate kinases (human, bovine retina, Drosophila melanogaster, Dictvostelium discoideum) are hexamers, whereas bacterial enzymes (Escherichia coli, Myxococcus *xanthus*) are reported as tetramers. The nucleoside diphosphate kinase from the hyperthermophilic archaeon Methanocaldococcus jannaschii has been overexpressed in E. coli and crystallized. Preliminary crystallographic data suggests it has a homohexameric structure (Min et al., 2000), but its detailed enzymatic properties have not been reported. The nucleoside diphosphate kinase from Nab. magadii has been suggested to be homooligomeric hexamer in the range of NaCl concentration from 0.45 to 3.5 M, based on analytical ultracentrifugation (Polosina et al., 2002). On the other hand, *Hbt. salinarum* nucleoside diphosphate kinase, an equivalent of that of *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1, has been shown to change its subunit assembly depending on the concentration of NaCl, from dimeric at 0.2 M to hexameric at 3.8 M, as determined by the sedimentation equilibrium method (Ishibashi et al., 2002). In this context, the results of the native- and SDS-PAGE of Halobacterium sp. NRC-1 and Nab. magadii nucleoside diphosphate kinase are of interest but also puzzling. Relative mobilities of Halobacterium sp. NRC-1 nucleoside diphosphate kinase in native-PAGE, SDS-PAGE (not heated), and SDS-PAGE (boiled) were exactly the same (Fig.1 A, B, C). Preliminary data suggest that the nucleoside diphosphate kinase stays dimeric even in the absence of NaCl (Ishibashi, personal communication). These data may suggest that the nucleoside diphosphate kinase migrated as a dimer in the native-PAGE. Behaviors of other nucleoside diphosphate kinases are also puzzling, including the diffuse band (smear) to monomer and trimer to monomer conversion upon heat treatment with SDS, but we need more information on the three dimensional structures of these proteins in the high and low NaCl concentrations.

# 3.3. DETERMINATION OF AMINO ACID SEQUENCES OF NUCLEOSIDE DIPHOSPHATE KINASES FROM *HALOARCULA* SPP.

Genes encoding nucleoside diphosphate kinases of *Haloarcula* species were PCR amplified with a primer set; sense primer was designed from the conserved sequence mentioned above and the antisense primer was designed from the downstream region of *Har. marismortui* nucleoside diphosphate kinase gene. Figure 2 is the alignment of the complete amino acid sequences, which are combinations of the N-terminal sequences and the deduced sequences from the amplified genes. The nine nucleoside diphosphate kinases differed only at one to four residues each other, except that *Har. quadrata* and "Har. californiae" have the same sequence.

# 3.4. EFFECT OF NaCl CONCENTRATION ON NUCLEOSIDE DIPHOSPHATE KINASE ACTIVITY

The effects of NaCl concentration on the activity (the salt response patterns) of nucleoside diphosphate kinases were determined by measuring ATP generated from ADP with GTP as a phosphate donor. Nucleoside diphosphate kinases from *Halobacterium* sp.

NRC-1, *Hfx. volcanii* WFD11, and *Haloterrigena* sp. GSL-11 were dialyzed thoroughly against a buffer containing 0.05 M NaCl. Protein concentrations of dialysates were 16-26  $\mu$ g ml<sup>-1</sup>. Figure 3A depicts the salt response patterns of the enzymes. *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1 and *Haloterrigena* sp. GSL-11 nucleoside diphosphate kinases exhibited essentially the same salt-response pattern, with optimal activities at 1 M NaCl. The specific activity of the *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1 nucleoside diphosphate kinase at 1 M NaCl was 60 U mg protein<sup>-1</sup>. On the other hand, *Hfx. volcanii* nucleoside diphosphate kinase showed a distinctly different pattern in that higher NaCl concentrations inhibited enzyme activity. The amino acid sequences of *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1 and *Hfx. volcanii* nucleoside diphosphate kinases at 33 amino acids difference.

Har. "Har. Har. Har. Har. "Har. Har. Har. Har.	vallismortis sinaiiensis" quadrata marismortui japonica hispanica californiae" argentinensis aidinensis	SDHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH SEHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH SEHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH SEHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH SEHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH SEHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH SEHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH SEHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH SEHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH SEHERTFVMVKPDGVQRGLIGDIVSRFEDRGLKMVGGKFMQIDQELAEEH
Har. "Har. Har. Har. Har. "Har. Har. Har. Har.	vallismortis sinaiiensis" quadrata marismortui japonica hispanica californiae" argentinensis aidinensis	YGEHEDKPFFDGLVDFITSGPVFAMVWEGQDATRQVRTMMGETDPAESAP YGEHEDKPFFDGLVDFITSGPVFAMVWEGQDATRQVRTMMGETDPAESAP YGEHEDKPFFDGLVDFITSGPVFAMVWEGQDATRQVRTMMGETDPAESAP YGEHEDKPFFDGLVDFITSGPVFAMVWEGQDATRQVRTMMGETDPAESAP YGEHEDKPFFDGLVDFITSGPVFAMVWEGQDATRQVRTMMGETDPAESAP YGEHEDKPFFDGLVDFITSGPVFAMVWEGQDATRQVRTMMGETDPAESAP YGEHEDKPFFDGLVDFITSGPVFAMVWEGQDATRQVRTMMGETDPAESAP YGEHEDKPFFDGLVDFITSGPVFAMVWEGQDATRQVRTMMGETDPAESAP YGEHEDKPFFDGLVDFITSGPVFAMVWEGQDATRQVRTMMGETDPAESAP
Har. "Har. Har. Har. Har. "Har. Har. Har. Har.	vallismortis sinaiiensis" quadrata marismortui japonica hispanica californiae" argentinensis aidinensis	GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDAPW GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDSSW GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDSSW GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDSSW GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDAPW GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDSSW GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDSSW GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDSSW GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDSSW GTIRGDYGLDLGRNVIHGSDHEDEGANEREIELFFDEDELVDWDQIDSSW
Har. "Har. Har. Har. Har. "Har. Har. Har.	vallismortis sinaiiensis" quadrata marismortui japonica hispanica californiae" argentinensis aidinensis	LYE LYE LYE LYE LYE LYE LYE

Figure 2. Alignment of amino acid sequences of nucleoside diphosphate kinases from nine strains of the genus *Haloarcula*. The sequence of *Har. marismortui* was deduced from contig 131 and the N-terminal amino acid was determined experimentally.



**Figure 3.** Salt response patterns of halophilic archaeal nucleoside diphosphate kinases. A: *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1 (•), *Haloferax volcanii* ( $\blacktriangle$ ), and *Haloterrigena* sp. GSL-11 (•). 100% relative activities corresponding to 550,886 RLU, 597,917 RLU, and 539,810 RLU, respectively, as measured in a Lumitester K-210. B: "Haloarcula sinaiiensis" (•) and *Haloarcula quadrata* (•). 100% relative activities correspond to 580,972 RLU and 372,173 RLU, respectively.

An interesting difference in salt response pattern was found between *Har. quadrata* and "Har. sinaiiensis" nucleoside diphosphate kinases. The two nucleoside diphosphate kinases differed only at the 30th amino acid; arginine in the former and cysteine in the latter, as depicted in Fig. 2. The former showed an optimal activity at 1 M NaCl, whereas the activity of the latter was highest at 2 M NaCl (Fig. 3B). (Mizuki et al., 2004b).

## 3.5. CRYSTALLIZATION

"Har. sinaiiensis" was cultivated in 72-liter cultures, nucleoside diphosphate kinase was purified, and a 10 mg preparation of the protein was subjected to crystallization. Two crystals appeared in the following conditions. Crystal 1,  $20^{\circ}$ C, [20% (w/v) PEG 8,000, 0.1 M Tris-HCl pH 8.5 and 0.2 M MgCl<sub>2</sub>] (Fig. 4), Crystal 2,  $4^{\circ}$ C, [30% (v/v) isopropanol, 0.1 M HEPES-NaOH pH 7.5 and 0.2 M MgCl<sub>2</sub>].

#### 4. Discussion

Though various halophilic enzymes are supposed to exhibit halophilic properties by different mechanisms, comparative analysis of amino acid sequence of enzymes combined with mutational analyses is a powerful approach for analyzing the relative importance of certain residues in protein stabilities and halophilicity. For example, malate dehydrogenase from *Har. marismortui* is one of the most thoroughly investigated halobacterial enzymes (Irimia et al., 2003). Some time ago, Madern et al. (1995) showed that a mutant malate dehydrogenase protein with single amino acid change (Glu243Arg)

was more halophilic than the wild type enzyme, and required significantly higher concentrations of NaCl or KCl for equivalent stability. In another example, the halophilic serine proteinase halolysin R4, Kamekura et al. (1996) showed that replacement of two cysteine residues by two serine residues in the C-terminal extension decreased the stability of the enzyme, and the mutant Halolysin R4 also required significantly higher concentrations of NaCl for optimum activity.



Figure 4. Crystals of nucleoside diphosphate kinase from "Haloarcula sinaiiensis".

However, these two examples are perhaps not the most useful representatives for studying the relative importance of specific residues on the activity and stability of halophilic enzymes as they lose activity below 1 M NaCl. As shown above, we have found that ureases from *Haloarcula* spp. also lose activity at low salt concentration. The ideal protein for the study of halophilicity should be an enzyme that is stable in the absence of salt and exhibits highest activity in the presence of salt. For example, genes of such an ideal protein could be expressed in *E. coli* to readily access large quantities of pure and active halophilic enzymes (Ishibashi et al., 2001). In this sense, the nucleoside diphosphate kinase proteins are quite promising in the future investigation of halophilicity at the single-amino acid-substitution level.

The difference in the salt response patterns of the *Har. quadrata* and "Har. sinaiiensis" nucleoside diphosphate kinases is quite interesting. The 30th amino acid was arginine in *Har. quadrata* and cysteine in "Har. sinaiiensis". The arginine at this position is conserved in all halobacterial nucleoside diphosphate kinases except the one of "Har. sinaiiensis" and that of *Halobacterium* sp. NRC-1, which is substituted by another basic amino acid, lysine. In almost all of the archaeal and eukaryal nucleoside diphosphate kinases, this position is occupied by arginine or lysine, whereas in bacterial nucleoside diphosphate kinases it is lysine or alanine. In this sense the cysteine in this position is quite extraordinary.

Although the survey of the relationships between primary structure and salt-response pattern of halobacterial nucleoside diphosphate kinases has just begun, our present data suggest that a single-amino acid substitution may cause a drastic shift in the optimal salt concentration of halobacterial enzymes by as much as one molar.

So far, several halobacterial enzymes have been crystallized and three-dimensional

structures determined; malate dehydrogenase (Irimia et al., 2003), dihydrofolate reductase (Pieper et al., 1998), catalase-peroxidase (Yamada et al., 2001), 2Fe-2S ferredoxin (Frolow et al., 1996), bacteriorhodopsin (Pebay-Peyroula et al., 2000), and ribosomal particles and some r-proteins (Yonath, 2002). The nucleoside diphosphate kinase protein of "Har. sinaiiensis" has just been crystallized in two conditions, and we are presently attempting to improve the quality of the crystals based on suggestions by Costenaro et al. (2002). When it will be possible to obtain good-quality crystals, a more thorough study of the structure and the salt relationship of halophilic archaeal nucleoside diphosphate kinase will be possible.

#### References

- Bernard, M.A., Ray, N.B., Olcott, M.C., Hendricks, S.P. and Mathews, C.K. (2000) Metabolic functions of microbial nucleoside diphosphate kinases. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr. 32, 259-267.
- Costenaro, L., Zaccai, G. and Ebel, C. (2001) Understanding the crystallisation of an acidic protein by dilution in the ternary NaCl-2-methyl-2,4-pentanediol-H<sub>2</sub>O system. J. Crystal Growth **232**, 102-113.
- Frolow, F., Harel, M., Sussman, J.L., Mevarech, M. and Shoham, M. (1996) Insights into protein adaptation to a saturated salt environment from the crystal structure of a halophilic 2Fe-2S ferredoxin. Nature Struct. Biol. 3, 452-458.
- Giartosio, A., Erent, M., Cervoni, L., Morera, S., Janin, J., Konrad, M. and Lascu, I. (1996) Thermal stability of hexameric and tetrameric nucleoside diphosphate kinases. Effect of subunit interaction. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 17845-17851.
- Irimia, A., Ebel, C., Madern, D., Richard, S.B., Cosenza, L.W., Zaccai, G. and Vellieux, F.M.D. (2003) The oligomeric states of *Haloarcula marismortui* malate dehydrogenase are modulated by solvent components as shown by crystallographic and biochemical studies. J. Mol. Biol. **326**, 859-873.
- Ishibashi, M., Tokunaga, H., Hiratsuka, K., Yonezawa, Y., Tsurumaru, H., Arakawa, T. and Tokunaga, M. (2001) NaCl-activated nucleoside diphosphate kinase from extremely halophilic archaeon, *Halobacterium salinarum*, maintains native conformation without salt. FEBS Lett. **493**, 134-138.
- Ishibashi, M., Arakawa, T., Philo, J.S., Sakashita, K., Yonezawa, Y., Tokunaga, H. and Tokunaga, M. (2002) Secondary and quaternary structural transition of the halophilic archaeon nucleoside diphosphate kinase under high- and low-salt conditions. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 216, 235-241.
- Kamekura, M., Seno, Y. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (1996) Halolysin R4, a serine protease from the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax mediterranei*; gene cloning, expression, and structural studies. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1294, 159-167.
- Madern, D., Pfister, C. and Zaccai, G. (1995) Mutation at a single amino acid enhances the halophilic behaviour of malate dehydrogenase from *Haloarcula marismortui* in physiological salts. Eur. J. Biochem. 230, 1088-1095.
- Madern, D., Ebel, C. and Zaccai, G. (2000) Halophilic adaptation of enzymes. Extremophiles 4, 91-98.
- Min, K., Song, H.K., Chang, C., Lee, J.Y., Eom, S.H., Kim, K.K., Yu, Y.G. and Suh, S.W. (2000) Nucleoside diphosphate kinase from the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Methanococcus jannaschii*: overexpression, crystallization and preliminary X-ray crystallographic analysis. Acta. Cryst. Section D 56, 1485-1487.
- Mizuki, T., Kamekura, M., DasSarma, S., Fukushima, T., Usami, R., Yoshida, Y. and Horikoshi, K. (2004a) Ureases of extreme halophiles of the genus *Haloarcula* with a unique structure of gene cluster. Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem. 68, 397-406.
- Mizuki, T., Kamekura, M., Ishibashi, M., Usami, R., Yoshida, Y., Tokunaga, M. and Horikoshi, K. (2004b) Nucleoside diphosphate kinase of halobacteria - Amino acid sequence and salt-response pattern. J. Japn. Soc. Extremophiles 3, 18-27.
- Mobley, H.L.T., Island, M.D. and Hausinger, R.P. (1995) Molecular biology of microbial ureases. Microbiol. Rev. 59, 451-480.
- Pebay-Peyroula, E., Neutze, R. and Landau, E.M. (2000) Lipidic cubic phase crystallization of bacteriorhodopsin and cryotrapping of intermediates: towards resolving a revolving photocycle. Biochim. Biophys. Acta. 1460, 119-132.
- Pieper, U., Kapadia, G., Mevarech, M. and Herzberg, O. (1998) Structural features of halophilicity derived from the crystal structure of dihydrofolate reductase from the Dead Sea halophilic archaeon, *Haloferax volcanii*. Structure 6, 75-88.

- Polosina Y.Y., Jarrell K.F., Fedorov O.V. and Kostyukova A.S. (1998) Nucleoside diphosphate kinase from haloalkaliphilic archaeon *Natronobacterium magadii*: purification and characterization. Extremophiles 2, 333-338.
- Polosina, Y.Y., Zamyatkin, D.F., Kostyukova, A.S., Filimonov, V.V. and Fedorov, O.V. (2002) Stability of Natrialba magadii NDP kinase: comparisons with other halophilic proteins. Extremophiles 6, 135-142.
- Torreblanca, M., Rodriguez-Valera, F., Juez, G., Ventosa, A., Kamekura, M. and Kates, M. (1986) Classification of non-alkaliphilic halobacteria based on numerical taxonomy and polar lipid composition, and description of *Haloarcula* gen. nov. and *Haloferax* gen. nov. System. Appl. Microbiol. 8, 89-99.
- Yamada, Y., Saijo, S., Sato, T., Igarashi, N., Usui, H., Fujiwara, T. and Tanaka, N. (2001) Crystallization and preliminary X-ray analysis of catalase-peroxidase from the halophilic archaeon *Haloarcula marismortui*. Acta Crystallogr. Section D 57, 1157-1158.
- Yonath, A. (2002) High-resolution structures of large ribosomal subunits from mesophilic eubacteria and halophilic archaea at various functional states. Curr. Protein Pept. Sci. 3, 67-78.

## Biodata of Katharina Pflüger, Heidi Wieland, and Volker Müller, authors of "Osmoadaptation in Methanogenic Archaea: Recent Insights from a Genomic Perspective"

**Dr. Katharina Pflüger** studied biology at the Ludwig-Maximilians-University in Munich, Germany with the main subject microbiology. During her diploma thesis she was working on the transport of compatible solutes in *Methanosarcina mazei* Gö1. In her Ph.D. thesis, which she performed in the lab of V. Müller, she was studying the regulation of gene expression in Archaea with the model system of salt adaptation in *Methanosarcina mazei* Gö1. She obtained her Ph.D. at the Ludwig-Maximilians-University in Munich, Germany, in October 2004.

E-mail: katharina.pflueger@lrz.uni-muenchen.de



**Heidi Wieland** is currently working on her Ph.D. thesis in the laboratory of V. Müller at the Johann Wolfgang Goethe University of Frankfurt, Germany. She studied biology at the University of Salzburg, Austria, with main focus on microbiology, genetics and biotechnology. H. Wieland obtained her Diploma in the group of H. Stan-Lotter working on the biodiversity of halophilic Archaea in ancient rock salt. In 2003 she started her Ph.D. thesis in the group of V. Müller at the Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Germany, and followed V. Müller to Frankfurt, Germany, where she continues her work. Heidi Wieland's research interest is focused on the osmoregulation of methanogenic Archaea.

## E-mail: h.wieland@em.uni-frankfurt.de



<sup>239</sup> 

N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 239-251. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands. Prof. Volker Müller is currently full professor of Microbiology and head of the section "Microbial Metabolism and Molecular Bioenergetics" at the Institute for Microbiology at the Johann Wolfgang Goethe University of Frankfurt, Germany. He studied biology at the Georg August University in Göttingen, did his diploma and doctoral thesis in the lab of G. Gottschalk on bioenergetics of methanogenesis and received his Ph.D. in microbiology in 1987. After a postdoctoral time (1989-1990) in the lab of R.M. Macnab it the department of Molecular Biophysics and Biochemistry at Yale University he returned to Göttingen and extended his work to acetogenic bacteria and structure and function of membrane proteins. Prof. Müller received his habilitation in 1994 and a Heisenberg fellowship of the German Science Foundation in 1995. In 1997 he was appointed associate professor for Microbiology (microbial biochemistry) at the Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, and in 2003 he was appointed full professor at the Goethe University Frankfurt. His research interest is the physiology of anaerobic acetogenic bacteria and methanogenic Archaea with a focus on bioenergetics of acetogenesis and methanogenesis, structure, function and evolution of ATP synthases, biochemistry of caffeate respiration, and regulation of carbon and electron flow in acetogenic bacteria. In recent years he became interest in the molecular basis of salt adaptation in halotolerant and halophilic Bacteria and Archaea with a focus on transport and biosynthesis of compatible solutes, ion homoeostasis, signal perception and signal transduction chains, gene activation, and functional genome analyses, and the role of chloride in microorganisms.

### E-mail: vmueller@em.uni-frankfurt.de



## OSMOADAPTATION IN METHANOGENIC ARCHAEA: RECENT INSIGHTS FROM A GENOMIC PERSPECTIVE

## KATHARINA PFLÜGER, HEIDI WIELAND and VOLKER MÜLLER

Institute for Microbiology, Johann Wolfgang Goethe-Universität, Frankfurt am Main, Campus Riedberg, Marie-Curie-Str. 9, 60439 Frankfurt, Germany

#### 1. Principles of Osmoadaptation

In their natural environments microorganisms have to cope with changing conditions of various kinds. Apart from the availability of nutrients, varying temperatures and pH, another frequently changing factor is the osmolarity. This is not only the case in saline environments, but also common in soil, in which evaporation and rainfall causes drastic changes in the environmental osmolarity.

Two general strategies are known that living cells use to reestablish turgor pressure and to circumvent the detrimental consequences of water loss when exposed to increasing osmolarity. One is the so-called "salt-in-cytoplasm" type, where inorganic ions, mainly K<sup>+</sup> and Cl<sup>-</sup>, are accumulated in the cytoplasm to a level which resembles the external salt concentration. This strategy is found in halophilic Halobacteriales (Archaea), the anaerobic halophilic Halanaerobiales (Bacteria), and the recently described Salinibacter ruber (Oren, 1999; Oren et al., 2002). However this strategy requires far reaching adaptations of intracellular machineries to high salt concentrations and, therefore, limits growth to certain osmolarities. The second strategy, which is used by the majority of the living cells, is the accumulation of compatible solutes, which are defined as small, soluble, organic molecules that do not interfere with the central metabolism of the cell, even if they are accumulated to high concentrations (Brown, 1976). This strategy is wide spread and found in all lines of descent of life (Bohnert, 1995; Kempf and Bremer, 1998; Roberts, 2000; Martin et al., 1999). Halophilic cells accumulating compatible solutes can basically preserve the same enzymatic machinery as non-halophiles and are, therefore, more flexible than cells using the "salt-incytoplasm" strategy. They cannot only cope with high but also tolerate lower osmolarities.

## 2. Distribution of Compatible Solutes in Methanogens

Most methanogens react to changes in the extracellular NaCl concentration with the accumulation of compatible solutes. Studies with *Methanosarcina* species adapted to elevated salt concentrations showed that at low osmolarities (0.3 osmol kg<sup>-1</sup>) potassi um

and  $\alpha$ -glutamate are accumulated as predominant compatible solutes (Sowers and Gunsalus, 1995). A further increase in the salt concentration to 1.0 osmol kg<sup>-1</sup> also led to a further increase in the potassium and  $\alpha$ -glutamate concentration of the cytoplasm. On the one hand, this contributes to an increase of the osmotic potential of the cytoplasm, and on the other hand, by the co-accumulation of potassium and glutamate the net charges are counterbalanced. A further increase of the extracellular NaCl concentration to 2.0 osmol kg<sup>-1</sup> had no remarkable effect on the potassium and glutamate concentration. Instead, the accumulation of a novel osmolyte, N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl-β-lysine was observed. However, when glycine betaine was present in the environment, this compound was taken up by the cells and the synthesis of N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl-β-lysine was reduced (Sowers and Gunsalus, 1995).

NMR analysis in *Methanosarcina mazei* Gö1 showed that this organism accumulates at moderate salt concentrations (400 mM NaCl) mainly glutamate and only very little N<sup> $\epsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine. At high salt concentrations (800 mM NaCl), however, the glutamate concentration increased only slightly (1.4-fold), but N<sup> $\epsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine was accumulated 5.8-fold compared to moderate salt concentrations and became the predominant compatible solute (Pflüger et al., 2003). The influence of externally provided glycine betaine on the solute concentrations has not been analyzed up to now. However, as *M. mazei* Gö1 possesses at least one glycine betaine transporter, this solute is most likely taken up and contributing to the solute pool, when present in the medium.

Methanohalophilus portucalensis uses a broader range of compatible solutes. This methanogen accumulated at salt concentrations of 1.7 M NaCl  $\alpha$ -glutamate, glycine betaine,  $\beta$ -glutamine, and N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine, as it was shown by analyses of the internal solute pool (Lai et al., 1991). At higher NaCl concentrations the amount of glycine betaine,  $\beta$ -glutamine, and N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine accumulated increased. The  $\alpha$ -glutamate concentration, however, stayed on a similar level. Furthermore, it was shown that the internal potassium concentration was about 1.8-fold higher in cells adapted to 2.7 M NaCl compared to cells grown at 1.7 M NaCl.

The thermophilic methanogen *Methanococcus thermolihtotrophicus* synthesized and accumulated  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -glutamate when the external salt concentration was below 1 M NaCl (Robertson et al., 1992). Concomitantly, the internal potassium concentration is adjusted to the level of the negatively charged amino acids to counterbalance the negative charges. A further increase of the external NaCl concentration led to an increase in the N<sup>ε</sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine level, and the internal concentrations of  $\alpha$ - and  $\beta$ -glutamate were slightly reduced.

Taken together, this shows that methanogenic Archaea, like Bacteria, are not restricted to only one compatible solute to maintain turgor pressure, but use a set of these compounds. This allows them to react much more flexible to changes in the extracellular salt concentration by adjusting the solute pool to the given condition.

#### 3. How Methanogens Cope with Hypersalinity

In bacteria, the response to a hyperosmotic shock can be divided into two general phases (Martin et al., 1999). In a first phase a rapid influx of potassium could be observed to maintain turgor pressure and prevent plasmolysis. In contrast to cation

uptake, there is very little information about the anion accumulated along with potassium. For *Escherichia coli*, a role of glutamate was discussed, but recently it was suggested that not glutamate but phosphate is accumulated (Kornberg et al., 1999). Studies revealed large accumulations of inorganic phosphate (poly P) in cellular responses to high salt. Poly P is a linear polymer of many orthophosphate residues linked by high energy phosphoanhydride bonds and is formed by dehydration from P<sub>i</sub>.

In *E. coli* also putrescine excretion was observed following a hyperosmotic shock (Schiller et al., 2000). Following hyperosmotic shock, *E. coli* strain AN387 started immediately to excrete putrescine, and internal putrescine decreased with a rate of approximately 1 nmol per mg (dry weight) per min, while external putrescine concentrations increased. It was calculated that the increase in external putrescine exactly corresponded to its decrease in the cell.

For other bacteria, the nature of the anion is unknown. In the second phase, cellular potassium levels are reduced and the accumulation of compatible solutes begins. The first phase is mainly independent of transcriptional activity and based on already existing systems.

Up to date, Methanococcus thermolithotrophicus is the only methanogenic archaeon in which the process of salt adaptation has been studied after a hyperosmotic shock in a time dependent manner (Martin et al., 2001; Roberts, 2004). Cells of Methanococcus thermolithotrophicus react to a hyperosmotic shock with a lag phase of cell growth. The duration of the lag phase is depending on the magnitude of the shock. It is assumed that the first response of the cells to an osmotic upshock is a very rapid efflux of water. At the same time potassium is internalized and the amount of potassium internalized overshoots what would be needed to balance the external sodium ions if an appropriate counterion were also internalized. In the following 10-20 minutes the potassium concentration slightly decreased and a new steady state was achieved, which was about 1.5-fold higher than in non-shocked cells. The speed of this response is pointing to the internalization of potassium via already built transporters and not to higher expression and production of transport proteins. In the second phase of the response to a hyperosmotic shock the accumulation of compatible solutes was observed. Thus, in Methanococcus thermolithotrophicus the accumulation of organic osmolytes begins once the intracellular potassium is stabilized. At about 20 min after the shock the accumulation of  $\alpha$ -glutamate started. Furthermore,  $\beta$ -glutamate and aspartate also seemed to be accumulated, but on a much lower level. N<sup> $\varepsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine was found in very low amounts, but did not contribute significantly to the pool of compatible solutes right after the shock. Longer periods, i.e. several cell cycles, are required to have maximal accumulation of N<sup>ε</sup>-acetyl-β-lysine. That this zwitterion is accumulated only in osmoadapted cells is consistent with the hypothesis that activity of one of its biosynthetic enzymes is limiting in cells grown and adapted to lower NaCl concentrations. In salt adapted cells N<sup> $\varepsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine is the predominant compatible solute and the amount of  $\alpha$ -glutamate is reduced (Robertson et al., 1992). This is pointing to  $\alpha$ -glutamate and potassium playing a role as transient compatible solutes at the beginning of the second phase of the answer to a hyperosmotic shock in Methanococcus thermolithotrophicus.

## 3.1. ACCUMULATION OF POTASSIUM IN METHANOGENS

In bacteria, the first response to an osmotic upshock is the accumulation of potassium via a primary, ATP-driven potassium uptake system (Kdp) (Bakker, 1992). The Kdp-ATPase is activated by osmolarity. In addition, expression of the genes encoding the Kdp ATPase is induced by an osmotic upshock. Signal transduction is mediated via a two component system. The membrane bound sensor KdpD senses changes in osmolarity as well as changes in intracellular potassium (Sugiura et al., 1994). This signal is then transmitted to the response regulator KdpE that undergoes phosphorylation. When KdpE is phosphorylated, it takes on an active form that exhibits high affinity for the kdpABC promoter, which in turn results in activation of the *kdpABC* operon. It was also suggested that the central hydrophobic domain of KdpD. which is conceivably responsible for membrane anchoring of this protein, plays a role in the signalling mechanism underlying KdpE phosphorylation in response to hyperosmotic stress. So far, Kdp-like transport activities have not been detected in methanogens and, in addition, the genomes of Methanosarcina mazei Gö1, Methanosarcina barkeri or Methanosarcina acetivorans do not encode Kdp-like ATPases. Therefore, the question is how methanogens accumulate potassium. The genome of *M. mazei* Göl (Deppenmeier et al., 2002) encodes two homologues of the trkA and trkG genes of E. coli. The gene products could form the key complex of the Trk transport system that is catalyzing the low affinity, high rate potassium accumulation in E. coli. Furthermore there are four genes in the Methanosarcina mazei genome that code for putative K<sup>+</sup> channels. Mutational inactivation is required to identify the role of these proteins in potassium uptake and osmoadaptation. The nature of the anion accumulated along with potassium is unknown, but glutamate or phosphate might be involved.

## 3.2. EXPORT OF SODIUM

Methanogenic Archaea are Na<sup>+</sup>-dependent (Perski et al., 1982), and non-halophiles such as *Methanosarcina mazei* or *Methanosarcina barkeri* require Na<sup>+</sup> for growth and methane formation in concentrations of about 0.1 mM. At low salt, Na<sup>+</sup> is expelled from the cells by action of the primary Na<sup>+</sup> pump methyltetrahydromethanopterin: coenzyme M methyltransferase (Becher et al., 1992). This enzyme creates a sodium ion gradient across the membrane  $(Na^+_i < Na^+_o)$  that is essential for methanogenesis. At elevated Na<sup>+</sup> concentrations additional mechanisms have to apply. Inspection of the genome sequence of *Methanosarcina mazei* revealed three genes coding for potential Na<sup>+</sup>/H<sup>+</sup> antiporters and a primary, ATP-driven Na<sup>+</sup> pump (MM1056). The expression of only one of the Na<sup>+</sup>/H<sup>+</sup> antiporter genes and MM0294 was induced at high salt which suggests their involvement in Na<sup>+</sup> homeostasis (unpublished).

## 3.3. EXPORT OF POTASSIUM

If there is a first phase of osmoadaptation by a fast accumulation of potassium in *Methanosarcina*, potassium would be exported in the second phase and compatible solutes accumulated instead. The genome of *Methanosarcina mazei* encodes a couple of different potential  $K^+$  export systems. There are three glutathione-regulated

potassium-efflux system proteins (MM0933, MM1909, MM0929) that have similarities to KefC and are located upstream of the *abl* operon (Fig. 1). The KefC protein is a member of the CPA2 family of monovalent cation/proton antiporters and plays a role in responding to changes in osmotic pressure and in protecting the cell from electrophile toxicity in *E. coli*. It is interesting to note that the lysine-2,3-aminomutase and the  $\beta$ acetyltransferase genes (*abl* operon, see below) that are involved in the biosynthesis of the compatible solute N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine are preceded by genes encoding potential potassium efflux systems along with regulators. The potential potassium transporters are divergently transcribed from the *abl* operon which would be consistent with a coregulation of both clusters.



Figure 1. Genetic organization of the kefC and abl operon in *Methanosarcina. mazei* Gö1. ablA is coding for the lysine-2,3-aminomutase and ablB for the acetyltransferase. kefC is coding for the glutathione-regulated potassium-efflux system protein.

### 4. Accumulation of Compatible Solutes in Methanogens

As a long time adaptation to hypersalinity, methanogenic Archaea accumulate compatible solutes to maintain turgor. This can either be achieved by uptake or by biosynthesis, but uptake is preferred over biosynthesis due to energetic reasons (Oren, 1999).

#### 4.1. TRANSPORT OF COMPATIBLE SOLUTES IN METHANOGENS

Methanosarcina thermophila TM-1 was the first methanogenic archaeon in which transport of glycine betaine in response to an osmotic upshock was shown (Proctor et al., 1997). This methanogen can adapt and grow at salinities ranging from 0.05 up to 1.2 M NaCl. When glycine betaine is provided externally it can be taken up into the cell and, at the same time, the synthesis of compatible solutes like N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine or  $\alpha$ -glutamate is downregulated. Furthermore, the presence of glycine betaine in the medium led to increased growth rates at high salinities, proving its role as compatible solute. Kinetic analyses suggest a single, high affinity transporter, which seems to be highly specific for glycine betaine, as several compounds like choline, dimethyl glycine, sarcosine, or proline did not affect transport of glycine betaine (Proctor et al., 1997). It seems to be a secondary transporter linked to a proton and/or sodium ion

gradient. Unfortunately, up to date the genes encoding this transporter have not been identified.

Glycine betaine transport was also found in *Methanohalophilus portucalensis* strain FDF1, an obligate halophilic methanogen, which grows optimally within the salt range of 1.2 to 2.9 M NaCl (Boone et al., 1993). *Methanohalophilus portucalensis* was the first organism of the class of obligate halophilic methanogenic Archaea in which solute uptake was examined. This organism is able to synthesize glycine betaine *de novo*, but if this solute is present in the culture medium uptake is preferred over *de novo* synthesis (Lai et al., 2000). As with cultures of *Methanohalophilus portucalensis* led to increased growth rates at elevated salinities, confirming its role as a compatible solute. The uptake of glycine betaine followed the kinetics characteristic for the presence of a single transporter (Lai et al., 2000). However, in this case molecular data are also missing up to now.

The first transporter for compatible solutes, which was identified on a molecular level, is the glycine betaine transporter Ota of Methanosarcina mazei Gö1 (Roeßler et al., 2002) (Fig. 2). This methanogenic archaeon is able to adapt and to grow up to 1 M NaCl, and the addition of glycine betaine to the growth medium facilitated adaptation to higher salt concentrations, showing that it has a function as compatible solute. Glycine betaine uptake increased with increasing salt concentrations, indicating a saltdependent regulation of the transporter and/or its genes (Pflüger and Müller, 2004; Roeßler and Müller, 2001). Transport studies argued for an ATP dependent primary transport system. This transporter, Ota, is encoded by an operon consisting of three genes arranged in the order 5'-otaA-otaB-otaC-3' (Fig. 2). A promoter structure consisting of a TATA box and the factor B recognition element (BRE) was identified in *silico* upstream of the start codon of the first gene, *otaA*, *otaA* is coding for the ATP hydrolyzing subunit of this ABC transporter. The second gene of this operon. *otaB*. encodes the membrane spanning domain, and overlaps 1 bp with otaA. A short intergenic region of 228 bp separates otaB from the gene encoding the substrate binding protein. *otaC*. Immediately downstream of otaC is a potential rho-independent otaA, otaB, and otaC are 1353, 834, and 921 bp, transcriptional terminator. respectively. Transcriptional analyses revealed a salt dependent transcription of *otaC*. Expression of *otaC* at the standard NaCl concentration of 38.5 mM was very low, but it drastically increased with increasing NaCl concentrations, clearly demonstrating a salt dependent regulation of the glycine betaine transporter Ota on a transcriptional level (Roeßler et al., 2002).

Regulation was also examined on protein level (Hoffmann et al., submitted). In the absence of salt, cellular Ota concentrations were low, but increased with increasing salt concentrations. A maximum was reached at 300-500 mM NaCl (3-3.5-fold increase compared to 38.5 mM). Thereafter, it declined somewhat but still remained 2 to 2.5-fold higher at 700 and 800 mM NaCl. These data clearly demonstrate a salt-dependent increase in the cellular level of OtaC. After a hyperosmotic shock the first significant increase in OtaC levels were detected 3 h after the shock and a maximum was obtained 4 h after the shock. This level remained unchanged up to stationary growth phase. It should be noted that in non-shocked cells OtaC levels began to increase during late exponential growth phase until a maximum was reached in early stationary phase, indicating a second, growth phase-dependent regulation of the cellular OtaC content.

The induction of OtaC is triggered by an increase in osmolarity and independent of Na<sup>+</sup> and/or Cl<sup>-</sup>, as other osmolytes than NaCl also led to increased OtaC levels. Production of the transporter is not regulated by the solute transported, as externally supplied solutes such as glycine betaine or glutamate had no effect on cellular Ota levels. However, at present time it is too early to speculate about salt-dependent signal transduction chains in methanogenic Archaea. Experiments aimed to identify salt (osmo) sensors and signal transduction chains in methanogens have just begun.



**Figure 2.** Genetic organization of the *ota* operon in *M. mazei* Gö1 and hypothetical structure of Ota. *otaA* is coding for the ATP binding protein, *otaB* for the membrane spanning protein, and *otaC* for the extracellular glycine betaine binding protein.

## 4.2. BIOSYNTHESIS OF COMPATIBLE SOLUTES IN METHANOGENS

By means of NMR analyses hypothetical pathways for the biosynthesis of N<sup> $\varepsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine,  $\beta$ -glutamine, and glycine betaine have been proposed in *Methanohalophilus* portucalensis (Roberts et al., 1992). According to this, N<sup> $\varepsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine is synthesized from  $\alpha$ -lysine, which is converted to  $\beta$ -lysine and subsequently acetylated. This requires the activity of two enzymes, a lysine-2,3-aminomutase and a  $\beta$ -acetyltransferase. The formation of glycine betaine in *Methanohalophilus* portucalensis is postulated to happen via the methylation of glycine. *Methanothermobacter marburgensis* also has the ability of glycine betaine synthesis (Ciulla et al., 1994).

## 4.2.1. Biosynthesis of $N^{\varepsilon}$ -Acetyl- $\beta$ -Lysine

The compatible solute N<sup>ε</sup>-acetyl-β-lysine is wide spread among methanogenic Archaea. Amongst others it was found in *Methanogenium cariaci*, *Methanosarcina* spp., *Methanohalophilus* ssp., and *Methanococcus* spp. (Lai et al., 1991; Roberts et al., 1992; Robertson et al., 1992; Sowers et al., 1990; Sowers and Gunsalus, 1995). The biosynthetic pathway of  $N^{\varepsilon}$ -acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine has recently been studied in Methanosarcina mazei Gö1 (Pflüger et al., 2003). In this methanogen, as in other methanogenic Archaea,  $\alpha$ -lysine seems to be built via the diaminopimelate pathway, as four genes that are similar to  $\alpha$ -lysine biosynthesis genes from the diaminopimelate pathway were found in the genome of Methanosarcina mazei Gö1. α-Lysine is converted to  $\beta$ -lysine by the activity of a lysine-2,3-aminomutase, which is then acetylated to N<sup> $\varepsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine by a  $\beta$ -acetyltransferase (Fig. 3). These enzymes are encoded by the *abl* operon. Two genes, *ablA* and *ablB*, are organized in this operon in the order 5'-ablA-ablB-3'. They are separated by a short intergenic sequence of 204 bp. A promoter structure consisting of a TATA box and the factor B recognition element (BRE) was identified in silico upstream of the start codon of the first gene. ablA. Downstream of *ablB* is a potential rho-independent transcriptional terminator. This *abl* operon is also found in other methanogens, like Methanosarcina acetivorans, Methanococcus maripaludis, and Methanosarcina barkeri. This leads to the assumption that all these organisms are capable of  $N^{\varepsilon}$ -acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine synthesis. The function of the abl operon was studied with deletion mutants in Methanococcus maripaludis. A deletion of the abl operon resulted in mutants that were no longer able to adapt to elevated osmolarites. Furthermore, they no longer accumulated N<sup>ε</sup>-acetyl-βlysine, showing that this operon is essential for the production of N<sup> $\epsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine and that  $N^{\varepsilon}$ -acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine is essential for the adaptation to high osmolarity (Pflüger et al., 2003)

Transcriptional studies of the *abl* operon in *Methanosarcina mazei* Gö1 showed high expression of the *abl* operon at 400 and 800 mM NaCl, while expression was apparently impaired at 38.5 mM NaCl (Pflüger et al., 2003). These data clearly show that the regulation of N<sup> $\epsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine is via the expression of the *abl* operon. In addition, it was found that the formation of N<sup> $\epsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine is also regulated via the activity of the aminomutase and/or the acetyltransferase (Martin et al., 2001; Roberts et al., 1992), the lysine-2,3-aminomutase activity in cells of *Methanococcus thermolithotrophicus* shifted from 0.68 to 1.4 M NaCl was induced about 8-fold (Martin et al., 2001).

### 4.2.2. Biosynthesis of Glutamate and Glutamine

The amino acids  $\alpha$ -glutamate and  $\beta$ -glutamine are accumulated by *Methanosarcina thermophila* (Sowers and Gunsalus 1995). When *M. mazei* Gö1 is grown at 400 mM NaCl, the intracellular glutamate concentration is 0.41 µmol mg protein<sup>-1</sup>. However, an increase in the external salt concentration up to the maximum tolerated (about 1 M NaCl) led to an increase in N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine, but the internal glutamate/glutamine pool stayed constant. The genome of *M. mazei* Gö1 revealed two genes coding for potential glutamine synthetases, one gene coding for glutamate synthase and three genes encoding the large subunit of the glutamate synthase. Therefore, it is well possible that the two isogenes are regulated differently by osmolarity/nitrogen and one isoenzyme is involved in the synthesis of the compatible solutes glutamate/glutamine and regulated by osmolarity, whereas the other is regulated by the nitrogen regulon. In addition, the genome encodes three genes coding for glutamate dehydrogenases.

or the glutamine synthetase/GOGAT pathways. Conversion of  $\alpha$ -glutamine to  $\beta$ -glutamine might be via the lysine-2,3-aminomutase or a yet to be identified glutamine aminomutase. The elucidation of the pathways involved and their regulation is under way.



Figure 3. Hypothetical pathway of N<sup> $\epsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine synthesis in methanogenic Archaea.  $\alpha$ -Lysine is converted by the activity of a lysine-2,3-aminomutase to  $\beta$ -lysine, which is then acetylated to N<sup> $\epsilon$ </sup>-acetyl- $\beta$ -lysine.

## 5. How Methanogens Cope with Hyposalinity

When bacteria are shifted to a medium of lower osmolarity, they release ions (mainly potassium) and small molecules (e.g. osmoprotectants) to reduce the membrane turgor. Channels, activated by an increase in membrane turgor, may provide the pathway for these effluxes; so called mechanosensitive (MS) channels appear in all three domains of life. MscS (small mechanosensitive channel) and MscL (large mechanosensitive channel) are found in bacterial cytoplasmic membranes. These channels function to alleviate excess cell turgor invoked by rapid osmotic downshock (Levina et al., 1999). The two channels give a specific response after a hypoosmotic shock. MscS selectively

opens small pores to release small osmolytes, whereas MscL opens great pores when the membrane tension increases and releases osmolytes and small proteins nonselectively (Berrier et al., 1992).

Until recently nothing was known about MS channels in Archaea. Changes in environmental osmotic pressures can also be expected to occur in the deep sea near hydrothermal chimneys, the natural habiat of *Methanocaldococcus jannaschii*. Two sequenced MscS homologues from *Methanocaldococcus jannaschii* (MscMJ) have recently been functionally characterized (Kloda and Martinac 2001), and they exhibit properties expected for MscS channels. The partial rescue of bacterial cells in media of higher osmolarity suggests that the level of cellular turgor needed to activate MscMJ, relative to the extracellular environment, may indeed be higher in *E. coli* than in the marine *Methanocaldococcus jannaschii*. MscMJ is activated by mechanical force transmitted via the lipid bilayer. Altough it is functionally behaving similar to MscS rather than MscL, this channel contains stretches of amino acids with a high proportion of identical residues not only to MscS but also to the TM1 transmembrane domain – the most highly conserved region among MscL proteins – of MscL.

In the genome of *Methanosarcina mazei* there are two genes coding for putative mechanosensitive ion channels (MM0236, MM3139).

### References

- Bakker, E.P. (1992) Cell K<sup>+</sup> and K<sup>+</sup> transport systems in prokaryotes, In: E.P. Bakker (ed.), *Alkali Cation Transport Systems in Prokaryotes*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 205-224.
- Becher, B., Müller, V. and Gottschalk, G. (1992) N<sub>5</sub>-methyl-tetrahydromethanopterin:coenzyme M methyltransferase of *Methanosarcina* strain Gö1 is an Na<sup>+</sup>-translocating membrane protein. J. Bacteriol. 174, 7675-7660.
- Berrier, C., Coulombe, A., Szabó, I., Zoratti, M. and Ghazi A. (1992) Gadolinium inhibits loss of metabolites induced by osmotic shock and large stretch-activated channels in bacteria. Eur. J. Biochem. 206, 559-565. Bohnert, H.J. (1995) Adaptations to environmental stresses. The Plant Cell 7, 1099-1111.
- Boone, D.R., Mathrani, I.M., Liu, Y.T., Menaia, J.A.G.F., Mah, R.A. and Boone, J.E. (1993) Isolation and characterization of *Methanohalophilus portucalensis* sp. nov. and DNA reassociation study of the genus *Methanohalophilus*. Int. J. Syst. Bact. 43, 430-437.
- Brown, A.D. (1976) Microbial water stress. Bacteriol. Rev. 40, 803-846.
- Ciulla, R., Clougherty, C., Belay, N., Krishnan, S., Zhou, C., Byrd, D. and Roberts, M.F. (1994) Halotolerance of *Methanobacterium thermoautotrophicum* △H and Marburg. J. Bacteriol. **176**, 3177-3187.
- Deppenmeier, U., Johann, A., Hartsch, T., Merkl, R., Schmitz, R.A., Martinez-Arias, R., Henne, A., Wiezer, A., Bäumer, S., Jacobi, C., Brüggemann, H., Lienard, T., Christmann, A., Bömeke, M., Steckel, S., Bhattacharyya, A., Lykidis, A., Overbeek, R., Klenk, H.-P., Gunsalus, R.P., Fritz, H.-J. and Gottschalk, G. (2002) The genome of *Methanosarcina mazei*: evidence for lateral gene transfer between bacteria and archaea. J. Mol. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 4, 453-461.
- Hoffmann, M., Pflüger, K. and Müller, V. Regulation of Ota, a primary transporter for the compatible solute glycine betaine in the methanogenic archaeon *Methanosarcina mazei* Gö1. Submitted for publication.
- Kempf, B. and Bremer, E. (1998) Uptake and synthesis of compatible solutes as microbial stress responses to high-osmolality environments. Arch. Microbiol. 170, 319-330.
- Kloda, A. and Martinac, B. (2001) Molecular identification of a mechanosensitive channel in Archaea. Biophys. J. 80, 229-240.
- Kornberg, A., Rao, N.N. and Ault-Riché, D. (1999) Inorganic polyphosphate: a molecule of many functions. Annu. Rev. Biochem. 68, 89-125.
- Lai, M.C., Sowers, K.R., Robertson, D.E., Roberts, M.F. and Gunsalus, R.P. (1991) Distribution of compatible solutes in the halophilic methanogenic archaebacteria. J. Bacteriol. 173, 5352-5358.

- Lai, M.C., Hong, T.Y. and Gunsalus, R.P. (2000) Glycine betaine transport in the obligate halophilic archaeon Methanohalophilus portucalensis. J. Bacteriol. 182, 5020-5024.
- Levina, N., Tötemeyer, S., Stokes, N.R., Louis, P., Jonas, M.A. and Booth, I.R. (1999) Protection of *Escherichia coli* cells against extreme turgor by activation of MscS and MscL mechanosensitive channels: identification of genes required for MscS activity. EMBO J. 18, 1730-1737.
- Martin, D.D., Ciulla, R.A. and Roberts, M.F. (1999) Osmoadaptation in archaea. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 65, 1815-1825.
- Martin, D.D., Ciulla, R.A., Robinson, P.M. and Roberts, M.F. (2001) Switching osmolyte strategies: response of *Methanococcus thermolithotrophicus* to changes in external NaCl. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1524, 1-10. Oren, A. (1999) Bioenergetic aspects of halophilism. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 63, 334-348.
- Oren, A., Heldal, M., Norland, S. and Galinski, E.A. (2002) Intracellular ion and organic solute
- concentrations of the extremely halophilic bacterium *Salinibacter ruber*. Extremophiles **6**, 491-498.
- Perski, H.J., Schönheit, P. and Thauer, R.K. (1982) Sodium dependence of methane formation in methanogenic bacteria. FEBS Lett. 143, 323-326.
- Pflüger, K. and Müller, V. (2004) Transport of compatible solutes in extremophiles. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr. **36**, 17-24.
- Pflüger, K., Baumann, S., Gottschalk, G., Lin, W., Santos, H. and Müller, V. (2003) Lysine-2,3-aminomutase and β-lysine acetyltransferase genes of methanogenic archaea are salt induced and are essential for the biosynthesis of N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl-β-lysine and growth at high salinity. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69, 6047-6055.
- Proctor, L.M., Lai, R. and Gunsalus, R.P. (1997) The methanogenic archaeon *Methanosarcina thermophila* TM-1 possesses a high-affinity glycine betaine transporter involved in osmotic adaptation. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63, 2252-2257.
- Roberts, M.F. (2000) Osmoadaptation and osmoregulation in archaea. Front. Biosci. 5, 796-812.
- Roberts, M.F. (2004) Osmoadaptation and osmoregulation in archaea: update 2004. Front. Biosci. 9, 1999-2019.
- Roberts, M.F., Lai, M.C. and Gunsalus, R.P. (1992) Biosynthetic pathways of the osmolytes N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl-βlysine, β-glutamine, and betaine in *Methanohalophilus* strain FDF1 suggested by nuclear magnetic resonance analyses. J. Bacteriol. **174**, 6688-6693.
- Robertson, D.E., Noll, D. and Roberts, M.F. (1992) Free amino acid dynamics in marine methanogens βamino acids as compatible solutes. J. Biol. Chem. 267, 14893-14901.
- Roeßler, M. and Müller, V. (2001) Osmoadaptation in bacteria and archaea: common principles and differences. Environ. Microbiol. 3, 743-754.
- Roeßler, M., Pflüger, K., Flach, H., Lienard, T., Gottschalk, G. and Müller, V. (2002) Identification of a saltinduced primary transporter for glycine betaine in the methanogen *Methanosarcina mazei* Gö1. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68, 2133-2139.
- Schiller, D., Kruse, D., Kneifel, H., Kramer, R. and Burkovski, A. (2000) Polyamine transport and role of potE in response to osmotic stress in *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 182, 6247-6249.
- Sugiura A., Hirokawa, K., Nakashima, K. and Mizuno, T. (1994) Signal-sensing mechanisms of the putative osmosensor KdpD in *Escherichia coli*. Mol. Microbiol. 14, 929-938.
- Sowers, K.R., Robertson, D.E., Noll, D., Gunsalus, R.P. and Roberts, M.F. (1990) Nε-acetyl-β-lysine an osmolyte synthesized by methanogenic archaebacteria. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 87, 9083-9087.
- Sowers, K.R. and Gunsalus, R.P. (1995) Halotolerance in *Methanosarcina* spp.: Role of N<sup>e</sup>-acetyl-β-lysine, aglutamate, glycine betaine, and K<sup>+</sup> as compatible solutes for osmotic adaptation. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **61**, 4382-4388.

## Section III. Bacteria

Salinibacter ruber: genomics and biogeography

Josefa Antón, Arantxa Peña, Maria Valens, Fernando Santos, Frank-Oliver Glöckner, Margarete Bauer, Joaquín Dopazo, Javier Herrero, Ramon Rosselló-Mora and Rudolf Amann

What we can deduce about metabolism in the moderate halophile *Chromohalobacter* salexigens from its genomic sequence

Laszlo N. Csonka, Kathleen O'Connor, Frank Larimer, Paul Richardson, Alla Lapidus, Adam D. Ewing, Bradley W. Goodner and Aharon Oren

K<sup>+</sup> transport and its role for osmoregulation in a halophilic member of the *Bacteria* domain: characterization of the K<sup>+</sup> uptake systems from *Halomonas elongata* Hans-Jörg Kunte

The chloride regulon of *Halobacillus halophilus*: a novel regulatory network for salt perception and signal transduction in bacteria Volker Müller and Stephan H. Saum

Biosynthesis of the compatible solute mannosylglycerate from hyperthermophiles to mesophiles. Genes, enzymes and evolutionary perspectives Milton S. da Costa and Nuno Empadinhas

Genes and enzymes of ectoine biosynthesis in the haloalkaliphilic obligate methanotroph "Methylomicrobium alcaliphilum 20Z"

Alexander S. Reshetnikov, Valentina N. Khmelenina, Ildar I. Mustakhimov, Yana V. Ryzhmanova and Yuri A. Trotsenko

Halophilic Archaea and Bacteria as a source of extracellular hydrolytic enzymes Antonio Ventosa, Cristina Sánchez-Porro, Sara Martín and Encarnación Mellado

Biopolyester production: halophilic microorganisms as an attractive source Jorge Quillaguamán, Bo Mattiasson and Rajni Hatti-Kaul

## Biodata of Josefa Antón, author of "Salinibacter ruber: Genomics and Biogeography"

**Josefa Antón** is associate professor of microbiology at the University of Alicante, Spain. In the summer of 1998 she joined for three months the group of Prof. Rudolf Amann at the Max-Planck Institute for Marine Microbiology in Bremen, to try to develop a FISH protocol to study microorganisms in hypersaline environments, in collaboration with Dr. Ramon Rosselló-Mora (at that time, postodoctoral researcher at MPI and currently at IMEDEA in Mallorca, Spain). The development of these techniques allowed the unexpected discovery of *Salinibacter* in the salterns. Lately, this bacterium was isolated and described in collaboration with Profs. Oren and Rodríguez-Valera. Since the discovery of *Salinibacter*, Josefa Antón's team works together with Drs. Amann and Rosselló-Mora on the ecology, biogeography and genomics of *Salinibacter ruber*.

#### E-mail: anton@ua.es



#### SALINIBACTER RUBER: GENOMICS AND BIOGEOGRAPHY

## JOSEFA ANTÓN<sup>1</sup>, ARANTXA PEÑA<sup>1</sup>, MARIA VALENS<sup>2</sup>, FERNANDO SANTOS<sup>1</sup>, FRANK-OLIVER GLÖCKNER<sup>4</sup>, MARGARETE BAUER<sup>4</sup>, JOAQUÍN DOPAZO<sup>3</sup>, JAVIER HERRERO<sup>3</sup>, RAMON ROSSELLÓ-MORA<sup>2</sup> and RUDOLF AMANN<sup>4</sup>

<sup>1</sup>División de Microbiología, Universidad de Alicante, 03080 Alicante, Spain; <sup>2</sup>Grup d'Oceanografia Iinterdisciplinar, Departament de Recursos Naturals, Institut Mediterràni d'Estudis Avançats (CSIC-UIB), E-07190 Esporles, Illes Balears, Spain; <sup>4</sup>Max-Planck-Institut für Marine Mikrobiologie, D-28359 Bremen, Germany; <sup>3</sup>Bioinformatics Unit, CNIO (Spanish National Cancer Centre), 28029 Madrid, Spain

## 1. Introduction

Salinibacter ruber is an extremely halophilic bacterium that was first isolated from crystallizer ponds of solar salterns located in Alicante and Mallorca, Spain. These environments have a very high salt concentration (from 25% to saturation) and are populated by two types of microorganisms: the numerically dominant square Archaea and different phylotypes of Salinibacter (Antón et al., 2000; Øvreås et al., 2003). Until recently, no representatives of these two majority populations had been brought into pure culture, while a wide collection of haloarchaea had been isolated from the very same environments, showing that even in a very low diversity environment, culture techniques can be biased towards minority microorganisms. S. ruber was first described as "Candidatus Salinibacter" based on molecular ecology techniques and was finally isolated in 2002, enabling validation of the species name (Antón et al., 2002). More extensive documentation has recently become possible by the study of a wider collection of strains isolated around the world (Peña et al., in press). On the other hand, Walsby's square archaeon has been reluctant to cultivation, although many researchers had attempted different isolation approaches for years. However, many data about the squares are available from structural and molecular techniques (Antón et al., 1999; Kessel and Cohen, 1982; Oren et al., 1996), that identify them as Archaea belonging to the family Halobacteriaceae. More specifically they are related to SPhT (or Susana's phylotype, named after its discoverer, Susana Benlloch), a 16S rDNA sequence that had been recovered from different salterns around the world (Rodríguez-Valera et al., 1999). Very recently, Mike Dyal Smith and coworkers have finally isolated the square archaeon (Burns et al., 2004). Now, the two main players in crystallizer ponds are available for complete characterization.

*S. ruber* was thus the first aerobic extremely halophilic member of the domain Bacteria whith ecological relevance in crystallizer ponds. This was unexpected, since hypersaline environments had been described as almost monospecific cultures of

halophilic Archaea (Guixa-Boixareu et al., 1996). Surprisingly, S. ruber was very easy to isolate: only a lower nutrient concentration had to be used in the very same medium used for isolating haloarchaea and, after screening of the red colonies (very much haloarchaeal like), a high percent of them turned out to be members of this new genus. Once isolated in pure culture, it was evident that the similarity of S. ruber and haloarchaea could have hampered the isolation of the bacterium since both types of prokaryotes are extremely similar at the phenotypic level; both are extreme halophiles, aerobes, heterotrophs and pigmented by carotenoids (Lutnaes et al., 2002; Oren and Rodríguez-Valera, 2001). More detailed studies showed that S. ruber, like haloarchaea, accumulates high concentrations of  $K^+$  to counterbalance the osmotic pressure of the medium (Antón et al., 2002; Oren et al., 2002), has a high proportion of acidic amino acids in its proteins, as well as enzymes functional at high salt concentrations (Oren and Mana, 2002), and even has a high proportion of G+C in its genome (65-70% for S. ruber, in the range of 59-70 for haloarchaea; Oren, 2002). All these similarities, together with the fact that S. ruber and haloarchaea share the same habitat in which prokaryotic density is very high, poses interesting questions about the evolutionary processes leading to a high degree of similarity between these two groups of organisms. As pointed out by Oren and Mana (2002), a comparative analysis of Salinibacter and haloarchaea would be of great interest to understand the mechanisms of this apparent convergent evolution and to ascertain the extent of lateral gene transfer between these members of the two prokaryotic domains.

#### 2. Genomic and Proteomic Analysis of Salinibacter ruber

A few years ago we undertook a low coverage shotgun sequencing of *S. ruber*  $M31^{T}$  genome for data mining purposes. Besides, we have been isolating *S. ruber* strains form salterns around the world (from the Peruvian Andes to Eilat in Israel) to ascertain the degree of intraspecific diversity using different genetic and phenotypic tools, including the distribution of "interesting" genes newly found when sequencing the M31 genome.

S. ruber M31 has a genome of  $3.4 \pm 0.2$  Mbp of which we have sequenced approximately 60% and assembled into contigs ranging from 100 to 16,000 bp. S. ruber has a typically prokaryotic ribosomal operon 16S-tRNA(Ile-GAU)-tRNA(Ala-UGC)-23S-5S that, according to our hybridization experiments, is present in a single copy. Among the genes identified in the sequence we have found many *che* and *fla* genes (EM studies had previously revealed the presence of flagella in S. ruber) as well as a high quantity of membrane transporters, including haloarchaeal-like K<sup>+</sup> transporters and, most interestingly, a homologue to the precusor of light-driven chloride pump halorhodopsin (Antón et al., in preparation). Besides, as found in the genome of the haloarchaeon *Halobacterium* NRC-1 (Ng et al., 2000), the genome of S. ruber shared a large number of homologues with the radiation-resistant bacterium *Deinococcus radiodurans*.

Comparing the complete proteomes available at the time of analysis (16 from Archaea and 43 from Bacteria), we found that 6% of the proteins coded in the genes in our library had a best match with archaeal proteins (considering only BLAST hits with E-values lower than  $e^{-20}$ ). However, when the more restrictive conditions of Gophna et al. (2004) were used, only 1% of the proteins we had annotated could be of archaeal origin. Obviously, since we only have partial data, these results are not conclusive.

One very interesting question was whether *Salinibacter* proteins shared indeed the characteristics of haloarchaeal proteins, something that had already been studied for some Salinibacter enzymes and for bulk proteins (Oren and Mana, 2002). In order to address this point we have randomly chosen several proteins (more precisely, predicted gene products) from Salinibacter and compared their isoelectric points and their contents of acidic and basic amino acids and serine with their homologues of haloarchaeal origin, as well as from some non extremely halophilic Bacteria and Archaea. Results are shown in Fig. 1 and Table 1. All the proteins were of "bacterial origin", except the Na<sup>+</sup>/Pro symporter and PyrE, that were of "archaeal origin" according to Gophna et al. (2004). Except for RecA, in every case analyzed, S. ruber proteins had isoelectric points closest to their haloarchaeal homologues and always lower than those for the rest of archaeal and bacterial proteins analyzed. Halobacterium NRC-1 proteome analysis had shown an average pl of approximately 5. Acidic proteomes were also predicted from partial genome sequences of Haloarcula marismortui and Haloferax volcanii (DasSarma, 2004). Most of the selected Salinibacter proteins resemble proteins from haloarchaea since they contain more acidic amino acids (and less basic amino acids) than their homologues from non halophilic Archaea and Bacteria. The evolutionary modifications required to re-engineer a protein so that it becomes halophilic appear to involve the introduction of additional acidic residues (Dennis and Shimmin, 1997). This seems also to be the case in the analyzed S. ruber proteins, although the genealogies of these proteins do not relate them with halophilic Archaea. However, we could not see a clear trend regarding the serine content. The amount of serine in bulk proteins from Salinibacter has been shown to be higher than that of proteins from the non-halophilic *Escherichia coli* and the moderately halophilic Halomonas elongata (Oren and Mana, 2002). However, the amount of serine in bulk protein is obviously influenced by the relative amounts of the individual cellular proteins. that are not considered in our analysis.

#### 3. Halorhodopsin of Salinibacter ruber

As mentioned above, one of the more interesting findings in the *S. ruber* genome was the presence of a homologue to the haloarchaeal halo-opsin (called SalHO, for *Salinibacter* halo-opsin), the precusor of the retinal derivative light-driven chloride pump halorhodopsin. Together with the light-driven proton pump bacteriorhodopsin and two sensory rhodopsins involved in light sensing for phototaxis (Oren, 2002), halorhodopsin is one of the four type-1 retinal pigments that until recently were believed to be unique for the halophilic Archaea. However, homologues for bacteriorhodopsin and sensory rhodopsin have been found among members of the Bacteria, and even in the eukaryotic domain (Bieszke et al., 1999; Gärtner and Losi, 2003). In fact, the presence of a wide variety of proteorhodopsins, the bacterial homologue of bacteriorhodopsin, as a way of using solar energy seems to be a very common feature in prevalent components of marine microbiota (Béjà et al., 2001; De la Torre et al., 2003; Venter et al., 2004). So far, no halorhodopsin homologues had been found in bacterial genomes.

The halo-opsin homologue was found in a contig containing other genes of putative archaeal origin, as shown in Fig. 2A. Most likely, these different archaeal-like genes had a different evolutive history, since they are not simultaneously present in all the *S. ruber* strains from our collection (Peña et al., in preparation). A phylogenetic tree reconstructed

by comparing the amino acid sequence of the translated SalHO gene with microbial rhodopsins (Fig. 2B) shows that SalHO is clearly affiliated with the archaeal halorhodopsins. As previously described (Ihara et al., 1999), four clusters were observed in the tree corresponding to four different functional groups (i.e.  $H^+$  pumps, Cl<sup>-</sup> pumps, sensory rhodopsin I and sensory rhodopsin II).



Figure 1. Calculated pI of proteins predicted from gene sequences: Halobacterium sp. NRC-1 ATCC 700922 (HalobNRC-1), Haloferax lucentense (Hlu), Haloferax mediterranei (Hme), Haloarcula marismortui ATCC 43049 (Hma), Haloferax volcanii (Hvo), Salinibacter ruber DSM 13855 (SruM31), Archaeoglobus fulgidus DSM 4304 (Afu), Methanothermobacter thermautotrophicus  $\Delta$ H (Mth), Pyrococcus furiosus DSM 3638 (Pfu), Bacillus halodurans C-125 (Bha), Deinococcus radiodurans R1 (Dra), Bacteroides thetaiotaomicron VPI-5482 (Bth), Synechococcus sp. WH8102 (SynWH8102), Escherichia coli K12-MG1655 (Eco), Thermotoga maritima MSB8 (Tma). The proteins investigated were DNA gyrase B (DNAgyrB), glutamate dehydrogenase (GDH), enolase, the Na<sup>+</sup>/proline symporter (Na<sup>+</sup>/Pro symporter), orotate phosphoribosyltransferase (PyrE), recombination protein A (RecA), transcription termination factor (Rho), DNA-directed RNA polymerase beta' subunit (RpoC), replicative DNA helicase (DnaB), methylmalonyl-CoA decarboxylase alfa subunit (MmdA), and gamma-glutamyl phosphate reductase (ProA).

	Rec A	Rho	RpoC	DnaB	MmdA	ProA
	%ac / %ba / %Ser					
SruM31	14.81 / 14 / 7.1	16.5 / 13.25 / 6.5	15.61 / 11.74 / 5.8	17.82 / 12.52 / 6.4	17.42 / 10.41 / 4.2	16.43/9.8/4.9
HalobNRC1	17.84/9.63/4.8		18.85 / 10.09 / 3.8	17.42 / 11.69 / 5.6	18.44 / 10.15 / 5.1	17.18/5.93/5.5
Hlu						
Hme						
Hma	18.36/9.32/6.4				16.70 / 10.82 / 5.3	18.09 / 6.86 / 6.0
Afu	18.5/7.6/6.6		14.99 / 14.42 / 4.4	16.82/17.44/6.6	13.73 / 12.02 / 3.1	
Mth	13.76/11.96/5.4		16.20/13.10/4.9	14.49 / 15.11 / 7.0		
Pfu	16/11/6.7		15.22 / 14.55 / 3.2	15.42 / 16.34 / 6.0	12.64 / 11.88 / 3.3	
Bha	14.34 / 13.12 / 6.4	16.35 / 14.74 / 6.4	13.93 / 14.43 / 4.5	16.52/11.89/5.3	12.60 / 11.63 / 4.8	13.94 / 10.82 / 6.2
Dra		14.3 / 13.14 / 4.2	15.72/12.48/5.4	13.84 / 10.94 / 6.2	13.27 / 11.73 / 5.4	12.27 / 10.19 / 4.4
Bth	12.94 / 11.84 / 5.5	15/15.4/4.6	13.81 / 13.6 / 5.0	12.58 / 13.65 / 6.1	12.26 / 11.28 / 5.1	12.95 / 10.79 / 6.2
SynWH8102	14.24 / 12.79 / 5.8		15.03 / 11.44 / 6.4	13.59 / 11.04 / 7.4	12.63 / 11.60 / 5.8	11.83 / 8.12 / 4.4
Eco	12.23 / 11.34 / 4.8	13.76 / 13.54 / 5.4	13.51 / 13.22 / 5.0	15.71/11.68/7.2	14.42 / 13.17 / 5	12.71 / 10.55 / 5.3
Tma	13.76/13.2/6.2	14.75 / 13.81 / 5.4	15.09 / 14.32 / 4.7	15.39 / 16.77 / 6.0	13.59 / 11.65 / 4.1	16.39/15.18/4.8

	DNAgyrB	GDH	Enolase	Aa transporter	Na <sup>*</sup> /Pro symporter	PyrE
	%ac/%ba/%Ser	%ac / %ba / %Ser	%ac / %ba / %Ser			
SruM31	16.41 / 10.65 / 6.8	14.28/9.44/3.2	17.21 / 6.55 / 5.2	4.38/9.92/4.55	7.01/5.17/6.6	19.05/8.57/5.7
HalobNRCI	17.83 / 10.47 / 4.7	17.78/7.45/4.8	17.58 / 8.29 / 3.0	4.99 / 10.30 / 7.42	10.45 / 4.51 / 5.2	19.34/7.55/6.1
Hlu	18.46 / 10.64 / 4.7					
Hme		17.00 / 8.61 / 5.4				
Hma						19.52/8.57/6.7
Afu	18.14/12.82/4.9		16.29 / 10.09 / 5.0	4.35 / 12.26 / 6.13	6.38/3.19/6.4	
Mth			16.82 / 7.93 / 5.5	8.46 / 8.83 / 9.24	4.71/6.22/4.1	16.41/14.36/5.1
Pfu			16.12/11.33/4.0		3.99/6.84/5.7	16.11/13.89/6.1
Bha	15.07/12.40/5.0	10.91 / 10.04 / 6.3		8.61/5.85/6.40	7.40/9.13/5.7	18.13/15.39/3.3
Dra	14.03 / 12.67 / 3.9	12.26 / 10.14 / 5.4	15.16/10.18/6.4	9.01/5.00/6.09	4.73 / 7.10 / 7.1	13.33/10.00/8.1
Bth	15.00/11.48/5.5	12.61 / 11.94 / 4.7	15.15/12.12/6.3	7.68/5.91/6.14	5.59/6.88/4.5	11.34/9.28/5.7
SynWH8102	15.04 / 12.64 / 5.3		13.48/7.90/7.0	9.15/4.98/6.71		12.50/11.50/4.0
Eco	15.04 / 12.81 / 5.2	11.18/9.84/4.9	13.65 / 11.11 / 5.1		5.96 / 5.96 / 5.5	10.03/12.60/6.9
Tma	16.67 / 15.88 / 5.0	13.46 / 12.26 / 3.6				13.90/13.90/5.9

TABLE 1. Calculated percent of acidic amino acids (%ac), basic amino acids (%ba) and serine (%Ser) of predicted proteins shown in Fig. 1.



**Figure 2.** A. Description of the contig where the halo-opsin homologue was found: hypothetical (1), hypothetical (2), short chain alcohol dehydrogenase of unknown specificity (3), halo-opsin (4), sodium:proline symporter (proline permease) (5) oxidorreductase, short chain dehydrogenase/family (6), hypothetical (7). Putative origin of the ORFs: unknown (grey arows), archaeal (white), bacterial (black bars). B. Phylogenetic tree based on amino acid sequences of all homologous archaeal rhodopsins, *Neurospora crassa nop*-1 gene product, and bacterial proteorhodopsins available in public databases. The tree shown is based on neighbour joining approach by using the Kimura algorithm. Results were simultaneously evaluated by the maximum parsimony and maximum likelihood treeing approaches using the same data and subsets thereof. Multifurcations show such positions where the branching order could not be resolved. The SalHO sequence appeared consistently in the position shown in the tree independently of the algorithm or the dataset used. However, the position of the proteorhodopsin branch remained unstable and its position was dependent on the approach used. Fig. 2B was derived from Antón et al. (in preparation). *Har. = Haloarcula; Hbt. = Halobacterium; Hrr. = Halorubrum; Nmn. = Natronomonas*.

However, there must be another system for chloride transport since, as explained below, not all the *Salinibacter* strains harbour SalHO genes in their genomes. In fact, the extremely halophilic archaeon *Halobacterium salinarum* possesses both halorhodopsin and a light-independent chloride transport system which probably acts by coupling the inward transport of chloride with the influx of Na<sup>+</sup> (Duschl and Wagner, 1986).

#### 4. Biogeography of Salinibacter

Since the description of *S. ruber* species, we have been isolating different strains (now, up to 50) from crystallizer ponds around the world. A collection of 17 strains (including the five used for species description: M1, M8 and M31 from Mallorca, Pola13/P13 and Pola 18/P18 from Alicante) was used to take a look at the intraspecific diversity (Peña et al., in press). Several techniques were used for this study, including sequencing of 16S rDNA and the 16S-23S rRNA gene spacer regions, as well as genomic fingerprinting with randomly amplified polymorphic DNA (RAPD; Sikorski et al., 1999) and pulsed field gel electrophoresis analysis (PFGE; Grothues and Tummler, 1991).

The 16S rRNA gene sequences of all new isolates were found to be identical to those of the already sequenced *S. ruber* strains. No representative of the second *Salinibacter* spp. phylotype EHB-2 (Antón et al., 2000) was obtained. The 16S-23S rRNA gene spacer regions were amplified for all strains and enzymatically digested with *TaqI*. In all cases, the digestion patterns were identical for all tested strains. Accordingly, their sequences were also very similar with values always higher than 97% sequence identity. With these similarities, no phylogenetic reconstruction could be performed to infer reliable genealogies within *S. ruber*. When the phylogeny of the gene spacer region of M31 was reconstructed with respect to a selection of the available homologous regions, we found that the closest relative sequence was that of *Rhodothermus marinus* in accordance with the 16S rRNA gene sequence reconstructions (Peña et al., in press).



Figure 3. Dendrograms generated after UPGMA analyses of PFGE patterns (A) and RAPD profiles (B) from 17 *S. ruber* isolates. Source of isolation: S'Avall salterns, Mallorca, Spain (A1 and A7); Salinas de Levante salterns, Mallorca, Spain (M1, M8 and M31); Bras del Port salterns, Alicante, Spain (P13 and P18); Canary Islands salterns, Spain (C4, C5, C9, C12, C16, and C25); San Carles de la Rápita salterns, Ebro Delta, Spain (E7 and E11); Maras salterns, Peruvian Andes (Pr1). Black boxes indicate strains harbouring SalHO genes. From Peña et al., in press.

Genomic fingerprinting could however give a more detailed picture of intraspecific diversity. According to PFGE separation of genomic macrorestriction products, all the strains grouped in two clusters with more than 55% banding pattern similarity (Fig. 3).

Cluster 1 harboured all the isolates from the Mallorca and Ebro Delta salterns, whereas cluster 2 harboured all strains isolated from Alicante and the Peruvian Andes. Strains isolated from the Canary Islands appeared to be spread across both clusters. On the other hand, a dendrogram was constructed based on the analysis of 260 independent positions resulting from 8 different RADP analyses. One single independent cluster of 7 strains sharing at least 85% pattern similarity was found. All strains isolated from the Alicante and Mallorca salterns were grouped within the same cluster, whereas the rest of the strains were spread in 4 additional clusters. Interestingly, this unique cluster harboured all strains for which a copy of a SalHO gene was found. This result could indicate that the presence of a SalHO is related to the origin of isolation, although we have recently isolated some *S. ruber* strains from Canary Island that harbor this gene in their genomes.



Figure 4. *Xba*I digestion of agarose embeded genomic DNA from different *S. ruber* strains. Source of isolation: S'Avall salterns, Mallorca, Spain (A1); "Salinas de Levante" salterns, Mallorca, Spain (M31 and M8); Bras del Port salterns, Alicante, Spain (P13 and P18); Maras salterns, Peruvian Andes (Pr1, Pr3, Pr4, Pr6, Pr8). LR: Biorad low-range marker for PFGE.

From the PFGE analysis of the different strains, it seems that *S. ruber* populations present different degrees of homogeneity depending on the location of isolation. This is particularly noticeable for strains isolated from a Peruvian saltern located at 3000 m of altitude in the Andes. In this environment, *S. ruber* can not be detected by FISH and

#### SALINIBACTER RUBER GENOMICS

therefore must be present in very low numbers, although it can be readily isolated (Maturrano et al., in preparation). When genomic macrorestriction products of five Peruvian strains (isolated by different members of our group in different years) were compared by PFGE (Fig. 4), their patterns were found to be identical. This finding was in contrast with the diversity of PFGE patterns displayed by the otherwise very similar strains isolated from other salterns. There are thus many unanswered questions about how this species diversify in the environment and why very closely related, but not identical, strains thrive sharing the same habitat. Again, comparative genomics could help to understand how and why intraspecific diversity arises. For this purpose, we continue now to explore genomic differences of representatives of *S. ruber*, both uncultured and cultured. Hopefully, these studies will tell us more about the meaning of microdiversity in hypersaline environments.

#### Acknowledgements

We thank José Castresana for technical assessment in phylogenetic reconstructions. This work was supported by Spanish Ministry of Science and Technology grants BOS2003-05198-C02-01 and BOS2003-05198-C02-02 (to RRM and JA), and by the grant GRUPOS03/137 from the Generalitat Valenciana. This work has been done in the frame of the European Network of Excellence Marine Genomics GOCE-CT-2004-505403.

#### References

- Antón, J., Llobet-Brossa, E., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (1999) Fluorescence in situ hybridization analysis of the prokaryotic community inhabiting crystallizer ponds. Environ. Microbiol. 1, 517-523.
- Antón, J., Rosselló-Mora, R., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (2000) Extremely halophilic *Bacteria* in crystallizer ponds from solar salterns. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 3052-3057.
- Antón, J., Oren, A., Benlloch, S., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Amann, R. and Rosselló-Mora, R. (2002) Salinibacter ruber gen. nov., sp. nov., a new species of extremely halophilic Bacteria from saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 485-491.
- Béjà, O., Spudich, E.N., Spudich, J.L., Leclere M. and DeLong, E.F. (2001) Proteorhodopsin phototrophy in the ocean. Nature 411, 786-789.
- Bieszke, J.A., Braun, E.L., Bean, L.E., Kang, S., Natvig, D.O. and Borkovich, K.A. (1999) The nop-1 gene of Neurospora crassa encodes a seven transmembrane helix retinal-binding protein homologous to archaeal rhodopsins. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 96, 8034-8039.
- Burns, D.G., Camakaris, H.M., Janssen, P.H. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (2004) Cultivation of Walsby's square haloarchaeon. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 238, 469-473.
- DasSarma, S. (2004). Genome sequence of an extremely halophilic archaeon, In: C.M. Fraser, T.R. Read, and K. Nelson (eds.), *Microbial Genomes*. Humana Press, Totowa, NJ, pp. 33-47.
- De la Torre, J.R., Christianson, L.M., Béjà, O., Suzuki, M.T., Karl, D.M., Heidelberg, J. and DeLong, E.F. (2003) Proteorhodopsin genes are distributed among divergent marine bacterial taxa. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 100, 12830-12835.
- Dennis, P.P. and Shimmin, L.C. (1997) Evolutionary divergence and salinity-mediated selection in halophilic Archaea. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 61, 90-104.
- Duschl, A. and Wagner, G. (1986) Primary and secondary chloride transport in *Halobacterium halobium*. J. Bacteriol. 168, 548-552.
- Gärtner, W. and Losi, A. (2003). Crossing the borders: archaeal rhodopsins go bacterial. Trends Microbiol. 11, 405-407.
- Gophna, U., Charlebois, R.L. and Doolittle, W.F. (2004) Have archaeal genes contributed to bacterial virulence? Trends Microbiol. 12, 213-219.
- Grothues, D. and Tummler, B. (1991) New approaches in genome analysis by pulsed-field gel electrophoresis: application to the analysis of *Pseudomonas* species. Mol. Microbiol. 5, 2763-2776.
- Guixa-Boixareu, N., Calderón-Paz, J.I., Heldal, M., Bratbak, G. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (1996) Viral lysis and bacterivory as prokaryotic loss factors along a salinity gradient. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 11, 215-227.
- Ihara, K., Umemura, T., Katagiri, I., Kitajima-Ihara, T., Sugiyama, Y., Kimura, Y. and Mukohata, Y. (1999) Evolution of the archaeal rhodopsins: evolution rate changes by gene duplication and functional differentiation. J. Mol. Biol. 285, 163-174.
- Kessel, M. and Cohen, Y. (1982) Ultrastructure of square bacteria from a brine pool in southern Sinai. J. Bacteriol. 150, 851-860.
- Lutnaes, B.F., Oren, A. and Liaaen-Jensen, S. (2002) New C<sub>40</sub>-carotenoid acyl glycoside as principal carotenoid in *Salinibacter ruber*, an extremely halophilic eubacterium. J. Nat. Prod. 65, 1340-1343.
- Ng, W.V., Kennedy, S.P., Mahairas, G.G., Berquist, B., Pan, M., Shukla, H.D., Lasky, S.R., Baliga, N.S., Thorsson, V., Sbrogna, J., Swartzell, S., Weir, D., Hall, J., Dahl, T.A., Welti, R., Goo, Y.A., Leithauser, B., Keller, K., Cruz, R., Danson, M.J., Hough, D.W., Maddocks, D.G., Jablonski, P.E., Krebs, M.P., Angevine, C.M., Dale, H., Isenberger, T.A., Peck, R.F., Pohlschröder, M., Spudich, J.L., Jong, K.-H., Alam, M., Freitas, T., Hou, S., Daniels, C.J., Dennis, P.P., Omer, A.D., Ebhardt, H., Lowe, T.M., Liang, P., Riley, M., Hood, L., and DasSarma, S. (2000) Genome sequence of *Halobacterium* species NRC-1. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA **97**, 12176-12181.
- Oren, A. (2002) Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments. Kluver Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Oren, A. and Mana, L. (2002) Amino acid composition of bulk protein and salt relationships of selected enzymes of *Salinibacter ruber*, an extremely halophilic bacterium. Extremophiles 6, 217-223.
- Oren, A. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2001) The contribution of halophilic *Bacteria* to the red coloration of saltern crystallizer ponds. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. **36**, 123-130.
- Oren, A., Duker, S. and Ritter, S. (1996) The polar lipid composition of Walsby's square bacterium. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 138, 135-140.
- Oren, A. Heldal, M., Norland, S. and Galinski, E.A. (2002) Intracellular ion and organic solute concentrations of the extremely halophilic bacterium *Salinibacter ruber*. Extremophiles 6, 491-498.
- Øvreås, L., Daae, F.L., Torsvik, V. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2003) Characterization of microbial diversity in hypersaline environments by melting profiles and reassociation kinetics in combination with terminal restriction fragment length polymorphism. Microb. Ecol. 46, 291-301.
- Peña, A., Valens, M., Santos, F., Buczolits, S., Antón, J., Kämpfer, P., Busse, H.-J., Amann, R. and Rosselló-Mora, R. Intraspecific comparative analysis of the species *Salinibacter ruber*. Extremophiles, in press.
- Rodríguez-Valera, F., Acinas, S.G. and Antón, J. (1999) Contribution of molecular techniques to the study of microbial diversity in hypersaline environments, In: A. Oren (ed.), *Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments*. CRC Press, Boca Raton, FL, pp. 27-38.
- Sikorski, J., Rosselló-Mora, R. and Lorenz, M.G. (1999) Analysis of genotypic diversity and relationships among *Pseudomonas stutzeri* strains by PCR-based genomic fingerprinting and multilocus enzyme electrophoresis. System. Appl. Microbiol. 22, 393-402.
- Venter, J.C., Remington, K., Heidelberg, J.F., Halpern, A.L., Rusch, D., Eisen, J.A., Wu, D.Y., Paulsen, I., Nelson, K.E., Nelson, W., Fouts, D.E., Levy, S., Knap, A.H., Lomas, M.W., Nealson, K., White, O., Peterson, J., Hoffman, J., Parsons, R., Baden-Tillson, H., Pfannkoch, C., Rogers, Y.H. and Smith, H.O. (2004) Environmental genome shotgun sequencing of the Sargasso Sea. Science **304**, 66-74.

### Biodata of Laszlo N. Csonka, author of "What We Can Deduce about Metabolism in the Moderate Halophile Chromohalobacter salexigens from its Genomic Sequence"

**Dr. Laszlo Csonka** is a professor in the Department of Biological Sciences at Purdue University. He received his Ph. D. in 1975 at Harvard Medical School in the laboratory of Dr. Dan Fraenkel, studying the pathways of NADPH formation in *Escherichia coli*. His main research interests are the analysis of the response to osmotic stress in bacteria and plants, the connection between osmotic adaptation and thermotolerance, and carbon-source metabolism in bacteria.

E-mail: lcsonka@bilbo.bio.purdue.edu



# WHAT WE CAN DEDUCE ABOUT METABOLISM IN THE MODERATE HALOPHILE *CHROMOHALOBACTER SALEXIGENS* FROM ITS GENOMIC SEQUENCE

#### LASZLO N. CSONKA<sup>1</sup>, KATHLEEN O'CONNOR<sup>1</sup>, FRANK LARIMER<sup>2</sup>, PAUL RICHARDSON<sup>3</sup>, ALLA LAPIDUS<sup>3</sup>, ADAM D. EWING<sup>4</sup>, BRADLEY W. GOODNER<sup>4</sup> and AHARON OREN<sup>5</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Biological Sciences, Purdue University, West Lafayette IN 47907-1392, USA; <sup>2</sup>Genome Analysis and Systems Modeling, Life Sciences Division, Oak Ridge National Laboratory, Oak Ridge TN 37831, USA; <sup>3</sup>DOE Joint Genome Institute, Walnut Creek CA 94598, USA; <sup>4</sup>Department of Biology, Hiram College, Hiram OH 44234, USA; <sup>5</sup>The Institute of Life Science, and the Moshe Shilo Minerva Center for Marine Biogeochemistry, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, 91904, Israel

#### 1. Introduction

A draft sequence of the genome of the moderate halophile Chromohalobacter salexigens (formerly Halomonas elongata) DSM3043 (Fig. 1) has been determined to an 8X coverage by the Joint Genome Institute (JGI) of the US Department of Energy. From this sequence, 3370 predicted protein-coding genes were identified and provisionally annotated by computer analysis at the JGI. The draft sequence and annotation are available at http://genome.jgi-psf.org/microbial/index.html. In this chapter, we present a brief overview of insights we gained into metabolism in C. salexigens from the sequence. In view of the close phylogenetic relationship of C. salexigens to the Pseudomonaceae and other y-Proteobacteria (see below), we used known enzyme sequences from Pseudomonaceae, Acinetobacter, Escherichia coli, other Enterobacteriaceae, and other bacteria (in this order of priority) as query sequences for orthologs in C. salexigens. Any match with probability ("expect value" in tblastn; а http://www.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/BLAST)  $\leq$  e-20 was considered to be highly significant, values between e-5 and e-20 to be marginal, and  $\geq$  e-5 to be not significant. The usual disclaimers about inferences from genomic sequence are in order: that all of the annotations that we are assigning are provisional and await confirmation by biochemical or functional genetic analyses, and that the predictions of the functions of the C. salexigens gene products are only as valid as the accuracy of the assignment of the function of matching proteins in other organisms.



Figure 1. Chromohalobacter salexigens DSM3043, grown in LB medium supplemented with 1 M NaCl. Photograph: Kathleen O'Connor and Christopher Staiger.

#### 2. Overview of the Sequence of the C. salexigens Genome

Pulsed-field gel electrophoretic analysis of total DNA cut with the rare-cutting enzymes *Pac*I and *Pme*I suggested that *C. salexigens* possesses a main chromosome of ~3.9 Mbp and a low copy plasmid of < 100 kbp (data not shown). The JGI generated a total of 3.7 Mbp unique sequences, and therefore, depending on the accuracy of our estimate of the genome size, we may be very near the complete coverage of the genome. The *C. salexigens* genome is 63.9% G + C. This value is close to the 66.6% G + C content found in *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* (Stover et al., 2000), a related non-halophilic  $\gamma$ -proteobacterium, but differs substantially from the 40.3% G + C composition in a second closely related  $\gamma$ -proteobacterium, *Acinetobacter* ADP1 (Barbe et al., 2004). However, despite the difference in nucleotide composition, the genome of *C. salexigens* is more similar in its size to the 3.6 Mbp (3325 ORF) genome of *Acinetobacter* than to the 6.3 Mbp genome of *P. aeruginosa*. The classification of *C. salexigens* among the  $\gamma$ -Proteobacteria is confirmed by the high similarity that the ORFs of this organism show to orthologs from other organisms in this subdivision (Table 1).

As can be seen in this Table, > 60% of the ORFS of *C. salexigens* show the highest similarity to orthologs from  $\gamma$ -Proteobacteria. In spite of the halophilic characteristics of *C. salexigens*, 37% of its ORFs are most similar to orthologs from Pseudomonaceae (which include *Acinetobacter*), in accord with the close phylogenic relationship between these organisms.

#### 3. Carbon Source Metabolic Enzymes

We used the sequence data to make predictions about the carbon source metabolic repertoire of *C. salexigens*. The constituent enzymes of various pathways that we searched in *C. salexigens* were derived from the following references: central metabolism

was based on the chapter by Fraenkel (1996), the tricarboxylic acid (TCA) cycle by Cronan and LaPorte (1996), peripheral carbon source metabolism by Lin (1996) and Gottschalk (1985), and aromatic compound metabolism by Horn et al. (1991) and Nakazawa and Yokota (1973). For the tracing of the aromatic degradative pathways we also made extensive use of the University of Minnesota Biocatalysis/Biodegradation Database (<u>http://umbbd.ahc.umn.edu</u>). Most of the amino acid sequences of enzymes that were used as to search the *C. salexigens* genome were obtained from the Expert Protein Analysis System (ExPASy; <u>http://www.expasy.org</u>).

Organism	% of ORFs of <i>C. salexigens</i> that show highest tblastn similarity to an ORF in the indicated organism
γ-Proteobacteria	61
Pseudomonaceae	37
Enterobacteriaceae	9
Vibrionaceae	6
Alteromonaceae	4
Xanthomonaceae	2
Other y-Proteobacteria	3
α-Proteobacteria	13
β-Proteobacteria	11
Bacilli	3
Eukaryotes	3
δ-Proteobacteria	2
Actinobacteria	2
Cyanobacteria	1
Other Eubacteria	4
Archaea	0.5

TABLE 1. The similarity of the predicted ORFs of C. salexigens to ORFs from other organisms.

#### 3.1. ENZYMES OF CENTRAL METABOLISM

We found good matches in *C. salexigens* for all of the enzymes of the Embden-Meyerhof-Parnas pathway from phosphoglucose isomerase to pyruvate kinase. *C. salexigens* has the "standard" suite of glycolytic enzymes as found in *E. coli*, and it differs from *P. aeruginosa*, which lacks phosphofructokinase, and from *Acinetobacter*, which is devoid of both phosphofructokinase and pyruvate kinase (Barbe et al., 2004). We detected all of the enzymes of the oxidative and non-oxidative branches of the hexose monophosphate shunt as well as the Entner-Doudoroff pathways.

*C. salexigens* has good matches to the three subunits (E1, E2, and Lpd) of the NADdependent pyruvate dehydrogenase. There is no indication that it has an ortholog for pyruvate formate lyase, which is used in other organisms under anaerobic conditions. We found good matches to all of the usual TCA cycle enzymes. The one curiosity in this regard is the presence of both an NADP-linked isocitrate dehydrogenase (EC 1.1.1.42) and an NAD-linked isoenzyme (EC 1.1.141). The latter enzyme is not present in *E. coli*  and *Salmonella typhimurium*, and the difference in the function of the two is not known. *C. salexigens* has the capacity to form oxalacetate to fixing  $CO_2$  via phosphoenolpyruvate (PEP) carboxylase.

#### 3.2. GLUCONEOGENESIS

Based on our understanding of metabolism in other organisms, growth on gluconeogenic carbon sources requires enzymes that enable the cell to circumvent "irreversible" reactions to generate pyruvate and PEP from TCA cycle intermediates and other 3-carbon compounds and to form fructose-6-P from fructose-1,6-P<sub>2</sub>.

#### 3.2.1. TCA Cycle to PEP

We found good matches for phosphoenolpyruvate synthase, which gives PEP from pyruvate, and PEP caboxykinase, which decarboxylates oxalacetate to yield PEP. The organism has three potential malic enzymes, which carry out the oxidative decarboxylation of malate to pyruvate, two of which appear to NADP-linked and one NAD-linked. Finally there is a membrane-bound oxalacetate decarboxylase, which produces pyruvate from oxalacetate. The latter reaction is catalyzed by a membrane bound-enzyme whose activity is linked to Na<sup>+</sup> extrusion, and therefore it may play a role in the halophilism or halotolerance of the organism.

#### 3.2.2. Fructose-1,6-bisphosphatase

In contrast to the pyruvate or PEP-forming enzymes, we have not been able to find a good match to fructose-1.6-bisphosphatase (Fbpase) that can generate fructose-6phosphate during gluconeogenic growth. There are at least six classes of proteins which have been recognized as having Fbpase activity. Class I Fbpase is the standard AMPsensitive enzyme (Fraenkel, 1996) that is present in plants, animals, a variety of Eubacteria, and the extremely halophilic Archaea Halobacterium salinarum NRC-1 and Haloarcula marismortui ATCC 43049. This protein has been demonstrated by extensive genetic and biochemical analysis to be the physiologically important activity in E. coli used during gluconeogenic growth. Class II is represented by the GlpX protein, which was discovered as part of the glp (glycerol-3-phosphate) regulon in E. coli (Donahue et al., 2000) and shown to be the important Fbpase in Mycobacterium tuberculosis and a number of other Actinomycetes (Movahedzadeh et al., 2004). Although the GlpX protein of E. coli has Fbpase activity, its function is a mystery, because it is not adequate to support growth on gluconeogenic carbon sources in *fbp* mutants (which lack the Class I Fbpase), even when the glp regulon is induced by glycerol. Class III Fbpase contains the yydE gene product of Bacillus subtilis (Fujita et al., 1998). This enzyme has been shown to have Fbpase activity by in vitro assays and can complement a  $\Delta fbp$  mutation in E. coli, but its function is also unclear, because B. subtilis strains carrying a deletion of the yydE gene are not defective in growth on gluconeogenic carbon sources. Class IV of Fbpase has been identified in Archaea as a protein that has both Fbpase and inositol 1phosphatase (I-1-Pase) activities (Stec et al., 2000). In addition to this enzyme, there is a Class V Fbpase in some but not all Archaea, which has nearly exclusive affinity for fructose-1,6-bisphosphate (Sato et al., 2004). Thermococcus kodakaraensis is one of the Archaea that has orthologs of both the Class IV and Class V enzymes. Deletions were targeted to the genes encoding these proteins, with the result that the loss of the Class V enzyme abolished gluconeogenic growth, whereas removal of the Class IV enzyme did not result in an obvious phenotype (Sato et al., 2004). The implication is that the latter is the important Fbpase, at least in the Archaea that have both the Class IV and Class V enzymes. Finally, Class VI comprises sedoheptulose-1,7-bisphosphatase, a member of the Calvin-Benson-Bassham cycle, which has been found to be able hydrolyze fructose-1,6-bisphosphate also (http://us.expasy.org).

To make a long story short, we did not find significant matches (Expect values < e-5) in the *C. salexigens* genome to representatives of any of the classes of Fbpases, except for Class IV, the archaeal type Fbpase/I-1-Pase. However, even here, the matches were mostly borderline: when used as query in a tblastn search against the 23 sequenced Archaea in the data base, the *C. salexigens* ortholog of the Fbpase/I-1-Pase gave a match with an expect value of e-29 against a gene in the extreme halophile *Har. marismortui* ATCC 43049, but the other 22 had matches with expect values in the range of e-19 to e-0.8. The *C. salexigens* Fbpase/I-1-Pase gene has good matches to a gene found in most of not all Bacteria (e-20 to e-40). It was demonstrated in vitro that the product of the *E. coli* orthologous gene, called *suhB* (expect value of match to *C. salexigens* orthologs = 6e-34), has I-1-Pase activity, but the function of this enzyme in *E. coli* is yet to be discovered (Chen and Roberts, 2000).

In view of the facts that this putative *C. salexigens* Fbpase/I-1-Pase gene shows only low similarity to orthologs in Archaea and that the counterpart gene in *T. kodakaraensis* has been shown to be unnecessary for gluconeogenesis, we feel that that probably this gene product is not the authentic Fbpase in *C. salexigens*, and that the real Fbpase has not been revealed by the genomic analysis. In this regard, *C. salexigens* is similar to *Agrobacterium tumefaciens* (*Rhizobium radiobacter*) in which it has not been possible to infer an Fbpase gene from genomic analysis (B. Goodner, unpublished). Thus, there may be yet another form of Fbpase (Class VII?) in *C. salexigens* (and *A. tumefaciens*) that needs to be identified. However, another more interesting, albeit speculative possibility could be that there might be a novel pathway from 3- or 2-carbon compounds to fructose-6-phosphate or a pentose phosphate that bypasses fructose-1,6-bisphosphate.

#### 3.3. SPECIFIC CARBON SOURCES

The enzymes in the likely metabolic pathways of various carbon and energy sources that we found in the *C. salexigens* are summarized in Table 2. This analysis is mainly concentrated on the catabolic pathways of simple sugars and other common carbon sources, and is not intended to be comprehensive. *C salexigens* can degrade a number of amino acids and nucleotides (Arahal et al., 2001), which are not considered. Because of difficulties in assigning the specificities of transport systems, we were not able to identify the transport genes for most carbon sources with certainty. In the subsequent analysis, we made the assumption that if all of the components of a pathway subsequent to transport can be identified, the organism would be able to metabolize the respective carbon sources. NAD-linked dehydrogenases were also problematic, because the queries for these enzymes often showed significant high similarity to more than one ORF in *C*.

## *salexigens*, complicating the unambiguous assignment of enzymes catalyzing dehydrogenase reactions.

TABLE 2.	Our predictions about	metabolic pathways	in C. salexigens bas	sed on the genomic s	equence.
----------	-----------------------	--------------------	----------------------	----------------------	----------

Compound	Enzymes in that could be predicted from the sequence	Predicted enzymes in catabolic pathway that could not be found in the sequence	Can we account for all the necessary metabolic enzymes?
----------	---	--	--

#### 1. Compounds observed to support growth

D-Glucose <sup>1</sup>	several potential ABC and Δψ- coupled permeases; two glucokinases; PQQ-dependent glucose oxidase; gluconolactonase		Yes
D-Gluconate <sup>2</sup>	H <sup>+</sup> -coupled transporter; gluconate kinase		Yes
D-Fructose <sup>1,2</sup>	PTS enzyme I; PTS Hpr; PTS Enzyme IIBC <sup>Fru</sup> ; fructose-1-phosphate kinase; fructose-6-phosphate kinase		Yes
D-Mannose <sup>1</sup>	hexokinase?; phosphomannose isomerase		Yes
D-Galactose <sup>1,2</sup>	hexokinase?; UDP-glucose pyrophosphorylase; UDP-glucose 4-epimerase	galactose-1-P uridyl transferase	No
<i>myo- (meso)-</i> Inositol <sup>1</sup>	inositol dehydrogenase, poor match; 2-keto- <i>myo</i> -inositol dehydrase, poor match; possible 2,3-diketo-4-d-inositol hydratase; possible 2-deoxy-5-ketogluconate-P aldolase; malonyl (methylmalonyl?) semialdehyde dehyrogenase; <i>myo</i> -inositol 1-P phosphatase (I-1- Pase), function unknown	2-d-5-ketogluconate kinase	No
Lactose <sup>3</sup>		β-galactosidase 6-P-β-galactosidase	No
Maltose <sup>1,2</sup>	$\alpha$ -glucosidase (maltase)		Yes
Trehalose <sup>1</sup>	$\alpha, \alpha$ -phosphotrehalase ( $\alpha$ -glucosidase?)	periplasmic trehalase	Maybe
Mannitol <sup>1</sup>	mannitol $\rightarrow$ fructose dehydrogenase		Yes
Sorbitol <sup>1,2</sup>	sorbitol $\rightarrow$ fructose dehydrogenase		Yes
Galactitol (dulcitol) <sup>1</sup>	tagatose-6-P kinase; possible tagatose (fructose?)-1,6-P <sub>2</sub> aldolase	transport or phosphorylation system; galactitol-P dehydrogenase	No
D-Glucarate (saccharate) <sup>1</sup>	glucarate dehydratase; 5-keto-4-d-D-glucarate aldolase		Yes
Sucrose <sup>1,2</sup>	α-glucosidase (maltase)		Yes

L-Arabinose <sup>1,2</sup>	ribulokinase?	arabinose $\leftrightarrow$ ribulose isomerase; ribulose 5-P enimerase	No
D-Ribose <sup>1,2</sup>	ribokinase	induitise-3-1 epinierase	Yes
D-Xylose <sup>1</sup>	xylulose kinase	$xylose \leftrightarrow xylulose$ isomerase	No
D-Erythritol <sup>1</sup>	kinase?	erythritol-1-P dehydrogenase; erythrulose-1-P dehydrogenase	No
TCA cycle intermediates: citrate <sup>1,2</sup> , α-ketoglutarate <sup>1</sup> , succinate <sup>1,2</sup> , fumarate <sup>1</sup> , malate <sup>1</sup>	several potential Na <sup>+</sup> and H <sup>+</sup> linked tri- and dicarboxylic acid transporters, specificity can't be inferred; subsequent metabolism via TCA cycle		Yes
Acetate <sup>1,2</sup>	acetyl CoA synthetase; isocitrate lyase; malate synthase		Yes
Ethanol <sup>1,2</sup>	alcohol dehydrogenases (uncertain specificity); aldehyde dehydrogenases (uncertain specificity)		Maybe
Glycerol <sup>1,2</sup>	glycerol kinase; glycerol-3-phosphate dehydrogenase		Yes
D-Tartrate <sup>1</sup>	tartrate dehydratase $\alpha$ , $\beta$ subunits		Yes
D.LGlycerate <sup>1</sup>	D-alveerate kinase		Yes on
D,L-Olycelate	D-grycerate Kinase		D-glycerate
Propionate <sup>1</sup>	propionyl CoA synthetase; 2-methylcitrate synthase; 2-methylcitrate dehydratase; 2-methylisocitrate lyase		Yes
Malonate <sup>1</sup>	malonyl-CoA: ACP-SH transferase malonate decarboxylase β, γ subunits, poor match	malonate decarboxylase α, γ subunits 2-(5"-triphosphoribosyl)-3'- dephospho-CoA synthase; phosphoribosyl-dephospho- CoA transferase	No
Benzoate <sup>2</sup>	See Figu	ire 1	Maybe
Protocatechuate (3,4- dihydroxy- benzoate) <sup>2</sup>	protocatechuate 3,4-dioxygenase α, β subunits; 3-carboxy- <i>cis,cis</i> -muconate cycloisomerase; 4-carboxy- muconolactone decarboxylase		Yes, if 3-oxoadipate enol-lactone can be metabolized; See Fig. 2
4-Hydroxy- benzoate <sup>2</sup>	4-hydroxybenzoate 3- monooxygenase		Yes; see protocatechuate
Toluene <sup>2</sup>	toluene 2,3-dioxygenase α subunit toluene <i>cis</i> -dihydrodiol dehydrogenase catechol 2,3-dioxygenase I, II 2-hydroxy-6-oxohepta-2,4- dienoate hydrolase; poor match to 4-hydroxy-2- oxovalerate aldolase	toluene 2,3-dioxygenase β subunit; 2-oxopent-4-enoate hydratase; toluene 2-monooxygenase; toluene 3-monooxygenase; toluene 4-monooxygenase; toluene / o-xylene monooxygenase; 4-cresol dehydrogenase; p-hydroxybenzaldehyde dehydrogenase	No

D-Glucono- lactone <sup>1</sup>	periplasmic gluconolactonase		Yes
Cellobiose <sup>1</sup>		cellobiose phosphorylase; cellobiose-6-P hydrolase (6-β- glucosidase)	No
Melibiose <sup>1</sup>		α-galactosidase	No
L-Fucose <sup>1</sup>	fuculose kinase; fuculose-1-P aldolase	fucose $\leftrightarrow$ fuculose isomerase	No
L-Rhamnose <sup>1</sup>		rhamnulokinase; rhamnulose-1-P aldolase	No
Raffinose <sup>1,2</sup>		raffinose invertase (β-fructosidase); α-galactosidase	No
Inulin <sup>1</sup>		endo- or exoinulinase; inulin fructotransferase	No
Ribitol (adonitol) <sup>1</sup>	ribitol kinase ribitol dehydrogenase (specificity questionable)	ribitol-5-P dehydrogenase	Yes
Lactate (D-, L- form not specified) <sup>1</sup>	NAD-linked D-lactate dehydrogenase, probably fermentative; cytochrome-linked L-lactate dehydrogenase	FAD-dependent D-lactate dehydrogenase	No growth on D-lactate; possibly growth on L-lactate
Oxalate <sup>1</sup>	possible formyl-CoA, oxalate CoA- transferase; possible oxalyl-CoA decarboxylase	oxalyl CoA reductase	No

#### 2. Compounds observed as not being able to support growth

#### 3. Not tested

N-Acetyl-D- glucosamine		N-acetylglucosamine- 6-P deacetylase; glucosamine-6-P deaminase	No
D-Glucosamine	glucosamine-fructose-6-P aminotransferase, but this is probably biosynthetic	glucosamine-6-P deaminase	No
N-Acetyl-D- galactosamine		N-acetylgalactosamine-6-P deacetylase	No
D- Galactosamine		galactosamine-6-P isomerase / deaminase	No
Sorbose	possible sorbitol-6-P dehydrogenase	sorbose-1-reductase	No
Tagatose	possible tagatose-6-P kinase; possible tagatose (fructose?)-1,6-P <sub>2</sub> aldolase		Maybe
D-Altronate	altronate (mannonate?) dehydrates; 2-keto-3-d-gluconokinase		Yes
D-Tagaturonate	tagaturonate ↔ altronate oxidoreductase		Yes
D-Glucuronate		glucuronate ↔ fructuronate isomerase	No
D-Galacturonate		galacturonate ↔ tagaturonate isomerase	No
D-Mannonate	mannonate (altronate?) dehydrates; 2-keto-3-d-gluconokinase		Yes

D-Fructuronate	fructuronate $\rightarrow$ mannuronate reductase		Yes
D-Arabinose	D-arabinose-P-isomerase	specific kinase	Maybe
D-Xylulose	xylulose kinase		Maybe
Arabitol	arabitol dehydrogenase		Maybe
Hydroxypyruvate	hydroxypyruvate isomerase; tartronate semiladehyde reductase		Yes
Methanol	alcohol dehydrogenases (uncertain specificity)	PQQ-dependent methanol dehydrogenase	Maybe
Xylene		xylene monooxygenase, hydroxylase and electron transfer components; aryl alcohol dehydrogenase; aryl aldehyde dehydrogenase	No
Salicylate	salicylate 1-mono-oxygenase; poor match		Maybe
Benzene		benzene 1,2-dioxygenase α, β subunits; <i>cis</i> -1,2-dihydrobenzene-1,2- diol dehydrogenase	No
Vanillin	vanillin dehydrogenase; vanillate O-demethylase oxidoreductase		Yes, if we can explain the protocatechuate pathway
Naphthalene		1,2-dihydronaphthalene demethylase / oxidoreductase	No
Phenol	possible phenol 2-monooxygenase subunit P5	phenol 2-monooxygenase subunits P0 to P4	No

<sup>1</sup>Reported by Arahal et al. (2001).

<sup>2</sup>K. O'Connor and L.N. Csonka, unpublished observations.

<sup>3</sup>We found that lactose supported growth (K. O'Connor and L.N. Csonka, unpublished observation), whereas Arahal et al. (2001) reported that lactose supported acid production but not growth.

#### 3.3.1. Glucose

Like pseudomonads and *Acinetobacter*, *C. salexigens* does not appear to have a PEPdependent phosphotransferase system (PTS) for the uptake and phosphorylation of any sugars, except fructose (see below). It has several genes specifying ABC-type and ion co-transport driven transport systems for sugars, but the substrate specificities of these gene products are not evident from their sequences. There are two predicted genes for glucokinase that could generate glucose-6-phosphate, but these may have broader specificities for other sugars. As discussed above, the internal glucose-6-phosphate could be catabolized via glycolysis, the hexose monophosphate shunt, or the Entner-Doudoroff pathway.

*C. salexigens* has predicted open reading frames for the pyrroquinoline quinone (PQQ)-dependent glucose oxidase, gluconolactonase, and glucokinase, as well as the entire pathway for the synthesis of PQQ. Thus, like its pseudomonad and *Klebsiella* relatives, *C. salexigens* might be able to catabolize glucose by the non-phosphorylated route to gluconate and then by the Entner-Doudoroff pathway.

#### 3.3.2. Fructose

We found genes for only one PTS system, which in *C. salexigens* appears to be specified by two genes. The first of these genes, which we designate as *fruA*, specifies a multifunctional protein that contains an N-terminal domain that is orthologous to the Enzyme IIA<sup>Fru</sup> of *E. coli*, a central domain that is similar to the Hpr and Fpr components of PTS systems in other organisms, followed by a domain that is orthologous to Enzyme I. The second gene, *fruB*, specifies a protein that is similar to Enzyme IIBC<sup>Fru</sup> of *E. coli* and *P. aeruginosa*. In between *fruA* and *fruB*, there is another gene, *fruK*, which encodes a fructose-1-phosphate kinase. The similarity of these genes to loci in other organisms that have known function in fructose metabolism suggests that the PTS system specified by these genes recognizes fructose as its substrate, but in view of the generous substrate specificities of PTS systems in other organisms, this system might accept other sugars. On the basis of the sequence similarities to *P. aeruginosa* and *E. coli*, we predict that the fructose-1-phosphate by the PTS and a second phosphorylation to fructose-1,6bisphophosphate by the *fruK* gene product.

#### 3.3.3. Problem Areas

Table 2 was based on the list of compounds that were tested by Arahal et al. (2001) and our laboratory (K. O'Connor and L.N. Csonka, unpublished data) for their ability to serve as carbon/energy sources for *C. salexigens*. From the sequence information, we were able to confirm the observed phenotypes of growth, or lack thereof, on various compounds, and in addition, we were able to make predictions on the ability of the organisms to metabolize several compounds that have not yet been tested. However, in a number of cases, we cannot account satisfactorily for the observed growth characteristics of the organism. In these problematic cases, *C. salexigens* could have the enzymes with the expected biochemical function, but these may not have sufficient similarity to the counterparts in organisms that were used as queries in the searches, or *C. salexigens* may use novel biochemical reactions for some of the missing steps that have not been recognized in other organisms. In the section below, we discuss the compounds for which there is a discrepancy between the observed growth phenotype and our inferences about the metabolic pathways from the genome sequence.

*D-Gluconolactone*. It is not obvious why *C. salexigens* cannot grow on gluconolactone: there is a predicted periplasmic gluconolactonase, and the organism is able to metabolize gluconate, the expected product of this enzyme.

*D-Galactose.* This compound can clearly support growth, and we were able to find three of the enzymes of the Leloir pathway of galactose metabolism (two of which also have anabolic functions in the synthesis of galactose residues in the lipopolysaccharide). However, we were not able to see a good match for galactose-1-P uridyl transferase (*galT* gene product in *E. coli*), which converts galactose-1-P + UDP-glucose to glucose-1-P + UDP-galactose.

*myo-Inositol.* The *myo*-inositol catabolism has been best characterized in *B. subtilis*, and we looked for orthologs of the enzymes from that organism (Yoshida et al., 2004). We found only marginal matches for five of the enzymes of the *B. subtilis* pathway and no ortholog for a sixth enzyme (2-deoxy-5-ketogluconate kinase). It is not clear whether the poor match between to the *B. subtilis* enzymes is due to sequence divergence between the Gram-negative and Gram-positive organisms, or whether *C. salexigens* uses a different pathway. As discussed in connection with Fbpase, there is a good match to I-1-Pase, and it is not clear that this enzyme is required for the metabolism of inositol.

*Lactose.* There is a discrepancy in the data on the metabolism of lactose. Arahal et al. (2001) reported that *C. salexigens* cannot use lactose as sole carbon and energy source but can produce acid from it, and we found that it can grow on it as sole carbon source (K. O'Connor and L.N. Csonka, unpublished data). However, we could not detect a candidate gene for either  $\beta$ -galactosidase or 6-P- $\beta$ -galactosidase and cannot account for the metabolism of this disaccharide.

*Trehalose.* There is no predicted periplasmic or cytoplasmic trehalase, but we found an  $\alpha$ , $\alpha$ -phosphotrehalase, which could split trehalose-6-P to glucose and glucose-6-P. However, there is no obvious trehalose kinase, and so our ability to rationalize a trehalose metabolic pathway depends on identifying the transport and phosphorylation enzymes.

*Galactitol.* We did not observe a good match to a galactitol kinase or PTS, but it is possible that these reactions could be handled by enzymes that have a broader substrate specificity (e.g. the fructose PTS). In *E. coli*, galactitol-1-P is oxidized to tagatose-6-P, phosphorylated to tagatose-1,6-P<sub>2</sub>, and cleaved to dihydroxyacetone-P + glyceraldehyde-3-P. There is no obvious galactitol-1-P dehydrogenase in *C. salexigens*, so we cannot rationalize how the organism metabolizes this hexitol.

*L-Arabinose. C. salexigens* is able to grow on L-arabinose, but we were not able to confirm the presence of arabinose isomerase and ribulose-5-P epimerase, which are part of the degradative pathway in *E. coli*. Two different pathways of L-arabinose catabolism that proceed through the non-phosphorylated intermediates L-arabinolactone, L-arabonate, and 2-keto-3-deoxy-L-arabonate, have been described in *Sinorhizobium meliloti* (Duncan and Fraenkel, 1979) and *Bradyrhizobium japonicum* (Pedrosa and Zancan, 1974). However, sequences of the enzymes of these pathways are not available in the ExPASy database, and we cannot tell whether L-arabinose is metabolized via the pathways found in the latter organisms.

*D-xylose.* In *E. coli*, D-xylose is metabolized via xylulose. There does not appear to be an appropriate isomerase in *C. salexigens*, so we cannot account for the metabolic pathway of this pentose.

*D-Erythritol.* A pathway for D-erythritol metabolism, consisting of a kinase, erythrose-1-P dehydrogenase, and erythrulose-1-P dehydrogenase, has been worked out in *Brucella* 

(Sangari et al., 2000). Genes for the latter two enzymes were not detected in *C*. *salexigens*, and therefore the erythritol metabolic pathway needs to be established.

*Malonate.* An aerobic pathway of malonate degradation has been determined in *Klebsiella pneumoniae*, which entails a complicated set of reactions for the decarboxylation of malonate to acetate (Dimroth and Hilbi, 1997). Of the seven enzymes of this pathway, four could not be identified in *C. salexigens* with query proteins from *K. pneumoniae* or *P. putida. Malonomonas rubra*, which can grow on malonate anaerobically, has a Na<sup>+</sup> pumping membrane-bound malonate decarboxylase that is needed to generate a membrane potential (Dimroth and Hilbi, 1997). The malonate metabolic enzymes of *M. rubra*, including the Na<sup>+</sup> pumping decarboxylase, also did not show adequate similarities to predicted *C. salexigens* proteins.

*Benzoate.* This compound is oxidized to catechol (1,2-dihydroxybenzene), which can be metabolized by the *meta-* or *ortho*-cleavage pathways (Fig. 2; Nakazawa and Yokota, 1973). For the *meta-*pathway, the genome was queried with ORFs present on the *Pseudomonas putida* TOL plasmid pWWO (Horn et al., 1991), and for the *ortho*-pathway, the genome was searched against the enzymes from *Acinetobacter* sp. (Barbe et al., 2004).

Although C. salexigens can grow on benzoate as a single carbon source (K. O'Connor and L.N. Csonka, unpublished data), we cannot account satisfactorily for the metabolism of this important compound. In common pathway to from benzoate to catechol, we could not find a good ortholog for the β-subunit of benzoate 1,2-dioxygenase. Furthermore, 2oxopent-4-enoate hydratase seems to be missing from the catechol meta-cleavage pathway, and muconolactone isomerase and the A subunit of 3-oxodaipate CoA transferase are missing from the *ortho*-pathway. In addition, some of the matches are very borderline, at least to the *meta* pathway enzymes specified by the *P. putida* TOL plasmid and the ortho pathway enzymes found in Acinetobacter. However, overall the matches are better for the ortho-pathway enzymes from Acinetobacter than for the metapathway enzymes from the TOL plasmid. Therefore, we feel that it is more likely that C. salexigens uses the former route than the latter one. However, it is possible that we could find better quality matches if we searched the C. salexigens genome with benzoate degradative enzymes from a broader spectrum of organisms. In Acinetobacter, the benzoate degradative enzymes are arranged as a tight cluster (Barbe et al., 2004), but this does not seem to be the case in C. salexigens.

*Protocathecuate (3,4-dihydroxybenzoic acid).* This compound is metabolized to 3-oxoadipate enol-lactone, an intermediate in the catechol *ortho*-cleavage pathway (Fig. 2). We can find excellent orthologs for the three enzymes that bring protocatechuate into the *ortho*-pathway. So, provided that the latter pathway exists in *C. salexigens*, we could account for the necessary enzymes of protocatechuate metabolism. Again, unlike in *Acinetobacter* (Barbe et al., 2004), the three unique enzymes of protocatechuate metabolism are not adjacent to each other in our organism.



Figure 2. Benzoate metabolic pathways. The expect values indicate the tblastn similarity scores of *C. salexigens* ORFS against queries from genes from the *P. putida* TOL plasmid (for the reactions from benzoate to catechol and for the *meta* pathway) and from *Acenitobacter* (for the *ortho* pathway).

*Toluene.* There are five pathways of toluene degradation, beginning with the five enzymes xylene monooxygenase, toluene 2-monooxygenase, toluene 3-monooxygenase, toluene 4-monooxygenase, and toluene 1,2-dioxygenase (the University of Minnesota Biocatalysis / Biodegradation Database; http://umbbd.ahc.umn.edu). We did not detect acceptable similarities to enzymes of the first four pathways, but were able to recognize some of the enzymes of the fifth pathway, which goes through toluene-*cis*-1,2-dihydrodiol, 3-methylcatechol, *cis*,*cis*-2-hydroxy-6-oxohept-2,4-dienoate, *cis*-2-hydroxypenta-2,4-dienoate, and 4-hydroxy-2-oxovalerate to acetate, acetaldehyde plus pyruvate. We found good matches to all of the enzymes of this pathway, except for the  $\beta$  subunit of the first enzyme (toluene 2,3-dioxygenase) and the last enzyme (2-oxopent-4-enoate hydratase), and therefore we cannot properly account for the toluene metabolic pathway.

*Xenobiotic compounds.* We found suggestions for the presence of ORFs specifying various enzymes that are involved in the metabolism of the following xenobiotic compounds: acrylamide, benzamide, cyclohexanol, 1,2-dichloroethane, ethylbenzene, nitrophenyl phosphate, and phthalate. However, the complete metabolic pathways of these compounds could not be identified. Therefore, *C. salexigens* may be able to partially degrade these compounds, but it probably would not be able to grow on them as single carbon sources.

#### 4. 1C metabolism

#### 4.1. RIBULOSE BISPHOSPHATE CARBOXYLASE, LARGE SUBUNIT

The C. salexigens chromosome contains an ORF that shows high similarity to the large subunit of the Calvin-Benson-Bassham cycle ribulose bisphosphate carboxylase / oxygenase (RubisCO). Orthologous proteins exist in a variety of organisms, and among these, the *C. salexigens* sequence has highest similarity (E values in from e-119 to 5e-96) to ORFs in Bordetella bronchiseptica RB50, ND Mesorhizobium loti MAFF30309, and Sinorhizobium meliloti 1021. B. subtilis has a related enzyme, encoded by the mtnW (vkrW) gene that has been shown to carry out an enolase reaction in the Sadenosylmethionine to methionine salvage pathway (Ashida et al., 2003; Sekowska et al., 2004). However, we have not been able to find good matches for the other enzymes of this pathway, as it exists in B. subtilis. A RubisCO-like protein is also found in the Chlorobaculum tepdium and related green sulfur bacteria (Hanson and Tabita, 2001). Although these organisms are photoautotrophic, they use the reductive TCA cycle for CO<sub>2</sub> fixation instead of RubisCO. Rather, this enzyme has been suggested to have an as of yet undetermined role in sulfur metabolism or oxidative stress response (Hanson and Tabita, 2001). These RubisCO-like proteins in B. subtilis and Chlorobaculum do not have several amino acid residues that are required for carboxylase / oxygenase activity and they have been shown to lack these enzymatic activities. The RubisCO-like protein in C. salexigens contains non-conservative substitutions at 6 of 19 amino acid residues that are required for the binding of the carboxylase substrates and it also has a deletion of 11 residues in "loop 6", which is essential for carboxylase activity (Ashida et al., 2003). Thus, it is unlikely that this enzyme operates as a carboxylase in *C. salexigens*, but we have no insights as to its true function. We have not observed an ortholog for the small subunit of RubisCO. Interestingly, *C. salexigens* appears to have gene for phosphoribulokinase, which is a member of the Calvin-Benson-Bassham cycle in  $CO_2$  fixing organisms. However, there is no evidence for sedoheptulose-1,7-bisphosphatase, providing a second reason why it is unlikely that *C. salexigens* can fix  $CO_2$  with the RubisCO-like protein.

#### 4.2. CARBON MONOXIDE DEHYDROGENASE

There were good matches to the three subunits of the aerobic type carbon monoxide dehydrogenase found in *P. aeruginosa*; as is the case with many of the our predictions, the function of this enzyme needs to be addressed experimentally.

#### 4.3. FORMALDEHYDE DEHYDROGENASE

The genome contains information for a glutathione-dependent formaldehyde dehydrogenase and two glutathione-independent formaldehyde dehydrogenases. It is not known whether *C. salexigens* can metabolize formaldehyde, but a closely related *Halomonas elongata* strain has been observed to be able to do so (Azachi et al., 1995). Thus, we can account for the metabolism of formaldehyde in *C. salexigens*.

#### 4.4. FORMATE DEHYDROGENASE

We found evidence for two selenocysteine-containing formate dehydrogenases, one of which may contain molybdenum and the second may contain tungsten. As *C. salexigens* cannot grow fermentatively, these formate dehydrogenases are presumably coupled to an electron acceptor ( $O_2$ ,  $NO_3^-$ ), but we cannot deduce the nature of the electron acceptor from the amino acid sequence. We observed eight genes that could specify the components of formate hydrogen lyase (FdhF, HycA through HycG), but because these showed marginal similarity to orthologs from *E. coli* (e-13 to e-19), we are not certain of this identification. There was no evidence of a hydrogenase, which could either form or consume  $H_2$ .

#### 5. Summary

From the draft genomic sequence of *C. salexigens*, we were able to find good indication that the organism has all of the enzymes of glycolysis, hexose monohophoshate shunt, Entner-Doudoroff pathway, and the TCA cycle. We were able to rationalize the pathways of metabolism of many of the common sugars and mono- and dicarboxylic acids. We could account only partially for the metabolic pathway of benzoate, 4-hydroxybenzoate, and 3,4-hydroxybenzoate. The sequence information gave hints that *C. salexigens* might be able to metabolize a number of other aromatic and xenobiotic

compounds at least partially. The latter suggestion, which needs to be followed up experimentally, presents the exciting possibility that *C. salexigens* might be exploited for the biological cleanup of polluted environments that are also high in salinity.

#### Acknowledgments

We would like thank Dan Fraenkel and Robert Tabita for helpful discussions. Work in the Csonka laboratory on the determinants of halophilism in *C. salexigens* has been supported by the Life in Extreme Environments Program of the National Science Foundation (Grant MCB-9978253). B.W.G. would like to thank the Howard Hughes Medical Institute grant (52005125) and Hiram College for supporting undergraduate involvement in genomics research.

#### References

- Arahal, D.R., García, M.T., Vargas, C., Cánovas, D., Nieto, J.J. and Ventosa, A. (2001) Chromohalobacter salexigens sp. nov., a moderately halophilic species that includes Halomonas elongata DSM 3043 and ATCC 33174. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 51, 1457-1462.
- Ashida, H., Saito, Y., Kojima, C., Kobayashi, K., Ogasawara, N. and Yokota, A. (2003) A functional link between RuBisCO-like protein of *Bacillus* and photosynthetic RuBisCO. Science **302**, 286-290.
- Azachi, M., Henis, Y., Oren, A., Gurevich, P. and Sarig, S. (1995) Transformation of formaldehyde by Halomonas sp. Can. J. Microbiol. 41, 548-553.
- Barbe, V., Vallenet, D., Fonknechten, N., Kreimeyer, A., Oztas, S., Labarre, L., Cruveiller, S., Robert, C., Duprat, S., Wincker, P., Ornston, L.N., Weissenbach, J., Marlière, P., Cohen, G.N. and Medigue, C. (2004) Unique features revealed by the genome sequence of *Acinetobacter* sp. ADP1, a versatile and naturally transformation competent bacterium. Nucleic Acids Res. **32**, 5766-5779.
- Chen, L. and Roberts, M.F. (2000) Overexpression, purification, and analysis of complementation behavior of the *E. coli* SuhB protein: comparison with bacterial and archaeal inositol monophosphatases. Biochemistry 39, 4145-4153.
- Cronan, J.E. and LaPorte, D. (1996) Tricarboxylic acid cycle and glyoxylate bypass, In: F.C. Neidhardt, R. Curtiss III, J.L. Ingraham, E.C.C. Lin, K.B. Low, B. Magasanik, W.S. Reznikoff, M. Riley, M. Schaechter and H.E. Umbarger (eds.), *Escherichia coli and Salmonella typhimurium: Cellular and Molecular Biology*. ASM Press, Washington D.C., pp. 206-216.
- Dimroth, P. and Hilbi, H. (1997). Enzymatic and genetic basis for bacterial growth on malonate. Mol. Microbiol. 25, 3-10.
- Donahue, J.L., Bownas, J.L., Niehaus, W.G. and Larson, T.J. (2000) Purification and characterization of *glpX*encoded fructose 1,6-bisphosphatase, a new enzyme of the glycerol 3-phosphate regulon of *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. **182**, 5624-5627.
- Duncan, M.J. and Fraenkel, D.G. (1979) α-Ketoglutarate dehydrogenase mutant of *Rhizobium meliloti*. J. Bacteriol. 137, 415-419.
- Fraenkel, D.G. (1996). Glycolysis, In: F.C. Neidhardt, R. Curtiss III, J.L. Ingraham, E.C.C. Lin, K.B. Low, B. Magasanik, W.S. Reznikoff, M. Riley, M. Schaechter and H.E. Umbarger (eds.), *Escherichia coli and Salmonella typhimurium: Cellular and Molecular Biology*. ASM Press, Washington D.C., pp. 189-198.
- Fujita, Y., Yoshida, K.-I., Miwa, Y., Yanai, N., Nagakawa, E. and Kasahara, Y. (1998) Identification and expression of the *Bacillus subtilis* fructose-1,6-bisphosphatase gene (fbp). J. Bacteriol. 180, 4309-4313.
- Gottschalk, G. (1985) Bacterial Metabolism. Springer-Verlag, New York.
- Hanson, T.E. and Tabita, F.R. (2001) A ribulose-1,5-bisphosphate carboxylase / oxygenase (RubisCO)-like protein from *Chlorobium tepidum* that is involved with sulfur metabolism and the response to oxidative stress. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 98, 4397-4402.
- Horn, J.M., Harayama, S. and Timmis, K.N. (1991) DNA sequence determination of the TOL plasmid (pWWO) xylGFJ genes of *Pseudomonas putida*: implications for the evolution of aromatic catabolism. Mol. Microbiol. 5, 2459-2474.

- Lin, E.C.C. (1996) Dissimilatory pathways for sugars, polyols, and carboxylates, In: F.C. Neidhardt, R. Curtiss III, J.L. Ingraham, E.C.C. Lin, K.B. Low, B. Magasanik, W.S. Reznikoff, M. Riley, M. Schaechter and H.E. Umbarger (eds.), *Escherichia coli and Salmonella typhimurium: Cellular and Molecular Biology*. ASM Press, Washington D.C., pp. 307-342.
- Movahedzadeh, F., Rison, S.C.G., Wheeler, P.R., Kendall, S.L., Larson, T.J. and Stokcer, N.G. (2004) The Mycobacterium tuberculosis Rv1099c gene encodes a GlpX-like class II fructose 1,6-bisphosphatase. Microbiology 150, 3499-3505.
- Nakazawa, T. and Yokota, T. (1973) Benzoate metabolism in *Pseudomonas putida (arvilla)* mt-2: demonstration of two benzoate pathways. J. Bacteriol. **115**, 262-267.
- Pedrosa, F.O. and Zancan, G.T. (1974) L-Arabinose metabolism in *Rhizobium japonicum*. J. Bacteriol. 119, 336-338.
- Sangari, F.J., Agüero, J. and García-Lobo, J.M. (2000) The genes for erythritol catabolism are organized as an inducible operon in *Brucella abortus*. Microbiology 146, 487-495.
- Sato, T., Imanaka, H., Rashid, N., Fukui, T., Atomi, H. and Imanaka, T. (2004) Genetic evidence identifying the true gluconeogenic fructose-1,6-bisphosphatase in *Thermococcus kodakaraensis* and other thermophiles. J. Bacteriol. **186**, 5799-5807.
- Sekowska, A., Denervaud, V., Ashida, H., Michoud, K., Haas, D., Yokota, A. and Danchin, A. (2004) Bacterial variations on the methionine salvage pathway. BMC Microbiol **4**, 9-25.
- Stec, B., Yang, H., Johnson, K.A., Chen, L. and Roberts, M.F. (2000) MJ0109 is an enzyme that is both an inositol monophosphatase and the "missing" archaeal fructose-1,6-bisphosphatase. Nature Struct. Biol. 7, 1046-1050.
- Stover, C.K., Pham, X.Q., Erwin, A.L., Mizoguchi, S.D., Warrener, P., Hickey, M.J., Brinkman, F.S., Hufnagle, W.O., Kowalik, D.J., Lagrou, M., Garber, R.L., Goltry, L., Tolentino, E., Westbrock-Wadman, S., Yuan, Y., Brody, L.L., Coulter, S.N., Folger, K.R., Kas, A., Larbig, K., Lim, R., Smith, K., Speneer, D., Wong, G.K.S., Wu, Z., Paulsen, I.T., Reizer, J., Saier, M.H., Hancock, R.E.W., Lory, S. and Olson, M.V. (2000) Complete genome sequence of *Pseudomonas aeruginosa* PA01, an opportunistic pathogen. Nature **406**, 959-964.
- Yoshida, K., Yamaguchi, M., Ikeda, H., Omae, K., Tsurusaki, K. and Fujita, Y. (2004) The fifth gene of the *iol* operon of *Bacillus subtilis*, *iolE*, encodes 2-keto-myo-inositol dehydratase. Microbiology 150, 571-580.

Biodata of Dr. Hans Jörg Kunte, author of " $K^+$  Transport and its Role for Osmoregulation in a Halophilic Member of the Bacteria Domain: Characterization of the  $K^+$  Uptake Systems from Halomonas elongata"

**Dr. Hans Jörg Kunte** is currently the head of Microbiology at a federal research institution in Berlin and teaches Microbiology at the University of Bonn, Germany. He obtained his Ph.D. from the University of Bonn in 1995 and continued his studies and research at the University of Guelph, ON, Canada. Dr. Kunte's scientific interests are in the areas of: biology of halophilic and thermophilic bacteria with a focus on transport and transport systems in these organisms, soil microbiology, biodeterioration and biodegradation, bioremediation of soil and water by extremophilic bacteria.

E-mail: hans-joerg.kunte@bam.de



#### **K<sup>+</sup> TRANSPORT AND ITS** ROLE FOR OSMOREGULATION IN A HALOPHILIC THE BACTERIA MEMBER OF **DOMAIN:** $\mathbf{K}^+$ UPTAKE **CHARACTERIZATION** THE SYSTEMS OF FROM HALOMONAS ELONGATA

#### HANS JÖRG KUNTE

Institut für Mikrobiologie & Biotechnologie, Meckenheimer Allee 168, Rheinische Friedrich-Wilhelms-Universität, D-53115 Bonn, Germany, and Federal Institute for Materials Research and Testing (BAM), Unter den Eichen 87, D-12205 Berlin, Germany

#### 1. Introduction

Halophiles have developed two different basic strategies of osmoregulatory solute accumulation to cope with water stress caused by high salt-concentrations in their "salt-in-cytoplasm mechanism" and the "organic-osmolyte environment: the mechanism". The "salt-in-cytoplasm mechanism", first discovered in halobacteria, is considered the typical archaeal strategy of osmoadaptation. Halobacteria and related microorganisms accumulate  $K^+$  in molar concentrations to cope with high external osmolality (Eisenberg and Wachtel, 1987; Larsen, 1973). However, some anaerobic halophilic Bacteria are known to employ this strategy as well and accumulate either  $K^+$ or Na<sup>+</sup> depending on the growth phase (Oren et al., 1997; Rengpipat et al., 1988). The recently discovered genus Salinibacter as a member of the Cytophaga-Flavobacterium-Bacteroides phylum also accumulates K<sup>+</sup> within the cytoplasm and displays a salt tolerance comparable to that of extremely halophilic Archaea (Antón et al., 2002). In contrast to these organisms, methanogenic Archaea (e.g., Methanohalophilus) as well as phototrophic and aerobic chemoheterotrophic Bacteria employ the organic osmolyte mechanism and accumulate polar or zwitterionic, highly water-soluble, organic molecules called compatible solutes (Galinski, 1995; Lai et al., 1991; Severin et al., 1992).

### 1.1. THE ROLE OF $K^{\scriptscriptstyle +}$ IN NON-HALOPHILIC BACTERIA ACCUMULATING ORGANIC OSMOLYTES

Despite the abundance of inorganic ions like  $Na^+$  and  $K^+$ , respectively, in high-salt growth media, these ions are largely excluded from the cytoplasm of microorganisms of the osmolyte strategy (Sadler et al., 1980; Ventosa et al., 1998). For a variety of non-halotolerant and halotolerant Bacteria it was shown that this state is altered only after a sudden increase in salinity, resulting in a transient accumulation of  $K^+$ . This inorganic cation accumulates on a short-term basis after a sudden increase in salinity. It transiently acts as an osmolyte to restore cell volume and turgor pressure until it is replaced by compatible solutes (Dinnbier et al., 1988; Reed et al., 1985; Whatmore et al., 1990). Additionally,  $K^+$  is thought to serve as a cellular messenger in the regulation of enzyme activity and gene expression (Sutherland et al., 1986; Booth and Higgins, 1990). It is also known that the accumulation of  $K^+$  supports the respiration of cells exposed to an osmotic upshock (Meury, 1994).  $K^+$  influences the generation of a proton gradient ( $\Delta pH$ ) as a component of the proton electrochemical gradient across cytoplasmic membranes (Padan et al., 1976; Tokuda et al., 1981). It is also required for the generation of a Na<sup>+</sup> electrochemical gradient in the uptake of organic acids (Tokuda et al., 1982).

#### 1.2. K<sup>+</sup> UPTAKE SYSTEMS IN NON-HALOPHILIC BACTERIA

Although  $K^+$  accumulation is essential for halophilic Bacteria which thrive over a wide range of salinity, the  $K^+$  transport systems in these organisms have been analyzed so far only in one member of the  $\gamma$ -Proteobacteria, namely *Halomonas elongata* (Kraegeloh et al., 2005). Instead, the majority of investigations in this filed were carried out with non-halophilic and halotolerant Bacteria such as *Escherichia coli* (Dosch et al., 1991), *Vibrio alginolyticus* (Nakamura et al., 1998a, 1998b), and recently *Bacillus subtilis* (Holtmann et al., 2003), where K<sup>+</sup> transport systems have been studied intensively at the genetic and physiological level.

The major transport systems for  $K^+$  accumulation in these organisms are the transporter Kdp (*E. coli*), the Ktr system (*V. alginolyticus*, *B. subtilis*), and the Trk transporter (*E. coli*, *V. alginolyticus*). Kdp is an inducible, high affinity  $K^+$  translocating P-type ATPase ( $K_m = 2 \mu M$ ) encoded by the *kdpABC* operon. Homologues of Kdp were found in many other Bacteria than *E. coli* (Walderhaug et al., 1989). Furthermore, it is now known that P-type ATPases different from Kdp are involved in K<sup>+</sup> uptake in Bacteria as well (Sebestian et al., 2001).

The Ktr system consists of two components: a transmembrane spanning subunit named KtrB forming the actual pore and a cytoplasmic membrane-associated KtrA-protein containing an NAD<sup>+</sup>-binding domain. Ktr transporters, identified in many Bacteria and in at least one member of the archaeal domain (Roosild et al., 2002), allow for medium to low affinity K<sup>+</sup> uptake, which is Na<sup>+</sup> dependent (Tholema et al., 1999).

The Trk system has an evolutionary relationship to Ktr, is widespread in both Bacteria and Archaea (Durell et al., 1999), and has a medium to low affinity for its substrate K<sup>+</sup>. Trk systems are secondary transporters and the uptake of K<sup>+</sup> is thought to be linked to H<sup>+</sup> symport. Trk consists of a transmembrane protein named TrkH or TrkG, which is the actual K<sup>+</sup> translocating subunit; and the cytoplasmic membrane surface protein TrkA, which is a NAD<sup>+</sup> binding protein. In *E. coli* the TrkH system requires an ATP-binding protein named TrkE (SapD), which is thought to activate transport. TrkE, in *E. coli*, is expressed by *sapD* located in the *sapABCDF* operon coding for an ABC transporter of unknown function (Harms et al., 2001). Not all Trk systems need *sapD* for activity. It is assumed that TrkG and Trk systems in other bacteria can use ATP-binding proteins stemming from ABC transporters different than SapABCDF.

#### 2. The Role of K<sup>+</sup> for Osmoregulation in Halophilic Bacteria

#### 2.1. K<sup>+</sup> CONTENT IN ADAPTED AND OSMOTICALLY STRESSED CELLS

Halomonas strains synthesize ectoine as their main compatible solute and require 3% NaCl (0.51 M) or more for optimal growth. Although ectoine is synthesized as the major compatible solute over a wide range of salinities to cope with constant osmotic stress, at a low salt concentration of 3% NaCl adapted cells of H. elongata contain more  $K^+$  glutamate than ectoine. Only at salinities above 3% NaCl does ectoine become the predominant cytoplasmic solute in salt-adapted cells (Kraegeloh and Kunte, 2002). It was proven that the K<sup>+</sup> level in adapted, exponentially growing halophilic cells is independent of the NaCl concentration of the environment and remains unchanged over a wide range of salinity as estimated for H. halodenitrificans growing in complex medium (Sadler et al., 1980) and *H. elongata* grown in mineral salt medium (Kraegeloh and Kunte, 2002). In case of an osmotic upshock, however, the cytoplasmic K<sup>+</sup> content will rapidly increase (Fig. 1). The increase in K<sup>+</sup> is equivalent to the increase in glutamate and at any time the K<sup>+</sup> content is 2.4 times higher than the glutamate-level. This strongly indicates that glutamate is the counter-ion to  $K^+$  to achieve electroneutrality. The  $K^+$  glutamate content reaches its maximum at about 15 min after the hyperosmotic upshock and stays at this elevated level for at least 2 hours. Concurrently with the increase of K<sup>+</sup> glutamate, the compatible solute ectoine is synthesized and accumulated in the cytoplasm. Thirty minutes after the upshock 50% of the additional ectoine is already synthesized and after 100 min the final content of about 2.3  $\mu$ mol ectoine mg<sup>-1</sup> protein is reached. It has to be stressed that the increase in the cytoplasmic *concentration* (mol  $l^{-1}$ ) of K<sup>+</sup> and also ectoine might be significantly faster than the increase in solute *content* (µmol ectoine per weight of protein or cell mass) due to the massive loss of water caused by osmotic upshock.

#### 2.2. THE ROLE OF K<sup>+</sup> FOR OSMOREGULATION

It is debatable what role  $K^+$  plays during the osmoregulatory response to osmotic upshock in moderately halophilic Bacteria. Initially, it seems that K<sup>+</sup> is accumulated as an osmolyte (like in enteric bacteria), bridging the time until sufficient compatible solutes such as ectoine are synthesized after osmotic shock. However, the  $K^+$  content ( $\mu$ mol K<sup>+</sup> mg<sup>-1</sup> protein) does not change but remains at an elevated level even when ectoine is accumulated to the maximum concentration. K<sup>+</sup>-limitation experiments carried out with *H. elongata* showed that the organism failed to synthesize ectoine after osmotic upshock. However, the fact that osmoregulatory responses like compatible solute synthesis depend on the presence of  $K^+$  is inconclusive as to the specific role of  $K^{+}$  in osmoadaptation. Upshock experiments under  $K^{+}$  limitation in the presence of the compatible solute glycine betaine revealed that H. elongata was still able to transport glycine betaine from the medium. Although betaine was accumulated in the cytoplasm, *H. elongata* was not able to resume growth after osmotic upshock, indicating that K<sup>+</sup> is needed not only as an osmolyte. Indeed, in the absence of sufficient  $K^+$ , there is a significant decrease in respiration of *H. elongata* (Kraegeloh and Kunte, 2002). This is an interesting observation, since, in response to osmotic upshock, the respiration rate of H. elongata declines whether K<sup>+</sup> is available or not. Furthermore, it is in the presence

of  $K^+$  that the organism is able to establish respiration to a level existing prior to upshock. Similar observations were made with the marine bacterium *Vibrio alginolyticus*, where the addition of  $K^+$  to  $K^+$ -depleted cells also increases the respiration rate (Tokuda et al., 1981). It was shown that the generation of a  $\Delta pH$  across the cytoplasmic membrane is dependent on  $K^+$  as a counterion for  $H^+$ . It was hypothesized that respiration is stimulated by a potassium-dependent, increased proton ejection, which is necessary to establish a  $\Delta pH$ .



**Figure 1.** Effect of osmotic upshock on the cytoplasmic K<sup>+</sup> glutamate content. Cells were grown in Na-MM63-medium at 0.51 M NaCl containing 5 mM K<sup>+</sup>. At time zero exponentially growing cells were exposed to osmotic upshock by increasing the salinity to 1.03 M NaCl. Solutes were determined by atomic absorption spectroscopy (K<sup>+</sup>) and HPLC (glutamate). Presented values of K<sup>+</sup> (•,  $\circ$ ), and glutamate (•,  $\Box$ ) in upshocked cells (closed symbols) and in control cells (open symbols) are the means of at least 3 independent experiments.

## **3.** K<sup>+</sup> Transporter from Halophilic Bacteria: The Trk-Systems TrkI and TrkH Identified in *Halomonas elongata*

#### 3.1. IDENTIFYING THE Trk-TRANSPORT SYSTEMS OF H. ELONGATA

Growth experiments carried with *H. elongata* under  $K^+$  limitation determined the affinity of whole cells for  $K^+$  and led to the conclusion that *H. elongata* must be equipped with  $K^+$  transporter(s) of medium to low affinity (Kraegeloh and Kunte, 2002). Tn*1732* mutagenesis was successfully employed in characterizing the osmoregulated ectoine transporter TeaABC of *H. elongata* (Grammann et al. 2002). However, we did not succeed using this method in order to identify genes encoding  $K^+$ 

transporters in *H. elongata*. Therefore, a plasmid-encoded gene bank of *H. elongata* was constructed and transferred into mutant strains of *E. coli*, defective in K<sup>+</sup> transport. By functional complementation as described by Kraegeloh et al. (2005), three genes coding for K<sup>+</sup> transporter proteins from *H. elongata* were cloned. Two adjacent genes named *trkA* (1374 bp) and *trkH* (1449 bp) were identified on an 8.5 kb DNA fragment, while a third gene called *trkI* (1479 bp) located at a different site of the *H. elongata* chromosome was found on a second 8.5 kb fragment (Fig. 2).



**Figure 2.** Gene organization at the *trkAH* and *trkI* loci of *H. elongata*. The relevance of the *trk* genes for K<sup>+</sup> uptake was determined by K<sup>+</sup> transport experiments (3.3, Fig. 4) and growth experiments on minimal medium under K<sup>+</sup> limitation (3.3, Fig. 3). K<sup>+</sup> transport and growth like wild-type, (+); reduced K<sup>+</sup> uptake and growth, (±); no K<sup>+</sup> uptake via TrkH and TrkI, no growth under K<sup>+</sup> limitation in mineral salt medium, (–). Open reading frame *orf1* upstream of *trkAH* encodes a potential RNA-methyltransferase, *orf2* downstream of *trkH* as well as *orf3* and *orf4* adjacent to *trkI* are of unknown function. P, putative promoter sequence; S, putative stem-loop sequence. Sequence analysis did not reveal promoter or stem-loop sequences for *trkAH* (Kraegeloh et al., 2005)

### 3.2. CHARACTERIZATION OF THE PUTATIVE Trk-PROTEINS AND THE GENETIC ORGANIZATION OF THE *trk* LOCI

The deduced amino acid sequence of *trkA* shares 65% identical amino acids with the TrkA protein of *Vibrio alginolyticus* and 63% identical amino acids with TrkA of *E. coli*. The *trkA* gene of *H. elongata* encodes a putative NAD/NADH binding protein and has a calculated molecular mass of 50 kDa (457 amino acids). The 1449 bp ORF named *trkH*, which begins 43 bp downstream of *trkA*, encodes a protein of 52 kDa (482 amino acids) and has the closest similarity to transmembrane proteins of the Trk transporter family. TrkH of *H. elongata* shows the highest comparison score with the transmembrane protein TrkH of *E. coli*, having 55% identical amino acids and still shares 39% identical amino acids with TrkG, the second Trk transporter of *E. coli*. The 1479 bp ORF named *trkI* is preceded by a potential  $\sigma^{70}$ -dependent promoter sequence and a likely ribosome binding site, and is followed by a potential stem-loop structure.

Like *trkH*, *trkI* codes for a putative transmembrane protein of the TrkH-type. Comparison of the potential TrkI protein, which has a calculated molecular mass of 53 kDa (492 amino acids), revealed a high degree of identity to the TrkH protein of *V*. *alginolyticus* (48% identical amino acids), but only 32% and 29% identity, respectively, to the *E. coli* transporters TrkH and TrkG. TrkI and its counterpart, the TrkH transmembrane protein of *H. elongata*, share 36% identical amino acids.

The genetic organization of the *trkAH* site of *H. elongata* resembles the *trkAH* locus of V. alginolyticus. Both organisms belong to the few prokaryotes described so far where the trkA and trkH genes are clustered together (Fig. 2). Not only is the trkAHcluster similar in structure and sequence, but also the genes adjacent to trkAH are similar in *H. elongata* and *V. alginolyticus*. The orf1 upstream of trkAH in *H. elongata* codes for a potential protein containing a tRNA/rRNA-m<sup>5</sup>C-methyltransferase domain. Enzymes that function as RNA-methyltransferases are encoded by open reading frames named *fmu* and *fmv*, respectively (Tscherne et al., 1999). Upstream of the *trkAH* cluster in V. alginolyticus three open reading frames are located named fmt, fmu, and fmv (Nakamura et al., 1998a). Interestingly, similarities in this respect were also found in E. coli, where fmt and fmu precede the trkA gene as well (Schlosser et al., 1993). In all three organisms the arrangement of the genes *fmu/fmv* and *trkA* is similar. However, in contrast to H. elongata and V. alginolyticus, the trkA gene in E. coli is located separately from trkH and the second system of this type trkG. For trkAH of V. alginolyticus, it is assumed that the gene cluster is organized as an operon and, since V. alginolyticus encodes only one Trk-system, a coordinated transcription of trkAH would be advantageous (Nakamura et al., 1998a). Transcriptional analysis of the *trkAH* locus in *H. elongata* by Northern hybridization using *trkA* and *trkH* RNA-probes, and RT-PCR revealed that *trkAH* is organized as an operon as well. However, a single *trkA* transcript was also detectable, which can arise either by partial termination of the transcription after trkA or from processing of the RNA to separate trkA and trkH (Kraegeloh et al., 2005).

### 3.3. THE ROLE OF TrkA, TrkI, AND TrkH FOR GROWTH OF *H. ELONGATA* AND K<sup>+</sup> UPTAKE

#### 3.3.1. Effect of trk-mutations on growth of H. elongata

To test the role of the proteins encoded by *trkAH* and *trkI* for K<sup>+</sup> uptake in *H. elongata*, a set of different *trk*-deletion mutants were constructed (Fig. 2). Strains KB12 ( $\Delta trkI$ ), KB14 ( $\Delta trkA$ ), KB15 ( $\Delta trkH$ ), KB12.2 ( $\Delta trkH$ ,  $\Delta trkI$ ), and KB16 ( $\Delta trkA$ ,  $\Delta trkH$ ,  $\Delta trkI$ ) were used for growth experiments on agar medium (Fig. 3) and in liquid medium with different K<sup>+</sup> concentrations and varying osmolarity. At a K<sup>+</sup> concentration of 5 mM, deletion strain KB12 ( $\Delta trkI$ ) showed similar growth behavior as the wild-type even at elevated salinity of 2.05 M NaCl. However, growth of  $\Delta trkI$  mutant KB12 was greatly diminished compared to the wild-type at a K<sup>+</sup> concentration of 0.1 mM. With increasing salinity the growth inhibition was even more pronounced and strain KB12 failed to grow in 0.1 mM K<sup>+</sup> medium at a salinity of 2.05 M NaCl (Fig. 3a). Additional deletion of *trkH* created double mutant KB12.2 ( $\Delta trkI$ ,  $\Delta trkH$ ), which could only grow in high potassium medium of 100 mM or higher (Fig. 3b) and showed a similar phenotype as the triple mutant KB16 ( $\Delta trkA$ ,  $\Delta trkH$ ,  $\Delta trkI$ ). This indicates that the *trkH*-encoded transporter is involved in K<sup>+</sup> uptake and allows for the reduced growth of strain KB12 ( $\Delta trkI$ ) in low potassium medium. In contrast,  $\Delta trkH$  mutant KB15 displayed the same phenotype as the wild-type strain at all salt- and K<sup>+</sup>-concentrations. Strain KB14, missing the potential NAD<sup>+</sup>/NADH binding protein TrkA, also failed to grow in medium with low K<sup>+</sup> concentration (Fig. 3b). The growth experiments revealed that TrkI and TrkH are involved in K<sup>+</sup> uptake in *H. elongata*. As judged by the growth behavior of the *trk* mutants, TrkI appears to have a higher affinity for its substrate K<sup>+</sup> than does TrkH, and can compensate the knock out of *trkH* at least under the conditions tested. Furthermore, the knock out of *trkA* appears to affect both transporters TrkI and TrkH.



**Figure 3.** (A) Growth of *H. elongata* wild-type (WT), *trk*-deletion mutants KB12 ( $\Delta trkl$ ), and KB15 ( $\Delta trkH$ ) on minimal medium at different salinities (0.51 M, 1.03 M, 2.05 M NaCl) and low (0.1 mM) and high (5 mM) K<sup>+</sup> concentration. Growth was scored after 3 days (0.51 M and 1.03 M NaCl) and 4 days (2.05 M NaCl) incubation at 30 °C. Mutant KB15 grew similar to the wild-type in low and high K<sup>+</sup> at all salinities, while growth of KB12 accumulating K<sup>+</sup> only via TrkH was hampered in low K<sup>+</sup> medium especially at high salinity. (B) Growth of *H. elongata* wild-type (WT), *trkA* deletion mutant KB14, and KB12.2 ( $\Delta trkH \Delta trkI$ ) on minimal medium at 1.03 M NaCl and different K<sup>+</sup> concentrations (0.25 mM and 200 mM). For (B) growth was scored after 3 days incubation at 30 °C (Kraegeloh et al., 2005).

#### HANS-JÖRG KUNTE

### 3.3.2. TrkAH and TrkAI are $K^+$ transport systems with different substrate affinity and transport kinetics

To investigate the role of both TrkI and TrkH transporters in more detail, transport experiments were carried out and the kinetic parameters of K<sup>+</sup> uptake for the two Trksystems were determined. To carry out K<sup>+</sup> uptake experiments, *H. elongata* wild-type, strain KB12 ( $\Delta trkI$ ), KB12.2 ( $\Delta trkH$ ,  $\Delta trkI$ ), and KB15 ( $\Delta trkH$ ) were grown in mineral salt medium containing 0.51 M NaCl and 5 mM K<sup>+</sup>. The cells were depleted of more than 70% of their cytoplasmic K<sup>+</sup> content by washing twice in DEA buffer and tricine buffer according to the method described by Tokuda (1986). The washing procedure had no deleterious effect on K<sup>+</sup> transport and all cells were able to accumulate about 1.2 µmol K<sup>+</sup> per mg cell protein, which corresponds to the natural K<sup>+</sup> content found in exponentially growing cells of *H. elongata* (Kraegeloh and Kunte, 2002). After washing, the K<sup>+</sup> uptake in K<sup>+</sup> depleted cells was initiated by adding K<sup>+</sup> to the cells and the initial rates for K<sup>+</sup> uptake were determined.

 $K^+$  uptake rates of TrkI determined with strain KB15 (Δ*trkH*) were fitted by nonlinear regression and the uptake kinetics were best fit to the Michaelis-Menten model (Fig. 4a). Analysis of the transport kinetics of TrkI revealed a  $K_m$  value of 1.12 mM and a  $V_{max}$  of 176 nmol of  $K^+$  taken up min<sup>-1</sup> mg<sup>-1</sup> protein. In contrast, the kinetic parameters for TrkH determined by transport experiments with strain KB12 (Δ*trkI*) were different from TrkI (Fig. 4a), showing a lower affinity for the substrate (half saturation constant of 3.36 mM K<sup>+</sup>) and a lower transport velocity ( $V_{max}$  of 137 nmol K<sup>+</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> mg<sup>-1</sup> protein). Furthermore, the K<sup>+</sup> uptake did not follow the Michaelis-Menten kinetics, but was best described by:

$$V(S) = \frac{aS^2}{b+S^2}$$

in which V is the transport rate, S is the substrate concentration, a is the limiting rate (maximum velocity), and the square root of b is the substrate concentration at which V = 0.5 a (rate is half-limiting). The different kinetics of TrkH for K<sup>+</sup> uptake compared to TrkI was confirmed by the Hill plot (Fig. 4c), where the Hill coefficient was estimated to be 0.98 for TrkI and 2.1 for TrkH. The transport data of the wild-type strain were similar to strain KB15 ( $\Delta trkH$ ) having a  $K_m$  value of 1.18 mM and a  $V_{max}$  of 170 nmol K<sup>+</sup> min<sup>-1</sup> mg<sup>-1</sup> protein. Although the wild-type is equipped with both Trk systems, TrkH and TrkI, the  $V_{max}$  was not additive and K<sup>+</sup> uptake followed the Michaelis-Menten kinetics as described for strain KB15, where K<sup>+</sup> was accumulated only via the single transporter TrkI (Fig. 4).

To clarify the role of the *trkA* gene product for the transport of  $K^+$  through TrkH and TrkI, *trkA* was deleted in the wild-type of *H. elongata*. Transport experiments carried out with the resulting mutant KB14 revealed that the loss of the *trkA* abolished any  $K^+$  uptake activity via TrkH and TrkI (Fig. 4a). These results show that there is only one type of TrkA protein in *H. elongata* expressed from the *trkAH* locus, on which both TrkH and TrkI rely for transport of  $K^+$ .



Figure 4. Kinetic analysis of K<sup>+</sup> transport via TrkH and TrkI in *H. elongata* wild-type (wt), strain KB12 (AtrkI), KB15 (AtrkH), KB12.2 (AtrkH, AtrkI) and KB14 (AtrkA). Osmolarity of growth medium and transport buffer was adjusted by 0.51 M NaCl. Transport was started by adding potassium to the assay. (A) Lowering the K<sup>+</sup> concentration from 20 mM to 500  $\mu M$  led to a decreasing transport rate. The K<sup>+</sup> uptake data were fitted by non-linear regression. The curve for K<sup>+</sup> transport via TrkI into KB15 (•) and transport by the wt (O) were fitted best by the Michaelis-Menten model and showed a  $K_m$  value of 1.12 mM and 1.18 mM K<sup>+</sup>, respectively. The transport data for TrkH in strain KB12 (■) showed a sigmoidal dependence of transport rate versus K<sup>+</sup> concentration. The half saturation constant was determined to be 3.36 mM. Deletion of trkI and trkH abolished transport activity in strain KB12.2 (**A**) proving that transporters TrkH and TrkI are responsible for the observed uptake of K<sup>+</sup>. No transport activity was measured for the  $\Delta trkA$  deletion mutant KB14 (•) proving that *trkA* encodes the potential NAD binding protein for both TrkH and TrkI. (B) The plot of  $K^+$  uptake rate versus  $K^+$  uptake rate/ $K^+$  concentration (Eadie-Hofstee plot), which is very sensitive to any deviation of Michaelis-Menten kinetics, confirmed the results of the non-linear regression and proved that TrkH uptake kinetics differ from the kinetics of TrkI. (C) Hill plot based on transport data from TrkI (●, KB15) and TrkH (■, KB12) to evaluate the Hill coefficient h, which was estimated to be 0.98 for TrkI and 2.1 for TrkH. Values of h greater than 1 indicate a deviation of the Michaelis-Menten kinetics and can be used as an index of enzyme cooperativity. Symbols: O, wt; ■, KB12; ▲, KB12.2; ♦, KB14; •, KB15. Error bars indicate standard deviation (Kraegeloh et al., 2005).

Summarizing, these findings suggest that TrkI is the dominant  $K^+$  uptake system in *H. elongata* wild-type, while TrkH does not contribute to  $K^+$  uptake at least under the conditions tested, where salt adapted cells were used. Based on transport kinetics observed with different trk-mutant strains of H. elongata and the unknown transport mechanism(s) for  $K^+$  uptake through Trk transporters, the following hypotheses to explain the different transport behavior of TrkAH and TrkAI are offered; i) TrkAH but not TrkAI could be a cooperative transport enzyme, which typically show sigmoidal rate kinetics as a function of substrate concentration and a Hill coefficient greater than 1; ii) the differences in kinetics could also be explained by random-order binding of the substrates K<sup>+</sup> and H<sup>+</sup> to TrkH, which would also lead to a sigmoidal curve and a different Hill plot, respectively, in contrast to the compulsory-order mechanism (Segel, 1975). The different transport kinetics of TrkI and TrkH also help to explain the reduced growth of strain KB12 ( $\Delta trkI$ ) in low potassium medium compared to strain KB15 ( $\Delta trkH$ ). The transport velocity of TrkI and TrkH differed only by the factor of 1.3 when the transport systems were saturated. However, at low  $K^+$  concentrations of 100 µM to 250 µM the transport rates of TrkH were estimated to be at least 40-times lower than the rates of TrkI. The large differences in growth of strain KB12 and KB15 were observed only at these low concentrations, while at K<sup>+</sup> levels of 5 mM or higher both mutants were phenotypically identical.

Still to be resolved is why H. elongata has two Trk-uptake systems, of which one, TrkH, shows lower transport rates, less affinity for the substrate, and does not contribute significantly to K<sup>+</sup> accumulation in adapted cells of *H. elongata*. In *E. coli* K12 strains, often two Trk-systems are found, of which the gene trkG encoding the second system was most likely acquired through phage insertion. However, not all E. coli strains are equipped with two Trk transporters. The combination of a constitutively expressed Trk uptake system (Rhoads et al., 1976) transporting K<sup>+</sup> at a high rate and an inducible high affinity Kdp system ( $K_{\rm m} = 2 \ \mu M$ ), allows *E. coli* osmoregulated K<sup>+</sup> uptake even in low  $K^+$  medium. Such high affinity transporters, like Kdp from E. coli are absent in organisms from soil and marine environments. This can be explained by the abundance of  $K^+$ , at least in the marine and saline environment where  $K^+$  is found in concentrations of 10 mM or higher. Similar to H. elongata, a couple of low to medium affinity transport systems are found in V. alginolyticus (TrkAH, KtrAB,  $K_m = 50 \mu$ M) and B. subtilis (KtrAB, KtrCD). In the case of H. elongata, the different transport kinetics of the two  $K^+$  transporters might help to explain the requirement for a second Trk system. TrkI seems to be the major K<sup>+</sup> transporter in exponentially growing cells adapted to a low salt concentration of 3% NaCl (w/v). However, one has to keep in mind that enzymes following the Michaelis-Menten kinetics, like TrkI, can only be regulated by comparatively large environmental changes (e.g. substrate concentration). In contrast, enzymes with sigmoidal kinetics can react to small changes in their environment and are often known as well regulated enzymes. To describe the two  $K^+$  uptake systems TrkI and TrkH in even more detail, their behavior during environmental changes like osmotic shifts has to be examined and such studies might reveal additional information about the role and importance of these two transporters for adaptation and osmoregulation of H. elongata.

#### Acknowledgements

The author wishes to thank Wolfgang Epstein (University of Chicago) for generously providing *Escherichia coli* mutant strains. Part of this work was supported by the Deutsche Forschungsgemeinschaft (Tr133/27-1).

#### References

- Antón, J., Oren, A., Benlloch, S., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Amann, R. and Rosselló-Mora, R. (2002) Salinibacter ruber gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel, extremely halophilic member of the Bacteria from saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 485-491.
- Booth, I.R. and Higgins, C.F. (1990) Enteric bacteria and osmotic stress: intracellular potassium glutamate as a secondary signal of osmotic stress? FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 6, 239-246.
- Dinnbier, U., Limpinsel, E., Schmid, R. and Bakker, E.P. (1988) Transient accumulation of potassium glutamate and its replacement by trehalose during adaptation of growing cells of *Escherichia coli* K-12 to elevated sodium chloride concentrations. Arch. Microbiol. **150**, 348-357.
- Dosch, D.C., Helmer, G.L., Sutton, S.H., Salvacion, F.F. and Epstein, W. (1991) Genetic analysis of potassium transport loci in *Escherichia coli*: evidence for three constitutive systems mediating uptake potassium. J. Bacteriol. **173**, 687-696.
- Durell, S.R., Nakamura, T., Bakker, E.P. and Guy, H.R. (1999) Evolutionary relationship between K<sup>+</sup> channels and symporters. Biophys. J. 77, 775-788.
- Eisenberg, H. and Wachtel, E.J. (1987) Structural studies of halophilic proteins, ribosomes, and organelles of bacteria adapted to extreme salt concentrations. Annu. Rev. Biophys. Biophys. Chem. 16, 69-92.
- Galinski, E.A. (1995) Osmoadaptation in bacteria. Adv. Microb. Physiol. 37, 272-328.
- Grammann, K., Volke, A. and Kunte, H. J. (2002) New type of osmoregulated solute transporter identified in halophilic members of the bacteria domain: TRAP transporter TeaABC mediates uptake of ectoine and hydroxyectoine in *Halomonas elongata* DSM 2581<sup>T</sup>. J. Bacteriol. **184**, 3078-3085.
- Harms, C., Domoto, Y., Celik, C., Rahe, E., Stumpe, S., Schmid, R., Nakamura, T. and Bakker, E.P. (2001) Identification of the ABC protein SapD as the subunit that confers ATP dependence to the K<sup>+</sup>- uptake systems Trk<sup>H</sup> and Trk<sup>G</sup> from *Escherichia coli* K-12. Microbiology **147**, 2991-3003.
- Holtmann, G., Bakker, E.P., Uozumi, N. and Bremer, E. (2003) KtrAB and KtrCD: two K<sup>+</sup> uptake systems in *Bacillus subtilis* and their role in adaptation to hypertonicity. J. Bacteriol. 185, 1289-1298.
- Kraegeloh, A. and Kunte, H.J. (2002) Novel insights into the role of potassium for osmoregulation in Halomonas elongata. Extremophiles 6, 453-462.
- Kraegeloh, A., Amendt, B. and Kunte, H.J. (2005) Potassium transport in halophilic members of the *Bacteria* domain: identification and characterization of the K<sup>+</sup> uptake systems TrkH and TrkI from *Halomonas* elongata DSM 2581<sup>T</sup>. J. Bacteriol. **187**, 1036-1043.
- Lai, M.C., Sowers, K.R., Robertson, D.E., Roberts, M.F. and Gunsalus, R.P. (1991) Distribution of compatible solutes in the halophilic methanogenic archaebacteria. J. Bacteriol. 173, 5352-5358.
- Larsen, H. (1973) The halobacteria's confusion to biology. The fourth A. J. Kluyver memorial lecture delivered before the Netherlands Society for Microbiology on April 27th, 1972, at the Delft University of Technology, Delft. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 39, 383-396.
- Meury, J. (1994) Immediate and transient inhibition of the respiration of *Escherichia coli* under hyperosmotic shock. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. **121**, 281-286.
- Nakamura, T., Yamamuro, A., Stumpe, S., Unemoto, T. and Bakker, E.P. (1998a) Cloning of the *trkAH* gene cluster and characterization of the Trk K-uptake sytem of *Vibrio alginolyticus*. Microbiology 144, 2281-2289.
- Nakamura, T., Yuda, R., Unemoto, T. and Bakker, E.P. (1998b) KtrAB, a new type of bacterial K<sup>+</sup>-uptake system from *Vibrio alginolyticus*. J. Bacteriol. 180, 3491-3494.
- Oren, A., Heldal, M. and Norland, S. (1997) X-ray microanalysis of intracellular ions in the anaerobic halophilic eubacterium *Haloanaerobium praevalens*. Can. J. Microbiol. 43, 588-592.
- Padan, E., Zilberstein, D. and Rottenberg, H. (1976) The proton electrochemical gradient in *Escherichia coli* cells. Eur. J. Biochem. 63, 533-541.
- Reed, R.H., Warr, S.R.C., Richardson, D.L., Moore, D.J. and Stewart, W.D.P. (1985) Multiphasic osmotic adjustment in a eurihaline cyanobacterium. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 28, 225-229.

#### HANS-JÖRG KUNTE

- Rengpipat, S., Lowe, S.E. and Zeikus, J.G. (1988) Effect of extreme salt concentrations on the physiology and biochemistry of *Halobacteroides acetoethylicus*. J. Bacteriol. **170**, 3065-3071.
- Rhoads, D.B., Waters, F.B. and Epstein, W. (1976) Cation transport in *Escherichia coli*. VIII. Potassium transport mutants. J. Gen. Physiol. 67, 325-341.
- Roosild, T.P., Miller, S., Booth, I.R. and Choe, S. (2002) A mechanism of regulating transmembrane potassium flux through a ligand-mediated conformational switch. Cell 109, 781-791.
- Sadler, M., McAninch, M., Alico, R. and Hochstein, L.I. (1980) The intracellular Na<sup>+</sup> and K<sup>+</sup> composition of the moderately halophilic bacterium, *Paracoccus halodenitrificans*. Can. J. Microbiol. 26, 496-502.
- Schlosser, A., Hamann, A., Bossemeyer, D., Schneider, E. and Bakker, E.P. (1993) NAD<sup>+</sup> binding to the *Escherichia coli* K<sup>+</sup>-uptake protein TrkA and sequence similarity between TrkA and domains of a family of dehydrogenases suggest a role for NAD<sup>+</sup> in bacterial transport. Mol. Microbiol. 9, 533-543.
- Sebestian, J., Petrmichlova, Z., Sebestianova, S., Naprstek, J. and Svobodova, J. (2001) Osmoregulation in *Bacillus subtilis* under potassium limitation: a new inducible K<sup>+</sup>-stimulated, VO<sub>4</sub><sup>(3-)</sup>-inhibited ATPase. Can. J. Microbiol. 47, 1116-1125.
- Segel, I.H. (1975) Enzyme Kinetics: Behavior and Analysis of Rapid Equilibrium and Steady-state Enzyme Systems. John-Wiley & Sons, New York.
- Severin, J., Wohlfarth, A. and Galinski, E.A. (1992) The predominant role of recently discovered tetrahydropyrimidines for the osmoadaptation of halophilic eubacteria. J. Gen. Microbiol. 138, 1629-1638.
- Sutherland, L., Cairney, J., Elmore, M.J., Booth, I.R. and Higgins, C.F. (1986) Osmotic regulation of transcription: induction of the *proU* betaine transport gene is dependent on accumulation of intracellular potassium. J. Bacteriol. **168**, 805-814.
- Tholema, N., Bakker, E.P., Suzuki, A. and Nakamura, T. (1999) Change to alanine of one out of four selectivity filter glycines in KtrB causes a two orders of magnitude decrease in the affinities for both K<sup>+</sup> and Na<sup>+</sup> of the Na<sup>+</sup> dependent K<sup>+</sup> uptake system KtrAB from *Vibrio alginolyticus*. FEBS Lett. **450**, 217-220.
- Tokuda, H. (1986) Sodium translocation by NADH oxidase of Vibrio alginolyticus: isolation and characterization of the sodium pump-defective mutants. Meth. Enzymol. 125, 520-530.
- Tokuda, H., Nakamura, T. and Unemoto. T. (1981) Potassium ion is required for the generation of pHdependent membrane potential and  $\Delta pH$  by the marine bacterium *Vibrio alginolyticus*. Biochemistry **20**, 4198-4203.
- Tokuda, H., Sugasawa, M. and Unemoto, T. (1982) Roles of Na<sup>+</sup> and K<sup>+</sup> in α-aminoisobutyric acid transport by the marine bacterium *Vibrio alginolyticus*. J. Biol. Chem. **257**, 788-794.
- Tscherne, J.S., Nurse, K., Popienick, P., Michel, H., Sochacki, M. and Ofengand, J. (1999) Purification, cloning, and characterization of the 16S RNA m5C967 methyltransferase from *Escherichia coli*. Biochemistry 38, 1884-1892.
- Ventosa, A., Nieto, J.J. and Oren, A. (1998) Biology of moderately halophilic aerobic bacteria. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 62, 504-544.
- Walderhaug, M.O., Litwack, E.D. and Epstein, W. (1989) Wide distribution of homologs of *Escherichia coli* Kdp K<sup>+</sup>-ATPase among gram-negative bacteria. J. Bacteriol. **171**, 1192-1195.
- Whatmore, A.M., Chudek, J.A. and Reed, R.H. (1990) The effects of osmotic upshock on the intracellular solute pools of *Bacillus subtilis*. J. Gen. Microbiol. 136, 2527-2535.

#### Biodata of Volker Müller and Stephan H. Saum, authors of "The Chloride Regulon of Halobacillus halophilus: A Novel Regulatory Network for Salt Perception and Signal Transduction in Bacteria"

Volker Müller is currently full professor of Microbiology and head of the section "Microbial metabolism and molecular bioenergetics" at the Institute for Microbiology at the Johann Wolfgang Goethe University of Frankfurt, Germany. He studied biology at the Georg August University in Göttingen, did his diploma and doctoral thesis in the lab of G. Gottschalk on bioenergetics of methanogenesis and received his Ph.D. in microbiology in 1987. After a postdoctoral time (1989-1990) in the lab of R.M. Macnab it the department of Molecular Biophysics and Biochemistry at Yale University he returned to Göttingen and extended his work to acetogenic bacteria and structure and function of membrane proteins. Prof. Müller received his habilitation in 1994 and a Heisenberg fellowship of the German Science Foundation in 1995. In 1997 he was appointed associate professor for Microbiology (microbial biochemistry) at the LMU Munich, and in 2003 he was appointed full professor at the Goethe University Frankfurt. His research interest is the physiology of anaerobic acetogenic bacteria and methanogenic Archaea with a focus on bioenergetics of acetogenesis and methanogenesis, structure, function and evolution of ATP synthases, biochemistry of caffeate respiration, and regulation of carbon and electron flow in acetogenic bacteria. In recent years he became interest in the molecular basis of saltadaptation in halotolerant and halophilic Bacteria and Archaea with a focus on transport and biosynthesis of compatible solutes, ion homoeostasis, signal perception and signal transduction chains, gene activation and functional genome analyses, functional genome analyses, and the role of chloride in microorganisms.

#### E-mail: vmueller@em.uni-frankfurt.de



301

N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 301-310. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands. **Stephan H. Saum** is currently Ph.D. student in Prof. Volker Müller's group at the Johann Wolfgang Goethe-University Frankfurt/Main, Germany. Stephan Saum studied biology at the Albert-Ludwigs-University of Freiburg, Germany with main focus on microbiology, genetics and biochemistry. During his Diploma thesis in the group of Prof. Georg Fuchs he was working on  $CO_2$  fixation in hyperthermophilic Archaea. He obtained his Diploma from the Albert-Ludwigs-University of Freiburg, Germany in 2003. In the same year he went to Munich to start his Ph.D. thesis in the group of Prof. Volker Müller at the Ludwig-Maximilians-University Munich, Germany. In 2004 he followed Prof. Müller to Frankfurt, Germany, where he has continued his work. Stephan Saum's research interest is focused on chloride-dependence and osmoregulation in moderately halophilic bacteria.

#### E-mail: s.saum@em.uni-frankfurt.de



# THE CHLORIDE REGULON OF *HALOBACILLUS HALOPHILUS*: A NOVEL REGULATORY NETWORK FOR SALT PERCEPTION AND SIGNAL TRANSDUCTION IN BACTERIA

#### **VOLKER MÜLLER and STEPHAN H. SAUM**

Institute for Microbiology, Johann Wolfgang Goethe-Universität, Frankfurt am Main, Campus Riedberg, Marie-Curie-Str. 9, 60439 Frankfurt, Germany

#### 1. Introduction

The moderately halophilic bacteria are a specialized group of organisms that require NaCl for growth. They grow with nearly the same rate over a rather wide range of external salt concentrations (0.5-2.0 M) which is evidence for effective mechanisms to cope with changing external salinities. Generally, growth of marine bacteria and moderate halophiles can be considered as being Na<sup>+</sup>-dependent, and Na<sup>+</sup> is used for various bioenergetic reactions. However, of importance is not the presence of the ion *per se*, but the cells must maintain a sodium ion gradient (Na<sup>+</sup><sub>1</sub> < Na<sup>+</sup><sub>0</sub>) across their cytoplasmic membranes. Export of Na<sup>+</sup> can be achieved by primary and secondary transport systems, but the latter, like Na<sup>+</sup>/H<sup>+</sup> antiporters, for bioenergetic reasons are better suited as effective Na<sup>+</sup> export systems operating at high external salt concentrations.

In contrast to the well established role of the cation  $Na^+$  in the physiology of prokaryotes, little is known about the specific requirement for anions for growth and for the operation of specific cellular functions. The use of chloride salts in physiological studies with halophilic microorganisms is generally taken for granted and little thought is then devoted to the possibility that chloride may have more specific functions in the cell beyond serving as the counterion for the high concentrations of cations used in the growth media. In this review we will summarize the current status on the role of chloride in prokaryotes with a focus on the recently described novel function as a signal compound in the moderately halophilic bacterium *Halobacillus halophilus*.

### 2. Do Non-Halophilic Prokaryotes Have a Specific Requirement for Chloride? - A Survey of the Literature

The first indications for a specific chloride requirement in prokaryotes came from studies by MacLeod and his coworkers in the 1950s. They isolated a number of marine bacteria that proved to be highly stimulated or even strictly dependent on the presence of chloride for growth (MacLeod and Onofrey, 1956, 1957). Unfortunately no further

physiological studies were performed with these isolates, and the strains have since been lost.

There are only a few reports on a specific requirement for chloride in physiological processes in prokaryotes. Chloride seems to be essential for photosynthesis in some cyanobacteria, and an active transport of chloride was demonstrated (Ritchie, 1992a, 1992b; Zdrou and Tromballa, 1981). Acidophilic bacteria require chloride for the maintenance of a membrane potential (McLaggan et al., 1990), and the bo<sub>3</sub>-type chinol oxidase of *Escherichia coli* contains chloride, but the physiological function is unknown (Ralle et al., 1999). The lactic acid bacterium Lactococcus lactis was shown to have chloride-induced genes, and one of the loci was identified to encode a glutamate antiporter and a glutamate decarboxylase. These findings led to the speculation that chloride is involved in acid response/resistance mechanisms in L. lactis (Sanders et al., 1998). This hypothesis is corroborated by the fact that a mutant of E. *coli* with a defect in a ClC-type chloride channel was impaired in surviving acid stress (Iver et al., 2002). In summary, there are only few examples on specific functions of chloride in non-halophiles. In contrast, some halophiles have specific requirement for chloride.

#### 2.1. CHLORIDE REQUIREMENT IN HALOPHILIC PROKARYOTES

Living cells are adapted to a certain salinity or salinity range for optimal cellular function. Despite their different salt requirements, living cells have developed only two mechanisms to cope with water stress. The majority of prokaryotes accumulate compatible solutes in response to increasing external salt concentrations (Kempf and Bremer, 1998; Roberts, 2000; Roeßler and Müller, 2001). Compatible solutes are defined as small, neutral, highly soluble organic molecules that do not interfere with cellular metabolism, and they are accumulated by either salt-induced *de novo* synthesis or salt-induced uptake from the medium (Brown, 1976). In contrast, some anaerobic Bacteria and some Archaea (the halobacteria) accumulate salt (KCl) in the cytosol to counterbalance the external salt concentration (Galinski and Trüper, 1994; Oren, 1999). Potassium is taken up by primary or secondary transporters (Epstein, 2003). In every case reported so far, intracellular KCl concentrations reported were in the molar range, comparable to the medium chloride concentration. Two systems for active uptake of Cl have been identified in the Halobacteriaceae. One is a light-independent transport system in which inward transport of Cl<sup>-</sup> is coupled with the influx of Na<sup>+</sup> ions (Duschl and Wagner, 1986). Relatively little is known about this chloride pump. The second, much better characterized transport system is the light-driven chloride pump halorhodopsin (Kolbe et al., 2000; Oesterhelt and Tittor, 1989).

Some halophilic representatives of the bacterial domain such as the extremely halophilic red bacterium *Salinibacter ruber* (*Cytophaga/Flavobacterium/Bacteroides* group) and the anaerobic fermentative *Halanaerobium praevalens* also accumulate KCl in the cytoplasm at high external salinities (Rengpipat et al., 1988). *Salinibacter ruber* was recently isolated from a saltern in Spain (Antón et al., 2002). It is a rather interesting organism for it is a member of the Bacteria but has some properties in common with the red halophilic Archaea. *S. ruber* has a high salt requirement (optimum growth being achieved between 2.5-3.9 M NaCl, and a minimum of 1.7 M being needed for growth) and accumulates Cl<sup>-</sup>, in addition to high concentrations of K<sup>+</sup> and Na<sup>+</sup>.
Furthermore, no organic osmotic solutes could be demonstrated in significant concentration within the cells (Oren et al., 2002).

#### 3. Chloride Requirement in the Bacterium Halobacillus halophilus

The aerobic, endospore-forming, Gram-positive bacterium Halobacillus halophilus was isolated from salt marsh sediments at the North Sea coast of Germany and originally described as Sporosarcina halophila (Claus et al., 1983). Based on 16S rRNA homologies, it was later reclassified as Halobacillus halophilus (Spring et al., 1996). Growth of *H. halophilus* is strictly salt dependent and optimal at a concentration of 0.5 to 2.0 M NaCl. Growth of *H. halophilus* is strictly dependent on Na<sup>+</sup>. Although this has not been addressed experimentally. Na<sup>+</sup> is likely to be involved in bioenergetic reactions such as pH regulation or others. However, the most interesting point is that growth is also strictly dependent on Cl. No growth was observed at Cl concentrations of 0.2 M, but addition of chloride (to a medium with constant osmolarity) restored growth in a Cl-dependent manner. Optimal growth occurs at 0.8 to 1.0 M Cl. Moreover, not only growth rates but also cell yields (final optical densities) were strictly chloride dependent. H. halophilus was the first bacterium for which a specific chloride dependence was demonstrated (Roeßler and Müller, 1998). In addition to growth, germination of endospores as well as flagella production and motility were identified to be chloride dependent (Dohrmann and Müller, 1999; Roeßler et al., 2000).

It should be noted that growth and germination of endospores was also observed in chloride-free but bromide containing media, indicating that bromide can substitute chloride. Moreover, after prolonged incubation in chloride-free but nitrate containing media, cells started to grow but the final optical densities are lower in nitrate-containing media. In contrast, nitrate could not substitute for chloride in germination or motility. It should be noted, however, that the substitution by bromide or nitrate is of no physiological significance since nitrate and bromide concentrations in the ecosystem are far below those values required for optimal activity.

#### 4. Chloride-Induced Gene Expression and Protein Production in H. halophilus

In principle, the role of chloride in *H. halophilus* could be that of an osmolyte accumulated to counterbalance external salinity. However, this seems to be unlikely since *H. halophilus* uses various organic molecules in different concentrations as compatible solutes to counterbalance the external salt concentration (see below; Severin, 1993). What could then be the function of CI<sup>o</sup>? The very different functions of CI<sup>o</sup> (motility, flagellation, spore germination, growth) point to a more global, regulatory role such as in gene activation. To test this, the effect of CI<sup>o</sup> on the production of flagella was determined on a molecular level. Western blot analyses revealed that the production of the structural component of the flagellum, flagellin, was impaired in  $NO_3^{-}$  containing media (Roeßler and Müller, 2002). However, upon addition of CI<sup>o</sup> the cellular flagellin pool increased in a concentration dependent manner. Optimal flagellin production was achieved at 0.8 to 1.0 M CI<sup>o</sup>.

To test whether the transcription of the encoding gene, fliC, was also chloride dependent, it was cloned and sequenced. Subsequent Northern blot and RT-PCR analyses with RNA from cells grown at different chloride concentrations unequivocally demonstrated a chloride-stimulated expression of fliC (Roeßler and Müller, 2002). These experiments demonstrated that Cl<sup>-</sup> influences the cellular flagellin pool by acting on both the transcriptional and translational level, but the effect on translation is much more pronounced. In addition, this was the first time that a Cl<sup>-</sup>-dependence of gene expression and protein production was shown in a moderate halophile.

# 5. A Chloride Regulon in H. halophilus

The above mentioned experiments clearly demonstrated a specific chloride-dependence of flagellin production in *H. halophilus*. However, flagellation is not essential for growth and thus the question remains why chloride is essential for growth of H. halophilus. One explanation would be that chloride is part of a global regulatory network in *H. halophilus*. To test this, cells were grown at 1 M NaCl or 1 M NaNO<sub>3</sub>, and two-dimensional gel analyses was employed to identify Cl-induced proteins. Indeed, five more proteins were specifically produced in Cl<sup>-</sup> grown cells of H. halophilus (Roeßler and Müller, 2002). These were tentatively identified by BLAST searches as YvyD, a modulator of  $\sigma^{s}$  sigma factor, and SodA, a superoxide dismutase. Both proteins belong to the  $\sigma^{B}$  regulon in *B. subtilis.*  $\sigma^{B}$  is the sigma factor that is responsible for the general stress response in *B. subtilis* (Drzewiecki et al., 1998; Petersohn et al., 2001). Furthermore, a protein (LuxS) was identified that plays a role in the biosynthesis of autoinducers of the furanone family. This family of autoinducers is found in Gram-negative as well as in Gram-positive bacteria. The fourth protein was found to be the ATP-binding subunit of an ABC transporter of unknown substrate specificity. These experiments gave clear evidence that Cl affects the synthesis of several proteins in *H. halophilus* and it is speculated that Cl<sup>-</sup> is a novel environmental signal of a global regulatory network in H. halophilus. A hypothetical model of Cl dependent functions in *H. halophilus* is presented in Fig. 1.

## 6. Possible Functions of the Chloride Regulon in H. halophilus

What could be the function of the Cl<sup>-</sup> dependent regulatory network? At least one function must be essential to growth since growth of *H. halophilus* is strictly Cl<sup>-</sup> dependent. One has to keep in mind that one essential function of moderate halophiles is to sense external salinity and to respond to it on a transcriptional, translational and enzyme activity level to adjust the intracellular pool size of the compatible solutes. Only little is know about salt sensing mechanisms in moderate halophiles. How do microorganisms sense "osmolality" and how is this signal mediated through the cell as far as gene expression and enzyme activation? There have been model studies with the slightly halotolerant bacteria *Escherichia coli* and *Bacillus subtilis* which can adapt to NaCl concentrations up to 1 M (Altendorf et al., 1998; Csonka et al., 1996; Kempf and Bremer, 1998). These studies led to the conclusion that the cells sense the turgor. One

of the attractive scenarios is that membrane-bound sensors will record a change in turgor by recognizing alterations in transmembrane helix-helix-interactions (Jung et al., 1997; van der Heide and Poolman, 2000; Wood, 1999). Recent studies using purified transporters for compatible solutes and a membrane bound osmosensor involved in potassium uptake in *E. coli* confirmed this hypothesis but also demonstrated that a certain ionic environment on the "right" side of the membrane is required in addition (Jung et al., 2000; van der Heide and Poolman, 2000). Therefore, the question how salt is sensed by these paradigms is still open, but the answer to this question might be different in different organisms.



Figure 1. Hypothetical model of the function of chloride in Halobacillus halophilus.

Unlike the enteric bacterium *E. coli* moderately halophiles mostly encounter changing salinities, not osmolarity in general. Therefore, it was hypothesized that chloride, one component of common salt, is used as a signal molecule for external salinity in *H. halophilus* (Roeßler and Müller, 2002).

*H. halophilus* takes up glycine betaine from the medium and accumulates it in the cytoplasm to counterbalance external salt. The energetics of uptake was studied using whole cells. Inhibitor studies suggest that glycine betaine transport was most likely catalyzed by a primary transporter. Most important, uptake of glycine betaine was strictly dependent on the Cl<sup>-</sup> concentration. Only Br<sup>-</sup> and NO<sub>3</sub><sup>-</sup> were able to substitute Cl<sup>-</sup> and restored the full activity of glycine betaine transport. But both anions are of no physiological relevance in the natural habitat of *H. halophilus* as already mentioned above. It should be noted that for glycine betaine transport not only the type of anion is important but also the cation. In addition, glycine betaine transport after an osmotic upshock was impaired in the absence of Cl<sup>-</sup> but restored by addition of Cl<sup>-</sup> (Roeßler and Müller, 2001). Since there was no evidence that Cl<sup>-</sup> was transported along with glycine betaine, it was suggested that Cl<sup>-</sup> acts as a modulator (activator) of the glycine betaine

transporter. These experiments clearly revealed the first Cl<sup>-</sup> dependent osmolyte transporter in prokaryotes. Furthermore, these experiments corroborated the idea that the essential function of the chloride regulon is to sense external salt and to induce / activate systems involved in accumulation of compatible solutes. Unfortunately, the transporter(s) catalyzing Cl<sup>-</sup>dependent glycine betaine transport have not been identified yet.

*H. halophilus* uses a pool of different solutes in a given medium and different solutes in different media. These solutes consist mainly of amino acids, such as glutamine, glutamate, proline and alanine but also of amino acid derivatives such as N-acetyllysine, N-acetylornithine, glycine betaine and ectoine. Remarkably, ectoine could only be found in complex and mineral medium, but not in peptone medium. Almost the same is true for glycine betaine, which could only be identified in complex medium, but not in mineral medium or in peptone medium (Severin, 1993). Experiments are now under way to define the role of Cl<sup>-</sup> in the accumulation of compatible solutes in *H. halophilus*. As a prerequisite for these studies, biosynthetic pathways for the solutes synthesized have to be established and transporters involved in accumulation must be identified. These experiments are under way and facilitated by the ongoing genome analysis of the model halophile.

# 7. Chloride signaling

A Cl<sup>-</sup>dependent signal transduction chain does not necessarily require transport of Cl<sup>-</sup> into the cell but could involve membrane-bound sensors. Although this question has not been settled, it was shown that the intracellular Cl<sup>-</sup> concentration (Cl<sup>-</sup><sub>i</sub>) increases with the external Cl<sup>-</sup> concentration (Cl<sup>-</sup><sub>e</sub>) (Roeßler and Müller, 1998). At suboptimal Cl<sup>-</sup><sub>e</sub> concentrations Cl<sup>-</sup><sub>i</sub> is ten times lower than Cl<sup>-</sup><sub>e</sub>, at 0.5 M Cl<sup>-</sup><sub>e</sub> the Cl<sup>-</sup><sub>i</sub> concentration was 0.08 M, and in the range of 0.8 to 2.0 M the Cl<sup>-</sup><sub>e</sub>/Cl<sup>-</sup><sub>i</sub> gradient decreased to a nearly constant value of 1.5-2. Thermodynamic calculations indicate an active transport of Cl<sup>-</sup> which could argue for an intracellular receptor. However, additional experiments are required to define a potential Cl<sup>-</sup> receptor.

## Acknowledgements

Work from the authors' laboratory was supported by a grant from the German Israeli Foundation for Scientific Research and Development (G.I.F.) to VM and A. Oren. We are indebted to A. Oren for valuable discussions and suggestions.

#### References

Altendorf, K., Gassel, M., Puppe, W., Mollenkamp, T., Zeeck, A., Boddien, C., Fendler, K., Bamberg, E. and Drose, S. (1998) Structure and function of the Kdp-ATPase of *Escherichia coli*. Acta Physiol. Scand. Suppl. 643, 137-146.

- Antón, J., Oren, A., Benlloch, S., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Amann, R. and Rosselló-Mora, R. (2002) Salinibacter ruber gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel extreme halophilic bacterium from saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 485-491.
- Brown, A.D. (1976) Microbial water stress. Bacteriol. Rev. 40, 803-846.
- Claus, D., Fahmy, F., Rolf, H.J. and Tosunoglu, N. (1983) Sporosarcina halophila sp. nov., an obligate, slightly halophilic bacterium from salt marsh soils. System. Appl. Microbiol. 4, 496-506.
- Csonka, L.N. and Epstein, W. (1996) Osmoregulation, In: F.C. Neidhard, R.C. Curtiss III, J.L. Ingrahm, E.C. C. Lin, K.B. Low, B. Magasanik, W.S. Reznikoff, M. Riley, M. Schaechter and H.E. Umbarger (eds.), *Escherichia coli and Salmonella: Cellular and Molecular Biology*. ASM Press, Washington D.C., pp. 1210-1223.
- Dohrmann, A.-B. and Müller, V. (1999) Chloride dependence of endospore germination in *Halobacillus* halophilus. Arch. Microbiol. 172, 264-267.
- Drzewiecki, K., Eymann, C., Mittenhuber, G. and Hecker, M. (1998) The *yvyD* gene of *Bacillus subtilis* is under dual control of  $\sigma^{B}$  and  $\sigma^{H}$ . J. Bacteriol. **180**, 6674-6680.
- Duschl, A. and Wagner, G. (1986) Primary and secondary chloride transport in *Halobacterium halobium*. J. Bacteriol. 168, 548-552.
- Epstein, W. (2003) The roles and regulation of potassium in bacteria. Prog. Nucleic. Acid. Res. Mol. Biol. 75, 293-320.
- Galinski, E.A. and Trüper, H.G. (1994) Microbiol behavior in salt-stressed ecosystems. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 15, 95-108.
- Iyer, R., Iverson, T.M., Accardi, A. and Miller, C. (2002) A biological role for prokaryotic CIC chloride channels. Nature 419, 715-718.
- Jung, K., Tjaden, B. and Altendorf, K. (1997) Purification, reconstitution, and characterization of KdpD, the turgor sonsor of *Escherichia coli*. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 10847-10852.
- Jung, K., Veen, M. and Altendorf, K. (2000) K<sup>+</sup> and ionic strength directly influence the autophosphorylation activity of the putative turgor sensor KdpD of *Escherichia coli*. J. Biol. Chem. **275**, 40142-40147.
- Kempf, B. and Bremer, E. (1998) Uptake and synthesis of compatible solutes as microbial stress response to high-osmolality environments. Arch. Microbiol. 170, 319-330.
- Kolbe, M., Besir, H., Essen, L.-O. and Oesterhelt, D. (2000) Structure of the light-driven chloride pump halorhodopsin at 1.8 Å resolution. Science 288, 1391-1396.
- McLaggan, D., Keyhan, M. and Martin, A. (1990) Chloride transport pathways and their bioenergetic implications in the obligate acidophilic *Bacillus coagulans*. J. Bacteriol. **172**, 1485-1490.
- MacLeod, R.A. and Onofrey, E. (1956) Nutrition and metabolism of marine bacteria. II. Observations on the relation of sea water to the growth of marine bacteria. J. Bacteriol. 71, 661-667.
- MacLeod, R.A. and Onofrey, E. (1957) Nutrition and metabolism of marine bacteria. VI. Quantitative requirements for halides, magnesium, calcium, and iron. Can. J. Microbiol. 3, 753-757.
- Oesterhelt, D. and Tittor, J. (1989) Two pumps, one principle: light-driven ion transport in halobacteria. Trends Biochem. Sci. 14, 57-61.
- Oren, A. (1999) Bioenergetic aspects of halophilism. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 63, 334-348.
- Oren, A., Heldal, M., Norland, S. and Galinski, E.A. (2002) Intracellular ion and organic solute concentrations of the extremely halophilic bacterium *Salinibacter ruber*. Extremophiles 6, 491-498.
- Petersohn, A., Brigulla, M., Haas, S., Hoheisel, J.D., Völker, U. and Hecker, M. (2001) Global analysis of the general stress response of *Bacillus subtilis*. J. Bacteriol. 183, 5617-5631.
- Ralle, M., Verkhovskaya, M.L., Morgan, J.E., Verkhovsky, M.I., Wikstrom, M. and Blackburn, N.J. (1999) Coordination of CuB in reduced and CO-liganded states of cytochrome bo3 from *Escherichia coli*. Is chloride ion a cofactor? Biochemistry 38, 7185-7194.
- Rengpipat, S., Lowe, S.E. and Zeikus, J.G. (1988) Effect of extreme salt concentrations on the physiology and biochemistry of *Halobacteroides acetoethylicus*. J. Bacteriol. **170**, 3065-3071.
- Ritchie, R.J. (1992a) The cyanobacterium *Synechococcus* R-2 (*Anacystis nidulans, S. leopoliensis*) PCC 7942 has a sodium-dependent chloride transporter. Plant Cell Environ. **15**, 163-177.
- Ritchie, R.J. (1992b) Kinetics of chloride transport in the cyanobacterium Synechococcus R-2 (Anacystis nidulans, S. leopoliensis) PCC 7942. Plant Cell Environ. 15, 179-184.
- Roberts, M.F. (2000) Osmoadaption and osmoregulation in archaea. Front. Biosci. 5, D796-812.
- Roeßler, M. and Müller, V. (1998) Quantitative and physiological analysis of chloride dependence of growth in *Halobacillus halophilus*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64, 3813-3817.
- Roeßler, M. and Müller, V. (2001) Chloride dependence of glycine betaine transport in *Halobacillus halophilus*. FEBS Lett. 489, 125-128.

- Roeßler, M. and Müller, V. (2002) Chloride, a new environmental signal molecule involved in gene regulation in a moderately halophilic bacterium, *Halobacillus halophilus*. J. Bacteriol. 184, 6207-6215.
- Roeßler, M., Wanner, G. and Müller, V. (2000) Motility and flagellum synthesis in *Halobacillus halophilus* are chloride dependent. J. Bacteriol. **182**, 532-535.
- Sanders, J.W., Leenhouts, K., Burghoorn, J., Brands, J.R., Venema, G. and Kok, J. (1998) A chlorideinducible acid resistance mechanism in *Lactococcus lactis* and its regulation. Mol. Microbiol. 27, 299-310.
- Severin, J. (1993) Kompatible Solute und Wachstumskinetik bei halophilen aeroben heterotrophen Eubakterien. Ph.D. thesis, University of Bonn, Germany.
- Spring, S., Ludwig, W., Marquez, M.C., Ventosa, A. and Schleifer, K.H. (1996) Halobacillus gen. nov., with descriptions of Halobacillus litoralis sp. nov. and Halobacillus trueperi sp. nov., and transfer of Sporsarcina halophila to Halobacillus halophilus comb. nov. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 46, 492-496.
- van der Heide, T. and Poolman, B. (2000) Osmoregulated ABC-transport system of *Lactococcus lactis* senses water stress via changes in the physical state of the membrane. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA. **97**, 7102-7106.
- Wood, J.M. (1999) Osmosensing by bacteria: signals and membrane based sensors. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 63, 230-262.
- Zdrou, I. and Tromballa, H.W. (1981) Active transport of chloride by *Anacystis nidulans*. Arch. Microbiol. 129, 325-330.

# Biodata of author Milton S. da Costa and co-author Nuno Empadinhas of "Biosynthesis of the Compatible Solute Mannosylglycerate from Hyperthermophiles to Mesophiles"

Prof. Milton S. da Costa is full Professor of Microbiology of the Department of Biochemistry, the Faculty of Sciences and Technology, University of Coimbra, Portugal. He obtained his Ph.D. from Indiana University, USA, in 1978. Professor Milton S. da Costa's scientific interests are in the areas of the taxonomy, phylogeny, physiology and biochemistry of microorganisms from extreme environments.

E-mail: milton@ci.uc.pt



Dr. Nuno Empadinhas is currently a Post-Doc fellow at the Center for Neurosciences and Cell Biology of the University of Coimbra. He concluded his Ph.D. studies in the Department of Biochemistry, Faculty of Sciences and Technology, University of Coimbra in 2004. The scientific interests of Dr. Nuno Empadinhas are in the biochemistry and evolution of compatible solutes biosynthesis in extremophiles, and on their physiological roles against environmental stresses.

E-mail: numenius@cnc.uc.pt



311 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 311-325. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.

# BIOSYNTHESIS OF THE COMPATIBLE SOLUTE MANNOSYLGLYCERATE FROM HYPERTHERMOPHILES TO MESOPHILES

Genes, Enzymes and Evolutionary Perspectives

# **MILTON S. DA COSTA and NUNO EMPADINHAS**

Departamento de Bioquímica and Centro de Neurociências e Biologia Celular, Universidade de Coimbra. 3004-517 Coimbra, Portugal

# 1. Introduction

Many thermophilic and hyperthermophilic organisms originate from inland geothermal areas where the salinity of the water is very low, but increasingly, the isolation and description of novel microorganisms has shifted to marine geothermal areas where the levels of NaCl can reach those of seawater. These organisms accumulate compatible solutes under osmotic stress that are, in most cases, different from those encountered in mesophilic organisms. Ectoine, hydroxyectoine, glycine betaine and polyols, which are very common in mesophilic Bacteria and Archaea, fungi and algae, are not generally found in thermophilic and hyperthermophilic prokaryotes. Instead, compatible solutes di-*myo*-inositol-phosphate (DIP), diglycerol phosphate such as (DGP), mannosylglycerate (MG) and mannosylglyceramide (MGA), along with some common compatible solutes of mesophiles, namely glutamate and trehalose, have been identified in these organisms (da Costa et al., 1998; Santos and da Costa, 2002).

The accumulation of compatible solutes was initially associated with osmotic stress (Brown, 1976). However, a much more diversified range of activities has recently been attributed to some of these solutes (Santos and da Costa, 2002). Trehalose, for example, while showing the behaviour of a typical compatible solute in some organisms, is the classical example of the universal protector molecule (Elbein et al., 2003). Multiple roles in cellular physiology have been assigned to this disaccharide which has been demonstrated to protect cells and cellular components against the harmful effects of osmotic stress, desiccation, oxygen deprivation, chemical stresses such as copper and ethanol, heat, starvation, oxidative stress and freezing (Elbein et al., 2003; Silva et al., 2003). Di-*myo*-inositol-phosphate, a compatible solute produced by several hyperthermophilic prokaryotes, seems to be involved in the protection of cellular components against heat denaturation since it accumulates primarily at supraoptimal growth temperatures, and under *in vitro* conditions (Martins and Santos, 1995; Santos and da Costa, 2002).

#### 2. Accumulation of Mannosylglycerate in Prokaryotes

Mannosylglycerate was identified in the thermophilic Bacteria Thermus thermophilus and Rhodothermus marinus in 1995 where it behaved as a compatible solute under salt stress (Nunes et al., 1995), although it had been discovered in red algae, in very low levels many years before (Bouveng et al., 1955). Later it was detected in the Archaea of the genera Pvrococcus (Martins and Santos, 1995), Thermococcus (Lamosa et al., 1998), Aeropyrum and in some strains of Archaeoglobus (Santos and da Costa, 2002). The accumulation of MG in these prokaryotes increased concomitantly with the salinity of the culture media behaving therefore as a compatible solute in osmoadaptation (Fig. 1). These Bacteria and Archaea share a thermophilic or hyperthermophilic lifestyle and for that reason, MG was believed to be an archetypal compatible solute of prokaryotes living near or at the highest growth temperatures for life, even though it is also present in some red algae where it is a minor compatible solute which may or may not be involved in osmotic adjustment (Karsten et al., 2003; Santos and da Costa, 2002). Recently, a gene for the synthesis of MG was identified in the mesophilic bacterium Dehalococcoides ethenogenes (Empadinhas et al., 2004). Moreover, additional MG genes have been identified in DNA fragments belonging to vet uncultured groups of Archaea, originating from forest soil and also from cold deep sea sediments (Hallam et al., 2004; Quaiser et al., 2002; Treusch et al., 2004). These data seem to argue against the previous assumption that MG is associated with (hyper)thermophilic prokaryotes. It is premature to bestow functions for MG other than osmotic protection; however, an additional role on the protection of enzymes against thermal denaturation was assigned to this solute (Borges et al., 2002; Ramos et al., 1997).



Figure 1. Effect of the NaCl concentration in the growth medium on the accumulation of compatible solutes: in (A) *R. marinus*, in (B) *T. thermophilus* HB-8 and in (C) *P. horikoshii.* ■, mannosylglycerate; ■, mannosylglyceramide; ■, trehalose; ■, di-*myo*-inositol-phosphate; □, glutamate.

Mannosylglycerate shows the typical behaviour of a compatible solute in the thermophilic and slightly halophilic bacterium *R. marinus*, which also accumulates low

levels of trehalose and glutamate, when the organism is grown at supraoptimal growth temperatures (Fig. 1) (Nunes et al., 1995). Interestingly, a MG derivative, mannosylglyceramide (MGA), accumulates in *R. marinus* under salt stress at, or below the optimum temperature for growth (Silva et al., 1999). This is the only organism, to date, where MGA has been found. In *T. thermophilus*, MG accumulates under low level salt stress, while trehalose is the major compatible solute at higher salt concentration (Nunes et al., 1995; Silva et al., 2003). In the Archaea *Pyrococcus horikoshii* and *P. furiosus, Thermococcus litoralis, T. celer* and *T. stetteri* MG is the major osmolyte, accumulating concomitantly with the increasing levels of NaCl in the growth medium (Empadinhas et al., 2001; Lamosa et al., 1998; Martins and Santos, 1995).

# 3. Biosynthesis of Mannosylglycerate

# 3.1. SINGLE-STEP PATHWAY

The first pathway found for MG synthesis involved a novel glycosyltransferase designated mannosylglycerate synthase (MGS) catalyzing the direct condensation of GDP-mannose and D-glycerate into MG (Fig. 2), and encoded by the gene *mgs* (Martins et al., 1999). The utilization of a non-phosphorylated acceptor is not unprecedented for sugar-derived molecules. Sucrose, for example, is directly synthesized in some organisms from an NDP-glucose and a non-phosphorylated fructose acceptor by a sucrose synthase (Lunn, 2002). However, reactions using non-phosphorylated acceptors are not a common feature among glycosyltransferases (Coutinho et al., 2003).

## 3.2. TWO-STEP PATHWAY

To date, MGS has only been found in the thermophilic bacterium *R. marinus* while most prokaryotes that synthesize MG use an alternative two-step pathway (Fig. 2). This two-step pathway is also present in *R. marinus* (Borges et al., 2004; Martins et al., 1999). The existence of two pathways for the synthesis of a compatible solute in *R. marinus* is not uncommon since trehalose is, for example, produced by two or even three pathways in several Bacteria (De Smet et al., 2000; Silva et al., 2003; Wolf et al., 2003), and two pathways exist for the synthesis of sucrose in higher plants, in some green algae and in cyanobacteria (Lunn, 2002). The existence of two pathways for the synthesis of MG by *R. marinus* reflects not only a higher flexibility for solute pool regulation, but the preference of a cell for a specific molecule. The implications of pathway multiplicity are not completely understood, but undeniably reflect one or several important physiological roles for those solutes in a cell (De Smet et al., 2000).

Mannosylglycerate is synthesized by all other prokaryotes through a pathway involving a phosphorylated intermediate, as is common for the synthesis of sugarderived compatible solutes such as trehalose, glucosylglycerol, and sucrose (Elbein et al., 2003; Hagemann et al., 2001; Lunn, 2002). The two-step pathway for the synthesis of MG leads to the formation of mannosyl-3-phosphoglycerate (MPG), which is synthesized from GDP-mannose and D-3-phosphoglycerate. MPG is then dephosphorylated to yield MG (Fig. 2).



**Figure 2**. Pathways for the synthesis of MG in prokaryotes. MGS, mannosylglycerate synthase; MPGS, mannosyl-3-phosphoglycerate synthase; MPGP, mannosyl-3-phosphoglycerate phosphatase; PGI, phosphoglucoseisomerase; PMI, phosphomannosemutase; GT, mannose-1-phosphate guanylyltransferase.

This pathway involves mannosyl-3-phosphoglycerate synthase (MPGS) and mannosyl-3-phosphoglycerate phosphatase (MPGP), encoded by two consecutive genes in most organisms examined, designated *mpgs* and *mpgp*, respectively. However, different gene organizations have been encountered in some genomes (Fig. 3).

Two metagenomes of uncultured mesophilic crenarchaeotes derived from soil samples in Germany possess isolated *mpgs*-like genes (Quaiser et al., 2002; Treusch et al., 2004). Although these gene products have only been partially characterized, this finding foreshadows physiological and evolutionary novelties since, to date, the synthesis of MG has never been detected in mesophilic Archaea (Costa et al., unpublished). These sequences lack the contiguous *mpgp* gene encoding the enzyme that dephosphorylates MPG. However, *mpgp* may be located elsewhere in the genome or the dephosphorylation of MPG may be catalyzed by a different phosphatase. A similar organization was detected for the synthesis of glucosylglycerol in *Synechocystis* spp. PCC6803, where the genes *ggpS* and *stpA*, encoding the glucosylglycerol-phosphate synthase (GGPS) and glucosylglycerol-phosphate phosphatase, respectively, are under the control of individual promoters (Hagemann et al., 1997, 2001). It is also

possible that, in these organisms, MPG is an intermediate in the synthesis of an unknown low molecular weight compound or of a macromolecule.



Figure 3. Organization of the genes for the synthesis of MG via the two-step pathway in different organisms. Black and dark grey arrows indicate *mpgs* and *mpgp* genes, respectively. Light grey arrows indicate genes for the synthesis of GDP-mannose. White arrows are unidentified genes. *mpgs*, mannosyl-3-phosphoglycerate synthase; *mpgp*, mannosyl-3-phosphoglycerate phosphatase; *pmi/gt*, phosphomannose isomerase/mannose-1-phosphate guanylyltransferase; *pmm*, phosphate guanylyltransferase; *pmm*, phosphomannomutase.

More surprising was the *mpgs*-homologues found in the genomes of two fungi, *Magnaporthe grisea* and *Neurospora crassa* (Fig. 3). This was unexpected since, to date, there are no reports of MG in Eukarya other than red algae. The *M. grisea* MPGS showed unexpectedly higher similarity with *T. thermophilus* and *Pyrococcus* spp. sequences than with the *N. crassa* homologue. While in *N. crassa* the sequence was a single intronless gene, the *mpgs* gene of *M. grisea* corresponded to the first of ten exons encoding a 1718 amino acid protein (Fig. 3). The lack of an MPGP in these organisms could indicate that they do not synthesize MG. It is however possible that MPGP in this organism is highly divergent, that MPG could be hydrolyzed by a non-specific phosphatase or that MPG is involved in the synthesis of an unknown compound cannot be excluded. Moreover, MG has never been detected in these organisms which

accumulate polyols for osmotic adaptation (da Costa et al., 1998; Dixon et al., 1999). Nevertheless, the accumulation of MG by a recombinant *S. cerevisiae* expressing the *mpgs*-like exon from *M. grisea* provides irrefutable evidence for the true nature of the "gene" (Empadinhas et al., unpublished). Although MPG dephosphorylation *in vivo* could not be assigned to a specific *S. cerevisiae* enzyme, MG synthesis from the *mpgs*-like exon argues for a similar activity in the native organism.

The genes responsible for the synthesis of MG in *Pyrococcus* spp. are, like those in the bacterial counterparts, sequentially arranged in the genome. However, *mpgs* and *mpgp* are part of an operon-like structure which comprises two additional genes that lead to the synthesis of GDP-mannose from fructose-6-phosphate (Fig. 3) (Empadinhas et al., 2001). The significance of an operon-like organization of functionally related genes lies in an efficient and economically coordinated co-expression of the enzymes involved in this pathway (Xie et al., 2003).

Another organism using the *mpgs/mpgp* pathway for MG synthesis is *Aeropyrum pernix* and the genetic organization closely resembles that found in *T. thermophilus* and *R. marinus* (Fig. 3). However, the *A. pernix* genes are separated by an intergenic region of about 20 nucleotides and are the most divergent of all known *mpgs* and *mpgp* genes. Experimental evidence for the physiological relevance of this pathway is still missing, but the complete genome sequence of this MG-accumulating organism reveals no other candidate genes for MG synthesis (Kawarabayasi et al., 1999). A similar arrangement of *mpgs* and *mpgp* genes has been detected in archaeal DNA fragments isolated from deep-sea sediments (Hallam et al., 2004). Like the genetic organization in *A. pernix*, the *mpgs* and *mpgp* genes are separated by intergenic regions of about 30 to 60 nucleotides.

An unusual gene fusion between *mpgs* and *mpgp* was found in the genome of the mesophilic bacterium Dehalococcoides ethenogenes (Fig. 3), an organism, which is unrelated to any (hyper)thermophile (Empadinhas et al., 2004), and which grows so poorly that sufficient biomass has not been available to determine intracellular low molecular weight solutes. The presence of this fusion gene, designated mgsD, in D. ethenogenes, was the first hint that MG synthesis occurred in mesophilic prokarvotes. The fusion between genes encoding enzymes that catalyze consecutive steps in a specific pathway is not unknown. Cyanobacteria also possess sucrose-phosphate synthase/phosphatase gene fusions to produce sucrose (Lunn, 2002). The activity of the bifunctional mannosylglycerate synthase from D. ethenogenes (MGSD) was confirmed by its expression in E. coli and S. cerevisiae. The recombinant enzyme produced in E. coli had only a fraction of the specific activity of the (hyper)thermophilic monofunctional counterparts (Empadinhas et al., 2004), but the expression of mgsD in S. cerevisiae in an attempt to produce an enzyme with higher specific activity, led to the accumulation of MG by the recombinant yeast. This remarkable result showed that MGSD synthesizes MG in vivo and it argues for a role in the osmotic adaptation of D. ethenogenes to salt stress.

# 3.3. CATALYTIC PROPERTIES OF MPGS

Mannosyl-3-phosphoglycerate synthase (MPGS) is the key-enzyme for the synthesis of the phosphorylated intermediate in the two-step pathway for MG. The MPGSs from several organisms have been characterized in detail, to gain insights on the biosynthesis

of MG at different temperatures (Borges et al., 2004; Empadinhas et al., 2001, 2003, 2004). The biochemical and kinetic properties of MPGSs are summarized in Table 1, which includes for comparison, the properties of other sugar-phosphate synthases from bacterial sources, namely trehalose-6-phosphate synthase (TPS), sucrose-6-phosphate synthase (SPS) and glucosylglycerol-phosphate synthase (GGPS). All MPGSs showed identical substrate specificity, optimal pH, and comparable  $K_M$  values for the substrates GDP-mannose and D-3-phosphoglycerate.

			MPG	TPS	GGPS		
		Archaea			Bacteria		
	1	Hyperthermophilic	Thermo	philic	Mesophilic	Thermophilic	Mesophilic
Pro	perty	P. horikoshii <sup>a</sup>	T.thermophilus <sup>b</sup>	R.marinus <sup>c</sup>	D.ethenogenes* <sup>d</sup>	<i>.thermophilus</i> <sup>e</sup>	Synechocystis PCC6803 <sup>f</sup>
# Amino acids		394	391	427	694	449	499
Mol.mass (kDa)		46	45	49	78	52	57
Opt. temp. (°C)		90-100	80-90	80	40-50	98	40
Opt. pH		~7.6	~7	~7.6	7	~6	7.5
$K_m$	GDPm	an 0.17	0.3	0.5	0.70	UDPglc: 0.5	ADPglc:0.24
(mM)	3PG	0.14	0.13	0.6	2.18	Glc6P: 0.8	Gly3P: 0.58
V <sub>max</sub> (U/mg)		189	122	~15	~3	204	182.5**

TABLE 1. Biochemical properties and kinetic parameters of MPGS and other osmolyte-phosphate synthases

\*Bifunctional MPGS/MPGP. \*\*Sp. activity expressed in nKat/mg protein. References: <sup>a</sup>Empadinhas et al., 2001; <sup>b</sup>Empadinhas et al., 2003; <sup>c</sup>Borges et al., 2004; <sup>d</sup>Empadinhas et al., 2004; <sup>c</sup>Silva et al., 2004; <sup>f</sup>Hagemann et al., 2001. GDPman, GDP-mannose; 3PG, D-3-phosphoglycerate; UDPglc, UDP-glucose; ADPglc, ADP-glucose; Glc6P, glucose-6-phosphat; Gly3P, glycerol-3phosphate.

As expected, the bifunctional enzyme from *D. ethenogenes* has a much lower activity range than the (hyper)thermophilic counterparts. Another major difference between the archaeal and the bacterial MPGS is related to the cation dependency: the bacterial MPGSs are absolutely dependent on the presence of divalent cations for activity, while the *P. horikoshii* MPGS, as well as other osmolyte-phosphate synthases like the TPS from *T. thermophilus* and the GGPS from *Synechocystis* PCC6803 only require cations for maximal activity (Curatti et al., 1998; Hagemann et al., 2001).

#### 4. Evolution of Mannosylglycerate Biosynthesis

The accumulation of MG in response salt stress by unrelated (hyper)thermophilic Bacteria and Archaea, and mesophilic red algae, as well as the identification of genes distributed throughout the tree of life (Fig. 4), namely in *D. ethenogenes*, in the fungus *M. grisea*, and in uncultured Archaea from soil ecosystems and deep-sea sediments, raises questions about the evolution of MG synthesis in these organisms.

Mannosylglycerate synthesis could be an ancient characteristic retained in only scattered groups of Archaea, Bacteria and Eukarya (Santos and da Costa, 2002). However, the considerable sequence conservation among MPGSs, even among distant phylogenetic groups and across domains, calls for more insightful explanations for the biosynthesis of MG in such distantly related organisms.



Figure 4. Schematic representation of the phylogenetic tree of life. Shaded genera are those where MG has been detected. Unshaded genera or metagenomes are those where *mpgs* genes have been identified. Dark lines indicate hyperthermophilic lineages.

The synthesis and accumulation of MG in response to salt stress primarily by (hyper)thermophiles could reflect its loss during evolution towards mesophiliy (if one assumes a hot origin for life) or the advantage of other compatible solutes over MG at low growth temperatures. We should, however, be cautious about the hypothetical loss of the ability to synthesize MG during evolution towards mesophily, because recent

findings indicate that the synthesis of MG at low temperatures might be much more prevalent than expected. Hyperthermophiles might have retained more ancestral characters, since their macromolecules have evolved more slowly because of structural constraints related to environmental adaptation (Matte-Tailliez et al., 2002). The prevalence of MG accumulation or the presence of genes for the synthesis of MG in euryarchaeotes and crenarchaeotes could be explained to have occurred primarily by vertical inheritance.

Lateral gene transfer (LGT) appears to be a common phenomenon (Aravind et al., 1998) that can occur even across domains. The presence of *mgsD* (*mpgs/mpgp*) in *D. ethenogenes* can been explained by LGT from an (hyper)thermophile (Empadinhas et al., 2004). This assumption has some supporting evidence, namely the codon and nucleotide usage, in *mgsD* and the presence of "Archaeal-like" genes surrounding this fused gene. However, the phylogenetic tree based on the deduced amino acid sequence fails to unambiguously confirm LGT for these genes because bacterial, archaeal and eukaryotic since MPGSs cluster within their respective domains (Fig. 5).



0.1

**Figure 5.** Phylogenetic trees based on available *mpgs* and MPGS sequences. A, protein sequences: B, gene sequences. Sequences were aligned using ClustalX (Thompson et al., 1997) with default parameters. Bacterial representatives are underlined. Scale bar corresponds to 10 % estimated sequence divergence.

The phylogenetic analysis based on the nucleotide sequences indicates that the *D. ethenogenes* gene groups with the archaeal sequences. This clustering tends to support the LGT hypothesis from Archaea (Empadinhas et al., 2004). The implications of these

observations remain unclear and further studies with additional sequences will provide deeper understanding of the evolution of *mpgs*.

The presence of MG genes in *T. thermophilus* and *R. marinus* might be the result of gene transfers from Archaea, where genes for the synthesis of this compatible solute are more abundant, in shared environments (Aravind et al., 1998). The original transfer could have occurred to only one of those lineages, later between both or independently of each other. The slightly halophilic and thermophilic bacterium *Thermonema rossianum* is closely related to *R. marinus* (Tenreiro et al., 1997), but does not accumulate MG, nor does it appear to have the genes for the synthesis of MG (unpublished results), indicating that MG synthesis in *R. marinus* may have been acquired by LGT, unless we assume that these genes were present in a common ancestor but lost in *T. rossianum*.

The family *Thermaceae* comprises species of the genera *Meiothermus*, *Thermus*, *Vulcanithermus*, *Marinithermus* and *Oceanithermus* (da Costa et al., 2001; Miroshnichenko et al., 2003a, 2003b; Nobre and da Costa, 2001; Sako et al., 2003). The latter three genera are composed of four slightly halophilic species isolated from deep-sea hydrothermal vents. We examined the accumulation of compatible solutes in *V. mediatlanticus* but this organism does not accumulate MG and does not appear to possess the genes for the synthesis of this solute (unpublished results). The five species of *Meiothermus* do not grow in media containing more than 1% NaCl. Of the eight species of the genus *Thermus*, only the strains of *T. thermophilus* are halotolerant, accumulate trehalose and MG, and possess the genes for MG synthesis (Alarico et al., unpublished). We are, therefore, led to envision that *T. thermophilus* recently acquired the genes for the synthesis of MG by LGT.

The most striking finding concerning MG synthesis in Bacteria occurs in the ancient extremely radiation-resistant actinobacteria (high G+C Gram positive Bacteria) of the genus *Rubrobacter* (Ferreira et al., 1999). The thermophilic *R. xylanophilus* and the slightly thermophilic *R. radiotolerans*, accumulate MG in response to salt stress. Preliminary results indicate that MG is synthesized by a completely novel enzyme belonging to a new family of MPGSs (Empadinhas et al., unpublished). Moreover, no gene with high homology with known MG genes (*mpgs, mpgp* or *mgs*) was found in the recently sequenced genome of *R. xylanophilus*. This MPG-synthesizing enzyme may have evolved independently from the conventional homo-functional enzymes. Future studies will clarify whether a highly divergent MPGS or an analogous enzyme accounts for MG synthesis in *Rubrobacter* spp., casting additional interest in the origin and the evolutionary aspects of MG biosynthesis.

# 5. Concluding Remarks

Mannosylglycerate continues to be a rare compatible solute, but there is now evidence that it may be much more common than expected, in specific groups of Archaea, Bacteria and Eukarya. Until now MG has only been found in slightly halophilic or halotolerant organisms of marine origin and in this respect, mannosylglycerate like glutamate seems to be important in low level osmotic adaptation. However, in the future, MG may be found to play a role in the osmotic adaptation of halophilic and extremely halophilic organisms.

The biotechnological potential of MG for the preservation of biological products will drive research into the properties of this compatible solute, but there is no doubt that mannosylglycerate, being found in hyperthermophiles, represents by itself, a very interesting molecule that deserves further study.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors wish to thank the many collaborators and co-authors cited in the bibliography, who contributed decisively to our knowledge of solutes from thermophiles and hyperthermophiles. We would especially like to thank Helena Santos and her group (ITQB, Oeiras, Portugal) who have contributed decidedly to our understanding of osmotic adjustment in these organisms. This work was supported by European Community Biotech Programmes and by PRAXIS XXI, POCTI, POCI and FEDER Programmes, Portugal.

#### References

- Aravind, L., Tatusov, R.L., Wolf, Y.I., Walker, D.R. and Koonin, E.V. (1998) Evidence for massive gene exchange between archaeal and bacterial hyperthermophiles. Trends Genet. 14, 442-444.
- Borges, N., Ramos, A., Raven, N.D., Sharp, R.J. and Santos, H. (2002). Comparative study of the thermostabilizing properties of mannosylglycerate and other compatible solutes on model enzymes. Extremophiles **6**, 209-216.
- Borges, N., Marugg, J.D., Empadinhas, N., da Costa, M.S. and Santos, H. (2004) Specialized roles of the two pathways for the synthesis of mannosylglycerate in osmoadaptation and thermoadaptation of *Rhodothermus marinus*. J. Biol. Chem. 279, 9892-9898.
- Bouveng, H., Lindberg, B. and Wickberg, B. (1955) Low-molecular carbohydrates in algae. Structure of the glyceric acid mannoside from red algae. Acta Chem. Scand. 9, 807-809.
- Brown, A.D. (1976) Microbial water stress. Bacteriol. Rev. 40, 803-846.
- Coutinho, P.M., Deleury, E., Davies, G.J. and Henrissat, B. (2003) An evolving hierarchical family classification for glycosyltransferases. J. Mol. Biol. 328, 307-317.
- Curatti, L., Folco, E., Desplats, P., Abratti, G., Limones, V., Herrera-Estrella, L. and Salerno, G.L. (1998) Sucrose-phosphate synthase from *Synechocystis* sp. strain PCC 6803: identification of the *spsA* gene and characterization of the enzyme expressed in *Escherichia coli*. J. Bacteriol. 180, 6776-6779.
- da Costa, M.S., Santos, H. and Galinski, E.A. (1998) An overview of the role and diversity of compatible solutes in *Bacteria* and *Archaea*. Adv. Biochem. Eng. Biotechnol. 61, 117-153.
- da Costa, M.S., Nobre, M.F., and Rainey, F.A. (2001) The genus Thermus, In: D.R. Boone and R.W. Castenholtz (eds.), *Bergey's Manual of Systematic* Bacteriology, 2nd ed., Vol. 1. Springer-Verlag New York, pp. 404-414.
- De Smet, K.A., Weston, A., Brown, I.N., Young, D.B. and Robertson, B.D. (2000) Three pathways for trehalose biosynthesis in mycobacteria. Microbiology 146, 199-208.
- Dixon, K.P., Xu, J.R., Smirnoff, N. and Talbot, N.J. (1999) Independent signaling pathways regulate cellular turgor during hyperosmotic stress and appressorium-mediated plant infection by *Magnaporthe grisea*. Plant Cell 11, 2045-2058.
- Elbein, A.D., Pan, Y.T., Pastuszak, I. and Carroll, D. (2003) New insights on trehalose: a multifunctional molecule. Glycobiology 13, 17R-27R.
- Empadinhas, N., Marugg, J.D., Borges, N., Santos, H. and da Costa, M.S. (2001) Pathway for the synthesis of mannosylglycerate in the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Pyrococcus horikoshii*. Biochemical and genetic characterization of key enzymes. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 43580-43588.

- Empadinhas, N., Albuquerque, L., Henne, A., Santos, H. and da Costa, M.S. (2003) The bacterium *Thermus thermophilus*, like hyperthermophilic archaea, uses a two-step pathway for the synthesis of mannosylglycerate. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69, 3272-3279.
- Empadinhas, N., Albuquerque, L., Costa, J., Zinder, S.H., Santos, M.A.S., Santos, H. and da Costa, M.S. (2004) A gene from the mesophilic bacterium *Dehalococcoides ethenogenes* encodes a novel mannosylglycerate synthase. J. Bacteriol. **186**, 4075-4084.
- Ferreira, A.C., Nobre, M.F., Moore, E., Rainey, F.A., Battista, J.R. and da Costa, M.S. (1999) Characterization and radiation resistance of new isolates of *Rubrobacter radiotolerans* and *Rubrobacter xylanophilus*. Extremophiles **3**, 235-238.
- Hagemann, M., Schoor, A., Jeanjean, R., Zuther, E. and Joset, F. (1997) The *stpA* gene form *Synechocystis* sp. strain PCC 6803 encodes the glucosylglycerol-phosphate phosphatase involved in cyanobacterial osmotic response to salt shock. J. Bacteriol. **179**, 1727-1733.
- Hagemann, M., Effmert, U., Kerstan, T., Schoor, A. and Erdmann, N. (2001) Biochemical characterization of glucosylglycerol-phosphate synthase of *Synechocystis* sp. strain PCC 6803: comparison of crude, purified, and recombinant enzymes. Curr. Microbiol. 43, 278-283.
- Hallam, S.J., Putnam, N., Preston, C.M., Detter, J.C., Rokhsar, D., Richardson, P.M. and DeLong, E.F. (2004) Reverse methanogenesis: testing the hypothesis with environmental genomics. Science 305, 1457-1462.
- Karsten, U., West, J.A., Zuccarello, G.C., Engbrodt, R., Yokoyama, A., Hara, Y. and Brodie, J. (2003) Low molecular weight carbohydrates of the *Bangiophycidae (Rhodophyta)*. J. Phycol. **39**, 584-589.
- Kawarabayasi, Y., Hino, Y., Horikawa, H., Yamazaki, S., Haikawa, Y., Jin-no, K., Takahashi, M., Sekine, M., Baba, S., Ankai, A., Kosugi, H., Hosoyama, A., Fukui, S., Nagai, Y., Nishijima, K., Nakazawa, H., Takamiya, M., Masuda, S., Funahashi, T., Tanaka, T., Kudoh, Y., Yamazaki, J., Kushida, N., Oguchi, A. and Kikuchi, H. (1999) Complete genome sequence of an aerobic hyper-thermophilic crenarchaeon, *Aeropyrum pernix* K1. DNA Res. 6, 83-101, 145-152.
- Lamosa, P., Martins, L.O., da Costa, M.S. and Santos, H. (1998) Effects of temperature, salinity, and medium composition on compatible solute accumulation by *Thermococcus* spp. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64, 3591-3598.
- Lunn, J.E. (2002) Evolution of sucrose synthesis. Plant Physiol. 128, 1490-1500.
- Martins, L.O. and Santos, H. (1995) Accumulation of mannosylglycerate and di-myo-inositol-phosphate by Pyrococcus furiosus in response to salinity and temperature Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 61, 3299-3303.
- Martins, L.O., Empadinhas, N., Marugg, J.D., Miguel, C., Ferreira, C., da Costa, M.S. and Santos, H. (1999) Biosynthesis of mannosylglycerate in the thermophilic bacterium *Rhodothermus marinus*. Biochemical and genetic characterization of a mannosylglycerate synthase. J. Biol. Chem. 274, 35407-35414.
- Matte-Tailliez, O., Brochier, C., Forterre, P. and Philippe, H. (2002) Archaeal phylogeny based on ribosomal proteins. Mol. Biol. Evol. 19, 631-639.
- Miroshnichenko, M.L., L'Haridon, S., Jeanthon, C., Antipov, A.N., Kostrikina, N.A., Tindall, B.J., Schumann, P., Spring, S., Stackebrandt, E. and Bonch-Osmolovskaya, E.A. (2003a) *Oceanithermus profundus* gen. nov., sp. nov., a thermophilic, microaerophilic, facultatively chemolithoheterotrophic bacterium from a deep-sea hydrothermal vent. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 53, 747-752.
- Miroshnichenko, M.L., L'Haridon, S., Nercessian, O., Antipov, A.N., Kostrikina, N.A., Tindall, B.J., Schumann, P., Spring, S., Stackebrandt, E., Bonch-Osmolovskaya, E.A. and Jeanthon, C. (2003b) *Vulcanithermus mediatlanticus* gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel member of the family *Thermaceae* from a deep-sea hot vent. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 53, 1143-1148.
- Nobre, M.F. and da Costa, M.S. (2001) The genus Meiothermus, In: D.R. Boone and R.W. Castenholtz (eds.), Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology, 2nd ed., Vol. 1. Springer-Verlag New York, pp. 414-420.
- Nunes, O.C., Manaia, C.M., da Costa, M.S. and Santos, H. (1995) Compatible solutes in the thermophilic bacteria *Rhodothermus marinus* and "*Thermus thermophilus*". Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 61, 2351-2357.
- Quaiser, A., Ochsenreiter, T., Klenk, H.P., Kletzin, A., Treusch, A.H., Meurer, G., Eck, J., Sensen, C.W. and Schleper, C. (2002) First insight into the genome of an uncultivated crenarchaeote from soil. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 603-611.
- Ramos, A., Raven, N.D.H., Sharp, R.J., Bartolucci, S., Rossi, M., Cannio, R., Lebbink, J., Van der Oost, J., De Vos, W.M. and Santos, H. (1997) Stabilization of enzymes against thermal stress and freeze-drying by mannosylglycerate. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63, 4020-4025.
- Sako, Y., Nakagawa, S., Takai, K. and Horikoshi, K. (2003) *Marinithermus hydrothermalis* gen. nov., sp. nov., a strictly aerobic, thermophilic bacterium from a deep-sea hydrothermal vent chimney. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 53, 59-65.

- Santos, H. and da Costa, M.S. (2002) Compatible solutes of organisms that live in hot saline environments. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 501-509.
- Silva, Z., Borges, N., Martins, L.O., Wait, R., da Costa, M.S. and Santos, H. (1999) Combined effect of the growth temperature and salinity of the medium on the accumulation of compatible solutes by *Rhodothermus marinus* and *Rhodothermus obamensis*. Extremophiles **3**, 163-172.
- Silva, Z., Alarico, S., Nobre, A., Horlacher, R., Marugg, J., Boos, W., Mingote, A.I. and da Costa, M.S. (2003) Osmotic adaptation of *Thermus thermophilus* RQ-1: lesson from a mutant deficient in synthesis of trehalose. J. Bacteriol. **185**, 5943-5952.
- Silva, Z., Alarico, S. and da Costa, M.S. (2004) Trehalose biosynthesis in *Thermus thermophilus* RQ-1: biochemical properties of the trehalose-6-phosphate synthase and trehalose-6-phosphate phosphatase. Extremophiles, published online, DOI 10.1007/s00792-004-0421-4.
- Tenreiro, S., Nobre, M.F., Rainey, F.A., Miguel, C. and da Costa, M.S. (1997) *Thermomena rossianum* sp. nov., a new thermophilic and slightly halophilic species from saline hot springs in Naples, Italy. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 47, 122-126.
- Thompson, J.D., Gibson, T.J., Plewniak, F., Jeanmougin, F. and Higgins, D.G. (1997) The ClustalX windows interface: flexible strategies for multiple sequence alignment aided by quality analysis tools. Nucleic Acids Res. 24, 4876-4882.
- Treusch, A.H., Kletzin, A., Raddatz, G., Ochsenreiter, T., Quaiser, A, Meurer, G., Schuster, S.C. and Schleper, C. (2004) Characterization of large-insert DNA libraries from soil for environmental genomic studies of Archaea. Environ. Microbiol. 6, 970-980.
- Wolf, A., Kramer, R. and Morbach, S. (2003) Three pathways for trehalose metabolism in *Corynebacterium glutamicum* ATCC13032 and their significance in response to osmotic stress. Mol. Microbiol. 49, 1119-1134.
- Xie, G., Keyhani, N.O., Bonner, C.A. and Jensen, R.A. (2003) Ancient origin of the tryptophan operon and the dynamics of evolutionary change. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 67, 303-342.

# Biodata of Yuri Trotsenko, author of "Genes and Enzymes of Ectoine Biosynthesis in the Haloalkaliphilic Obligate Methanotroph "Methylomicrobium alcaliphilum 20Z"

**Prof. Yuri Trotsenko** is currently the head of the Laboratory of Aerobic Methylotrophy at Pushchino Institute of Biochemistry and Physiology of Microorganisms, Russian Academy of Sciences. He obtained his Ph.D. at Microbiology Department of the Moscow State University. In 1978-1979 he was a visiting postdoc at the Department of Microbiology, Sheffield University, England. He has some 40 years experience in biology and biotechnology of aerobic methylotrophic microorganisms, including bacteria and yeasts. He had a lead role in establishing and developing of the Russian collection of aerobic methylotrophs which is now worldwide. He has managed research & development biotechnology transfer and methane/methanol-based production of several enzymes, low- and high molecular weight metabolites including some amino acids (ectoine, glutamate), poly- $\beta$ -hydroxybutyrate and its copolymer with valerate, as well as a set of exopolysaccharides. He was responsible for organizing a number of local and international programs on biodiversity of extremophilic and extremotolerant aerobic methylotrophs. Prof. Trotsenko is the author or co-author of more than 200 peerreviewed publications and has edited papers and books on the microbial biology and biotechnology. He is currently working on a book on the biology of extremophilic aerobic methylotrophs. He is an active member of the Russian Microbiological and Biotechnological Societies as well as Professor of Microbiology at Pushchino State University.

# E-mail: trotsenko@ibpm.pushchino.ru



# GENES AND ENZYMES OF ECTOINE BIOSYNTHESIS IN THE HALOALK-ALIPHILIC OBLIGATE METHANOTROPH "METHYLOMICROBIUM ALCALIPHILUM 20Z" \*

# ALEXANDER S. RESHETNIKOV<sup>1,2</sup>, VALENTINA N. KHMELE-NINA<sup>1</sup>, ILDAR I. MUSTAKHIMOV<sup>1,2</sup>, YANA V. RYZHMANOVA<sup>2</sup> and YURI A. TROTSENKO<sup>1,2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>G.K. Skryabin Institute of Biochemistry and Physiology of Microorganisms RAS, and <sup>2</sup>Pushchino State University, Pushchino, Moscow region, 142290, Russia

# 1. Introduction

Most halophilic and halotolerant bacteria maintain their internal osmolality and turgor by accumulation of organic compounds, the so-called compatible solutes. These vital compounds do not disturb cell metabolism even at high intracytoplasmic concentrations. Since its discovery by Galinski et al. (1985), ectoine (1,4.5,6-tetrahydro-2-methyl-4-pyrimidine carboxylic acid) was found to be a widely distributed compatible solute in halophilic/halotolerant phototrophic and aerobic chemoheterotrophic eubacteria representing a predominant class of organic osmolytes (Galinski, 1995; Grant, 2004; Severin et al., 1992; Ventosa et al., 1998).

Biosynthesis of ectoine has been recently investigated in several moderate halophiles. It was shown to proceed through the pathway that is common to ectoine, lysine, threonine, and methionine biosynthesis. In this pathway aspartate is initially converted into  $\beta$ -aspartyl phosphate by the action of aspartokinase (Fig. 1). Aspartate semialdehyde dehydrogenase then converts  $\beta$ -aspartyl phosphate to L-aspartate- $\beta$ -semialdehyde, which may be funneled into the pathway specific for ectoine synthesis.

In all moderately halophilic bacteria investigated, the pathway for ectoine biosynthesis utilizes the products of the *ectA*, *ectB* and *ectC* genes as follows: L-aspartate- $\beta$ -semialdehyde is converted to L-2,4-diaminobutyric acid (DABA) by the enzyme DABA transaminase encoded by the *ectB* gene. DABA is acetylated to N'-acetyl-L-2,4-DABA by the product of *ectA* gene, DABA acetyltransferase. Finally, ectoine is synthesized by ectoine synthase, the protein product of *ectC*. The genes coding for these enzymes have been characterized in several bacterial species and were shown to be organized in a three-gene cluster *ectABC*. Data obtained suggest that this pathway is evolutionary well conserved with respect to the genes and enzymes involved (Kuhlmann and Bremer, 2002).

<sup>\*</sup> Dedicated to the 70th birthday of Professor Gerhard Gottschalk who inspired this study.



Figure 1. Biosynthetic pathway of ectoine. Ask – aspartokinase, Asd – aspartate-βsemialdehyde dehydrogenase, EctA - diaminobutyric acid acetyltransferase, EctB diaminobutyric acid transaminase, EctC - ectoine synthase.

Obligate methanotrophs are a highly specialized group of bacteria utilizing methane as the carbon and energy source. A large number of different nonhalophilic neutrophilic methanotrophs have been isolated from soil and freshwater environments (Hanson and Hanson, 1996).

Halophilic, neutrophilic as well as alkaliphilic methanotrophic bacteria have been isolated from Siberian soda lakes, Crimean saline basins and marine sediments. These isolates were tentatively classified as several new species of the genus *Methylomicrobium* (Fuse et al., 1998; Kalyuzhnaya et al., 2001; Khmelenina et al., 1997; Sorokin et al., 2000). Also, two strains of halophilic methanotrophs belonging to the new genera *Methylosphaera* and *Methylohalobius* were recently described (Bowman et al., 1997; Heyer et al., 2005).

We have found that the ability of the halototerant methanotrophs "Methylomicrobium alcaliphilum 20Z", "M. modestohalophilum" and *M. buryatense* to grow at relatively high external salinity is due to de novo synthesis of low-molecular-weight organic solutes, mainly ectoine, sucrose and glutamate (Khmelenina et al., 1999, 2000; Trotsenko and Khmelenina, 2002a, 2002b). Here, we report the identification and sequencing of the genes as well as an initial characterization of some enzymes involved in ectoine biosynthesis in the haloalkaliphilic methanotroph "Methylomicrobium alcaliphilum 20Z".

# 2. Characterization of Ectoine Biosynthesis Enzymes and their Genes from "Methylomicrobium alcaliphilum 20Z"

"M. alcaliphilum 20Z" grown at different salinities accumulated ectoine, sucrose and glutamate. The total pool of the compatible solutes increased according to the external salinity (Fig. 2). Ectoine was found to be a major organic osmolyte, comprising about



60% of the total osmolyte pool in cells grown in the presence of 1.5 M NaCl (1470 nmol ectoine per mg of dry cell weight).

Figure 2. Intracellular solute pools of "M. alcaliphilum 20Z" as measured by analysis of <sup>1</sup>H-NMR spectra of methanol extracts of cells grown under methane at different salinities.

Enzyme	- NaCl	+1 M NaCl
Aspartokinase	10	105
Aspartate-semialdehyde dehydrogenase	11	70
DABA transaminase	8	35
DABA acetyltransferase	16	250
Ectoine synthase	5	60

TABLE 1. Effect of NaCl in the growth medium on the activity (nmol min<sup>-1</sup> mg protein<sup>-1</sup>) of some enzymes involved in ectoine biosynthesis in M. *alcaliphilum* 20Z

The enzymic analysis of *M. alcaliphilum* 20Z cell-free extracts revealed the activities of L-aspartokinase, L-aspartyl- $\beta$ -semialdehyde dehydrogenase, DABA transaminase, DABA acetyltransferase and L-ectoine synthase. These activities were several times higher in cells grown in the saline medium (1 M NaCl) in comparison to those grown in the absence of added NaCl (Table 1), indicating their involvement in ectoine biosynthesis via the pathway proposed for *Halomonas elongata* and *Marinococcus halophilus* (Peters et al., 1990).

To identify the putative *ectABC* gene cluster from "M. alcaliphilum 20Z", a PCR strategy was used (Reshetnikov et al., 2004). The primers PCR were designed based on

the conservative motives within the Ect protein sequences published and present in the database. Analysis of the PCR-amplified sequences using the DNAStar package program and inverse PCR revealed the presence of four open reading frames (ORFs) oriented in the same direction (Fig. 3). These ORFs encoded proteins with predicted molecular mass of 18.8 kDa (172 amino acids, EctA), 47.8 kDa (443 amino acids, EctB), 15.2 kDa (134 amino acids, EctC) as well as 53.3 kDa (480 amino acids). The product of the fourth ORF showed a 50% of sequence identity to that of other microbial aspartokinases. Therefore, the four-gene cluster *ectABCask* for ectoine biosynthetic genes may be proposed for "M. alcaliphilum 20Z".



**Figure. 3.** Genetic organization of the ectoine gene cluster of *Methylomicrobium alcaliphilum* 20Z and position of the primers used for PCR. The degenerate oligonucleotide primers Atf, Tra 1, Tra 4, Tra3 and CR were designed on the basis of the searches of well-conserved amino acid sequences within the Ect proteins of *Marinococcus halophilus* DSM 20408, *Halomonas elongata* DSM 2581, *Sporosarcina pasteurii* and *Vibrio cholerae*. Primers AtrI, EF, AskR and AskF were homologous to the respective DNA fragments of "M. alcaliphilum 20Z" and were used for inverse PCR. A new incomplete ORF downstream to *ectC* was revealed. The product of the new ORF showed 50% sequence identity to microbial aspartokinases. *ask* – a putative gene of aspartokinase.

Phylogenetic analysis revealed a significant degree of sequence identities of EctA, EctB and EctC with the enzymes known to be involved in ectoine biosynthesis in halotolerant bacteria (Table 2): *Marinococcus halophilus* (Louis and Galinski, 1997), *Sporosarcina pasteurii* (Kuhlmann and Bremer, 2002), *Halomonas elongata* (Göller et al., 1998) and *Chromohalobacter salexigens* (formerly *H. elongata* DSM 3034) (Canovas et al., 1998). These database searches also revealed *ectABC* gene clusters in whole genomes of *Vibrio cholerae* (Heidelberg et al., 2000; Pflughoeft et al., 2003), *V. parahaemolyticus* (accession number AP005079) and *Oceanobacillus iheyensis* (AP004594), as well as the incomplete genome sequence of *Streptomyces coelicolor* (Al591322).

Among heterotrophic bacteria, *V. cholerae* showed the highest degree of amino acid sequence identity to "M. alcaliphilum 20Z" (44, 56 and 54% of amino acid sequence identities for EctA, EctB and EctC, respectively) (Fig. 4). Interestingly, database searches also showed the occurrence of a gene presumably encoding aspartokinase in the *V. cholerae* chromosome downstream of *ectABC* (50% of amino acid sequence identity). This halotolerant bacterium may therefore also contain the four-gene cluster for ectoine biosynthesis. Thus, variation in genetic organization of ectoine biosynthesis pathway may occur in various bacteria.

TABLE 2. Sequence identities (%) between the DABA acetyltransferase (EctA), DABA
aminotransferase (EctB), ectoine synthase (EctC) proteins of M. alcaliphilum 20Z and other
halophilic/tolerant bacteria. The BLAST network service was used as the database searches.

Bacteria			
	EctA	EctB	EctC
"M. alcaliphilum 20Z"	100	100	100
Methylomicrobium sp. AMO1	n.d.	89	95
Vibrio cholerae	44	56	54
Vibro parahaemolyticus	38	56	53
Chromohalobacter salexigens	41	56	49
Bacillus halodurans	36	55	50
Sporosarcina pasteurii	30	55	46
Marinococcus halophilus	39	54	46
Streptomyces coelicolor	32	54	43
Halomonas elongata	38	56	53
Oceanobacillus iheyensis	35	55	43

			*	20		*	40	
Met.a.	:	MIVRQLQDA	QQTNRRIV	/SPDGN	WESTRLL	LKDDGMG	YSFH	:40
Vib.c.	:	MIVRTLEEC	RQSERRV	/AEN	WESVRML	lkd <mark>d</mark> hmg	FSFH	:38
Spo.p.	:	MIVRTIDEI	IGTENEVE	ESDT	WTSRRLL	LEK <mark>D</mark> GMG	FSFH	:38
Mar.h.	:	MKVIKLEDL	lgterevi	DDG <mark>N</mark>	WVSRRFI	MKDDNMG	YSVN	:38
Chr.s.	:	MIVRNLEEC	rk <mark>terf</mark> vi	EAENGN	WDSTRLV	LADDNV <mark>G</mark>	FSFN	:40
			*	60		*	80	
Met.a.	:	ITTIFAGAD	FRMHYQNI	ILESVY	CISGEGE	VETLDDG	KKYP	:80
Vib.c.	:	ITTIYANTQ	THIHY <mark>R</mark> NI	ILESVY	CMSGEGE	IEVVG-G	KTYP	:77
Spo.p.	:	ETIIYAGTE	THIHYQNI	ILEAVY	CVGGDGE	IETVSDG	KVYP	:78
Mar.h.	:	DTIIRAGTE	THI <mark>WY</mark> QNI	ILETVY	CIEGDGE	IETLSDN	KVYQ	:78
Chr.s.	:	ITRIHPGTE	THIHYKH	IFEAVF	CYEGEGE	VETLADG	KIHP	:80
			*	100		*	120	
Meta		TTPETINN	* Dohdrutt	100 Rafk-	ELOLACV	* FNPPT.NC	120 Kevh	.119
Met.a. Vib.c.	:	ITPGTLYNL IOPGTLYIL	* DQHD <mark>R</mark> HII DOHDEHYI	100 RAFK- RAFSS	ELQLA <mark>C</mark> V EMVMACV	* FNPPLNG FNPPLTG	120 Kevh Heih	:119 :117
Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p.	::	ITPGTLYNL IQPGTLYIL IODGTMYAL	* DQHD <mark>R</mark> HII DQHDEHYI DOHDEHYI	100 RAFK- RAFSS RGGKI	ELQLACV EMVMACV DMRLICT	* FNPPLNG FNPPLTG FNPPLVG	120 KEVH HEIH TETH	:119 :117 :118
Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p. Mar.h.	::	ITPGTLYNL IQPGTLYIL IQDGTMYAL LEPGVLYAL	* DQHDRHII DQHDEHYI DQHDEHYI DKNDEHMI	100 RAFK- RAFSS RGGKT RGGSK	ELQLACV EMVMACV DMRLICT DMRMVCV	* FNPPLNG FNPPLTG FNPPLVG FNPPLSG	120 KEVH HEIH TETH REVH	:119 :117 :118 :118
Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p. Mar.h. Chr.s.	::	ITPGTLYNL IQEGTLYIL IQDGTMYAL LEPGVLYAL IKAGDMYLL	* DQHD <mark>R</mark> HII DQHDEHYI DQHDEHYI DKNDEHMI DQHDEHLI	100 RAFK- RAFSS RGGKT RGGSK RGKEK	ELQLACV EMVMACV DMRLICT DMRMVCV GMTVACV	* FNPPLNG FNPPLVG FNPPLSG FNPALTG	120 KEVH HEIH TETH REVH REVH	:119 :117 :118 :118 :120
Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p. Mar.h. Chr.s.	:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	ITPGTLYNL IQPGTLYIL IQDGTMYAL LEPGVLYAL IKAGDMYLL	* DQHD <mark>R</mark> HII DQHDEHYI DQHDEHYI DKNDEHMI DQHDEH <mark>I</mark> I	100 RAFK- RAFSS RGGKT RGGSK RGKEK	ELQLACV EMVMACV DMRLICT DMRMVCV GMTVACV	* FNPPLTG FNPPLTG FNPPLVG FNPPLSG FNP <mark>A</mark> LTG	120 KEVH HEIH TETH REVH REVH	:119 :117 :118 :118 :120
Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p. Mar.h. Chr.s.	:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	ITPGTLYNL IQPGTLYIL IQDGTMYAL LEPGVLYAL IKAGDMYLL	* DQHDRHII DQHDEHYI DQHDEHYI DKNDEHMI DQHDEHLI	100 RAFK- RAFSS RGGKT RGGSK RGKEK 140	ELQLACV EMVMACV DMRLICT DMRMVCV GMTVACV	* FNPPLNG FNPPLTG FNPPLSG FNP <mark>PL</mark> SG	120 KEVH HEIH TETH REVH REVH	:119 :117 :118 :118 :120
Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p. Mar.h. Chr.s. Met.a.	:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	ITPGTLYNL IQPGTLYIL IQDGTMYAL LEPGVLYAL IKAGDMYLL NAE <mark>G</mark> AYELE	* DQHDRHI DQHDEHYI DQHDEHYI DKNDEHMI DQHDEHLI * AETVSD	100 RAFK- RAFSS RGGKT RGGSK RGKEK 140	ELQLACV EMVMACV DMRLICT DMRMVCV GMTVACV :134	* FNPPLNG FNPPLTG FNPPLVG FNPPLSG FNP <mark>AL</mark> TG	120 KEVH HEIH TETH REVH REVH	:119 :117 :118 :118 :120
Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p. Mar.h. Chr.s. Met.a. Vib.c.	:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	ITPGTLYNL IQPGTLYIL IQDGTMYAL LEPGVLYAL IKAGDMYLL NAEGAYELE DAEGVYPLD	* DQHDRHI DQHDEHY DQHDEHY DQHDEHY DQHDEHU CQHDEHU * AETVSD KSELISQC	100 RAFK- RAFSS RGGKT RGGSK RGKEK 140 CHKEK	ELQLACV EMVMACV DMRLICT DMRMVCV GMTVACV :134 :138	* FNPPLNG FNPPLTG FNPPLVG FNPPLSG FNP <mark>A</mark> LTG	120 KEVH HEIH TETH REVH REVH	:119 :117 :118 :118 :120
Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p. Mar.h. Chr.s. Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p.	:::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::::	ITPGTLYNL IQPGTLYIL IQDGTMYAL LEPGVLYAL KAGDMYLL NAEGAYELE DAEGVYPLD DENGVYPLL	* DQHDRHI DQHDEHYI DQHDEHYI DKNDEHMI DQHDEHI AETVSD KSELISQC SKQPVGK-	100 RAFK- RAFSS RGGKT RGGSK RGKEK 140 CHKEK	ELQLACV EMVMACV DMRLICT DMRMVCV GMTVACV :134 :138 :134	* FNPPLTG FNPPLTG FNPPLVG FNPPLSG FNP <mark>A</mark> LTG	120 KEVH HBIH TETH REVH REVH	:119 :117 :118 :118 :120
Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p. Mar.h. Chr.s. Met.a. Vib.c. Spo.p. Mar.h.	: : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : : :	ITPGTLYNL IQPGTLYIL IQDGTMYAL LEPGVLYAL KAGDMYLL NAEGAYELE DAEGVYPLD DENGVYPLL DENGVYPAD	* DQHDRHI DQHDEHY DQHDEHY DQHDEHI DQHDEHI * AETVSD KSELISQC SKQPVGK- LD	100 RAFK- RGSKI RGGSK RGKEK 140 CHKEK	ELQLACV EMVMACV DMRLICT DMRMVCV GMTVACV :134 :138 :134 :129	* FNPPLTG FNPPLTG FNPPLVG FNPPLSG FNP <mark>A</mark> LTG	120 KEVH HEIH TETH REVH REVH	:119 :117 :118 :118 :120

Figure 4. Alignment of the deduced amino acid sequence of reading frame *ectC* from "M. alcaliphilum 20Z" (Met.a.) with the ectoine synthase sequences of *Vibrio cholerae* (Vib.c.), *Sporosarcina pasteurii* (Spo.p.), *Marinococcus halophilus* (Mar.h.) and *Chromohalobacter salexigens* (Chr.s.).

The 2.6-kb DNA fragment from "M. alcaliphilum 20Z" carrying the *ectABC* genes with putative promoter region of 290 bp upstream of the *ectA*, was recovered by PCR and ligated into pHSG575 vector obtained from Dr. E.A. Galinski. Transformation of the resulting recombinant plasmid pHSG*ectABC* into *Escherichia coli* XL1-Blue cells, endowed this non-ectoine producer with the ability to synthesize ectoine. The recombinant strain of *E. coli* grew in minimal medium containing 5% NaCl and synthesized ectoine (425 µmol per g of dry cells) at a level comparable to that in *M. alcaliphilum* 20Z.

The *ectA*, *ectB* and *ectC* genes from chromosomal DNA of *M. alcaliphilum* 20Z were cloned into pET22b vectors and expressed in *E. coli*. Electrophoretically homogenous preparations of DABA transaminase corresponding to a hexamer by gel filtration (M = 300 kDa), dimeric DABA acetyltransferase (M<sub>r</sub> = 40 kDa) and dimeric Lectoine synthase (M<sub>r</sub> = 32 kDa) were obtained. Consequently, *M. alcaliphilum* 20Z DABA transaminase showed a large molecular mass similar to that of the *H. elongata* enzyme (Ono et al., 1999).

By using metal-chelating affinity chromatography on  $Ni^{2+}$ -NTA-agarose, a homogenous preparation of EctA with six additional His residues on the C-end and having an activity of 200 U per mg of protein was obtained. The enzyme was shown to be stable and most active in the presence of 0.2 M NaCl or KCl. The other molecular properties of the "M. alcaliphilum 20Z" DABA acetyltransferase are presented in Table 3.

Characteristics	M. alcaliphilum 20Z	H. elongata*OUT30018
Optimum pH	9.5	8.2
Optimum temperature	20 °C	20 °C
Molecular weight (SDS-PAGE)	20 kDa	nd
Molecular weight (gel-filtration)	40 kDa	45 kDa
$\mathbf{K}_{m (DAB)}$	0.460 mM	nd
$K_{m(AcCoA)}$	0.0367 mM	nd
Inhibitors (1 mM)	Zn <sup>2+</sup> , Cd <sup>2+</sup> , ATP	nd
Optimum KCl	0.25 M	0.4 M
Optimum NaCl	0.1-0.2 M	0.4 M
Stability (during one month)	at 4 °C or -70 °C	Unstable

TABLE 3. Some molecular properties of recombinant DABA acetyltransferase from "Methylomicrobium alcaliphilum 20Z" and *Halomonas elongata* OUT30018.

nd - not determined; \* data from Ono et al., 1999

The results of our analysis of the substrate specifity of DABA acetyltransferase showed that the enzyme was highly specific for DABA and acetyl-CoA. ATP (1-10 mM) slightly inhibited the reaction *in vitro*, thus suggesting its possible involvement in the regulation of ectoine biosynthesis *in vivo*. At the same time, ADP, NAD(P)<sup>+</sup> and NAD(P)H did not influence the enzyme activity. Some common features of the enzyme from "M. alcaliphilum 20Z" and *H. elongata* were observed such as requirement for an alkaline pH (optimum 9.5 and 8.2, respectively), an optimum temperature of 20 °C and optimal activity in the presence of 0.2 to 0.4 M NaCl or KCl. The salt concentration

optimum for the enzyme activity is well correlated with the intracellular concentration of  $K^+$  ions in "M. alcaliphilum 20Z" (0.2-0.4 M in cells growing in saline medium) (Khmelenina et al., 1999).

Hence, our results imply that although the ectoine biosynthesis pathway being evolutionary well conserved with respect to the genes and enzymes involved, some differences in their organization occur in various halophilic prokaryotes. Further work will focus on the regulatory aspects of ectoine biosynthesis in aerobic halophilic methanotrophs.

#### Acknowledgements

We wish to thank Profs. G. Gottschalk, E.A. Galinski, G.A. Zavarzin and M.E. Lidstrom for valuable help and discussions. This study was supported by the grants RFBR 01-014-48511, CRDF RB1-2509-MO-03 and RAS №193.

#### References

- Bowman, J.P., McCammon, S.A. and Skerratt, J.H. (1997) *Methylosphaera hansonii* gen. nov., sp. nov., a psychrophilic, group I methanotroph from Antarctic marine-salinity, meromictic lakes. Microbiology 143, 1451-1459.
- Canovas, D., Vargas, C., Calderon, M.I., Ventosa, A. and Nieto, J.J. (1998) Characterization of the genes for the biosynthesis of the compatible solute ectoine in the moderately halophilic bacterium *Halomonas elongata* DSM3043. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 21, 487-497.
- Fuse, H., Ohta, M., Takimura, O., Murakami, K., Inoue, H., Yamaoka, Y., Oclarit, J.M. and Omori, T. (1998) Oxidation of trichloroethylene and dimethyl sulfide by a marine *Methylomicrobium* strain containing soluble methane monooxygenase. Biosci. Biotechnol. Biochem. 62, 1925-1931.
- Galinski, E.A. (1995) Osmoadaptation in bacteria. Adv. Microbial Physiol. 37, 273-328.
- Galinski, E.A., Pfeiffer, H.P. and Trüper, H.G. (1985) 1,4,5,6-Tetrahydro-2-methyl-4-pyrimidinecarboxylic acid, a novel cyclic acid from halophilic phototrophic bacteria of genus *Ectothiorhodospira*. Eur. J. Biochem. 149, 135-139.
- Göller, K., Offer, A. and Galinski, E.A. (1998) Construction and characterization of an NaCl-sensitive mutant of Halomonas elongata impaired in ectoine biosynthesis. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 161, 293-300.

Grant, W.D. (2004) Life at low water activity. Phil. Trans. Royal Soc. London. B. 359, 1249-1267.

- Hanson, R.S. and Hanson, T.E. (1996) Methanotrophic bacteria. Microbiol. Rev. 60, 439-471.
- Heidelberg, J.F., Eisen, J.A., Nelson, W.C., Clayton, R.A., Gwinn, M.L., Dodson, R.J., Haft, D.H., Hickey, E.K., Peterson, J.D., Umayam, L., Gill, S.R., Nelson, K.E., Read, T.D., Tettelin, H., Richardson, D., Ermolaeva, M.D., Vamathevan, J., Bass, S., Qin, H.Y., Dragoi, I., Sellers. P., McDonald, L., Utterback, T., Fleishmann, R.D., Nierman, W.C., White, O., Salzberg. S.L., Smith, H.O., Colwell, R.R., Mekalanos, J.J., Venter, J.C. and Fraser, C.M. (2000) DNA sequence of both chromosomes of the cholera pathogen *Vibrio cholerae*. Nature 406, 477-483.
- Heyer, J., Berger, U., Hardt, M. and Dunfield, P.F. (2005) *Methylohalobius crimeensis* gen. nov. sp. nov., a moderately halophilic methanotrophic bacterium isolated from hypersaline lakes of Crimea. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol., in press.
- Kaluzhnaya, M.G., Khmelenina, V.N., Eshinimaev, B.Ts., Suzina, N.E., Nikitin, D., Solonin, A., Lin, J.L., McDonald, I.R., Murrell, J.C. and Trotsenko, Y.A. (2001) Taxonomic characterization of new alkaliphilic and alkalitolerant methanotrophs from soda lakes of the Southeastern Transbaikal region and description of *Methylomicrobium buryatense* sp. nov. System. Appl. Microbiol. 24, 166-176.
- Khmelenina, V.N., Kalyuzhnaya, M.G., Starostina, N.G., Suzina, N.E. and Trotsenko, Y.A. (1997) Isolation and characterization of halotolerant alkaliphilic methanotrophic bacteria from Tuva soda lakes. Curr. Microbiol. 35, 257-261.
- Khmelenina, V.N., Kalyuzhnaya, M.G., Sakharovsky, V.G., Suzina, N.E., Trotsenko, Y.A. and Gottschalk, G. (1999) Osmoadaptation in halophilic and alkaliphilic methanotrophs. Arch. Microbiol. 172, 321-329.

- Khmelenina, V.N., Reshetnikov, A.S., Sakharovsky, V.G. and Trotsenko, Y.A. (2000) Synthesis of osmoprotectants by haloalkaliphilic methanotrophs. Mikrobiologiya (English translation) 69, 381-386.
- Kuhlman, A.U. and Bremer, E. (2002) Osmotically regulated synthesis of the compatible solute ectoine in *Bacillus pasteurii* and related *Bacillus* spp. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68, 772-783.
- Louis, P. and Galinski, E.A. (1997) Characterization of genes for the biosynthesis of the compatible solute ectoine from *Marinococcus halophilus* and osmoregulated expression in *Escherichia coli*. Microbiology 143, 1141-1149.
- Ono, H., Sawada, K., Khunajakr, N., Tao, T., Yamamoto, M., Hiramoto, M., Shinmyo, A., Takano, M. and Murooka, Y. (1999) Characterization of biosynthetic enzymes for ectoine as a compatible solute in a moderately halophilic eubacterium, *Halomonas elongata*. J. Bacteriol. **181**, 91-99.
- Peters, R., Galinski, É.A. and Trüper, H.G. (1990) The biosynthesis of ectoine. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 71, 157-162.
- Pflughoeft, K.J., Kierek, K. and Watnick, P.I. (2003) Role of ectoine in *Vibrio cholerae* osmoadaptation. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69, 5919-5927.
- Reshetnikov, A.S., Khmelenina, V.N. and Trotsenko, Y.A. (2004) Detection of ectoine biosynthesis genes in halotolerant aerobic methylotrophic bacteria. Doklady Biochemistry (English translation) 396, 200-203.
- Severin, J., Wohlfarth, A. and Galinski, E.A. (1992) The predominant role of recently discovered tetrahydropyrimidines for the osmoadaptation of halophilic eubacteria. J. Gen. Microbiol. 138, 1629-1638.
- Sorokin, D.Y., Jones, B.E. and Kuenen, J.G. (2000) A novel obligately methylotrophic, methane-oxidizing *Methylomicrobium* species from a highly alkaline environment. Extremophiles 4, 145-155.
- Trotsenko, Y.A. and Khmelenina, V.N. (2002a) Biology of extremophilic and extremotolerant methanotrophs. Arch. Microbiol. 177, 123-131.
- Trotsenko, Y.A. and Khmelenina, V.N. (2002b) Biology and osmoadaptation of haloalkaliphilic methanotrophs. Mikrobiologiya (English translation). 71, 123-132.
- Ventosa, A., Nieto, J.J. and Oren, A. (1998) Biology of moderately halophilic aerobic bacteria. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 62, 504-544.

# Biodata of Antonio Ventosa, Cristina Sánchez-Porro, Sara Martín and Encarnación Mellado, authors of "Halophilic Archaea and Bacteria as a Source of Extracellular Hydrolytic Enzymes"

**Antonio Ventosa** is a Professor in the Department of Microbiology and Parasitology of the Faculty of Pharmacy and is Vice-Rector of Postgraduate Studies of the University of Sevilla, Spain. His research is focused on the study of the microbiology of hypersaline environments. Dr. Ventosa has published more than 170 articles in books and scientific journals on taxonomy, phylogeny, ecology, physiology, molecular biology and biotechnological applications of halophilic microorganisms. Recently he edited the book "Halophilic Microorganisms" (Springer, 2004).

#### E-mail: ventosa@us.es



**Cristina Sánchez-Porro** is currently a Ph.D. student at the Department of Microbiology and Parasitology of the University of Sevilla, Spain. She is working on the purification and molecular characterization of an extracellular protease produced by the halophilic bacterium *Pseudoalteromonas ruthenica*. To carry out her work she has been also working at the Technical University of Hamburg-Harburg (Germany) and at the Institut Pasteur (Paris, France).

E-mail: sanpor@us.es



N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 337-354. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.

**Sara Martín** is currently a Ph.D. student at the Department of Microbiology and Parasitology of the University of Sevilla, Spain. Her work is focused on the study of an extracellular lipase produced by the halophilic bacterium *Marinobacter lipolyticus*. She has been also working at the University of Liège (Belgium) and at the Instituto de Catálisis y Petroleoquímica (Madrid, Spain).

E-mail: rengel@us.es



**Encarnación Mellado** is Assistant Professor in the Department of Microbiology and Parasitology of the Faculty of Pharmacy at the University of Sevilla. She has been working at the R&D department of the biotechnological industry Antibioticos S.A.U., located in León (Spain) (1995-1998). During this period, she was interested in the development of microorganisms able to produce novel antibiotics. Her current research work is focused on the study of saline environments as a source of halophilic microorganisms with biotechnological potential.

E-mail: emellado@us.es



# HALOPHILIC ARCHAEA AND BACTERIA AS A SOURCE OF EXTRACELLULAR HYDROLYTIC ENZYMES

# ANTONIO VENTOSA, CRISTINA SÁNCHEZ-PORRO, SARA MARTÍN and ENCARNACIÓN MELLADO

Department of Microbiology and Parasitology, Faculty of Pharmacy, University of Sevilla, 41012 Sevilla, Spain

#### 1. Introduction

Halophiles constitute an important group of extremophilic microorganisms adapted to live and thrive in diverse hypersaline niches such as solar salterns, brines, hypersaline soils and lakes, as well as in salty foods (Horikoshi and Grant, 1998). Thanks to the application of novel phylogenetic and taxonomic approaches, the number of recognized species of halophilic microorganisms has increased tremendously during the past years (Kamekura, 1998; Madigan and Oren, 1999; Oren, 2002). The predominant groups of halophilic microorganisms inhabiting these hypersaline environments are moderately halophilic and extremely halophilic Bacteria and Archaea. The extreme halophiles show optimal growth in media containing 15 to 30% NaCl and are represented mainly by the halophilic aerobic Archaea or halobacteria (Grant et al., 2001), although some extremely halophilic Bacteria have been described as well, including some phototrophic species and the novel bacterium *Salinibacter ruber* (Antón et al., 2002). Moderately halophilic bacteria constitute a heterogeneous physiological group including a variety of Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria, which grow optimally in media containing 3 to 15% NaCl, although they can also grow above and below this range of salt concentrations (Ventosa et al., 1998).

Halophiles have developed two different adaptive strategies to cope with the osmotic pressure induced by the high NaCl concentration of the medium (Madigan and Oren, 1999; Oren, 2002). The halobacteria and some extremely halophilic Bacteria accumulate inorganic ions in the cytoplasm ( $K^+$ , Na<sup>+</sup>, Cl<sup>-</sup>) to balance the osmotic pressure of the medium, and they have developed specific proteins that are stable and active in the presence of salts. In contrast, moderate halophiles accumulate in the cytoplasm high amounts of specific organic osmolytes, which function as osmoprotectants, providing osmotic balance without interfering with the normal metabolism of the cell (Nieto and Vargas, 2002).

During the recent years, halophilic microorganisms have been explored for their biotechnological potential in different fields (Mellado and Ventosa, 2003). The applications range from the use of different products such as compatible solutes, biopolymers or carotenoids in a variety of industries or the use of these microorganisms in environmental bioremediation processes. Besides, being intrinsically stable and active at high salt concentrations, halophilic enzymes offer important potential

biotechnological applications, such as food processing, environmental bioremediation and biosynthetic processes.

To understand the molecular adaptation to extreme salinity of these enzymes is essential for the development of novel and more efficient protein engineering strategies. These molecular mechanisms have been most extensively studied in enzymes isolated from extremely halophilic Archaea (Madern et al., 2000; Mevarech et al., 2000). However, the enzymes from moderate halophiles present also a great biotechnological interest, since they are stable without salt and active in the presence of high salt concentrations (Ventosa et al., 1998).

The determination of the 3-D structure of some proteins from extreme halophiles has allowed the performance of comparative analyses between halophilic proteins and their non-halophilic homologs in order to understand the relationships between structure and particular biochemical and biophysical properties (Bieger et al., 2003; Dym et al., 1995; Frolow et al., 1996; Pieper et al., 1998; Richard et al., 2000; Yamada et al., 2002). Halophilic proteins, in general, present a significant excess of acidic amino acid residues over basic residues located mainly at the protein surface (Christian and Waltho, 1962; Danson and Hough, 1997; Ginzburg et al., 1970). These surface-exposed acidic residues have been proposed to help in organizing the solvation shell which surrounds the protein (Fukuchi et al., 2003).

The interest in these salt-adapted enzymes has increased considerably in the last few years, and a variety of extracellular enzymes from halophilic microorganisms have been isolated and characterized, aiming at expansion of their commercial applications. Moreover, the application of novel approaches to search for enzymes from natural environments without first isolating the organisms producing them is opening a new perspective for discovering industrial enzymes from hypersaline sources (Rees et al., 2003a, 2003b; Streit and Schmitz, 2004).

In this review, we will describe the properties of a number of these extracellular enzymes produced by halophilic microorganisms, and we will consider some aspects related to their potential biotechnological applications.

# 2. Halobacteria

Halobacteria (haloarchaea) constitute a well-defined group of Archaea. The main peculiarity of these microoorganisms is their ability to grow in hypersaline environments (>10% NaCl). They play an important role in the ecology of such extreme environments, representing and excellent example of adaptation to habitats with high salinities.

Halobacteria are included in the family Halobacteriaceae and at present are represented by more than 60 species grouped in 18 different genera: *Halobacterium*, *Haloarcula*, *Halobaculum*, *Halobiforma*, *Halococcus*, *Haloferax*, *Halogeometricum*, *Halomicrobium*, *Halorhabdus*, *Halorubrum*, *Halosimplex*, *Haloterrigena*, *Natrialba*, *Natrinema*, *Natronobacterium*, *Natronococcus*, *Natronomonas* and *Natronorubrum*.

From the non-halophilic group of Archaea, several extracellular enzymes have been isolated and characterized. However, due to the fact that the common protein separation methods are ineffective at molar salt concentrations, extracellular hydrolases from halophilic Archaea have been less investigated and not many have been purified,

characterized and their genes cloned. These enzymes function under extremely high salts conditions, and they often lose their activities at low ionic strength (Madern et al., 2000). The purification methods of halophilic proteases produced by halobacteria were reviewed by Kamekura (1995).

Several early studies demonstrated the production of extracellular enzymes by halobacteria, such as proteases (Norberg and Hofsten, 1969) or lipases (Gonzalez and Gutierrez, 1970). Good and Hartman (1970) described the properties of an amylase produced by *Halobacterium salinarum* (*halobium*). The optimal activity of the enzyme was determined at 1% NaCl, but it remained active up to 23% NaCl. Hydrolysis products from amylose were maltose, maltotriose and glucose. However, further studies concerning the purification of this enzyme were not carried out.

The first extracellular hydrolase that was purified from an extremely halophilic archaeon, *Halobacterium salinarum (halobium)*, was a serine protease. The protein was characterized by the irreversible loss of activity at NaCl concentrations lower than 2 M. This protease consists of one polypeptide chain with a molecular mass of 41 kDa and characteristically enriched in the acidic amino acids aspartic acid and glutamic acid (Izotova et al., 1983).

Another early study was carried out by Oren (1983) who described an extracellular thermophilic amyloglucosidase that degraded starch to glucose, produced by *Halorubrum sodomense*, an archaeon isolated from the Dead Sea. This enzyme showed optimal activity at pH 7.5 and 65°C in the presence of 1.4 M NaCl, and 75°C in the presence of 3.9 M NaCl. Besides it required high salt concentrations for activity (at least 0.5 M NaCl and up to 4 M NaCl) (Oren, 1983). The enzyme was purified and it was determined that it was a dimer with two different subunits of 72 and 82 kDa, respectively (Chaga and Porath, 1993).

Of the three extracellular proteases produced by the archaeon Natrialba asiatica (formerly designated strain 172 P1), one was purified and studied in detail. This enzyme is a serine protease, named halolysin 172P1. The enzyme is a thermophilic and halophilic protease, showing optimal activity at 75-80°C and 25% NaCl. Its optimal pH is 10.7. Its molecular mass was estimated as 44-460 kDa by sodium dodecylsulfatepolyacrylamide gel electrophoresis (Kamekura and Seno, 1990). Further studies allowed the molecular cloning and sequencing of the gene encoding halolysin 172P1 (Kamekura et al., 1992). The deduced amino acid sequence showed that this halolysin consists of 411 amino acids and its molecular mass is 41.963 Da. The highest homology was found with a thermitase from Thermoactinomyces vulgaris. It is interesting to note that this halolysin has a long C-terminal extension of approximately 120 amino acids, which was not previously found in any other extracellular subtilisin type serine proteases. The construction of a shuttle vector permitted expression of the protease gene *hly* in another halophilic archaeon, *Haloferax volcanii* (Kamekura et al., 1992).

Species of the genus *Natronoccoccus* are haloalkaliphilic Archaea that require an alkaline pH as well as a high salt concentration for growth. Yu (1991) described the features of a protease produced by *Natronobacterium* sp. strain A2. The maximal activity of the purified enzyme was at pH 9.0, 50°C and in the presence of 1 M NaCl. *Natronoccoccus* sp. strain Ah-36, lately named as *Natronoccoccus amylolyticus*, produced an extracellular amylase when grown in a medium containing starch. The addition of 0.1% glucose to the medium completely inhibited the production of the

enzyme (Kobayashi et al., 1992). This amylase was purified following several steps: ethanol precipitation, hydroxylapatite chromatography, hydrophobic chromatography and gel filtration using Sephacryl S-200. Its molecular mass, as estimated by SDS-PAGE, was 74 kDa. The amylase was active in the range of pH 6.0 to 8.6, with only 30% loss of activity at pH 10.5. The enzyme shows optimal activity at 55°C and 2.5 M NaCl; no activity was detected below 1.0 M. The gene encoding this protein has been cloned; it is 1,512 bp long, and the encoded protein includes a signal peptide of 43 amino acids. The amylase produced by *Natronococcus* sp. shows 30% identical amino acids with other amylases. The gene has been expressed in *Haloferax volcanii* (Kobayashi et al., 1994).

A serine protease secreted by *Haloferax mediterranei* was studied by Stepanov and co-workers in 1992. Its activity increases linearly with NaCl concentrations over the range 2-5 M. The enzyme has a molecular mass of 41 kDa and a pI of 7.5. The N-terminal sequence revealed that it belongs to the subtilisin family. *Haloferax mediterranei* also produced the halolysin R4. The gene encoding this halophilic protein has been cloned and expressed in *Haloferax volcanii*. The deduced amino acid sequence (403 amino acids) showed the highest similarity to the halolysin 172P1 produced by *Natrialba asiatica*. It is remarkable that both halolysins have long C-terminal extensions of 117 and 123 amino acids. This region is essential for the proteinase activity, since the removal of this tail region from halolysin R4 abolished proteinase activity (Kamekura et al., 1996).

Ryu and co-workers (1994) isolated and partially purified an extracellular protease from the extreme halophile *Halobacterium salinarum* presenting a molecular mass of 66 kDa. A dramatic decrease of the enzyme activity was observed when the NaCl concentration was lowered from 4 to 0 M.

Studies of gene expression in haloarchaea have been greatly hindered by the lack of a convenient reporter gene. As a first step in the development of a reporter system for gene expression in halophilic Archaea, a  $\beta$ -galactosidase was purified from *Haloferax lucentense* (Holmes et al., 1997). The enzyme was optimally active at 4 M NaCl. It cleaves several  $\beta$ -galactosidase substrates such as ONP-Gal, X-Gal and lactulose. The entire  $\beta$ -galactosidase gene (designated *bgaH*) was cloned, corresponding to a protein of 74.6 kDa. This gene, *bgaH*, has been used as a reporter gene for promoter analyses in *Halobacterium salinarum* (Patenge et al., 2000).

An extracellular protease from *Natrialba magadii* was purified from stationaryphase cultures. The native molecular mass of the enzyme determined by gel filtration was 45 kDa. The enzyme was purified using ethanol precipitation, affinity chromatography (Bacitracin-Sepharose 4B) and gel filtration (Sephacryl S-200). The highest enzyme activity was obtained at 60°C, but it was not stable under these conditions, so 45°C was determined as the optimum temperature. Maximal protease activity was measured at concentrations of 1-1.5 M NaCl or KCl and at pH values between pH 8 and 10. This protease degraded large proteins such as gelatine and casein. The enzyme was activated by thiol-reducing agents such as DTT and 2mercaptoethanol. However, it was inhibited by SDS, urea and guanidine-HCl (Giménez et al., 2000).

A preliminary characterization of secreted proteolytic enzymes occurring in the haloalkaliphile *Natronococcus occultus*, which lives in environments with 3-4 M NaCl and pH values of 10-11, was reported by Studdert and co-workers (1997). A serine

protease, designated EP, was purified from *N. occultus* stationary phase culture medium (328-fold, yield 19%), and characterized at the biochemical level (Studdert et al., 2001). The protease was purified using ethanol precipitation and a bacitracin-Sepharose 4B affinity column. The maximal azocaseinolytic activity was obtained at 1 M NaCl or KCl. The protease EP retained 100% of its activity for at least 7 days in 3 M NaCl or KCl at 4°C; however, at concentrations lower than 0.5 M the enzyme loses its activity (Studdert et al., 2001).

An  $\alpha$ -amylase produced by the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax mediterranei* has been purified and characterized (Pérez-Pomares et al., 2003). This microorganism is able to grow in a minimal medium containing ammonium acetate as carbon and nitrogen source. When the medium is enriched with starch,  $\alpha$ -amylase is excreted. The enzyme is monomeric with a molecular mass of around 58 kDa, as determined by SDS-PAGE. The optimal salt concentration for activity was 3 M NaCl, and very close activities were also reached at higher salt concentrations. No activity was measured in the absence of salt; however, the presence of a NaCl concentration of 1 M was enough to observe activity. The stability increased at higher salt concentrations, reaching half-life times of 83 days at 4 M NaCl (Pérez-Pomares et al., 2003).

Two enzymes,  $\beta$ -xylanase and  $\beta$ -xylosidase, are produced when the extremely halophilic archaeon *Halorhabdus utahensis* was cultured aerobically at 30°C.  $\beta$ -Xylanase activity was nearly equally stable at 0.05% NaCl and 27% NaCl at 30°C, whereas  $\beta$ -xylosidase activity was equally stable at 0.5% NaCl and 25% NaCl (Wainø and Ingvorsen, 2003).

Table 1 summarizes the properties of the extracellular enzymes produced by halobacteria that have been studied and characterized in detail.

Enzyme	Microorganism	NaCl for	Molecular	Reference
	_	optimal	mass	
		activity	(kDa)	
Amylase	Halobacterium salinarum	1%	ND	Good and Hartman,1970
Serine protease	Halobacterium salinarum	-	ND	Izotova et al., 1983
Amyloglucosidase	Halorubrum sodomense	7.5%	72	Oren, 1983; Chaga and
			82	Porath, 1993
Serine protease	Natrialba asiatica	10-15%	41.9	Kamekura and Seno, 1990;
-				Kamekura et al., 1992
Protease	Natronobacterium sp.	5,5%	ND	Yu, 1991
Amylase	Natronococcus	15%	74	Kobayashi et al., 1992, 1994
	amylolyticus			
Protease	Haloferax mediterranei	-	41	Stepanov et al., 1992
Protease	Halobacterium salinarum	23%	ND	Ryu et al., 1994
β-galactosidase	Haloferax lucentense	23%	180	Holmes et al., 1997
Serine protease	Natrialba magadii	6-9%	45	Giménez et al., 2000
Serine protease	Natronococcus occultus	6%	130	Studdert et al., 2001
Amylase	Haloferax mediterranei	17%	58	Pérez-Pomares et al., 2003
β-Xylanase	Halorhabdus utahensis	5-15%	45	Wainø and Ingvorsen, 2003
β-Xylosidase	Halorhabdus utahensis	5%	67	Wainø and Ingvorsen, 2003

TABLE 1. Selected extracellular hydrolytic enzymes produced by extremely halophilic Archaea.

ND, not determined.
# 3. Moderately Halophilic Bacteria

Several authors have previously reviewed the production of extracellular enzymes by moderately halophilic bacteria (Kamekura, 1986; Mellado et al., 2004; Sánchez-Porro et al., 2004; Ventosa et al., 1998). In this review we will follow a chronological order and describe the main features of the currently reported extracellular hydrolases produced by moderately halophilic bacteria.

The pioneering studies on extracellular enzymes produced by moderately halophilic bacteria were carried out by Onishi and Kamekura in Japan. They were intrigued by the fact that enzymes from such bacteria showed activity in media with high salt concentrations and that most of them were inactive in the absence of salt (Kushner, 1968). During the early studies in the 1970s several extracellular enzymes were described, although they were not studied at the molecular level.

Onishi (1972) reported the production of a halophilic amylase by a moderately halophilic bacterium obtained from unrefined salt, designated as *Micrococcus* sp. 28-3 A more detailed taxonomic study showed that this bacterium (ATCC 21727). constituted a new species, and it was described as Micrococcus halobius (Onishi and Kamekura, 1972), and lately was transferred to a new genus as Nesterenkonia halobia (Stackebrandt et al., 1995). This organism was able to grow optimally in complex media with 1 to 3 M NaCl, but it did not grow without added NaCl. The highest amount of amylase was produced in media containing starch with 1 to 2 M NaCl after incubation for 2 days. Amylase production was markedly repressed by the addition of glucose. Maximal activity of the crude enzyme was observed at pH 6 to 7 in 1.4 to 2 M NaCl or KCl at 50°C; in the absence of high concentrations of NaCl or KCl, the enzyme was denatured. It was depended on a divalent metal ion such as  $Ca^{2+}$  for activity and stability (Onishi, 1972). Several years later this amylase was purified from culture filtrate to an electrophoretically homogeneous state by glycogen-complex formation, diethylaminoethyl-cellulose chromatography and Bio-Gel P-200 gel filtration (Onishi and Sonoda, 1979). The purified enzyme was maximally active at pH 6 to 7 in 0.25 M NaCl or 0.75 M KCl at 50 to 55°C. The activity was lost by dialysis against distilled water. The molecular mass of the amylase was estimated to be 89 kDa. Hydrolysis of amylose, soluble starch, and glycogen produced maltose, maltotriose and maltotetraose, with lesser amount of glucose (Onishi and Sonoda, 1979).

Another interesting early study was carried out by Kamekura and Onishi (1974a), who described the properties of a halophilic nuclease (nuclease H) produced by the moderately halophilic bacterium *Micrococcus varians* subsp. *halophilus*, isolated from soy sauce mash. Similarly to *Nesterenkonia halobia*, this organism was unable to grow without NaCl and grew optimally in media with 1 to 3 M NaCl. Maximum nuclease production was obtained between 2 and 4 M NaCl. It is interesting to note that this enzyme was the first hydrolase produced by a moderately halophilic bacterium that was purified biochemically. The enzyme showed both deoxyribonuclease and ribonuclease activities, but phosphomonoesterase and phosphodiesterase activities were not detected. The nuclease activity of the purified enzyme was maximal at 2.9 M NaCl or 2.1 M KCl, pH 8.0 and 43°C. The enzyme was 99 kDa and it had a high excess of acidic amino acids over basic amino acids (Kamekura and Onishi, 1978a). The production of the extracellular nuclease was completely inhibited by addition of more than 40 mM

 $MgSO_4$  to a complex medium with 2 M NaCl. This inhibition of enzyme production was accompanied by flocculation of the cells (Kamekura and Onishi, 1976), and the extracellular enzymes produced were fully adsorbed on the surface of the flocculated cells (Kamekura and Onishi, 1978b).

A simple medium for the commercial production of nuclease H in a fermentor has been described (Kamekura and Onishi, 1979). The medium is composed of 0.7% ammonium sulfate, 1% glucose, minerals, three vitamins, and 2 M NaCl at a pH of 7.5-8.0. Since this enzyme degraded RNA and DNA to produce 5'-mononucleotides exonucleolytically, it was suggested that it could be used for the production of 5'-guanylic acid (5'-GMP) and 5'-inosinic acid (5'-IMP), flavouring agents which are produced commercially by enzymatic degradation of RNA or direct fermentation. Kamekura et al. (1982) reported the production of 5'-GMP from RNA extracted from commercial dry yeast, by using supernatants from broth cultures of *M. varians* subsp. *halophilus*. Kamekura and Onishi (1983) examined the effects of anions and cations on nuclease H production and the stability of the enzyme in the presence of different salts. Based on these studies, a bioreactor with a column of flocculated cells of *M. varians* subsp. *halophilus* was designed for the production of 5'-nucleotides from RNA, based on immobilization of the nuclease H on the surface (Onishi et al., 1988, 1991).

A second extracellular enzyme produced by *M. varians* subsp. *halophilus*, a halophilic 5'-nucleotidase, has been partially purified (Onishi et al., 1984). This enzyme showed maximal activity at 2 M NaCl or 2.5 M KCl and 0.1 mM  $\text{Co}^{2+}$  or 0.1 mM  $\text{Mn}^{2+}$ . Finally, an amylase produced by this moderately halophilic bacterium has been purified and characterized (Kobayashi et al., 1986). The production of this amylase was highest in medium with 2 M NaCl with maltose as an inducer. The enzyme had two components with molecular masses of 86 and 60 kDa, and showed optimal activity at pH 6-7, 55°C (in absence of CaCl<sub>2</sub>) or 60°C (with 50 mM CaCl<sub>2</sub>) and 0.75 to 1 M NaCl or KCl (Kobayashi et al., 1986).

Other early studies focused on the production of a protease by the moderately halophilic *Bacillus* sp. no. 21-1 isolated from unrefined salt (Kamekura and Onishi, 1974b) and of an amylase produced by *Acinetobacter* sp. isolated from sea sand (Onishi and Hidaka, 1978). *Bacillus* sp. no. 21-1 grew optimally in media with 1-2 M NaCl, while the production of the enzyme was optimal at 1 M NaCl; addition of 2 M KCl markedly depressed protease formation. Maximal enzyme activity was obtained at 0.5 M NaCl and 0.75 M KCl, and almost no activity was observed at 3 M NaCl (Kamekura and Onishi, 1974b). No further studies concerning the purification and properties of this protease have been reported. Two different amylases were purified from the culture filtrate of *Acinetobacter* sp. to an electrophoretically homogeneous state by glycogen-complex formation, DEAE-Sephadex A-50 column chromatography, and Sephadex G-200 gel filtration. Both amylases showed maximal activity in 0.2 to 0.6 M NaCl or KCl, at pH 7.0 and 50-55°C. The end products of starch hydrolysis were maltose and maltotriose (Onishi and Hidaka, 1978).

The first extracellular protease that was studied at the biochemical level was produced by an unidentified moderately halophilic bacterium, designated *Pseudomonas* sp. strain A-14. The purified enzyme had a molecular mass of 12,000 Da and showed optimal activity at 18% NaCl and pH 8.0 (Van Qua et al., 1981).

Onishi and coworkers (1983) reported the production of another extracellular nuclease by a moderate halophile, *Bacillus* sp. N23-2 (ATCC 49085), isolated from

rotting wood on the seashore in Nauru. This bacterium was lately classified as a new Bacillus species, B. halophilus (Ventosa et al., 1989). Nuclease was produced when cultivated aerobically in media containing 1 to 2 M NaCl. The enzyme was purified from the culture filtrate to an electrophoretically homogeneous state by ethanol precipitation, DEAE-Sephadex A-50 column chromatography, and Sephadex G-200 gel filtration. The purified enzyme consisted of two isomers of the same molecular mass (138 kDa), but with different charges, and showed both RNase and DNase activities. Its maximal activity was in the presence of 1.4 to 3.2 M NaCl or 2.3 to 3.2 M KCl. The activity was lost by dialysis against water and low-salt buffer, but it was protected when 10 mM Ca<sup>2+</sup> was added to the dialysis buffer. Besides, the enzyme exhibited maximal activity at pH 8.5 and at 50°C on DNA and at 60°C on RNA. It attacked RNA and DNA exonucleolytically, producing 5'-mononucleotides (Onishi et al., 1983). This nuclease shows similar characteristics to the nuclease H produced by Micrococcus varians subsp. halophilus (Kamekura and Onishi, 1974a, 1978a), especially with respect to halophilic properties and the mode of action on RNA and DNA; however, the *B. halophilus* nuclease required 3.5 M NaCl or 10 mM  $Ca^{2+}$  for stability and Mg<sup>2+</sup> and  $Ca^{2+}$  (10:1) for maximal activity, whereas the nuclease H produced by *M. varians* subsp. *halophilus* required 2 M NaCl, 10 mM Mg<sup>2+</sup>, or Mn<sup>2+</sup>, but not Ca<sup>2+</sup>, for stability (Kamekura and Onishi, 1978a; Onishi et al., 1983).

Khire (1994) described the production of an halophilic amylase by *Micrococcus* sp. strain 4 that showed optimal activity at pH 7.5, 50°C and 1 M NaCl.

Coronado and coworkers (2000a; 2000b) studied an extracellular amylase designated as amylase H, produced by *Halomonas meridiana* DSM 5425. Maximal amylase production was achieved toward the end of the exponential phase in a medium with 0.5% starch and 5% total salts, in the absence of glucose. Activity was optimal at 10% NaCl, pH 7.0 (being also relatively stable under alkaline conditions) and at 37°C. However, considerable amylase activity was detected even at 30% salts. The amylase hydrolyzed starch to form maltose and maltotriose as major products; maltose was not hydrolyzed. These data indicated an  $\alpha$ -amylase activity (Coronado et al., 2000a). The gene encoding this amylase, *amyH*, was cloned by functional complementation of a *Tn1732*-induced mutant deficient in extracellular amylase activity. It encodes a 457-amino acid residue protein with a deduced molecular mass of 50 kDa which shows high sequence similarity to  $\alpha$ -amylases from Gram-positive and Gram-negative bacteria. Besides, the amyH protein contains the four regions highly conserved in amylases. *H. meridiana* amylase H is a very acidic protein, similar to many other enzymes produced by halophilic microorganisms (Coronado et al., 2000b).

The study of Coronado et al. (2000b) was the first to clone a gene encoding for an extracellular enzyme produced by a moderate halophile. The *amyH* gene was found to be functional in another moderately halophilic bacterium, *Halomonas elongata*, and, when cloned in a multicopy vector, also in *Escherichia coli*. This is thus the first enzyme from a moderately halophilic bacterium that has been cloned and expressed in a non-halophilic host, opening new possibilities from a biotechnological point of view. Coronado and coworkers also achieved the heterologous expression of the *Bacillus licheniformis* thermostable  $\alpha$ -amylase gene in two moderately halophilic bacteria: *Halomonas meridiana* and *Halomonas elongata*. This indicated that the secretion machinery of both halophiles was able to recognize and properly cleave the signal

peptide of the *Bacillus* amylase, and to secrete the enzyme to the extracellular medium (Coronado et al., 2000b).

An interesting study has been reported on the cloning, sequencing and expression of an  $\alpha$ -amylase gene. *amyA*, from the thermophilic, moderately halophilic, anaerobic bacterium Halothermothrix orenii (Mijts and Patel, 2002). The gene encoded a 515 residue protein composed of a 25 amino acid putative signal peptide and a 490 amino acid mature protein. Greatest homology was to the *Bacillus megaterium* group of  $\alpha$ amylases. The *amyA* gene was expressed in *E. coli* as a hexahistidine-tagged enzyme and was purified and biochemically characterized. The purified recombinant enzyme was optimally active in 5% NaCl (showing a significant activity up to 25% NaCl) at pH 7.5 and 65°C. It required NaCl and CaCl<sub>2</sub> for optimum activity and thermostability. However, the relative high proportion of acidic amino acids typically observed for many enzymes from halophiles was absent in this enzyme (Mijts and Patel, 2002). This amylase was the first extracellular enzyme produced by a moderately halophilic bacterium that has been studied crystallographically. The recombinant amyA protein crystallizes in the orthorhombic space (Li et al., 2002). A second  $\alpha$ -amylase was found to be produced by *H. orenii*, and its structure has been determined by X-ray crystallography (Tan et al., 2003). The amylase amyB is a 599-residue protein, and is active up to 10% NaCl. The purified recombinant amyB protein crystallizes in the monoclinic space (Tan et al., 2003).

Recently, another extracellular amylase has been described, produced by the moderately halophilic *Halobacillus* sp. strain MA-2, isolated from saline soil in Iran (Amoozegar et al., 2003a). This organism has been proposed as a new species and named *Halobacillus karajensis* (Amoozegar et al., 2003b). Maximum amylase production was exhibited on starch media when  $15\% Na_2SO_4$  or 10% NaCl were added. Optimal amylase activity was obtained in medium containing 5% NaCl at pH 7.5-8.5 and  $50^{\circ}C$  (Amoozegar et al., 2003a). Further characterization of this enzyme at the molecular level has not yet been reported.

In order to isolate moderately halophilic bacteria producing extracellular hydrolytic enzymes, a screening was carried out in different hypersaline environments in the south of Spain. A total of 122 moderately halophilic bacteria were isolated. In contrast to culture collection strains that belong to previously described species that show very low hydrolase activities, environmental isolates produced a great variety of hydrolases such as amylases, DNases, lipases, proteases and pullulanases. These strains were identified as members of the genera: *Salinivibrio, Halomonas, Chromohalobacter, Bacillus-Salibacillus, Salinicoccus* and *Marinococcus* (Sánchez-Porro et al., 2003a).

A protease, designated as protease CP1, produced by *Pseudoalteromonas ruthenica* CP76, isolated in the screening, has been purified and characterized, and the gene encoding the protein has been cloned and expressed. This enzyme showed optimal activity at 55°C and pH 8.5, and tolerated a wide range of NaCl concentrations (0 to 4 M NaCl). The most interesting features of this enzyme are its moderate thermoactivity (optimal activity at 55°C), its activity over a wide range of pH values (6-10), and, specially, its salt tolerance (optimal activity at 7.5% total salt). The protease was purified using Q-Sepharose column chromatography and Superdex S-200 gel filtration. The purified protease has a molecular mass of 38 kDa by SDS-PAGE (Sánchez-Porro et al., 2003b). The gene has been recently cloned by inverse PCR, and shows a 69%

similarity to metalloprotease I of *Alteromonas* sp. O-7 (Sánchez-Porro et al., unpublished results).

Another enzyme under study that was selected during the preliminary screening is an extracellular lipase, designated SL1, produced by an isolate that was classified as a new species of the genus *Marinobacter*, *M. lipolyticus* (Martín et al., 2003). Different methods of purification have been used in order to purify this enzyme. Best results were obtained using octyl gel as hydrophobic support, but purification is as yet incomplete. We have constructed a gene library that allowed us to isolate the gene encoding this enzyme. This gene shows high similarity with  $\alpha/\beta$ -hydrolase genes (Martín et al., unpublished results). These two extracellular enzymes are still under study; the currently available data suggest that they could have future biotechnological applications.

Table 2 includes the features of the extracellular enzymes produced by moderately halophilic bacteria that have been investigated up to date.

Enzyme	Microorganism	NaCl for optimal	Molecular mass	References
		activity	(kDa)	
Amylase	Nesterenkonia halobia	0.25 M	89	Onishi,1972; Onishi and Sonoda, 1979
Nuclease H	<i>Micrococcus varians</i> subsp. <i>halophilus</i>	2.9 M	99	Kamekura and Onishi, 1974a, 1978a
5'-Nucleotidase	<i>Micrococcus varians</i> subsp. <i>halophilus</i>	2 M	ND	Onishi et al., 1984
Amylase	Micrococcus varians	0.75-1 M	86	Kabayashi et al., 1986
	subsp. halophilus		60	
Protease	Bacillus sp.	0.5 M	ND	Kamekura and Onishi, 1974b
Amylase	Acinetobacter sp.	0.2-0.6 M	55	Onishi and Hidaka, 1978
			65	
Protease	Pseudomonas sp.	18%	12	Van Qua et al., 1981
Nuclease	Bacillus halophilus	1.4-3.2 M	138	Onishi et al., 1983
Amylase	Micrococcus sp.	1 M	ND	Khire, 1994
Amylase H	Halomonas meridiana	10%	50	Coronado et al., 2000a, 2000b
Amylase A	Halothermothrix orenii	5%	ND	Mijts and Patel, 2002
Amylase	Halobacillus karajensis	5 %	ND	Amoozegar et al., 2003a
Serine	Pseudoalteromonas	10%		Sánchez-Porro et al., 2003b
protease	ruthenica			
Lipase	Marinobacter lipolyticus	ND	ND	Martín et al., 2003; This study

TABLE 2. Extracellular enzymes produced by moderately halophilic microorganisms with potential biotechnological applications.

ND, not determined.

#### 4. Uncultured Microorganisms - Enzymes from Environmental DNA Libraries

A large fraction of the microorganisms present in the environment has not been cultured due to difficulties in enriching and isolating them, and these are not accessible for biotechnology or basic research. It is estimated that less than 1% of the prokaryotic species have been cultivated and characterized (Amann et al., 1995). A new technology

called "metagenomics" has been developed trying to overcome this bottleneck in the biotechnological industry. Metagenomics is a new field which tries to assess and exploit the complex genomes of microorganisms found in nature (Knietsch et al., 2003; Streit and Schmitz 2004). The technique is based on the isolation and purification of DNA directly from environmental samples, followed by the construction of DNA libraries in suitable cloning vectors and host strains (Streit and Schmitz, 2004). This approach has vielded an increasing number of DNA sequences which can be used for novel biotechnological and pharmaceutical applications. A variety of enzyme classes have been isolated from cloned environmental DNA including hydrolases such as lipases, proteases, amylases, cellulases and others; nevertheless the list of enzyme activities studied by this method is still rather small (Healy et al., 1995; Henne et al., 2000; Richardson et al., 2002). The classical methodology to isolate new enzymes by enrichment and screening of a wide variety of microorganisms for the desired activity is still currently widely used, although the biodiversity of an enrichment culture will not be as rich as the original environmental source because of the nonculturability of many organisms (Rees et al., 2003b).

The biomass that can be retrieved from environmental samples is generally low, and large amounts of samples are needed to obtain sufficient DNA for cloning (Béjà et al., 2000). *E. coli* is still the preferred host for cloning and expression of any metagenomederived genes, although other Gram-negative host are being used as well. Recently, large clone libraries have been screened and hundreds of thousands of clones have been analyzed to detect active ones (Henne et al., 2000; Majernik et al., 2001). It is expected that in the future the number of genes identified by this technique will exceed the number of those identified by the classical approach.

Genomic DNA libraries were made from DNA isolated directly from the Kenvan soda lakes. Lake Elmenteita and Crater Lake. Crater Lake clones expressing a cellulase activity and Lake Elmentetia clones expressing a lipase/esterase activity were identified and sequenced (Rees et al., 2003a). More recently, two genomic DNA libraries were made from enrichments obtained from lake sediment and soda soil obtained from the extremely saline and alkaline lakes of the Wadi el Natrun in the Libyan Desert (Egypt). A novel cellulase activity was identified in this environment and characterized. The lake cellulase ORF encoded a protein of 1,118 amino acids. It showed a high similarity with other bacterial endoglucanases, being most similar to a glucanase from Xanthomonas campestris. The soda soil cellulase was most closely related to an endoglucanase from *Fibrobacter succinogenes* (Grant et al., 2004). It is noteworthy that the enrichment cultures obtained in this study showed presence of a wide diversity of species, often most closely related to as yet uncultured microorganisms. This could demonstrate that DNA from enrichment cultures, as well as DNA extracted directly from environmental samples, can be a valuable source of novel enzymes and biologically active compounds that would be very important for future biotechnological applications (Grant et al., 2004).

#### 5. Summary and Future Perspectives

In this chapter we reviewed the properties of a number of extracellular enzymes produced by extremely halophilic Archaea and moderately halophilic Bacteria. These

include amylases, proteases, nucleases, lipases, etc. Besides, new enzymes from genomic DNA obtained from environmental samples have also been reported. In contrast to other extremophilic microorganisms such as the thermophiles or hyperthermophiles, the number of studies on extracellular enzymes from halophiles is very small. Very few enzymes have been studied at the molecular level, and only two have been crystallized and studied by X-ray crystallography. In the future we must expect more extensive studies focused on the biochemical and molecular features of new enzymes produced by halophiles, as well as on other enzymes that have not been previously reported such as xylanases, cellulases or pullulanases that could show novel features with respect to those produced by non-halophilic microorganisms. The extensive data on the complete genomes of microorganisms will help to understand and compare the features of these enzymes.

One interesting aspect that requires special attention is the study of the molecular mechanisms that enable the adaptation of moderately halophilic microorganisms which are able to grow in hypersaline environments as well as in media with low salt concentrations and the adaptation of their enzymes to function in a wide range of salt concentrations. The biotechnological application of enzymes from halophiles would require an in-depth study concerning their features, activity and stability under extreme conditions. Further molecular studies should enable their cloning and expression in non-halophilic hosts. Our studies showed that genes encoding enzymes from moderately halophilic bacteria can be successfully cloned and expressed in *E. coli*. Besides, enzymes from other microorganisms have been also expressed in halophiles (Coronado et al., 2000b; Frillingos et al., 2000). One important aspect that will require extensive studies and that constitutes a bottleneck is the secretion of the enzymes to the extracellular medium at high rates as to warrant an important production level.

#### Acknowledgements

We thank Dr. M. Kamekura for his critical reading of the manuscript. This work was supported by grants from the Spanish Ministerio de Educación y Ciencia (BMC2003-1344 and REN2003-01650), the Quality of Life and Management of Living Resources Programme of the European Commission (QLK3-CT-2002-01972) and Junta de Andalucía.

#### References

- Amann, R.I., Ludwig, W. and Schleifer, K.H. (1995) Phylogenetic identification and in situ detection of individual microbial cells without cultivation. Microbiol. Rev. 59, 143-169.
- Amoozegar, M.A., Malekzadeh, F. and Malik K.A. (2003a) Production of amylase by newly isolated moderate halophile, *Halobacillus* sp. strain MA-2. J. Microbiol. Meth. 52, 353-359.
- Amoozegar, M.A., Malekzadeh, F., Malik K.A., Schumann, P. and Spröer, C. (2003b) Halobacillus karajensis sp. nov., a novel moderate halophile. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 53, 1059-1063.
- Antón, J., Oren, A., Benlloch, S., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Amann, R.I. and Rosselló-Mora, R. (2002) Salinibacter ruber gen. nov., sp. nov., a novel, extremely halophilic member of the Bacteria from saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 52, 485-491.
- Béjà, O., Suzuki, M.T., Koonin, E.V., Aravind, L., Hadd, A., Nguyen, L.P., Villacorta, R., Amjadi, M., Garrigues, C., Jovanovich, S.B., Feldman, R.A. and Delong, E.F. (2000) Construction and analysis of

bacterial artificial chromosome libraries from a marine microbial assemblage. Environ. Microbiol. 2, 516-529.

- Bieger, B., Essen, L.O. and Oesterhelt, D. (2003) Crystal structure of halophilic dodecin: a novel, dodecameric flavin binding protein from *Halobacterium salinarum*. Structure 11, 375-385.
- Chaga, G. and Porath, J. (1993) Isolation and purification of amyloglucosidase from *Halobacterium sodomense*. Biomed. Chromat. 7, 256-261.
- Christian, J.H.B. and Waltho, J.A. (1962) Solute concentrations within cells of halophilic and non-halophilic bacteria. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 65, 506-508.
- Coronado, M., Vargas, C., Hofemeister, J., Ventosa, A. and Nieto, J.J. (2000a) Production and biochemical characterization of an α-amylase from the moderate halophile *Halomonas meridiana*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. **183**, 67-71.
- Coronado, M.J., Vargas, C., Mellado, E., Tegos, G., Drainas, C., Nieto, J.J. and Ventosa, A. (2000b) The αamylase gene amyH of the moderate halophile Halomonas meridiana: cloning and molecular characterization. Microbiology 146, 861-868.
- Danson, M.J. and Hough, D.W. (1997) The structural basis of protein halophilicity. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 117A, 307-312.
- Dym, O., Mevarech, M. and Sussman, J.L. (1995) Structural features that stabilize halophilic malate dehydrogenase from an archaebacterium. Science 267, 1344-1346.
- Frillingos, S., Linden, A., Niehaus, F., Vargas, C., Nieto, J.J., Ventosa, A., Antranikian, G. and Drainas, C. (2000) Cloning and expression of α-amylase from the hyperthermophilic archaeon *Pyrococcus woesei* in the moderately halophilic bacteria *Halomonas elongata*. J. Appl. Microbiol. **88**, 495-503.
- Frolow, F., Harel, M., Sussman, J.L., Mevarech, M. and Shoham, M. (1996) Insights into protein adaptation to a saturated salt environment from the crystal structure of a halophilic 2Fe-2S ferredoxin. Nature Struct. Biol. 3, 452-458.
- Fukuchi, S., Yoshimune, K., Wakayama, M., Moriguchi, M. and Nishikawa, K. (2003) Unique amino acid composition of proteins in halophilic bacteria. J. Mol. Biol. 327, 347-357.
- Giménez, M.I., Studdert, C.A., Sánchez, J.J. and De Castro, R.E. (2000) Extracellular protease of Natrialba magadii: purification and biochemical characterization. Extremophiles 4, 181-188.
- Ginzburg, M., Sachs, L. and Ginzburg, B.Z. (1970) Ion metabolim in a halobacterium. I. Influence of age of culture on intracellular concentrations. J. Gen. Physiol. 55, 187-207.
- Gonzalez, C. and Gutierrez, C. (1970) Presence of lipase among species of extremely halophilic bacteria. Can. J. Microbiol. 16, 1165-1166.
- Good, W.A. and Hartman, P.A. (1970) Properties of the amylase from *Halobacterium halobium*. J. Bacteriol. 104, 601-603.
- Grant, W.D., Kamekura, M., McGenity, T.J. and Ventosa, A. (2001) Class III. Halobacteria class. nov, In: D.R. Boone, R.W. Castenholz and G.M. Garrity (eds.), *Bergey's Manual of Systematic Bacteriology*, 2<sup>nd</sup> ed. Springer-Verlag, New York, pp. 294-299.
- Grant, S., Sorokin, D.Y., Grant W.D., Jones, B.E. and Heaphy, S. (2004) A phylogenetic analysis of Wadi el Natrum soda lake cellulase enrichment cultures and identification of cellulase genes from these cultures. Extremophiles 8, 421-429.
- Healy, F.G., Ray, R.M., Aldrich, H.C., Wilkie, A.C., Ingram, L.O. and Shanmugam K.T. (1995) Direct isolation of functional genes encoding cellulases from the microbial consortia in a thermophilic, anaerobic digester maintained on lignocellulose. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 43, 667-674.
- Henne, A., Schmitz, R.A., Bömeke, M., Gottschalk, G. and Daniel, R. (2000) Screening of environmental DNA libraries for the presence of genes conferring lipolytic activity on *Escherichia coli*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 3113-3116.
- Holmes, M.L., Scopes, R.K., Moritz, R.L., Simpson, R.J., Englert, C., Pfeifer, F. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (1997) Purification and analysis of an extremely halophilic β-galactosidase from *Haloferax alicantei*. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 1337, 276-286.
- Horikoshi, K. and Grant, W.D. (eds.) (1998) Extremophiles: Microbial Life in Extreme Environments. John Wiley & Sons, New York.
- Izotova, L.S., Strongin, A.Y., Chekulaeva, L.N., Ostoslavskaya, V.I., Lyublinskaya, L.A., Timokhina, E.A. and Stepanov, V.M. (1983) Purification and properties of serine protease from *Halobacterium halobium*. J. Bacteriol. **155**, 826-830.
- Kamekura, M. (1986) Production and function of enzymes of eubacterial halophiles. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 39, 145-150.
- Kamekura, M. (1995) Halophilic proteases from halophilic archaea, In: F.T. Robb and A.R. Place (eds.), Archaea. A Laboratory Manual. Cold Spring Harbor Laboratory Press, New York, pp. 89-93.

Kamekura, M. (1998) Diversity of extremely halophilic bacteria. Extremophiles 2, 289-295.

- Kamekura, M. and Onishi, H. (1974a) Halophilic nuclease from a moderately halophilic *Micrococcus varians*. J. Bacteriol. 119, 339-344.
- Kamekura, M. and Onishi, H. (1974b) Protease formation by a moderately halophilic *Bacillus* strain. Appl. Microbiol. 27, 809-810.
- Kamekura, M. and Onishi, H. (1976) Effect of magnesium and some nutrients on the growth and nuclease formation of a moderate halophile, *Micrococcus varians* var. *halophilus*. Can. J. Microbiol. 22, 1567-1576.
- Kamekura, M. and Onishi, H. (1978a) Propierties of the halophilic nuclease of a moderate halophile, *Micrococcus varians* subsp. *halophilus*. J. Bacteriol. **133**, 59-65.
- Kamekura, M. and Onishi, H. (1978b) Flocculation and adsorption of enzymes during growth of a moderate halophile, *Micrococcus varians* var. *halophilus*. Can. J. Microbiol. 24, 703-709.
- Kamekura, M. and Onishi, H. (1979) A medium for commercial production of the halophilic *Micrococcus* nuclease. Can. J. Microbiol. 25, 1113-1116.
- Kamekura, M. and Onishi, H. (1983) Inactivation of nuclease H of the moderate halophile *Micrococcus varians* ssp. *halophilus* during cultivation in the presence of salting-in-type salts. Can. J. Microbiol. 29, 46-51.
- Kamekura, M. and Seno, Y. (1990) A halophilic extracellular protease from a halophilic archaebacterium strain 172 P1. Biochem. Cell. Biol. 68, 352-359.
- Kamekura, M., Hamakawa, T. and Onishi, H. (1982) Application of halophilic nuclease H of *Micrococcus varians* subsp. *halophilus* to commercial production of flavoring agent 5'-GMP. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 44, 994-995.
- Kamekura, M., Seno, Y., Holmes, M.L. and Dyall-Smith, M. (1992) Molecular cloning and sequencing of the gene for a halophilic alkaline serine protease (halolysin) from an unidentified halophilic archaea strain (172P1) and expression of the gene in *Haloferax volcanii*. J. Bacteriol. **174**, 736-742.
- Kamekura, M., Seno, Y. and Dyall-Smith, M. (1996) Halolysin R4, a serine proteinase from the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax mediterranei*; gene cloning, expression and estructural studies. Biochim. Biophys. Acta **1294**, 159-167.
- Khire, J.M. (1994) Production of moderately halophilic amylase by newly isolated *Micrococcus* sp. 4 from a salt pan. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. 19, 210-212.
- Knietsch, A., Waschkowitz, T., Bowien, S., Henne, A. and Daniel, R. (2003) Construction and screening of metagenomic libraries derived from enrichment cultures: generation of a gene bank for genes conferring alcohol oxidoreductase activity on *Escherichia coli*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 69, 1408-1416.
- Kobayashi, T., Kamekura, M., Kanlayakrit, W. and Onishi, H. (1986) Production, purification, and characterization of an amylase from the moderate halophile, *Micrococcus varians* subspecies *halophilus*. Microbios 46, 165-177.
- Kobayashi, T., Kanai, H., Hayashi, T., Akiba, T., Akaboshi, R. and Horikoshi, K. (1992) Haloalkaliphilic maltotriose-forming α-amylase from the archaebacterium *Natronococcus* sp. strain Ah-36. J. Bacteriol. 174, 3439-3444.
- Kobayashi, T., Kanai, H., Aono, R., Horikoshi, K. and Kudo, T. (1994) Cloning, expression, and nucleotide sequence of the α-amylase gene from the haloalkaliphilic archaeon *Natronococcus* sp. strain Ah-36. J. Bacteriol. **176**, 5131-5134.
- Kushner, D.J. (1968) Halophilic bacteria. Adv. Appl. Microbiol. 10, 73-99.
- Li, N., Patel, B.K., Mijts, B.N. and Swaminathan, K. (2002) Crystallization of an alpha-amylase, *amyA*, from the thermophilic halophile *Halothermothrix orenii*. Acta Crystallogr. D. Biol. Crystallogr. **58**, 2125-2126. Madern, D., Ebel, C. and Zaccai, G. (2000) Halophilic adaptation of enzymes. Extremophiles **4**, 91-98.
- Madigan, M.T. and Oren, A. (1999) Thermophilic and halophilic extremophiles. Curr. Opin. Microbiol 2, 265-269.
- Majernik, A., Gottschalk, G. and Daniel, R. (2001) Screening of environmental DNA libraries for the presence of genes conferring Na<sup>+</sup> (Li<sup>+</sup>)/H<sup>+</sup> antiporter activity on *Escherichia coli*: characterization of the recovered genes and the corresponding gene products. J. Bacteriol. **183**, 6645-6653.
- Martín, S., Márquez, M.C., Sánchez-Porro, C., Mellado, E., Arahal, D.R. and Ventosa, A. (2003) *Marinobacter lipolyticus* sp. nov., a novel moderate halophile with lipolytic activity. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 53, 1383-1387.
- Mellado, E. and Ventosa, A. (2003) Biotechnological potential of moderately and extremely halophilic microorganisms, In: J.L. Barredo (ed.), *Microorganisms for Health Care, Food and Enzyme Production*. Research Signpost, Kerala, pp. 233-256.

- Mellado, E., Sánchez-Porro, C., Martín, S. and Ventosa, A. (2004) Extracellular hydrolytic enzymes produced by moderately halophilic bacteria, In: A. Ventosa (ed.), *Halophilic Microorganisms*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 285-295.
- Mevarech, M., Frolow, F. and Gloss, L.M. (2000) Halophilic enzymes: proteins with a grain of salt. Biophys. Chem. 86, 155-164.
- Mijts, B.N. and Patel, B.K. (2002) Cloning, sequencing and expression of an alpha-amylase gene, *amyA*, from the thermophilic halophile *Halothermothrix orenii* and purification and biochemical characterization of the recombinant enzyme. Microbiology 148, 2343-2349.
- Nieto, J.J. and Vargas, C. (2002) Synthesis of osmoprotectants by moderately halophilic bacteria: Genetic and applied aspects, In: S.G. Pandalai (ed.), *Recent Research Developments in Microbiology, Vol. 6.* Research Signpost, Trivandrum, pp. 403-418.
- Norberg, P. and Hofsten, B.V. (1969) Proteolytic enzymes from extremely halophilic bacteria. J. Gen. Microbiol. 55, 251-256.
- Onishi, H. (1972) Halophilic amylase from a moderately halophilic Micrococcus. J. Bacteriol. 109, 570-574.
- Onishi, H. and Hidaka, O. (1978) Purification and properties of amylase produced by a moderate halophilic *Acinetobacter* sp. Can. J. Microbiol. 24, 1017-1023.
- Onishi, H and Kamekura, M. (1972) Micrococcus halobius sp. n. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 22, 233-236.
- Onishi, H. and Sonoda, K. (1979) Purification and some properties of an extracellular amylase from a moderate halophile, *Micrococcus halobius*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 38, 616-620.
- Onishi, H., Mori, T., Takeuchi, S., Tani, K., Kobayashi, T. and Kamekura, M. (1983) Halophilic nuclease of a moderately halophilic *Bacillus* sp.: production, purification and characterization. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 45, 24-30.
- Onishi, H., Kobayashi, T. and Kamekura, M. (1984) Purification and some properties of an extracellular halophilic 5'-nucleotidase from a moderate halophile, *Micrococcus varians* subsp. *halophilus*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 24, 303-306.
- Onishi, H., Kamekura, M., Yokoi, H. and Kobayashi, T. (1988) Production of 5' nucleotide by using halophilic nuclease H preferentially adsorbed on flocculated cells of the halophile *Micrococcus varians* subsp. *halophilus*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 54, 2632-2635.
- Onishi, H., Yokoi, H. and Kamekura, M. (1991) An application of a bioreactor with flocculated cells of halophilic *Micrococcus varians* subsp. *halophilus* which preferentially adsorbed halophilic nuclease H to 5'-nucleotide production, In: F. Rodriguez-Valera (ed.), *General and Applied Aspects of Halophilic Microorganisms*. Plenum Press, New York, pp. 341-349.
- Oren, A. (1983) A thermophilic amyloglucosidase from *Halobacterium sodomense*, a halophilic bacterium from the Dead Sea. Cur. Microbiol. 8, 225-230.
- Oren, A. (2002) Diversity of halophilic microorganisms: environments, phylogeny, physiology, and applications. J. Ind. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 28, 56-63.
- Patenge, N., Haase, A., Bolhuis, H. and Oesterhelt, D. (2000) The gene for a halophilic beta-galactosidase (bgaH) of Haloferax alicantei as a reporter gene for promoter analyses in Halobacterium salinarum. Mol. Microbiol. 36, 105-113.
- Pérez-Pomares, F., Bautista, V., Ferrer, J., Pire, C., Marhuenda-Egea, F.C. and Bonete M.J. (2003) α-amylase activity from the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax mediterranei*. Extremophiles 7, 299-306.
- Pieper, U., Kapadia, G., Mevarech, M. and Herzberg, O. (1998) Structural features of halophilicity derived from the crystal structure of dihydrofolate reductase from the Dead Sea halophilic archaeon, *Haloferax volcanii*. Structure 15, 75-88.
- Rees, H.C., Grant, S., Jones, B., Grant, W.D. and Heaphy, S. (2003a) Detecting cellulase and esterase enzyme activities encoded by novel genes present in environmental DNA libraries. Extremophiles 7, 415-421.
- Rees, H.C., Jones, B.E., Grant, W.D. and Heaphy, S. (2003b) Diversity of Kenyan soda lake alkaliphiles assessed by molecular methods. Extremophiles 8, 63-71.
- Richard, S.B., Madern, D., Garcin, E. and Zaccai, G. (2000) Halophilic adaptation: novel solvent protein interactions observed in the 2.9 and 2.6 Å resolution structures of the wild type and a mutant of malate dehydrogenase from *Haloarcula marismortui*. Biochemistry **39**, 992-1000.
- Richardson, T.H., Tan, X., Frey, G., Callen, W., Cabell, M., Lam, D., Macomber, J., Short, J.M., Robertson, D.E. and Miller, C. (2002) A novel, high performance enzyme for starch liquefaction. Discovery and optimization of a low-pH, termostable alpha-amylase. J. Biol. Chem. 277, 26501-26507
- Ryu, K., Kim, J. and Dordick, J.S. (1994) Catalytic properties and potential of an extracellular protease from an extreme halophile. Enzyme Microb. Technol. 16, 266-275.
- Sánchez-Porro, C., Martín, S., Mellado, E. and Ventosa, A. (2003a) Diversity of moderately halophilic bacteria producing extracellular hydrolytic enzymes. J. Appl. Microbiol. 94, 295-300.

- Sánchez-Porro, C., Mellado, E., Bertoldo, C., Antranikian, G. and Ventosa, A. (2003b) Screening and characterization of the protease CP1 produced by the moderately halophilic bacterium *Pseudoalteromonas* sp. strain CP76. Extremophiles 7, 221-228.
- Sánchez-Porro, C., Martín, S., Mellado, E. and Ventosa, A. (2004) Extracellular enzymes produced by halophilic archaea and bacteria, In: M.M. Watanabe, K. Suzuki and T. Seki (eds.), *Innovative Roles of Biological Resource Centers*. World Federation for Culture Collections, Tokyo, pp. 123-129.
- Stackebrandt, E., Koch, C., Gvozdiak, O. and Schumann, P. (1995) Taxonomic dissection of the genus Micrococcus: Kocuria gen. nov., Nesterenkonia gen. nov., Kitococcus gen. nov., Dermacoccus gen. nov., and Micrococcus Cohn 1872 gen. emend. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 45, 682-692.
- Stepanov, V.M., Rudenskaya, G.N., Revina, L.P., Gryaznova, Y.B., Lysogorskaya, E.N., Filippova, I.Yu. and Ivanova, I.I. (1992) A serine proteinase of an archaebacterium, *Halobacterium mediterranei*. A homologue of eubacterial subtilisins. Biochem. J. 285, 281-286.
- Streit, W.R. and Schmitz, R.A. (2004) Metagenomics the key to the uncultured microbes. Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 7, 492-498.
- Studdert, C., De Castro, R.E., Seitz, K.H. and Sánchez, J.J. (1997) Detection and preliminary characterization of extracellular proteolytic activities of the haloalkaliphilic archaeon *Natronococcus occultus*. Arch. Microbiol. **168**, 532-535.
- Studdert, C.A., Herrera Seitz, M.K., Plasencia Gil, M.I., Sánchez, J.J. and De Castro R.E. (2001) Purification and biochemical characterization of the haloalkaliphilic archaeon *Natronoccocus occultus* extracellular serine protease. J. Basic Microbiol. 41, 375-383.
- Tan, T.C., Yien, Y.Y., Patel, B.K., Mijts, B.N. and Swaminathan, K. (2003) Crystallization of a novel alphaamylase, AmyB, from the thermophilic halophile *Halothermothrix orenii*. Acta. Crystallogr. D. Biol. Crystallogr. 59, 2257-2258.
- Van Qua, D, Simidu, U. and Taga, N. (1981) Purification and some properties of halophilic protease produced by a moderately halophilic marine *Pseudomonas* sp. Can. J. Microbiol. 27, 505-510.
- Ventosa, A., García, M.T., Kamekura, M., Onishi, H. and Ruíz-Berraquero, F. (1989) Bacillus halophilus sp. nov., a moderately halophilic Bacillus species. System. Appl. Microbiol. 12, 162-166.
- Ventosa, A., Nieto, J.J. and Oren, A. (1998) Biology of moderately halophilic aerobic bacteria. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 62, 504-544.
- Wainø, M. and Ingvorsen, K. (2003) Production of β-xylanase and β-xylosidase by the extremely halophilic archaeon *Halorhabdus utahensis*. Extremophiles 7, 87-93.
- Yamada, Y., Fujiwara, T., Sato, T., Igarashi, N. and Tanaka, N. (2002) The 2.0 Å crystal structure of catalaseperoxidase from *Haloarcula marismortui*. Nat. Struct. Biol. 9, 691-695.
- Yu, T.X. (1991) Protease of haloalkaliphiles, In: K. Horikoshi and W.D. Grant (eds.) Superbugs. Microorganisms in extreme environments. Springer-Verlag, Tokyo, pp. 76-83.

# Biodata of Jorge Quillaguamán and Rajni Hatti-Kaul, coauthors of "Biopolyester Production: Halophilic Microorganisms as an Attractive Source"

Dr. Jorge Quillaguamán, researcher at the Department of Biotechnology, Lund University, Sweden and at the Center of Biotechnology, Universidad Mayor de San Simón, Bolivia, received his B.S. degree in Chemical Engineering at Universidad Mayor de Simón and Ph.D. degree in Biotechnology at Lund University. Since 2003 he is a member of the Bolivian Society of Chemistry. Dr. Quillaguamán has focused his scientific interest on taxonomy, phylogeny and biotechnological applications of halophilic organisms.

# E-mail: jorge.quillaguaman@biotek.lu.se



Prof. Rajni Hatti-Kaul obtained her M.Sc degree (1979) and Ph.D. degree in biochemistry (1984) from the University of Bombay. After a post-doctoral period at Lund University (1985-87) she served as research scientist at the Astra Research Centre India (1988-90), whereafter she returned to Lund University as docent (1994), associate professor (1997) and professor of biotechnology (2004). Her research interests are in the fields of integrated bioprocessing for recovery of biomolecules from biotechnological processes, downstream processing of proteins, immobilized biocatalyst technology for bioconversions and bioanalysis, and application of enzymes from extremophilic organisms for utilization of renewable raw materials and food processing.

# E-mail: rajni.hatti-kaul@biotek.lu.se

# **BIOPOLYESTER PRODUCTION: HALOPHILIC MICROORGANISMS AS AN ATTRACTIVE SOURCE**

# JORGE QUILLAGUAMAN<sup>1,2</sup>, BO MATTIASSON<sup>1</sup> and RAJNI HATTI-KAUL<sup>1</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Department of Biotechnology, Center for Chemistry and Chemical Engineering, Lund University, P.O. Box 124, SE-221 00 Lund, Sweden; <sup>2</sup>Centro de Biotecnología, Facultad de Ciencias y Tecnología, Universidad Mayor de San Simón, Cochabamba, Bolivia

# 1. Introduction

The modern society has become highly dependent on the use of plastics in various forms ranging from commodity products like packing material to finer materials such as surgical implants. These plastics are often synthetic polymers that are derived from petroleum e.g. polyethylene, polypropylene, and polyvinylchloride. The major problem associated with the use of commodity plastics is that much of it is discarded as waste on landfills once they are no longer in use. These materials persist in the environment without getting degraded, thus giving rise to a variety of ecological and environmental problems. In order to reduce the amount of plastic waste, programs for recycling of used-plastic materials have been started world-wide. On the other hand, there has also been a great interest in biodegradable polymers with material properties similar to those of conventional synthetic plastics. Among such polymers are the biopolyesters that can be obtained by biotechnological synthesis from renewable raw materials.

Biopolyesters, also known as polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHAs), are accumulated intracellularly by microorganisms, usually under nutrient deficient conditions and excess carbon source (Lee, 1996a; Steinbüchel and Füchtenbush, 1998). PHAs can be synthesized from renewable carbon sources derived from agriculture products or industrial wastes (Lee, 1996a). In addition, PHAs with different properties can be produced and can be commercially exploited in various areas such us packing films, containers and paper coatings (Reddy et al., 2003). Moreover applications such as biodegradable carriers for drugs, hormones, insecticides and herbicides have also been suggested (Reddy et al., 2003; Zinn et al., 2001). The commercial production of PHAs has so far been achieved by microbial fermentations, although the development of transgenic PHA accumulating plants has reached significant progress and its industrialization may also be feasible (Valentin et al., 1999).

The present chapter provides an overview of the area of biopolyesters – including the *in vivo* synthesis of poly(3-hydroxybutyrate) (PHB) - the most studied PHA, the physiological implications of PHB in microorganisms, and the characteristics of other

different kinds of polyesters synthesized by microorganisms. Finally, production of PHA by halophiles is described.

## 2. Poly(3HB) Accumulation and Function in Microorganisms

The accumulation of PHB was first reported in the Gram-positive bacterium *Bacillus megaterium* (Lemoigne, 1926, 1927). Subsequently, PHB was also found in Gramnegative bacteria (Forsyth et al., 1958), and is now known to be a common reserve material in several bacterial species (Steinbüchel and Füchtenbush, 1998) as well as in Archaea. The latter group includes primarily extreme halophiles (Fernandez-Castillo et al., 1986; Hezayen et al., 2000).

The role of PHB in microorganisms has attracted the attention of scientists since its discovery. In early reports it was considered to be an intracellular reserve carbon and energy source (Doudoroff and Stanier, 1959). Subsequently, PHB accumulation was further suggested to be a survival strategy in most microorganisms (Anderson and Dawes, 1990). Under conditions of nutrient deficiency, the accumulated PHB can retard the degradation of cellular components such as RNA and proteins without significantly affecting the osmotic pressure in various cells (Anderson and Dawes, 1990).

As PHB is frequently synthesized during the stationary phase of growth, it can also have various physiological roles, depending upon the bacterial species. One example of the utilization of the energy stored in PHB is the formation of cysts, resting cells resistant to deleterious agents, in *Azotobacter vinelandii* (Stevenson and Socolofsky, 1966). In *Bacillus* species, PHB accumulation is directly related to spore formation and also prevents the generation of acidic products of cell metabolism (Slepecky and Law, 1960). Yet PHB seems to be involved in the symbiotic nitrogen fixation carried out between bacteria belonging to the genera *Rhizobium* and *Bradyrhizobium* and leguminous plants, whereby the biopolymer is an alternative source of electrons under oxygen deficient conditions (Anderson and Dawes, 1990; Karr et al., 1984; McDermott et al., 1989).

### 3. Synthesis and Characteristics of Biopolyesters

# 3.1. BIOLOGICAL PATHWAYS AND ENZYMOLOGY OF PHB SYNTHESIS

Regardless of the type of microorganism, PHB synthesis has acetyl-CoA as starting point followed by three or more steps catalyzed by different enzymes. As shown in Fig. 1 (Pathway I), the first step is catalyzed by 3-keto-thiolase (EC 2.3.1.9), which reversibly links two acetyl-CoA moieties to acetoacetyl-CoA. In the second step the conversion of acetoacetyl-CoA into D-(-)-3-hydroxbutyryl-CoA can be mediated by a NADPH dependent reductase, and the polymerization is accomplished in the last step by a PHB synthase (Anderson and Dawes, 1990; Steinbüchel and Füchtenbush, 1998). In *Rhodospirillum rubrum, Methylobacterium rhodesianum* and *Aeromonas punctata* a modification to this pathway (Pathway II) occurs - including the formation of L-(+)-3-hydroxybutyryl-CoA by a NADPH-dependent acetoacetyl-CoA reductase and

conversion of the L-(+)stereoiosomer to the R-(-)-stereoisomer by enoyl-CoA hydratases (Fig. 1) (Doi et al., 1995; Steinbüchel and Füchtenbush, 1998; Steinbüchel et al., 1995).



**Figure 1.** Pathways for the biosynthesis of PHB: [I] from acetyl CoA; [II] by an alternative pathway to [I] using steps catalyzed by via enoyl-CoA hydratases; [III] from butyric acid via acetoacetyl CoA and continuation of pathway [I]. The scheme was adapted from previous reports (Braunegg et al., 1998; Steinbüchel and Füchtenbush, 1998).

The metabolic pathways I, II depicted in Fig. 1 imply that the synthesis of PHB depends on the level of the cellular assimilation of the precursor to be converted into acetyl-CoA. Thus carbohydrates, lipids and fatty acids are, in general, the most utilized sources for PHB production (Lee, 1996a), although methanol, carbon dioxide, and methane can also serve as substrates (Nishioka et al., 2001; Suzuki et al., 1986; Wendlandt et al., 2001). An exception, however, is found when butyric acid is supplied in culture media of *Wautersia eutropha* leading to a third pathway (Doi et al., 1988) (Fig. 1). The incorporation of butyric acid in PHB does not require the decomposition of its structure into acetyl-CoA (Fig. 1) (Doi et al., 1988), thus avoiding the utilization of  $\beta$ -ketotiolase by the organism. The biosynthesis of other polyesters in natural isolates, recombinant bacteria and in higher organisms, is reviewed in detail by Madison and Huisman (1999).

# 3.2. DIFFERENT PHAs PRODUCED BY MICROORGANISMS

The composition of the PHA produced, and thus its physical properties, depend both on the microorganism and carbon source used. The molecular masses of polymers are in the range of  $2x10^5$  to  $3x10^6$  dalton (Lee 1996a). More than 100 different monomer units have been detected as constituents of PHAs in various bacteria (Lee 1996a, 1996b). Among these are the 3-hydroxyalkanoates (3-HAs) of 3-14 carbon atoms with a large variety of saturated or unsaturated and straight or branched chains containing aliphatic or aromatic side groups (Steinbüchel and Valentin, 1995). Short chain length (scl) PHAs consist of 3-5 carbon atoms, and medium chain length (mcl) PHAs consist of 6-14 carbon atoms. Although not frequently encountered, blends of short-chain- and medium-chain-length PHAs are also known to occur in some organisms (Kato et al., 1996; Ramsay et al., 1992).

The ability of microorganisms to synthesize a particular form of PHA is mainly due to the substrate specificity of PHA synthases that can only accept 3hydroxyalkanoates (3-HAs) of a certain range of carbon lengths (Madison and Huisman, 1999). For instance the enzyme allows the formation of a homopolymer of 3-hydroxyvalerate in *Chromobacterium violaceum* from valeric acid (Steinbüchel et al., 1993) or the utilization of C<sub>2</sub> to C<sub>5</sub> substrates in *Wautersia eutropha* to produce a copolymer poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-*co*-3-hydroxyvalerate) [poly(3HB-*co*-3HV)] (Doi et al., 1988; Haywood et al., 1988). The latter was indeed the first biopolyester found with a chemical structure different from that of PHB (Wallen and Rohwedder, 1974).

PHB and poly(3HB-*co*-3HV) have become the most studied short-chain-length PHAs. Several bacteria can join 3HV units to PHB from propionic or valeric acid (Anderson and Dawes, 1990), resulting in copolymers with up to 99 mol% 3HV (Valentin and Dennis, 1996). Nevertheless due to its toxicity, propionic acid at elevated concentrations can hinder the PHA production. As a result, poly(3HB-*co*-3HV) containing only 20 mol% 3HV has been produced in large scale (Kim and Lenz, 2001). On the other hand, *Rhodococcus* species are among the few examples able to produce PHAs containing 3HV in the absence of the typical 3HV precursors (Doi et al., 1987; Kim and Lenz, 2001; Valentin and Dennis, 1996). Moreover terpolymers with 5-hydroxyvalerate poly(3HB-*co*-3HV-*co*-5HV) (Doi et al., 1987) and with 4-hydroxybutyrate poly(3HB-*co*-3HV) (Kunioka et al., 1988) were also synthesized, depending on the carbon source supplied in the medium.

# 3.3. SPECIAL FEATURES OF POLYHYDROXYALKANOATES

PHAs possess the common features of being non-toxic, biocompatible, biodegradable thermoplastics that can be synthesized from renewable resources (Lee, 1996a; Reddy et al., 2003). They also have a high degree of polymerization, are optically active, piezoelectric and insoluble in water. These characteristics confer to PHA an unquestionable advantage over polypropylene or other petroleum derived plastics (Reddy et al., 2003). However, the main drawback to the industrialization of PHAs is the high costs involved in the production and purification of the polymers.

PHB is a right-handed helix with a two-fold screw axis and a melting point near 180 °C, similar to that of polypropylene (Anderson and Dawes, 1990). Furthermore, PHB and polypropylene display similar degrees of crystallinity (Table 1), but PHB can

be more easily dissolved in non-polar organic solvents, and is more brittle and less flexible than polypropylene (Anderson and Dawes, 1990; Steinbüchel and Füchtenbush, 1998).

Physical properties of scl-PHAs and mcl-PHAs are distinct; while the former have a high degree of crystallinity and are brittle and stiff, the latter are elastomers with low crystallinity and low glass transition temperature, and have been drawing much interest because of their flexible properties for a wide range of applications (Holmes, 1988; Preusting et al., 1990). Table 1 shows the effect of modification of PHB with different monomers on the polymer properties. Increase in the content of higher monomer size results in decrease in crystallinity and melting points that in turn leads to a decrease in rigidity and increase in toughness of the polymer, which are more desirable properties for applications. Certainly, the synthesis of new types of bioplastics with superior features to those of petroleum derived polymers would turn PHAs as a highly competitive product group. Nonetheless the yields of the polymers in organisms researched so far have yet to be improved (Lee, 1996b). The maximum polymer contents have been attained in a few bacterial species, the most studied being Wautersia eutropha (Lee, 1996b). An adequate PHA production is possible to be attained by both genetic modifications of the polymer synthases (Taguchi and Doi, 2004) and/or bacterial species able to assimilate various carbon sources under simple culture conditions.

Polyester	Melting temperature	Crystallinity	Tensile strength	Extension to break	
	(°C)	(%)	(MPa)	(%)	
Poly(3HB)	177	60	43	5	
Poly(3HB-co-20 mol% 3HV)	145	56	20	50	
Poly(3HB-co-3 mol% 4HB)	177	60	28	45	
Poly(3HB-co-16 mol% 4HB)	150	45	26	444	
Poly(3HB-co-10 mol% 3HHx)	127	34	21	400	
Poly(3HB-co-17 mol% 3HHx)	120	26	20	850	
Polypropylene	176	50-70	38	400	

TABLE 1. Comparison of thermal and mechanical properties of different PHAs with polypropylene. Data were derived from Doi et al. (1995, 1990), Scandola et al. (1990), and Tsuge (2002).

# 4. PHB Production by Extremely Halophilic Archaea

PHB accumulation by extremely halophilic Archaea was reported for the first time in the species *Haloarcula marismortui* and *Haloferax mediterranei* (Fernandez-Castillo et al., 1986; Kirk and Ginzburg, 1972). Although some other extremely halophilic organisms are also able to produce PHB (Fernandez-Castillo et al., 1986), *Hfx.* 

*mediterranei* accumulates high amounts of the polymer - about 65% of the cell dry weight from starch or glucose, with optimum salts concentration of 25% (w/v) and under phosphate limitation conditions in batch cultivations, and up to 46% of PHB in continuous cultivations (Lillo and Rodriguez-Valera, 1990; Rodriguez-Valera and Lillo, 1992). The high level of polymer accumulation and cell density of *Hfx. mediterranei* in a chemostat might indicate production of PHB to be associated with cell growth. PHA production in continuous cultivation is not feasible with majority of microorganisms since they accumulate PHAs during their stationary phase of growth (Section 2) (Babel et al., 2001). Two examples of non-halophiles able to support growth-associated PHB production are a mutant strain of *Azotobacter vinelandii* and an *Alcaligenes latus* strain that has a deficiency in substrate assimilation (Babel et al., 2001).

Besides having the advantage of producing high amounts of PHB from a cheap carbon source, *Hfx. mediterranei*, like most members of the family *Halobacteriaceae*, can be easily lysed in presence of water, implying a simple procedure for recovery of the polymer (Rodriguez-Valera and Lillo, 1992). This species is also able to produce the copolymer poly(3HB-*co*-3HV) from starch without an additional precursor (Rodriguez-Valera and Lillo, 1992), a characteristic not usually found in microorganisms. The high salt concentration required for optimal polymer production allows the cultivation to be performed under conditions that are not strictly sterile. On the other hand, the large amounts of salt required for cultivations could present a drawback since the cost of the salts can approximately equal the price of the carbon source (Rodriguez-Valera and Lillo, 1992) and can further accelerate the corrosion of the commonly used stainless steel fermentors (Chisti, 1992; Park et al., 2002). Also *Hfx. mediterranei* produces exopolysaccharides associated with the PHB synthesis, that could both interfere with the purification of the polyester and hinder the fermentation process due to the high viscosity at high concentrations of the polysaccharide.

More recently, an extremely halophilic archaeon designated strain 56 was also reported to produce PHB with excess carbon sources and reduced amounts of yeast extract in the medium (Hezayen et al., 2000). When cultivated in a corrosion resistant bioreactor with butyric acid and sodium acetate as carbon source, the organism could store up to 53 % PHB of its cell dry weight. However the time period for PHB accumulation was as long as 11 days, which led to a considerably reduced volumetric productivity of the polymer (Hezayen et al., 2000).

PHB synthase of strain 56 was further characterized (Hezayen et al., 2002), and like some enzymes produced by members of the family *Halobacteriaceae*, it showed a high thermostability, but its residual activity remained invariable in the presence or absence of NaCl (Hezayen et al., 2002). However, unlike polymer synthases from non-halophilic bacteria, strain 56 enzyme possessed a very narrow substrate specificity and was not even able to incorporate 3-hydroxyvaleryl in the polymer (Hezayen et al., 2002).

## 5. Poly(3HB) Accumulation in Moderately Halophilic Bacteria

So far, polymer production by moderately halophilic Bacteria has been reported to be in the form of biosurfactants and exopolysaccharides (Margesin and Schinner, 2001; Ventosa et al., 1998). During the taxonomic characterization of various members of the family *Halomonadaceae* it was found that several of them produce PHA (Mata et al., 2002). Table 2 presents some of the *Halomonas* spp. known to produce PHA, their capability to utilize various carbohydrates and growth characteristics.

TABLE 2. Culture conditions and carbon source utilization by some of type strains of the genus *Halomonas* able to accumulate PHA. Strains: 1, *H. boliviensis* DSM 15516<sup>T</sup>; 2, *H. aquamarina* ATCC 14400<sup>T</sup>; 3, *H. variabilis* DSM 3051<sup>T</sup>; 4, *H. meridiana* DSM 4225<sup>T</sup>; 5, *H. cupida* CECT 5001<sup>T</sup>; 6, *H. elongata* CECT 4279<sup>T</sup>; 7, *H. pantelleriensis* DSM 9661<sup>T</sup>; 8, *H. eurihalina* ATCC 49336<sup>T</sup>; 9, *H. salina* CECT 5288<sup>T</sup>; 10, *H. ventosae* DSM 15911<sup>T</sup>. Data were derived from previous taxonomic descriptions of the bacterial species by Martinez-Cánovas et al. (2004), Mata et al. (2004), and Quillaguamán et al. (2004c).

	1	2	3	4	5	6	7	8	9	10
Growth:										
Optimum salt %(w/v)	5	8	10	1-3	8	3-8	10	7.5	5	3-9
Temperature range °C	0-45	15-37	15-37	4-45	15-37	4-45	10-45	4-45	4-45	6-10
pH range	6-11	5-10	6-9	5-10	5-10	5-10	6-11	5-10	5-10	15-50
Carbon source utilizati	on:									
Starch	-	+	-	-	+	-	+	-	-	-
Fructose	+	-	+	-	+	+	-	+	+	+
Glucose	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+	+
Sucrose	+	-	+	-	+	-	+	+	+	ND
D-Xylose	+	-	-	-	-	+	-	+	+	ND
Cellobiose	-	-	+	-	-	+	+	+	+	-
Maltose	+	-	+	+	+	-	+	+	+	+
Lactose	-	+	+	-	-	+	-	+	-	ND
Acetate	+	+	+	-	-	+	-	+	+	+
Propionic acid	ND	+	+	-	-	+	-	+	-	+

Only 10 of the more than 30 type species of the genus *Halomonas* are shown in the table. Nevertheless the ability of these species to utilize different carbon sources originating from agricultural residues or by-products of food industry is evident, substrates that can potentially serve as raw material for PHA production.

# 5.1. PHB PRODUCTION BY HALOMONAS BOLIVIENSIS

*Halomonas boliviensis* is a moderate halophile that has been isolated from the shores of an hypersaline lake located in Bolivia (Quillaguamán et al., 2004c). This bacterium grows optimally with 5% NaCl in the culture medium, in a wide range of pH (6-11)

and temperature  $(0-45^{\circ}C)$ , and is able to grow on various carbohydrates as carbon source (Quillaguamán et al., 2004c).

We have originally noted that *H. boliviensis* starts accumulating PHB when yeast extract is the limiting nutrient in the medium and in the presence of excess of carbon source comprising a mixture of butyric acid and sodium acetate (Ouillaguamán et al., 2004a). Studies on the influence of NaCl concentration in the culture medium on PHB accumulation done in shake flasks showed that variation in the salt concentration does not have appreciable effect on the final PHB yield (53 wt% with respect to the cell dry However, at higher concentrations (10-15% w/v) the initiation of PHB weight). synthesis is delayed and cell growth is drastically affected (Quillaguamán et al., 2004a). When *H. boliviensis* is cultivated in a fermentor under controlled conditions, a final polymer content of 88 wt% is reached in 30 hours. This is similar to the highest vields reported so far in organisms such as *Alcaligenes latus*, *Wautersia eutropha*, Azotobacter vinelandii, pseudomonads, and recombinant Escherichia coli strains, few of the strains regarded as having potential industrial applications (Lee, 1996a; Steinbüchel and Füchtenbush, 1998). Some other carbon sources such us glucose, sucrose, and the combination of sucrose and sodium acetate also serve as PHB precursors. In all cases, H. boliviensis cells stored about 53 wt% PHB (Quillaguamán et al., 2004a).

The organism is, however, unable to grow with starch as sole carbon source. Hence, starch was partially hydrolyzed using a recombinant maltooligosaccharide forming amylase from the halotolerant bacterium *Bacillus halodurans* LBK 34 (Quillaguamán et al., 2004b), and the starch hydrolysate was supplemented to the culture medium of *H. boliviensis* as the carbon source for the production of PHB. Use of such a hydrolysate showed that the organism uses preferentially maltose for PHB formation. It is also able to hydrolyze higher sugars if no other simpler carbon source is available but with significantly lower yields of the polymer. Figure 2 depicts a common profile of PHB accumulation found under such cultivation conditions. The versatility of *H. boliviensis* in the selection of the carbon source might hence provide an attractive alternative for the utilization of starch-derived resources.

Although PHA production has only recently been studied in *H. boliviensis*, other members of the family *Halomonadaceae* could become an attractive group of microorganisms to be investigated for PHA production. The moderate salt concentrations required for the optimal growth of these microorganisms are enough to inhibit the development of non-halophiles, hence allowing cultivations under relatively non-sterile conditions. Moreover, the drawbacks associated with cultivation of extreme halophiles, i.e. high costs and corrosion of bioreactors, are considerably reduced.

# 6. Concluding Remarks

It is by now established that biopolyesters constitute interesting "green" alternatives to some of the petrochemistry based plastics. Although many microbes are capable of producing these bioplastics, much can be achieved by searching for an optimal producer of the polymer. In this line, the halophilic microorganisms constitute an important group to investigate further.



**Figure 2.** Profiles of PHB and oligosaccharide levels during cultivation of *H. boliviensis* LC1 in shake flasks using starch hydrolysate as carbon source. The concentration of recombinant *B. halodurans* amylase used for starch hydrolysis for 4 h was 6.4 U ml<sup>-1</sup>. Symbols: ( $\blacklozenge$ ), PHB content wt% and ( $\triangle$ ) G4; ( $\square$ ) G3; (O) G2 % (w/w) of the total sugars in the medium.

# Acknowledgements

The authors are grateful to Swedish International Development Agency/Swedish Agency for Research Collaboration with Developing Countries (Sida/SAREC) for financial support.

# References

- Anderson, A.J. and Dawes, E.A. (1990) Occurrence, metabolism, metabolic role, and industrial uses of bacterial polyhydroxyalkanoates. Microbiol. Rev. 54, 450-472.
- Babel, W., Ackermann, J.U. and Breuer, U. (2001) Physiology, regulation, and limits of the synthesis of poly(3HB), In: T. Scheper, W. Babel and A. Steinbüchel (eds.), *Advances in Biochemical Engineering Biotechnology, Vol. 71: Biopolyesters.* Springer, Berlin, pp. 125-157.
- Braunegg, G., Lefebvre, G. and Genser, K.F. (1998) Polyhydroxyalkanoates, biopolyesters from renewable resources: physiological and engineering aspects. J. Biotechnol. 65, 127-161.
- Chisti, Y. (1992) Build better industrial bioreactors. Chem. Eng. Prog. 88, 55-58.
- Doi, Y., Tamaki, A., Kunioka, M. and Soga, K. (1987) Biosynthesis of terpolyesters of 3-hydroxybutyrate, 3hydroxyvalerate, and 5-hydroxyvalerate in *Alcaligenes eutrophus* from 5-chloropentanoic and pentanoic acids. Macromol. Chem. Rapid Commun. 8, 631-635.
- Doi, Y., Tamaki, A., Kunioka, M. and Soga, K. (1988) Production of copolyesters of 3-hydroxybutyrate and 3-hydroxyvalerate by *Alcaligenes eutrophus* from butyric and pentanoic acids. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 28, 330-334.

- Doi, Y., Segawa, A. and Kunioka, M. (1990) Biosynthesis and characterization of poly(3-hydroxybutyrateco-4-hydroxybutyrate) in *Alcaligenes eutrophus*. Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 12, 106-111.
- Doi, Y., Kitamura, S. and Abe, H. (1995) Microbial synthesis and characterization of poly(3hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyhexanoate). Macromolecules 28, 4822-4828.
- Doudoroff, M. and Stanier, R.Y. (1959) Role of poly-β-hydroxybutyric acid in the assimilation of organic carbon by bacteria. Nature 183, 1440-1442.
- Fernandez-Castillo, R., Rodriguez-Valera, F., Gonzales-Ramos, J. and Ruiz-Berraquero, F. (1986) Accumulation of poly(β-hydroxybutyrate) by halobacteria. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **51**, 214-216.
- Forsyth, W.G.C., Hayward, A.C. and Roberts, J.B. (1958) Occurrence of poly-β-hydroxybutyric acid in aerobic Gram-negative bacteria. Nature 182, 800-801.
- Haywood, G.W., Anderson, A.J., Chu, L. and Dawes, E.A. (1988) Charaterization of two 3-ketothiolases in the polyhydroxyalkanoate synthesizing organism *Alcaligenes eutrophus*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 70, 91-96.
- Hezayen, F.F., Rehm, B.H.A., Eberhardt, R. and Steinbüchel, A. (2000) Polymer production by two newly isolated extremely halophilic archaea: application of a novel corrosion-resistant bioreactor. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 54, 319-325.
- Hezayen, F.F., Steinbüchel, A. and Rehm, B.H.A. (2002) Biochemical and enzymological properties of the polyhydroxybutyrate synthase from the externely halophilic archaeon strain 56. Arch. Biochem. Biophys. 403, 284-291.
- Holmes, P.A. (1988) Biologically produced (R)-3-hydroxyalkanoate polymers and copolymers, In: C.C. Basset (ed.), *Developments in Crystalline Polymers - 2*. Elsevier, London, pp. 1-65.
- Karr, D.B., Waters, J.K., Suzuki, F. and Emerich, D.W. (1984) Enzymes of the poly-β-hydroxybutyrate and citric acid cycles of *Rhizobium japonicum* bacteroids. Plant Physiol. 75, 1158-1162.
- Kato, M., Bao, H.J., Kang, C.K., Fukui, T. and Doi, Y. (1996) Production of a novel copolyester of 3hydroxybutyric acid and medium-chain-length 3-hydroxyalkanoic acids by *Pseudomonas* sp. 61-3 from sugars. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 45, 363-370.
- Kim, Y.B. and Lenz, R.W. (2001) Polyesters from microorganisms, In: T. Scheper, W. Babel and A. Steinbüchel (eds.), Advances in Biochemical Engineering Biotechnology, Vol. 71: Biopolyesters. Springer, Berlin, pp. 51-79.
- Kirk, R.G. and Ginzburg, M. (1972) Ultrastructure of two species of *Halobacterium*. J. Ultrastruct. Res. 41, 80-94.
- Kunioka, M., Nakamura, Y. and Doi, Y. (1988) New bacterial copolyesters produced in *Alcaligenes eutrophus* from organic acids. Polym. Commun. 29, 174-176.
- Lee, S.Y. (1996a) Bacterial polyhydroxyalkanoates. Biotechnol. Bioeng. 49, 1-14.
- Lee, S.Y. (1996b) Plastic bacteria? Progress and prospects for polyhydroxyalkanoate production in bacteria. Trends Biotechnol. 14, 431-438.
- Lemoigne, M. (1926) Products of dehydration and of polymerization of β-hydroxybutyric acid. Bull. Soc. Chim. Biol. **8**, 770-782.
- Lemoigne, M. (1927) Microbial autolysis and the autolytic origin of  $\beta$ -hydroxybutyric acid. Ann. Inst. Pasteur **41**, 148-165.
- Lillo, J.G. and Rodriguez-Valera, F. (1990) Effects of culture conditions on poly(β-hydroxybutyric) acid production by *Haloferax mediterranei*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 56, 2517-2521.
- Madison, L.L. and Huisman, G.W. (1999) Metabolic engineering of poly(3-hydroxyalkanoates): from DNA to plastic. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 63, 21-53.
- Margesin, R. and Schinner, F. (2001) Potential of halotolerant and halophilic microorganisms for biotechnology. Extremophiles 5, 73-83.
- Martinez-Cánovas, J., Quesada, E., Llamas, I. and Béjar, V. (2004) Halomonas ventosae sp. nov., a moderately halophilic, denitrifiying exopolysaccharide-producing bacterium. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 54, 733-737.
- Mata, J.A., Martinez-Cánovas, J., Quesada, E. and Béjar, V. (2002) A detailed phenotypic characterisation of the type strains of *Halomonas* species. System. Appl. Microbiol. 25, 360-375.
- McDermott, T.R., Griffith, S.M., Vance, C.P. and Graham, P.H. (1989) Carbon metabolism in *Bradyrhizobium japonicum* bacteroids. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. **63**, 327-340.
- Nishioka, M., Nakai, K., Miyake, M., Asada, Y. and Taya, M. (2001) Production of the poly-βhydroxyalkanoate by thermophilic cyanobacterium, *Synechococcus* sp. MA19, under phosphate-limited contidition. Biotechnol. Lett. 23, 1095-1099.
- Park, J.O., Matsch, S. and Bohni, H. (2002) Effects of temperature and chloride concentration on pit initiation and early pit growth of stainless steel. J. Electrochem. Soc. 149, B34-B39.

- Preusting, H., Nijenhuis, A. and Witholt, B. (1990) Physical characteristics of poly(3-hydroxyalkanoates) and poly(3-hydroxyalkanoates) produced by *Pseudomonas oleovorans* grown on aliphatic hydrocarbons. Macromolecules 23, 4220-4224.
- Quillaguamán, J., Delgado, O., Mattiasson, B. and Hatti-Kaul, R. (2004a) Poly(β-hydroxybutyrate) production by a moderate halophile, *Halomonas boliviensis* LC1. (submitted).
- Quillaguamán, J., Hashim, S., Bento, F., Mattiasson, B. and Hatti-Kaul, R. (2004b) Poly(β-hydroxybutyrate) production by a moderate halophile, *Halomonas boliviensis* LC1 using starch hydrolysate as substrate. J. Appl. Microbiol., in press.
- Quillaguamán, J., Hatti-Kaul, R., Mattiasson, B., Alvarez, M.T. and Delgado, O. (2004c) Halomonas boliviensis sp. nov., an alkalitolerant, moderate halophile bacterium isolated from soil around a Bolivian hypersaline lake. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 57, 721-725.
- Ramsay, B.A., Saracovan, I., Ramsay, J.A. and Marchessault, R.H. (1992) Effect of nitrogen limitation on long-side-chain poly-β-hydroxyalkanoate synthesis by *Pseudomonas resinovorans*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 58, 744-746.
- Reddy, C.S.K., Ghai, R. and Kalia, V. (2003) Polyhydroxyalkanoates: an overview. Biores. Technol. 87, 137-146.
- Rodriguez-Valera, F. and Lillo, J.A.G. (1992) Halobacteria as producers of polyhydroxyalkanoates. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 103, 181-186.
- Scandola, M., Ceccorulli, G. and Doi, Y. (1990) Viscoelastic relaxations and thermal properties of bacterial poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-*co*-3-hydroxyvalerate) and poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-*co*-4-hydroxybutyrate). Int. J. Biol. Macromol. **12**, 112-117.
- Slepecky, R.A. and Law, J.H. (1960) Synthesis and degradation of poly-β-hydroxybutyric acid in connection with sporulation of *Bacillus megaterium*. J. Bacteriol. 82, 37-42.
- Steinbüchel, A. and Füchtenbush, B. (1998) Bacterial and other biological systems for polyester production. Trends Biotechnol. **16**, 419-427.
- Steinbüchel, A. and Valentin, H.E. (1995) Diversity of bacterial polyhydroxyalkanoic acids. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 128, 219-218.
- Steinbüchel, A., Debzi, E., Marchessault, R.H. and Timm, A. (1993) Synthesis and production of poly(3hydroxyvaleric acid) homopolyester by *Chromobacterium violaceum*. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 39, 443-449.
- Steinbüchel, A., Aerts, K., Babel, W., Folner, C., Leibergesell, M. and Wieczorek, R. (1995) Considerations on the structure and biochemistry of bacterial polyhydroxyalkanoic acid inclusions. Can. J. Microbiol. 41 (suppl. 1), 94-105.
- Stevenson, L.H. and Socolofsky, M.D. (1966) Cyst formation and poly-β-hydroxybutyric acid accumulation in Azotobacter. J. Bacteriol. 91, 304-310.
- Suzuki, T., Yamane, T. and Shimizu, S. (1986) Kinetics and effect of nitrogen source feeding on production of poly-β-hydroxybutyric acid by fed-batch culture. Appl. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 24, 366-369.
- Taguchi, S. and Doi, Y. (2004) Evolution of polyhydroxyalkanoate (PHA) production system by "enzyme evolution": successful case studies of directed evolution. Macromol. Biosci. **4**, 145-156.
- Tsuge, T. (2002) Metabolic improvements and use of inexpensive carbon sources in microbial production of polyhydroxyalkanoates. J. Biosci. Bioeng. 94, 579-584.
- Valentin, H.E. and Dennis, D. (1996) Metabolic pathway for poly(3-hydroxybutyrate-co-3-hydroxyvalerate) formation in *Nocardia corallina*: inactivation of *mutB* by chromosomal integration of a kanamycin resistance gene. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 62, 372-379.
- Valentin, H.E., Broyles, D.L., Casagrande, L.A., Colburn, S.M., Creely, W.L., DeLaquil, P.A., Felton, H.M., Gonzalez, K.A., Houmiel, K.L., Lutke, K., Mahadeo, D.A., Mitsky, T.A., Padgette, S.R., Reiser, S.E., Slater, S., Stark, D.M., Stock, R.T., Stone, D.A., Taylor, N.B., Thorne, G.M., Tran, M. and Gruys, K.J. (1999) PHA production, from bacteria to plants. Int. J. Biol. Macromol. 25, 303-306.
- Ventosa, A., Nieto, J.J. and Oren, A. (1998) Biology of moderately halophilic aerobic bacteria. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 62, 504-544.
- Wallen, L.L. and Rohwedder, W.K. (1974) Poly-β-hydroxyalkanoate from activated sludge. Environ. Sci. Technol. 8, 576-579.
- Wendlandt, K.D., Jechorek, M., Helm, J. and Stottmeister, U. (2001) Producing poly-3-hydroxybutyrate with a high molecular mass from methane. J. Biotechnol. 86, 127-133.
- Zinn, M., Bernard, W. and Egli, T. (2001) Occurrence, synthesis and medical application of bacterial polyhydroxyalkanoate. Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev. 53, 5-21.

# Section IV. Fungi

Relation of halotolerance to human pathogenicity in the fungal tree of life: an overview of ecology and evolution under stress

G. Sybren de Hoog, Polona Zalar, Bert Gerrits van den Ende and Nina Gunde-Cimerman

Halotolerant and halophilic fungi from coastal environments in the Arctics Nina Gunde-Cimerman, Lorena Butinar, Silva Sonjak, Martina Turk, Viktor Uršič, Polona Zalar and Ana Plemenitaš

Halotolerant and halophilic fungi and their extrolite production Jens C. Frisvad

Introducing *Debaryomyces hansenii*, a salt-loving yeast José Ramos

Cellular responses in the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii* to high environmental salinity

Ana Plemenitaš and Nina Gunde-Cimerman

Halotolerance of lichen symbioses Martin Grube and Juliane Blaha

# Biodata of Sybren de Hoog, author of "Relation of Halotolerance to Human-Pathogenicity in the Fungal Tree of Life: An Overview of Ecology and Evolution under Stress"

**Dr. Sybren de Hoog** is a senior researcher at the Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures, Utrecht, The Netherlands and associate professor at the Institute of Biodiversity and Ecosystem Dynamics at the University of Amsterdam. His research focuses on fungal taxonomy and molecular phylogeny, particularly of black yeasts and relatives. He wrote more than 275 refereed papers, mostly concerning clinically relevant moulds, and including the diagnostic handbook "Atlas of Clinical Fungi" (2nd ed., 2000, 1126 pp.). Currently he is President-elect of the International Society for Human and Animal Mycology (ISHAM).

# E-mail: de.hoog@cbs.knaw.nl



# **RELATION OF HALOTOLERANCE TO HUMAN-PATHOGENICITY IN THE FUNGAL TREE OF LIFE: AN OVERVIEW OF ECOLOGY AND EVOLUTION UNDER STRESS**

# SYBREN DE HOOG<sup>1,2</sup>, POLONA ZALAR<sup>3</sup>, BERT GERRITS VAN DEN ENDE<sup>1</sup> and NINA GUNDE-CIMERMAN<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures, P.O. Box 85167, NL-3508 AD Utrecht, The Netherlands; <sup>2</sup>Institute of Biodiversity and Ecosystem Dynamics, Kruislaan 318, NL-1098 SM Amsterdam, The Netherlands; <sup>3</sup>Biotechnical Faculty, Biology Department, Večna pot 111, SI-1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia

## 1. Introduction

It is a general belief in mycology that fungi growing on substrates with low water activity display a general xerophylic phenotype (Northolt et al., 1995), determined primarily by the water potential of the medium rather than by the chemical nature of the solute (Hocking, 1993; Pitt and Hocking, 1997). Therefore fungi are considered xerophilic if they grow well at water activity (a<sub>w</sub>) of 0.85 or less, corresponding to 17% NaCl or 50% glucose added to the growth medium. In contrast to obligate halophilic bacteria, only a few species of food-borne fungi (*Basipetospora halophila, Polypaecilum pisce* and *Hortaea werneckii*) were known to be stimulated by NaCl but without any obligate requirement (Andrews and Pitt, 1987; Pitt and Hocking, 1997). Therefore Pitt and Hocking (1997) concluded that there was no evidence of halophily in fungi. This conviction remained unchallenged, until fungi as well as bacteria, able to adapt to a wide range of salinites, were isolated from natural hypersaline environments (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000; Oren, 2002) and the question how to define a halophile was reopened.

Over the years, several definitions of halophily have been proposed. Kushner (1978) divided microorganisms into four groups, based on the salt concentrations optimal for their growth. Lanyi (1978) suggested the requirement for salt as the basis of halophily, while Brock (1994) accommodated also marine microorganisms among halophiles, as long as they required sodium ions. In his recent monograph, Oren (2002) included in his list of halophilic microorganisms those which are able to grow above 100 g  $\Gamma^1$  salts, even if their salinity optimum is lower.

Fungi display a halophilic behaviour different from that of the majority of halophilic prokaryotes. Although halophilic fungi do not require salt for viability, they are able to grow and adjust to the whole salinity range, from freshwater to almost saturated NaCl solutions. This flexibility enables halophilic fungi to survive periods of extreme environmental stress in a resting state. When conditions improve, they immediately respond with increased metabolic activity, growth and propagation. Therefore Gunde-

Cimerman et al. (2000, 2005) considered fungi isolated from hypersaline environments as halophilic if they were isolated with high frequency on selective saline media from environments at salinities above 10% and able to grow *in vitro* with 17% NaCl. They were regarded as halotolerant if they were isolated from water with lower salinities but nevertheless able to grow *in vitro* with 17% NaCl.

Although halotolerance and halophily according to these definitions are uncommon amongst fungi, truly halophilic species do exist. On the other hand, xerotolerance is observed more frequently. Fungi able to grow with little available water are rare in lower fungi, in the divisions *Chytridiomycota* and *Zygomycota*. For example, thraustochytrids and labirinthulid non-filamentous fungi (*Labirinthuloides minuta*, *Schizochytrium* sp. and *Thraustocytrium* sp.) have been isolated from a sandy beach of Great Salt Lake, Utah (Amon, 1978). In the *Zygomycota*, *Mucor hiemalis*, *M. racemosus*, *M. circinelloides*, *Rhizopus nigricans*, *R. oryzae* and *R. stolonifer* have occasionally been isolated from saline soil and *Mucor circinelloides* and *M. hiemalis* from salterns (Abdel-Fattah et al., 1977; Abdel-Hafez, 1982; Guiraud et al., 1995; Grishkan et al., 2003; Mahdy et al., 1996; Steiman et al., 1995, 1997). In addition, *Mucor circinelloides*, *M. racemosus*, *M. spinulosus* and *Rhizopus stolonifer* are known as food-borne fungi.

Halophily is scattered amongst the higher fungi and occurrs in several orders of the *Basidiomycota* and *Ascomycota* (Fig. 1, Table 1). In any particular order, growth at decreased water activity is in most cases limited to a few species or a single genus of an order. In the orders *Wallemiales, Eurotiales* and *Dothideales*, however, halophily is expressed in several groups of the same order that are not each others nearest phylogenetic neighbours. This suggests that this otherwise rare property either is an evolutionary ancient trait (plesiomorph) within these orders or that different species of genera independently have adapted to halidic conditions. If its origin is evolutionary old, there may be a general constitutional and physiological cellular mechanism underlying this behaviour. In the following we will review how xerotolerance, halotolerance and halophily is expressed in individual species.

Despite the known phylogenetic diversity of the xerotolerant fungi, we have made a remarkable observation when we compared the distribution of xerotolerance in the fungal kingdom with that of fungi able to invade warm-blooded animals. Table 1 compares the occurrence of xerotolerance with opportunism in humans and animals in orders of Ascoand Basidiomycota. At present, a total of 106 orders of fungi are known (Kirk et al., 2001). Tolerance of low water-activity is apparent in only ten of these (Table 2). Pathogenicity and consistent opportunism (BioSafety Levels 2 or 3; de Hoog et al., 2000) are also found in ten orders. A further twelve orders include species with low or insignificant pathogenicity, shown in occasional infections and therefore regarded as BSL-1 (de Hoog et al., 2000). Table 2 lists the orders with species proven to belong to BSL-2 or 3. Both properties, i.e. consistent xerotolerance as well as consistent invasive ability, are uncommon in the fungal kingdom. Nonetheless, the two lists show total overlap: eight orders with xerotolerance also contain opportunistic fungi of BSL 2-3, while the remaining three contain occasional opportunists (BSL-1). This strongly suggests that the genetic backbone of each of these eight orders encodes properties that are useful for both life strategies. Focusing on individual species, we notice, however, a dual tendency. With only a few exceptions discussed below, species exhibiting xerotolerance have no BSL attribution at all or belong to BSL-1 (Table 1). BSL-1 species have either never been encountered in medical mycology, or morbidity was

insignificant, coincidental or extremely rare). Thus, the eight orders of fungi including xerotolerant and opportunistic species respectively strongly coincide. However, the individual species within these orders nearly always have only one of the two properties. Thus, at the species level, xerotolerance and pathogenicity seem to be mutually exclusive.



**Figure 1.** Phylogenetic tree of the higher fungi (*Basidiomycota* and *Ascomycota*) based on 2229 near-complete SSU sequences, aligned with reference to *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. The tree was constructed with 1514 positions using the Neighbour Joining algorithm. Each flag displays the number of sequences it contains. Arrows at the left indicate the presence of  $X_T$  or  $H_T$  species, additional asterisks indicate the presence of  $X_P$  or  $H_P$  species. Arrows at the right indicate the presence of species with BiSafety Levels 1-2, additional asterisks indicate the presence of species with BSL-3. *Saccharomycetaes* are under *Hemiascomycetes*, *Filobasidiales* are under *Heterobasidiomycetes*, *Polyporales* are under *Hymenomycetes*, and *Sporidiales* are under *Teliomycetes*.

	Xero-	BSL		Xero-	BSL
	/halo-			/halo-	
*** **	tolerance			tolerance	
Wallemiales			Eurotyales (continued)		
Wallemia ichthyophaga	H <sub>P</sub>	-	Penicillium corylophilum	X <sub>T</sub>	1
Wallemia muriae	X <sub>P</sub>	-	Penicillium chrysogenum		1
Wallemia sebi	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium citrinum	XT	1
			Penicillium crustosum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Filobasidiales			Penicillium cyclopium	XT	-
Trichosporon mucoides	X <sub>T</sub>	2	Penicillium digitatum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Trichosporonoides nigrescens	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Penicillium duclauxii	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Trichosporonoides oedocephalis	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Penicillium expansum	XT	-
			Penicillium fagi	XT	-
Sporidiales			Penicillium fellutanum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Rhodosporidium sphaerocarpum	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium flavigenum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Rhodotorula babjevae	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Penicillium freii	XT	-
Rhodotorula laryngis	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Penicillium frequentans	X <sub>T</sub>	-
			Penicillium funiculosum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Polyporales			Penicillium glabrum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Phanerochaete chrysosporium	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium herquei	X <sub>T</sub>	-
			Penicillium implicatum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Dothideales			Penicillium islandicum	XT	-
Aureobasidium pullulans	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium janczewskii	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Cladosporium sphaerospermum	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium janthinellum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Cladosporium herbarum	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium lanosum	XT	-
Cladosporium cladosporioides	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium manginii	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Hortaea werneckii	H <sub>P</sub>	1	Penicillium miczynskii	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Phaeotheca triangularis	Hp	-	Penicillium melinii	XT	-
Trimmatostroma salinum	H <sub>P</sub>	-	Penicillium montanense	X <sub>T</sub>	-
			Penicillium nordium	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Eurotiales			Penicillium oxalicum	XT	-
Aspergillus caespitosus	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Penicillium polonicum	XT	-
Aspergillus candidus	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium purpurogenum	X <sub>T</sub>	1
Aspergillus carneus	XT	1	Penicillium restrictum	XT	-
Aspergillus caesiellus	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium rugulosum	X <sub>T</sub>	1
Aspergillus clavatus	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium roqueforti	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Aspergillus conicus	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium simplicissimum	XT	-
Aspergillus elegans	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Penicillium sizovae	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Aspergillus egyptiacus	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Penicillium steckii	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Aspergillus flavipes	XT	1	Penicillium solitum	XT	-
Aspergillus flavus	X <sub>T</sub>	2	Penicillium spinulosum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Aspergillus fumigatus	X <sub>T</sub>	2	Penicillium sumatrense	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Aspergillus heteromorphus	XT	-	Penicillium variabile	XT	-
Aspergillus homomorphus	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Penicillium verrucosum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Aspergillus melleus	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Penicillium viridicatum	XT	-
Aspergillus niger	XT	1	Penicillium waksmanii	XT	-
Aspergillus niveus	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Penicillium westlingii	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Aspergillus ochraceus	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Polypaecilum pisce	H <sub>P</sub>	-
Aspergillus oryzae	XT	1	Talaromyces flavus	XT	-
Aspergillus parasiticus	XT	-	Talaromyces dupontii	XT	-

TABLE 2. Approximate overview of xerotolerant, xerophilic, halotolerant and halophilic species in the fungal kingdom and their BSL.

#### HALOTOLERANCE AND HUMAN PATHOGENICITY

Aspergillus penicillioides	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Talaromyces stipitatus	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Aspergillus proliferans	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Talaromyces wortmanii	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Aspergillus puniceus	XT	-	Xeromyces bisporus	Xp	-
Aspergillus restrictus	X <sub>T</sub>	1			
Aspergillus sclerotiorum	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Chaetothyriales		
Aspergillus sydowii	XT	1	Exophiala dermatitidis	XT	2
Aspergillus sulphureus	XT	-	Exophiala pisciphila	XT	1
Aspergiluus tamarii	X <sub>T</sub>	1			
Aspergillus terreus	XT	2	Microascales		
Aspergillus tubingensis	XT	-	Pseudallescheria boydii	XT	2
Aspergillus ustus	X <sub>T</sub>	1			
Aspergillus versicolor	XT	1	Onygenales		
Aspergillus wentii	XT	-	Chrysosporium farinicola	XT	-
Basipetospora halophila	H <sub>P</sub>	-	Chrysosporium fastidium	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Emericella nidulans	XT	1	Chrysosporium inops	X <sub>T</sub>	1
Emericella purpurea	XT	-	Coccidioides immitis	XT	3
Emericella rugulosa	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Coccidioides posadasii	X <sub>T</sub>	3
Emericella xerophila	X <sub>P</sub>	-	Gymnascella marismortui	H <sub>T</sub>	-
Eremascus albus	XT	-			
Eremascus fertilis	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Pleosporales		
Eupenicillium crustaceum	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Alternaria mouchaccae	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Eupenicillium egyptiacum	XT	-	Dendryphiella salina	HT	-
Eupenicillium sinaicum	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Ulocladium chlamydosporum	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Eurotium amstelodami	X <sub>T</sub>	1			
Eurotium chevalieri	XT	1	Saccharomycetales		
Eurotium desertorum	X <sub>P</sub>	-	Candida famata	H <sub>P</sub>	1
Eurotium echinulatum	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Candida magnoliae	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Eurotium halophilicum	XT	-	Candida parapsilosis	XT	1
Eurotium herbariorum	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Candida scottii	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Eurotium medium	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Candida versatilis	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Eurotium minor	XT	-	Metschnikowia bicuspidata	XT	-
Eurotium intermedium	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Pichia farinosa	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Eurotium repens	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Pichia membranifaciens	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Eurotium rubrum	XT	-	Pichia sorbitophila	XT	-
Eurotium umbrosum	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Pichia guilliermondii	X <sub>T</sub>	1
Penicillium adametzi	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Schizosaccharomyces pombe	X <sub>T</sub>	-
Penicillium albocoremium	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Zygosaccharomyces rouxii	X <sub>P</sub>	-
Penicillium antarcticum	X <sub>T</sub>	-	Zygosaccharomyces lentis	X <sub>P</sub>	-
Penicillium aurantiogriseum	X <sub>T</sub>	1	Yarrowia lipolytica	X <sub>T</sub>	1
Penicillium brevicompactum	X <sub>T</sub>	1			
Penicillium charlesii	X <sub>T</sub>	-			

 $X_T$  = Xerotolerant;  $X_P$  = Xerophilic;  $H_T$  = Halotolerant;  $H_P$  = Halophilic. NB: most species are attributed to any of these categories on the basis of their general ecology, as growth curves at different levels of water activity / salinity have not been established.

#### 2. Basidiomycota

# 2.1. FILOBASIDIALES, TREMELLALES, TRICHOSPORONALES

The small genus *Trichosporonoides* and its relative genus *Moniliella* comprise species (de Hoog, 1979) associated with industrial production of lipids and acids (Dakin and

Stolk, 1968). *Trichosporonoides* contains one species inhabiting pollen (Haskins and Spencer, 1967), and one from jelly (Hocking and Pitt, 1981). The genus was recently revised by de Hoog and Smith (1998), but the exact phylogenetic relation between *Trichosporonoides* and *Moniliella* has not yet been established. Members of the genus *Trichosporonoides* are too rare, both in nature and in the human-dominated environment, to speculate on any evolutionary tendencies. A relationship between these two genera and *Cryptococcus (Filobasidiales / Tremellales)* may be surmised. In *Cryptococcus* several species are known to occur in the osmotic environments of e.g. flower petioles (Sriburee et al., 2004) and in seawater (Nagahama et al., 2003b). Several species of *Cryptococcus* are known from the Antarctic (Vishniac and Onofri, 2003) and have been isolated with high frequency from the ice of polythermal glaciers in the Arctic (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2003). Pathogenic potential is particularly found in the neurotropic *Cryptococcus neoformans* complex, which has an environmental niche in, among others, dried bird faeces (Gokulshankar et al., 2004).

TABLE 2. Correspondence of ability to tolerate low water activity* and invasive potentia	1
in humans among the 106 currently recognized <sup>1</sup> orders of the fungal kingdom.	

Halo- / xerotolerant:	Minimum A <sub>w</sub> <sup>2</sup> :	Medically significant:	Highest BSL level <sup>3</sup>
Wallemiales	0.77	Wallemiales	1
Filobasidiales	0.90	Filobasidiales	2
Sporidiales	0.90	Sporidiales	1
Polyporales	0.90	Polyporales	1
Dothideales	0.80	Dothideales	1
Eurotiales	0.80	Eurotiales	3
Onygenales	0.90	Onygenales	3
Saccharomycetales	0.80	Saccharomycetales	2
Microascales	?	Microascales	2
Chaetothyriales	?	Chaetothyriales	3
Pleosporales	?	Pleosporales	2
Sordariales	?	Sordariales	2
Hypocreales	?	Hypocreales	2
Ophiostomatales	?	Ophiostomatales	2

\*Most species are attributed to any of these categories on the basis of their general ecology, as growth curves at different levels of water activity / salinity have not been established.

<sup>1</sup>According to Kirk et al. (2001).

According to Kirk et al. (2001).

<sup>2</sup>Estimate, adapted from Pitt and Hocking (1997).

<sup>3</sup>Adapted from de Hoog et al. (2000).

The arthroconidial yeast *Trichosporon mucoides* was frequently isolated from hypersaline water of the salterns and the Dead sea (Butinar et al., 2005b). *Trichosporon* was recently segregated from the *Filobasidiales / Tremellales* on the basis of 26S rRNA gene phylogeny to be classified in the new separate order *Trichosporonales* (Scorzetti et al., 2002). *Trichosporon* contains mainly soil-borne species and human opportunists. Interestingly, several species are the exclusive agents of human white piedra, referring to

fungal colonization of mainly pubic and axillary hairs (Guého et al., 1992), which can be regarded to be a low  $a_w$  environment due to drying transpiration.

#### 2.2. POLYPORALES

This order contains the single xerotolerant species *Sporotrichum pruinosum*, previously referred to as *Chrysosporium xerophilum* (Boekhout et al., 1989). The species is occasionally found on foodstuffs (Kinderlerer, 1997). It is the anamorph of *Phanerochaete chrysosporium*, which is one of the very few filamentous basidiomycetes with some invasive potential in warm-blooded animals (de Hoog et al., 2000).

## 2.3. SPORIDIALES

*Rhodosporidium*, *Leucosporidium* and *Sporidiobolus* are teleomorphs of several species of *Rhodotorula* and *Sporobolomyces*. Frequently isolated red yeast species are several *Rhodotorula* species from the deep sea and marine sediments (Nagahama et al., 2003a). The *Rhodotorula glutinis* and *R. minuta* species complexes are occasionally found in a clinical setting, but their virulence is low (de Hoog et al., 2000). *Rhodosporidium sphaerocarpum*, *R. babjevae* and *Rhodotorula laryngis* were repeatedly isolated from hypersaline water of salterns (Butinar et al., 2004b). *Leucosporidium* is consistently isolated from Antarctic marine waters (Fell et al., 1998).

# 2.4. WALLEMIALES

This order was recently introduced to accommodate the single genus *Wallemia*, a phylogenetic maverick in the *Basidiomycota* (Zalar et al., 2005). The genus contains only three species, all frequently involved in food spoilage. Members can be isolated from sweet (fruits, jams, cakes, pure sugar), salty (fish, meat, peanuts), or dried food (Samson et al., 2002). In nature they inhabit desiccated fruits and sea fish, and are common in hypersaline evaporation ponds at the Mediterranean, the Caribbean, as well as from the Dead sea (Wasser et al., 2003; Zalar et al., 2005). It is remarkable that the entire genus *Wallemia*, and therefore the entire order *Wallemiales*, are xerophilic or xerotolerant. Because of having their growth optimum in media with additional solutes and showing no growth without them, two out of three *Wallemia* species are considered to be xerophilic rather than xerotolerant. *Wallemia ichthyophaga* still shows growth at a water activity of 0.77, equivalent to 32% NaCl. It grows better with salt than with other solutes. *Wallemia ichthyophaga* is one of the most halophilic fungi known to date.

The combination of xerotolerance with human-opportunism is questionable in *Wallemiales. Wallemia sebi* infection (= 'hemisporiosis', named after the synonymous species *Hemispora stellata*), has only been reported in older literature, before the fifties in the previous century. Infections were reported to be cutaneous or subcutaneous, without specific clinial features. Indeed, the identity of one of these strains, CBS 196.56, has never been verified as *W. sebi* (Zalar et al., 2005). It is remarkable, however, that no modern case of any *Wallemia* infection has been reported after 1950. The cases all occurred well before the emergence of immunocompromised patients. We therefore doubt whether these cases were really caused by *W. sebi* as primary etiologic agent, and prefer to omit the *Wallemiales* as an order with dual behaviour. The group is

characteristic in its preference of environments with low water activity, but it is unlikely to have an opportunistic potential.

#### 3. Ascomycota

#### 3.1. DOTHIDEALES

Remarkably, nearly all dothideaceous species growing at low water activity are halotolerant or halophilic (Table 1), whereas outside the *Dothideales* this property is rare. The natural habitat of the species concerned is the hypersaline coastal salterns worldwide (Butinar et al., 2005c). These fungi are practically unknown in non-natural environments - not even on salted fish such as their halophilic counterparts in *Eurotiales* and Wallemiales. Apparently the ecology of these fungi is not solely based on tolerance of high salt concentrations, and this is further evidenced by the properties of *Hortaea* werneckii (Petrovič et al., 2002). This species is the dominant fungal halophile in hypersaline evaporation ponds (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000; Zalar et al., 1999), and the only one causing human tinea nigra, a characteristic type of colonization of human hands (Severo et al., 1994). This disorder is caused by non-invasive colonization of the salty, dead keratin-layers of the hands of hyperhydrotic individuals after prolonged desiccation in the sun at the beach (Göttlich et al., 1995). These patients placed their exceptionally salty hands in seawater and particularly the hypersaline evaporation ponds around the world (Zalar et al., 1999). Hortaea werneckii seems to have taken accidental advantage of the environment of the human skin which is very different from its natural habitat, but resembles it in one essential regard, high salinity. This dependence of crucial factors enables a fungus to make an enormous ecological leap which might be the starting point for a process of sympatric speciation. However, the tinea strains do not show any further transmission and thus this new niche is an evolutionary dead end. The fungus is easily removed with ointments dissolving dead keratinous material (Rippon, 1988) and thus should not be regarded as a clinical problem. Therefore, it has been recommended to lower the biosafety level of this fungus to BSL-1 (de Hoog et al., 2000). Remarkably, two related species of H. werneckii with very similar ecology, viz. Phaetotheca triangularis and Trimmatostroma salinum, are not known as etiologic agents of human tinea nigra. Perhaps H. werneckii is exceptionally versatile, as it is widely dispersed in seawater-related environments and is also found on salty hands and in house-dust (Zalar et al., 1999).

The order *Dothideales* has a xerotolerant tendency as it contains a large number of extremotolerant species growing as epilithic or cryptoendolithic species at high temperature, such as on Mediterranean marble (Wollenzien et al., 1996), at low temperature in Antarctic sandstone (Selbmann et al., 2005) and Arctic glacier ice (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2003). Nearly all species are heavily melanized, have thick cell walls, and frequently exhibit a meristematic, isodiametric type of thallus expansion, leading to highly resistant cell clumps (Sterflinger, 1998). *Aureobasidium pullulans* is an ubiquitous xerotolerant fungus on honeydew, and at lower environmental salinities in saltern evaporation ponds. It is common as well in the artificial environment on low-nutrient, moist surfaces such as glass where it exhibits its xerotolerant, meristematic ecotype (Schabereiter-Gurtner et al., 2001). *Aureobasidium pullulans* is a typical

opportunist in causing insignificant, cutaneous infections after trauma in otherwise healthy patients. It very rarely shows systemic dissemination and only if the patient is severely immunocompromised (de Hoog et al., 2000). This species occurs commonly on damp inert surfaces such as stone, glass and metal including medical instruments.

Most members of the genus Cladosporium (section Cladosporium; David, 1997) have a cosmopolitan distribution as ubiquitous decomposers of dead plant material (David, 1997), therefore they are commonly found in indoor and outdoor air. Contrary to the ubiquitous distribution of saprobic Cladosporia, some species were consistently isolated from specific, extreme environments of salterns and salty lakes worldwide and they represented the most common and frequent fungal taxa in various hypersaline environments (1000-3600 CFU l<sup>-1</sup> for hypersaline saltern water) (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000). Cladosporia were reported from wood immersed in hypersaline water of Great Salt Lake in Utah, they were isolated from saline soils and salt marshes, the phylloplane of Mediterranean plants and the rhizosphere of halophytic plants (references after Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2004). The halotolerant *Cladosporium* saltern community was found to be composed of mainly two round-spored species, C. sphaerospermum, and a possibly new, yet undescribed species (Zalar et al., 2001). Common, frequently air-borne saprobic species, such as C. herbarum and C. cladosporioides were also detected, but showed only mild halotolerance, expressed as an ability to grow in the presence of 5% additional NaCl. Human *Cladosporium* infections are extremely rare, and all species reported from clinical cases are listed as BSL-1.

#### 3.2. EUROTIALES

Tolerance for high salt concentrations is a property found in many members of *Eurotiales*. When a survey was made of the NaCl tolerance of 975 species of terrestrial fungi selected from the major taxonomic classes, species of *Penicillium* and *Aspergillus* were notably the most resistant, with the majority of their species able to grow in the presence of 20% or more of NaCl. Over 70% of the Penicillia could tolerate 20% NaCl and more than half survived at 25% or greater concentrations. The aspergilli appeared to be somewhat less tolerant; nevertheless, about 70% could tolerate 20% NaCl and nearly half survived at 25% (Tresner and Hayes, 1971). The teleomorphs in *Emericella, Eupenicillium, Eurotium* and *Talaromyces* were all represented in saline soil, arid areas and salt marshes, in the ectorhizosphere-rhizoplane zone of different halophytic plants (El-Morsy, 1999).

In the *Eurotiales* xero- and halotolerance are recurrent phenomena (Table 1). To date, eleven species are known to be xerotolerant, three xerophilic, and two show better growth with salt than with any other solute (Butinar et al., in press). The species listed are located in remote clades within the order. Thus it is likely that growth and survival of low levels of water activity is a main, plesiomorphic trait shared by the entire order. Indeed, although the natural ecology has not been established for every individual species, we note that numerous taxa originate from desert soil, brines, desiccated fruits in arid climates, dry bird and bat guano, and similar substrates. In the human-dominated environment they are among the main spoilage organisms of food products (Pitt and Hocking, 1997). Since, however, foodstuffs are basically derived from nature, despite the addition of salts and sugars for presevation no dramatic shift in ecology is apparent. But the *Eurotiales* are also among the predominant indoor fungi as highly successful

colonizers of surfaces after slight moistening, and are able to inhabit a wide variety of toxic compounds such as paint, tannins and industrial fluids. Under such conditions they are frequently encountered as near-monocultures, underlining their successful occupation of these new habitats. It thus can be stated that the human-dominated environment has provided an enormous potential for growth and dispersal of such fungi. They have emerged with clonal offshoots, while related species that still inhabit their original stressed habitats mostly exhibit their teleomorphs (Grishkan et al., 2003).

The result of the introduction of new environments for rapid reproduction may explain the repeated loss of teleomorphs in some groups of eurotialian fungi (LoBuglio et al., 1993). The sudden preponderance of clonality has certainly led to natural selection of genotypes that are more suitable for survival in the indoor environment. Therefore, in *Eurotiales* accelerated evolution is expected in those species that are successful colonizers of the indoor environment.

The genus *Eurotium* is the teleomorph genus for *Aspergillus* sections *Aspergillus* and *Restricti*, that have a xero- and halophilic preponderance (Pitt and Hocking, 1997). These species are common in a diversity of substrates with low water activity including saline environments. Members of the genus have been reported to live in concentrated salt or sugar solutions at a<sub>w</sub> as low as 0.75 (Martín et al., 1998). The genus *Eurotium* has been reported both in arid and saline soils. Six different species of the known teleomorphic food-borne xerophilic genus *Eurotium* were repeatedly isolated in a mycodiversity study of hypersaline waters. At salinities above 17% NaCl, *E. amstelodami* was detected most consistently, followed by *E. repens* and *E. herbariorum*. Spatiotemporal frequency of occurrence and *in vitro* determined adaptive ability of propagules to survive a prolonged exposure to hypersaline conditions indicate that *E. amstelodami*, *E. herbariorum*, and *E. repens* contribute to the indigenous fungal community in hypersaline water environments (Butinar et al., 2005a).

The genus Aspergillus and its teleomorphs currently contains 254 accepted species (Pitt et al., 2000). It can be divided into three main groups (Peterson, 2000b). The first group contains species that are particularly xerotolerant and associated to the teleomorphic genera *Eurotium*, *Chaetosartorya*, *Petromyces*, *Neopetromyces* and *Fennellia*. Species in *Chaetosartorya* are also highly xerotolerant, but it is only the anamorphic taxon *Aspergillus wentii* that has been repeatedly reported from low water activity environments. The second group comprises the ascomycete genera *Emericella* and *Sclerocleista* and the third contains species associated to the ascomycete genera *Neosartorya* and *Neocarpenteles*.

Species in the genera *Petromyces* (anamorph *Aspergillus* section *Flavi*), *Neopetromyces* (anamorph *Aspergillus* section *Circumdati* or formerly the *Aspergillus ochraceus* group) (Frisvad and Samson, 2000) and *Aspergillus* section *Nigri* are all common at low water activity conditions, especially in warmer climates. Species associated with the genus *Fennellia* (anamorphs *Aspergillus* sections *Flavipedes*, *Terrei*, *Candidi* and *Cervini*) are less frequent in dry habitats, but species such as *A. flavipes*, *A. terreus* and *A. candidus* are quite common in haline environments.

Species in *Emericella* and its anamorphs *Aspergillus* sections *Nidulantes*, *Versicolores* and *Usti* are common in marine environments and in dry foods and other low water activity environments. *Emericella nidulans, A. versicolor* and *A. sydowii* are particularly common in salterns. The thermophilic genus *Neosartorya* with the

anamorph *Aspergillus* section *Fumigati* is common in self-heated plant waste and also in desert soil. *A. fumigatus* is found repeatedly in salterns (Tepšič et al., 1997).

The genus *Penicillium* is associated to two teleomorph genera, *Eupenicillum* and *Talaromyces. Eupenicillium* is rather closely related to *Aspergillus* in a phylogenetic sense, while *Talaromyces* with its associated anamorphs in *Penicillium* subgenus *Biverticillium* may be a distinct genus closer to *Byssochlamys* and *Thermoascus* (Peterson, 2000a; Pitt, 1979; Stolk and Samson, 1972). *Eupenicillium* is uncommon in saline environments, but its *Penicillium* anamorphs are frequently food-borne (Frisvad et al., 2000) and soil-borne (Christensen et al., 2000). Many species in subgenus *Penicillium* grow well in salted foods, especially species in series *Chrysogena, Olsonii, Viridicata, Verrucosa, Camemberti, Expansa, Solita* and *Urticicola* (Frisvad and Samson, 2004). Many members of the soil-borne *Penicillium* subgenus *Furcatum* are also recovered from saline environments.

Species in the teleomorph genus *Talaromyces* in general thrive at higher water activities than *Eupenicillium* (Andersen and Frisvad, 2002; Pitt and Hocking, 1997). However, some species that have been recovered from haline environments are classified in *Talaromyces* and associated Biverticillia: *T. flavus*, *P. funiculosum*, *P. islandicum*, *P. purpurogenum* and *P. variabile*.

The Eurotiales is also one of the most significant orders with respect to pathogenicity to humans. It contains the biverticillate species Penicillium marneffei, which is a BSL-3 pathogen emerging at very high frequency in the AIDS-patients of Southeast-Asia (Ukarapol et al., 1998). It produces a unique pathogenic phase, with arthroconidia actively reproducing within phagocytes and subsequent dormancy in healthy bamboo rats (Chariyalertsak et al., 1996). The infection kinetics of P. marneffei, with endogenous reactivation at the moment of impairment of acquired cellular immunity, is identical to that of established systemic pathogens such as Coccidioides *immitis* and *Histoplasma capsulatum* (Schaffner, 1989). Its natural environmental niche is hitherto unknown with certainty, because all attempts to isolate the fungus from directly soil or air have failed, although PCR-based tests are positive (Vanittanakom et al., 2002). Penicillium subgenus Biverticillium contains a large number of thermophilic species from dry, heated soil. Outside P. marneffei more species are encountered that have a pathogenic potential for humans and animal (G.S. de Hoog and R.A. Samson, unpublished data). The origin of AIDS-association in *Biverticillium* is hitherto not understood. In the second main group of potential human-invaders, the Aspergillus section Funigatii with its Neosartorya teleomorphs, a compromised innate immune system is a necessary condition for infection. Hence, such species are associated with e.g. leukemic patients and transplant recipients, and are rarely observed in AIDS patients (de Hoog et al., 2000). In contrary A. fumigatus is extremely common during self-heated phases of composting of plant material (Göttlich, 1995) and is ubiquitous in outside air. In susceptible humans it causes a typical inhalation mycosis, whereby colonization and invasion are usually accompanied by an allergic response from the host. P. marneffei and A. fumigatus / A. flavus thus are ecologically fundamentally different.

# 3.3. CHAETOTHYRIALES

This small order of black yeast-like fungi and their teleomorphs (genus *Capronia*) is exceptional in the fungal kingdom in comprising a wide diversity of opportunistic human
pathogens. Slight xerotolerance is expressed in the fact that particularly the species with capsulate yeast cells (Exophiala dermatitidis and E. spinifera) are regularly encountered on sweet surfaces of fruits and flowers (G.S. de Hoog, unpublished data), and thus exhibit a dual tendency as observed in Cryptococcus above. Numerous species are oligotrophic, living e.g. in drinking water, while some are particularly found in sea water and are opportunists of fish. Exophiala dermatitidis is associated with human cystic fibrosis (Haase et al., 1991; Horré et al., 2004), a genetic disorder in the transmembrane conductance regulator gene (CFTR) leading to a high degree of salt excretion in lungs, intestines and on the skin. The mucous lungs of a significant percentage of CF patients is asymptomatically colonized with this otherwise uncommon fungus. Its natural niche probably is in association with tropical frugivorous birds and bats, while the fungus goes through a habitat shift in the human environment by occurrence in a high frequency in human bathing facilities (Matos et al., 2002). The frequencies of two main genotypes in natural and artificial environments are different (M. Sudhadham and G.S. de Hoog, unpublished data). CF patients probably acquire their infection from this pre-selected set of strains in the steam bath or ordinary bathrooms. Humans are colonized by a genotype that is rarely encountered in nature. This selection must be based on strains being differentially predisposed to survival in the human environment, and thus may be accompanied by changes in infectious ability. The trigger for this speciation process may be linked to the species' halotolerance.

# 3.4. MICROASCALES

The order contains a single species exhibiting halotolerance, *Pseudallescheria boydii*. In vitro it tolerates 5% additional NaCl (de Hoog et al., 1994). This property enables the fungus to reside in somewhat osmotic environments such as dry bat faeces (Ajello et al., 1977) and bird guano at their roosting sites (Brandsberg et al., 1969). It occurs in brackish and salt water, such as submerged wood in estuaria (Kirk, 1967), tide-washed areas and marine soil (Dabrowna et al., 1964; Pawar et al., 1963). This natural ecology predisposes the fungus for colonization of the mucous lungs of patients with cystic fibrosis (Cimon et al., 2000), very similar to the black yeast Exophiala dermatitidis mentioned above. Also P. boydii passes through a selective step during the transition from nature to the human-dominated environment, which is agricultural soil and polluted ponds (de Hoog et al., 1994). It is presently one of the important opportunistic, potentially fatal agents in the immonocompromised patients. It causes death with a frequency of 1:1000 in transplant recipients (Nucci, 2003) and 4:1000 in patients with hematological malignancies (Pagano et al., 2001). Its invasive potential is not emerging with this recent hospitalized patient population, but the fungus always has been a major cause of traumatic infection in otherwise healthy hosts, e.g. in mycetoma (Kemper, 2000) and arthritis (Ginter et al., 1995).

# 3.5. ONYGENALES

Several *Chrysosporium* species grow on dry foodstuffs, particularly *C. farinicola* having an optimum near a<sub>w</sub> 0.93. They grow poorly on media in which the controlling solute is something else than sugars. Species of the genus *Gymnascella*, such as *G. dankaliensis* and *G. hyalospora* naturally inhabit dung and soil including saline and desert soil

(Deshmukh, 2002). *G. marismortui* is found in water of the Dead Sea and was never recorded on other localities. It grows optimally at NaCl concentration between 3 and 10% NaCl (Buchalo et al., 1998).

The order *Onygenales* comprises the the main families of human-pathogenic fungi: viz. the *Arthrodermataceae* with the dermatophytes on humans and other mammals, and the *Onygenaceae* with the systemic pathogens such as *Histoplasma* and *Coccidioides*. Most species, cutaneous as well as systemic, are viewed upon as true pathogens, since they are poorly affected by the intact innate immune system but are typically controlled by acquired cellular immunity (de Hoog et al., 2000). The systemic species show endogenous reactivation when the acquired immune system is impaired, such as in the case of AIDS (Schaffner, 1989). The systemic species have a double life cycle, involving an invasive phase in an animal vector, and an environmental phase. The xerotolerant environmental phase resides in habitats that are hostile to most fungi, namely dried bat dung and guano in the case of *Histoplasma* (Lyon et al., 2004) and salty, alkaline desert soil in the case of *Coccidioides* (Maddy, 1957). Both presently recognized *Coccidioides* species tolerate 8% NaCl (Fisher et al., 2002).

# 3.6. PLEOSPORALES

Xero- and halotolerance in this order is moderate. *Dendryphiella salina* is a marine hyphomycete (Genilloud et al., 1994), although it was also recovered on driftwood immersed in hypersaline water of the Adriatic salterns, but failed to grow at concentrations higher than 17% NaCl in the medium (N. Gunde-Cimerman, unpublished data). It can utilize different nitrogen compounds, has a broad pH growth range, particularly at alkaline values and a broad temperature profile (Clipson et al., 1989, 1990; Galpin et al., 1977). Several species of *Alternaria* and *Ulocladium* are specialized to live in salt marsh soils in arid deserts (Ranzoni, 1968; Simmons, 1981), all having a preponderantly meristematic phenotype.

The pathogenic potential of the *Pleosporales* is also moderate. Two saprophytic *Alternaria* species, *A. alternata* and *A. infectoria*, are frequent cutaneous opportunists in immunocompromised humans (de Hoog and Horré, 2002). Several species causing the subcutaneous disorder mycetoma are also members of the *Pleosporales* (de Hoog et al., 2004).

# 3.7. SACCHAROMYCETALES

This order of ascomycetous yeasts contains numerous species associated with sugary plant saps and exudates. Osmotolerant yeast taxa are found mainly in the families *Saccharomycetaceae* and *Metschnikowiaceae*. They are known from honey, pollens, molasses, fresh and dried fruit (Prada and Pagnocca, 1997), and are associated with sugary plant saps and exudates (Hocking and Pitt, 1997). Tolerance to high concentrations of sugars is found in *Zygosaccharomyces rouxii*, *Z. bailii* and *Schizosaccharomyces pombe*. Osmophilic *Z. rouxii* and *Candida versatilis* are used for soya sauce fermentation. Yeasts preferring reduced a<sub>w</sub> for growth, described as osmophilic, were known primarily as contaminants in the food industry, but they remained largely unknown in natural low water activity habitats. Yeasts isolated from hypersaline waters, having hemiascomycetous affinities, belong to the genera *Candida*,

*Debaryomyces, Metschnikowia* and *Pichia*. Different species of the genus *Pichia* are frequent saline aquatic isolates, with *P. membranifaciens* being the most common (Soares et al., 1997).

*Candida famata* is a halotolerant food-borne yeast and a model organisms for fungal halotolerant adaptation (Prista et al., 1997) has been found mainly in cold sea water (Norkrans, 1966) and recently in natural hypersaline habitats, particularly salterns at the Namibian Skeleton coast and Great Salt Lake, both exposed to low seasonal temperatures. Xerotolerant strains usually belong to the variety *famata*, which is a common contaminant of foodstuffs (Butinar et al., 2005b). The variety *flareri* is more thermotolerant and known as an opportunistic pathogen on humans (de Hoog et al., 2000).

In the waters of the Dead Sea diverse opportunistic pathogenic species of the genus *Candida* were found. These included *C. glabrata*, *C. tropicalis*, *C. parapsilosis* and *C. krusei*, occasionally known from the more polluted intertidal estuarine water and sediments (Soares et al., 1997), but isolated for the first time from hypersaline water of the Dead Sea (Butinar et al., 2005b). Among these only *C. parapsilosis* was known previously as a food-borne.

In the waters of the Dead Sea diverse opportunistic pathogenic species of the genus Candida were found. These included C. glabrata, C. tropicalis, C. parapsilosis and C. krusei, occasionally known from the more polluted intertidal estuarine water and sediments (Soares et al., 1997), but isolated for the first time from hypersaline water of the Dead Sea (Butinar et al., 2005b). Among these only C. parapsilosis was known previously as a food-borne halotolerant yeast, while others were not known for their halotolerance. С. parapsilosis is frequently introduced into hospitalized. immunocompromised patients due to biofilm formation inside catheters and on prosthetic materials (Branchini et al., 1994; Levin et al., 1998). Candida albicans and C. dubliniensis. which are among the main mycotic agents of disease in immunocompromised patients, do not have an appreciable xerotolerance.

#### 4. Discussion

The main purpose of this review is to reveal a possible link of xerotolerance with other ecophenotypes in the evolutionary history of fungi. This idea was motivated by the observation that xerotolerance and the ability to cause infection in humans – either having impaired immunity or otherwise healthy – show a similar distribution at the ordinal level in the fungal tree of life. Thus all orders including xerophilic species also comprised human pathogens and vice versa, despite the fact that each trait is fairly rare amongst fungal species and orders. Remarkably, however, at the species level the two properties seem to be nearly mutually exclusive. Pronounced xerotolerance thus does not seem to be directly associated or beneficial for pathogenicity, while lower levels of xerotolerance are promotive. We conclude that a moderate degree of xerostresstolerance is likely be a plesiomorphic (ancestral) character in the orders with dual behaviour. Better survival of environmental stress resulting from the development of mechanisms for xerotolerance may have enhanced evolutionary fitness of environmental pathogens with low competitive ability such as *Coccidioides*. Cellular mechanisms put in action by xerotolerance are also helpful to overcome various other hostile conditions.

Also survival from phagocytosis and subsequent killing by oxygen-radicals of the innate immune system, cytotoxic activity from complement and killer cells, low pH, and iron deprivation may be promoted by the dramatic response by a complex gene expression underlying osmotic shock (Crespo et al., 2001; Gash et al., 2000). The few fungal orders where appreciable xerotolerance is encountered share other types of stress tolerance that are equally uncommon elsewhere in the fungal kingdom, suggesting that a general type of stress-response underlies both types of ecology.

Immediate responses to an increase in osmolarity involves shrinking of the cell, a loss of cell polarity, disassembly of the actin cytoskeleton, changes in the permeability of the plasma membrane, accumulation of polyols and a temporal arrest of the synthesis of the cell wall (Hernandez-Saavedra et al., 1995). As a consequence, shrinkage of the cytoplasm and local redistribution of periplasmic and/or matrix cell wall material takes place, while osmotic stress does not affect the synthesis of cell wall constituents. Cells become more isodiametric in shape. Similar processes take place in the human-invasive forms of *Coccidioides, Exophiala* and *Fonsecaea* as they establish themselves in the mammal host (Kurappayil and Szaniszlo, 1997; Sun et al., 1986), triggering a change from longitudinal to isodiametric cellular expansion. Their invasive forms consist of isodiametrically expanding spherules and muriform cells, respectively.

A key factor in stress in clinical fungi is the ability to grow at elevated temperatures. This property is enhanced by mechanisms such as regulation of membrane fluidity which are also involved in xerotolerance. Changes in membrane composition and its properties represent an important factor in the adaptation to high salinity (Russell, 1989). It seems that salt-tolerant fungi show a broad spectrum of alterations in lipid composition as the response to increased external salinity. Sterols and phospholipids are the two major lipid constituents of eukaryotic membranes. Overall changes in phospholipid to sterol ratio, changes in the degree of unsaturation of fatty acids, changes in phospholipids as well as in membrane fluidity, have been demonstrated in salt-tolerant yeasts when exposed to higher salinities and compared to salt-sensitive Saccharomyces cerevisiae (Turk et al., 2004). At elevated salinities an increase in unsaturation of phospholipid-esterified fatty acids was shown in halotolerant black yeast Aureobasidium pullulans, although changes in the membrane fluidity over the tested salinity range resembled to that of salt-sensitive S. cerevisiae. In both cases the membrane fluidity decreased with the rise in NaCl concentration, while in halophilic fungi, such as Hortaea werneckii, fluidity is maintained over increasing salt levels. Therefore it was concluded that higher membrane fluidity is of crucial importance for halophily (Turk et al., 2004). On the other hand it seems that at elevated temperatures changes in the membrane composition have an oposite affect, by primarily decreasing the membrane fluidity, although very few studies have been performed (Hazel and Williams, 1990).

Extracellular glycoproteins have been isolated from many fungi grown in media containing elevated concentrations of salt. Glycoproteins produced under salt stress can differ (Breierova et al., 1997a). These glycoproteins are known to be associated with the ability of binding water and protection of water regime in the cell (Breierova et al., 1997b). Capsular polysaccharides of *Cryptococcus* delay drying processes in environments with extremely low humidity (Aksenov et al., 1973). Extracellular polysaccharides (EPS) of *Cryptococcus* have also been proven to be a major virulence factor using animal experiments (Chang and Kwon-Chung, 1994). Capsular glucuronoxylomannan (GXM) down-regulates cell-mediated protective immune response

by reducing the production of pro-inflammatory cytokines (Andrade et al., 2002). In the black yeast genus *Exophiala*, the two most pathogenic species are the capsulate ones, *E. dermatitidis* and *E. spinifera* (Yurlova and de Hoog, 2002). Remarkably, both genera *Exophiala* and *Cryptococcus* exhibit an association with occurrence on fruits and flowers as well as with dry bird and bat guano (Lopez-Martinez and Castanon-Olivares, 1995; Matos et al., 2002), the common factor being decreased water activity.

Melanin is a further, additive virulence factor, in that melanin-deficient mutants are less virulent in *Cryptococcus* (Noverr et al., 2004) as well as in *Exophiala* (Dixon et al., 1992; Peltroche-Llacsahuanga et al., 2003). Members of the *Dothideales* enhance their stress-tolerance with increased melanization (Figueras et al., 1996) combined with thick cell walls and meristematic growth. Ultrastructural studies of the halophilic black yeasts *Hortaea werneckii*, *Phaeotheca triangularis* and *Trimmatostroma salinum* cell walls showed that the organisation of melanin granules is dependent on the concentration of salt in the medium (Kogej et al., 2001; Ravishankar et al., 1995). The granules in the outer part of the cell walls were loosely organised in medium without salt, but became more densely packed as the salt concentration in the medium increased. This kind of granular reorganisation at increased salinity was absent in xerotolerant *A. pullulans*. These results suggest a potential osmoprotective role of melanin in the cell wall of halophilic black yeasts, and a higher degree of specialization of the halophilic compared to xerotolerant species.

The EPS-producing black yeast *Aureobasidium pullulans* is very common in indoor and human-made environments, while the natural habitat predominantly is found on plant surfaces covered with honeydew. Similarly, many *Penicillium* species have shifted from natural to indoor environments and thus have made a considerable ecological leap. *Exophiala dermatitidis* is rarely found in nature but has a striking prevalence in hot steam baths (Matos et al., 2002). In all these fungi a high degree of fitness is reached in the new environment, and transmission is efficient. This shift is likely to be accompanied by a step of natural selection, as not all genotypes may be equally suited for growth and dispersal in the new environment.

The phenomenon of habitat-shift is pronounced in *Exophiala dermatitidis* and *Pseudallescheria boydii*. These species combine a (low) degree of halotolerance with an obvious clinical potential. In *E. dermatitidis* a jump from frugivorous animal faeces in the tropical rain forest to human-made steam baths is supposed (M. Sudhadham and G.S. de Hoog, unpublished data); in *P. boydii* the leap possibly concerns estuarine brackish muds to agricultural effluents (de Hoog et al., 1994). The two species have a marked association with the salty mucus of patients with cystic fibrosis (Haase et al., 1991; Horré et al., 2004). Accelerated evolution through an enforced process of natural selection may be expected in these species, but the direction of evolution is unpredictable. The selective processes take place in the human-made environment rather than in the human host. Changes in virulence of the organism, either up or down, will be coincidental. The result of the process may nevertheless lead to an organism that is better equipped to infect the human host. If selection for temperature tolerance takes place, an increase in virulence may be expected.

Fungi growing indoors have an increased probability to be traumatically introduced into humans. However, since there is no further transmission, human infections are evolutionary dead ends and are unlikely to have any impact on the evolution of the fungus. The selective process apparently has led to a preponderance of genotypes that are coincidentally more predisposed to cause human infection, e.g. by more pronounced thermotolerance, but that are not adaptive.

In this connection *Candida famata* is particularly interesting because the species comprises two varieties, var. *famata* and var. *flareri*, that show a predilection for dry foodstuffs and for human patients, respectively. It is tempting to speculate that in this species two evolutionary sympatric lines have developed by either a selection in dry environments, or in warm environments and thus leading to an entity that is better suited for human infection.

It seems that the truly halophilic / xerophilic species, such as *Trimmatostroma* salinum and Wallemia muriae are already too specialized for life in extreme ecological niches to be able to successfully survive an ecological shift, as described above for xerotolerant taxa. They seem to have adapted well to the special stress provided by their highly osmotic environmental niches. Species tolerating very low-water activities ( $X_P$  and  $H_P$ ; Table 2) are consistent in their ecology, both in natural and in artificial environments. They are unflexible from an evolutionary perspective.

Habitat-shifts can be dramatic when an environment is accidentally colonized that is very different from the natural habitat – provided that further transmission takes place and fitness is not impaired. The evolutionary processes accompanying sudden leaps in ecology are conveniently monitored in artificial, human-made environments, such as indoor environments, because these are non-existent in nature. Any fungus that is overabundant in a fragmented artificial environment is subjected to dramatic natural selection leading to accelerated evolution (Vandergast et al., 2004). Species with less pronounced xero- or halotolerance ( $X_T$  and  $H_T$ ; Table 2) may be more prone to evolution in other directions.

Many  $X_T$  and  $H_T$  species, particularly members of *Eurotiales*, are found on foodstuffs, such as dry food, dry meat or sea fish. These habitats basically consists of materials that occur as well in nature, the main difference being that it is now being treated for preservion and subsequently eaten by humans. The occurrence of pronounced natural selection is thus less likely in food-borne fungi. Accelerated evolution thus is more likely to happen as a result of natural selection after an environmntal shift. In the case of the systemic *Onygenales* such as *Coccidioides* the shift was accompanied by a plesiomorphic pathogenic potential, and thus has led to a process of adaptive, sympatric evolution, whereas the possibly enhanced virulence of black yeast-like fungi is more likely to be coincidental. The systemic *Onygenales* seem to have reached a high degree of adaptation, with an eleborate ecological strategy using rodents as vectors for dispersal, whereas the process of natural selection in indoor fungi has just begun after the introduction of suitable habitats by humans.

# 5. Conclusion

If xerotolerance is regarded as a general condition to cope with general stress, presence of properties underlying this ability provides the fungus with an armament to survive types of stressful conditions other than decreased water activity. Low degrees of xerotolerance therefore may mark different starting points of subsequent evolution, either into a direction of an even higher degree of stress tolerance (e.g., *Wallemia muriae*), or in another direction, leading to disruptive selection (e.g., *Exophiala dermatitidis*) or to

#### G. SYBREN DE HOOG ET AL.

adaptive sympatric speciation (e.g., *Coccidioides immitis*). A diagrammatic representation of these evolutionary options is given in Fig. 2. Thus, xerotolerance is likely to be the closest evolutionary origin of dual capacities observed in the fungal orders of Table 2.



Figure 2. Diagram of hypothetical evolutionary options, with xerotolerance as a starting point.

#### Acknowledgements

The authors are indebted to J.C. Frisvad, R.A. Samson, M. Sudhadham and C.S. Tan for constructive suggestions on the manuscript.

#### References

- Abdel-Fattah, H.M., Moubasher, A.H. and Abdel-Hafez, S.I. (1977) Studies on mycoflora of saline marshes in Egypt. I. Sugar fungi. Mycopathologia 61, 19-26.
- Abdel-Hafez, S.I. (1982) Survey of the mycoflora of desert soils in Saudi Arabia. Mycopathologia 80, 3-8.
- Ajello, L., Kuttin, E.S., Beemer, A.M., Kaplan, W. and Padhye, A. (1977) Occurrence of *Histoplasma capsulatum* Darling, 1906 in Israel, with a review of the current status of histoplasmosis in the Middle East. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 26, 140-147.
- Aksenov, S.I., Babyeva, I.P. and Golubev, V.I. (1973) On the mechanism of adaptation of micro-organisms to conditions of extreme low humidity. Life Sci. Space Res. **11**, 55-61.
- Amon, J.P. (1978) Thraustochytridis and labyrinthulids of terrestrial, aquatic and hypersaline environments of the Great Salt lake, USA. Mycologia 70, 1299-1301.
- Andersen, B. and Frisvad, J.C. (2002) Characterization of *Alternaria* and *Penicillium* species from similar substrata based on growth at different temperature, pH and water activity. System. Appl. Microbiol. 25, 162-172.
- Andrade, M.R., Almeida, M.G., Dos Reis, A.G. and Melo Bento, A.C. (2002) Glucuronoxylomannan of *Cryptococcus neoformans* exacerbates *in vitro* yeast cell growth by interleukin 10-dependent inhibition of CD4+ T lymphocyte responses. Cell. Immunol. 222, 116-125.
- Andrews, S. and Pitt, J.J. (1987) Further studies on the water relations of xerophilic fungi, including some halophiles. J. Gen. Microbiol. 133, 233-238.
- Boekhout, T., van Oorschot, C.A.N., Stalpers, J.A., Batenburg-van der Vegte, W.H. and Weijman, A.C.M. (1989) The taxonomic position of *Chrysosporium xerophilum* and septal morphology in *Chrysosporium*, *Sporotrichum* and *Disporotrichum*. Stud. Mycol. **31**, 29-39.
- Branchini, M.L., Pfaller, M.A., Rhine-Chalberg, J., Frempong, T. and Isenberg, H.D. (1994) Genotypic variation and slime production among blood and catheter isolates of *Candida parapsilosis*. J. Clin. Microbiol. **32**, 453-456.

- Brandsberg, J.W., Weeks, R.J., Hill, W.B. and Piggott, W.R. (1969) A study of fungi found in association with *Histoplasma capsulatum*: three bird roosts in S. E. Missouri, U.S.A. Mycopathol. Mycol. Appl. 38, 71-81.
- Breierova, E., Stratilova, E. and Sajbidor, J. (1997a) Salinity affects fatty acid and extracellular glycoprotein composition of *Dipodascus australiensis*. Food Technol. Biotechnol. 35, 237-241.
- Breierova, E., Kacurakova, M. and Stratilova, E. (1997b) The effect of high concentration of NaCl in the cultivation medium on changes in the composition of extracellular yeast glycoproteins. System. Appl. Microbiol. 20, 348-355.
- Brock, T.D., Madigan, M.T., Martinko, J.M. and Parker, J. 1994. Brock Biology of Microorganisms, 7th ed., Prentice-Hall International, Upper Saddle River, NJ, 909 pp.
- Buchalo, A.S., Nevo, E., Wasser, S.P., Oren, A. and Molitoris, H.P. (1998) Fungal life in the extremely hypersaline water of the Dead Sa: first records. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B 265, 1461-1465.
- Butinar, L., Zalar, P., Frisvad, J.C. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005a) The genus *Eurotium* members of indigenous fungal community in hypersaline waters of salterns. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 51, 155-166.
- Butinar, L., Spencer-Martins, I., Oren, A. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005b) Yeast diversity in hypersaline habitats. FEMS Microbiol. Lett., in press.
- Butinar, L., Sonjak, S., Zalar, P., Plemenitaš, A. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005c) Population dynamics of melanized halophilic fungi in solar salterns. Botanica Marina, in press.
- Chang, Y.C. and Kwon-Chung, K.J. (1994) Complementation of a capsule-deficient mutation of *Cryptococcus neoformans* restores its virulence. Mol. Cell Biol. 14, 4912-4919.
- Cariyalertsak, S., Vanittanakom, P., Nelson, K.E., Sirisanthana, V. and Vanittanakom, N. (1996) *Rhizomys sumatrensis* and *Cannomys badius*, new natural animal hosts of *Penicillium marneffei*. J. Med. Vet. Mycol. 34, 105-110.
- Christensen, M., Frisvad, J.C. and Tuthill, D.I. (2000) *Penicillium* species diversity in soiland some taxonomic and ecological notes, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), *Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 309-320.
- Cimon, B., Carrere, J., Vinatier, J.F., Chazalette, J.P., Chabasse, D. and Bouchara, J.P. (2000) Clinical significance of *Scedosporium apiospermum* in patients with cystic fibrosis. Eur. J Clin. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. 19, 53-56.
- Clipson, N.J.W., Jennings, D.H. and Smith, J.L. (1989) The response of salinity at the microscopic level of the marine fungus *Dendryphiella salina* Nicot and Pugh as investigated stereologically. New Phytol. 113, 121-127.
- Clipson, N.J.W., Hajibagheri, M.A. and Jennings, D.H. (1990) Ion compartmentation in the marine fungus Dendryphiella salina in response to salinity: X-ray microanalysis. J. Exp. Bot. 41, 199-202.
- Crespo J.L., Daicho T., Ushimaru, T., and Hall M.N. (2001) The GATA transcription factors GLN3 and GAT1 link TOR to salt stress in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J. Biol. Chem. **276**, 34441-34444.
- Dabrowa, N., Landau, J.W., Newcomer, V.D. and Plunkett, O.D. (1964) A survey of tide-washed areas of Southern California for fungi potentially pathogenic to man. Mycopath. Mycol. Appl. 24, 137-150.
- Dakin, J.C. and Stolk, A.C. (1968) Moniliella acetoabutens: some further characteristics and industrial significance. J. Food Technol. 3, 49-53.
- David, J.C. (1997) A contribution to the systematics of *Cladosporium*. Revision of the fungi previously referred to *Heterosporium*. Mycol. Pap. **172**, 1-157.
- De Hoog. G.S. (ed.) (1979) The Black Yeasts, II: Moniliella and Allied Genera. Stud. Mycol. 19, 1-90.
- De Hoog, G.S. and Horré, R. (2002) Molecular taxonomy of the Alternaria and Ulocladium species described from humans and their identification in the routine laboratory. Mycoses 45, 259-276.
- De Hoog, G.S. and Smith, M.T. (1998) Trichosporonoides Haskins & Spencer, In: C.F. Kurtzman and J.W. Fell (eds.), The Yeasts, A Taxonomic Study, 4th ed. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 873-877.
- De Hoog, G.S., Marvin-Sikkema, F.D., Lahpor, G.A., Gottschall, J.C., Prins, R.A. and Guého, E. (1994) Ecology and physiology of the emerging opportunistic fungi *Pseudallescheria boydii* and *Scedosporium* prolificans. Mycoses 37, 71-78.
- De Hoog, G.S., Guarro, J., Figueras, M.J. and Gené, J. (2000) Atlas of Clinical Fungi. 2nd ed. Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures, Utrecht, The Netherlands and Universitat Rovira i Virgili, Reus, Spain, 1124 pp.
- De Hoog, G.S., Adelmann, D., Ahmed, A.O.A. and van Belkum, A. (2004) Phylogeny and typification of *Madurella mycetomatis*, with a comparison of other agents of eumycetoma. Mycoses 47, 121-130.
- Deshmukh, S.K. (2002) Incidence of keratinophilic fungi from selected soils of Kerala state (India). Mycopathologia 156, 177-181.
- Dixon, D.M., Migliozzi, J., Cooper, C.R., Jr, Solis, O., Breslin, B. and Szaniszlo, P.J. (1992) Melanized and non-melanized multicellular form mutants of *Wangiella dermatitidis* in mice: mortality and histopathology studies. Mycoses 35, 17-21.

- El-Morsy, E.M. (1999) Microfungi from the ectorhizosphere-rhizoplane zone of different halophytic plants from the Red Sea coasts of Egypt. Mycologia 91, 228-236.
- Fell, J.W., Blatt, G.M. and Statzell-Tallman, A. (1998) Validation of the basidiomycetous yeast, *Sporidiobolus microsporus* sp. nov., based on phenotypic and molecular analyses. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 74, 265-270.
- Figueras, M.J., de Hoog, G.S., Takeo, K. and Guarro, J. (1996) Stationary phase development of *Trimmatostroma abietis*. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 69, 783-791.
- Fisher, M.C., Koenig, G.L., White, T.J. and Taylor, J.W. (2002) Molecular and phenotypic description of *Coccidoides posadasii* sp. nov., previously recognized as the non-California population of *Coccidioides immitis*. Mycologia 94, 73-84.
- Frisvad, J.C. and Samson, R.A. (2000) Neopetromyces gen. nov. and an overview of teleomorphs of Aspergillus subgenus Circumdati. Studies in Mycology 45, 201-207.
- Frisvad, J.C. and Samson, R.A. (eds.) (2004) Penicillium Subgenus Penicillium: New Taxonomic Schemes, Mycotoxins and Other Extrolites. Stud. Mycol. 49, 1-251.
- Frisvad, J.C., Filtenborg, O., Lund, F. and Samson, R.A. (2000) The homogeneous species and series in subgenus *Penicillium* are related to mammal nutrition and excretion, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), *Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 265-283.
- Galpin. M.F.J., Jennings D.H. and Thornton, J.D. (1977) Hyphal branching in *Dendryphiella salina*: Effect of various compounds and the further elucidation of the effect of sorbose and the role of cyclic AMP. Trans. Br. Mycol. Soc. 69, 175-182.
- Gash, A.P., Spellman, P.T., Kao, C.M., Carmel-Harel, O., Eisen, M.B., Storz, D., Botstein, D. and Brown, O.P. (2000) Genomic expression programs in the response of yeast cells to environmental changes. Mol. Cell Biol. 11, 4241-4257.
- Genilloud, O, Pelaez, F., Gonzalez, I. and Diez, M.T. (1994) Diversity of actinomycetes and fungi on seaweeds from the Iberian coasts. Microbiologia 10, 413-422.
- Ginter, G., De Hoog, G.S., Pschaid, A., Fellinger, M., Bogiatzis, A., Berghold, C., Reich, E.-M. and Odds, F.C. (1995) Arthritis without grains caused by *Pseudallescheria boydii*. Mycoses 38, 369-371.
- Göttlich, E., (1996) Untersuchungen zur Pilzbelastung der Luft an Arbeitzplätzen in Betrieben zur Abfallbehandlung. Thesis, Erich Schmidt Verlag, Stuttgart, 244 pp.
- Göttlich, E, de Hoog, G.S., Yoshida, S., Takeo, K., Nishimura, K. and Miyaji, M. (1995) Cell surface hydrophobicity and lipolysis as essential factors in human tinea nigra. Mycoses 38, 489-494.
- Gokulshankar, S., Ranganathan, S., Ranjith, M.S. and Ranjithsingh, A.J. (2004) Prevalence, serotypes and mating patterns of *Cryptococcus neoformans* in the pellets of different avifauna in Madras, India. Mycoses 47, 310-314.
- Grishkan, I., Korol, A.B. and Nevo, E. (2003) Ecological stress and sex evolution in soil microfungi. Proc. R. Soc. Lond. B 270, 13-18.
- Guého, E., Smith, M.T., de Hoog, G.S., Billon-Grand, G., Christen, R. and Batenburg-van der Vegte, W.H. (1992) Contributions to a revision of the genus *Trichosporon*. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 61, 289-316.
- Guiraud, P., Steiman, R., Seigle-Murandi, F. and Sage, L. (1995) Mycoflora of soil around the Dead Sea. II. System. Appl. Microbiol. 18, 318-322.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Plemenitaš, A. (2000) Hypersaline water in salterns natural ecological niches for halophilic black yeasts. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 235-240.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Sonjak, S., Zalar, P., Frisvad, J.C., Diderichsen, B. and Plemenitaš, A. (2003) Extremophilic fungi in Arctic ice: a relationship between adaptation to low temperature and water activity. Physics and Chemistry of the Earth 28, 1273-1278.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Frisvad, J.C., Zalar, P. and Plemenitaš, A. (2005) Halotolerant and halophilic fungi, In: S.K. Deshmukh and M.K. Rai (eds.), *The Biodiversity of Fungi: Their Role in Human Life*. Oxford & IBH Publishing Cp. Pvt. Ltd., New Delhi, pp. 69-127 (in press).
- Haase, G., Skopnik, H., Groten, T., Kusenbach, G. and Posselt, H.-G. (1991) Long-term fungal cultures from patients with cystic fibrosis. Mycoses 34, 373-376.
- Haskins, R.H. and Spencer, J.F.T. (1967) Trichosporonoides oedocephalis n. gen., n. sp. I. Morphology, development and taxonomy. Can. J. Bot. 45, 515-520.
- Hazel, J.R. and Williams, E.E. (1990) The role of alterations in membrane lipid composition in enabling physiological adaptation of organisms to their physical environment. Progr. Lipid Res. 29, 167-227.
- Hernandez-Saavedra, N.Y., Ochoa, J.L. and Vazquez-Dulhalt, R. (1995) Osmotic adjustment in marine yeast. J. Plankton Res. 17, 59-69.
- Hocking, A.D. and Pitt, J.I. (1981) Trichosporonoides nigrescens sp. nov., a new xerophilic yeast-like fungus. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 47, 411-421.

- Hocking, A.D. (1993) Responses in xerophilic fungi to changes in water activity, In: D.H. Jennings (ed.), Stress Tolerance of Fungi. Marcel Dekker, Inc., New York, pp. 233-243.
- Horré, R., Schaal, K.P., Siekmeier, R., Sterzik, B., De Hoog, G.S. and Schnitzler, N. (2004) Isolation of fungi, especially *Exophiala dermatitidis*, in patients suffering from cystic fibrosis. Respiration 71, 360-366.
- Kemper, C.A. (2000) Eumycetoma. Curr. Treatment Options Infect. Dis. 2, 533-538.
- Kinderlerer, J.L. (1997) Chrysosporium species, potential spoilage organisms of chocolate. J. Appl. Microbiol. 83, 771-778.
- Kirk, P.M., Cannon, P.F., David, J.C. and Stalpers, J.S. (2001). Ainsworth & Bisby's Dictionary of the Fungi, 9th. ed. CAB International, Oxon, U.K.
- Kirk, P.W. (1967) A comparison of saline tolerance and sporulation in marine and clinical isolates of *Allescheria boydii* Shear. Mycopathol. Mycol. Appl. 33, 65-75.
- Kogej, T., Lanišnik-Rizner, T. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2001) Black yeasts from the salterns: The effect of salt on melanization, In: *Abstracts of the International Conference on Halophilic Microorganisms*, 23-27 September 2001, Sevilla, Spain, p. 24.
- Kurappayil, S.M. and Szaniszlo, P.J. (1997) Importance of calcium to the regulation of polymorphism in Wangiella (Exophiala) dermatitidis. J. Med. Vet. Mycol. 35, 379-388.
- Kushner, D.J. 1978. Life in high salt and solute concentrations, In: D.J. Kushner (ed.), Microbial Life in Extreme Environments. Academic Press, New York, pp. 317-386.
- Lanyi J.K. (1979) Physicochemical aspects of salt dependence in halobacteria, In: M. Shilo (ed.), Strategies of Microbial Life in Extreme Environments. Verlag Chemie, Weinheim, pp. 93-107.
- Levin, A.S., Costa, S.F., Mussi, N.S., Basso, M., Sinto, S.I., Machado, C., Geiger, C., Villares, M.C.B., Schreiber, A.Z., Barone, A.A. and Branchini, M.L.M. (1998) *Candida parapsilosis* fungemia associated with implantable and semi-implantable central venous catheters and the hands of healthcare workers. Diagn. Microbiol. Infect. Dis. **30**, 243-249.
- LoBuglio, K.F., Pitt, J.I. and Taylor, J.W. (1993) Phylogenetic analysis of two ribosomal DNA regions indicate multiple losses of a sexual *Talaromyces* state among asexual *Penicillium* species in subgenus *Biverticillium*. Mycologia 85, 592-604.
- Lopez-Martinez, R. and Castanon-Olivares, L.R. (1995) Isolation of *Cryptococcus neoformans* var. *neoformans* from bird droppings, fruits and vegetables in Mexico City. Mycopathologia 129, 25-28.
- Lyon, G.M., Bravo, A.V., Espino, A., Lindsley, M.D., Gutierrez, R.E., Rodriguez, I., Corella, A., Carrillo, F., McNeil, M.M., Warnock, D.W. and Hajjeh, R.A. (2004) Histoplasmosis associated with exploring a batinhabited cave in Costa Rica, 1998-1999. Am. J. Trop. Med. Hyg. 70, 438-442.
- Maddy, K. (1957) Ecological factors possibly relating to the geographic distribution of *Coccidioides immitis*. Public Health Serv. Publ. 575, 144-157.
- Mahdy, H.M., El-Sheikh, H.H., Ahmed, M.S. and Refaat, B.M. (1996) Physiological and biochemical changes induced by osmolarity in halotolerant aspergilli. Acta Microbiologica Polonica 45, 55-65.
- Martín, S., Companys, E., Sanchis, V. and Ramos, A.J. (1998) Effect of water activity and temperature on competing abilities of common maize fungi. Mycol. Res. 120, 959-964.
- Matos, T., Haase, G., Gerrits van den Ende, A.H.G. and de Hoog, G.S. (2002). Molecular diversity of oligotrophic and neurotropic members of the black yeast genus *Exophiala*, with accent on *E. dermatitidis*. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek **89**, 293-303.
- Nagahama, T., Hamamoto, M., Nakase, T. and Horikoshi, K. (2003a) *Rhodotorula benthica* sp. nov. and *Rhodotorula calyptogenae* sp. nov., novel yeast species from animals collected from the deep-sea floor, and *Rhodotorula lysiniphila* sp. nov., which is related phylogenetically. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 53, 897-903.
- Nagahama, T., Hamamoto, M., Nakase, T., Takaki, Y. and Horikoshi, K. (2003b) *Cryptococcus surugaensis* sp. nov., a novel yeast species from sediment collected on the deep-sea floor of Suruga Bay. Int. J. Syst. Evol. Microbiol. 53, 2095-2098.
- Norkrans, B. (1966) Studies on marine occuring yeasts: Growth related to pH, NaCl concentrations and temperature. Arch. f. Mikrobiol. 54, 374-392.
- Northolt, M.D., Frisvad, J.C. and Samson, R.A. (1995) Occurrence of food-borne fungi and factors for growth, In: R.A. Samson, E.S. Hoekstra, J.C. Frisvad and O. Filtenborg (eds.), *Introduction to Food-Borne Fungi*. CBS, Delft, pp. 243-250.
- Noverr, M.C., Williamson, P.R., Fajardo, R.S. and Huffnagle, G.B. (2004) CNLAC1 is required for extrapulmonary dissemination of *Cryptococcus neoformans* but not pulmonary persistence. Infect. Immun. 72, 1693-1699.
- Nucci, M. (2003) Emerging moulds: Fusarium, Scedosporium and Zygomycetes in transplant recipients. Curr. Opin. Infect. Dis. 16, 607-612.

#### G. SYBREN DE HOOG ET AL.

- Oren A. (2002) Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 575 pp.
- Pagano, L., Girmenia, C., Mele, L., Ricci, P., Tosti, M.E., Nosari, A., Buelli, M., Picardi, M., Allione, B., Corvatta, L., D'Antonio, D., Montillo, M., Melillo, L., Chierichini, A., Cenacchi, A., Tonso, A., Cudillo, L., Candoni, A., Savignano, C., Bonini, A., Martino, P. and Del Favero, A. (2001) GIMEMA Infection Program; Gruppo Italiano Malattie Ematologiche dell'Adulto. Infections caused by filamentous fungi in patients with hematologic malignancies. A report of 391 cases by GIMEMA Infection Program. Haematologica 86, 862-870.
- Pawar, V.H., Padhye, A.A. and Thirumalachaer, M.J. (1963) Isolation of *Monosporium apiospermum* from marine soil in Bombay. Hindust. Antibiot. Bull. 6, 50-53.
- Peltroche-Llacsahuanga, H., Schnitzler, N., Jentsch, S., Platz, A., De Hoog, G.S., Schweizer, K.G. and Haase, G. (2003) Analyses of phagocytosis, evoked oxidative burst, and killing of black yeasts by human neutrophils: a tool for estimating their pathogenicity? Med. Mycol. 41, 7-14.
- Peterson, S.W. (2000a) Phylogenetic analysis of *Penicillium* based on ITS and lsu-rDNA nucleotide sequences, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), *Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 163-178.
- Peterson, S.W. (2000b) Phylogenetic analysis of Aspergillus based on rDNA nucleotide sequences, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 323-355.
- Petrovič, U., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Plemenitaš, A. (2002) Cellular responses to environmental salinity in the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii*. Mol. Microbiol. 45, 665-672.
- Pitt J.I. (1979) The Genus Penicillium and its Teleomorphic States Eupenicillium and Talaromyces. Academic Press, London.
- Pitt, J.I. and Hocking, A.D. (1997) Fungi and Food Spoilage. 2nd ed. Blackie Academic & Professional, London.
- Pitt, J.I., Samson, R.A. and Frisvad, J.C. (2000) List of accepted species and their synonyms in the family Trichocomaceae, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), *Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods in Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 9-47.
- Prada, G.M. and Pagnocca, F.C. (1997) Ascomycetous yeasts associated with naturally occurring fruits in a tropical rain forest. Folia Microbiol. (Praha) 142, 39-46.
- Prista, C., Almagro, A., Loureiro-Dias, M.C. and Ramos, J. (1997) Physiological basis for the high salt tolerance of *Debariomyces hansenii*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63, 4005-4009.
- Ranzoni, F.V. (1968) Fungi isolated in culture from the Sonoran Desert. Mycologia 60, 356-371.
- Ravishankar, J.P., Muruganandam, V. and Suryanarayanan, T.S. (1995) Isolation and characterisation of melanin from a marine fungus. Botanica Marina 38, 413-416.
- Rippon, J.W. (1988) Medical Mycology. The Pathogenic Fungi and the Pathogenic Actinomycetes, 3rd ed. Saunders, Philadelphia, 797 pp.
- Russell N.J. (1989) Adaptive modifications in membranes of halotolerant and halophilic microorganisms. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr. 21, 93-113.
- Samson, R.A., Hoekstra, E.S., Frisvad, J.C. and Filtenborg, O. (2002) Introduction to Food- and Airborne Fungi, 6<sup>th</sup> ed. Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures, Utrecht.
- Schabereiter-Gurtner, C., Pinar, G., Lubitz, W. and Rolleke, S. (2001) Analysis of fungal communities on historical church window glass by denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis and phylogenetic 18S rDNA sequence analysis. J. Microbiol. Meth. 47, 345-354.
- Schaffner, A. (1989) Experimental basis for the clinical epidemiology of fungal infections. A review. Mycoses 32, 499-515.
- Scorzetti, G., Fell, J.W., Fonseca, A. and Statzell-Tallman, A. (2002) Systematics of basidiomycetous yeasts: a comparison of large subunit D1/D2 and internal transcribed spacer rDNA regions. FEMS Yeast Res. 2, 495-517.
- Selbmann, L., de Hoog, G.S., Mazzaglia, A., Friedmann, E.I. and Onofri, S. (2005) Fungi at the edge of life: cryptoendolithic black fungi from Antarctic deserts. Stud. Mycol., in press.
- Severo, L.C., Bassanesi, M.C. and Londero, A.T. (1994) Tinea nigra: report of four cases observed in Rio Grande do Sul (Brazil) and a review of Brazilian literature. Mycopathologia 126, 157-162.
- Simmons, E.G. (1981) Alternaria themes and variations. Mycotaxon 13, 16-34.
- Soares, C.A.G., Maury, M., Pagnocca, F.C., Araujo, F.V. and Mendoca-Hagler, L.O. (1997) Ascomycetous yeast from tropical intertidal dark mud of southeast Brazilian estuaries. J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol. 43, 265-272.

- Sriburee, P., Khayhan, S., Khamwan, C., Panjaisee, S. and Tharavichitkul, P. (2004) Serotype and PCRfingerprints of clinical and environmental isolates of *Cryptococcus neoformans* in Chiang Mai, Thailand. Mycopathologia 158, 25-31.
- Steiman, R., Guiraud, P., Sage, L., Seigle-Murandi, F. and Lafond, J.-L. (1995) Mycoflora of soil around the Dead Sea. I. Ascomycetes (including *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium*), Basidiomycetes, Zygomycetes. System. Appl. Microbiol. 18, 310-317.
- Steiman, R., Guiraud, P., Sage, L. and Seigle-Murandi, F. (1997) Soil mycoflora from the Dead Sea Oases of Ein Gedi and Einot Zuqim (Israel). Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 72, 261-270.
- Sterflinger, K. (1998) Temperature and NaCl-tolerance of rock-inhabiting meristematic fungi. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 74, 271-281.
- Stolk, A.C. and Samson, R.A. (1972) The genus *Talaromyces*. Studies on *Talaromyces* and related genera II. Stud. Mycol. 2, 1-65.
- Sun, S.H., Cole, G.T., Drutz, D.J. and Harrison, J.L. (1986) Electron-microscopic observations of the Coccidioides immitis parasitic cycle in vivo. J. Med. Vet. Mycol. 24, 183-192.
- Tepšič, K., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Frisvad, J.C. (1997) Growth and mycotoxin production by Aspergillus fumigatus strains isolated from salterns. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 157, 9-12.
- Tresner, H.D. and Hayes, J.A. (1971) Sodium chloride tolerance of terrestrial fungi. Appl. Microbiol. 22, 210-213.
- Turk, M., Méjanelle, L., Šentjurc, M., Grimalt, J.O., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Plemenitaš, A. (2004) Saltinduced changes in lipid composition and membrane fluidity of halophilic yeast-like melanized fungi. Extremophiles 8, 53-61.
- Ukarapol, N., Sirisanthana, V. and Wongsawasdi, L. (1998) *Penicillium marneffei* mesentheric lymphadenitis in human immunodeficiency virus-infected children. J. Med. Ass. Thail. 81, 637-640.
- Vandergast, A.G., Gillespie, R.G. and Roderick, G.K. (2004) Influence of volcanic activity on the population genetic structure of Hawaiian Tetragnatha spiders: fragmentation, rapid population growth and the potential for accelerated evolution. Mol. Ecol. 13, 1729-1743.
- Vanittanakom, N., Vanittanakom, P. and Hay, R.J. (2002) Rapid identification of *Penicillium marneffei* by PCR-based detection of specific sequences on the rRNA gene. J. Clin. Microbiol. 40, 1739-1742.
- Vishniac, H.S. and Onofri, S. (2003) Cryptococcus antarcticus var. circumpolaris var. nov., a basidiomycetous yeast from Antarctica. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 83, 231-233.
- Wasser, S.P., Grishkan, I., Kis-Papo, T., Buchalo, A.S., Volz, P.A., Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P. and Nevo, E. (2003) Species diversity of the Dead Sea, In: E. Nevo, A. Oren and S.P. Wasser (eds.), *Fungal Life in the Dead Sea*. A.R.G. Ganter Verlag K.-G., Ruggell, pp. 203-270.
- Wollenzien, U., de Hoog, G.S., Krumbein, W.E. and Uijthof, J.M.J. (1996) Sarcinomyces petricola, a new microcolonial fungus from marble in the Mediterranean basin. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 71, 281-288.
- Yurlova, N.A. and de Hoog, G.S. (2002) Exopolysaccharides and capsules in human pathogenic *Exophiala* species. Mycoses 45, 443-448.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (1999) Ecology of halotolerant dothideaceous black yeasts. Stud. Mycol. 43, 38-48.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2001) Fungi from the salterns: halophilic versus eurytolerant species in the genus *Cladosporium*, In: A. Ventosa and D.R. Arahal (eds.), *Abstracts of the International Conference on Halophilic Microorganisms*, 23-27 September 2001, Sevilla, Spain, p. 17.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S., Schroers, H.-J., Frank, J.M. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005) Taxonomy and phylogeny of the osmophilic genus *Wallemia (Wallemiomycetes* and *Wallemiales*, cl. et ord. nov.). Antonie van Leeuwenhoek (in press).

# Biodata of Nina Gunde-Cimerman, author of "Halotolerant and Halophilic Fungi from Coastal Environments in the Arctics"

Nina Gunde-Cimerman is currently Associate Professor of Microbiology at the University of Ljubljana, Biotechnical Faculty, Department of Biology and principal investigator of the research microbiology group. She obtained her Ph.D. from the University of Ljubljana in 1993. Besides, she is in charge of the MZKI Fungal Culture Collection of the National Institute of Chemistry. In this role she is a member of the executive board of the European Culture Collection. Her scientific interests are in the areas of the microbiology, ecology, taxonomy and physiology of extremophilic fungi (primarily halophilic, xerophilic and psychrophilic) inhabiting solar salterns and hypersaline lakes as well as polar glacial and sub-glacial environments.

E-mail: nina.gunde-cimerman@bf.uni-lj.si



Second row (from left to right): Polona Zalar, Martina Turk, Viktor Uršič, Lorena Butinar. First row (from left to right): Ana Plemenitaš, Silva Sonjak, Nina Gunde-Cimerman.

397 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 397-423. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.

# HALOTOLERANT AND HALOPHILIC FUNGI FROM COASTAL ENVIRON-MENTS IN THE ARCTICS

# NINA GUNDE-CIMERMAN<sup>1,2</sup>, LORENA BUTINAR<sup>2</sup>, SILVA SONJAK<sup>1</sup>, MARTINA TURK<sup>1</sup>, VIKTOR URŠIČ<sup>1</sup>, POLONA ZALAR<sup>1</sup>, and ANA PLEMENITAŠ<sup>3</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Biology Department, Biotechnical Faculty, University of Ljubljana, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia; <sup>2</sup>Laboratory of Biotechnology, National Institute of Chemistry, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia; <sup>3</sup>Institute of Biochemistry, Medical Faculty, University of Ljubljana, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia

# 1. Introduction

Extreme environments on Earth have fascinated microbiologist since the discovery of extremophilic microorganisms, thriving in niches previously thought to be abiotic. The initial focus of attention was directed to unravelling the biodiversity of microorganisms inhabiting them. This may lead to the identification of new interesting extremophilic model organisms, enabling in-depth molecular studies (Aguilar, 1996).

This exciting field of extremophilic microbiology has so far been primarily dedicated to the study of prokaryotic microorganisms, due to the general belief that eukaryotes are unable to inhabit such environments. Contrary to these expectations, recent studies have revealed the presence of a diversity of eukaryotic microorganisms in extreme habitats. Amongst them fungi reaffirmed themselves as one of the ecologically most successful eukaryotic lineages, as they have been isolated from hypersaline waters (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000), at 10 km depth below the surface of the oceans (Nagahama et al., 2001), from extremely acidic mine waters (Hölker et al., 2004), and from the surface of rocks in arid and cold climates (Gorbushina et al., 1996; Sterflinger and Krumbein, 1997; Sterflinger et al., 1999). However, fungal diversity in many of these habitats is mostly unknown.

## 2. Halotolerant and Halophilic Fungi

So far, the best studied fungal extremophiles are halophilic and halotolerant fungi, inhabiting hypersaline waters of salt lakes and salterns around the world (Buchalo et al., 1998; Casamayor et al., 2002; Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000; Petrovič et al., 2002). Through these studies it became evident that halophilic fungi use adaptive strategies different from the majority of halophilic prokaryotes. Although truly halophilic fungi do exist, the majority of fungi growing on hypersaline substrates displays a general xerophylic phenotype (Filtenborg et al., 2000; Northolt et al., 1995), reflected by their ability to grow at low water activity (a<sub>w</sub>), unregarding the chemical nature of the solute

(Hocking, 1993; Pitt and Hocking, 1985a, 1985b). Fungal species are considered xerophilic if they grow well at water activities of 0.85 or less, corresponding to 17% NaCl or 50% glucose in the growth medium. According to the recent definition of halophily in fungi, those species which are isolated regularly with high frequency on selective saline media from environments at salinities above 10%, and are able to grow *in vitro* on media with at least 17% NaCl are considered halophilic (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2004, 2005). Although halophilic fungi do not require salt for viability, they are, contrary to many halophilic prokaryotes, able to grow and adjust to the whole salinity range, from freshwater to solutions saturated with NaCl. They can adapt to this broad ecological amplitude by surviving periods of extreme environmental stress in a resting state, but when conditions change, they can use the available water immediately and respond with increased metabolic activity, growth and propagation. This adaptive halophilic behaviour, named poikilophilic halophily, enables continuous colonization of the hypersaline environments (Butinar et al., 2005a).

# 3. Fungi in Polar Regions

Cold polar regions are extreme environments, in which the majority of studies have been oriented towards psychrophilic bacteria, while the occurrence and diversity of psychrophilic fungi remained largely unknown.

So far fungi have been reported primarily in connection with sub-Arctic vegetation and soil in polar regions. Mainly basidiomycetous yeasts were isolated from berries, flowers, vegetation of the littoral zone, soils, forest trees, grasses (Babjeva and Reshetova, 1998) and Antarctic mosses (Tosil et al., 2002). Recently, fungi belonging to the Ascomycota and Basidiomycota, many of them new, were discovered in abundance below snow-covered tundra (Pennisi, 2003; Schadt et al., 2003). Although much of the water in tundra regions for most of the year is not biologically available, the peak in fungal activity was detected during winter, while in spring and summer bacteria prevailed (Hodkinson et al., 1999; Schadt et al., 2003).

Few studies exist on the biodiversity of fungi in Antarctic soils (Vishniac and Onofri, 2003). Such soils represent an interesting habitat for xerophilic fungi, since they exhibit extraordinary aridity, with a correspondingly low  $a_w$ , as well as a relatively high salt content (Vishniac and Onofri, 2003). The major soluble salts in Antarctic soils are sulfates, chlorides, nitrates of Na, K, Mg and Ca. Besides, microbial life is exposed to low temperatures, low nutrient availability, seasonally increased UV radiation, and geographic isolation (Onofri et al., 2004). In contrast to the mycobiota present in mesophilic soils, dominated primarily by diverse ascomycetous filamentous fungi (Domsch et al., 1980), diverse basidiomycetous yeasts prevail in Antarctic soils. The dominant yeast genera are Candida, Cryptococcus and Leucosporidium (Vishniac and Klinger, 1986; Vishniac and Onofri, 2003). In all cases their diversity was low and dominated by a few highly specialised and often endemic taxa (Abyzov, 1993; De Wit et al., 2003). The highest halotolerance for yeasts isolated from Antarctic soil was recorded for Cr. albidus and Cr. himalayensis (9% NaCl) (Onofri et al., 2004), although basidiomycetous yeasts in general show low salt tolerance and inability to grow on media with low a<sub>w</sub>.

Viable yeast and fungi were isolated sporadically also from Siberian permafrost sediments, firmly fixed by ice. They were maintained in a frozen state for extended periods, but upon thawing they were nevertheless able to resume their metabolic activity (Takano, 2004). The most common yeast genera were again *Cryptococcus* with the most frequently encountered species being halotolerant *Cr. albidus*, followed by *Sporobolomyces, Rhodotorula* and *Cystofilobasidium*. They were found with the highest frequency of occurrence in the youngest layers, less than 10.000 years old, although they were also detected in three millions years old Pliocene samples. In all cases the share of the yeasts represented 25% of all aerobic heterotrophs, independent of the organic matter content (Dmitriev et al., 1997a, 1997b; Gerday et al., 1998; Rivkina et al., 2000).

The occurrence of fungi in polar aquatic habitats has even been less investigated. Yeasts and fungi were isolated from fresh water samples, benthic microbial mats and biofilms on pebbles beneath the ice of Antarctic lakes (Baublis et al., 1991; De Wit et al., 2003).

From polar offshore sea waters mainly basidiomycetous yeasts of the genera *Leucosporidium*, *Rhodosporidium* and *Sporobolomyces* were isolated (Jones, 1976). Sequences belonging to Eumycota were detected in up to 3000 m deep Antarctic polar front waters (Lopez-Garcia et al., 2001). There is no report on the isolation of fungi from sea ice, although their characteristic small subunit rRNA gene sequences were present in DNA extracted from diverse Antarctic and one Arctic sea ice sample (Brown and Bowman, 2001). Fungi were detected as well in the hypersaline Antarctic Lake Wanda (Kriss et al., 1976).

The presence of fungi was least investigated in polar glaciers. Filamentous fungi and yeasts were found in the microbial cryoconite holes that probably serve as biological refuges during extreme cold (Margesin et al., 2002; Reeve et al., 2002). Viable filamentous fungi and yeasts have been isolated from 10,000-13,000 years old Greenland ice (Ma et al., 1999a, 1999b), 12,000 years old Antarctic Vostok ice core sections (Christner et al., 2000, 2002), and even from Antarctic ice layers up to 38,600 years old (Abyzov, 1993). In all these cases the isolated fungi were filamentous and their numbers were low, while viable yeasts of the genera *Cryptococcus* and *Rhodotorula* have been found only in the upper, younger ice-sheet horizons and surface layers of ice and snow. The oldest yeasts were isolated from horizons 700-3,250 years old (Abyzov, 1993).

By PCR amplification of fragments of the eukaryotic 18S rRNA gene, a diversity of fungi was identified in 2000-4000 years old ice-core samples from North Greenland. They were not tested for viability (Price, 2000). All findings of fungi in glacier ice were interpreted as the result of coincidental Aeolian deposits of spores or mycelium into the ice during its geological history.

# 4. Potential Ecological Niches for Halophilic/Halotolerant Fungi in the Coastal Arctic Environment

Due to the adaptive fungal behaviour at low  $a_w$ , we have assumed that coastal Arctic environments, in particular diverse type of ice, could represent a potential ecological habitat for halotolerant and halophilic fungi. High concentrations of NaCl create both ionic and osmotic stress, while high concentrations of sugars and drought cause osmotic stress. There is great similarity between osmotic stress and matric water stress since in

both cases the water activity is low. As water becomes ice it is not biologically available, and diverse types of ice can therefore be characterized as well as low  $a_w$  environments. Additionally, freezing leads to cellular dehydration due to reduced water absorption, while high salinity causes the same effects due to osmotic imbalances.

# 4.1. SEA ICE

Sea ice is dominated by strong gradients in temperature, salinity, space, and light. Frozen seawater forms a semisolid matrix, permeated by a network of channels and pores, filled with brine formed from expelled salts as the ice crystals freeze together. The salinity of sea ice brines within channels and cracks of the sea ice (formed when salt is ejected during freezing) can rise as high as 200‰, while the salinity can drop to below 10‰ as the sea ice melts (Brown and Bowman, 2001). Sea ice is also an extreme environment regarding temperatures, which can range from  $-1^{\circ}$ C to as low as  $-50^{\circ}$ C in winter (Thomas and Dieckmann, 2002). Brine inclusions, in general ranging from several µm to cm in size, become increasingly disconnected at lower temperatures, although they remain liquid down to  $-35^{\circ}$ C. Microorganisms inhabiting sea ice have to combine freezing tolerance with tolerance to dehydration caused by the lack of free water at low temperatures and/or high salinities. Changing water activity is therefore the dominant factor in the sea ice external chemistry (Deming, 2002; Junge et al., 2002; Krembs et al., 2002).

The evaporating ponds on the surface of sea ice, formed when spring surface melting occurs, form an additional potential habitat for halotolerant fungi. These melt-water ponds with temperature near  $0^{\circ}$ C are characterized by increased salinity, and they are occasionally nutrient rich due to ornithogenic contributions.

# 4.2. GLACIAL ICE

Atmospheric circulation over polar regions provides air-mass exchange with lower latitudes. As a result, microorganisms from air-borne terrestrial dust may become embedded in ice formed from snow. This microbial diversity is thus represented by taxa that are probably endemic to the polar regions as well as exotic species from temperate and tropical regions. These can originate from ocean mist, wind-borne pollen and soil particles, infected plant surfaces, and many other sources. They may have been transported and deposited by the action of waves, wind, rain, snow, animals, or by other means (Abyzov, 1993; Ma et al., 1999a, 1999b). Glacial ice thus provides a unique global source of microorganisms, enabling the study of both contemporary and ancient microbial diversity.

Glacial ice is known as an extremely stable, frigid and static environment. Microorganisms or their spores are protected from UV irradiation, and because they become desiccated, DNA damage is minimized. Viable microorganisms, randomly entrapped in ice even for thousands of years, are destined to be released during glacial melts or after the calving of icebergs into the ocean (Ma et al., 1999a, 1999b). The few existing studies of fungi in glacier ice have provided evidence on the viability and diversity of the randomly entrapped mycobiota.

Recent investigations have shown that glaciers are much more dynamic than previously assumed on the micro scale as well as on the geomorphological level. Ice in temperate glaciers is permeated by a continuous network of aqueous veins, formed at the linear junctions of three ice crystals. They are formed due to sea salts deposited as aerosols, that are essentially insoluble in ice crystals. These liquid veins can have high ionic strength, and due to the percolation of salts from the top of the glacier to its bottom. salts can be accumulated to relatively high concentrations in the bottom parts of polythermal glaciers (Price, 2000). Besides, due to quick seismic shifts (Ekström et al., 2003; Fahnestock, 2003) and cryokarst phenomena in connection with massive surface ablations, liquid water can temporarily appear as ponds or streamlets on the surface of the glacier and as caves or interglacial lakes, artesian fountains and moulins within the glaciers (Christner et al., 2000). These supraglacial waters can also reach the glacier bed and mix with groundwater and basal meltwater generated by frictional and geothermal melting of ice at the glacier base. These liquid waters interact with rocks and sediments, and hence contain high solute and suspended sediment concentrations. When frozen onto the basal glacier ice, they can be transported to the glacier margins, where it can be aseptically sampled. Until recently subglacial environments were thought to be abiotic, but lately viable bacteria have been found (Foght et al., 2004; Gaidos et al., 2004; Lanoil, 2004; Priscu et al., 1998; Siegert et al., 2001; Skidmore et al., 2000). In all these cases, there were no reports on the presence of fungi.

#### 5. Isolation of Fungi from Arctic Coastal Environments

A study involving isolation of halotolerant and halophilic fungi from an Arctic coastal environment was performed in Kongsfjorden, one of the largest fjords found at the western coast of Spitsbergen, Svalbard, located at 79°N, 12°E. It runs from ESE to WNW, joins with Krosfjorden at the mouth and continues into the Greenland Sea. The ford has a narrow, long shape, is 26 km long and 8 km wide, with several small islands, a steep coastal line, and a deep (140 m) water body. The tide is diurnal with a range of ca. 2 m. Fjord water is in contact with the overlying atmosphere through its surface all year. The water in the fjord is rather immobile, but is occasionally stirred by the wind. It is warmer and less salty than open sea at the same latitude, with an annual mean temperature around -5°C and spring/summer temperatures which can be as high as 3.8°C. The salinity decreases as the season progresses. The fjord is filled with Atlantic deep water at 34.95 psu at the end of the winter. Fresh water is added in summer due to the ablation of glaciers, and this reduces the mean salinity to a minimum of 34.00 psu (Ito and Koduh, 1997). The fjord remains mainly unfrozen despite its location at high latitude, as only the coastal part of the fjord develops a stable sea ice cover in most years. The majority of the drainage basin is covered by glaciers, and most of these reach the sea. Therefore many small pieces of glacier ice are found on the surface of the fjord during most of the year (Ito and Koduh, 1997).

Isolation conditions were designed to accommodate xerotolerant/halotolerant fungi by using media with high concentrations of salt or sugar, and thus low a<sub>w</sub>, such as previously used for the isolation of halotolerant/xerotolerant fungi from temperate hypersaline environments (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000). These media should give a selective advantage to cultivable microorganisms adapted to ice, thereby possibly enabling the isolation of higher fungal colony forming units (CFU) numbers than previously reported (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000, 2003). Melanized yeast-like fungi were identified by their morphology, their physiology, and by sequencing of ITS rRNA to the species level (Zalar et al., 1999). Isolates of filamentous fungi were identified to the species level by morphology, physiology, and in most cases also by secondary metabolite profiles using HPLC-DAD (Smedsgaard, 1997; Sonjak et al., 2005). The identification methods for non-melanized yeasts followed those described by Yarrow (1998), and the strains were examined as well by sequence analyses in the D1/D2 region at the 5' end of the large subunit rRNA.

All isolates are maintained in a genetically stable way in the Culture Collection of the National Institute of Chemistry (MZKI) (Slovenia) and in the EXF Culture Collection of the Department of Biology, Biotechnical Faculty, University of Ljubljana (Slovenia). Most penicillia are preserved as well in the fungal collection (IBT) at the Centre for Microbial Biotechnology (BioCentrum-DTU), Denmark, while yeast-like strains are preserved in CBS, Utrecht, The Netherlands.

# 5.1. PHYSICO-CHEMICAL CHARACTERISTICS

The pH of the water from which isolates were obtained varied between 7.1 and 7.4 in all samples. The highest cation concentrations were determined for sea water and the lowest for glacial ice, where they ranged from 5 to 340 mg sodium kg<sup>-1</sup>, from 20 to 310 mg potassium kg<sup>-1</sup> and 70 to 550 mg magnesium kg<sup>-1</sup>, respectively. The highest phosphorus content was determined in glacier-ice samples and the lowest in the sea water (<1.00) (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2003).

# 5.2. FREQUENCY OF OCCURRENCE

In Kongsfjorden sea water the highest CFU of fungi were determined on a generalpurpose medium, with  $a_w 1.0$ , at 10°C incubation temperature. The CFU was as high as  $3x10^3$  CFU l<sup>-1</sup>, while it was considerably lower on medium with  $a_w$  lowered to 0.946 (Fig. 1). Almost all detected fungi were non-melanized yeasts and diverse penicillia, with few melanized yeasts. The frequency of occurrence was considerably higher than reported in polar offshore waters, usually in the range of 1-12 CFU l<sup>-1</sup> and only occasionally up to $2x10^2$  CFU l<sup>-1</sup> (Jones, 1976).

It was assumed that higher fungal CFU numbers than previously reported will be obtained from diverse types of ice on media with lowered water activity, due to the prevention of osmotic imbalances. In accordance, the total number of fungal CFU isolated from sea-ice on medium with  $a_w 1.0$  was only up to  $2x10^2$  CFU l<sup>-1</sup>, but when using medium with  $a_w$  lowered to 0.946, it increased up to  $7x10^3$  l<sup>-1</sup> for sea ice and up to  $1x10^4$  l<sup>-1</sup> for molten glacier ice (Fig. 1) (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2003).

In both types of ice non melanized yeasts predominated, although in samples of glacier ice with gypsum inclusions, melanized yeast-like fungi prevailed, with CFU as high as  $6x10^5 \ 1^{-1}$  (Fig. 2). There are no reports in the literature on the frequency of occurrence of fungi in sea or glacier ice, apart the infrequent sporadic isolations of individual fungal species, deposited by wind or snowfall into the ice (Abyzov, 1993; Christner et al., 2003; Ma et al., 1999a, 1999b; Price, 2000).

The frequency of occurrence of fungi in sea water and glacial ice enumerated on saltbased media is presented in Fig. 3. Isolations from sea ice are not presented, since they were performed only using 17% NaCl medium, on which primarily *Penicillium* and black yeast-like fungi were isolated with low frequencies (up to 25 CFU  $l^{-1}$ ). On selective saline media the highest fungal CFU was detected on medium with 5% NaCl added. Counts occasionally increased up to  $1.3 \times 10^4 l^{-1}$  for glacier-ice samples. With increasing salinity, the number of fungal CFU decreased. Therefore, the upper salinity range for the detection of fungi was 24% NaCl with CFU values up to 5 CFU  $l^{-1}$  only.



Figure 1. Colony forming units (CFU l<sup>-1</sup>) of fungi on enumeration media.



Figure 2. Sample of glacier ice with gypsum inclusions.



Figure 3. Colony forming units (CFU  $l^{-1}$ ) of fungi on malt extract agar medium with various NaCl concentrations added (5, 10, 15, 17%).

At lower salinities non-melanized yeasts dominated, but with increasing salinity the proportions changed in favour of melanized fungi and *Penicillium* spp., with *P. crustosum* being the most frequently isolated species (Fig. 4 and 5).



Figure 4. Non-melanized yeasts on 5% NaCl medium after filtration of 0.1 ml of molten glacial water.



Figure 5. Penicillium crustosum, the Penicillium species most frequently isolated from glacial ice.

# 6. Diversity of Fungi

A list of fungal genera isolated in diverse ecological niches in Kongsfjorden is presented in Table 1.

The main taxa of halotolerant/halophilic fungi isolated in Kongsfjorden appear as well in hypersaline environment of solar salterns and hypersaline lakes worldwide. These isolates include melanized fungi that were mainly represented by the oligotrophic genus *Cladosporium*, taxonomically and phylogenetically closely related to the black yeast-like halotolerant genus *Aureobasidium*. Among melanized fungi the genera *Alternaria* and *Phoma* occur both in the ice and in the solar salterns, although in both cases with low frequencies. Filamentous fungi, isolated with high frequency from both environments, were represented by the cosmopolitan anamorphic genera *Aspergillus* and *Penicillium*, together with the teleomorphic form *Eurotium* (Butinar et al., 2005a, 2005b), although in the polar environment *Penicillium* prevailed over *Aspergillus* and *Eurotium*. Other filamentous genera that appeared in both habitats with low frequency were *Mucor* and *Trichoderma* (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2001).

Non-melanized yeasts that were detected recently in hypersaline waters around the world as well as in Konggsfjorden include *Cryptococcus*, *Debaryomyces*, *Filobasidium*, *Metschnikowia*, *Pichia*, *Rhodosporidium*, *Rhodotorula* and *Trichosporon* (Butinar et al., 2005c). Genera that have been isolated only in the Arctic niches, but not in the hypersaline waters of the salterns include *Cadophora*, *Geomyces* and *Phialophora* (data not published). When strains of these genera were tested for halotolerance, they could all grow on media with at least 10% NaCl. The halophilic black yeast-like species *Hortaea werneckii*, *Phaeotheca triangularis*, *Trimmatostroma salinum* and the halophilic genus *Wallemia*, fungi that dominate in hypersaline waters of solar salterns, were not detected in the Arctic environment (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000; Zalar et al., 2005).

The diversity of species was highest in sea water but decreased in sea ice, where fewer detected species were represented in higher numbers. Species diversity in glacier ice depended considerably on the occurrence of mineral inclusions. In samples with visible sediments penicillia prevailed, and their species diversity was high, while in samples of clear ice the species diversity was low, although individual species of non-melanized yeasts occurred with high frequency (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2003).

Species	Seawater	Sea	Ponds	Snow/ice	Glacier	Glacier	Antarctic ice
-		ice	on	in tidal zone	ice	melt	(literature
			sea ice			water	data)
Acremonium				х			x
Alternaria		х					
Ameolosidium						x	
Aspergillus		х	х		х		х
Aureobasidium	х	х	х	х	х	x	
Cadophora			х		х		Х
Cladosporium	х	х	х	х	х	х	Х
Cryptococcus	х	х	х		х	х	Х
Debaryomyces	х				х	х	
Eurotium	х	х	х	х	х		Х
Filobasidium	х	х	х		х		
Geomyces					х		Х
Metschnikowia	х	х					
Mucor		х	х		х		х
Penicillium	х	х	х	х	х	x	х
Phialophora				х			х
Phoma		х	х			х	
Pichia	х				х		
Rhodosporidium					х		
Rhodotorula	х	х			х	х	Х
Tricellula				х			
Trichoderma			х			х	
Trichosporon					Х		

TABLE 1. List of fungal genera isolated from diverse ecological niches in Kongsfjorden.

# Aureobasidium

*Aureobasidium* is a genus of xerotolerant fungi, primarily inhabiting oligotrophic environments. The most ubiquitous species is the halotolerant *A. pullulans*, which is regularly detected in salterns, where it represents one of the core species of saltern mycobiota at lower salinities (up to 10% NaCl). The salinity range of growth for *A. pullulans*, defined *in vitro*, was from 0-18% NaCl, while it grew optimally on medium without NaCl (Butinar et al., 2005a). Besides salterns and sea water its ecological niches are damp inert surfaces such as glass, stone or the phylloplane of plants. It is also known for its ability to grow at high levels of radioactive gamma contamination, since some strains have been isolated even from the walls of the Chernobyl reactor. In polar environments *A. pullulans* has been previously isolated from continental Antarctic soil samples (Onofri et al., 2004).

The dominant genus of black yeast-like fungi isolated from the coastal Artic environment with high abundance was *Aureobasidum*. Based on ITS sequencing, isolates

408

were identified as diverse genotypes of *A. pullulans* (data not published). Although strains were isolated from sea ice and ponds on its surface, they prevailed in the bottom ice of polythermal glaciers containing crystal gypsum inclusions (Fig. 2). *A. pullulans* strains were primarily isolated on media with 5% NaCl after one week of incubation at 22°C, or two weeks at 10°C.

## Cladosporium

The genus *Cladosporium* is taxonomically and phylogenetically closely related to black yeasts belonging to the order *Dothideales* (De Hoog et al., 1999; Sterflinger et al., 1999). It comprises about 500 plant-pathogenic and saprophytic species, many of which are among the most airborne species in the fungal kingdom.

The species *C. cladosporioides*, *C. herbarum*, *C. sphaerospermum*, *C. tenuissimum*, and *C. oxysporum* are often isolated from salty/sugary food (Samson et al., 2000) and other environments with low water activity such as saline (coastal) soils and salt marshes, the phylloplane of Mediterranean plants, and the rhizosphere of halophytic plants (Abdel-Hafez et al., 1978). During the study on the occurrence of fungi in hypersaline environments, strains from this genus were isolated from thalassohaline and athalassohaline hypersaline waters worldwide. They were in general among the most abundant and most consistently detected fungi in all natural hypersaline waters sampled, at environmental salinities between 15-25% (Butinar et al., 2005a; Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2005; Zalar et al., 2001). The majority of isolates from the salterns belong to the species *C. sphaerospermum*. Less abundant were isolates belonging to *C. cladosporoides*, *C. oxysporum* and *C. herbarum*.

The majority of cladosporia isolated from Kongsfjorden comprise the same species as most frequently isolated from Antarctic soil and hypersaline waters in the salterns: *C. cladosporioides*, *C. herbarum*, *C. sphaerospermum* (Fig. 6), although several yet unidentified strains were isolated as well (Abyzov, 1993; Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2005; Ma et al., 1999a, 1999b), amongst them a small-spored *Cladosporium* sp. These *Cladosporium* species were primarily isolated from glacial ice samples and considerably less frequently from sea water and sea ice. The highest frequency of occurrence was obtained on media with 50% glucose added at 10°C, although all tested strains grew well on 17% NaCl media.

The genus *Cladosporium* is known for its psychrotolerance. The reported temperature range for growth of *C. cladosporoides* is from  $0-32^{\circ}$ C, with slight growth possible at  $-3^{\circ}$ C and even at  $-10^{\circ}$ C. Some isolates of *C. herbarum* were shown to grow even at  $-6^{\circ}$ C. All three species can grow at high levels of radioactive gamma irradiation (Onofri et al., 2004).

#### Non-melanized yeasts

There have been only few studies on the occurrence of halotolerant/halophilic yeasts in natural environments. Most available information on the biodiversity of the few known xerotolerant yeasts is thus derived from food contaminations. Among xerotolerant foodborne yeasts ascomycetous genera prevail. They include *Candida* (*C. krusei* = *Issatchenkia orientalis* [teleomorphic state], *C. lambica*), *Hansenula* (*H. anomala*), *Debaryomyces* (*D. hansenii*), *Pichia* (*P. ohmeri*, *P. guilliermondii*) and *Zygosaccharomyces* (*Z. rouxii*, *Z. bisporus*). The only known halotolerant food-borne basidomycetous yeast genus is *Rhodotorula* (*R. glutinis*).



Figure 6. Cladosporium sphaerospermum from glacial ice.

Halotolerant yeasts in natural habitats were mainly investigated in sea water, where basidiomycetous yeasts from the genera *Rhodotorula (R. mucilaginosa, R. glutinis), Rhodosporidium, Trichosporon* and *Cryptococcus (Cr. laurentii, Cr. albidus)* prevail (Jones, 1976). Although ascomycetous yeasts are most abundant on food preserved with high concentrations of salt or sugar, they are not common in sea water. The most important ascomycetous marine genera are *Debaryomyces* represented by *D. hansenii* and *Metschnikowia,* although species of *Candida, Hansenula* and *Pichia* have been occasionally reported as well. Among these, *M. bicuspidata* var. *bicuspidata, a parasite* of the brine shrimp, is the only species in which a real dependency on salt has been so far discovered (Butinar et al., 2005c; Jones, 1976; Javor, 1989).

Contrary to the belief that hypersaline waters do not harbour any yeast population (Hernandez-Saavedra et al., 1995), halotolerant yeasts were recently isolated from such environments (Butinar et al., 2005c). The frequency and occurrence of halotolerant yeast species in different hypersaline environments was highly inconsistent. They were represented by diverse ascomycetous (*Pichia guilliermondii, Debaryomyces hansenii, Yarrowia lipolytica, Candida parapsilosis, C. glabrata*-like, *Metschnikowia bicuspidata*) and basidiomycetous species (*Rhodosporidium sphaerocarpum, R. babjevae, Rhodotorula laryngis, Trichosporon mucoides*). Notably, the species that had the highest temporal frequency of occurrence were *P. guilliermondii, C. parapsilosis* and *T. mucoides*. These species could be indigenous and they probably represent a stable core of fungal hypersaline communities.

The diversity of yeast in the extremely cold polar environments was before our study mainly investigated in Antarctic soil and Siberian permafrost, where basidiomycetous genera represented the dominant psychrophilic microorganisms (Abyzov, 1993; Babjeva and Reshetova, 1998; Deegenaars and Watson, 1998; Golubev, 1998; Rivkina et al., 2000; Vishniac and Onofri, 2003). The isolated species were not known or tested for

their halotolerance. There were no investigations performed on the occurrence of (halotolerant/xerotolerant) yeasts in sea ice or glacial ice.

In our study, non-melanized yeasts were isolated primarily from the ice at the bottom of polythermic glaciers. Their frequency of occurrence was surprisingly high, reaching up to  $3.10^6$  CFU  $\Gamma^1$ . Although to our knowledge ascomycetous yeasts were hardly ever isolated from the extremely cold polar regions, the majority of yeasts isolated in our study on media with low water activity were ascomycetous, while on mesophilic media basidiomycetous species prevailed.

Most of the isolated yeast genera were the same as described from temperate hypersaline environments: Debaryomyces, Metschnikowia, Pichia, while the prevailing basidiomycetous genera were Crvptococcus. Filobasidium. Rhodotorula. Rhodosporidium and Trichosporon. After identification to the species level (Yarrow, 1998), representative strains of the isolated species were tested for their halotolerance by inoculating on media with 10% and 17% NaCl. The basidiomycetous species Cryptococcus albidus, Cr. liquefaciens, Cr. victoriae, Rhodosporidium diobovatum, Rhodotorula mucilaginosa, Rh. laryngis, and Trichosporon mucoides and the ascomycetous yeasts Debaryomyces hansenii, Pichia guilliermondii and Metschnikowia zobellii were all able to grow on media with 10% NaCl added, while only Rh. mucilaginosa, D. hansenii and P. guilliermondii could grow at 17% NaCl (Table 2).

*Cryptococcus albidus* was the dominant species isolated from glacier ice, followed by *Cr. liquefaciens*. Strains in the Albidus clade are widely distributed in nature, both in natural and man-made environments (Chand-Goyal and Spotts, 1996; Middelhoven, 1997; Roostita and Fleet, 1996; Slavikova and Vadkertiova, 1997), and *Cr. albidus* is also reported as an infectious agent in humans (Horowitz et al., 1993; Loison et al., 1996). Many species have been collected from soil and plants in the polar regions (Onofri et al., 2004; Vishniac and Onofri, 2003).

The Sporidiobolus lineage includes species of the teliosporic genera Rhodosporidium and Sporidiobolus and their anamorphic counterparts in the genera Rhodotorula and Sporobolomyces (Fonseca et al., 2000). From clade Glutinis the halotolerant species include Rhodosporidium diobovatum and from clade Sphaerocarpum Rhodotorula mucilaginosa. The latter was obtained from sea water, sea and glacier ice. In hypersaline waste water ponds in Israel it represeted one of the two dominant microorganisms (Lahav et al., 2002). Otherwise it is rather common in diverse aquatic environments. The species Rhodotorula laryngis from clade Occultifur of the Erythrobasidium lineage was recovered in this study from glacial ice, but it was otherwise found in aquatic environments of glacial origin in Patagonia (Libkind et al., 2004), as well as in the hypersaline waters of the Dead Sea (Butinar et al., 2005c).

From the genus *Trichosporon*, the major taxon of the Trichosporonales, *Trichosporon mucoides* was the isolated halotolerant species from the clade Cutaneum. The isolates of *T. mucoides* are otherwise mostly of human origin (Kurtzman and Fell, 1998).

*D. hanseni*, a known halotolerant food-borne yeast has been found together with its imperfect form *Torulopsis famata* as in this study mainly in cold sea water (Norkrans, 1966). It has been isolated also from natural hypersaline habitats that are seasonally exposed to low temperatures (Butinar et al., 2005c).

jorden.
Congsf
in k
niches
ogical
ecol
erse (
div
t in
yeas
ized
lan
on-me
f n
ce c
ıren
Occı
<b>7</b>
TABLI

Halotolerant yeast	Sea	Sea	Ponds	Snow/	Glacier	Glacier ice	Isolation	Growth on	Growth on 17%	6 Growth	Temperate
species	water	ice	on sea ice	ice in tidal	ice	melt-water	on media with low a <sub>w</sub>	10% NaCl	NaCl	at 10°C	hypersaline environments
				zone							
Cryptococcus albidus			+		+	+	+	+		+	
Cr. liquefaciens					+		+	+		+	
Cr. victoriae	+				+		+	+		+	
Debaryomyces	+				+	+	+	+	+	+	+
hansenii											
Metschnikowia	+	+			+		+	+		+	ı
zobellii											
Pichia guilliermondii	+				+		+	+	+	+	+
Rhodotorula laryngis					+		ı	w		+	+
Rh. mucilaginosa	+	+			+	+	+	+	+ (25°C)	+	+
Rhodosporidium					+		+	+		+	
diobovatum											
Trichosporon					+		+	+		+	+
mucoides											

Different species of the genus *Pichia* are frequently isolated from sea water, with *P. membranefaciens* being the most common (Soares et al., 1997). *P. guilliermondii*, identified as one of the two dominant microorganisms in hypersaline waste water in Israel (Lahav et al., 2002), was isolated from sea water and glacier ice of Kongsfjorden, although it has not been so far reported from polar regions.

# The genera Aspergillus and Penicillium and their teleomorphs

Tolerance to high salt concentrations is a property found in many species of Aspergillus and *Penicillium*. In a survey of the NaCl tolerance encompassing 975 species of terrestrial fungi selected from the major taxonomic classes, the penicillia and aspergilli were notably the most resistant, with the majority of species able to grow in the presence of 20% NaCl or more (Tresner and Hayes, 1971). In nature their occurrence was primarily investigated in saline soil. Species belonging to the genera Aspergillus and *Penicillium* isolated from the natural hypersaline environments have mainly been known as contaminants of low water activity food and similar substrata (Filtenborg et al., 2000). When they were first isolated from the salterns they were considered as common airborne occurrences, able to survive prolonged exposure in hypersaline water in a dormant state. However recent results indicate that spores and mycelium of some species are able to survive prolonged suspension in brines (Butinar et al., 2005b; Kis-Papo et al., 2003). These species probably represent part of the core of indigenous hypersaline mycobiota. It seems that in saline environments with higher environmental temperatures Aspergillus isolates prevail, while in colder environments Penicillium isolates are more abundant (Samson et al., 2000).

#### Penicillium

The genus *Penicillium* is only associated to two teleomorphic states *Eupenicillum* and *Talaromyces*. *Eupenicillium* and its associated anamorphs *Penicillium* subgenus *Aspergilloides, Furcatum* and *Penicillium* are rather closely related to *Aspergillus* in a phylogenetic sense, while *Talaromyces* with its associated anamorphs in the *Penicillium* subgenus *Biverticillium* is a distinct genus closer to *Byssochlamys* and *Thermoascus* (Peterson, 2000; Pitt, 1979; Stolk and Samson, 1972). According to Pitt et al. (2000) there are 166 species in *Eupenicillium* and its related anamorphs, while 59 species are accepted in *Talaromyces* and its *Biverticillium* anamorphs. The genus *Eupenicillium* has not been found very often in saline environments, but its *Penicillium* anamorphs are common, both the food-borne forms (Frisvad et al., 2000) and the soil-borne forms (Christensen et al., 2000). Species in the genus *Talaromyces* in general thrive at higher water activities than *Eupenicillium* (Pitt and Hocking, 1997).

The *Penicillium* species isolated most frequently from salterns were *P. antarcticum*, *P. brevicompactum*, *P. chrysogenum*, *P. citrinum*, *P. cyclopium*, *P. glabrum*, *P. solitum*, *P. manginii*, *P. miczynskii*, *P. neodoratum* and *P. westlingii* (data not published).

All isolated halotolerant penicillia are also psychrotolerant, and they are very efficient producers of a large number of families of extrolites (Frisvad, 2004; Frisvad et al., 2000; Sonjak et al., 2005). The ubiquitous halotolerant species *P. chrysogenum*, *P. crustosum* and *P. brevicompactum* isolated during this study as well as from the Antarctic (mainly from soil) can even grow at  $-2^{\circ}$ C.

The dominant *Penicillium* species in glacier ice was the halotolerant *P. crustosum* (Sonjak et al., 2005), not reported from Antarctic ice (Table 3; Fig. 5). *P. chrysogenum*,

known to be xerophilic and resistant to radioactivity, survived in Antarctic ice approximately 8000 years, and was also amongst the species most frequently isolated from Kongsfjorden.

Halotolerant	Sea	Sea	Ponds	Coastal	Glacier	Glacier	r Isolation	10%	17%	Salterns	10°C
Penicillium spp.	water	ice	on sea	snow	ice	Melt	on media	NaC	l NaCl		
			ice			water	with NaCl				
"P. arcticum"	x	х			х	х	х	х	х		х
P. bialowiezense	x							х	х		
P. brevicompactum					х			х	х	х	
P. chrysogenum	x	х	х	х	х		х	х	х	х	х
P. corylophilum					х			х	х	х	х
P. crustosum	x	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х	х
P. decumbens	x		х				х	х	х		
P. echinulatum			х		х		х	х	х		х
P. olsonii					х			х	х		х
P. polonicum					х		х	х	х		х
P. resedanum			х				х	х	х		
P. solitum		х		х	х		х	х	х	х	х
"P. svalbardense"					х		х	х	х		х

TABLE 3. List of halotolerant species of *Penicillium* isolated from diverse polar ecological niches, their occurrence in hypersaline water of the salterns and *in vitro* growth on media with 10 or 17% NaCl added.

"P. arcticum" and "P. svalbardense" are new species, so far undescribed.

Halotolerant *P. antarcticum* and *P. aurantiogriseum* that survived in the central Antarctic sheet for 10,000 years (Onofri et al., 2004) were not isolated during our study.

Compared to the fungi found in glacier ice, melted ice and sea water from Svalbard, the mycobiota found in Antarctica are not very different. McRae (1999) found in Antarctica the following halotolerant penicillia: *P. aurantiogriseum*, *P. brevicompactum*, *P. chrysogenum*, *P. echinulatum*, and *P. solitum*, in addition to the Aspergilloides and Furcatum species *P. corylophilum* and *P. waksmanii*. Most seem to be panglobal except for *P. svalbardense* and *P. bialowiezense* (Frisvad, 2004).

### Aspergillus

The genus *Aspergillus* and its teleomorphic states contains 254 broadly accepted species (Pitt et al., 2000). Many of these are known for their xerotolerance and frequent occurrence as contaminants of food preserved with high concentrations of salt or sugar, primarily in warmer climates. Amongst the species of the genus *Aspergillus* most frequently isolated from the salterns are *A. candidus*, *A. fumigatus*, *A. melleus*, *A. niger*, *A. ochraceus*, *A. sydowii*, *A. terreus*, *A. sclerotiorum*, *A. versicolor* and *A. wentii* (data not published). Amongst these *A. sydowii*, *A. terreus* and *A. versicolor* were frequently detected in the Dead Sea as well (Wasser et al., 2003).

In spite of their ubiquitious nature and preference for low water activity, only few halotolerant *Aspergillus* species were isolated from Kongsfjorden: *A. niger*, *A. tubigensis*, *A. sydowii* and *A. versicolor*. *A. niger* and *A. sydowii* have been reported world-wide from sand dunes, salt marshes, estuaries, mangrove mud and other marine environments

(Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2005). *A. sydowii* spores survived prolonged suspension in Dead Sea water (Kis-Papo et al., 2003). This species is also one of the few filamentous fungi reported to have survived in the Antarctic ice sheet for 10,000 years or more. *A. versicolor*, isolated most frequently from diverse ice samples in Kongsfjorden, was repeatedly isolated as well from Antarctic soils, and is also common in diverse low a<sub>w</sub> environments in temperate zones. It belongs to the most xerophilic Antarctic species, able also to grow at high levels of radioactive contamination (Onofri et al., 2004).

# Eurotium

The genus *Eurotium* is the holomorphic ascomycete genus for *Aspergillus* sections *Aspergillus* and *Restricti*. Species in this genus are particularly xero- and halophilic (Pitt and Hocking, 1985a, 1985b). Its representatives have been reported to live in concentrated salt or sugar solutions at a<sub>w</sub> as low as 0.7 (Martín et al., 1998; Wheeler and Hocking, 1993). Different species of the teleomorphic genera *Eurotium* were often isolated from natural hypersaline water environments such as Dead Sea water and hypersaline waters of salterns around the globe. *Eurotium amstelodami* was isolated most frequently, followed by *E. herbariorum* and *E. repens, E. rubrum* and *E. chevalieri* were isolated with lower frequency (Butinar et al., 2005b).

In Kongsfjorden *Eurotium* species were rarely isolated, although more frequently than *Aspergillus* spp. They were primarily derived from glacial and sea ice. The most frequent isolate was *E. repens*, followed by *E. amstelodami* and *E. rubrum*. *E. repens* and *E. rubrum* were previously isolated from 8,150 years old ice and Antarctic soil (Onofri et al., 2004).

## Alternaria

The most frequently isolated species from hypersaline environments is *Alternaria alternata*. It was repeatedly isolated from water in salterns on three different continents, as well as from Dead Sea water, salt marshes, desert soil and low  $a_w$  food (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2005).

Besides our isolations from sea ice, sea water and glacial ice, *A. alternata* was reported from maritime Antarctica, Alaska and Spitsbergen. It can grow at least at 0°C, at high levels of radioactive contamination, and is UV resistant (Onofri et al., 2004).

#### Phoma

*Phoma* species are common coelomycetous soil fungi, which are relatively often obtained from deserts. *Phoma herbarum*, reported from maritime Antarctica, Alaska and Spitsbergen, was isolated from sea ice and ponds on its surface. It has been reported as one of the xerotolerant Antarctic species, and is able to grow at 0°C (Onofri et al., 2004).

# 7. Cellular Responses to High Salinity and Low Temperatures

Studies performed thus far on the presence of fungi in extreme environments have shown that several species are well adapted to stressful conditions (Onofri et al., 2004). Fungi can typically grow at much lower minimal  $a_w$  than prokaryotes, and they also appear to be able to survive strong fluctuations in osmotic and thermal conditions, low environmental temperatures, high UV irradiance and low nutrient availability.

Black multi-cellular thick-walled spores and meristematic endoconidia are probably the most stress-tolerant fungal structures known, but even the hyphae of dematiceous fungi show considerable resistance. In polar regions, thick cell walls and surrounding polysaccharides help overcome the stress associated with low temperatures and consequential water loss, causing increased intracellular solute concentrations, decreased cell size, weakening of the cell membrane, and physical cell rupture which can be caused by freezing and thawing (Christner et al., 2000; Krembs et al., 2002). Adaptations experienced at low temperatures can be related to other environmental challenges such as salt stress, and may therefore reveal new links between psychrophily and halophily (Deming, 2002).

Extracellular freezing leads to cellular dehydration, and chilling temperatures reduce water absorption (Zhu, 2001). Dehydration caused by high salinities and low a<sub>w</sub>, is therefore a major stress for ice-trapped organisms. Conversely, when the ice melts, the released organisms are suddenly exposed to hyposaline conditions close to freshwater values (Thomas and Dieckmann, 2002), giving advantage to halotolerant organisms with a wide range of amplitude. Although salt, water and cold stresses are clearly different from each other in their physical nature, each eliciting specific responses, they also activate some common reactions. Salinity creates both ionic and osmotic stress, and drought and cold cause osmotic and oxidative stress. Accordingly, they can induce some common responses. At very low temperatures one of the threats represents ice formation within the cell, which might lead to cell lysis because of the volume increase on expansion of water as ice is formed. The second is increased salinity outside the cell, as ice formation leads to the separation of salt out of pure water (as ice) and a corresponding increase in salt concentration, leading to an osmotic gradient across the cell membrane. It has been shown that mechanisms of freezing and dehydration tolerance in plants and arthropods may involve common gene products and cell signalling and regulatory pathways, and it is likely that these occur in other organisms too. These diverse stresses often activate the production of stress proteins (Cheng, 1998), up-regulation of antioxidants and accumulation of compatible solutes, which are at the same time osmolytes and cryoprotectants (Wang et al., 2003). Since protection against dehydration damage is correlated with intracellular accumulation of compatible solutes, an increase in the amount of unfreezable water may be achieved by their production (British Antarctic Survey, 1995; Mindock et al., 2001). Glycerol acts as the primary compatible solute in response to high osmolarity and low temperature in fungi (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2005), while glycine betaine is synthesized by diverse organisms, including several ascomycetous and basidiomycetous fungi, under conditions of environmental stress such as drought, low temperatures and high salinity (Blackwell et al., 2001).

Water transport through the plasma membrane is important in determining freeze tolerance and halotolerance. Aquaporins, channel membrane proteins with transmembrane domains, are involved in the transport of water and/or small neutral solutes such as glycerol. The precise physiological functions of the fungal aquaporins (and others) have remained unknown so far, although in *S. cerevisiae* a correlation was found between resistance to freezing and the presence of aquaporin genes. Overexpression improved freeze tolerance, while deletion had the opposite effect. A rapid osmotically driven efflux of water during the freezing process reduced intracellular ice crystal formation and the resulting cell damage (Rodriguez-Vargas et al., 2002; Tanghe et al., 2002). On the other hand, osmotic stress induced a decrease of water in the

cytoplasm by efflux of water through aquaporins, with a resultant increase in intracellular ion concentrations (Allakhverdiev et al., 2000).

The plasma membrane is the primary structure through which the cell maintains contact with its environment. Changes in its composition therefore affect its integrity and stability. Membrane characteristics most important for cellular functions are passive and active permeability, nutrient uptake, electron transport, environmental sensing, and recognition (Georlette et al., 2004). Since extreme environmental conditions such as high salinity and low temperatures influence membrane properties, several studies on their adaptations have been performed.

So far the response of the membrane lipid composition of psycrophilic bacteria to changes in temperature has been well documented. In studies of the properties of bacterial membranes at low temperatures, especially alterations in fatty acid composition have been observed. A decrease in temperature led to one or more changes, including a decrease in average fatty acid chain length, an increase in fatty acid unsaturation, an increase in methyl branching, and an increase in the ratio of *anteiso*-branching relative to *iso*-branching. This termal effect was mediated via temperature-dependent changes in the activity of the enzymes involved in fatty acid and lipid biosynthesis (Chattopadhyay and The fatty acid composition of membrane Jagannadham. 2001: Russell. 1997). phospholipids regulates the membrane fluidity; hence, shorter and more unsaturated fatty acids including polyunsaturated fatty acids (PUFAs) are central in retaining membrane fluidity at low temperature. A novel enzyme family, the polyketide synthases, which are active at low temperatures and are required for the biosynthesis of PUFAs, have recently been found in several psychrophilic bacteria isolated from sea ice (Thomas and Dieckmann, 2002).

Only few such studies have yet been performed with fungal species. In the few studies dealing with the membrane adaptation of psychrophilic/psychrotolerant fungi, such as *Mortierella antarctica* and *Cadophora fastigiata* isolated in the Antarctic, it was observed that at low temperatures the amounts of linoleic and arachidonic acid increased respectively. In *Cryptococcus albidus*, *Cr. laurentii*, and *Rhodotorula mucilaginosa*, so far only known for their psychrotolerance, at lower temperatures unsaturated fatty acids predominated in the membranes (Zlatanov et al., 2001).

Studies on the adaptation of membranes of halophilic black yeast-like fungi at high salinity have only recently been performed. Before that the effect of salt stress on lipid composition and membrane fluidity had been investigated only in a restricted group of salt-sensitive fungi. The study on the influence of increased NaCl concentration on membrane lipid composition and fluidity in the halophilic H. werneckii and P. triangularis and the halotolerant A. pullulans showed an increase in the phospholipidesterified fatty acid unsaturation and the maintenance of a low sterol-to-phospholipid ratio compared to the salt-sensitive S. cerevisiae. The total sterol content, including ergosterol as the major sterol, did not change significantly in response to raised NaCl concentrations in the halophilic/halotolerant melanized fungi studied. The major classes of phospholipids were phosphatidylcholine and phosphatidylethanolamine, followed by anionic phospholipids. The most abundant fatty acids in the phospholipids were 16- and 18-carbon fatty acids with a high percentage of C18: $2^{\Delta 9,12}$ . These data agreed with electron paramagnetic resonance spectroscopy measurements, which showed that the membranes of the halophilic/halotolerant fungi remained fluid over a much broader range of salinities than membranes of salt sensitive fungi (Turk et al., 2004).

When adaptations to low temperature and high salinity were compared, similar mechanisms of membrane fluidity regulation could be observed. A reduction in temperature slowed down most physiological processes, reduced membrane fluidity, and caused an increased viscosity of water. Thus, tight regulation of membrane fluidity and ion channels permeability are needed, as shown earlier in halophilic organisms (Georlette et al., 2004; Turk et al., 2004). At low temperatures and high salinities, the microbe's ability to modulate the fluidity of its membranes is crucial for its survival. The interrelationship of low temperature and salt stress has been already shown in cyanobacterial cells, in which unsaturated fatty acids in membrane lipids play important roles in the tolerance to salt stress as well as to cold stress. In response to a decrease in ambient temperature or to an increase in salt concentration, psychrophiles or halophiles increase the degree of unsaturation of their fatty acids, thus maintaining the appropriate fluidity of their membrane lipids.

Further investigations are needed to unravel and compare the mechanisms which enable life in some of the most extreme environments on our planet, perhaps on others as well: the hypersaline and extremely cold areas.

# 8. Conclusions

Fungi, one of the ecologically most successful eukaryotic lineages, have been discovered in diverse extreme environments on Earth. Halotolerant and halophilic fungi represent an integral part of the microbial communities inhabiting hypersaline waters of salterns and hypersaline lakes worldwide, while psychrotolerant and psychrophilic fungi in extremely cold polar areas play important roles in geomicrobiological processes.

Ice, whether in the form of tundra, glacier, snow, lake- or sea ice, presents a special environment for microbial life. Ice combines several stressful factors such as freezing, desiccation, occasional increased salinities, low nutrient availability, thawing and solar irradiation. The occurrence of microorganisms in diverse types of ice has not much been investigated. Occasional fungal isolates from ice were interpreted as random deposits that in some cases survived prolonged periods in the frozen state. However, recent studies have revealed the existence of microbial communities able to retain their viability through dynamic processes of ice melting, followed by micobial enrichments and refreezing. Such studies have so far unraveled only the presence of Bacteria and Archaea, but the presence and role of fungi and other eukaryotic microorganisms have not been investigated.

Certain species of fungi display a general xerophylic phenotype, determined primarily by the low water activity  $(a_w)$  potential, which could represent an advantage in ice environments. Particularly for halotolerant/xerotolerant polar and halophilic/xerophilic fungi, adapted to ionic, osmotic or matric water stress, ice could therefore represent a potential habitat. Although halophilic fungi dominant in hypersaline environments (black yeast-like species and Wallemia) were not detected in ice, the main taxa of halotolerant fungi isolated from hypersaline environments were isolated either from diverse types of ice or its meltwater. These fungi include the non-melanized basidiomycetous yeast genera Cryptococcus, Rhodosporidium, Rhodotorula and Trichosporon, as well as the ascomycetous yeast genera Debaryomyces, Filobasidium, Metschnikowia and Pichia. Filamentous fungi prevailing in both habitats belong to the

cosmopolitan anamorphic *Penicillium*, *Cladosporium* and the phylogenetically related *Aureobasidium pullulans*. The genera *Alternaria*, *Phoma* and *Aspergillus* were present to a lesser extent, together with *Eurotium* – the teleomorphic form of *Aspergillus*, as well as *Mucor* and *Trichoderma*.

It seems that fungal adaptations to low temperatures can be related to salt stress, revealing new links between psychrophily and halophily. Both extracellular freezing and hypersaline stress lead to cellular dehydration, and both can therefore activate some common responses. These include among others the level of compatible solutes, ion transport across membranes, regulation of water efflux, the composition and fluidity of cell membranes responsible for cellular functions such as passive and active permeability, nutrient uptake, electron transport, environmental sensing, and recognition.

These salt- and cold-adapted fungi represent a new world of eukaryotic extremophiles, a world of organisms that have developed strategies different from those previously investigated. The ability of fungi to adapt to changing water activity conditions, whether due to low temperatures or high salinities, is crucial for their successful survival in some of the harshest extreme environments on our planet.

# Acknowledgements

The work in Kongsfjorden was funded by EU Large Scale Facility Fund. Special thanks are due to Nick Cox (NERC Station) for his logistic support. The work on halophilic fungi was supported by the Slovenian Ministry of Education, Science and Sport.

# References

- Abdel-Hafez, S.I.I., Moubasher, A.H. and Abdel-Fattah, H.M. (1978) Cellulose-decomposing fungi of salt marshes in Egypt. Folia Microbiol. 23, 37-44.
- Abyzov, S.S. (1993) Microorganisms in the Antarctic Ice, In: E.I. Friedmann (ed.), Antarctic Microbiology. Wiley-Liss, New York, pp. 265-285.
- Aguilar, A. (1996) Extremophile research in the European Union: from fundamental aspects to industrial expectations. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 18, 89-92.
- Allakherdiev, S.I., Sakamoto, A., Nishiyama, Y. and Murata, N. (2000) Inactivation of photosystems I and II in response to osmotic stress in *Synechococcus*. Contribution of water channels. Plant Physiol. **122**, 1201-1208.
- Babjeva, I. and Reshetova, I. (1998) Yeast resources in natural habitats at polar circle latitude. Food Technol. Biotechnol. 36, 1-5.
- Baublis, J.A., Wharton, R.A. and Volz, P.A. (1991) Diversity of micro-fungi in an Antarctic dry valley. J. Basic Microbiol. 31, 3-12.
- Blackwell, M., Longstretch, D.J., David, C. and Barker, S.A. (2001) Glycine betaine in fungi. Inoculum 52, 22.
- British Antarctic Survey (1995) Dynamics of Antarctic terrestrial and Freshwater Ecosystems Survival Strategies. Report of Activities <u>http://www.anta.canterbury.ac.nz/Subfolder/science/biotas/newsletter/</u><u>number\_9/bas.html</u>
- Brown, M.V. and Bowman, J.P. (2001) A molecular phylogenetic survey of sea ice microbial communities (SIMCO). FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 35, 267-275.
- Buchalo, A.S., Nevo, E., Wasser, S.P., Oren, A. and Molitoris, H.P. (1998) Fungal life in the extremely hypersaline water of the Dead Sea: first records. Proc. R Soc. London B 265, 1461-1465.
- Butinar, L., Sonjak, S., Zalar, P., Plemenitaš, A. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005a) Population dynamics of melanized halophilic fungi in solar salterns. Bot. Mar. (in press).
- Butinar, L., Zalar, P., Frisvad, J.C. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005b) The genus *Eurotium* members of indigenous fungal community in hypersaline waters of salterns. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 51, 155-166.

- Butinar, L., Santos, S., Spencer-Martins, I., Oren, A. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005c) Yeast diversity in hypersaline habitats. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. (in press).
- Casamayor, E.O., Massana, R., Benlloch, S., Øvreås, L., Diez, B., Goddarad, V.J., Gasol, J.M., Joint, I., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2002) Changes in archeal, bacterial and eukaryal assemblages along a salinity gradient by comparison of genetic fingerprinting methods in a multipond solar saltern. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 338-348.
- Chand-Goyal, T. and Spotts, R.A. (1996) Enumeration of bacterial and yeast colonists of apple fruits and identification of epiphytic yeasts on pear fruits in the Pacific Northwest United States. Microbiol. Res. 151, 427-432.
- Chattopadhyay, M.K. and Jagannadham, M.V. (2001) Maintenance of membrane fluidity in Antarctic bacteria. Polar Biol. 24, 386-388.
- Cheng, C.C. (1998) Evolution of diverse antifreeze proteins. Curr. Opin. Genet. Dev. 8, 715-720.
- Christensen, M., Frisvad, J.C. and Tuthill, D.I. (2000) *Penicillium* species diversity in soil and some taxonomic and ecological notes, In: Samson, R.A. and Pitt, J.I. (eds.), *Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 309-320.
- Christner, B.C. (2002) Incorporation of DNA and protein precursors into macromolecules by bacteria at -15°C. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68, 6435-6438.
- Christner, B.C., Mosley-Thompson, E., Thompson, L.G. and Reeve, J. (2003) Bacterial recovery from ancient glacial ice. Environ. Microbiol. 5, 433-436.
- Christner, B.C., Mosley-Thompson, E., Thompson, L.G., Zagorodnov, V., Sandman, K. and Reeve, J.N. (2000) Recovery and identification of viable bacteria immured in glacial ice. Icarus 144, 479-485.
- De Hoog, G.S., Zalar, P., Urzi, C., de Leo, F., Yurlova, N.A. and Sterflinger, K. (1999) Relationships of dothideaceous black yeasts and meristematic fungi based on 5.8S and ITS2 rDNA sequence comparison. Stud. Mycol. 43, 31-37.
- De Wit, R., Dyer, P., Genilloud, O., Goetlich, E., Hodgson, D., de Hoog, S., Jones, B., Laybourn-Parry, J., Marinelli, F., Stackebrandt, E., Swings, J., Tindall, B.J., Vyverman, W. and Wilmotte, A. (2003) Antarctic lakes – 'hot spots' for microbial diversity and biotecnological screening, In: 1<sup>st</sup> FEMS Congress, June 29-July 3, Abstract book. Ljubljana, Slovenia, p. 228.
- Deegenaars, M.L. and Watson, K. (1998) Heat shock response in psychrophilic and psychrotrophic yeast from Antarctica. Extremophiles 2, 41-49.
- Deming, J.W. (2002) Psychrophiles and polar regions. Curr. Opin. Microbiol. 5, 301-309.
- Dmitriev, V.V., Gilichinsky, D.A., Faizutdinova, R.N., Shershunov, I.N., Golubev, W.I. and Duda, V.I. (1997a) Occurrence of viable yeasts in 3-million-year-old permafrost in Siberia. Mikrobiologiya 66, 655-660.
- Dmitriev, V.V., Gilichinsky, D.A., Faizutdinova, R.N., Ostroumova, N.V., Golubev, W.I. and Duda, V.I. (1997b) Yeasts in late Pleistocene-early Pleistocene Siberian permafrost. Cryosphere of the Earth 1, 67-70.
- Domsch, K.H., Gams, W. and Anderson, T.H. (eds.) (1980) Compendium of Soil Fungi. Academic Press, London.
- Ekström, G., Nettles, M. and Abers, G.A. (2003) Glacial earthquakes. Science 302, 622-624.
- Fahnestock, M. (2003) Geophysics: glacial flow goes seismic. Science 302, 578-579.
- Filtenborg, O., Frisvad, J.C. and Samson, R.A. (2000) Specific association of fungi to foods and influence of physical environmental factors, In: R.A. Samson, E.S. Hoekstra, J.C. Frisvad and O. Filtenborg (eds.), *Introduction to Food- and Airborne Fungi*. Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures, Utrecht, pp. 306-320.
- Foght, J., Aislabie, J., Turner, S., Brown, C.E., Ryburn, J., Saul, D.J. and Lawson, W. (2004) Culturable bacteria in subglacial sediments and ice from two southern hemisphere glaciers. Microb. Ecol. 47, 329-340.
- Fonseca, A., Scorzetti, G. and Fell, J.W. (2000) Diversity in the yeast *Cryptococcus albidus* and related species as revealed by ribosomal DNA sequence analysis. Can. J. Microbiol. 46, 7-27.
- Frisvad, J.C., Filtenborg, O., Lund, F. and Samson, R.A. (2000) The homogeneous species and series in subgenus *Penicillium* are related to mammal nutrition and excretion, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), *Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 265-283.
- Frisvad, J.C. (2004) Chemical diversity of psychrotolerant fungi, In: M.M. Watanabe, K. Suzuki and T. Seki (eds.), *Innovative Roles of Biological Resource Centers*. Tsukuba, Japan, pp. 165-167.
- Gaidos, E., Lanoil, B., Thorsteinsson, T., Graham, A., Skidmore, M., Han, S.-K., Rust, T. and Popp, B. (2004) A viable microbial community in a subglacial volcanic crater lake, Iceland. Astrobiology 4, 327-344.
- Georlette, D., Blaise, V., Collins, T., D'Amico, S., Gratia, E., Hoyoux, A., Marx, J.C., Sonan, G., Feller, G. and Gerday, C. (2004) Some like it cold: biocatalysis at low temperatures. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 28, 25-42.

- Gerday, C., Aittaleb, M., Bentahir, M., Chessa, J.P., Claverie, P., Collins, T., D'Amico, S., Dumont, J., Garsoux, G., Georlette, D., Hoyoux, A., Lonthienne, T., Meeuwis, M.A. and Feller, G. (2000) Cold adapted enzymes: from fundamentals to biotechnology. Tibtech 18, 103-107.
- Golubev, W.I. (1998) New species of basidiomycetous yeasts, *Rhodotorula creatinovora* and *R. yakutica*, isolated from permafrost soils of Eastern-Siberian Arctic. Mykologiya Phytopathologiya **32**, 8-13.
- Gorbushina, A.A., Panina, L.K., Vlaslov, D.Y. and Krumbein, W.E. (1996) Fungi deteriorating marble in Chersonessus. Mikol. Fitopatol. 30, 23-27.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Plemenitaš, A. (2000) Hypersaline water in salterns natural ecological niches for halophilic black yeasts. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 235-240.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Cerovac, S. and Zalar, P. (2001) Biodiversity of filamentous fungi in the saltpans Sečovlje. Acta Biol. Slov. 44, 25-30.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Sonjak, S., Zalar, P., Frisvad, J.C., Diderichsen, B. and Plemenitaš, A. (2003) Extremophilic fungi in Arctic ice: a relationship between adaptation to low temperature and water activity. Phys. Chem. Earth 28, 1273-1278.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P., Petrovič, U., Turk, M., Kogej, T., de Hoog, S. and Plemenitaš, A. (2004) Fungi in the salterns, In: A. Ventosa (ed.), *Halophilic Microorganisms*. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 103-111.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Frisvad, J.C., Zalar, P. and Plemenitaš, A. (2005) Halotolerant and halophilic fungi, In: S.K. Deshmukh and M.K. Rai (eds.), *The Biodiversity of Fungi: Their Role in Human Life*. Oxford & IBH Publishing Cp. Pvt. Ltd., New Delhi, pp. 69-127 (in press).
- Hernandez-Saavedra, N.Y., Ochoa, J.L. and Vazquez-Dulhalt, R. (1995) Osmotic adjusment in marine yeast. J. Plankton Res. 17, 59-69.
- Hocking, A.D. (1993) Responses of xerophilic fungi to changes in water activity, In: Jennings, D.H. (ed.), Stress Tolerance of Fungi. Marcel Dekker Inc., New York, pp. 233-243.
- Hodkinson, D., Webb, N.R., Bale, J.S. and Block, W. (1999) Hydrology, water availability and tundra in a changing climate: the need for a closer integration of ideas. Glob. Chang. Biol. 5, 359-369.
- Hölker, U., Bend, J., Pracht, R., Müller, T., Tetsch, L. and de Hoog, G.S. (2004) Hortaea acidophila, a new acidophilic black yeast from lignite. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek (in press).
- Horowitz, I.D., Blumberg, E.A. and Krevolin, L. (1993) Cryptococcus albidus and mucormycosis empyema in a patient receiving hemodialysis. South. Med. J. 86, 1070-1072.
- Ito, H. and Koduh, S. (1997) Characteristics of water in Kongsfjorden, Svalbard. Proc. NIPR Symp. Polar Meteorol. Glaciol. 11, 221-232.
- Javor, B. (1989) Hypersaline Environments. Microbiology and Biogeochemistry. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Jones, G.E.B. (ed.) (1976) Recent Advances in Aquatic Mycology. The Gresham Press, Old Woking, Surrey.
- Junge, K., Imhoff, F., Staley, T. and Deming, J.W. (2002) Phylogenetic diversity of numerically important Arctic sea-ice bacteria cultured at subzero temperature. Microb. Ecol. 43, 315-328.
- Kis-Papo, T., Oren, A., Wasser, S.P. and Nevo, E. (2003) Survival of filamentous fungi in hypersaline Dead Sea water. Microb. Ecol. 45, 183-190.
- Krembs, C., Eicken, H., Junge, K. and Deming, J.W. (2002) High concentrations of exopolymeric substances in Arctic winter sea ice: implications for the polar ocean carbon cycle and cryopeotection of diatoms. Deep-Sea Res. I 49, 2163-2181.
- Kriss, A.E., Mitskevich, I.N., Rozanova, E.P. and Osnitskaia, L.K. (1976) Microbiological studies of the Wanda Lake (Antarctica). Mikrobiologiya 45, 1075-1081.
- Kurtzman, C.P. and Fell, J.W. (eds.) (1998) The Yeasts, A Taxonomic Study. Elsevier, Amsterdam.
- Lahav, R., Fareleira, P., Nejidat, A. and Abeliovich, A. (2002) The identification and characterisation of osmotolerant yeast isolates from chemical wastewater evaporation ponds. Microb. Ecol. 43, 338-396.
- Lanoil, B. (2004) Microbiology of subglacial environments, In: Extremophiles 2004, 5<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Extremophiles, September 19-23, Abstract Book. Cambridge, Maryland, p. 19.
- Libkind, D., Brizzio, S. and van Broock, M. (2004) *Rhodotorula mucilaginosa*, a carotenoid producing yeast strain from a Patagonian high-altitude lake. Folia Microbiol. **49**, 19-25.
- Loison, J., Bouchara, J.P., Guého, E., de Gentile, L., Cimon, B., Chennebault, J.M. and Chabasse, D. (1996) First report of *Cryptococcus albidus* septicaemia in a HIV pacient. J. Infect. 33, 139-140.
- López-García, P., Rodríguez-Valera, F., Pedrós-Alió, C. and Moreira, D. (2001) Unexpected diversity of small eukaryotes in deep-sea Antarctic plankton. Nature 409, 603-607.
- Ma, L.J., Rogers, S.O., Catranis, C.M. and Starmer, W.T. (1999a) Detection and characterization of ancient fungi entrapped in glacial ice. Mycologia 92, 286-295.
- Ma, L.J., Catranis, C.M., Starmer, W.T. and Rogers, S.O. (1999b) Revival and characterization of fungi from ancient polar ice. Mycologist 13, 70-73.
- Margesin, R., Zacke, G. and Schinner, F. (2002) Characterization of heterotrophic microorganisms in Alpine glacier cryoconite. Arctic, Antarctic and Alpine Res. 34, 88-93.
- Martin, S., Companys, E., Sanchis, V. and Ramos, A.J. (1998) Effect of water activity and temperature on competing abilities of common maize fungi. Mycol. Res. 120, 959-964.
- McRae, C.F., Hocking, A.D. and Seppelt, R.D. (1999) Penicillium species from terrestrial habitats in the Windmill Islands, East Antarctica, including a new species, Penicillium antarcticum. Polar Biol. 21, 97-111.
- Middelhoven, W.J. (1997) Identity and biodegradative abilities of yeasts isolated from plants growing in arid climate. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 72, 81-89.
- Mindock, C.A., Petrova, M.A. and Hollingsworth, R.I. (2001) Re-evaluation of osmotic effects as a general adaptive strategy for bacteria in sub-freezing conditions. Biophys. Chem. 89, 13-24.
- Nagahama, T., Hamamoto, M., Nakase, T., Takami, H. and Horikoshi, K. (2001) Distribution and identification of red yeasts in deep-sea environments around the northwest Pacific ocean. Antonie van Leewenhoek 80, 101-110.
- Norkrans, B. (1966) Studies on marine occuring yeasts: growth related to pH, NaCl concentration and temperature. Arch. f. Mikrobiol. 54, 374-392.
- Northolt, M.D., Frisvad, J.C. and Samson, R.A. (1995) Occurrence of food-borne fungi and factors for growth, In: R.A. Samson, E.S. Hoekstra, J.C. Frisvad and O. Filtenborg (eds.), *Introduction to Food-borne Fungi*. CBS, Delft, pp. 243-250.
- Onofri, S., Selbmann, L., Zucconi, L. and Pagano, S. (2004) Antarctic microfungi as models for exobiology. Planet. Space Sci. 52, 229-237.
- Pennisi, E. (2003) Microbiology. Neither cold nor snow stops tundra fungi. Science 301, 1307.
- Peterson, S.W. (2000) Phylogenetic analysis of *Penicillium* based on ITS and lsu-rDNA nucleotide sequences, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), *Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 163-178.
- Petrovič, U., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Plemenitaš, A. (2002) Cellular responses to environmental salinity in the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii*. Mol. Microbiol. 45, 665-672.
- Pitt, J.I. (ed.) (1979) The Genus Penicillium and its Teleomorphic States Eupenicillium and Talaromyces. Academic Press, London.
- Pitt, J.I. and Hocking, A.D. (1985a) The ecology of fungal food spoilage, In: J.I. Pitt and A.D. Hocking (eds.), Fungi and Food Spoilage. Academic Press, Sydney, pp. 5-18.
- Pitt, J.I. and Hocking, A.D. (1985b) Xerophiles, In: J.I. Pitt and A.D. Hocking (eds.), Fungi and Food Spoilage. Academic Press, Sydney, pp. 313-333.
- Pitt, J.I. and Hocking, A.D. (eds.) (1997) Fungi and Food Spoilage, Blackie Academic and Professional, London.
- Pitt, J.I., Samson, R.A. and Frisvad, J.C. (2000) List of accepted species and their synonyms in the family Trichocomaceae, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), *Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 9-47.

Price, P.B. (2000) A habitat for psychrophiles in deep Antarctic ice. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA 97, 1247-1251.

- Priscu, J.C., Fritsen, C.H., Adams, E.E., Giovannoni, S.J., Paerl, H.W., McKay, C.P., Doran, P.T., Gordon, D.A., Lanoil, B.D. and Pinckney, J.L. (1998) Perennial Antarctic lake ice: an oasis for life in a polar desert. Science 280, 2095-2098.
- Reeve, J.N., Christner, B.C., Kvitko, B.H., Mosley-Thompson, E. and Thompson, L.G. (2002) Life in glacial ice, In: *Extremophiles 2002*, 4<sup>th</sup> International Congress on Extremophiles, September 22-26, Abstract Book. Naples, Italy, p. 27.
- Rivkina, E.N., Friedmann, E.I., McKay, C.P. and Gilichinsky, D.A. (2000) Metabolic activity of permafrost bacteria below the freezing point. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 3230-3233.
- Rodriguez-Vargas, S., Estruch, F. and Randez-Gil, F. (2002) Gene expression analysis of cold and freeze stress in baker's yeast. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68, 3024-3030.
- Roostita, R. and Fleet, G.H. (1996) The occurrence and growth of yeasts in Camembert and blue-veined cheeses. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 28, 393-404.
- Russell, N.J. (1997) Psychrophilic bacteria-molecular adaptations of membrane lipids. Comp. Biochem. Physiol., Part A, Physiol. 118, 489-493.
- Samson, R.A., Hoekstra, E.S., Frisvad, J.C. and Filtenborg, O. (eds.) (2000) Introduction to Food-and Airborne Fungi. Centraalbureau voor Schimmelcultures, Utrecht.
- Schadt, C.W., Martin, A.P., Lipson, D.A. and Schmidt, S.K. (2003) Seasonal dynamics of previously unknown fungal lineages in tundra soils. Science 301, 1359-1361.
- Siegert, M.J., Ellis-Evans, J.C., Tranter, M., Mayer, C., Petit, J.R., Salamatin, A. and Priscu, J.C. (2001) Physical, chemical and biological processes in Lake Vostok and other Antarctic subglacial lakes. Nature 414, 603-609.

- Skidmore, M.L., Foght, J.M. and Sharp, M.J. (2000) Microbial life beneath a high Arctic glacier. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 66, 3214-3220.
- Slavikova, E. and Vadkertiova, R. (1997) Seasonal occurrence of yeasts and yeast-like organisms in the river Danube. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 72, 77-80.
- Smedsgaard, J. (1997) Micro-scale extraction procedure for standardized screening of fungal metabolite production in cultures. J. Chromatogr. 760, 264-270.
- Soares, C.A.G., Maury, M., Pagnocca, F.C., Araujo, F.V. and Mendoca-Hagler, L.C. (1997) Ascomycetous yeast from tropical intertidal dark mud of southeast Brazillian estuaries. J. Gen. Appl. Microbiol. 43, 265-272.
- Sonjak, S., Frisvad, J.C. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005) Comparison of secondary metabolite production by *Penicillium crustosum* strains, isolated from Arctic and other various ecological niches. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. (in press).
- Sterflinger, K. and Krumbein, W.E. (1997) Dematiaceous fungi as a major agent for biopitting on Mediterranean marbles and limestones. Geomicrobiol. J. 14, 219-230.
- Sterflinger, K., de Hoog, G.S. and Haase, G. (1999) Phylogeny and ecology of meristematic ascomycetes. Stud. Mycol. 43, 5-22.
- Stolk, A.C. and Samson, R.A. (1972) The genus *Talaromyces*. Studies on *Talaromyces* and related genera II. Stud. Mycol. 2, 1-67.
- Takano, Y., Kobayashi, K., Marumo, K. and Ishikawa, Y. (2004) Biochemical indicators and enzymatic activity below permafrost environment, In: *Extremophiles 2004, 5<sup>th</sup> International Conference on Extremophiles, September 19-23, Abstract Book.* Cambridge, Maryland, p. 84.
- Tanghe, A., Van Dijck, P.V., Dumortier, F., Teunissen, A., Hohmann, S. and Thevelein, J.M. (2002) Aquaporin expression correlates with freez tolerance in baker's yeast, and overexpression improves freeze tolerance in industrial strains. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68, 5981-5989.
- Thomas, D.N. and Dieckmann, G.S. (2002) Antarctic sea ice-a habitat for extremophiles. Science 295, 641-644.
- Tosil, S., Casado, B., Gerdol, R. and Caretta, G. (2002) Fungi isolated from Antarctic mosses. Polar Biol. 25, 262-268.
- Tresner, H.D. and Hayes, J.A. (1971) Sodium chloride tolerance of terrestrial fungi. Appl. Microbiol. 22, 210-213.
- Turk, M., Méjanelle, L., Šentjurc, M., Grimalt, J.O., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Plemenitaš, A. (2004) Saltinduced changes in lipid composition and membrane fluidity of halophilic yeast-like melanized fungi. Extremophiles 8, 53-61.
- Vishniac, H.S. and Klinger, J. (1986). Extreme environments. Yeasts in the Antarctic deserts, In: F. Megušar and M. Gantar (eds.), *Perspectives in Microbial Ecology*. Slovene Society for Microbiology, Ljubljana, pp. 46-51.
- Vishniac, H.S. and Onofri, S. (2003) Cryptococcus antarcticus var. circumpolaris var. nov., a basidiomycetous yeast from Antarctica. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 83, 231-233.
- Wang, W., Vinocur, B. and Altman, A. (2003) Plant responses to drought, salinity and extreme temperatures: towards genetic engineering for stress tolerance. Planta 218, 1-14.
- Wasser, S.P., Grishkan, I., Kis-Papo, T., Buchalo, A.S., Volz, P.A., Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P. and Nevo, E. (2003) Species diversity of the Dead Sea fungi, In: E. Nevo, A. Oren and S.P. Wasser (eds.), *Fungal Life in the Dead Sea*. A.R.G. Gantner Verlag, Ruggell, pp. 203-270.
- Wheeler, K.A. and Hocking, A.D. (1993) Interactions among xerophilic fungi associated with dried salted fish. J. Appl. Bacteriol. 74, 164-169.
- Yarrow, D. (1998) Methods for the isolation, maintenance and identification of yeasts, In: C.P. Kurtzman and J.W. Fell (eds.), *The Yeasts, A Taxonomic Study*. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 77-100.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (1999) Ecology of halotolerant dothideaceous black yeasts. Stud. Mycol. 43, 38-48.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2001) Fungi from the salterns: halophilic versus eurytolerant species in the genus *Cladosporium*, In: A. Ventosa and D.R. Arahal (eds.), *Abstracts of the International Conference on Halophilic Organisms, September 23-27.* Sevilla, Spain, p. 17.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S., Schroers, H.-J., Frank, J.M. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005) Taxonomy and phylogeny of the osmophilic genus *Wallemia (Wallemiomycetes* and *Wallemiales*, cl. et ord. nov.). Antonie van Leeuwenhoek (in press).
- Zhu, J.-K. (2001) Cell signaling under salt, water and cold stresses. Curr. Opin. Plant Biol. 4, 401-406.
- Zlatanov, M., Pavlova, K. and Grigorova, D. (2001) Lipid composition of some yeast strains from Livingston Island, Antarctica. Folia Microbiol. 46, 402-406.

# Biodata of Jens C. Frisvad, author of "Halotolerant and Halophilic Fungi and their Extrolite Production"

**Professor Jens C. Frisvad** is currently in the Center for Microbial Biotechnology, BioCentrum-DTU at the Technical University of Denmark, Denmark. He obtained his Ph.D. from the Technical University of Denmark in 1982 and obtained a Dr. Techn. degree in 1998, also from the Technical University of Denmark. Professor Frisvad's scientific interests are in the area of: diversity of filamentous fungi, *Penicillium*, *Aspergillus*, biosystematics, chemical diversity, extrolites, and species concepts.

E-mail: jcf@biocentrum.dtu.dk



# HALOTOLERANT AND HALOPHILIC FUNGI AND THEIR EXTROLITE PRODUCTION

#### JENS C. FRISVAD

Center for Microbial Biotechnology, BioCentrum-DTU, Building 221, Technical University of Denmark, DK-2800 Kgs. Lyngby, Denmark

### 1. Introduction

New lead compounds from fungi are often expected to be found in unusual habitats, for example in dung, in plants (as endotrophs), associated to other groups of living organisms, or in marine environments, even though a substantial part of potential new lead compounds are still found in soil. There are less data on the possibility to find new extrolite producers in extreme environments, the general opinion being that extremophiles may need a smaller number of bioactive molecules to compete with fellow extremophiles. On the other hand, many bioactive extrolites are known from lichens, often regarded as extremophiles

Many groups of organisms are able to produce extrolites (Frisvad and Samson, 2004), which include secondary metabolites (= special metabolites = natural products), extracellular enzymes, acids etc. (Béhal, 2003; Margesin and Schinner, 2001), but actinomycetes, filamentous fungi and plants are especially efficient producers of natural products (Bull et al., 1992; Cordell, 2000; Cragg et al., 1997; Eisner, 1989; Kurtböke and Swings, 2004; Lancini and Lorenzetti, 1994; Porter and Fox, 1993; Rouhi, 2003; Wildman, 2003; Wink, 2003). Some filamentous fungi are unusually halotolerant (Reed, 1986; Trüper and Galinski, 1986) and among the filamentous fungi, a large number of species produce several extrolites (Bills et al., 2002; Concepcion et al., 2001; Dreyfuss and Chapela, 1994; Hyde, 2001; Monaghan et al., 1995; Wildman, 1995, 1997). Some of these fungi are found in marine environments (Bernan et al., 1997; Ireland et al., 1988, 1993; Kobayashi and Ishibashi, 1993), while other unusual extrolites are found in endotrophs of plants (Schulz et al., 2002; Strobel et al., 2004), the latter having low concentrations of salts. It has often been recommended to screen unusual or extreme habitats for producers of novel interesting extrolites, rather than screen soil organisms. However soil and food-borne fungi such as Penicillium and Aspergillus continue to surprise by their chemical inventiveness (Frisvad et al., 2004a).

In this review halotolerant and halophilic *Penicillium* and *Aspergillus* species are compared to less halotolerant fungi to examine whether halophilic species show less pronounced chemical inventiveness than species from less extreme habitats.

## 2. Halotolerant and Halophilic Fungi and their Extrolites

Halophilic and halotolerant fungi (Hooley et al., 2003; Tresner and Hayes, 1971; Trüper and Galinski, 1986) include the basidiomycetous genus Wallemia (W. sebi) and the ascomvcetous genera Debarvomyces (D. hansenii), Pichia (P. guilliermondii), Rhodotorula (R. mucilaginosa), Hortea (H. werneckii), Basipetospora (B. halophila), Polypaecilum (P. pisce), Scopulariopsis (S. brevicaulis), Cladosporium (C. *cladosporioides*) and in particular Aspergillus and Penicillium species and their perfect states (Lahav et al., 2002; Pitt and Hocking, 1997). In many of those genera only a few species are halophilic. For example in Monascus, some species are halophilic (Basipetospora halophila), while others are xerophilic (M. bisporus) or acidophilic (M. ruber) (Pitt and Hocking, 1997; Stchigel et al., 2004). Of all these halotolerant and halophilic fungi only few are known for their production of extrolites, except species related to the genera Penicillium and Aspergillus. Over 75% of all 273 strains of Penicillium could tolerate 20% NaCl and more than half of these survived 25% NaCl (Tresner and Hayes, 1971). Similarly, over 70% of 196 strains of Aspergillus could tolerate 20% NaCl and nearly half survived at 25% NaCl (Tresner and Haves, 1971). Except for the latter two ubiquitous genera, only Wallemia has been screened systematically for extrolites, and only walleminol and wallemia A & B have been structure elucidated (Cole and Cox, 1981; Cole and Schweikert, 2003a, 2003b; Cole et al., 2003; Turner, 1971; Turner and Aldridge, 1983).

### 3. The Subgenus Biverticillium and its Teleomorphic state Talaromyces (62 Taxa)

Penicillium subgenus Biverticillium belongs to the phylogenetically unique ascomycete genus Talaromyces (LoBuglio et al., 1993; Peterson, 2000a), and is very different from the genus Eupenicillium and its associated anamorphs. Species of Talaromyces and its associated anamorphs are not considered to be particularly halotolerant or xerotolerant (Andersen and Frisvad, 2002; Pitt, 1979), but Steiman et al. (2004) obtained many isolates of Talaromyces wortmannii and Penicillium duclauxii from a hypersaline lake, so these species should be tested on media with NaCl to be sure they are generally less halotolerant than members of Eupenicillium. El-Morsy (2000) found P. purpurogenum from the endorhizosphere of halophytic plants from the Red Sea coast, and Buchalo et al. (1999) found P. variabile in the Dead Sea, showing that Biverticillium species can be recovered from haline environments. Tresner and Hayes (1971) found that 7 out of 20 strains of *Biverticillium* and *Talaromyces* ("Biverticillata") could grow at conditions with more than 25% NaCl. Some of these isolates could have been P. herquei, now belonging to subgenus Furcatum (Frisvad and Filtenborg, 1990; Pitt, 1979) and P. olsonii, now belonging to subgenus Penicillium (Frisvad and Samson, 2004; Pitt, 1979), which are moderate halophiles (see below). P. herquei and P. olsonii was placed by Raper and Thom (1949) in their Symmetrica-Biverticillata, now subgenus Biverticillium and the genus *Talaromyces*, but correctly placed as a part of *Eupenicillium* and its anamorphic states by Pitt (1979).

#### 4. The Subgenus *Penicillium* and its Teleomorphic state *Eupenicillium* (64 Taxa)

*Penicillium* is the genus name given to imperfect states of the ascomycete genus *Eupenicillium* (Samson et al., 2004a). Many species of *Eupenicillium* and its associated anamorphs are salt-tolerant, even though there are major differences between species (Frisvad and Samson, 2004; Pitt, 1979; Pitt and Hocking, 1997). For example, the species series *Italica* (*P. italicum* and *P. ulaiense*) and *Digitata* (*P. digitatum*), that cause citrus fruit rot, are very sensitive to salt (Frisvad and Samson, 2004). The same is the case for dung-associated fungi in the series *Claviformia* (Frisvad and Samson, 2004). Other species that are less tolerant to NaCl are found in the series *Aethiopica*, *Persicina*, *Roqueforti* and *Urticicolae*.

The most halotolerant species in Penicillium are concentrated in the following series in subgenus Penicillium: Viridicata, Verrucosa, Corymbifera, Solita, Camemberti, Chrvsogena, Mononematosa and Olsonii (Table 1, Frisvad and Samson, 2004). According to this way of measuring halotolerance (the ratio of colony diameters at 25°C after one week of growth between Czapek Yeast Autolysate (CYA) and CYA with 5% NaCl (CYAS), P. thymicola is the species in subgenus Penicillium that is stimulated the most by 5% NaCl. The CYA/CYAS ratio may not be a good predictor of the ability to grow at higher NaCl concentrations, however, and has to be examined for all the 58 species in subgenus *Penicillium*. It is characteristic for most species in those series, mostly comprising food-borne fungi, that they grow better and sporulate better on CYA agar with 5% NaCl than on CYA agar. They can thus be called moderate halophiles according to the definition of Kushner (1978). Many species in those series grow well on salted foods. P. chrvsogenum and P. nalgiovense are even used as starter cultures on mold-fermented salami (Frisvad and Samson, 2004). P. chrysogenum is among the most halotolerant species of *Penicillium* (Kis-Papo et al., 2001; Steiman et al., 2004: Tresner and Haves, 1971). P. camemberti, used on white mold fermented cheese and P. caseifulvum are much more NaCl tolerant than P. roqueforti, while the latter species has adapted to the more acidic, less salty and more CO<sub>2</sub> containing central parts of blue mold cheeses. Other species contaminate salamis or cheeses and may produce mycotoxins on those products, especially Penicillium nordicum, a major ochratoxin A producer (Frisvad and Samson, 2004). However, species occurring both on salted products and dry cereals have approximately the same tolerance to NaCl, (Frisvad and Samson, 2004), so indications are that the NaCl tolerance is species specific, rather than being an adaptation to salty products and habitats. On the other hand it has been shown that *Emericella nidulans* can adapt to gradually higher concentrations of NaCl (Redkar et al., 1998). Steiman et al. (2004) found P. chrysogenum (reported as its synonym P. griseoroseum) and P. aurantiogriseum in the hypersaline Mono Lake in California.

TABLE 1. Inhibition or stimulation by NaCl on growth of the terverticillate Penicillia (Frisvad and Samson, 2004). The diameter on CYA is divided by the diameter on CYAS, after one weeks of incubation at 25°C, to obtain the CYA/CYAS ratio.

Section	Series	Species	CYA/CYAS (average and range)
Coronata	Olsonii	P higlowiezense	0.8 (0.5-1.3)
coronata	0150111	P brevicompactum	0.9(0.8-0.9)
		P alsonii	0.9(0.6-0.9)
Roquaforti	Roqueforti	P carnaum	1.2 (1.1-1.2)
коциејоти	Roquejorn	P panaum	20(1426)
		P roquaforti	1.3 (0.6 1.6)
Chrysogana	Chrysogana	P chrosogenum	0.9(0.811)
Chrysogenu	Chrysogenu	D dino domnia	0.9(0.8-1.1)
Monongratosa	P. aipoaomyis	0.9(0.8-1.0)	
	F. Juvigenum	0.9(0.7-1.1)	
	P. naigiovense	0.8 (0.6-0.9)	
	Mononematosa	P. conjertum	0.9
	D · · ·	P. mononemalosum	1.0(0.7-1.4)
	Persicina	P. persicinum	1.4 (1.3-1.5)
D	Aethiopica	P. aethiopicum	1.4 (1.1-1.7)
Penicillium	Expansa	P. expansum	1.1 (0.7-1.6)
		P. marinum	1.0 (0.8-1.2)
		P. sclerotigenum	2.0 (1.5-2.6)
	Claviformia	P. clavigerum	6.3 (3.0-11.5)
		P. concentricum	1.1 (0.8-1.3)
		P. coprobium	1.2 (0.9-1.3)
		P. coprophilum	1.0 (0.9-1.2)
		P. formosanum	15.5
		P. glandicola	0.9 (0.8-1.0)
		P. vulpinum	0.9 (0.8-1.0)
	Urticicolae	P. dipodomvicola	1.1 (1.0-1.3)
Italica		P. griseofulvum	1.5 (1.3-1.7)
	P. italicum	5.4 (2.2-11)	
	P. ulaiense	6.6 (2.0-11)	
	Gladioli	P gladioli	0.8 (0.7 - 0.9)
Digitata	Digitata	P digitatum	No growth on CYAS
Viridicata	Viricicata	P aurantiogriseum	0.7 (0.6-1.0)
, in tarcata	<i>Filleleata</i>	P cyclonium	0.9 (0.8-1.1)
		P fraii	0.5(0.5-0.9)
	D malana conidium	0.0(0.5-0.7)	
		P. metanocontatum	0.7 (0.0-0.7)
		P. neoecninulatum	1.0 (0.8 - 1.1)
		P. polonicum	0.8 (0.7-1.0)
		P. tricolor	1.2 (1.0-1.3)
		P. viridicatum	0.8 (0.7 - 0.9)
	Corymbifera	P. albocoremium	0.9 (0.8-1.0)
		P. allii	0.8 (0.8-0.9)
		P. hirsutuim	0.9 (0.5-1.1)
		P. hordei	0.9 (0.7-1.0)
		P. radicicola	0.8 (0.7-1.0)
		P. tulipae	1.1 (1.0-1.3)
		P. venetum	0.8 (0.7-1.0)
	Verrucosa	P. nordicum	0.8 (0.4-1.0)
verrucosa	P. thymicola	0.6 (0.4-0.7)	
		P. verrucosum	0.7 (0.6-0.9)
	Camemberti	P. atramentosum	1.0 (0.8-1.2)
		P. camemberti	1.0 (0.8-1.2)
		P. caseifulvum	0.8 (0.7-1.0)
		P. commune	1.0 (0.6-1.4)
		P crustosum	1.3 (1.1-1.5)
		1. 0. 0. 0.0000000	

S-1:4-	D	0.8 (0.8 0.0)
Solila	P. cavernicola	0.8 (0.8 - 0.9)
	P. discolor	0.9 (0.7-1.1)
	P. echinulatum	0.8 (0.6-1.0)
	P. solitum	0.8 (0.7-0.9)

Both halotolerant and halointolerant species of *Penicillium* produce a large number of families of extrolites. One of the most halotolerant Penicillia is *P. chrysogenum*. This species can produce a large number of extrolites (Table 2). It has not been investigated whether these extrolites are inhibited by NaCl in the production medium.

TABLE 2. Extrolites produced by Penicillium chrysogenum (Frisvad et al., 2004a).

Extrolite biosynthetic family	Biosynthetic group
Secalonic acids	Polyketides
Sorbicillins and sorrentanone	Polyketides
Emodic acids	Polyketides
PR-toxin	Terpenes
Penicillins	Amino acid derived
Roquefortines and meleagrin	Amino acid derived + terpene unit
Xanthocillins	Shikimic acid pathway
Chrysogines	Amino acid derived
Questiomycins	Amino acid derived
Penitrinic acid	?
Chrysogenin	?
Negapillin	?
Notatin	Protein (glucose oxidase)
PAF	Protein
Fungisporin	Peptide

Another halotolerant fungus *P. olsonii* is also able to produce several extrolites (Table 3). In common with the two other members of series *Olsonii*, *P. brevicompactum* and *P. bialowiezense*, it produces a large number of biosynthetically very different extrolites.

TABLE 3. Extrolites produced by Penicillium olsonii (Frisvad et al., 2004a)

Extrolite biosynthetic family	Biosynthetic group
Verrucolones, pestalotins	Polyketides
2-(4-hydroxyphenyl)-2-oxo acetaldehyde oxime	Polyketide?
Bis(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate	Polyketide?
Xanthoepocin	Polyketide
Breviones	Terpenes
Asperphenamate	Amino acid derivative
OL3 (new chromophore type)	Amino acid derivative
LU3 (new chromophore type)	?
Olnacin (new chromophore type)	Amino acid derivative
Olsonin (new chromophore type)	?

The species that appear to be most stimulation by NaCl in subgenus *Penicillium* is *P. thymicola*. This species also produce an impressive profile of extrolites (Table 4). Thus in none of the species listed above, the extrolite production is less diverse than in less halotolerant species (see Frisvad et al., 2004a).

Extrolite biosynthetic family	Biosynthetic group	
Verrucolones, pestalotins	Polyketides	
Daldinine D	Polyketide	
Fumiquinazolones	Amino acid derivative	
Alantrypinone, serantrypinone	Amino acid derivatives	
Anacines	Amino acid derivatives	
2-methyl isoborneol	Terpene	
Dipodazin	Amino acid derivative	
Penigequinolone	Amino acid derivative	
FLAVO (new chromophore type)	?	
YEL (new chromophore type)	?	

TABLE 4. Extrolites produced by Penicillium thymicola (Frisvad et al., 2004a).

# 5. The Subgenera *Aspergilloides* and *Furcatum* and their Teleomorphic State *Eupenicillium* (104 Taxa)

The majority of the mostly soil-borne species in the subgenera Aspergilloides and Furcatum have not been examined specifically for NaCl tolerance. Penicillium westlingii has been recovered from the Dead Sea (Buchalo et al., 1998), but this identification is doubtful, as the identification was referred to Pitt (1979) and Ramirez (1982), and none of these authors accept P. westlingii, referring it to P. waksmanii. Later Frisvad and Filtenborg (1990) accepted *P. westlingii*, but this species sporulates poorly, even at low NaCl conditions, in contrast to the data given in Buchalo et al. (1998). It remains to be seen whether this is a new species of *Penicillium*. Steiman et al. (2004), however, found P. waksmanii in the hypersaline Mono Lake in California, so this fungus may be the same as that found by Buchalo et al. (1998). P. citrinum was another species in Furcatum reported from Mono Lake and the Dead Sea (Kis-Papo et Furthermore Kis-Papo et al. (2001) found P. al., 2001; Steiman et al., 2004). fellutanum, P. implicatum and P. restrictum in the samples from the Dead Sea. Even though these identifications cannot be checked, other reports have indicated that P. fellutanum is very halotolerant (Park and Gander, 1998). P. herquei (teleomorphic state Eupenicillium malachiteum) is also very NaCl tolerant (Tresner and Hayes, 1971).

An example of a *Penicillium* species from subgenus *Furcatum* that is found in marine environments and is halotolerant is *P. antarcticum*. This species was officially described by McRae et al. in 1999 from soil in Antarctica near a Southern Fulmar nest. Long before its description, *P. antarcticum* was found in a salami factory in Denmark, on salami from Germany, from margarine in Denmark and from indoor air in Denmark. This unequal distribution in Antarctica and Denmark was later shown to be caused by the marine origin of this species. It has now been found on seaweed on a beach in Denmark, in a water bottling plant in Atlantic Ocean, on seaweed in the Philippines, in

432

-

sea sand from Bondeena Beach near Sydney in Australia, and in beach sand in New Zealand. Thus this species could be a true marine *Penicillium* species, maybe transported by gulls or via seawater. Recently it has been found in the salterns in Secovlje in Slovenia. *P. antarcticum* produces many different extrolites, known and unknown, and thus in this case is as chemically inventive as other *Penicillium* species (Table 5). The geography or NaCl content of the marine or terrestrial environment did not influence the type of extrolites being produced (Frisvad, unpublished observations).

TABLE 5. Extrolites produced by strains of Penicillium antarcticum.

Extrolite biosynthetic family	Biosynthetic group	
Andrastins	Terpenes	
Asperentins	Polyketides	
Atrovenetins	Polyketides	
Chrysogines	Amino acid derived	
Deacetoxyfructigenins	Amino acid derived + terpene unit	
Patulins	Polyketides	
Penitrems	Amino acid derived	
SEL (new chromophore type)	?	
SPA (new chromophore type)	?	
SEA (unknoen chromophore type)	?	

In contrast to *P. antarcticum*, *P. spathulatum* has never been found in a marine or NaCl containing environment. Nevertheless this fungus is growing very slowly on ordinary identification media such as CYA agar. When 5% NaCl is added to this medium the fungus grows much faster and sporulates better. The fungus has been found on a chestnut in France, in soil under *Pinus* and *Nothofagus* in Chile, on honey dew on *Poa annua* in Denmark, in air in a cake factory in Denmark, in basic soil in a limestone quarry in Denmark, in soil under a *Raphia* palm in Costa Rica and in inland ice in Greenland (Frisvad, unpublished observations). Thus, like *P. antarcticum*, this fungus is geographically widely dispersed. This halotolerant fungus also produces an impressive profile of extrolites (Table 6).

### 6. The Genus Aspergillus and its Teleomorphic States (263 Taxa)

The genus *Aspergillus* has been divided by Raper and Fennell (1965) into 18 groups and was later officially subdivided into 6 subgenera and 17 sections (Gams et al., 1985). This latter classification has later largely been supported by DNA sequence data (Peterson, 2000b), even though some sections have been revised or placed in synonomy. The teleomorphic states of *Aspergillus* and the sections accepted currently are listed in Table 7.

Extrolite biosynthetic family	Biosynthetic group	
Anthraquinones	Polyketides	
Asperphenamate	Amino acid derived	
Breviones	Terpenes	
Benzomalvins	Amino acid derived	
Kotanins	Polyketides	
Quinolactacins	Amino acid derived	
HIMS (new chromophore type)	?	
HUKO (new chromophore type)	?	
PYR (new chromophore type)	?	
PYROK (new chromophore type)	?	
senT (new chromophore type)	?	
SPUT (new chromophore type)	?	

TABLE 6. Production of extrolites by Penicillium spathulatum.

TABLE 7. The sectional subdivision of the genus Aspergillus and associated teleomorphic states.

Ascomycete genus	Aspergillus section(s)	Approximate number of species with and without a teleomorphic state
Chaetosartorya	Wentii (syn Cremei)	3 + 14
Emericella	Nidulantes, Sparsi Sydowii, Usti, Versicolores	61 + 59
Eurotium	Aspergillus, Cervini, Restricti	36 + 8
Fennellia	Candidi, Flavipedes, Terrei	3 + 30
Hemicarpenteles	"Paradoxi"	2
Neocarpenteles	Clavati	1 + 10
Neopetromyces	Circumdati	1 + 25
Neosartorya	Fumigati	35 + 14
Petromyces	Flavi	2 + 26
Saitoa?	Nigri	0? + 16
Sclerocleista	Ornati	2
(Hemisartorya)	"Maritima"	1
(Warcupiella)	"Spinulosa"	1

The most halotolerant species in *Aspergillus* include species in the associated ascomycete genera *Eurotium* (including *Aspergillus* section *Restricti*), *Chaetosartorya*, and *Neopetromyces*, while *Aspergillus* species associated to the ascomycete genera *Petromyces*, *Fennellia* and *Emericella* are also halotolerant to halophilic. *Neosartorya*, *Neosarpenteles*, *Sclerocleista* and *Aspergillus* section *Cervini* are among the less halotolerant species (Tresner and Hayes, 1971). Nevertheless, *A. fumigatus* associated to *Neosartorya* has been found repeatedly in salterns (Tepsič et al., 1998). Other species of *Aspergillus* and teleomophs found in haline environments include *Eurotium* (Butinar et al., 2005), *Eurotium herbariorum*, *A. caespitosus*, *A. ustus*, *A. sydowii*, *A. versicolor* and *Emericella nidulans* (the latter five species associated to *Emericella*), *A. carneus* and *A. terreus* associated to *Fennellia*, *A. niger* and *A. fumigatus* associated to

.

*Neosartorya* were isolated from the Dead Sea (Buchalo et al., 1999, Kis-Papo et al., 2001; Molitoris et al., 2000). *A. carneus* (associated to *Fennellia*), *A. niger* and *A. sulphureus* (associated to *Neopetromyces*) were recovered from the endorhizosphere of halophytic plants from the Red Sea coast (El-Morsy, 2000). Steiman et al. (2004) found *A. niger* and *A. fumigatus* in hypersaline soil from Mono Lake in California. Even though these fungi can grow at high NaCl concentrations in vitro, the conidia of these fungi are not necessarily surviving in brine. For example *E. nidulans* conidia died quickly when incubated in undiluted Dead Sea water (Kis-Papo et al., 2003).

Presence of 5-15% of NaCl delayed conidium germination in *A. niger, A. terreus, A. flavus* and *Emericella nidulans*, but addition of 4-5% NaCl to the growth medium enhanced the growth of *A. niger, A. ochraceus* and *A. flavus* (Ramaswamy and Krishnamurti, 1979). While 15% NaCl did not inhibit *A. terreus* or *A. flavus*, more than 11% of NaCl inhibited *E. nidulans*. Furthermore, citric acid production by *A. niger* was enhanced by 5% NaCl (Ramaswamy and Krishnamurti, 1979). In *A. flavus* and *A.parasiticus*, 5% NaCl slightly increased growth and aflatoxin production, while higher concentrations inhibited both (Khattap et al., 1996). Ochratoxin production by *A. ochraceus* was optimal at 3% NaCl according to Kheiralla et al. (1996). An increase in NaCl concentration to 3-5% in fungal growth media will often increase extrolite production (Masuma et al., 2001).

In general *Aspergillus* species produce a very high number of extrolites (Cole and Cox, 1981; Cole and Schweikert, 2003a, 2003b; Cole et al., 2003; Samson et al., 2004b; Turner, 1971; Turner and Aldridge, 1983) and no particular *Aspergillus* species of those investigated yet produce few extrolites. *Eurotium* species all produce echinulins, neoechinulins and cryptoechinulins, while most species produce physcion, emodin, flavoglaucin, auroglaucin, dihydroauroglaucin and tetrahydroauroglaucin (Butinar et al., 2005), but several more extrolites are known (Turner and Aldridge, 1983). Some of these metabolites are also produced by *Chaetosartorya*, another moderate to extreme halophile, but both *Eurotium* and *Chaetosartorya* species have unique metabolites only found in that genus. The moderate halophile *A. westerdijkiae* form *Aspergillus* subgenus *Circumdati* (the *Aspergillus ochracus* group) has recently been described. This fungus consistently produces a large number of bioactive extrolites (Table 8).

TABLE 8. Production of extrolites by Aspergillus westerdijkiae (Frisvad et al., 2004b).

Extrolite biosynthetic family	Biosynthetic group
Aspyrones	Polyketides
Penicillic acids	Polyketides
Melleins	Polyketides
Xanthomegnins	Polyketides
Ochratoxins	Polyketides + amino acid
Circumdatins = asperloxins	Amino acid derivatives
Aspergamides = avrainvillamides = stephacidins	Amino acid derivatives
L-657,398	Amino acid derivative
NB1 (new chromophore type)	?

A representative for the Aspergilli less tolerant to NaCl is *Aspergillus clavatus*. This coprophilic fungus is alos an efficient producer of extrolites (Table 9). A comparison of the extreme halophile *Eurotium*, the moderate halophile *A. ochraceus* and the slight halophile *A. clavatus* shows that all groups of fungi produce large number of diverse extrolites.

TABLE 9. Production of extrolites by Aspergillus clavatus (Turner and Aldridge, 1983).

Extrolite biosynthetic family	Biosynthetic group	
Xanthocillins	Shikimic acid derivative + amino acid	
Patulins (including ascladiol)	Polyketides	
Clavatol	Polyketide	
Antafumicins	Polyketides	
Kotanin	Polyketides	
Pseurotins	Polyketides + amino acid	
Tryptoquivalins, tryptoquivalons	Amino acid derived + terpene unit	
Cytochalasins (E and K)	Amino acid derived + terpene unit	
Sarcins, clavin	Peptides	
Expansolide	Terpene	

#### 7. Conclusions

Species of *Penicillium* and *Aspergillus* are often halotolerant: slight, moderate or extreme halophiles, even though some species cannot tolerate even low concentration of sodium chloride (for example the citrus rotting organism *Penicillium digitatum*). All species in general produce a large number of both polyketide, amino acid derived extrolites and terpenes and combinations of those biosynthetic types also occur. Thus producers of new lead compounds can be found in both extreme and non-extreme habitats, including saline and non-saline habitats. The hypothesis that moderate and extreme halophiles may need a smaller number of bioactive extrolites to compete with fellow inhabitants of saline and hypersaline has to be rejected. On the other hand extrolites are often produced in highest diversity and amounts at conditions from 0-5% NaCl, and will decline in habitats with higher concentrations than 5%. Maybe more biosynthetic energy is used for avoiding stress in saline habitats than for production of bioactive extrolites at such conditions.

#### References

Andersen, B. and Frisvad, J.C. (2002) Physiological studies of *Alternaria* and *Penicillium* species from similar substrata. System. Appl. Microbiol. 25, 162-172.

Béhal, V. (2003) Alternative sources of biologically active substances. Folia Microbiologia 48, 563-571.

- Bernan, V.S., Greenstein, M. and Maise, W.M. 1997. Marine microorganisms as a source of new natural products. Adv. Appl. Microbiol. 43, 57-90.
- Bills G.F., Dombrowski A., Paláez, F., Polishook, J. and An, Z. (2002) Recent and future discoveries of pharmacologically active metabolites from tropical fungi, In: R. Watling, J.C. Frankland, A.M. Ainsworth, S. Isaac and C.H. Robinson (eds.), *Tropical Mycology, Vol. 2, Micromycetes.* CABI International, Wallingford, pp. 165-194.

- Buchalo, A.S., Nevo, E., Wasser, S.P., Oren, A. and Molitoris, H.P. (1998) Fungal life in the extremely hypersaline water of the Dead Sea: first records. Proc. R. Soc. London B 265, 1461-1465.
- Buchalo, A.S., Wasser, S.P., Molitoris, H.P., Volz, P.A., Kurchenko, I., Lauer, I. and Rawal, B. (1999) Species diversity and biology of fungi isolated from the Dead Sea, In: S.P. Wasser (ed.), Evolutionary Theory and Processes: Modern Perspectives. Papers in Honour of Eviator Nevo. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 283-300.
- Bull, A.T., Goodfellow, M. and Slater, J.H. (1992) Biodiversity as a source of innovation in biotechnology. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 46, 219-252.
- Butinar, L., Zalar, P., Frisvad, J.C. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005) Genus *Eurotium* members of indigenous fungal community in hypersaline waters of salterns. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 51, 155-166.
- Cole, R.J. and Cox, R.H. (1981) Handbook of Toxic Fungal Metabolites. Academic Press, New York.
- Cole, R.J. and Schweikert, M.A. (2003a) Handbook of Secondary Fungal Metabolites I. Academic Press, Amsterdam.
- Cole, R.J. and Schweikert, M.A. (2003b) Handbook of Secondary Fungal Metabolites II. Academic Press, Amsterdam.
- Cole, R.J., Jarvis, B.B. and Schweikert, M.A. (2003) Handbook of Secondary Fungal Metabolites III. Academic Press, Amsterdam.
- Concepcion, G.P., Lazaro, J.E., and Hyde, K.D. (2001) Screening for bioactive novel compounds, In: S.B. Pointing and K.D. Hyde (eds.), *Bio-Exploitation of Filamentous Fungi*. Fungal Diversity Research Series 6, 93-129, Fungal Diversity Press, Hong Kong.
- Cordell, G.A. (2000) Biodiversity and drug discovery A symbiotic relationship. Phytochemistry 53, 463-480.
- Cragg, G.M., Newman, D.J. and Snader K.M. (1997) Natural products in drug discovery and development. J. Nat. Prod. 60, 52-60.
- Dreyfuss, M.M. and Chapela, I.H. (1994) Potential of fungi in the discovery of novel, low-molecular weight pharmaceuticals, In: V.P. Gullo (ed.), *The Discovery of Natural Products with Therapeutic Potential*. Butterworth-Heinemann, Boston, pp. 49-80.
- El-Morsy, E.M. (2000) Fungi isolated from the endorhizosphere of halophytic plants from the Red Sea coast of Egypt. Fungal Diversity **5**, 43-54.
- Eisner, T. (1989) Prospecting for nature's chemical riches. Issues in Science and Technology 1989, 31-34.
- Frisvad, J.C. and Filtenborg, O. (1990) Revision of *Penicillium* subgenus *Furcatum* based on secondary metabolites and conventional characters, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), *Modern Concepts in Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Plenum Press, New York, pp. 159-170.
- Frisvad, J.C. and Samson, R.A. (2004) Polyphasic taxonomy of *Penicillium* subgenus *Penicillium*. A guide to identification of food and air-borne terverticillate Penicillia and their mycotoxins. Studies in Mycology (Utrecht) 49, 1-173.
- Frisvad, J.C., Smedsgaard, J., Larson, T.O. and Samson, R.A. (2004a) Mycotoxins, drugs and other extrolites produced by species of *Penicillium* subgenus *Penicillium*. Studies in Mycology (Utrecht) 49, 201-241.
- Frisvad, J.C., Frank, J.M., Houbraken, J.A.M.P., Kuijpers, A.F.A. and Samson, R.A. (2004b) New ochratoxin A producing species of *Aspergillus* section *Circumdati*. Studies in Mycology (Utrecht) 50, 23-43.
- Gams, W., Christensen, M., Onions, A.H.S., Pitt, J.I. and Samson, R.A. (1985) Infrageneric taxa of Aspergillus, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), Advances in Penicillium and Aspergillus Systematics. Plenum Press, New York, pp. 55-62.
- Hooley, P., Fincham, D.A., Whitehead, M.P. and Clipson, N.J.W. (2003) Fungal osmotolerance. Adv. Appl. Microbiol. 53, 177-211.
- Hyde, K.D. (2001) Increasing the likelihood of novel compound discovery from filamentous fungi. In: S.B. Pointing and K.D. Hyde (eds.), *Bio-Exploitation of Filamentous Fungi*. Fungal Diversity Research Series 6, 77-91, Fungal Diversity Press, Hong Kong.
- Ireland, C.M., Roll, D.M., Molinski, T.F., McKee, T.C., Zabriskie, T.M. and Swersey, J.C. (1988) Uniqueness of the marine chemical environment: categories of marine natural products from invertebrates, In: D.G. Fautin (ed.), *Biomedical Importance of Marine Organisms*. California Academy of Sciences, San Francisco, pp. 41-58.
- Ireland, C.M., Copp, B.R., Foster, M.P., McDonald, L.A., Radisky, D.C. and Swersey, J.C. (1993) Biomedical importance of marine natural products, In: D.H. Attaway and O.R. Zaborsky (eds.), *Marine Biotechnology, Volume 1: Pharmaceutical and Bioactive Natural Products*. Plenum Press, New York, pp. 1-43.
- Khattap, O.H., Kheiralla, Z.H. and Salama, D.Y. (1996) Effect of salinity on growth, aflatoxin production and ultrastructure of Aspergillus flavus and Aspergillus parasiticus. African J. Mycol. Biotechnol. 4, 17-31.

- Kheiralla, Z.H., Mona, I.F. and Mohammed, A.F. (1996) Effect of sodium chloride concentrations on carbohydratyes, amino acids and mycotoxins of *Aspergillus ochraceus* and *Aspergillus parasiticus*. Al-Azhar J. Microbiol. **31**, 64-76.
- Kis-Papo, T., Oren, A., Wasser, S.P. and Nevo, E. (2001) Spatiotemporal diversity of filamentous fungi in the hypersaline Dead Sea. Mycol. Res. 105, 749-756.
- Kis-Papo, T., Grishkan, I., Oren, A., Wasser, S.P. and Nevo, E. (2003) Survival of filamentous fungi in hypersaline Dead Sea water. Microb. Ecol. 45, 183-190.
- Kobayashi, J. and Ishibashi, M. (1993) Bioactive metabolites of symbiotic marine microorganisms. Chem. Rev. 93, 1753-1769.
- Kurtböke, I. and Swings, J. (eds.) (2004) Microbial Genetic Resources and Biodiscovery. World Federation of Culture Collections (WFCC), Egham, England and The Institute for Sustainability, Health and Regional Engagement, University of the Sunshine Coast, Australia.
- Kushner, D.J. (1978) Life in high salt and solute concentrations, In: D.J. Kushner (ed.), Microbial Life in Extreme Environments. Academic Press, London, pp. 317-368.
- Lahav, R., Fareleira, P., Nejidat, A. and Abeliovich, A. (2002) The identification and characterization of osmotolerant yeast isolates from chemical wastewater evaporation ponds. Microb. Ecol. 43, 388-396.
- Lancini, G. and Lorenzetti, R. (eds.) (1994) Biotechnology of Antibiotics and other Bioactive Microbial Metabolites. Plenum Publishing Corporation, New York.
- LoBuglio, K.F., Pitt, J.I. and Taylor, J.W. (1993) Phylogenetic analysis of two ribosomal DNA regions indicates multiple independent loss of a sexual state among asexual *Penicillium* species in subgenus *Biverticillium*. Mycologia 85, 592-604.
- Margesin, R. and Schinner, F. (2001) Potential of halotolerant and halophilic microorganisms for biotechnology. Extremophiles 5, 73-83.
- Masuma, R., Yamaguchi, Y., Noumi, M., Omura, S. and Namikoshi, M. (2001) Effect of sea water concentration on hyphal growth and antimicrobial metabolite production in marine fungi. Mycoscience 42, 455-459.
- McRae, C.F., Hocking, A.D. and Seppelt, R.D. (1999) *Penicillium* species from terrestrial habitats in the Windmill Islands, East Antarctica, including a new species, *Penicillium antarcticum*. Polar Biol. 21, 97-111.
- Molitoris, H.P., Buchalo, A.S., Kurchenko, I., Nevo, E., Rawal, B.S., Wasser, S.P. and Oren A. (2000) Physiological diversity of the first filamentous fungi isolated from the hypersaline Dead Sea. Fungal Diversity 5, 55-70.
- Monaghan, R.L., Polishook, J.D., Pecore, V.J., Bills, G.F., Nallin-Olmstead, M. and Streicher, S.L. (1995) Discovery of novel secondary metabolites from fungi – is it really a random walk through a random forest? Can. J. Bot. 73 (Suppl.), S925-S931.
- Park, Y.-I. and Gander, J.E. (1998) Choline derivatives involved in osmotolerance of *Penicillium fellutanum*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64, 273-278.
- Peterson, S.W. (2000a) Phylogenetic analysis of *Penicillium* species based on ITS and LSU-rDNA nucleotide sequences, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), *Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification*. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 163-188.
- Peterson, S.W. (2000b) Phylogenetic relationships in Aspergillus based on rDNA sequence analysis, In: R.A. Samson and J.I. Pitt (eds.), Integration of Modern Taxonomic Methods for Penicillium and Aspergillus Classification. Harwood Academic Publishers, Amsterdam, pp. 323-355.
- Pitt, J.I. (1979) The Genus Penicillium and its Teleomorphic states Eupenicillium and Talaromyces. Academic Press, London.
- Pitt, J.I. and Hocking, A.D. (1997) Fungi and Food Spoilage. Blackie Academic & Professional, London.
- Porter, N. and Fox, F.M. (1993) Diversity of microbial products discovery and application. Pesticide Sci. 39, 161-168.
- Ramaswamy, P. and Krishnamurthi, V.S. (1979) Effect of sodium chloride on halotolerant aspergilli. Leather Science (Madras) 26, 471-479.
- Ramírez, C. (1982) Manual and Atlas of the Penicillia. Elsevier Biomedical Press, Amsterdam.
- Raper, K.B. and Fennell, D.I. (1965) The Genus Aspergillus. Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore.
- Raper, K.B. and Thom, C. (1949) Manual of the Penicillia. Williams and Wilkins, Baltimore.
- Redkar, R.J., Herzog, R.W. and Singh, N.K. (1998) Transcriptional activation of the Aspergillus nidulans gpdA promoter by osmotic signals. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 64, 2229-2231.
- Reed, R.H. (1986) Halotolerant and halophilic microbes, In: R.A. Herbert and G.A. Codd (eds.), *Microbes in Extreme Environments*. Special Publications of the Society for General Microbiology, Society for General Microbiology. Academic Press, London, pp. 55-81.
- Rouhi, A.M. (2003) Rediscovering natural products. Chem. Engin. News 13, 77-91.

- Samson, R.A., Seifert, K.A., Kuijpers, A.F.A., Houbraken, J.A.M.P. and Frisvad, J.C. (2004a) Phylogenetic analysis of *Penicillium* subgenus *Penicillium* based on partial β-tubulin sequences. Studies in Mycology (Utrecht) 49, 175-200.
- Samson, R.A., Houbraken, J.A.M.P., Kuijpers, A.F.A., Frank, J.M. and Frisvad, J.C. (2004b) New ochratoxin A or sclerotium producing species in *Aspergillus* section *Nigri*. Studies in Mycology (Utrecht) 50, 46-61\
- Schultz, B., Boyle, C., Draeger, S., Römmert, A.-K. and Krohn, K. (2002) Endophytic fungi: a source of novel biologically active secondary metabolites. Mycol. Res. 106, 996-1004.
- Stchigel, A.M., Cano, J.F., Abdullah, S.K. and Guarro, J. (2004) New and interesting species of *Monascus* from soil, with a key to the known species. Studies in Mycology (Utrecht) **50**, 299-306.
- Steiman, R., Ford, L., Ducros, V., Lafond, J.-L. and Guiraud, P. (2004) First survey of fungi in hypersaline soil and water of Mono Lake area (California). Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 85, 69-93.
- Strobel, G., Daisy, B., Castillo, U. and Harper, J. (2004) Natural products from endophytic microorganisms. J. Nat. Prod. 67, 257-268.
- Tepsič, K., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Frisvad, J.C. (1998) Growth and mycotoxin production by Aspergillus funigatus strains isolated from salterns. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 157, 9-12.
- Tresner, H.D. and Hayes, J.A. (1971) Sodium chloride tolerance of terrestrial fungi. Appl. Microbiol. 22, 210-213.
- Trüper, H.G. and Galinski, E.A. (1986) Concentrated brines as habitats for microorganisms. Experientia 42, 1182-1187.
- Turner, W.B. (1971) Fungal Metabolites. Academic Press, London.
- Turner, W.B. and Aldridge, D.C. (1983) Fungal Metabolites II. Academic Press, London.
- Wildman, H.G. (1995) Influence of habitat on the physiological and metabolic diversity of fungi. Can. J. Bot. 73 (Suppl. 1), S907-S916.
- Wildman, H.G. (1997) Potential of tropical fungi within the pharmaceutical industry, In: K.D. Hyde (ed.), Biodiversity of Tropical Microfungi. Hong Kong University Press, Hong Kong, pp. 29-46.
- Wildman, H.G. (2003) The fall and rise of natural products screening for drug discovery. Fungal Diversity 13, 221-231.
- Wink, M. (2003) Evolution of secondary metabolites from an ecological and molecular phylogenetic perspective. Phytochemistry 64, 3-19.

# Biodata of José Ramos, author of "Introducing Debaryomyces hansenii, a Salt Loving Yeast"

José Ramos is currently Professor of Microbiology at the University of Córdoba (Escuela Técnica Superior de Ingenieros Agrónomos y Montes). He obtained his Ph.D. from the University of Córdoba in 1986 and continued his studies as assistant visiting professor at the State University of New York (Department of Biochemistry, SUNY at Stony Brook) (1987-1988). He was also appointed as visiting professor at the Katholieke Universiteit Leuven (1992). The scientific interests of Professor Ramos are in the areas of: salt stress in eukaryotic cells (mostly yeasts but also higher plants), signal transduction pathways triggered by high salt, ion transport, and osmoregulation.

# E-mail: milraruj@uco.es



441 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 441-451. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.

#### INTRODUCING DEBARYOMYCES HANSENII, A SALT LOVING YEAST

#### **JOSÉ RAMOS**

Departamento de Microbiología, Edificio Severo Ochoa, Campus de Rabanales, E-14071 Córdoba, Spain

#### 1. Introduction

The physiology and molecular biology of halophilic prokaryotic microbes (Bacteria and Archaea) has been studied in detail during several decades, and a large number of species have been used in those studies (Oren, 1999; Sørensen et al., 2004; Ventosa et al., 1998). However, this is not the case for eukaryotic microorganisms, much less information is available and only a few genera have been studied. In fact even the concept of a halophilic eukaryotic microbe is not completely established and, for example, the existence of real halophilic yeasts is still controversial (Silva-Graça et al., 2003), in spite of the fact that one *Candida* species has been named *C. halophila* (Kurtzman and Fell, 2000). In any case, algae such as *Dunaliella* (Fisher et al., 1997; Katz et al., 1989), filamentous fungi such as *Penicillium* or *Aspergillus* (Cuppers et al., 1997; Mert and Ekmekci, 1987), yeasts such as *Debaryomyces* (Norkrans, 1966) or yeast-like fungal species such as *Hortaea* (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000; Petrovič et al., 2002) can be found in salty environments, and these are attractive organisms to study salt tolerance mechanisms and salt stress responses in eukaryotic cells.

Debaryomyces hansenii is an ascomycetous yeast (Class Hemiascomycetes, Order Saccharomycetales, usually included in the Saccharomycetaceae family although its family affiliation is uncertain). Some *Pichia* species have phylogenetical relationships to *Debaryomyces* species (Kurtzman and Fell, 2000). In addition *D. hansenii* is also closely related to *Candida albicans* and, although it is considered as non-pathogenic, clinical samples identified as *D. hansenii* have been isolated from superficial infections (Nishikawa et al., 1996). *D. hansenii* tolerates high salinity levels (Lages et al., 1999; Prista et al., in press; Ramos, 1999), and it can be isolated from sea water, salty food or brines (Norkrans, 1966; Seiler and Busse, 1990). *D. hansenii* is also the most common species found in cheeses and provides enzymatic activities during cheese ripening (Fadda et al., 2004). Some strains have also been isolated from high sugar food (marzipan) (Casas et al., 1999).

The yeast group in the University of Göteborg has studied different aspects of salt tolerance in *D. hansenii* and they provided us some solid basis in the study of those processes (André et al., 1988; Larsson et al., 1990; Norkrans, 1966; Norkrans and Kylin, 1969). They found that among several marine occurring yeast, *D. hansenii* was the one least affected by high NaCl concentrations (Norkrans, 1966; Norkrans and Kylin, 1969). Since then *D. hansenii* has been defined as a halotolerant (Alba-Lois et

JOSÉ RAMOS

al., 2004), halophilic (González-Hernandez et al., 2004), or even salt-loving yeast (Silva-Graça et al., 2003), a concept that I will also use in this chapter.

Due to the great interest of *D. hansenii*, the consortium Génolevures recently selected this yeast among those to sequence and annotate its genome (Dujon et al., 2004; http://cbi.labri.fr/Genolevures/).

#### 2. Debaryomyces hansenii is a Salt-Loving Yeast

In the following, I am summarizing the available information reported by different research groups indicating that *D. hansenii* is a salt-loving yeast. The discussion about its halotolerant or halophilic nature is outside the scope of this chapter.

Several groups have shown that sodium is not toxic for *D. hansenii*. The group of C. Lucas studied the effect of  $Na^+$  and  $K^+$  on several growth parameters and on respiration and fermentation rates and they did not find significant differences between both ions (Neves et al., 1997). The same year we reported the effect of increasing concentrations of different alkali cations on the specific growth rate of Saccharomyces *cerevisiae* and *D. hansenii*. While *S. cerevisiae* was inhibited by Li<sup>+</sup> or Na<sup>+</sup>, *D. hansenii* was inhibited by Li<sup>+</sup> but not by Na<sup>+</sup>. In addition, relatively high concentrations of NaCl (0.5 M) slightly improved the specific growth rate of *Debaryomyces* (Prista et al., 1997). Higher concentrations of NaCl or KCl (1.5-2 M) decreased the growth rate, but since  $K^+$ is not a toxic cation, this effect was most probably due to a non specific osmotic effect (Prista et al., 1997). Similar conclusions were reached by the group of Peña. In a series of two papers they reported that *D. hansenii* grows optimally in 0.6 M of either NaCl or KCl (González-Hernandez et al., 2004), and that both lag phase and doubling time were reduced by high NaCl or KCl (Thomé-Ortiz et al., 1998). Moreover, the measurement of ATP levels showed that the levels of this metabolite were higher for cells grown in 1 M NaCl than for cells grown in 1 M KCl (Thomé-Ortiz et al., 1998). An additional proof of the salt-loving character of *D. hansenii* is its capacity to accumulate high levels of internal sodium without becoming intoxicated. For that reason this yeast has been defined as a Na<sup>+</sup> includer organism (Prista et al., 1997). Although the different research groups that have measured internal ion concentrations in this yeast do not concur from a quantitative point of view, all of them are agreed with the idea that in the presence of salt D. hansenii grows better and accumulates more Na<sup>+</sup> than S. cerevisiae (González-Hernández et al., 2004; Neves et al., 1997; Prista et al., 1997). Prista et al. (1997) showed that under cation concentrations comparable to those of sea water (low  $K^+$  and high  $Na^+$ ) D. hansenii grew at rates close to the optimum, while the growth of S. cerevisiae was completely inhibited.

Finally, we have shown that  $Na^+$  somehow protects *D. hansenii* cells against additional stress factors (Almagro et al., 2000). Figure 1 is a comparison of the effects of different stress factors on growth of *S. cerevisiae* (strain DBY746) and *D. hansenii* (strain PYCC2968). While *S. cerevisiae* behaved better at acidic pH or at high temperature (panels C and E), *D. hansenii* showed a good performance at high pH (panel B) and in the presence of high salt (panel D). Results in panel F show that the presence of high amounts of NaCl in the growth medium favors growth at limiting temperatures. Similar results were also found when growth under extreme pH values,



acidic or alkaline, was studied in the presence or in the absence of salt (Almagro et al., 2000).

**Figure 1.** Comparison of the effects of different stress factors on growth of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* and *Debaryomyces hansenii*. Strains DBY746 (*S. cerevisiae*) and PYCC2968 (*D. hansenii*) were grown overnight in liquid complex medium (Yeast extract 1%, Peptone 2%, Dextrose 2%; YPD). Then, 20x10<sup>3</sup> cells were deposited on YPD plates under the indicated conditions. Growth was monitored after 48 h (panels A and E) or after 72 h (panels B, C, D and F).

#### 3. Salt Tolerance Determinants

Why is *D. hansenii* a salt loving yeast? Why is growth under saline conditions not inhibited by internal  $Na^+$ ? Which are the physiological and molecular reasons for this behavior? Unfortunately our information is limited, and these are still open questions without a definitive answer. However the information already available provides us important clues to understand these problems.

#### JOSÉ RAMOS

Are the enzymes from *D. hansenii* especially resistant to high salt? The determination of the effect of salt on the activity of different enzymes is an approach used by several researchers. Two examples indicate that answers are not so obvious. The activity of the purified glycerolphosphate dehydrogenase from *D. hansenii* is stimulated twice by high Na<sup>+</sup>. However, this stimulation is weaker than the one observed in *S. cerevisiae* (André et al., 1991). More recently, the activity of NADP-dependent glutamate dehydrogenase has been found to be more sensitive to ionic strength than the corresponding isoenzymes in *S. cerevisiae* (Alba-Lois et al, 2004). Certainly, not all enzymes of interest have been studied. In addition, to compare *in vitro* activities with cell physiology *in vivo* is not always possible. Much more work is required to obtain conclusions, but the two mentioned examples indicate that this is not an easy task and that it is extremely important to select the right enzymes to be studied and the most appropriate working conditions.

Glycerol is the main compatible solute accumulated by *D. hansenii* under conditions of osmotic stress. In fact it has been recently shown that this yeast accumulates more glycerol than trehalose under saline stress (2.0 and 3.0 M salts) (González-Hernandez et al., 2005). Therefore glycerol synthesis, transport and accumulation are important events to function under salty conditions, as has been proposed in the marine black yeast *Hortaea werneckii* for which hypersaline waters of salterns are the primary environmental ecological niche (Petrovič et al., 2002). Thus, Lages et al (1999) reported that in *D. hansenii* accumulation of glycerol is stimulated in the presence of high Na<sup>+</sup>. By following a biochemical and physiological approach, the same group has also proposed the existence of a Na<sup>+</sup>/glycerol symporter. Apparently this transporter is not present in other salt sensitive yeasts such as *S. cerevisiae*, and it could therefore play an essential role in salt tolerance (Lucas et al., 1990). It is also interesting to note that a search in the Genolevures database indicates that the main *S. cerevisiae* glycerol extrusion channel, coded by the *FPS1* gene, is not present in *D. hansenii* (Prista et al., in press).

The most important salt tolerance determinant in *S. cerevisiae* is probably the sodium extrusion pump coded by *ENA* genes. Deletion of these genes causes hypersensitivity to Na<sup>+</sup> in this yeast (Benito et al., 2002; Haro et al., 1991). Two *ENA* genes have been found in *D. hansenii*, they have been heterologously expressed in a *S. cerevisiae* mutant lacking its own efflux systems and, as a consequence, the mutant recovered salt tolerance up to the level of the wild type *Saccharomyces*. Northern analysis showed that the expression of *DhENA* is increased by high Na<sup>+</sup> and high pH, conditions found in sea water (Almagro et al., 2001). From all these results it was concluded that Ena is a Na<sup>+</sup> pump that regulates ionic homeostasis in *D. hansenii*. However, this protein does not seem to be more efficient than the corresponding ScEna system (Almagro et al., 2001). In addition, biochemical data indicate the existence of a low affinity Na<sup>+</sup> and K<sup>+</sup> channel in *D. hansenii*, but neither the molecular nature of the channel nor its contribution to the whole salt tolerance process have been elucidated (González-Hernández et al., 2004).

Because in *S. cerevisiae* the capacity to transport  $K^+$  and to discriminate between  $K^+$  and Na<sup>+</sup> is an important determinant of halotolerance (Bertl et al., 2003; Gómez et al., 1996) it is of interest to determine the situation in *Debaryomyces*. Two aspects are of special relevance. On the one hand it has been shown that at least under certain external conditions Na<sup>+</sup> stimulates K<sup>+</sup> uptake rather than inhibiting it (Prista et al.,

1997). On the other hand, while two *TRK* genes involved in  $K^+$  uptake are present in the sensitive yeasts *S. cerevisiae* and *Schizosaccharomyces pombe* (Calero and Ramos 2003), one *TRK* gene and one *HAK* gene have been identified in *D. occidentalis* (previously named *Schwanniomyces occidentalis*) (Banuelos et al., 2000) and in *D. hansenii* (Prista and Loureiro-Dias, unpublished results). It has been proposed that Hak proteins function as high affinity K<sup>+</sup> transporters, and therefore their contribution to salt tolerance could be considerable.

# 4. Hal2, Nhx1 and Gzf3: Three Proteins Involved in Tolerance to High Salt and High pH

Our research is mainly focused on the study of three *D. hansenii* genes involved in tolerance to high salt and high pH. Genes orthologous to *DhHAL2*, *DhNHX1* and *DhGZF3* have been found in other organisms (Fig. 2), and we intend to characterize their functions in *D. hansenii*.



**Figure 2.** Phylogenetic tree of *HAL2* (A), *NHX1* (B) and *GZF3* (C), three genes involved in tolerance to high salt and high pH in *Debaryomyces hansenii*. The tree was constructed using the CLUSTAL X program. The scale bar corresponds to a distance of 10 changes per 100 amino acid positions. Accession numbers are shown. *Sc, Saccharomyces cerevisiae; Nc, Neurospora crassa; Sp, Schizosaccharomyces pombe; Zm, Zea mays; Hs, Homo sapiens; At, Arabidopsis thaliana; Ca, Candida albicans; Dh, Debaryomyces hansenii.* 

Hal2 (for Halotolerance) is the only important target of salt toxicity so far identified in *S. cerevisiae*. Deletion of *ScHAL2* did not affect the capacity to grow in salt, but its overexpression significantly increased salt tolerance. Hal2p is a nucleotidase that hydrolyzes 3'-phosphoadenosine-5'-phosphate (PAP) to AMP to recycle adenosine, and it is also involved in methionine biosynthesis (Gläser et al., 1993). Genes orthologous to *HAL2* are present in other yeasts and in higher plants (Fig. 2A). An orthologue of *HAL2* was recently identified in *D. hansenii* (Dujon et al., 2004). Our preliminary results suggest that, *in vitro*, Hal2p activity from *D. hansenii* is not affected by Na<sup>+</sup> concentrations that inhibit ScHal2. Even more, much higher concentrations of Li<sup>+</sup> are required to inhibit the function of DhHal2 than to inhibit the corresponding protein from *S. cerevisiae* (Montiel and Ramos, unpublished results). Therefore, Hal2 seems to be a good candidate to explain some aspects related to the salt-loving character of *D. hansenii*.

I have mentioned above that *D. hansenii* is a  $Na^+$  includer organism. One possibility to explain tolerance to high internal Na<sup>+</sup> would be the sequestration of the cation into intracellular organelles keeping, in that way, low levels of cytoplasmic Na<sup>+</sup>. In fact, a protein in charge of driving Na<sup>+</sup> into the vacuolar and/or prevacuolar compartments is present in different eukaryotic organisms (Fig. 2B). The protein is coded by *NHX1* gene and it has been reported that both in yeast (Nass and Rao, 1999) and in higher plants (Apse et al., 1999). Nhx1 is involved in salt tolerance, in the regulation of the internal distribution of cations, and probably also in the regulation of internal pH. We have identified, cloned and sequenced an orthologue to NHX1 in D. hansenii (GenBank database, Accession No. AAT37494). Therefore it is reasonable to assume that the protein plays a similar function in this yeast. However, it is important to note that when the cytoplasmic cation content was determined both in D. hansenii and in S. cerevisiae grown under the same conditions, we observed that Debaryomyces grew better and kept significantly higher cytoplasmic  $Na^+$  levels than S. cerevisiae, indicating that the existence of *DhNHX1* by itself cannot explain the differences found between both yeasts (Montiel and Ramos, unpublished results).

In our search to understand the reasons why D. hansenii grows well under conditions present in sea water (high salt and high pH), we used a gene library from D. hansenii (Prista et al., 2002) to transform a wild type S. cerevisiae strain. I commented above that D. hansenii is more tolerant to high pH than S. cerevisiae (Fig. 1, panel B). Therefore we looked for S. cerevisiae transformants able to grow at alkaline pH. We selected several clones and we ended up with an orthologue to GZF3 (Fig. 2C) which in S. cerevisiae codes for a GATA-type zinc finger transcription factor playing a complex role in Nitrogen Catabolite Repression (NCR). Multiple NCR genes have been identified and studied in Saccharomyces and the functioning of ScGzf3 has been indirectly related to the salt tolerance processes (Crespo et al., 2001; Soussi-Boudekou et al., 1997). However no information is available on the possible role of Gzf3 in relation to the capacity to grow at high pH in yeasts. Although the Debaryomyces protein is guite similar to the one in S. cerevisiae in reference to the predicted size (mass 59.1 and 60.5 kDa: number of amino acids 543 and 551 in Debaryomyces and Saccharomyces respectively), DhGZF3 is closest to the one in Candida albicans from a phylogenetical point of view (Fig. 2C).

#### 5. Perspectives

Our knowledge about the salt-loving character of *D. hansenii* can be compared to a puzzle (Fig. 3). Pieces of information that I have summarized in this chapter are available but we lack a global picture of the process. Hopefully, the recent sequencing of *D. hansenii* genome is going to be a powerful tool. Much work and the development of genetic tools in *Debaryomyces* are still required, but it looks like that understanding *D. hansenii* will help in the next future to elucidate the mechanisms underlying salt tolerance, not only in yeasts but also in other eukaryotic cells.



**Figure 3.** Salt tolerance in *Debaryomyces hansenii* as a puzzle. Several pieces of information about the salt-loving character of *D. hansenii* are available and apparently there is not a single reason to explain this behaviour. The sequencing of the genome is already finished and hopefully the genome will provide us with information on many new genes involved in salt- and pH tolerance, to establish, in the near future, a global picture of the whole process.

#### Acknowledgements

Experimental work in my laboratory was supported by grants BMC 2002-04011-C05-01 and HP2003-0050 (Ministerio de Ciencia y Tecnología). Our research on *D. hansenii* is performed in collaboration with Dr. C. Prista and Prof. M.C. Loureiro-Dias (Lisbon). I also thank M. Carmen Ruiz, Vera Montiel and Raúl García–Salcedo for scientific and technical support and Drs. A. Plemenitaš and A. Oren for critical reading of the manuscript.

#### JOSÉ RAMOS

#### References

- Alba-Lois, L., Segal, C., Rodarte, B., Valdes-Lopez, V., DeLuna, A. and Cardenas, R. (2004) NADPglutamate dehydrogenase activity is increased under hyperosmotic conditions in the halotolerant yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. Curr. Microbiol. 48, 68-72.
- Almagro, A., Prista, C., Castro, S., Quintas, C., Madeira-Lopes, A., Ramos, J. and Loureiro-Dias, M.C. (2000) Effects of salts on *Debaryomyces hansenii* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* under stress conditions. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 56, 191-197.
- Almagro, A., Prista, C., Benito, B., Loureiro-Dias, M.C. and Ramos, J. (2001) Cloning and expression of two genes coding for sodium pumps in the salt-tolerant yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. J. Bacteriol. 183, 3251-3255.
- André, L., Nilsson, A. and Adler, L. (1988) The role of glycerol in osmotolerance of the yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. J. Gen. Microbiol. **134**, 669-677.
- André, L., Hemming, A. and Adler, L. (1991) Osmoregulation in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Studies on the osmotic induction of glycerol production and glycerol-3-phosphate dehydrogenase (NAD<sup>+</sup>) FEBS Lett. 286, 13-17.
- Apse, M.P., Aharon, G.S., Snedden, W.A. and Blumwald, E. (1999) Salt tolerance conferred by overexpression of a vacuolar Na<sup>+</sup>/H<sup>+</sup> antiport in *Arabidopsis*. Science **285**, 1222-1223.
- Banuelos, M.A., Madrid, R. and Rodriguez-Navarro, A. (2000) Individual functions of the HAK and TRK potassium transporters of *Schwanniomyces occidentalis*. Mol. Microbiol. 37, 671-679.
- Benito, B., Garciadeblas, B. and Rodriguez-Navarro, A. (2002) Potassium- or sodium-efflux ATPase, a key enzyme in the evolution of fungi. Microbiology 148, 933-941.
- Bertl, A., Ramos, J., Ludwig, J., Lichtenberg-Frate, H., Reid, J., Bihler, H., Calero, F., Martinez, P. and Ljungdahl, P.O. (2003) Characterization of potassium transport in wild-type and isogenic yeast strains carrying all combinations of *trk1*, *trk2* and *tok1* null mutations. Mol. Microbiol. 47, 767-780.
- Calero, F. and Ramos, J. (2003) K<sup>+</sup> fluxes in Schizosaccharomyces pombe. FEMS Yeast Res. 4, 1-6.
- Casas, E., Valderrama, M.J. and Peinado, J.M. (1999) Sorbate detoxification by spoilage yeasts isolated from marzipan products. Food Technol. Biotechnol. 37, 87-91.
- Crespo, J.L., Daicho, K., Ushimaru, T. and Hall, M.N. (2001) The GATA transcription factors GLN3 and GAT1 link TOR to salt stress in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 34441-34444.
- Cuppers, H.G., Oomes, S. and Brul, S.(1997) A model for the combined effects of temperature and salt concentration on growth rate of food spoilage molds. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63, 3764-3769.
- Dujon, B., Sherman, D., Fischer, G., Durrens, P., Casaregola, S., Lafontaine, I., De Montigny, J., Marck, C., Neuveglise, C., Talla, E., Goffard, N., Frangeul, L., Aiglem, M., Anthouard, V., Babour, A., Barbe, V., Barnay, S., Blanchin, S., Beckerich, J.M., Beyne, E., Bleykasten, C., Boisrame, A., Boyer, J., Cattolico, L., Confanioleri, F., De Daruvar, A., Despons, L., Fabre, E., Fairhead, C., Ferry-Dumazet, H., Groppi, A., Hantraye, F., Hennequin, C., Jauniaux, N., Joyet, P., Kachouri, R., Kerrest, A., Koszul, R., Lemaire, M., Lesur, I., Ma, L., Muller, H., Nicaud, J.M., Nikolski, M., Oztas, S., Ozier-Kalogeropoulos, O., Pellenz, S., Potier, S., Richard, G.F., Straub, M.L., Suleau, A., Swennen, D., Tekaia, F., Wesolowski-Louvel, M., Westhof, E., Wirth, B., Zeniou-Meyer, M., Zivanovic, I., Bolotin-Fukuhara, M., Thierry, A., Bouchier, C., Caudron, B., Scarpelli, C., Gaillardin, C., Weissenbach, J., Wincker, P. and Souciet, J.L. (2004) Genome evolution in yeasts. Nature 430, 35-44.
- Fadda, M.E., Mossa, V., Pisano, M.B., Deplano, M. and Cosentino, S. (2004) Occurrence and characterization of yeasts isolated from artisanal Fiore Sardo cheese. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 95, 51-59.
- Fisher, M., Gokhman, I., Pick, U. and Zamir, A. (1997) A structurally novel transferrin-like protein accumulates in the plasma membrane of the unicellular green alga *Dunaliella salina* grown in high salinities. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 1565-1570.
- Gläser, H.U., Thomas, D., Gaxiola, R., Montrichard, F., Surdin-Kerjan, Y. and Serrano, R. (1993) Salt tolerance and methionine biosynthesis in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* involve a putative phosphatase gene. EMBO J. 12, 3105-3110.
- Gomez, M.J., Luyten, K. and Ramos, J. (1996) The capacity to transport potassium influences sodium tolerance in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. **135**, 157-160.
- González-Hernandez, J.C., Cardenas-Monroy, C.A. and Peña, A. (2004) Sodium and potassium transport in the halophilic yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. Yeast 21, 403-412.
- González-Hernandez, J.C., Jimenez-Estrada, M. and Peña, A. (2005) Comparative analysis of trehalose production by *Debaryomyces hansenii* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* under saline stress. Extremophiles, in press.

- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Plemenitas, A. (2000) Hypersaline waters in salterns natural ecological niches for halophilic black yeasts. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 235-240.
- Haro, R., Garciadeblás, B. and Rodríguez-Navarro, A. (1991) A novel P-type ATPase from yeast involved in sodium transport. FEBS Lett. 291, 189-191.
- Katz, A., Pick, U. and Avron, M. (1989) Characterization and reconstitution of the Na<sup>+</sup>/H<sup>+</sup> antiporter from the plasma membrane of the halotolerant alga *Dunaliella*. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 983, 9-14.
- Kurtzman, C.P. and Fell, J.W. (eds.) (2000) The Yeasts, A Taxonomic Study. Elsevier, Amsterdam.
- Lages, F., Silva-Graça, M. and Lucas, C. (1999) Glycerol active transport is a mechanism underlying halotolerance in yeasts: study of 42 species. Microbiology 145, 2577-2586.
- Larsson, C., Morales, C., Gustafsson, L. and Adler, L. (1990) Osmoregulation of salt-tolerant yeast Debaryomyces hansenii grown in a chemostat at different salinities. J. Bacteriol. 172, 1769-1774.
- Lucas, C., da Costa, M. and van Uden, N. (1990) Osmoregulatory active sodium-glycerol co-transport in the halotolerant yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. Yeast 6, 187-191.
- Mert, H.H. and Ekmekci, S. (1987) The effect of salinity and osmotic pressure of the medium on the growth, sporulation and changes in the total organic acid content of *Aspergillus flavus* and *Penicillium chrysogenum*. Mycopathologia **100**, 85-89.
- Nass, R. and Rao, R. (1999) The yeast endosomal Na<sup>+</sup>/H<sup>+</sup> exchanger, Nhx1, confers osmotolerance following acute hypertonic shock. Microbiology **145**, 3221-3228.
- Neves, M.L., Oliveira, R.P. and Lucas, C. (1997) Metabolic flux response to salt-induced stress in the halotolerant yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. Microbiology 143, 1133-1139.
- Nishikawa, A., Tomomatsu, H., Sugita, T., Ikeda, R. and Shinoda, T. (1996) Taxonomic position of clinical isolates of *Candida famata*. J. Med. Vet. Mycol. 34, 411-419.
- Norkrans, B. (1966) Studies on marine occurring yeasts: growth related to pH, NaCl concentration and temperature. Arch. Mikrobiol. 54, 374-392.
- Norkrans, B. and Kylin, A. (1969) Regulation of the potassium to sodium ratio and of the osmotic potential in relation to salt tolerance in yeasts. J. Bacteriol. 100, 836-845.
- Oren, A. (1999) Bioenergetic aspects of halophilism. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 63, 334-348.
- Petrovič, U., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Plemenitaš, A. (2002) Cellular responses to environmental salinity in the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii*. Mol. Microbiol. 45, 665-672.
- Prista, C., Almagro, A., Loureiro-Dias, M.C. and Ramos, J. (1997) Physiological basis for the high salt tolerance of *Debaryomyces hansenii*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63, 4005-4009.
- Prista, C., Soeiro, A., Vesely, P., Almagro, A., Ramos, J. and Loureiro-Dias, M.C. (2002) Genes from Debaryomyces hansenii increase salt tolerance in Saccharomyces cerevisiae W303. FEMS Yeast Res. 2, 151-157.
- Prista, C., Loureiro-Dias, M.C., Montiel, V., García-González, R. and Ramos, J. Mechanisms underlying the halotolerant way of *Debaryomyces hansenii*. FEMS Yeast Res., in press.
- Ramos, J. (1999) Contrasting salt tolerance mechanisms in Saccharomyces cerevisiae and Debaryomyces hansenii, In: S.G. Pandalai (ed.), Recent Research in Developmental Microbiology, Vol. 3. Research Signpost, Trivandrum, India, pp. 377-390.
- Seiler, H. and Busse, M. (1990) The yeasts of cheese brines. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 11, 289-303.
- Silva-Graça, M., Neves, L. and Lucas, C. (2003) Outlines for the definition of halotolerance/halophily in yeasts: *Candida versatilis (halophila)* CBS4019 as the archetype? FEMS Yeast Res. 3, 347-362.
- Sørensen, K.B., Canfield, D.E. and Oren, A. (2004) Salinity responses of benthic microbial communities in a solar saltern (Eilat, Israel). Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 70, 1608-1616.
- Soussi-Boudekou, S., Vissers, S., Urrestarazu, A., Jauniaux, J.C. and Andre, B. (1997) Gzf3p, a fourth GATA factor involved in nitrogen-regulated transcription in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Mol. Microbiol. 23, 1157-1168.
- Thomé-Ortiz, P.E., Peña, A. and Ramirez, J. (1998) Monovalent cation fluxes and physiological changes of Debaryomyces hansenii grown at high concentrations of KCl and NaCl. Yeast 14, 1355-1371.
- Ventosa, A., Nieto, J.J. and Oren, A. (1998) Biology of moderately halophilic aerobic bacteria. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 62, 504-544.

# Biodata of Ana Plemenitaš and Nina Gunde-Cimerman, authors of "Cellular Responses in the Halophilic Black Yeast Hortaea werneckii to High Environmental Salinity"

Ana Plemenitaš is currently Professor of Biochemistry at the University of Ljubljana, Faculty of Medicine and principal investigator of a research group working at the Institute of Biochemistry of the Faculty of Medicine. She obtained her Ph.D. from the University of Ljubljana in 1985. She was post-doctoral fellow at the University of California San Francisco, at the Departement of Biochemistry and Biophysics (1988-1990) and visiting Professor at the Howard Hughes Medical Institute at the University of California San Francisco (1995-1996). The scientific interests of Professor Plemenitaš are in the areas of: molecular mechanisms of adaptation to salt stress in eukaryotic cells (mostly halophilic fungi) with the focus on cellular responses at the level of membrane composition and properties, sterol metabolism, signal transduction pathways triggered by high salt concentrations and target genes of the HOG signalling pathway.

E-mail: ana.plemenitas@mf.uni-lj.si



Ana Plemenitaš and Nina Gunde-Cimerman

**Nina Gunde-Cimerman** is currently Associate Professor of Microbiology at the University of Ljubljana, Biotechnical Faculty, Department Biology and principal investigator of the research microbiology group. She obtained her Ph.D. from the University of Ljubljana in 1993. Besides, she is in charge of the MZKI Fungal Culture Collection of the National Institute of Chemistry. In this role she is a member of the executive board of the European Culture Collection. Her scientific interests are in the areas of the microbiology, ecology, taxonomy and physiology of extremophilic fungi (primarily halophilic, xerophilic and psychrophilic) inhabiting solar salterns and hypersaline lakes as well as polar glacial and sub-glacial environments.

E-mail: nina.gunde-cimerman@bf.uni-lj.si

### CELLULAR RESPONSES IN THE HALOPHILIC BLACK YEAST *HORTAEA WERNECKII* TO HIGH ENVIRONMENTAL SALINITY

# ANA PLEMENITAŠ<sup>1</sup> and NINA GUNDE-CIMERMAN<sup>2</sup>

<sup>1</sup>Institute of Biochemistry, Medical Faculty, University of Ljubljana, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia; <sup>2</sup>Biology Department, Biotechnical Faculty, University of Ljubljana, 1000 Ljubljana, Slovenia

# 1. Introduction

Biodiversity of microorganisms in extreme habitats attracts attention of researchers, since harsh environment stress influences the adaptations of organisms and provides unique opportunities for unraveling the genetic basis of adaptive convergent evolution. Solar salterns, as other similar hypersaline environments, are extreme habitats that prevent growth of all except very few organisms. It was long believed that such environments are populated only by halophilic and halotolerant bacterial species and some rare algae, but never by fungi. In contrast to obligately and facultatively halophilic bacteria, fungi were not considered truly halophilic, since growth of the few species of halotolerant foodborne fungi (Basipetospora halophila, Polypaecilum pisce and Hortaea werneckii) was stimulated by NaCl without any obligate requirement (Andrews and Pitt, 1987). This conviction remained unchallenged until halophilic fungi were isolated from natural hypersaline environments. During the last few years, a surprisingly rich diversity of long neglected mycobiota was discovered in the hypersaline waters of salterns and salt lakes world-wide (Butinar et al., 2005; Kis-Papo et al., 2001; Wasser et al., 2003). These fungi belong to a limited number of genera, but they display a surprisingly high diversity. Certain species occur consistently in different natural saline environments, representing stable communities in interaction with prokaryotic extremophiles and randomly occurring microorganisms.

According to a new selective criterion introduced by Gunde-Cimerman, fungi isolated from solar salterns are considered halophilic if they are isolated from waters with 17 to 32% NaCl, primarily on selective saline media, and if they are able to grow *in vitro* on 17% NaCl. Strains are classified as halotolerant if they are isolated from water with lower salinities, but are able to grow *in vitro* up to 17% NaCl (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000, 2005). The ability to grow in axenic culture at a<sub>w</sub> below 0.85 was acknowledged as a good indicator of competence in natural hypersaline habitats.

Among the saltern mycobiota community, melanized fungi, so called "black yeasts" from the ordo *Dothideales* display some distinct features that help them to adapt to high as well as to low salt concentrations. They are able to propagate at optimal salinities and to survive periods of extreme environmental stress in a resting state. When conditions again change they respond immediately with increased metabolic activity, growth and propagation. Their pleomorphism and adaptive halophilic behaviour enables a

continuous colonization of salterns in which NaCl concentrations may vary considerably during the season (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2005). Based on their metabolic activity at extremely high saline conditions, pronounced adaptive ability, and *in vitro* physiological experiments of growth at different salinities, some melanized yeast-like fungi can be considered truly halophilic (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2005).

Molecular mechanisms of adaptation that allow halophilic organisms to survive in hypersaline environments have been extensively studied in prokaryotes. Since fungi have been isolated from these environments only recently, little is known about their molecular mechanisms of adaptation.

In this chapter we will explore, at the molecular level, the mechanisms of adaptation of the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii*, a species dominant in waters of solar salterns. Since *H. werneckii* can grow from 0 up to 32% NaCl in the natural environments as well as *in vitro* under laboratory conditions, it represents a suitable model organism.

#### 2. Hortaea werneckii, a Halophilic "Black Yeast"

Hortaea werneckii belongs to those yeast-like fungi, so-called black yeasts, able to produce dark pigment inside and outside the cell wall. Black yeasts are characterized by slowly expanding colonies. They reproduce by isodiametric enlargement of subdividing cells (Sterflinger et al., 1999; Wollenzien et al., 1995). Their main features are polymorphism, meristematic growth, endoconidiation, frequently muriform cells, which develop by conversion from undifferentiated hyphae, and thick, melanized cell walls (de Hoog, 1993; Zalar et al., 1999b). This morphological ecotype is important for their survival in different extreme environments. Several genera and species of black yeasts from the order *Dothideales* represent a group of rare but poorly described extremophilic They have been isolated from arid and UV-stressed eukaryotic microorganisms. atmosphere-exposed inorganic and organic surfaces (Butin et al., 1996; Krumbein et al., 1996), Arctic glacial ice (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2003), extremely low pH media (Hölker et al., 2005) and hypersaline waters of the salterns (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000). They were described as a new group of eukaryotic halophiles, represented by Hortaea werneckii (Horta) Nishimura and Miyaji, Phaeotheca triangularis De Hoog and Beguin, Trimmatostroma salinum Zalar, De Hoog and Gunde-Cimerman, Aureobasidium pullulans (de Bary) Arnaud, together with the phylogenetically closely related Cladosporium spp. (De Hoog et al., 1999; Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000; Sterflinger et al., 1999).

The genus *Hortaea* contains a single species, *H. werneckii* (Horta) Nishimura and Miyaji, with no known sexual stage (Zalar et al., 1999a). *H. werneckii* has received many designations: *Cladosporium werneckii, Exophila werneckii, Pullularia werneckii, Aureobasidium werneckii, A. mansonii, Sarcinomyces crustaceus* and *Pheoannellomyces werneckii.* 

*H. werneckii* was known primarily as the etiologic agent of human tinea nigra, a superficial infection of the human hand, in which the fungus is strictly limited to the stratum corneum and does not invade living tissue. Göttlich and co-workers proved that the fungus is not keratinolytic but lipolytic, limiting the infection to the grease on the skin and therefore representing only a cosmetic problem (Göttlich et al., 1995). On the basis

of ecophysiological studies it was suggested that salt might be the decisive factor in the etiology of tinea nigra and *H. werneckii* ecology. In addition to human skin, the fungus has been isolated from seawater (Iwatsu and Udagawa, 1988), marine fish (Todaro et al., 1983), salted freshwater fish (Mok et al., 1981) and beach soil (de Hoog and Gueho, 1998). Nevertheless, its primary environmental ecological niche remained was not known. It was speculated that it might grow intermittently in drying salty ponds at the seaside (de Hoog and Gerrits van den Ende, 1992). Indeed, Gunde-Cimerman and co-workers isolated *H. werneckii* initially from the crystallisation ponds of Adriatic salterns in Slovenia during the season of salt production (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2000). Later, its distribution was followed in five different evaporitic ponds in the Adriatic salterns, covering the entire salinity range (3-32% NaCl), throughout the year. Its presence was confirmed as well in hypersaline waters of six salterns on three continents (Butinar et al., 2005).

*H. werneckii* was the dominant black yeast in the hypersaline water of all the sampled salterns and the prevailing species at environmental salinities above 20%. It was also isolated from the surface and interior of wood submerged in brine, from biofilms on the surface of hypersaline water, and from dry ponds and microbial mats (Butinar et al., 2005; Zalar et al., submitted). The salinity range of growth for *H. werneckii*, defined *in vitro*, was from 0% to saturation (32%) NaCl with a broad optimum from 6-14% NaCl.

Ecophysiological observations and morphological studies under saline conditions *in vitro* indicate that *H. werneckii* exhibits a complicated, polymorphic life cycle, with hydrophilic yeast cells, hydrophobic hyphae and meristematic growth, apparently suited for survival in the changing extreme environment of a saltern (Fig. 1).



Figure 1. Morphological forms of *H. werneckii*. A- hydrophilic yeast form, B- budding cells, C- hydrophobic hyphae.

If sufficient nutrients are available, the hydrophilic yeast phase rapidly colonizes hypersaline water environments. Yeast cells respond to increasing salinity with meristematic development of budding cells and finally dormant meristematic sclerotial bodies with endogenous conidiation. Under conditions of drought, with no water in the ponds, the fungus changes into an aerophilic, hydrophobic hyphal stage with the production of conidia, which can be dispersed by air currents.

#### 3. Cellular Responses of H. werneckii to High Salt Concentration

Molecular mechanisms of adaptation in halophilic Bacteria and Archaea revealed unique strategies which enable them to survive in extremely salty environments (Oren, 1999; Ventosa, 2004). In the absence of appropriate model organisms, molecular mechanisms of salt tolerance have so far not been studied in halophilic fungi. Instead studies have involved salt-sensitive *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* (Blomberg and Adler, 1992; Blomberg et al., 2000; Hohmann, 2002; Hohmann and Mager, 2003) and halotolerant filamentous fungi (e.g. *Aspergillus nidulans*), and yeasts (e.g. *Zygosaccharomyces rouxii, Debaryomyces hansenii, Candida versatilis, Rhodotorula mucilaginosa* and *Pichia guillermondii* (Lahav et al., 2002; Ramos, 1999; Silva-Graça and Lucas, 2003; Silva-Graça et al., 2003). These studies demonstrated differences in cellular responses between salt sensitive *S. cerevisiae* and the above mentioned salttolerant fungi. *S. cerevisiae* cells respond vigorously to high salt concentration in their environment. DNA chip technology has revealed that exposure to high concentration of salt causes dramatic effects on the genomic expression program in this salt-sensitive species (Crespo et al., 2001; Gash et al., 2000).

While we understand at least some of the mechanisms of adaptation among fungi that tolerate moderate salt concentrations in their environment, until recently nothing was known about the molecular mechanisms of adaptation of fungi that can survive in environments with NaCl concentrations reaching almost the saturation point, like for example the black yeast *H. werneckii*. According to the two main criteria for halophily proposed by Gunde-Cimerman et al. (2005) and mentioned above ([i] frequent isolation from waters with 17 to 32% NaCl, primarly on selective saline media and [ii] capability of growth *in vitro* on 17% NaCl and above), *H. werneckii* belongs to the group of true halophiles. Based on its growth rate which increases to up to 10% NaCl, is stable between 10 and 17%, and decreases between 20 and 32% NaCl, we have defined *in vitro* conditions for *H. werneckii* as being hyposaline between 0 and 10% NaCl, optimal between 10% and 20% NaCl and hypersaline at NaCl concentrations above 20%.

In our studies of adaptation to a wide range of salinities in *H. werneckii* we have addressed changes in membrane properties, compatible solutes and salt sensing signal transduction pathway(s) at these three sets of conditions. Physiological and biochemical responses were distinct at different salinities and often followed a similar course at both, hypo and hypersaline conditions (Petrovič et al., 1999, 2002). Some parameters, like  $CO_2$  production, enzyme activity of hydroxymethylglutaryl-CoA reductase (HmgR), glycerol production and membrane fluidity, are summarized in Fig. 2, and these will be discussed in more detail in the following sections.



Figure 2. Schematic representation of the growth rate of *Hortaea werneckii* in medium without salt, with 17% NaCl or with 25% NaCl, and the observed changes in membrane fluidity,  $CO_2$  production, glycerol accumulation and enzyme activity of hydroxymethylglutaryl-CoA reductase (HmgR).

The halophilic *H. werneckii* has not beforehand been studied from the point of view of adaptation to strong fluctuations of salt concentrations in its environment at the molecular level. In our initial studies of molecular responses to increased salt concentration, we took a global approach. We first wanted to identify genes that are expressed differentially at different salinities and thus may be involved in the mechanisms of adaptation. Since the transcriptome of *H. werneckii* was unknown, and we wanted to reduce the number of false positive results, we introduced a modified version of restriction fragment - differential display technique. Using such an approach, we obtained 19 expressed sequence tags, and nine of these were unambigously identified as homologs of known genes from data banks (Fig. 3). We named these nine genes *SOL1-SOL9* ("sol" is the Slovenian word for salt) (Petrovič et al., 2002).



Figure 3. Differentially expressed genes in H. werneckii at different salinities

Based on additional studies related to the physiological responses of *H. werneckii* at different salinities, we can by now propose some of their functions. Since glycerol is abundant at higher salinities, we speculated that relatively less metabolic flux remains for the late stages of glycolysis and for the Krebs cycle. This assumption was substantiated by the decreased  $CO_2$  production rates measured at higher salt concentrations (see Fig. 2). Increased expression of *SOL5*, a putative aconitase gene, at increased salinity could also be related to this phenomenon. Putative roles of *SOL4* and *SOL8* are discussed below.

At the level of the proteome, we found by applying 2D PAGE analysis that cellular proteins in *H. werneckii* are more acidic in comparison to salt sensitive *S. cerevisiae* (data from the SWISS 2D-PAGE database) and halotolerant *D. hansenii* (Goeteborg yeast 2D-PAGE) (Petrovič, 2001). As shown in Fig. 4, the isoelectric points of the proteins are clustered between 4.0 and 5.5. Preliminary data on the analysis of proteins from fractionated cell lysates show that plasma membrane proteins contribute importantly to this phenomenon and that cytosolic proteins are less acidic.

Different organisms have developed different strategies to counteract salt stress. The most important are:

- changes in membrane composition and properties.
- efficient transport systems for exclusion of ions as well as the storage systems for ions to reduce their toxic effects in the cytosol .
- accumulation of low molecular weight organic compounds, so called compatible solutes.
- special signal transduction systems, which sense and respond to increased salt concentrations.

In our further studies of cellular responses in *H. werneckii* to high salt concentrations, we adressed these levels.



Figure 4. 2D PAGE of cellular proteins from halophilic H. werneckii.

#### 3.1. CELL WALL AND MEMBRANES IN H. WERNECKII

Shrinking of the cell, loss of cell polarity, disassembly of the actin cytoskeleton and changes in the permeability of the plasma membrane are some of the immediate responses to increased osmolarity described for yeast cells (Slaninova et al., 2000). The cell volume of the salt-tolerant D. hansenii, R. rubra, A. pullulans and Candida versatilis was reduced by increase in NaCl (Hernandez-Saavedra, 1995). Deep plasma membrane invaginations were also observed in osmotically stressed cells. These were believed to represent a surface reserve and they deepened or expanded according to actual turgor pressure (Javor, 1989; Slaninova et al., 2000). It has been speculated that hyperosmotic shock induces changes in the organization of cell wall, most probably as a result of displacement of periplasmic and cell wall matrix material into invaginations of the plasma membrane. In *H. werneckii*, such invaginations have not been observed. On the other hand, we observed that melanin, which is responsible for the dark colour of H. werneckii, is involved in changes of the cell wall structure. We have demonstrated that H. werneckii synthesizes 1,8-dihydroxynaphthalene (DHN) melanin under saline as well as non-saline growth conditions (Kogej et al., 2004a). While the biosynthesis was not salt-dependent, the ultrastructural studies of the H. werneckii cell wall showed that the organisation of melanin granules depends on the concentration of salt in the medium. The granules in the outer part of the cell walls are loosely organised in the medium without salt, and are more densely packed as the salt concentration in the medium increases (Fig. 5). This kind of granular reorganization at increased salinity was absent in

salt-tolerant *A. pullulans*. It is not surprising that *H. werneckii* has a heavily melanized cell wall, since melanins are among the most stable and resistant of biochemical materials (Jacobson, 2000), and are known to confer protection to UV-irradiation, temperature extremes (Bell and Wheeler, 1986) and desiccation (Zhdanova et al., 1973, 1990). They also play an osmotic role (Elliot and Henson, 2001; Ravishankar et al., 1995). Our results suggest a potential osmoprotectant role of melanin in the cell wall of the halophilic *H. werneckii*.



Figure 5. Organization of melanin granules is salt dependent in halophilic *H. werneckii*. Electron micrographs of the cell wall of *H. werneckii* cells grown without salt (left panel) or in the presence of 10% NaCl (right panel).

Changes in the membrane composition and membrane properties have been reported as an important factor in the adaptation to high salinity (Russell, 1989). Such changes proved to be crucial also in the adaptation of *H. werneckii* to hypersaline environments. Sterols and phospholipids are the two major lipid constituents of eukarvotic membranes. in which sterols play an important role in the structural organization of biological membranes. In the maintenance of proper fluidity, several factors are involved; the type of fatty acyl chains (their length and degree of unsaturation), the amount of sterols, and the nature of polar head-groups of phospholipids. The effects of salt stress on lipid composition and membrane fluidity have been investigated for only a limited number of eukaryotic microorganisms, including salt-sensitive S. cerevisiae and the salt-tolerant D. hansenii, Z. rouxii, Y. lipolytica and Candida membranefaciens. Overall changes in phospholipid to sterol ratio, changes in the degree of unsaturation of fatty acids and phospholipid composition as well as in membrane fluidity were demonstrated in salttolerant yeasts when exposed to higher salinities as compared to the salt-sensitive S. cerevisiae (Hosono, 1992; Khaware et al., 1995; Ravishankar et al., 1994; Tunblad-Johansson et al., 1987; Watanabe and Takakuwa, 1984). Published data suggest that salttolerant fungi show a broad spectrum of alterations in lipid composition in response to changes in the external salinity. Individual organisms modify different lipid groups by which the composition and properties of their membranes reflect their halotolerance.

In the halophilic *H. werneckii*, a high phospholipid to sterol ratio and a high degree of unsaturation of phospholipid fatty acids was demonstrated. While sterol content
varied only slightly at increased salt concentration, phospholipids, especially PE, were enriched at higher salinities. In accordance with the lipid composition, and in contrast to *S. cerevisiae*, increased plasma membrane fluidity over a wide range of NaCl concentration was demonstrated (Turk et al., 2004). These results indicate high intrinsic salt stress tolerance, and they are in good agreement with eco-physiological data and the dominance of *H. werneckii* in hypersaline waters of salterns. In contrast to the halophilic *H. werneckii*, the membrane fluidity of the related halotolerant black yeast *A. pullulans* resembles that of the salt-sensitive *S. cerevisiae* (Turk et al., 2004). Therefore, membrane fluidity appears to be a good indicator of the degree of salt tolerance.

Sterols are important constituents of biological membranes that affect membrane fluidity Their synthesis is tightly regulated in all organisms. 3-Hvdroxv-3methylglutaryl coenzyme A reductase (HmgR) is the main regulatory enzyme in sterol biosynthesis. We have identified two isoforms of HmgR in H. werneckii: mitochondrial HwHmg1p and HwHmg2p, localized in the endoplasmatic reticulum (Vaupotič and Plemenitaš, 2004). We found that, in contrast to the salt-tolerant A. pullulans and the salt-sensitive S. cerevisiae in which the enzyme activities increased with increased salinity, the enzyme activity of HmgR in H. werneckii is high under hypo- and hypersaline stress and low at optimal salinities (see Fig. 2). It seems that the activity of HmgR is regulated at the level of transcription, since a significant increase in gene expression at the hypersaline stress was observed at hypersaline stress, and also at the post-translational level (Petrovič et al., 2002). We have demonstrated that salt affects the level of degradation of HwHmg2p by the ubiquitin-proteosomal pathway (Petrovič et al., 1999; Vaupotič and Plemenitaš, 2004). Membrane sterols in H. werneckii do not change accordingly, and the relative content of ergosterol, the main sterol in *H. werneckii*, and other sterols varied only slightly in response to increased salt concentrations.

Some novel sterol intermediates of ergosterol biosynthesis, 24-methylcholest-7-en-3 $\beta$ -ol and 24-methylcholesta-7,24(28)-dien-3 $\beta$ -ol were identified in *H. werneckii* as well as in other halophilic and halotolerant black yeasts. Although their content did not change significantly as a response to changes in salt concentration, they can provide a specific signature for these fungi in the environment. They also suggest different mechanism of regulation of sterol biosynthesis (Méjanelle et al., 2000, 2001; Turk et al., 2004). Since the activity of HmgR is extremely salt responsive, and the amount of sterols does not follow this pattern, it is possible that an alternative pathway, downstream of mevalonate, is important in *H. werneckii*. One such possibility is a pathway which includes isopentenoid isoamyl alcohol. If we assume that the product of isoamyl alcohol dehydrogenase, isovaleraldehyde, is transformed to isovaleryl-CoA, this pathway could be involved in the generation of ATP. Coordinated expression of *HMGR* which encodes HmgR2 and *SOL8*, which encodes isoamyl alcohol oxidase (see Fig. 2) supports this idea.

#### 3.2. IONS AND COMPATIBLE SOLUTES IN H. WERNECKII

Presence of high concentration of salts in the environment means that the organism is in danger of losing water by osmosis. Halophilic and halotolerant organism thrive in environments with high salt concentration because they accumulate osmotically active compatible solutes which counterbalance the osmotic stress. For most eukaryotic organisms, salts are not appropriate compatible solutes, since high internal concentrations are harmful.

Although a high intracellular salt concentration is toxic for most organisms, some halophilic Archaea accumulate potassium chloride up to the molar concentrations when exposed to high external salinity (Oren, 1999). In contrast, eukaryotic microorganisms can not tolerate high ion concentrations. Data on different halotolerant yeast species like *D. hansenii* (Almagro, 2000; Andre et al., 1988; Larsson et al., 1990; Prista et al., 1997; Ramos, 1999), *C. versatilis* (Silva-Graça et al., 2003), *R. mucilaginosa, P. guillermondii* (Lahav et al., 2002) and others show that the maintenance of positive turgor pressure at high salinity in salt tolerant eukaryotes is mainly due to an increased production and accumulation of glycerol, trehalose and other organic compatible solutes.

Studies on salt-tolerant organisms showed that a large amount of ATP was required for glycerol synthesis and active uptake, as well as for the efflux of Na ions from the cells under salt-stressed conditions (Yagi, 1992). The flow of ions across cellular membranes is mediated by ion transporters and channels. P-type ATP-ases that transport  $H^+$ ,  $Na^+$ ,  $K^+$ and some other ions are present in the plasma membrane and in intracellular membranes. They are encoded by *ENA* genes present in virtually all fungi, and have been mostly connected to Na<sup>+</sup>-efflux. Many of them function also as K<sup>+</sup> pumps. It has been speculated that to maintain the K<sup>+</sup> efflux capacity of the cells as well as a better adaptation to high Na<sup>+</sup> concentration, *ENA* genes duplicated and generated pumps that are more active with Na<sup>+</sup> (Benito et al., 2002). In the salt-tolerant species *D. hansenii* and *Z. rouxii*, *ENA* genes encoding Na<sup>+</sup>-ATP-ases were identified and analysed. Their expression is Na<sup>+</sup> dependent, suggesting that ENA genes play an important role in salttolerance (Almagro et al., 2001; Watanabe et al., 2002).

In H. werneckii we have identified two homologs of ENA genes and demonstrated, that expression of only one, *HwENA2*, is salt dependent (Gorjan and Plemenitaš, 2003). No major changes in intracellular ion concentration occur in *H. werneckii* with increased external salinity. Although the  $Na^+$  and  $K^+$  ratio increased in parallel with external salinity, the total intracellular cation concentration was far below the external sodium concentration. Intracellular sodium was kept below 200 nM in H. werneckii. On the other hand, in the salt tolerant black yeast A. pullulans, higher intracellular ion concentrations, with more intracellular ion fluctuations and an even more profound increase in  $Na^+$  to  $K^+$  ratio after salt stress were observed (Kogej et al., 2004b). These data suggest that true halophiles are better adapted to changes in external ion concentrations, most probably due to their ability to effectively exclude sodium ions. The expression profile of two genes that could be connected to  $Na^+$  transport in H. *werneckii*, SOL4 coding for a putative  $Na^+$  transporter (Fig. 3) and one of the two homologues of S. cerevisiae ENA1 in H. werneckii (HwENA2), support the existence of an effective transport system that helps maintaining low intracellular ion concentrations in H. werneckii. RT-PCR analysis revealed that the transcription of the HwENA gene, which encodes a putative plasma membrane P-type ATPase, is affected by increased salinity. On the other hand, salt dependent changes of the measured enzyme activity of the plasma membrane P-type ATP-ase do not follow the pattern of the expression profile of HwENA2 (Fig. 6). These results suggest that high expression of HwENA2 at extremely high salt concentration is probably due to the activation of a signalling pathway (most probably HOG) in this stressful situation. However, enzyme activity is additionally regulated at the post-transcriptional level under these conditions.



**Figure 6**. Enzyme activity of plasma membrane P-ATP-ase (A) and expression profile of Hw*ENA1* (B) in *H. werneckii* grown in the medium with different salt concentrations.

When cells are exposed to increased salinity, they balance high external osmotic pressure by accumulating low molecular weight compounds, compatible with cellular functions (Hochachka and Somero, 2002; Oren, 1999, 2002). Polyols are prevalent compatible solutes found in halotolerant and halophilic fungi. Commonly accumulated compounds include glycerol, erythritol, inositol, arabinitol, xylitol and mannitol, with glycerol by far being the most important one (Blomberg and Adler, 1992; Pfyffer et al., Differences in the mechanism of intracellular glycerol accumulation are 1986). distinguished on the species level (Hohman, 2002; Iwaki et al., 2001; Lages and Lucas, 1995; Lages et al., 1999; Lahav et al., 2002; Larson et al., 1990; Lucas et al., 1990; Thome and Trench, 1999), and they are not fully understood. In H. werneckii glycerol accumulates intracellularly in the cells when growing in the media with salinities up to 10% NaCl. Its concentration stays virtually unchanged at higher salinities. On the contrary, extracellular glycerol concentration is low between 0% and 17% NaCl in the medium and increases only at concentrations above 17% NaCl (see Fig. 2). One possible interpretation is that glycerol, which is synthesized at increased salt concentrations, is efficiently kept inside at conditions optimal for *H. werneckii*. Increased intracellular glycerol accumulation could result from an increase in endogenous glycerol synthesis and active uptake of the external glycerol. The increase in glycerol synthesis in *H. werneckii* is supported with the identification of two genes coding for putative glycerol-3phosphate-dehydrogenases, HwGPD1 and HwGPD2. According to the expression profile obtained by RT-PCR, only HwGPD2 is differentially expressed at increased salinity (Gorjan and Plemenitaš, 2003; Petrovič et al., 2002). These results suggest that in H. werneckii, as in S. cerevisiae, glycerol biosynthesis is regulated at the level of transcription of glycerol-3-phosphate-dehydrogenase. Although our results show that glycerol is the most important compatible solute, the lack of change in intracellular glycerol concentration above 10% NaCl in H. werneckii indicates the probable presence

of another, yet unidentified compatible solute(s) in this halophilic black yeast. According to literature, other compatible solutes such as glycine betaine and free amino acids are produced as a response to salt stress in different microorganisms (Hochachka and Somero, 2002). None of such responses have so far been observed in *H. werneckii*.

## 3.3. SENSING IONS IN THE ENVIRONMENT – THE HOG SIGNALLING PATHWAY IN *H. WERNECKII*

Multiple signalling pathways allow organisms to respond to different extracellular stimuli and to adjust their cellular machinery to the changes in their environments. The most prominent signalling pathway that senses osmotic stress in fungi is the HOG (high osmolarity glycerol) pathaway. Signalling pathways involving protein kinase A, phosphatidylinositol 3,5-biphosphate and increased cytosolic calcium are also known to mediate osmotic stress, but their phisiological significance is less understood (Tamais and Homann, 2003)

The HOG signalling pathway is one of the most investigated and best understood in *S. cerevisiae*. Upon osmotic stress, MAP kinase kinase (MAPKK) Pbs2, which also acts as a scaffold protein, phosphorylates key MAP-kinase Hog1p in this salt-sensitive yeast. This phosphorylation causes translocation of Hog1p from the cytoplasm to the nucleus, where Hog1p phosphorylates transcription factors which triggers transcription of target genes. Among the genes that are affected by Hog1p are also those involved in glycerol production and ion transport (Tamás and Homann, 2003). *S. cerevisiae* homologues of individual kinases from HOG signalling pathway have been identified and their putative physiological role proposed for only few halotolerant microorganisms (Bansal and Mondal, 2000; Kinclova et al., 2001).

We investigated whether a similar signalling pathway exists and plays a role in the adaptation mechanisms of the halophilic H. werneckii. So far, homologues of two key kinases of this pathaway in S. cerevisiae, HwHog1p and HwPbs2p, were identified. When we used antibodies raised against S. cerevisiae Hog1p and Pbs2, we detected in H. werneckii their homologous 46 kDa and 80 kDa proteins, respectively. In vitro kinase assay demonstrated that, when compared to S. cerevisiae in which Hog1p is activated even at very low salt concentration, the *H. werneckii* homologue of Hog1 kinase is fully active only at extremely high salt concentrations (Turk and Plemenitaš, 2002). We isolated the gene coding HwHog1p, a 359 as protein with domains characteristic for other known MAP kinases, like a common docking domain at the C-terminal domain, a TGY motif at 171-173, and an aspartate in the active site. HwHog1p was classified into a subgroup of fungal stress-activated protein kinases (SAPKs). To check the functionality of HwHog1p, we introduced the *HwHog1* gene into a *Hog1* deleted mutant strain of S. cerevisiae. HwHog1p only partialy complemented Hog1p in S. cerevisiae. This result was not surprising, since one would expect that the whole machinery which senses high ion concentrations is different in the halophilic H. werneckii from that of salt sensitive organisms. Although the protein structure of the HwHog1 was not very different from Hog1p from S. cerevisiae, we observed differences in the activation mechanism: membrane localization of MAP kinase components plays a crucial role in the activation of signalling pathways. In S. cerevisiae, Hog1 circles between cytosol and nucleus, whereas Pbs2 is localized at the plasma membrane. In contrast, in H. werneckii we demonstrated that both kinases HwHog1 and HwPbs2 are temporarly localized at the plasma membrane (Plemenitaš et al., 2003; Turk and Plemenitaš, 2002). The different localization of phosphorylated and unphosphorylated forms of HwHog1p, when compared to localization of Hog1p in *S. cerevisiae*, and the prolonged activation of the HOG pathway in *H. werneckii* and the only partial complementation of *S. cerevisiae* Hog1p function by HwHog1p, as demonstrated in our studies, point to a different regulation of the HOG signalling pathway in the halophilic *H. werneckii*.

#### 4. Conclusions

The behaviour of the halophilic *H. werneckii* at different salinities showed the following special features:

• coordinated expression of salt-stress responsive genes, correlated to their putative functions like amongst the activation of HwHog1, expression of gpd2 and glycerol accumulation.

• salt-dependent expression of the *ENA* gene, related to the enzyme activity of a putative plasma membrane P-ATP-ase.

• different post-translational regulation of enzyme activity.

• the ability to maintain membrane fluidity unchanged over a wide range of salinities.

All these are newly discovered mechanisms that enable *H. werneckii* to thrive at extremely high salt concentration and to adapt to a wide range of NaCl concentrations in its environment. We have found that some genes which are crucial to counteract salt stress are present in *H. werneckii* in two copies, and that expression of one of these is usually highly salt dependent. We speculate that the existence of two sets of genes expressed differentially at different salinities is one of the possible strategies used by *H. werneckii* that enables the successful adaptation to changing salinities in its environment.

We are aware that studies of molecular mechanisms of adaptation to extremely high salt concentrations in *H. werneckii* as a halophilic eukaryotic model organism are still in their infancy. Future molecular studies will enable us a better understanding of halophily in the kingdom of fungi.

#### Acknowledgments

This work was supported by the Slovenian Ministry of Education, Science and Sport.

#### References

- Almagro, A., Prista, C., Benito, B., Loureiro-Dias, M.C. and Ramos, J. (2001) Cloning and expression of two genes coding for sodium pumps in the salt-tolerant yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. J. Bacteriol. 183, 3251-3255.
- Almagro, A., Prista, C., Quintas, C., Madeira Lopes, A., Ramos, J. and Loureiro-Dias, M.C. (2000) Effects of salts on *Debaryomyces hansenii* and *Saccharomyces cerevisiae* under stress conditions. Int. J. Food Microbiol. 56, 191-197.
- Andre, L., Nilsson, A. and Adler, L. (1988) The role of glycerol in osmotolerance of the yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. J. Gen. Microbiol. 134, 669-677.
- Andrews, S. and Pitt, J.I. (1987) Further studies on the water relations of xerophilic fungi, including some halophiles. J. Gen. Microbiol. 133, 233-238.

- Bansal, P.K. and Mondal, A.K. (2000) Isolation and sequence of the HOG1 homologue from *Debaryomyces* hansenii by complementation of the hog1∆ strain of *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Yeast **16**, 81-88.
- Bell, A.A. and Wheeler, M.H. (1986) Biosynthesis and functions of fungal melanins. Annu. Rev. Phytopathol. 24, 411-451.
- Benito, B., Garciadeblas, B. and Rodriguez-Navarro, A. (2002) Potassium or sodium-efflux ATP-ase, a key enzyme in the evolution of fungi. Microbiology 148, 933-941.
- Blomberg, A. (2000) Metabolic surprises in Saccharomyces cerevisiae during adaptation to saline conditios; questions, some answers and a model. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 182, 1-8.
- Blomberg, A. and Adler, L. (1992) Physiology of osmotolerance in fungi. Adv. Microbiol. Physiol. 33, 145-212.
- Butin, H., Pehl, L., de Hoog, G.S. and Wollenzien, U. (1996) *Trimmatostroma abietis* sp. nov. (Hyphomycetes) and related species. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek 69, 203-209.
- Butinar, L., Sonjak, S., Zalar, P., Plemenitaš, A. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005) Population dynamics of melanized halophilic fungi in solar salterns. Botanica Marina, in press.
- Crespo, J.L., Daicho, T., Ushimaru, T. and Hall, M.N. (2001) The GATA transcription factors GLN3 and GAT1 link TOR to salt stress in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. J. Biol. Chem. 276, 34441-34444.
- De Hoog, G.S. (1993) Evolution of black yeasts possible adaptation to the human host. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek **63**, 105-109.
- De Hoog, G.S. and Gerrits van den Ende, A.H.G. (1992) Nutritional pattern and ecophysiology of *Hortaea* werneckii, agent of human tinea nigra. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek **62**, 19-33.
- De Hoog, G.S. and Gueho, E. (1998) Agents of white piedra, black piedra and tinea nigra, In: L. Ajello and R.J. Hay (eds.), *Topley and Wilson's Microbiology and Microbial Infections*, 9<sup>th</sup> Ed. Arnold, London, pp. 191-197.
- De Hoog, G.S., Zalar, P., Urzi, C., de Leo, F., Yurlova, N.A. and Sterflinger, K. (1999) Relationships of dothideaceous black yeasts and meristematic fungi based on 5.8S and ITS2 rDNA sequence comparison. Studies in Mycology 43, 31-37.
- Elliot, M.L. and Henson, J.M. (2001) Effect of osmotic stress on growth of *Gaeumannomyces graminis* strains differing in hyphal pigmentation. Mycologia 93, 617-625.
- Gash, A.P., Spellman, P.T., Kao, C.M., Carmel-Harel, O., Eisen, M.B., Storz, D., Botstein, D. and Brown, O.P. (2000) Genomic expression programs in the response of yeast cells to environmental changes. Mol. Biol. Cell 11, 4241-4257.
- Gorjan, A. and Plemenitaš, A. (2003) Identification of salt stress responsive genes, encoding glycerol-3phosphate dehydrogenase and putative ENA-ATPase in halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii*. Yeast 20 (Suppl), 182.
- Göttlich, E., de Hoog, G.S., Yoshida, S., Takeo, K., Nishimura, K. and Miyaji, M. (1995) Cell surface hydrophobicity and lipolysis as essential factors in human tinea nigra. Mycoses **38**, 489-494.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Plemenitaš, A. (2000) Hypersaline waters in salterns natural ecological niches for halophilic black yeasts. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 235-240.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Sonjak, S., Zalar, P., Frisvad, J.C., Diderichsen, B. and Plemenitaš, A. (2003) Extremophilic fungi in Arctic ice: a relationship between adaptation to low temperature and water activity. Physics and Chemistry of the Earth 28, 1273-1278.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Frisvad, J.C., Zalar, P. and Plemenitaš, A. (2005) Halotolerant and halophilic fungi, In: S.K. Deshmukh and M.K. Rai (eds.), *The Biodiversity of Fungi: Their Role in Human Life*. Oxford & IBH Publishing Cp. Pvt. Ltd., New Delhi, pp. 69-127 (in press).
- Hernandez-Saavedra, N.Y., Ochoa, J.L. and Vazquez-Dulhalt, R. (1995) Osmotic adjustment in marine yeast J. Plankton Res. 17, 59-69.
- Hohmann, S. (2002) Osmotic stress signaling and osmoadaptation in yeasts. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 66, 300-372.
- Hohmann, S. and Mager, P.W.H. (eds.) (2003) Topics in Current Genetics, Vol. 1. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Hölker, U., Bend, J., Pracht, R., Müller, T., Tetsch, L. and de Hoog, G.S. (2005) *Hortaea acidophila*, a new acidophilic black yeast from lignite. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek, in press.
- Hochachka, P.W. and Somero G.N. (2002) Biochemical Adaptation. Mechanism and Process in Physiology Evolution. Oxford University Press, Oxford.
- Hosono, K. (1992) Effect of salt stress on lipid composition and membrane fluidity of the salt tolerant yeast Zygosaccharomyces rouxii. J Gen. Microbiol. 138, 91-96.
- Iwaki, T., Kurono, S., Yokose, Y., Kubota, K., Tamai, Y. and Watanabe, Y. (2001) Cloning of glycerol-3phosphate dehydrogenase genes (ZrGPD1 and ZrGPD2) and glycerol dehydrogenase genes from the salttolerant yeast Zygosaccharomyces rouxii. Yeast 18, 737-744.

- Iwatsu, T. and Udagawa, S.I. (1988) Hortaea werneckii isolated from sea water. Japan. J. Med. Mycol. 29, 142-145.
- Jacobson, E.S. (2000) Pathogenic roles for fungal melanins. Clin. Microbiol. Rev. 13, 708-717.
- Javor, B. (1989) Hypersaline Environments. Microbiology and Biogeochemistry. Springer Verlag, Berlin, pp. 163-175
- Khaware, R.K., Kou, A. and Prasad, R. (1995) High membrane fluidity is related to NaCl stress in *Candida membranefaciens*. Biochem. Mol. Biol. Int. 35, 875-880.
- Kinclova, O., Potier, S. and Sychrova, H. (2001) The Zygosaccharomyces rouxii strain CBS732 contains only one copy of the HOG1 and the SOD2 genes. J. Biotechnol. 88, 151-158.
- Kis-Papo, T., Grishkan, I., Oren, A., Wasser, S.P. and Nevo, E. (2001) Spatiotemporal diversity of filamentous fungi in the hypersaline Dead Sea. Mycol. Res. 105, 749-756.
- Kogej, T., Wheeler, M.H., Lanišnik Rižner, T. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2004a) Evidence for 1,8dihydroxynaphthalene melanin in three halophilic black yeasts grown under saline and non-saline conditions. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 232, 203-209.
- Kogej, T., Ramos, J., Plemenitaš, A. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2004b) Intracellular potassium and sodium concentrations in a halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii* and a halotolerant black yeast *Aureobasidium pullulans*, In: *Halophiles 2004. International Congress on Halophilic Microorganisms*, *Ljubljana*, 4-9 *September*, 2004. Abstract book, p. 79.
- Krumbein, W.E., Gorbushina, A.A., Sterflinger, K., Haroska, U., Kunert, U., Drewello, R. and Weißmann, R. (1996) Biodeterioration of historical window panels of the former Cistercian Monastery church of Haina (Hessen, Germany). DECHEMA Monographs 133, 417-424.
- Lages, F. and Lucas, C. (1995) Characterization of a glycerol/H<sup>+</sup> symport in the halotolerant yeast *Pichia* sorbitophila. Yeast 11, 111-119.
- Lages, F., Silva-Graça, M. and Lukas, C. (1999) Active glycerol uptake is a mechanism underlying halotolerance in yeasts: a study of 42 species. Microbiology 145, 2577-2585.
- Lahav, R., Fareleira, P., Nejidat, A. and Abeliovich, A. (2002) The identification and characterisation of osmotolerant yeast isolates from chemical wastewater evaporation ponds. Microb. Ecol. 43, 388-396.
- Larsson, C., Morales, C., Gustafsson, L. and Adler, L. (1990) Osmoregulation of the salt-tolerant yeast Debaryomyces hansenii grown in a chemostat at different salinities. J. Bacteriol. 172, 1769-1774.
- Lucas, C., Da Costa, M. and Van Uden, N. (1990) Osmoregulatory active sodium-glycerol co-transport in the halotolerant yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. Yeast 6, 187-191.
- Mahdy, H.M., El-Sheikh, H.H., Ahmed, M.S. and Refaat, B.M. (1996) Physiological and biochemical changes induced by osmolality in halotolerant aspergilli. Acta Microbiologica Polonica 45, 55-65.
- Méjanelle, L., Lopez, J.F., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Grimalt, J.O. (2000) Sterols of melanized fungi from hypersaline environments. Org. Geochem. 31, 1031-1040.
- Méjanelle, L., Lopez, J.F., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Grimalt, J.O. (2001) Ergosterol biosynthesis in novel melanized fungi from hypersaline environments. J. Lipid Res. 42, 352-358.
- Mok, W.Y., Castello, F.P. and Barreto da Silva, M.S. (1981) Occurrence of *Exophiala werneckii* on salted freshwater fish *Osteoglossum bicirrhosum*. J. Food Technol. 16, 505-512.
- Oren, A. (1999) Bioenergetic aspects of halophilism. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 63, 334-348.
- Oren, A. (2002) Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Petrovič, U. (2001) Mechanisms of adaptation to changes in environmental salinity in halophilic yeast *Hortaea* werneckii. Ph.D. Thesis, The University of Ljubljana.
- Petrovič, U., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Plemenitaš, A. (1999) Salt stress affects sterol biosynthesis in the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 180, 325-330.
- Petrovič, U., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Plemenitaš, A. (2002) Cellular responses to environmental salinity in the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii*. Mol. Microbiol. 45, 665-672.
- Pfyffer, G.E., Pfyffer, B.U. and Rast, D.M. (1986) The polyol pattern, chemotaxonomy, and phylogeny of the fungi. Sydowia 39, 160-201.
- Plemenitaš, A., Gorjan, A. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2003) HOG signaling pathway in halophilic black yeast Hortaea werneckii. Yeast 20 (Suppl), S207.
- Prista, C., Almagro, A., Loureiro-Dias, M.C. and Ramos, J. (1997) Physiological basis for the high salt tolerance of *Debaryomyces hansenii*. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 63, 4005-4009.
- Ramos, J. (1999) Contrasting salt tolerance mechanisms in Saccharomyces cerevisiae and Debaryomyces hansenii, In: S.G. Pandalai (ed.), Recent Research Developments in Microbiology, Vol 3. Research Signpost, Trivandrum, India, pp. 377-390.
- Ravishankar, J.P., Muruganandam, V. and Suryanarayanan, T.S. (1994) Effect of salinity on fatty acid composition of *Cirrenalia pygmea*, an obligate marine fungus. Botanica Marina 37, 479-481.

- Ravishankar, J.P., Muruganandam, V. and Suryanarayanan, T.S (1995) Isolation and characterization of melanin from a marine fungus. Botanica Marina 38, 413-416.
- Russell, N.J. (1989) Adaptive modifications in membranes of halotolerant and halophilic microorganisms. J. Bioenerg. Biomembr. 21, 93-113.
- Silva-Graça, M. and Lucas, C. (2003a) Physiological studies on long-term adaptation to salt stress in the extremely halotolerant yeast *Candida versatilis* CBS 4019 (syn. *C. halophila*). FEMS Yeast Res. 3, 247-260.
- Silva-Graça, M., Neves, L. and Lucas, C. (2003b) Outlines for the definition of halotolerance/halophily in yeasts: *Candida versatilis (halophila* CBS4019) as the archetype? FEMS Yeast Res. 3, 347-362.
- Slaninova, I., Svoboda, A. and Farkas, V. (2000) Cell wall and cytoskeleton reorganization as the response to hyperosmotic shock in *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Arch. Microbiol. **173**, 245-252.
- Sterflinger, K., de Hoog, G.S. and Haase, G. (1999) Phylogeny and ecology of meristematic ascomycetes. Studies in Mycology 43, 5-22.
- Tamás, M.J. and Hohmann, S. (2003) The osmotic stress response of Saccharomyces cerevisiae, In: S. Hohmann and P.W.H. Mager (eds.), Topics in Current Genetics, Vol. 1. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, pp. 121-200.
- Thome, P.E. and Trench, R.K. (1999) Osmoregulation and the genetic induction of glycerol-3-phosphate dehydrogenase by NaCl in the euryhaline yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii*. Mar. Biotechnol. **1**, 230-238.
- Todaro, F., Berdar, A., Cavaliere, A., Criseo, G. and Pernice, L. (1983) Gasophtalmus in black sea bream (Spodyliosoma cantharus) caused by Sarcynomyces crustaceus Lindner. Mycopathologia 81, 95-97.
- Tunblad-Johansson, I., Andre, L. and Adler, L. (1987) The sterol and phospholipid composition of salt tolerant yeast *Debaryomyces hansenii* grown at various concentration of NaCl. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 921, 116-123.
- Turk, M. and Plemenitaš, A. (2002) The HOG pathway in the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii*: isolation of the HOG1 homologue gene and activation of HwHog1p. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 216, 193-199.
- Turk, M., Méjanelle, L., Šentjurc, M., Grimalt, J.O., Gunde-Cimerman, N. and Plemenitaš, A. (2004) Saltinduced changes in lipid composition and membrane fluidity of halophilic yeast-like melanized fungi. Extremophiles 8, 53-61.
- Ventosa, A. (ed.) (2004) Halophilic Microorganisms. Springer-Verlag, Berlin.
- Wasser, S.P., Grishkan, I., Kis-Papo, T., Buchalo, S.A., Volz, P.A., Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P. and Nevo, E. (2003) Species diversity of the Dead Sea fungi, In: E. Nevo, A. Oren and S.P. Wasser (eds.), *Fungal Life in the Dead Sea*. A.R.G. Gantner Verlag, Ruggell, pp. 203-271.
- Watanabe, Y., Shimono, Y., Tsui, H. and Tamai, Y. (2002) Role of glutamic and aspartic residues in Na<sup>+</sup>-ATPase function in the ZrENA1 gene of Zygosaccharomyces rouxii. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 209, 39-43.
- Watanabe, Y. and Takakuwa, M. (1984) Effect of sodium chloride on lipid composition of Saccharomyces rouxii. Agric. Biol. Chem. 48, 2415-2422.
- Wollenzien, U., de Hoog, G.S., Krumbein, W.E. and Urzi, C. (1995) On the isolation of microcolonial fungi occurring on and in marble and other calcareous rocks, Science of the Total Environment 167, 287-294.
- Yagi, T. (1992) Regulation of intracellular osmotic pressure during initial stages of salt stress in a salt-tolerant yeast Zygosaccharomyces rouxii. Microbios 70, 93-102.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (1999a) Ecology of halotolerant dothideaceous black yeasts. Studies in Mycology 43, 38-48.
- Zalar, P., de Hoog, G.S. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (1999b) Taxonomy of the endoconidial genera *Phaeotheca* and *Hyphospora*. Studies in Mycology 43, 49-56.
- Zalar, P., Kocuvan, M.A., Plemenitaš, A. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2005) Halophilic black yeast colonize wood immersed in hypersaline water. Antonie van Leeuwenhoek, submitted for publication.
- Zhdanova, N.N. and Pokhodenko, V.D. (1973) The possible participation of a melanin pigment in the protection of the fungus cell from desiccation. Microbiology 42, 753-757.
- Zhdanova, N.N., Borisyuk, L.G. and Artzatbanov, V.Y. (1990). Occurrence of the K type of life strategy in some melanin-containing fungi under experimental conditions. Folia Microbiol. 35, 423-430.

# Biodata of Martin Grube and Juliane Blaha, authors of "Halotolerance and Lichen Symbioses"

**Dr. Martin Grube** is associate professor at the Institute of Plant Sciences in Graz, Austria. During his doctoral thesis he specialized on traditional taxonomy of lichens and lichenicolous fungi, and worked on lichens of the Himalayas. After finishing a thesis on tropical *Arthonia* species in 1995, he became responsible assistant for the newly established molecular systematics laboratory at the Institute of Plant Sciences in Graz, Austria. Martin Grube's main interests cover various aspects of fungal symbioses and their phylogenetic investigation.

## E-mail: martin.grube@uni-graz.at



**Juliane Blaha** is research assistant at the Institute of Plant Sciences in Graz, Austria. Born 1976 in Bruck (Styria, Austria), she studied biology in Graz and finished her diploma degree 2002 with a taxonomic study about the lichen genus *Amandinea* in New Zealand. Currently she is finalizing her PhD about the evolution, photobiont selectivity, cryptic parasites and other aspects of the lichen species complex *Lecanora rupicola*.

## E-mail: julia.blaha@uni-graz.at



471 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 471-488. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.

## HALOTOLERANCE AND LICHEN SYMBIOSES

#### **MARTIN GRUBE and JULIANE BLAHA**

Institute of Plant Sciences, Karl-Franzens-University Graz, Holteigasse 6, 8010 Graz, Austria

## 1. Introduction

Lichens form intricate partnerships of at least two different organisms. They are regarded as a stable and self-supporting association between fungi (the mycobionts) and photoautotrophic, algal partners (the photobionts). The usually dominant mycobiont characterizes the phenotype of the symbiotic association and therefore, lichens are traditionally classified as a life form of fungi. The genetic potential to form lichen symbioses evolved apparently in a major phylogenetic radiation in the sister group of the non-lichenized Pezizomycetes (Lutzoni et al., 2004). Being an evolutionary successful form of fungal symbioses, the lichen forming habit is maintained by one fifth This includes more than c. 40% of Ascomycota, but only a few of all fungi. Basidiomycota. Lichens of the Ascomycota are classified in morphologically diverse groups. This includes the Lecanoromycetes, Lichinomycetes, and Arthoniomycetidae, classes and subclasses predominantly containing lichen-forming species, but lichens are also found in Chaetothyriomycetidae (Eurotiomycetes) and Dothideomycetidae (Sordariomycetes), i.e., subclasses that primarily represent other fungal life-styles.

Lichenized fungi are among the organisms that inhabit the harshest environments on Earth, ranging from the continental areas of Antarctica to dry, hot deserts. Among the extreme habitats are also coasts and rocky sea shores. Certain lineages of lichens are abundant in the littoral to supralittoral belts, where they are exposed both to salt and dry stress and, towards the poles, to cold stress as well. Because they often share the habitat with coastal birds, some species are also exposed to high levels of nitrogen due to bird manure.

In this contribution we will present an overview of knowledge about halotolerant lichens, focusing on maritime lichens. We will first present a brief account of the diversity of coastal lichens, further on we will outline some morphological patterns, sketch out the knowledge about ecophysiology of osmotic stress in lichens, and then present preliminary molecular investigations with an outlook to possible future research on halotolerance in lichen symbioses.

#### 2. Diversity

It has since long been recognized that coastal lichens form distinct zones of occurrence (Weddell, 1875). Knowles (1913) distinguished 3 colour belts (dark, orange, grey-

green), a fourth was added by Knowles (1915: white belt), while Fletcher (1973a, 1973b) named the following zones according to an increasing distance to the water line: sublittoral, littoral, supralittoral, and terrestrial. The littoral zone corresponds broadly to the intertidal area, but can extend with the stronger action of waves. This zone corresponds to the black belt and is inhabited by a limited number of species of lichens (16 species in Great Britain; Gilbert, 2000). The dominant species here belong to pyrenocarpous lichens (Santesson 1939), including the subcosmopolitan genera *Lichina* (Lichinomycetes), *Collemopsidium* (Dothideomycetidae) and *Verrucaria* (Chaetothyriomycetidae).

The zone below the littoral belt is known to host a number of marine fungi, yet the contribution of lichens is low: only five lichen-like associations were mentioned by (Kohlmeyer and Kohlmeyer, 1979). One further example, *Halographis runica* (Kohlmeyer and Volkmann-Kohlmeyer, 1988) was described since then, but the placement of this species in the Opegraphales is in need of a modern re-evaluation. How deep lichens may reach below the sea level has not been studied, yet, *Verrucaria serpuloides*, another poorly known species, was reported from c. 30 m below the waterline (Lamb, 1973).

In the zone above, the mesic-supralittoral, orange *Caloplaca* species may dominate, forming the characteristic 'orange belt' by their rich production of anthraquinones as secondary metabolites (e.g. Arup, 1995). On shaded shores their coverage is usually reduced, and replaced by more common white and grey colored species so that the zone becomes more grey in colour. Most species in the littoral and in the supralittoral zones are usually bound to their habitats and might therefore considered halophilic, but compared with the habitats of some halophilic non-lichenized fungi (Gunde-Cimerman et al., 2004), the salinity of the littoral is clearly lower.

The terrestrial "white" zone along the coasts includes more species which can also be found further apart from the influence of the sea. They may even have their optimal habitats under salt-free conditions, but are apparently able to tolerate salt stress. Such species are also encountered on barks of trees in coastal and inland forests, e.g., *Ramalina* species.

While the knowledge about the diversity of the lichen mycobionts is fairly good, we now also beginning to understand more about the involved photosynthetic partners. Recently, photobionts were isolated from a series of maritime lichens by Watanabe et al. (1997) and Takeshita and Harada (2001). These authors found several green algal Trebouxia (several species), Dictyochloropsis, Myrmecia, Chlorella, genera: Palmellococcus, Pseudococcomyxa, Apatococcus, and Dilabifilum. All of these genera can also be found outside of maritime habitats in lichens. Yet, the species concepts in these genera are still poorly settled, and it is therefore not known whether the coastal strains in these genera are distinct and specifically linked to salt-rich habitats. Dilabifilum sp. (probably D. arthopyreniae, Ulvophyceae) is the typical photobiont of aquatic and marine Verrucaria species, the latter including the most common species V. maura (Thüs et al., 2003; Tschermak-Woess, 1976). Apart from symbioses with the mentioned eucaryotic algae, some of the littoral lichens are associated with cyanobacteria. Liching is associated with a photobiont genus resembling Calothrix or Rivularia, whereas members of the genus Collemopsidium have a Hyella-like photobiont, except for one finding of Dilabifilum arthopyreniae in C. halodytes by Vischer (1953). One species of *Collemopsidium*, C. pelvetiae thrives on brown algae of the genus *Pelvetia*, but develops a genuine thallus with a cyanobacterial symbiont. In other *Collemopsidium* species, the photobiont was identified as *Hyella caespitosa* (Mohr et al., 2004; Tschermak-Woess, 1976). So far no detailed phylogenetic investigations of these cyanobacterial photobiont groups are carried out and their precise relationships are not known.

A unique association is known from another *Verrucaria* species. In the intertidal zone, *Verrucaria tavaresiae* is associated with the brown alga *Petroderma maculiforme* (Sanders et al., 2004). Another unusual photobiont, hardly found in other lichens is *Prasiola*, a member of Ulvophyceae. *P. borealis* and *P. crispa* ssp. *antarctica* associates with *Mastodia* (Kohlmeyer et al., 2004). It seems that there is a strong selectivity for only a few algae well-adapted to wetness in littoral environments, while inland lichens are known to associate with various algal species of the same genus.

It should be noted that the morphology of algae is generally modified when they are in lichenized stage, and maritime lichens are no exception. While, for example, a freeliving *Hyella caespitosa* is filamentous, it is unicellular in lichenized stage. Similar is true for *Dilabifilum arthopyreniae*, which forms distinctly filamentous thalli when freeliving beneath the lichens or in culture, while in the lichens (e.g. *Verrucaria* species) it occurs as isolated, rounded cells or in chains of 2-3 cells (Tschermak-Woess, 1976). Changes induced by lichenization are also observed at the sub-cellular level and involve the shape of chloroplast, pyrenoids and the contents of pigments (see also further below).

## 3. Morphology

Lichens possess a characteristic and complex vegetative body, the thallus, which is formed by a fungal plectenchyma, and the usually enclosed algal symbiotic partners. In the majority of the lichen species, the thallus has a strict organization with different layers. Typically this includes a surface layer (the upper cortex, usually only consisting of the mycobiont), an algal layer (containing the photobiont and contacting hyphae) and a medullary layer (consisting of the mycobiont). This principal morphological pattern can be modified in the diverse lichen lineages, and sometimes the differentiation into different layers is poorly developed or completely reduced especially in many crustose lichens. Given the diversity of growth forms it is difficult to generalize whether halotolerant and halophilic lichens have shared morphological adaptations to salt-rich habitats. To study such features, investigations need to focus on lineages with similar gross morphology, where comparisons are possible between related species in different habitats. Poelt and Romauch (1977) compared closely related species of crustose and lobate coastal and inland lichens of the order Lecanorales for their thallus anatomy. Interestingly, they observed similar anatomical differences in all lichens investigated. In the coastal relatives, the thalline hyphae are more strongly conglutinated by intercellular gels and more densely arranged. The medullary layer which normally contains large intercellular spaces is densely occupied by hyphae in maritime relatives. Moreover the algal layer is more or less distinctly subdivided by vertically oriented hyphal strands. The functional consequences of these shared morphological similarities are a matter of speculations, but it might well be asked whether compounds of the hyphal walls confer a osmotic buffering function.

Poelt and Romauch (1977) focused in their study on species of the supralittoral belt. In comparison, the species of the littoral belt have different morphologies, but these differences are apparently not only related to the salt-rich habitat. All species, however, have in common that the tissues are rather dense and devoid of air-containing intercellular spaces. *Lichina*, with a brush-like morphology, and containing a cyanobacterial symbiont, has anatomically poorly structured thalli, i.e. without a clear differentiation of internal layers. Only at the surface, dark compounds are produced, which apparently give the thalli some rigidity.

The morphology of *Mastodia* and *Collemopsidium* were recently described in detail by Kohlmeyer et al. (2004), who also clarified the taxonomy of these species. These authors also coined the term "borderline" lichens for these associations and morphologically similar ones between fungi and algae to account for the rather simple organizational level (Lud et al., 2001). Despite its foliose habit, *Mastodia tesselata* produces thalli with very simple organization. Kohlmeyer and Kohlmeyer (1979) described this phenotype previously as a mycophycobiosis or a case of parasitism. Due to the dense formation of hyphae (textura intricata) around the algal cells and the accumulation of hyphal and algal cells it may nevertheless be regarded as a primitive form of a lichen symbiosis.

The thalli of crustose Collemopsidium, a recently re-established genus for some former Pyrenocollema species (Grube and Ryan, 2002), and Verrucaria are also poorly differentiated. In Verrucaria species, there are various patterns of melanization of the thalli. For example, Verrucaria maura has a strongly melanized basal layer (Fig. 1), which connects with the rocky substrate, whereas Verrucaria mucosa is melanized at the upper surface (Fig. 2). Both, Collemopsidium and Verrucaria have closed, pyrenocarpous fruitbodies, and the peridial layers which enclose the delicate hymenia are to varying degree melanized. In many species a melanized involucrellum is developed, which forms an outer ascomatal cover that may extend to various degree into the surrounding vegetative thallus. Especially in the involucrellum, the melanization can be very strong (which makes it difficult to cut the ascomata for analyses with a razor-blade). On the other hand in these species, as in all species of lichens, the hyphae which connect with the photoautotrophic partner are not melanized. Beside the wallbound dark compounds, no species of the littoral belt and below do produce typically crystallized lichen compounds, which are common in other lichen lineages of supralittoral belts.

While melanins might play an osmoregulatory role in halophilic black yeasts (Kogej et al., 2004), their function could be complex in lichenized fungi. As the observation of transversal sections of lichen thalli from *Verrucaria* species of the black littoral belt shows, the melanins are deposited only in particular parts of the thalli, and often in a lower interface of the species with the rocky substrate. As melanized fungal plectenchyma are rather rigid, the strong melanization of the fruit-bodies could mediate mechanical properties that make these species suitable for growth in habitats with strong osmotic fluctuations. Under these conditions the delicate cells and intercellular gels in the fruit-bodies will be prone to strong mechanical pressures, and this might impair proper function of the fruit-body unless there is a mechanism to keep their overall shape. This could be mediated by the melanized peripheric layers. It might rather be hypothesized that the resulting increased pressure upon air-drying (e.g., at low tide) may promote efficient ascospore dispersal in intertidal lichens. A further

mechanical role of melanization could be suspected in some *Verrucaria* species with broader ecological amplitude. These develop more strongly melanized thalli when they grow more exposed to the action of waves (H. Thüs, personal communication). Species above the intertidal zone have usually no such distinctly melanized structures in their thalli.



Figure 1. Verrucaria maura. Melanin-like pigments occur only in basal layers.



Figure 2. Verrucaria mucosa. Melanin-like pigments occur only in the uppermost layer.

## 4. Ecophysiology

A first review of ecological aspects of coastal lichens was presented by Fletcher (1976). His account was based on field observations and on experimental evidence. Despite the preliminary nature of the experiments, this work is still a rich source of information for future experimental designs. Flechter's studies suggested that species along the coasts are arranged according to their tolerance of wetness in the environment, whereas the salinity of the water had only limited effects.

#### MARTIN GRUBE AND JULIANE BLAHA

Similar was also found in more recent experimental studies. Matthes-Sears et al. (1987) studied assimilation rates of the corticolous coastal lichen *Ramalina menziesii* (Fig. 3). Assimilation rates were studied among coastal and inland sites and within these sites, to assess variation patterns. Moreover NaCl treatment experiments were carried out. Neither were differences found in the assimilation rates between coastal and inland sites, nor within sites. Moreover, there was no change in  $CO_2$  assimilation rates after NaCl treatments for 27 days. To summarize, there was no evidence that variations of assimilation rates are caused by salinity levels, thus this species apparently has efficient osmotic regulation mechanisms.



Figure 3. Habitus of Ramalina menziesii

Studies of salt tolerance of lichens certainly need to consider results from investigations of desiccation tolerance. Nash et al. (1990) differentiated between the effects of atmospheric desiccation and osmotic stress by using 4 species in their experiments. In all of them dark respiration was clearly more sensitive to atmospheric desiccation than to osmotic dehydration in sorbitol or salt solutions. Interestingly, measurable  $CO_2$  fixation occurred in the coastal *Dendrographa minor* to levels of water potential as low as -38 MPa.

Photosynthesis studies of the coastal Antarctic lichen *Mastodia tesselata* (syn. *Turgidiusculum complicatulum*, see Fig. 4) indicate that it is so well acclimated to saline environments that its activity is reduced when treated with fresh water (Huiskes and Moerdijk-Poortvliet, 2000). In this nitrophilous species  $CO_2$  assimilation rate was not significantly influenced by different salinity levels, whereas  $NH_4NO_3$  depleted net photosynthesis rate at all salinities except at 100% seawater.

While in these above-mentioned studies salinity effects were investigated with whole lichens, other authors attempted to analyze salt tolerance of axenic cultures with separated symbionts. The influence of NaCl concentration on spore germination of lichen mycobionts was studied by Takahagi et al. (2000), using 18 different species. No germination was found in all species at 1.2 M NaCl. Interestingly the reaction of the species in culture did not correlate with their natural habitat. Further experiments were

carried out with regard to salt tolerance of cultured mycelia of mycobionts (Yamamoto et al., 2001). In that study, 77 species including 21 species from marine habitat were sampled. Of these, 37 species tolerated, i.e. grew, at concentrations of 0.6 M NaCl, including all 21 species from maritime habitats. Six maritime species tolerated 1.2 M NaCl. Only one species, *Niebla homalea*, showed enhanced growth at 0.6 and 1.2 M NaCl, although this species is bark-inhabiting and may occur not only close to the coasts.



Figure 4. Mastodia tesselata.

To compare salt tolerance properties within a genus comprising maritime and inland species, Takahagi et al. (2002) studied cultured mycobionts and photobionts of *Ramalina*. Six species were included in that study, with 3 maritime and 3 inland species. All mycelia of mycobionts grew at concentrations of 0.8 M NaCl, while all photobionts stopped growth at 0.6 M or lower. The results generally showed no correlation of salt tolerance between originally associated mycobionts and photobionts.

It has recently been shown that antioxidant and photoprotective mechanisms in a lichen are clearly more effective than those in its isolated partners. In the lichenized stage, the photobiont reduces chlorophyll concentrations, while photoprotective pigments are upregulated, as well as the antioxidant tocopherol that plays an important role as free radical scavenger in membranes. The upregulated carotenoids dissipate excess light energy as heat and thus contribute to avoiding formation of reactive oxygen species in the photosynthetic apparatus. On the other hand, the fungal partner is only in lichenized stage able to react rapidly to desiccation, the antioxidant glutathione being essential for counteracting oxidative stress (Kranner et al., 2005). Such mutual benefits may also be expected to confer tolerance to osmotic stress.

Halotolerant organisms generally accumulate solutes to cope with increasing external salinity. Feige (1972, 1973, 1975) detected mannosylmannose in *Lichina confinis* and showed that this solute is rapidly synthesized in *L. pygmaea* (Fig. 5) during exposure to sea water. Feige (1975) suggested that mannosylmannose is produced by the algal partner. This sugar alcohol certainly plays a role in the osmoregulation in this

lichen. It probably has the same function as mannitol has in the red algal genus Caloglossa, namely as a compatible solute in the cytoplasm and thereby achieving osmotic acclimation (Karsten et al., 1992, 1994). Some of the enzymes related to mannitol synthesis are known (e.g. Iwamoto et al., 2001), but none of the genes regulating mannosylmannose synthesis have so far been characterized. Except for Feige's (1972, 1973, 1975) research on the carbon fixation of L. pygmaea, virtually nothing is known about the patterns of compatible solute production in lichens adaptated to a life in a saline environment. It still needs to be checked in other lichens how levels of the more "typical" lichen polyols, viz. mannitol and D-arabitol, which are converted from green-algal ribitol and erythrol or cyanobacterial glucose (Honegger, 1991), are changed upon salt stress. Moreover the contents of glycerol, a widely occurring osmoregulatory solute in other organisms including free-living fungi, needs to be investigated. Our hypothesis is that it is the total intracellular polyol concentration rather than the concentration of specific polyols, which gives the best correlation with environmental salinity, but this needs still be studied experimentally. It may be hypothesized that production of transportable polyols, a feature of lichenized algae, may generally enable lichens to tolerate varying levels of salt stress. However, it still needs to be tested whether the fungal partner benefits primarily from enhanced production and transfer of algal sugar alcohols under salt stress or whether both symbionts maintain the genuinely produced osmotically active compatible solutes in their cells.



Figure 5. Lichina pygmaea

Lichens cease metabolism when desiccated, and this might also be the case under high osmotic stress. However, close to the coast lichens are constantly exposed to high salt load by salt spray from the air, and must be metabolically active even under higher extracellular concentrations of salts. *Roccella*, which develops rather large thalli, is an especially productive example. Notably, some species of *Roccella* were economically important in the past and harvested for production of lichen dyes (orchille) on the Canary Islands. Follmann (1967) suggested that the salt crusts found on species exposed to salt spray may enhance water uptake, but his conclusions were somewhat ambiguous. Other species, such as members of *Ramalina*, were recently used as "saltfall" monitors (Figueira et al., 1998, 1999), yet metabolic responses to high levels of extra-thalline salt deposits are not known.

One interesting observation shall briefly be appended here. Osmotically stressed mycobiont cultures seem to induce the biosynthesis of secondary metabolites in mycobiont cultures (Hamada, 1988, 1993; Miyagawa et al., 1993; Yamamoto et al., 1985), and Solhaug and Gauslaa (2004) showed that resynthesis of secondary metabolites in acetone-soaked thalli is promoted by exposure to osmolytes. The possible effects of osmotic stress on metabolite production under natural conditions definitely deserve further studies.

#### 5. Preliminary Phylogenetic Investigations of Functional Genes

Lichens fungi are a largely unexplored group for studying the evolution and expression of functional genes. Halotolerance could be an interesting property of lichens for studying any co-adaptation to saline environments at the genetic level. Moreover, lichens growing in saline environments are closely related to species from non-saline environments. This is particularly true for the genus *Verrucaria*, which has numerous marine representatives (e.g., Brodo and Santesson, 1997; Santesson, 1939) and numerous non-marine aquatic representatives (e.g. Thüs, 2002). Thus, this and other ecologically diverse genera are excellent models for analyzing the evolution and expression of functional genes related to salt tolerance. So far, there have been no attempts to find and characterize genes likely involved in salt tolerance in lichenized ascomycetes. A screening for such genes could be the first step, starting with the present knowledge about these genes in non-lichenized fungi. Here we present first examples for phylogenetic studies of newly detected genes.

Polyketide synthase genes for the synthesis of the pentaketide dihydroxynaphthalene (DHN), a precursor of ascomycetous melanin, are known so far only from a few nonlichenized fungi. The presence of dihydroxynaphthalene melanin production might be involved in salt tolerance in non-lichenized halophilic fungi (Kogej et al., 2004). Apart from a polyketide synthase, the production of DHN-melanine involves the action of tetrahydroxynaphthalene reductase, scytalone dehydratase (which also acts as vermelone dehydratase), and trihydroxynaphthalene reductase. The resulting dihydroxynephtalene is then polymerized, possibly by a laccase, to yield melanin. Primers for genes of some of these enzymes have been published recently (Tsuij et al., 2003; Wang et al., 2001). As a pilot study, polyketide synthase (PKS) and scytalone dehydratase (SCD) from members of the lichen order Verrucariales were amplified using LC1 and LC2C (Bingle et al., 1999) for PKS and SD1 and SD2 (Wang et al., 2001) for SCD. The sequences were aligned using BioEdit (http://www.mbio.ncsu.edu/BioEdit/bioedit.html). The phylogenetic position of the polyketide synthase in a larger tree as a sister group to a melanin related PKS from Wangiella dermatitidis suggests that the detected gene is involved in melanin production (Grube and Blaha, 2003).

To allow a comparison of the phylogenies of the polyketide synthase with those from scytalone dehydratase for congruence of their topology, the trees were rooted with the available melanin pathway genes from *Colletotrichum lagenarium* and subject to a

phylogenetic analysis using MrBayes Version 3.0 (Huelsenbeck and Ronquist, 2001, using the GTR+I+G model of substitutions). The topologies of this analysis (Fig. 6) were largely similar except for the insufficiently supported position of two halophilic *Verrucaria* species at the basis. The finding of scytalone dehydratase suggests that DHN melanin is potentially be produced by these fungi, and the congruence with the phylogeny of the polyketide synthase indicates that this polyketide synthase gene is involved in the assembly of the corresponding pentaketide.



**Figure 6.** Trees from the ketoacyl synthase domain of a PKS gene (left) and a scytalone dehydratase gene (right). 50% majority rule consensus tree of a Bayesian phylogenetic tree sample. Posterior probabilities  $\geq$ 95% are indicated by thick branches.

Five mitogen-activated protein kinase (MAPK) signal transduction pathways, which enable yeast cells to regulate various aspects of cellular functions, are known from *Saccharomyces cerevisiae*. Of these, the high-osmolarity glycerol response (HOG) signalling pathway senses and responds to hyperosmotic stress (Bansal and Mondal, 2000; Gustin et al., 1998; Hohmann, 2002; O'Rourke et al., 2002). The key MAP kinase of the HOG pathway in *S. cerevisiae* is HOG1p, which is phosphorylated by Pbs2p upon osmotic stress (Cobb and Goldsmith, 1995). This gene, HwHog1p, is thus activated post-transcriptionally under high salinity. A homologous gene of the *S. cerevisiae* HOG1 gene was recently isolated from the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii* by Turk and Plemenitaš (2002).

HOG1 is for the first time also detected in lichenized fungi here (Fig. 7 presents a preliminary phylogeny). We have used a heterologous primer approach to detect this gene in members of Verrucariales, including the halotolerant *V. mucosa*, and from Lecanorales (*Lecanora* species). Based on an alignment of known protein kinases involved in osmoregulation we designed the following primers for PCR: MAP1537-5' (5'-TCG AGA CCN YTV GAG AAG C), MAP2190-5' (5'-CCN GAA ATC ATG CTN ACN TGG C), and MAP2748-3' (5'-GAG TAC ATC ATG ACC TTC C) to amplify corresponding fragments from genomic DNA extractions of whole lichen thalli. Sequencing was carried out with MAP2190-5' and MAP2748-3', and the resulting alignment produced by manual adjustment after running ClustalW as implemented in

BioEdit was subjected to a Bayesian analysis as above in the analysis of scytalone dehydratase. Interestingly the terminal branches in the genus *Dermatocarpon* seem to be generally longer than those in the genus *Lecanora* in this tree. It might be tested in future studies whether there are differences in substitution rates of HOG1 among diverse lichen mycobionts lineages.



**Figure 7**. Preliminary phylogenetic analysis of HOG1 sequences (fragment length 524 bp) in several fungi and lichenized species. 50% majority rule consensus tree of a Bayesian phylogenetic tree sample. Posterior probabilities  $\geq$ 95% are indicated by thick branches.

Clearly, many more genes involved in salt tolerance need to be detected from both lichen symbionts in the future. After this has been achieved, their transcription can be analyzed via reverse transcription assays using specific primers. Alternatively, the

transcriptome of lichens under salt stress can be explored to find genes under transcriptional control. In an approach to detect specific transcriptional responses, 4 selected lichen thalli of *Parmelia subrudecta* at the natural habitat were soaked twice per day with 1 M NaCl solutions. After one week, RNA from these thalli and 4 control thalli without treatment was isolated. The reverse transcribed RNA was subjected to AFLP, and the resulting fragments were separated on an agarose gel (Fig. 8). In 3 of the salt-treated thalli (the fragment was missing, though, in a salt-treated thallus that was likely affected by rainfall during the experimental period). This fragment, which still needs to be characterized by sequencing, could be corresponding to a gene that is involved in salt stress response (Grube et al., in preparation). However, we do not know yet, whether this fragment will be part of the algal or fungal RNA pool, respectively.



Figure 8. Resulting fragments of reverse transcribed RNA subjected to AFLP on an agarose gel. S. 100 bp ladder, 1-4: salt treated samples of *Parmelia subrudecta*, 5-8: control.

Several genes related to the synthesis of compounds that mediate salt tolerance have been reported from free-living fungi, but are not yet characterized from lichens. For example, the gene *HAL1*, which is involved in the regulation of  $K^+$  transport, was characterized in unicellular fungi (e.g., Gisbert et al., 2000; Serrano and Gaxiola, 1994). The *CNH1* gene from *Candida albicans* (Soong et al., 2000) and the *HAL3* gene in *Saccharomyces cervisiae* (Ferrando et al., 1995) are other salt-tolerance genes. Likewise, genes involved in stress reactions of algae (e.g., Meijer et al., 2001) still need to be found in halotolerant lichen photobionts.

#### 6. Conclusions

In this contribution we mainly discussed species that occur in littoral and supralittoral habitats or those with salt spray exposure, but further inland lichens will as well be

exposed to locally high concentrations of salt. This could apply especially to terrestrial lichens because evaporation increases salt concentrations at the uppermost soil layers. In such environments, *Collema tenax* or other species with broad ecological amplitude will be especially interesting to study.

As is apparent from the experiments with cultured lichen symbionts, the compound lichen seems to react differently to salt stress than the separated partners alone. This agrees with recent results from desiccation tolerance studies. Thus studies of halotolerant lichens need to consider also the interactions of the partners in the symbiosis, as a study of separately cultured symbionts may not adequately reflect the behaviour of the organisms in their natural, symbiotic state. This applies both to physiological studies and studies of the transcriptome.

However, much is still unknown about the genes which are involved in halotolerance of lichens and their evolutionary fates. Considering the high amount of duplicated genes of fungi it would not be surprising to find paralogy in genes that are involved in salt stress response. Therefore results from heterologous primer approaches should be interpreted carefully. Studies need to test for paralogy of the involved genes, and if such exists, clarify whether paralogs are specifically involved in halotolerance. For this purpose it will be useful to analyze well selected model symbioses in greater detail. To conclude, we want to briefly mention a further interesting observation. In samples of *Verrucaria maura*, we repeatedly observed bacterial colonies on top of the non-melanized thalli. These colonies may sometimes occupy substantial portions of the surface layers (Fig. 9). At present it is unclear what these bacteria are and whether they could represent a functionally important component. Bacteria are not yet characterized from coastal lichens and in need of further study, as they might add to the complexity of these fascinating symbioses.



Figure 9. Transversial section of a *Verrucaria maura* thallus, showing bacterial colonies at the upper surface (arrows).

#### Acknowledgements

We thank J.W. Bjerke (Tromsö) for discussions and B. Fetz (Graz) and R.A. Reis (Curitiba) for technical assistance in the lab. Ilse Kranner (Kew) is acknowledged for providing unpublished results and for comments on the manuscript.

#### References

- Arup, U. (1995) Littoral species of *Caloplaca* in North America: a summary and key. Bryologist 98, 129-140.
- Bansal, P.K and Mondal, A.K. (2000) Isolation and sequence of the HOG1 homologue from Debaryomyces hansenii by complementation of the hog1Delta strain of Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Yeast 16, 81-88.
- Bingle, L.E.H., Simpson, T.J. and Lazarus, C.M. (1999) Ketosynthese domain probes identify two subclasses of fungal polyketide synthese genes. Fung. Gen. Biol. 26, 209-223.
- Brodo, I.M. and Santesson, R. (1997) Lichens of the Queen Charlotte Islands, British Columbia, Canada. 3. Marine species of *Verrucaria* (Verrucariaceae, Ascomycotina). J. Hattori Bot. Lab. 82, 27-37.
- Cobb, M.H. and Goldsmith, E.J. (1995) How MAP kinases are regulated. J. Biol. Chem. 270, 14843-14846.
- Feige, G.B. (1972) Ecophysiological aspects of carbohydrate metabolism in the marine blue green algae lichen *Lichina pygmaea* Ag. Zeitschr. Pflanzenphysiol. 68, 121-126.
- Feige, G.B. (1973) Untersuchungen zur Ökologie und Physiologie der marinen Blaualgenflechte Lichina pygmaea Ag. II. Die Reversibilität der Osmoregulation. Zeitschr. Pflanzenphysiol. 68, 415-421.
- Feige, G.B. (1975) Untersuchungen zur Ökologie und Physiologie der marinen Blaualgenflechte Lichina pygmaea Ag. III. Einige Aspekte der photosynthetischen C-Fixierung unter osmoregulatorischen Bedingungen. Zeitschr. Pflanzenphysiol. 77, 1-15.
- Ferrando, A., Kron, S.J., Ríos, G., Fink, G.R. and Serrano, R. (1995) Regulation of cation transport in Saccharomyces cerevisiae by the salt tolerance gene HAL3. Mol. Cell. Biol. 15, 5470-5481.
- Figueira, R., Catarino, F., Pacheco, A.M.G. and Sousa, A.J. (1998) In situ studies on sea-salt uptake by epiphytic lichens [In situ-Untersuchungen über die Meersalzaufnahme von epiphytischen Flechten]. Sauteria 9, 143-150.
- Figueira, R., Sousa, A., Brown, D.H., Catarino, F. and Pacheco, A.M.G. (1999) Natural levels of saline elements in lichens: determination of cellular fractions and their importance as saline tracers. Lichenologist 31, 183-196.
- Fletcher, A. (1973a) The ecology of marine (littoral) lichens on some rocky shores of Anglesey. Lichenologist **5**, 368-400.
- Fletcher, A. (1973b) The ecology of marine (supralittoral) lichens on some rocky shores of Anglesey. Lichenologist **5**, 401-422.
- Fletcher, A. (1976) Nutritional ascpects of marine and maritime lichen ecology, In: D.H. Brown, D.L. Hawksworth and R.H. Bailey (eds.), *Lichenology, Progress and Problems*. Academic Press, London, pp. 359-384.
- Follmann, G. (1967) Zur Bedeutung der Salzbestäubung für den Wasserhaushalt von Küstenflechten. Ber. Deutsch. Bot. Gesell. **80**, 206-208.
- Gilbert, O. (2000) Lichens. New Naturalist Library, Harper Collins Publishers, London, 288 pp.
- Gisbert, C., Rus, A.M., Bolarín, C., López-Coronado, J.M., Arrillaga, I., Montesinos, C., Caro, M., Serrano, R. and Moreno, V. (2000) The yeast *HAL1* gene improves salt tolerance of transgenic tomato. Plant Physiol. **123**, 393-402.
- Grube, M. and Blaha, J. (2003) On the phylogeny of some polyketide synthase genes in the lichenized genus *Lecanora*. Mycol. Res. **107**, 1419-1426.
- Grube, M. and Ryan, B.D. (2002) Collemopsidium, In: T.H. Nash, III, B.D. Ryan, C. Gries and F. Bungartz (eds.), Lichen Flora of the Greater Sonoran Desert Region. I. Lichens Unlimited. Arizona State University, Tempe, Arizona, pp. 162-164.
- Gunde-Cimerman, N., Zalar, P., Petrovič, U., Turk, M., Kogej, T., de Hoog, S. and Plemenitaš, A. (2004) Fungi in salterns, In: A. Ventosa (ed.), *Halophilic Microorganisms*. Springer, Berlin, pp. 106-113.
- Gustin, M.C., Albertyn, J., Alexander, M. and Davenport, K. (1998) MAP kinase pathways in the yeast Saccharomyces cerevisiae. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 62, 1264-1300.
- Hamada, N. (1988) Depside from isolated lichen mycobiont II. Lichenologist 10, 294-295.

- Hamada, N. (1993) Effects of osmotic culture conditions on isolated lichen mycobionts. Bryologist 96, 569-572.
- Hohmann, S. (2002) Osmotic stress signalling and osmoadaptation in yeasts. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 66, 300-372.
- Honegger, R. (1991) Functional aspects of the lichen symbiosis. Ann. Rev. Plant Physiol. Plant Mol. Biol. 42, 553-578.
- Huelsenbeck, J.P. and Ronquist, F. (2001) MRBAYES: Bayesian inference of phylogenetic trees. Bioinformatics 17, 754-755.
- Huiskes, A.H.L. and Moerdijk-Poortvliet, T.C.W. (2000) Influence of salinity on the photosynthesis of the antarctic coastal lichen *Turgidiusculum complicatulum* (Nyl.) Kohlm. et Kohlm. Biblioth. Lichenol. **75**, 209-218.
- Iwamoto, K., Kawanobe, H., Shiraiwa, Y. and Ikawa, T. (2001) Purification and characterization of mannitol-l-phosphatase in the red alga *Caloglossa continua* (Ceremiales, Rhodophyta). Mar. Biotechnol. 3, 493-500.
- Karsten, U., West, J.A., Mostaert, A.S., King, R.J., Barrow, K.D. and Kirst, G.O. (1992) Mannitol in the red algal genus *Caloglossa* (Harvey) Agardh. J. Plant Physiol. 140, 292-297.
- Karsten, U., Barrow, K.D., Mostaert, A.S., King, R.J. and West, J.A. (1994) <sup>13</sup>C and <sup>1</sup>H-NMR studies on digeneaside in the red alga *Caloglossa leprieurii* – a reevaluation of its osmotic significance. Plant Physiol. Biochem. **32**, 669-676.
- Knowles, M.C. (1913) The maritime and marine lichens of Howth. Sci. Proc. R. Dublin Soc. 14, 79-143.
- Knowles, M.C. (1915) Results of a Biological Survey of Blackrod Bay, Co. Mayo. Lichenes. Department of Agricultural Technical Institute, Ireland.
- Kogej, T. Wheeler, M.H., Lanišnik Rižner, T. and Gunde-Cimerman, N. (2004) Evidence for 1,8dihydroxynaphthalene melanin in three halophilic black yeasts grown under saline and non-saline conditions. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 232, 203-209.
- Kohlmeyer, J. and Kohlmeyer, E. (1979) Marine Mycology. The Higher Fungi. Academic Press, New York, 690 pp.
- Kohlmeyer, J. and Volkmann-Kohlmeyer, B. (1988) *Halographis* (Opegraphales) a new endolithic lichenoid from corals and snails. Can. J. Bot. 66, 1138-1141.
- Kohlmeyer, J., Hawksworth, D.L. and Volkmann-Kohlmeyer, B. (2004) Observation on two marine and maritime "borderline" lichens. Mycol. Prog. 3, 51-56.
- Kranner, I., Cram, J.W., Zorn, M., Wornik, S., Yoshimura, I., Stabentheiner, E. and Pfeifhofer H.W. (2005) Antioxidants and photoprotection in a lichen as compared to its isolated symbiotic artners. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA **102**, 3141-3146.
- Lamb, I.M. (1973) Further observations on Verrucaria serpuloides M. Lamb, the only known permanently submerged marine lichen. Occas. Pap. Farlow Herb. Cryptog. Bot., Harvard Univ. 6, 1-5.
- Lud, D., Huiskes, A.H.L. and Ott, S. (2001) Morphological evidence for the symbiotic character of *Turgidiusculum complicatum* Kohlm. & Kohlm. (*Mastodia tesselata* Hook. F. & Harvey). Symbiosis **31**, 141-151.
- Lutzoni, F., Kauff, F., Cox, C.J., McLaughlin, D., Celio, G., Dentinger, B., Padamsee, M., Hibbett, D., James, T.Y., Baloch, E., Grube, M., Reeb, V., Hofstetter, V., Schoch, C., Arnold, A.E., Miadlikowska, J., Spatafora, J., Johnson, D., Hambleton, S., Crockett, M., Shoemaker, R., Sung, G-H., Lücking, R., Lumbsch, T., O'Donnell, K., Binder, M., Diederich, P., Ertz, D., Gueidan, C., Hall, B., Hansen, K., Harris, R.C., Hosaka, K., Lim, Y-W., Liu, Y., Matheny, B., Nishida. H., Pfister, D., Rogers, J., Rossman, A., Schmitt, I., Sipman, H., Stone, J., Sugiyama, J., Yahr, R. and Vilgalys, R. (2004) Assembling the fungal tree of life: progress, classification, and evolution of subcellular traits. Am. J. Bot. **91**, 1446-1480.
- Matthes-Sears, U. Nash, T.H. III. and Larson, D. (1987) Salt loading does not control CO<sub>2</sub> exchange in Ramalina menziesii Tayl. New Phytologist 106, 59-69.
- Meijer, H.J.G., Arisz, S.A., van Himbergen, J.A.J., Musgrave, A. and Munnik, T. (2001) Hyperosmotic stress rapidly generates lyso-phosphatidic acid in *Chlamydomonas*. Plant J. 25, 541-548.
- Miyagawa, H., Hamada, N. and Ueno, T. (1993) Hypostrepsilic acid, a new dibenzofuran from the cultured lichen mycobiont of *Evernia esorediosa*. Phytochemistry 34, 589-591.
- Mohr, F., Ekman, S. and Heegaard E. (2004) Evolution and taxonomy of the marine *Collemopsidium* (lichenised ascomycetes) in northwest Europe. Mycol. Res. **108**, 515-532.
- Nash, T.H. III., Reiner, A., Demmig-Adams, B., Kilian, E., Kaiser, W.M. and Lange, O.L. (1990) The effect of atmospheric desiccation and osmotic water stress on photosynthesis and dark respiration of lichens. New Phytologist 116, 269-276.

- O'Rourke, S.M., Herskowitz, I. and O'Shea, E.K. (2002) Yeast go the whole HOG for the hyperosmotic response. Trends Genet. 18, 405-412.
- Poelt, J. and Romauch, E. (1977) Die Lagerstrukturen placodialer Küsten und Inlandsflechten, Ein Betirag zur ökologischen Anatomie der Flechten, In: W. Frey, H. Hurka and F. Oberwinkler (eds.), Beiträge zur Biologie der niederen Pflanzen. Gustav Fischer Verlag, Stuttgart, pp 141-153.

Sanders, W.B., Moe, R.L. and Ascaso, C. (2004) The intertidal marine lichen formed by the Pyrenomycete fungus *Verrucaria tavaresiae* (Ascomycotina) and the brown alga *Petroderma maculiforme* (Phaeophyceae): thallus organization and symbiont interaction. Am. J. Bot. **91**, 511-522.

Santesson, R. 1939. Amphibious pyrenolichens I. Ark. Bot. 19A (10), 1-67.

- Serrano, R. and Gaxiola, R. 1994: Microbial models and salt stress tolerance in plants. Crit. Rev. Plant Sci. 13, 121-138.
- Solhaug, K.A. and Gauslaa, Y. (2004) Photosynthates stimulate the UV-B induced fungal anthraquinone synthesis in the foliose lichen *Xanthoria parietina*. Plant, Cell & Environment 27, 167-176.
- Soong, T.-W., Yong, T.-F., Ramanan, N. and Wang, Y. (2000) The *Candida albicans* antiporter gene *CNH1* has a role in Na and H transport, salt tolerance and morphogenesis. Microbiology **146**, 1035-1044.
- Takahagi, T., Yamamoto, Y., Kinoshita, Y. and Yamada, T. (2000) Influence of NaCl concentration on spore germination and hyphal growth of lichens. J. Hattori Bot. Lab. 88, 69-77.
- Takahagi, T., Yamamoto, Y., Kinoshita, Y., Takeshita, S. and Yamada, T. (2002) Inhibitory effects of sodium chloride on induction of tissue cultures of lichens of *Ramalina* species. Plant Biotechnol. 19, 53-55.
- Takeshita, S.and Harada, H. (2001) Maritime lichens and their photobionts (1). Distribution of photobionts at Choshi, Chiba Pref., Central Japan. J. Plant Res. Suppl. 114, 43-44.
- Thüs, H. (2002) Taxonomie, Verbreitung und Ökologie silicoler Süsswasserflechten im ausseralpinen Mitteleuropa. Biblioth. Lichenol. 83, 1-214.
- Thüs, H., Duque-Thüs, R. and Peters, A. F. (2003) The marine lichen Verrucaria maura (Verrucariales, Ascomycota) has no choice: ecological and evolutionary significance of the association with the aquatic photobiont Dilabifilum. 16<sup>th</sup> International Symposium Biodiversity and Evolutionary Biology, Frankfurt, p. 236.
- Tschermak-Woess, E. (1976) Algal taxonomy and the taxonomy of lichens: the phycobiont of Verrucaria adriatica, In: D.H. Brown, D.L. Hawksworth and R.H. Bailey (eds.), Lichenology, Progress and Problems. Academic Press, London, pp. 79-88.
- Tsuji, G., Sugahara, T. Fuji, I., Mori, Y., Ebizuka, Y., Shiraishi, T. and Kubo, Y. (2003) Evidence for involvement of two naphthol reductases in the first reduction step of melanin biosynthesis pathway of *Colletotrichum lagenarium*. Mycol. Res. **107**, 854-860.
- Turk, M. and Plemenitaš, A. (2002) The HOG pathway in the halophilic black yeast *Hortaea werneckii*: isolation of the *HOG1* homolog gene and activation of HwHog1p. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 216, 193-199.
- Wang, H.L., Kim, S.H. and Breuil, C. (2001) A scytalone dehydratase gene from *Ophiostoma floccosum* retores the melanization and pathogenicity phenotypes of a melanin-deficient *Colletotrichum lagenarium* mutant. Mol. Genet. Genomics 266, 126-132.
- Watanabe, S., Nakano, T. and Deguchi, H. (1997) Photobionts isolated from maritime lichens. J. Mar. Biotechnol. 5, 103-112.
- Weddell, H.A. (1875) Excursion lichenologique dans l'ile d'Yeu sur la cote de la Vendée. Mem. Soc. Sci. Nat. Cherbourg 14, 251-316.
- Vischer, W. (1953) Über primitivste Landpflanzen. Ber. schweiz. bot. Ges. 63, 169-193.
- Yamamoto, Y., Mizuguchi, R. and Yamada, Y. (1985) Tissue cultures of Usnea rubescens and Ramalina yasudae and production of usnic acid in their cultures. Agr. Biol. Chem. 49, 3347-3348.
- Yamamoto, Y., Takahagi, T., Sato, F., Kinoshita, Y., Nakashima, H. and Yoshimura, I. (2001) Screening of halophilic or salt tolerant lichen mycobionts cultured on sodium chloride enriched media. J. Hattori Bot. Lab. 90, 307-314.

## Section V. Algae

A century of *Dunaliella* research: 1905-2005 Aharon Oren

Molecular determinants of protein halotolerance: structural and functional studies of the extremely salt tolerant carbonic anhydrases from *Dunaliella salina* 

Lakshmane Premkumar, Michal Volkovitsky, Irena Gokhman, Joel L. Sussman and Ada Zamir

## Biodata of Aharon Oren, author of "A Century Of Dunaliella Research: 1905-2005"

Aharon Oren is professor of microbial ecology at the Institute of Life Sciences, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, Israel. He earned his Ph.D. at the Hebrew University in 1978, and spent a post-doctoral period at the University of Illinois at Urbana-Champaign. His research interests are in ecology, physiology, biochemistry and taxonomy of halophilic microorganisms and the microbiology of hypersaline environments. He has authored over 250 scientific publications, and he has written or edited five books, including "Microbiology and Biogeochemistry of Hypersaline Environments" (CRC Press, Boca Raton, 1999) and "Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments", published in 2002 by Kluwer Academic Publishers as Volume 5 in the series Cellular Origins, Life in Extreme Habitats and Astrobiology (COLE).

E-mail: orena@shum.cc.huji.ac.il



491

## A CENTURY OF DUNALIELLA RESEARCH: 1905-2005

#### AHARON OREN

The Institute of Life Sciences, and the Moshe Shilo Minerva Center for Marine Biogeochemistry, The Hebrew University of Jerusalem, 91904 Jerusalem, Israel

#### 1. Introduction

In 1905, exactly hundred years before the publication of this book, two papers appeared in the scientific literature in which *Dunaliella* was described as a new genus of unicellular green algae that inhabit salterns and other hypersaline water bodies. The first article was by Teodoresco from Bucharest, who based the description of two species, *D. salina* and *D. viridis*, on material collected from a Rumanian salt lake (Teodoresco, 1905, 1906). Teodoresco named the genus in honor of Michel Felix Dunal, the French botanist who first observed the brightly red,  $\beta$ -carotene-loaded cells of *D. salina* in saltern evaporation ponds near Montpellier in the south of France in 1838. Figure 1 shows some of Teodoresco's original drawings showing the morphology of *D. salina* and *D. viridis*. With the discovery of the organism Dunal disproved an earlier theory that the red-pink color of saltern crystallizer brines is caused by the brine shrimp *Artemia salina*. The contribution of red Archaea of the family Halobacteriaceae to the coloration of these brines was realized only much later (Oren and Dubinsky, 1994; Oren et al., 1992;).

Dunal had named the organisms *Haematococcus salinus* and *Protococcus salinus* (Dunal, 1838). In the course of the 19<sup>th</sup> century the organism was sighted again in hypersaline lakes and salterns in Crimea, Algeria, France, and Rumania, and is was described under different names, including *Monas Dunalii* (Joly, 1840), *Diselmis Dunalii* (Dujardin, 1841), *Chlamydomonas Dunalii* (Blanchard, 1891; Bujor, 1900; Cohn, 1865), and *Sphaerella lacustris* var. *Dunalii* (Hansgirg, 1886). The formal description by Teodoresco of the genus *Dunaliella* ended the long confusion on the nomenclature status of the organism.

In the same year in which Teodoresco published his study, a second paper with an in-depth description of the alga appeared in the literature, written by Clara Hamburger from Heidelberg, based on studies of samples from the saltern crystallizer ponds of Cagliari, Sardinia (Hamburger, 1905). Hamburger became aware of Teodoresco's publication at the time when she was finalizing her own studies, as she writes:

<sup>&</sup>quot;Anfang März wollte ich an die Ausarbeitung meine zen gehen, als ich am 10. März von Herrn Prof. Lauterborn eine Arbeit von Teodoresco mit dem Titel: "Organisation et développement du *Dunaliella*, nouveau genre de Volvocaceae – Polyblepharidée erhielt, welche als Separatdruck aus dem botanischen Centralblatt soeben versendet war. *Dunaliella* ist der von

#### AHARON OREN

mir untersuchte Organismus, den ich schon als Vertreter einer neuen Gattung erkannt hatte. Unsere Resultaten stimmten in vielen Punkten überein, in anderen müssen meiner Ansicht nach erst weitere Untersuchungen die entgültige Entscheidung bringen. Da jedoch meine Studien, besonders bezüglich des innern Baues eingehender sind (Teodoresco hat nur lebendes Material untersucht) und ich auch einige noch bestehende Lücken ausfüllen kann; da ferner alle meine Resultate unbeinflußt von denen Teodoresco's erhalten wurden, so möchte ich sie dennoch veröffentlichen."

[In the beginning of March [1905] I wanted to start to work out my notes, when on March 10 I received from Prof. Lauterborn a paper by Teodoresco entitled: "Organization and development of *Dunaliella*, a new genus of the Volvocida – Polyblepharidae", which was just sent as offprint from the Botanisches Centralblatt. *Dunaliella* is the organism that I had been investigating, and that I had already recognized as representative of a new genus. Our results corresponded in many respects, while in other respects I am of the opinion that further investigations will have to decide. However, because my studies, especially with respect to the internal structure, are more thorough (Teodoresco had studied only live material) and I also can fill in certain still existing gaps in the knowledge, and also because my results were obtained independently of those of Teodoresco, I still would like to publish them.]

Also Hamburger's article is accompanied by beautiful drawings of the organism, some of them as color plates (Fig. 2). The papers by Teodoresco and Hamburger complement each other, and together they provide in-depth information on the morphology, structure, behavior and reproduction of the alga.

*Dunaliella*, being the main primary producer in the plankton of hypersaline water bodies, both natural and man-made, has rapidly become a popular model organism for the study of adaptation of eukaryotic cells to high salt concentrations. This chapter commemorates the 100<sup>th</sup> anniversary of *Dunaliella* as a genus, by reviewing some of the nowadays poorly known early studies, and highlighting those that have since formed the basis of some important concepts such as the biosynthesis of glycerol and its function as a compatible solute, as well as the massive accumulation of  $\beta$ -carotene in some *Dunaliella* species, a process that also has triggered considerable interest in the organism for biotechnological applications. A more extensive historical survey of one century of *Dunaliella* research will be published elsewhere (Oren, 2005). More indepth treatises on the properties of the alga can be found in the 1987 review by Ginzburg, in the book on "*Dunaliella*: Physiology, Biochemistry, and Biotechnology" edited by Avron and Ben-Amotz (1992), and in my recent monograph on microbial life at high salt concentrations (Oren, 2002).

#### 2. Taxonomy of Dunaliella

The genus *Dunaliella* (family Polyblepharidaceae) consists of unicellar algae that lack a rigid cell wall, and reproduce by longitudinal division of the motile cell or by fusion of two motile cells to form a zygote. Teodoresco's studies led to the description of the first two species within the genus: *D. salina* with larger, often red pigmented cells, and *D. viridis* which is smaller and never produces carotenoids in sufficiently large amounts to impart a red color to the cells. Pigmentation of *D. salina* greatly depends on growth conditions. As a result, considerable controversy uncertainty existed in the early years whether *D. viridis* should indeed be considered a separate species or a non-pigmented variant of *D. salina*. Many workers at the time considered the green cells as juvenile stages of the red ones (Hamburger, 1905) or expressed the opinion that the pigmen-



Beihefte zum Bötanischen Centralblatt Bd. XVIII, Abt. I.

**Figure 1.** Drawings of *Dunaliella salina* (1-4) and *Dunaliella viridis* (5-8) as given in the original description of the genus by Teodoresco (1905). The figure also shows diverse shapes observed in a drop that becomes more concentrated by evaporation (9-29), spherical forms obtained upon dilution (30-31), and initiation of cell division (32-34).

Tafel VIII.

#### AHARON OREN

tation is solely a function of salinity. Thus, Labbé (1921a, 1921b), who studied the algae in the salterns of Le Croisic on the Atlantic coast of France, claimed that the red form originates from a very euryhaline chlorophyll-containing flagellate that at the highest salt concentrations produces red cells that cannot revert to chlorophyll-containing forms. Now we know that those few *Dunaliella* species that can produce massive amounts of  $\beta$ -carotene do so only under certain growth conditions, a combination of high light intensities and nutrient limitation being especially favorable.



**Figure 2.** *Dunaliella salina* (1-17) preserved with different fixation techniques, pigment crystals (3), unidentified intracellular granules (8), division stages (10-13), aplanospores (14,15), and green cells (*D. viridis*?) (16-17), as drawn by Hamburger (1905).

Additional species were added to the genus in the course of time. These included *D. peircei* (Nicolai and Baas Becking, 1935), *D. media*, *D. euchlora*, *D. minuta*, and *D. parva* (Lerche, 1937), and *D. primolecta*, *D. tertiolecta*, *D. quartolecta*, and *D. polymorpha* (Butcher, 1959). Some of these are limited to the marine environment and are not found in hypersaline habitats. The taxonomic monograph on the genus *Dunaliella* by Massyuk (1973) listed as many as 28 species, divided over two subgenera: *Dunaliella* (23 species) and *Pascheria* (5 species, all from fresh-water habitats). Some of the new species recognized may possibly be variants of earlier recognized taxa (Preisig, 1992). Another species worth mentioning is *D. acidophila*, found in acidic waters and soils in the Czech Republic and in Italy, and showing optimal growth at pH 0.5-2.0 (Albertano et al., 1981; Gimmler and Weis, 1992; Kalina, 1965).

Some *Dunaliella* species not only reproduce by division of vegetative cells but show sexual reproduction as well. Sexual reproduction was observed in *D. salina* already by

Hamburger (1905) and by Teodoresco (1906). Lerche (1937) provided a very detailed documentation of sexual reproduction in *Dunaliella*, in part based on elegant experiments in which carotenoid-rich red cells were crossed with green cells, so that the fusion process of the parent cells could easily be followed. She reported sexual zygote formation in *D. salina*, *D. parva*, *D. peircei*, *D. euchlora*, and *D. minuta*. The zygote forms a thick outer layer, and then it can withstand unfavorable conditions such as prolonged dryness or exposure to freshwater. The cyst-like structures observed in the Dead Sea at the end of a *Dunaliella* bloom in 1992 (Oren et al., 1995) may possibly have been such zygotes. Asexual formation of resting cysts may be possible as well in some species (Loeblich, 1969; Borowitzka, 1981). Existence of a vegetative palmelloid stage consisting of round non-motile cells was also documented (Brock, 1975; Lerche, 1937).

Molecular phylogenetic studies of the genus *Dunaliella*, based on the 18S rRNA genes and the internal transcribed spacer regions, have been initiated in recent years (González et al., 1999, 2001; Olmos et al., 2000). The outcome of these molecular charcterizations is only poorly correlated with the earlier taxonomic schemes, and it is now clear that many culture collection strains have been misnamed in the past.

#### 3. Ecology of Dunaliella

*Dunaliella* is found worldwide as the main or only primary producer in salt lakes at or approaching NaCl saturation. Therefore it is to some extent surprising that only few quantitative studies have been published on the dynamics of *Dunaliella* populations in hypersaline environments. In the early 1920s, Labbé published quite detailed observations on the development of *Dunaliella* during the annual cycle of operation of the French salterns of Le Croisic. He documented changes in the algal community structure as related to changes in brine salinity, light regime, water temperature and pH (Labbé, 1921a, 1921b, 1922). Based on the incorrect notion that the smaller green cells and the larger red cells are stages in the development of a single organism, he described an annual cycle which starts in the beginning of the winter with a few red and green motile cells. Dilution of the water by winter rains triggers the formation of red cysts, while the green cells develop rapidly and then conjugate. When the salt concentration increases in the summer season, red motile cells start to appear, always accompanied by green cells.

Quantitative studies of *Dunaliella* in natural salt lakes are equally rare. Little is known about the abundance and activity of the alga in Great Salt Lake, Utah, beyond a few isolated enumerations by Post (1977) and primary production measurements in the south arm of the lake (salinity around 135 g l<sup>-1</sup>) in 1973 (Stephens and Gillespie, 1976). Quantitative estimates of the *Dunaliella* population in the Dead Sea in 1964 showed high numbers – up to  $4x10^4$  cells per ml of surface water (Kaplan and Friedmann, 1970). No further data were collected until a systematic monitoring program of the biology of the lake was started in 1980. *Dunaliella* blooms have been observed in the Dead Sea only twice since then: in 1980 and in 1992, in both cases following unusually wet winters that caused a dilution of the upper water layers of the lake (Oren and Shilo, 1982; Oren et al., 1995).

#### AHARON OREN

Controlled growth experiments to elucidate the conditions enabling growth of *Dunaliella* have been documented from the 1930s onwards (Baas-Becking, 1931; Lerche, 1937). These studies, supplemented by later reports (Brock, 1975; Gibor, 1956; Johnson et al., 1968; Van Auken and McNulty, 1973) show that the salt concentrations optimal for growth of the different strains are generally much lower than those prevailing in the environments from which those strains had been isolated.

## 4. Carotenoid Pigments

The "hematochrome" pigment, as it was named in the older literature, of *D. salina* was already very early recognized as a carotenoid (Blanchard, 1888; Lerche, 1937; Ruinen, 1938; Teodoresco, 1906). However, the exact location of this pigment within the cell has been a subject of considerable discussions before the electron microscope showed the location of the  $\beta$ -carotene granules among the thylakoid membranes of the chloroplast (Ben-Amotz et al., 1982, 1988). Some authors were of the opinion that the red pigment is distributed throughout the cells' cytoplasm (Hamel, 1931; Labbé, 1921a; Teodoresco, 1905, 1906). Hamburger (1905) stated that the red pigment is found as small droplets, but she located these droplets in the outer alveolar layer of the cytoplasm and not in the chloroplast. Baas Becking (1931) and Leche (1937) correctly identified the chloroplast as the organelle that contains the red pigment.

Major biotechnological operations nowadays exploit *D. salina* and *D. bardawil* for the commercial production of  $\beta$ -carotene, using different methods to grow the alga, from extensive cultivation in lagoons to intensive cultivation at high cell densities under carefully controlled conditions (Ben-Amotz, 1980; Ben-Amotz and Avron, 1983; Borowitzka et al., 1984). The biotechnological potential of *Dunaliella* for  $\beta$ -carotene production was realized already early, and the first pilot plant was established in the USSR already in 1966 (Drokova, 1961; Massyuk, 1968).

## 5. Osmotic Behavior and Intracellular Salt and Solute Concentrations

*Dunaliella* cells have do not possess a rigid cell wall, and they are surrounded by a thin elastic membrane only. As a result, the cells can change their volume and shape as a reaction to changes in the ambient salt concentration. In his 1905 paper, Teodoresco provided very accurate descriptions of the osmotic behavior of *D. salina* (see also Fig. 1):

Si à une goutte d'eau salée on ajoute une goutte plus grande d'eau douce, ce qui amène une abaissement brusque de la concentration, les zoospores non seulement s'arrondissent, mais encore cessent leurs mouvements; le volume du corps augmente et devient parfois deux fois plus grand et à la fin la zoospore éclate. La cause de cet éclatement n'est pas difficile à comprendre:

<sup>&</sup>quot;Ainsi, si nous plaçons une goutte d'eau salée, contenant des zoospores, sur le porte-objet, on constate, au microscope, qu'elles se présentent sous la forme mentionée plus haut. Mais si nous laissons la goutte s'évaporer un peu, on observe que le corps commence à s'allonger et à se difformer ... ; si alors nous ajoutons à la préparation une goutte d'eau douce, les zoospores s'arrondissent brusquement .... Cette expérience, que j'ai répétée un trés grand nombre de fois, m'a toujours donné les mêmes résultats. .....

c'est l'action méchanique de la pression osmotique trop élevée par rapport à la densité diminuée du milieu ambiant."

[Thus, when we place a drop of salt water that contains zoospores [= motile vegetative cells] on a microscope slide, one detects in the microscope that these present themselves in the above-described form. However, when we let the drop evaporate a little, one observes that the body starts to elongate and to lose its shape. ... ; when we then add to the preparation a drop of fresh water, the zoospores suddenly round up. .... This experiment, which I have repeated a great number of times, has always given me the same results. ....

If to a drop of salt water one adds a larger drop of fresh water, which leads to a sudden drop in concentration, the zoospores not only round up, but in addition cease their movements; the volume of the body increases and sometimes becomes twice as large and finally the zoospore bursts. The cause of this burst is not difficult to understand: it is the mechanical action of the too high osmotic pressure in comparison to the decreased density of the ambient medium.]

Similarly, Lerche (1937) noted that when a drop of *D. salina* cells suspended in 20% salt is flooded with distilled water, many of the cells burst, but some survived the treatment.

The first indications that *Dunaliella* cells growing at high salinity do not maintain a dilute cytoplasm came from measurements of the freezing point of the cytoplasmic fluid of *D. salina:* the apparent intracellular "salt" concentration was higher than the 3.9 M salt in which the cells had been grown (Marrè and Servettaz, 1959). At the time it was believed that the cell membrane is highly permeable, so that NaCl is taken up during salt upshock and movement of water then equalizes the osmotic pressure at both sides of the membrane (Ginzburg, 1969; Marrè and Servettaz, 1959; Trezzi et al., 1965). However, the enzymological studies by Johnson et al. (1968) clearly showed that the salt concentrations within *Dunaliella* cells cannot be high: key enzymes of the algal metabolism such as pentose phosphate isomerase, ribulose bisphosphate carboxylase, glucose-6-phosphate dehydrogenase and phosphohexose isomerase, are all strongly inhibited by NaCl. It is now well established that the intracellular ionic concentrations of *Dunaliella* are very low indeed: intracellular Na<sup>+</sup> concentrations of cells grown in 4 M NaCl do not exceed 100 mM (Katz and Avron, 1985).

The first indications that intracellular accumulation of photosynthetically produced glycerol provides the necessary osmotic equilibrium in *Dunaliella* cells were reported in 1964. Following incubation of *D. tertiolecta* cells in media containing 0.025, 0.5, and 2.5 M NaCl with <sup>14</sup>CO<sub>2</sub> and fractionation and identification of the products, glycerol amounted to 56, 76, and 81% of the radioactivity of the neutral fraction extracted from the cells. Moreover, when the salinity of the medium was increased 100-fold from 0.025 to 2.5 M, 94-fold more radioactivity ended up in the neutral fraction (Craigie and McLachlan, 1964). The presence of molar intracellular concentrations of glycerol within *Dunaliella* cells, serving as a compatible solute, was firmly established during subsequent studies (Ben-Amotz and Avron, 1973; Borowitzka and Brown, 1974; Wegmann, 1971).

## 6. Current Trends in Dunaliella Research

Most of the research on *Dunaliella* in the past few years has centered on the identification of specific proteins that play a role in salt tolerance and to enable adaptation to changes in medium salinity. When *D. salina* cells are exposed to a salt

#### AHARON OREN

upshock, two membrane-bound proteins are strongly induced. One is a 60 kDa carbonic anhydrase that apparently helps the cell to take up carbon dioxide in concentrated brines in which the solubility of gases is decreased (Fisher et al., 1996; Sadka et al., 1991). The second is a 150 kDa transferrin-like protein that is involved in the transport of iron into the cell (Fisher et al., 1994, 1997).

Application of state-of-the-art proteomic approaches now allows a more complete picture of the changes that occur within *Dunaliella* cells as a reaction to changes in the extracellular salt concentration (Liska et al., 2004). Comparison of protein patterns of low- and of high-salt-grown cells on two-dimensional gels enabled the identification of 76 salt-induced proteins. These include key enzymes of the Calvin cycle, enzymes involved in starch mobilization and redox energy production, regulatory factors in protein biosynthesis and degradation, as well as a homolog of bacterial Na<sup>+</sup>-redox transporters. *Dunaliella* thus responds to transfer to a high salinity by enhancement of photosynthetic  $CO_2$  assimilation and by diversion of carbon and energy resources for glycerol synthesis. With this beautiful study *Dunaliella* research now enters its second century, in which we undoubtedly will obtain a far more in-depth understanding of this fascinating organism.

#### References

- Albertano, P., Pinto, G., Santisi, S. and Taddei, R. (1981) Spermatozopsis acidophila Kalina (Chlorophyta, Volvocales), a little known alga from highly acidic environments. Giorn. Bot. Ital. 115, 65-76.
- Avron, M. and Ben-Amotz, A. (eds.) (1992) Dunaliella: Physiology, Biochemistry, and Biotechnology. CRC Press, Boca Raton.
- Baas-Becking, L.G.M. (1931) Salt effects on swarmers of *Dunaliella viridis* Teod. J. Gen. Physiol. 14, 765-779.
- Ben-Amotz, A. (1980) Glycerol, β-carotene and dry algal meal production by commercial cultivation of Dunaliella, In: G. Shelef and C.J. Soeder (eds.), Algae Biomass. Elsevier, Amsterdam, pp. 603-610.
- Ben-Amotz, A. and Avron, M. (1973) The role of glycerol in the osmotic regulation of the halophilic alga Dunaliella parva. Plant Physiol. 51, 875-878.
- Ben-Amotz, A. and Avron, M. (1983) Accumulation of metabolites by halotolerant algae and its industrial potential. Annu. Rev. Microbiol. 37, 95-119.
- Ben-Amotz, A., Katz, A. and Avron, M. (1982) Accumulation of β-carotene in halotolerant algae: purification and characterization of β-carotene-rich globules from *Dunaliella bardawil* (Chlorophyceae). J. Phycol. 18, 529-537.
- Ben-Amotz, A., Lers, A. and Avron, M. (1988) Stereoisomers of β-carotene and phytoene in the alga Dunaliella bardawil. Plant Physiol. 86, 1286-1291.
- Blanchard, R. (1888) Note préliminaire sur Monas Dunalii, flagellé, qui cause la rubéfaction des marais salants. Bull. de la Soc. Zool. de France 13, 153.
- Blanchard, R. (1891) Résultats d'une excursion zoologique en Algérie. Mém. de la Soc. Zool. de France IV.
- Borowitzka, L.J. (1981) The microflora. Adaptations to life in extremely saline lakes. Hydrobiologia 81, 33-46.
- Borowitzka, L.J. and Brown, A.D. (1974) The salt relations of marine and halophilic species of the unicellular green alga, *Dunaliella*. The role of glycerol as a compatible solute. Arch. Microbiol. **96**, 37-52.
- Borowitzka, L.J., Borowitzka, M.A. and Moulton, T.P. (1984) The mass culture of *Dunaliella* for fine chemicals: from laboratory to pilot plant. Hydrobiologia 116/117, 115-121.
- Brock, T.D. (1975) Salinity and the ecology of *Dunaliella* from Great Salt Lake. J. Gen. Microbiol. 89, 285-292.
- Bujor, P. (1900) Contributions à la faune des lacs salées de Roumanie. Ann. Sci. de l'Université de Jassy, Vol. 1.

- Butcher, R.W. (1959) An Introductory Account of the Smaller Algae of British Coastal Waters. Part I: Introduction and Chlorophyceae. Ministry for Agriculture, Fisheries and Food, Fishery Investigations, Series IV. Her Majesty's Stationery Office, London, 74 pp.
- Cohn, F. (1865) Chlamydomonas marina Cohn. Hedwigia 4, 97.
- Craigie, J.S. and McLachlan, J. (1964) Glycerol as a photosynthetic product in *Dunaliella tertiolecta* Butcher. Can. J. Bot. 42, 777-778.
- Drokova, I.H. (1961). The alga *Dunaliella salina* as a source of  $\beta$ -carotene. Ukr. Bot. Zh. 18, 110.
- Dujardin, F. (1841) Histoire Naturelle des Zoophytes (Infusoires). Paris.
- Dunal, F. (1838) Extrait d'un mémoire sur les algues qui colorent en rouge certains eaux des marais salants méditerranéens. Ann. Sc. Nat. Bot 2 Sér. 9, 172.
- Fisher, M., Pick, U. and Zamir, A. (1994) A salt-induced 60-kilodalton plasma membrane protein plays a potential role in the extreme halotolerance of the alga *Dunaliella*. Plant Physiol. **106**, 1359-1365.
- Fisher, M., Gokhman, I., Pick, U. and Zamir, A. (1996) A salt-resistant plasma membrane carbonic anhydrase is induced by salt in *Dunaliella salina*. J. Biol. Chem. 271, 17718-17723.
- Fisher, M., Gokhman, I., Pick, U. and Zamir, A. (1997) A structurally novel transferrin-like protein accumulates in the plasma membrane of the unicellular green alga *Dunaliella salina* grown in high salinities. J. Biol. Chem. 272, 1565-1570.
- Gibor, A. (1956) The culture of brine algae. Biol. Bull. 111, 223-229.
- Gimmler, H. and Weis, U. (1992) Dunaliella acidophila life at pH 1.0, In: M. Avron and A. Ben-Amotz (eds.), Dunaliella: Physiology, Biochemistry, and Biotechnology. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 99-133.
- Ginzburg, M. (1969) The unusual membrane permeability of two halophilic unicellular organisms. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 173, 370-376.
- Ginzburg, M. (1987) Dunaliella: a green alga adapted to salt. Adv. Bot. Res. 14, 93-183.
- González, M.A., Gómez, P.I. and Montoya, R. (1999) Comparison of PCR-RFLP analysis of the ITS region with morphological criteria of various strains of *Dunaliella*. J. Appl. Phycol. 10, 573-580.
- González, M.A., Coleman, A.W., Gómez, P.I. and Montoya, R. (2001) Phylogenetic relationship among various strains of *Dunaliella* (Chlorophyceae) based on nuclear ITS rDNA sequences. J. Phycol. 37, 604-611.
- Hamburger, C. (1905) Zur Kenntnis der Dunaliella salina und einer Amöbe aus Salinenwasser von Cagliari. Arch. f. Protistenkd. 6, 111-131.
- Hamel, G. (1931) Chlorophycées des côtes françaises. Extr. Rev. Algol. I-V, pp. 4-6.
- Hansgirg, A. (1886) Prodromus d. Algenflora von Böhmen 1, 106.
- Johnson, M.K., Johnson, E.J., MacElroy, R.D., Speer, H.L. and Bruff, B.S. (1968) Effects of salts on the halophilic alga *Dunaliella viridis*. J. Bacteriol. 95, 1461-1468.
- Joly, N. (1840) Histoire d'un petit crustacé (Artemia salina) auquel on a faussement attribué la coloration en rouge des marais salants méditerranéens, suivie de recherches sur la cause réelle de cette coloration. Ann. Sc. Nat. Zool. Ser. 2, 13, 225.
- Kalina, T. (1965) Zur Morphologie und Taxonomie der Gattung Spermatozopsis Korschikow (Volvocales). Spermatozopsis acidophila sp. nov. Preslia 37, 9-12.
- Kaplan, I.R. and Friedmann, A. (1970) Biological productivity in the Dead Sea. Part I. Microorganisms in the water column. Israel J. Chem. 8, 513-528.
- Katz, A. and Avron, M. (1985) Determination of intracellular osmotic volume and sodium concentration in Dunaliella. Plant Physiol. 78, 817-820.
- Labbé, A. (1921a) Sur les modifications adaptives de Dunaliella salina Dunal. C. R. Acad. Sci. 172, 1074-1076.
- Labbé, A. (1921b) Le cycle évolutif de Dunaliella salina. C. R. Acad. Sci. 172, 1689-1690.
- Labbé, A. (1922) Les variations de la concentration en ions hydrogène dans les marais salants, comme facteur biologique. C. R. Acad. Sci. 175, 843-845.
- Lerche, W. (1937) Untersuchungen über Entwicklung und Fortpflanzung in der Gattung Dunaliella. Arch. f. Protistenkd. 88, 236-268.
- Liska, A.J., Shevhenko, A., Pick, U. and Katz, A. (2004) Enhanced photosynthesis and redox energy production contribute to salinity tolerance in *Dunaliella* as revealed by homology-based proteomics. Plant Physiol. **136**, 2806-2817.
- Loeblich, L.A. (1969) Aplanospores of Dunaliella salina (Chlorophyta). J. Protozool. Suppl. 16, 22-23.
- Marrè, E. and Servettaz, A. (1959) Sul meccanismo di adattemento a condizioni osmotiche estreme in Dunaliella salina. II. Rapporto fra concentrazioni del mezzo esterno e composizione del succo cellulare. Atti Accad. Naz. Lincei Cl. Sci. Fis. Mat. Nat. Rend. Ser. 8 26, 272-278.
- Massyuk, N.P. (1968) Mass culture of the carotene bearing alga Dunaliella salina. Ukr. Bot. Zh 23, 12-19.
#### AHARON OREN

- Massyuk, N.P. (1973) Morphology, Taxonomy, Ecology and Geographic Distribution of the Genus Dunaliella Teod. and Prospects for its Potential Utilization. Naukova Dumka, Kiev, 244 pp. (in Russian).
- Nicolai, F.E. and Baas Becking, L.G.M. (1935) Einige Notizen über Salzflagellaten. Arch. f. Protistenkd. 85, 319-328.
- Olmos, J., Paniagua, J. and Contreras, R. (2000) Molecular identification of *Dunaliella* sp. utilizing the 18S rDNA gene. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. **30**, 80-84.
- Oren, A. (2002) Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht.
- Oren, A. (2005) A hundred years of Dunaliella research: 1905-2005. Saline Systems, in press.
- Oren, A. and Dubinsky, Z. (1994) On the red coloration of saltern crystallizer ponds. II. Additional evidence for the contribution of halobacterial pigments. Int. J. Salt Lake Res. 3, 9-13.
- Oren, A. and Shilo, M. (1982) Population dynamics of *Dunaliella parva* in the Dead Sea. Limnol. Oceanogr. 27, 201-211.
- Oren, A., Stambler, N. and Dubinsky, Z. (1992) On the red coloration of saltern crystallizer ponds. Int. J. Salt Lake Res. 1(2), 77-89.
- Oren, A., Gurevich, P., Anati, D.A., Barkan, E. and Luz, B. (1995) A bloom of *Dunaliella parva* in the Dead Sea in 1992: biological and biogeochemical aspects. Hydrobiologia 297, 173-185.
- Post, F.J. (1977) The microbial ecology of the Great Salt Lake. Microb. Ecol. 3, 143-165.
- Preisig, H.R. (1992) Morphology and taxonomy, In: M. Avron and A. Ben-Amotz (eds.), Dunaliella: Physiology, Biochemistry and Biotechnology. CRC Press, Boca Raton, pp. 1-15.
- Ruinen, J. (1938) Notizen über Salzflagellaten. II. Über die Verbreitung der Salzflagellaten. Arch. Protistenkd. 90, 210-258.
- Sadka, A., Himmelhoch, S. and Zamir, A. (1991) A 150 kilodalton cell surface protein is induced by salt in the halotolerant green alga *Dunaliella salina*. Plant Physiol. 95, 822-831.
- Stephens, D.W. and Gillespie, D.M. (1976) Phytoplankton production in the Great Salt Lake, Utah, and a laboratory study of algal response to enrichment. Limnol. Oceanogr. 21, 74-87.
- Teodoresco, E.C. (1905) Organisation et développement du Dunaliella, nouveau genre de Volvocacée-Polyblepharidée. Beih. z. Bot. Centralbl. Bd. XVIII, 215-232.
- Teodoresco, E.C. (1906) Observations morphologiques et biologiques sur le genre *Dunaliella*. Rev. Gén. Bot. **18**, 353-371 and **18**, 409-427.
- Trezzi, M., Galli, M.G. and Bellini, E. (1965) L'osomo-resistenza di Dunaliella salina. Ricerche ultrastructurali. Giorn. Bot. Ital. 72, 255-263.
- Van Auken, O.W. and McNulty, I.B. (1973) The effect of environmental factors on the growth of a halophylic species of algae. Biol. Bull. 145, 210-222.
- Wegmann, K. (1971) Osmotic regulation of photosynthetic glycerol production in *Dunaliella*. Biochim. Biophys. Acta 234, 317-323.

# Biodata of **Prof. Ada Zamir**, author of "Molecular Determinants of Prot ein Halotolerance: Structural and Functional Studies of the Extremely Salt To lerant Carbonic Anhydrases from Dunaliella salina"

Professor Ada Zamir has been a researcher at the Department of Biological Ch emistry of the Weizmann Institute of Science since 1964. She obtained her M.Sc. degree from the Hebrew University of Jerusalem and her D.Sc. degree from the Technion in Haifa. She continued her training at Cornell University, Ithaca, NY where she contributed to the first sequence determination of a nucleic acid. Her recent research interests focus on defense mechanisms against intense light and high salinity stresses using as a model the exceptionally stress-tolerant green alga *Dunaliella* and the molecular basis for the adaptation of proteins to salt.

E-mail: ada.zamir@weizmann.ac.il



# MOLECULAR DETERMINANTS OF PROTEIN HALOTOLERANCE: STRUCTURAL AND FUNCTIONAL STUDIES OF THE EXTREMELY SALT TOLERANT CARBONIC ANHYDRASES FROM *DUNALIELLA SALINA*

# LAKSHMANANE PREMKUMAR<sup>1,2</sup>, MICHAL VOLKOVITSKY<sup>1</sup>, IRENA GOKHMAN<sup>1</sup>, JOEL L. SUSSMAN<sup>2</sup> and ADA ZAMIR<sup>1</sup>

Departments of <sup>1</sup>Biological Chemistry and <sup>2</sup>Structural Biology, The Weizmann Institute of Science, Rehovot 76100, Israel

# 1. Introduction

The best studied example for the astounding acclimation power of proteins to salt is provided by proteins from extremely halophilic Archaea that typically require multimolar salt concentrations for proper folding and activity (Lanyi, 1974; Madern et al., 2000; Mevarech et al., 2000). High salt is thought to counteract like-charge repulsion owing to the surplus of surface acidic residues characterizing halophilic proteins and to allow the formation of protective hydration networks in high salinities (Bieger et al., 2003; Dym et al., 1994; Frolow et al., 1996; Madern et al., 2000; Pieper et al., 1998). A different response to salt is displayed by a versatile group of halotolerant proteins from non-halophilic as well as halophilic microbial sources that remain active throughout a broad range of salinities without exhibiting obligatory salt dependence (Ahmad et al., 2001; Deutch, 2002; Madern and Zaccai, 2004; Polosina et al., 2002; Wejse et al., 2003; Yoshimune et al., 2004). The structural principles discriminating halotolerant from mesophilic or halophilic proteins have yet to be elucidated.

Our studies focus on the unicellular green alga *Dunaliella salina* that proliferates in low to nearly saturating salt concentrations and therefore provides a potential source of halotolerant proteins. The alga attains osmotic balance by intracellular accumulation of glycerol (Avron, 1986) and consequently, only extracellular, but not intracellular proteins are expected to be able to cope with the broad spectrum of salinities sustaining algal growth.

Two plasma membrane proteins from *D. salina* identified in our studies that conform to this expectation belong to the  $\alpha$ -type carbonic anhydrase (CA) family (EC 4.2.1.1). The first discovered enzyme, dCA I, is a 60 kDa protein consisting of two, ~52% identical, tandemly arranged  $\alpha$ -type carbonic anhydrase domains (Bageshwar et al., 2004). The more recently discovered dCA II is a ~30 kDa, single-domain  $\alpha$ -type carbonic anhydrase exhibiting ~55% sequence identity to each of the dCA I domains (Premkumar et al., 2003).

Carbonic anhydrases constitute a family of Zn enzymes found in all kingdoms of life. The  $\alpha$ -type members of the family are found predominantly in animals, but also occur in some bacteria, green algae and higher plants. By reversibly converting CO<sub>2</sub> and water to bicarbonate and proton ions, carbonic anhydrases fulfill essential roles in a

variety of physiological processes including the transport of  $CO_2$  and bicarbonate, acidbase regulation and water and electrolyte balance (Parkkila, 2000). In photosynthetic organisms, carbonic anhydrases perform crucial roles in  $CO_2$  uptake and concentrating mechanisms conducive to efficient photosynthetic  $CO_2$  fixation. The catalytic mechanism employs a Zn-bound hydroxide in the active site as a nucleophile in  $CO_2$ hydration to bicarbonate, a step followed by regeneration of the Zn-bound hydroxide by inter-molecular proton transfer via a shuttling amino acid residue(s) from the Zn-bound water to a buffer molecule (Lindskog and Silverman, 2000). An important corollary of this mechanism is that carbonic anhydrases are subject to inhibition by a variety of monovalent anions, including chloride and bromide, that displace the catalyticallyessential Zn-bound water/hydroxyl and disrupt hydrogen-bonded networks at the active site, as indicated in crystal structures of CA-anion adducts (Jonsson et al., 1993; Liljas et al., 1994). In this context, the capability of the two dCAs to remain active in up to multimolar anion concentrations poses a particularly intriguing problem.

This chapter reviews biochemical and structural studies that provide insights into the structural principles underlying the exceptional halotolerance of the two dCAs. In particular, the determination of the 3D structure of dCA II by X-ray crystallography provides for the first time insights into the structural and electrostatic features that make the algal  $\alpha$ -type carbonic anhydrases structurally and functionally halotolerant. Finally, a model for protein halotolerance is offered.

## 2. Activity, Folding and Stability of dCAs

# 2.1. EFFECT OF SALT ON THE CATALYTIC ACTIVITES OF dCAS

The salt tolerance of the dCAs was examined in assays of three different CA activities (Bageshwar et al., 2004). The steady-state kinetic analysis of bicarbonate dehydration showed that the catalytic efficiency and substrate affinity of the dCAs remained nearly constant in up to 0.5 M NaCl. In esterase activity, the catalytic efficiency rose continuously with salt concentration, reaching a ~2-fold increase at 2.0 M NaCl, relative to the activity in the absence of salt. In CO<sub>2</sub> hydration assays, the dCAs retained activity to at least 1.5 M NaCl and dCA I, but not dCA II, was activated up to ~2 fold by low to moderate concentrations of monovalent or divalent cations (Na<sup>+</sup>, K<sup>+</sup>, Mg<sup>2+</sup>). Although measurements of CO<sub>2</sub> hydration activity at higher salinities were constrained by the interference of salt in the assay, the activities of the two enzymes remained detectable even at 4.0 M NaCl. In contrast, mesophilic homologs such as human CA isozymes (hCA) and the *Chlamydomonas reinhardtii* periplasmic cCA were strongly inhibited by Cl<sup>-</sup> in all three CA activities, *e g.*, the *I*<sub>50</sub> for Cl<sup>-</sup> inhibition of CO<sub>2</sub> hydration activity did not exceed 0.2 M NaCl (Table 1).

These results demonstrate that the dCAs are exceptionally salt tolerant and, unlike mesophilic enzymes, largely immune to anion inhibition. The dCAs also differ from halophilic proteins that generally require salt for catalytic activity.

TABLE 1. Comparison of constants for Cl<sup>-</sup> inhibition of dCAs and other CAs. The  $I_{50}$ , values stand for the concentration of NaCl causing 50 % inhibition of CO<sub>2</sub> hydration activity.

$I_{50}$ (mM) for Cl <sup>-</sup> inhibition					
dCA I	dCA II	hCA I	hCA II	hCA IV	cCA
>1.5 X10 <sup>3</sup>	>1.5 X10 <sup>3</sup>	6 <sup>b</sup>	200 <sup>b</sup>	36	56 <sup>a</sup>

# 2.2. EFFECT OF SALT ON THE FOLDING OF dCAs

The heterologous expression of dCAs in *Escherichia coli* yielded functionally active enzymes (Premkumar et al., 2003a, 2003b) that could be stored in a low ionic strength buffer without loss of activity. Furthermore, dCA I refolded correctly after being unfolded in 8.0 M guanidine hydrochloride. These results agree with the conclusion that the dCAs do not require salt for solubility and proper folding and are thus distinguished from halophilic proteins, that often formed inclusion bodies when expressed in *E. coli* and required salt for refolding and storage (Camacho et al., 2002; Pire et al., 2001).



**Figure 1.** Far UV CD spectra of dCA I (A) and dCA II (B) at different salinities. O, no NaCl;  $\measuredangle$ , 0.1 M NaCl;  $\diamondsuit$ , 0.25 M NaCl;  $\square$ , 0.5 M NaCl; lashleft, 1.0 M NaCl;  $\bigstar$ , 2.0 M NaCl;  $\boxplus$ , 3.0 M NaCl.

That the dCAs maintained a native conformation in a broad range of salinities was also reflected in far UV CD spectra (Fig. 1A and 1B) that did not vary significantly between 0 to 3.0 M NaCl, thus excluding salt-dependent conformational transitions. In

this respect, the dCAs differed from the halotolerant enzyme nucleoside diphosphate kinase from the haloalkaliphilic archaeon *Natrialba magadii*, that, while remaining active over a broad range of salinities, underwent salt-dependent transitions in conformation and oligomerization states (Polosina et al., 1998, 2002). The dCAs also differ from halophilic proteins such as dihydrofolate reductase and malate dehydrogenase that were shown to lose their native conformation and/or oligomerization state at low salinity (Bonete et al., 1994; Wright et al., 2002).

#### 2.3. EFFECT OF SALT ON THE THERMOSTABILITY OF dCAs

The experiments described above were all conducted at ambient temperatures, i.e., ~25°. To gain further insights into the effects of salt on the dCAs, their thermostability was monitored at various salinities using esterase activity and intrinsic fluorescence spectra as indicators. Esterase activity was determined in enzymes incubated at 25°C - 60°C, in 0 or 1.0 M NaCl. Figures 2A and 2B show that the  $T_m$  (the temperature at which activity is decreased by 50% relative to the activity of controls incubated at 25°C) at 1.0 M NaCl is higher by as much as 10°C when compared to the  $T_m$  in the absence of salt. Further, incubating the enzymes at temperatures corresponding to the respective  $T_m$ 's at 0-3.0 M NaCl indicated a rise in thermostability in up to 1.0 M NaCl and retention of this level in up to 3.0 M salt (Fig. 2C and 2D).



Figure 2. Salt stabilization of dCAs against thermal inactivation as monitored by esterase activity. A and C, dCAI; B and D, dCA II. Thermal treatments in A and B were in the presence of zero (O) or 1.0 M NaCl ( $\bullet$ ). Thermal treatments in various NaCl concentrations in C and D were at 50°C and 37°C, respectively.

To determine whether the thermal loss of catalytic activity is correlated with temperature-induced structural perturbations, intrinsic Tyr fluorescence was determined for dCA I incubated in 0-3.0 M NaCl, at 25°C or at 50°C, a temperature corresponding to the  $T_m$  in the absence of salt. The spectra for 25°C (Fig. 3A) are not affected by salt except for mild decreases in fluorescence intensity due to salt-caused quenching. However, spectra for 50°C (Fig. 3B) are strongly influenced by salt: at the higher NaCl concentrations, i.e., 1.0 to 3.0 M, the spectra resembled those obtained for 25°C, whereas at lower salt concentrations, i.e., 0 to 0.25 M, large spectral shifts were observed. The large shift in Tyr fluorescence maximum from 309 to 337 nm and the  $\sim$ 2-fold increase in fluorescence intensity indicate structural perturbations that parallel the thermal loss of catalytic activity of dCA I. The presence of 1.0 to 3.0 M NaCl completely protects the enzyme from thermal denaturation at 50°C.

Although dCA II is stabilized by salt, the difference in  $T_m$  values between dCA I and dCA II observed in the absence salt suggests that the internally-duplicated dCA I is inherently more stable than dCA II. Moreover, the shape of the melting curve for dCA I (Fig. 2a) suggests that cooperative interactions, possibly between the two CA domains, are involved in the thermostability of dCA I. It was previously demonstrated that when the Nter and Cter, domains were expressed separately, they showed no detectable esterase activity and exhibited at most 2-10% bicarbonate dehydration activity as compared to the native dCA I (Bageshwar et al., 2004). Together, these results establish that salt-protein interactions enhance the stability of the dCAs and suggest a stabilizing role for Nter-Cter interactions in the native dCA I.



**Figure 3.** Tyr fluorescence emission spectra of dCA I measured at various NaCl concentrations at 25°C (A) or 50°C (B). O, no NaCl;  $\blacksquare$ , 0.1 M NaCl;  $\square$ , 0.5 M NaCl;  $\blacktriangle$ , 1.0 M NaCl;  $\thickapprox$ , 2.0 M NaCl;  $\square$ , 3.0 M NaCl.

### 3. Structural Studies of dCAs

#### 3.1. CRYSTAL STRUCTURE OF dCA II

To address the structural basis of the outstanding salt tolerance and anion resistance of the dCAs, the X-ray structure of the recombinant dCA II was determined at 1.86 Å resolution (Premkumar et al., submitted for publication). The crystal structure shared the global fold of mesophilic homologs in containing a central anti-parallel ten-stranded  $\beta$ -sheet, two  $\alpha$ -helices, E and G, and a catalytic Zn<sup>2+</sup> (Fig. 4 and 5). Distinctive features of dCA II include the extensions of the two  $\alpha$ -helices, that make them significantly longer than those in mesophilic CAs, and a unique insertion forming a sodium binding loop (Fig. 4 and 5).

The core structure of dCA II is well conserved. Specifically, all the amino acid residues located within  $\sim$ 8 Å from the catalytic Zn are superimposable with those in the mesophilic hCA II (Premkumar et al., submitted for publication). These include the catalytic Zn ligands, active site H-bonding residues and the substrate binding residues (Fig. 5). However, the solvent-accessible surface of dCA II significantly differs from that of the other CAs in possessing a high ratio of acidic over basic amino acid residues (Premkumar et al., submitted for publication).



Figure 4. Ribbon diagram of the crystal structure of dCA II.

Despite the structural similarity of dCA II to that of other CAs, it differs in exhibiting a predominantly negative surface electrostatic potential as compared with the uneven surface distribution of neutral, negative and positive potentials displayed by other CAs (Fig. 6). The uniform surface negative potential is reminiscent of halophilic proteins in which the negatively charged surfaces were ascribed with salt protective roles such as the formation of hydrated cation networks (Dym et al., 1994; Frolow et al., 1996; Madern et al., 2000). Nonetheless, the halotolerant dCA II does not exhibit an obligatory requirement for salt.

dCA II hCA I hCA II hCA IV nCA	3 3 5 5 5	NPNDGYDYMQHGFDWPGLQEGGTTKYPACSGSNQSPIDINTNQLMEPSSRSGTSAVSLNGLNVDGAQADGI     PDWGYDDKNGPEQWSK     PUWGYDDKNGPEGWSK     WGYGKHNGPEHWHK     WGYGKHGREHWHK     WGYGKHGREHWHK     WGYGKHGREHWHK     WGYGKHGREGKGSPVDIDTHTAKYPGSLKP     WGYGKHGREGKGSPVDIDTHTAKYPGSLKP     WGYGKHGREGKGSPVDIDTHTAKYPGSLKP     WGYGKHGREGKGSPVDIDTHTAKYPGSLKP     WGYGKHGREGKGSPVDIDTHTAKYPGSLKP     WGYGKHGREGKGSPVDIDTHTAKYPGSLKP     WGYGKHGREGKGSPVDIDTHTAKYPGSLKP     WGYGKHGREGKGSPVDIDTHTAKYPGSLKP     WGYGKH
dCA II hCA I hCA II hCA IV nCA	74 53 53 53 56	Z H Z S   TLTNAKVDLEQ-GMKVTFDQPA-ANLPTIEIGGTTKSFVPIQFHFHHFLSEHTINGIHYPLELHIVMQEQDP   PATAKEIINVGHSFHVNFEDNDNRSVLKGGPFSDSYRLFQFHFHWGSTNEHGSEHTVDGVKYSAELHVAHWNSAK   QATSLRILNNGAAFNVEFDDSQDKAVLKGGPLDCTYRLIQFHFHWGSLDGQGSEHTVDKKKYAAELHLVHWNTKY   KKQTWTVQNNGHSVMMLLENKASISGGGLPAPYQAKQLHLHWSDLPYKGSEHSLDGEHFAMEMHIVHEKEKG   P-SMVDVENNGHTIQVNYPEGGNTLTVNGTYTLKQFHFHVPSENQIKGRTFPMEAHFVHLDE
dCA II hCA I hCA II hCA IV nCA	144 128 129 127 118	<u>S</u> helix-E ADVATAQLAVIGIMYKYSENGD <mark>AFLNSLQTQIEGKIGD</mark> GTASYGDTGVSID-NIN <mark>VKTQ</mark> LLPSSL-KYAGY YSS <mark>LAE-AA</mark> SKADGLAVIGVLMKVG-EANPKLQKVLDALQAIKTKGKRAP-FTNFDPSTLLPSSL-DFWTY GDFGKAVQQPDGLAVLGIFLKVG-SAKPGLQKVVDVLDSIKTKGKS-ADFTNFDPRGLLPESL-DYWTY TSRNVKEAQDPEDEIAVLAFLVEAGTQVNEGFQPVEALSNIPKPEMS-TTMAESS-LLDLPKEKLRHYFRY NKQPLVLAVLYEAG-KTNGRLSSIWNVMPMTAG-KVKLNQPFDA-STLLPKRL-KYYRF
dCA II hCA I hCA II hCA IV nCA	213 195 195 195 195 173	SH   S   helix-G     DGSLTTPGCDERVKWHVFTPREVTREQMKLFVDVTMGA   HAGADVVNNRMIQDLGDREVYKYNY     PGSLTHPPLYESVTWIICKESISVS   SEQLAQFRSLLSNVEGDNAVPMQHNNRPTQPLKGRTVRAS-F-     PGSLTTPPLLECVTWIVLKEPISVS   SEQVLKFRKLNFNGEGEPEELMVDNWRPAQPLKNRQIKASFK     LGSLTTPTCDEKVVWTVFREPIQLHREQILAFSQKLYYDKEQTVSMKDNVRPLQQLGQRTVIKS-     AGSLTTPPCTEGVSWLVLKTYDHIDQAQAEKFTRAVG

**Figure 5.** Structure-based sequence alignment of dCA II and human (hCA) isozymes as well as a CA from *Neisseria gonorrhoeae* (nCA). Helices and strands are shown as black and gray boxes, respectively. Helix E and helix G are indicated. Other designations are: Z, Zn coordinating residues; N, Na binding residues, H, active site H-bonding residues; S, substrate binding residues.

# 3.2. PROPOSED STRUCTURAL BASIS FOR dCA II SALT TOLERANCE

A number of features of dCA II can be considered as potential determinants of salt tolerance. The predominantly negative surface potential endows the enzyme with the electrostatic properties that, in analogy to halophilic proteins, stabilize the protein in high salt. On the other hand, the lower surface negative charge density of dCA II, close to that of mesophilic homologs, can enable the protein to fold correctly even at low salt. Long-range electrostatic interactions emanating from the acidic surface modify the potential at a site adjacent to the catalytic Zn rendering it less positive and thus less sensitive to Cl<sup>-</sup> inhibition. Furthermore, electrostatic repulsion by the negative surface

charges, particularly those close to the active site entrance, are likely to hinder the approach of inhibitory anions to the active site. In addition to its unique electrostatic properties, the two extended surface  $\alpha$ -helices and the Na-binding loop probably serve as stabilizing elements in high salt. Extended helices have been implicated in the stability of thermophilic and halophilic proteins (Chakravarty and Varadarajan, 2002; Frolow et al., 1996). The contribution of the Na-binding loop may be similar to the stabilizing effect of monovalent cations bound at specific sites of halophilic proteins (Bieger et al., 2003; Frolow et al., 1996).



Figure 6. Surface electrostatic potential of dCA II and other CAs. Potentials ate contoured to -2.5 kT/e (Gray) and +2.5 kT/e (black). Upper row, images looking down the active site; lower row, 180° rotated view.

# 3.3. STRUCTURAL FEATURES OF dCA II ARE SHARED BY dCA I

As dCA II is ~55 % identical in sequence to each of the dCA I domains, it was possible to use the crystal structure of dCA II as a template to build homology models for Nter and Cter. The amino acid sequence insertions that extend the two conserved  $\alpha$ -helices and form the Na-binding loop in dCA II are also shared by the Nter and Cter models. Similar to dCA II, the solvent-accessible surfaces of Nter and Cter display a high ratio of acidic over basic amino acid residues compared to mesophilic CAs. Moreover, electrostatic calculations indicated that both Nter and Cter showed a predominantly negative surface potential. The similarities between dCA I and dCA II suggest they shared a common evolutionary origin. The presumed gene duplication yielding the internally repeated structure of dCA I afforded additional stability and possibly, still unrecognized specialized functions.

It is intriguing to note that the electrostatic features proposed to underlie the halotolerance of the dCAs allowed us to predict, and biochemically confirm, the unanticipated halotolerance of a mammalian CA, the murine CA XIV(Premkumar et al., submitted for publication).

#### 4. Salt Adaptation: Variations on a Theme

For a broader view of protein salt-adaptive strategies, structural and functional characteristics of dCAs were compared with those of malate dehydrogenase (hMDH), a model halophilic protein and their respective mesophilic homologs. Structural comparisons showed that salt adaptation of the two proteins was achieved while keeping the active site architecture and global fold largely unchanged, except for modifications in the solvent-accessible protein surface (Premkumar et al., submitted for publication). Discriminating features between hMDH and dCAs relevant to their salt responses are listed in Table 2. The stabilizing effect of salt against thermal denaturation of the dCAs could be mechanistically related to the conformational stabilization of hMDH at ambient temperatures. As a whole it appears that fine-tuning of surface electrostatic properties plays a critical role in determining the degree and nature of protein salt adaptation.

Features		hMDH	eMDH	dCAs	CAs
	Activity	+		_	_
Salt	Folding	+	-	-	-
requirement for	Conformational stability	+	NA	-	NA
	Thermostability	+	-	+	-
NaCl (M) concentration where activity is observed		> 2.0	0-1.0	0-4.0	< 0.2
Surface density of acidic residues (Å <sup>2</sup> per aa)		236	484	429	453
Surface density of basic residues (Å $^2$ per aa)		746	523	923	522

TABLE 2. Biochemical and structural features of hMDH, dCAs and their mesophilic homologs.

A schematic illustration of such fine-tuning (Fig. 7) shows the average surface densities, but not specific localizations, of charged residues in the halophilic hMDH, the halotolerant dCAs and their mesophilic homologs. The scheme holds true for a number of halophilic and mesophilic proteins, but whether other halotolerant proteins share the

surface charge distribution characteristic of the halotolerant dCAs must await further structure determinations.



**Figure 7.** A schematic illustration of the surface charge distribution in hMDH (halophilic) dCAs (halotolerant) and their mesophilic homologs (mesophilic). Gray, acidic residues (Asp. Glu); black, basic residues (Arg, Lys).

#### Acknowledgements

The authors are indebted to Harry M. Greenblatt, Umesh K. Bageshwar and Tatyana Savchenko for their valuable contributions to this work. The structure was determined in collaboration with the Israel Structural Proteomics Center (ISPC), supported by the Israel Ministry of Science & Technology, the European Commission Structural Proteomics Project (SPINE) (QLG2-CT-2002-00988) and the Divadol Foundation. AZ is grateful to Nature Beta Technologies (Eilat, Israel) and Nikken-Sohonsha Corporation (Gifu, Japan) for their support of the early stages of this work. JLS is the Morton and Gladys Pickman Professor of Structural Biology.

#### References

- Ahmad, A., Akhtar, M.S. and Bhakuni, V. (2001) Monovalent cation-induced conformational change in glucose oxidase leading to stabilization of the enzyme. Biochemistry 40, 1945-1955.
- Avron, M. (1986) The osmotic components of halotolerant algae. Trends Biochem. Sci. 11, 5-6.
- Bageshwar, U.K., Premkumar, L., Gokhman, I., Savchenko, T., Sussman, J.L. and Zamir, A. (2004) Natural protein engineering: a uniquely salt-tolerant, but not halophilic,  $\alpha$ -type carbonic anhydrase from algae proliferating in low- to hyper-saline environments. Protein Eng. Des. Sel. **17**, 191-200.
- Bieger, B., Essen, L.O. and Oesterhelt, D. (2003) Crystal structure of halophilic dodecin: a novel, dodecameric flavin binding protein from *Halobacterium salinarum*. Structure 11, 375-385.
- Bonnete, F., Madern, D. and Zaccai, G. (1994) Stability against denaturation mechanisms in halophilic malate dehydrogenase "adapt" to solvent conditions. J. Mol. Biol. 244, 436-447.
- Camacho, M., Rodriguez-Arnedo, A. and Bonete, M.J. (2002) NADP-dependent isocitrate dehydrogenase from the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax volcanii*: cloning, sequence determination and overexpression in *Escherichia coli*. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 209, 155-160.
- Chakravarty, S. and Varadarajan, R. (2002) Elucidation of factors responsible for enhanced thermal stability of proteins: a structural genomics based study. Biochemistry **41**, 8152-8161.
- Deutch, C.E. (2002) Characterization of a salt-tolerant extracellular α-amylase from *Bacillus dipsosauri*. Lett. Appl. Microbiol. **35**, 78-84.

- Dym, O., Mevarech, M. and Sussman, J.L. (1994) Structural features that stabilize halophilic malate dehydrogenase from an archaebacterium. Science 267, 1344-1346.
- Frolow, F., Harel, M., Sussman, J.L., Mevarech, M. and Shoham, M. (1996) Insights into protein adaptation to a saturated salt environment from the crystal structure of a halophilic 2Fe-2S ferredoxin. Nature Struct. Biol. 3, 452-458.
- Jonsson, B.M., Hakansson, K. and Liljas, A. (1993) The structure of human carbonic anhydrase II in complex with bromide and azide. FEBS Lett. 322, 186-190.
- Lanyi, J.K. (1974) Salt-dependent properties of proteins from extremely halophilic bacteria. Bacteriol. Rev. 38, 272-290.
- Liljas, A., Hakansson, K., Jonsson, B.H. and Xue, Y. (1994) Inhibition and catalysis of carbonic anhydrase. Recent crystallographic analyses. Eur. J. Biochem. 219, 1-10.
- Lindskog, S. and Silverman, D.N. (2000) The catalytic mechanism of mammalian carbonic anhydrases, In: W.R. Chegwidden, N.D. Carter and Y.H. Edwards (eds.), *The Carbonic Anhyrases - New Horizons*. Birkhauser Verlag, Basel, pp. 175-195.
- Madern, D. and Zaccai, G. (2004) Molecular adaptation: the malate dehydrogenase from the extreme halophilic bacterium Salinibacter ruber behaves like a non-halophilic protein. Biochimie 86, 295-303.
- Madern, D., Ebel, C. and Zaccai, G. (2000) Halophilic adaptation of enzymes. Extremophiles 4, 91-98.
- Mevarech, M., Frolow, F. and Gloss, L. (2000) Halophilic enzymes: proteins with a grain of salt. Biophys. Chem. 86, 155-164.
- Parkkila, S. (2000) An overview of the distribution and function of carbonic anhydrase in mammals, In: W.R. Chegwidden, N.D. Carter and Y.H. Edwards (eds.), *The Carbonic Anhydrases - New Horizons*. Birkhauser Verlag, Basel, pp. 79-93.
- Pieper, U., Kapadia, G., Mevarech, M. and Herzberg, O. (1998) Structural features of halophilicity derived from the crystal structure of dihydrofolate reductase from the Dead Sea halophilic archaeon, *Haloferax volcanii*. Structure 6, 75-88.
- Pire, C., Esclapez, J., Ferrer, J. and Bonete, M.J. (2001) Heterologous overexpression of glucose dehydrogenase from the halophilic archaeon *Haloferax mediterranei*, an enzyme of the medium chain dehydrogenase/reductase family. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 200, 221-227.
- Polosina, Y., Jarrell, K.F., Fedorov, O.V. and Kostyukova, A.S. (1998) Nucleoside diphosphate kinase from haloalkaliphilic archaeon *Natronobacterium magadii*: purification and characterization. Extremophiles 2, 333-338.
- Polosina, Y.Y., Zamyatkin, D.F., Kostyukova, A.S., Filimonov, V.V. and Fedorov O.V. (2002) Stability of Natrialba magadii NDP kinase: comparisons with other halophilic proteins. Extremophiles 6, 135-142.
- Premkumar, L., Bageshwar, U.K., Gokhman, I., Zamir, A. and Sussman, J.L. (2003a) An unusual halotolerant alpha-type carbonic anhydrase from the alga *Dunaliella salina* functionally expressed in *Escherichia coli*. Protein Expr. Purif. 28, 151-157.
- Premkumar, L., Greenblatt, H.M., Bageshwar, U.K., Savchenko, T., Gokhman, I., Zamir, A. and Sussman, J.L. (2003b) Identification, cDNA cloning, expression, crystallization and preliminary X-ray analysis of an exceptionally halotolerant carbonic anhydrase from *Dunaliella salina*. Acta Crystallogr. D Biol. Crystallogr. 59, 1084-1086.
- Premkumar, L., Greenblatt, H.M., Bageshwar, U.K., Savchenko, T., Gokhman, I., Sussman, J.L. and Zamir, A. 3D structure of a halotolerant algal carbonic anhydrase predicts halotolerance of a mammalian homolog. Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. USA, submitted for publication.
- Wejse, P.L., Ingvorsen, K. and Mortensen, K.K. (2003) Purification and characterisation of two extremely halotolerant xylanases from a novel halophilic bacterium. Extremophiles 7, 423-431.
- Wright, D.B., Banks, D.D., Lohman, J.R., Hilsenbeck, J.L. and Gloss, L.M. (2002) The effect of salts on the activity and stability of *Escherichia coli* and *Haloferax volcanii* dihydrofolate reductases. J. Mol. Biol. 323, 327-344.
- Yoshimune, K., Yamashita, R., Masuo, N., Wakayama, M. and Moriguchi, M. (2004) Digestion by serine proteases enhances salt tolerance of glutaminase in the marine bacterium *Micrococcus luteus* K-3. Extremophiles, 8, 441-446.

# SECTION VI. PROTOZOA

# Heterotrophic protozoa from hypersaline environments Gwen Hauer and Andrew Rogerson

Heterotrophic flagellates in hypersaline waters Byung C. Cho

# Biodata of Gwen Hauer and Andrew Rogerson, authors of "Heterotrophic Protozoa From Hypersaline Environments"

**Gwen Hauer** is currently adjunct faculty at Broward Community College in Fort Lauderdale, Florida. She graduated with an MS in marine biology from the Oceanographic Center, Nova Southeastern University. Her interests include the ecology of protozoa from hypersaline environments.

E-mail: ghauer@broward.edu



**Dr. Andrew Rogerson** is Professor of Marine Microbiology and Associate Dean of the Oceanographic Center, Nova Southeastern University, Florida. He obtained his Ph.D. from the University of Stirling, Scotland, in 1979. His interests are the ecology of protozoa particularly free living naked amoebae. Most recently, he has been involved in research on fecal contamination of beaches and the transport of exotic microorganisms in ballast tanks.

E-mail: arogerso@nova.edu



519 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 519-539. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.

### HETEROTROPHIC PROTOZOA FROM HYPERSALINE ENVIRONMENTS

#### **GWEN HAUER and ANDREW ROGERSON**

Oceanographic Center of Nova Southeastern University,8000 N Ocean Drive, Dania Beach, Florida 33004, USA

#### 1. Introduction

Most eukaryotes living in extreme salt environments are microbes and a casual review of the literature suggests that the autotrophic protists dominate (Gilmour, 1990). This is especially true of the alga Dunaliella salina that grows up to saline saturation and has been reported from numerous hypersaline habitats worldwide (Borowitzka and Borowitzka, 1988). This biased conclusion is, in part, due to problems associated with cultivating eukaryotic extremophiles (Grant, 1991) and the general lack of studies spanning high salt habitats. However, according to Finlay (1990), all water bodies with salinity levels varying from 0.12 g l<sup>-1</sup>, the mean salt content of world river water, to 332 g  $1^{-1}$ , the salt content of the north arm of the Great Salt Lake in Utah and the deep waters of the Dead Sea in Israel, should contain protozoa. A major aim of the present paper is to test this assertion by providing an in depth review of protozoa inhabiting salt environments. This is needed because not all authors are in agreement with Finlay. For example, Ramos-Cormenzana (1991) and Pedrós-Alió et al. (2000) suggest that eukaryotes are unable to adapt to the extreme environments populated by prokaryotes and that at the highest salinities, biota is mainly composed of prokaryotes and one eukaryotic protist, the alga D. salina.

Throughout this review, the term heterotrophic protists is used to cover all singlecelled eukaryote microbes that prey on preformed organic carbon (usually bacteria and other microbial prey). In light of what we now know about the diversity of protists (see Corliss, 1998), this is a sweeping oversimplification that ignores, for example, the autotrophic protists that can also prey on bacteria and other mixotrophic forms that take up soluble carbon by osmotrophy. Protozoa in this paper encompass only the heterotrophic flagellates, ciliates and naked amoebae. The amoebae are those protists that move by pseudopodia of one form or another and 'naked' refers to the fact that they are not housed within tests or walls with distinct opening for prev ingestion. This sets them apart from the testate amoebae and the foraminiferans that are not considered here. This is unfortunate since at least one recent paper points out that foraminiferans can be common in habitats of elevated salinity (> 10% salt, Brazilian Lagoon, Debenay et al., 2001). Heterotrophic dinoflagellates, with their complex nutritional strategies, are also excluded from this review although several recent studies have reported their presence between 6 and 30% salt (Ayadi et al., 2002; Garcia and Neill, 1993; Laybourn-Parry, 2002; Laybourn-Parry et al., 2002; Patterson and Simpson, 1996).

The interest in protozoa in general has come about because of the paradigm of the microbial loop that has placed great emphasis on the role of microorganisms in the cycling of nutrients and carbon in aquatic ecosystems (Azam et al., 1983). As a result of microbial ecology 'coming of age', numerous studies have sought to clarify the ecological role of grazing protozoa, especially the numerically important heterotrophic nanoflagellates (2-20 µm) and the conspicuous ciliates. Less attention has been paid to the naked amoebae although several papers point to their numerical importance in marine systems (e.g. Anderson and Rogerson, 1995; Butler and Rogerson, 1995; Rogerson and Gwaltney, 2000; Rogerson and Laybourn-Parry 1992), suggesting that they play an important, as yet undefined, ecological role. Given that most eukaryotic organisms in salt environments are protists, the ecological importance of grazing protozoa in hypersaline environments is increased in these simplified ecosystems. Even if the diversity of eukaryotic microbes do contribute significantly to the biota, and hence function, of hypersaline environments (Oren, 2002).

This review considers protozoa from hypersaline waters in the range 9% and above (adopting the definition by Oren, 2002). We also acknowledge the definition of alphahypersalinity as elevated seawater in the range of 6-7 to 10% (Por, 1980). It is contended that protozoa thriving at and above these salt levels are worthy of comment because of their remarkable adaptability and/or tolerance to such conditions. The most extreme natural environments showing elevated salinities are inland lakes such as the Dead Sea and the Great Salt Lake. Historically, these water bodies have received the most attention from protozoologists and zoologists (e.g. Elazari-Volcani, 1943, 1944; Javor, 1989; Jones, 1944; Pack, 1919; Post, 1977; Stephens, 1990; Volcani, 1944; Vorhies, 1917). Lakes such as Mono Lake (Jellison, 1996) and the Salton Sea in California (Hurlbert et al., 2001), although not as extreme (or well known), are under threat because of rapidly rising salinity levels. They are now the focus of much study since decreasing diversity is producing linear food chains in these environments. Protozoa have also been described from salterns, commercial ponds maintained by salt companies, which exhibit gradients of salinity. The average salinity is approximately 15% and higher and many ciliates, zooflagellates and amoebae have been reported attesting to their relative success in such environments (Park et al., 2003; Javor, 1989).

#### 2. Biotic Classification Based on Salt Tolerance

In the 1920s, when it was first recognized that microorganisms could grow in habitats containing high levels of salt, several studies on halotolerance helped identify some of the features of organisms living in these environments. Microorganisms were defined either as halotolerant or moderately halophilic based on the salinity levels they could tolerate (Kushner, 1993). Although there is no clear distinction between these two terms, this thinking advanced the study of defining organisms as either halotolerant or halophilic. Inhabitants of normal seawater (3.2% salt) that can withstand elevated salinities up to 7 or 10% are generally considered halotolerant (Oren, 1999). In hypersaline environments, described by Javor (1989) as habitats with salinities above 10% (and up to 15%), some halotolerant species still survive as intermediate to halophilic species. According to Oren (1999) the 10-20% salinity range represents a highly specialized halophilic environment

to which only a few halotolerant species have adapted. Extremely halophilic organisms (halophiles) are found at concentrations from 15% salt to saturation (over 32%; Javor, 1989) and may be inactivated or killed by lower salt concentrations. In 2000, Oren maintained that in extreme hypersaline habitats over 30% primary producers and protozoa were absent. The only microbial life was dense bacterial populations living on organic matter. On the other hand, less extreme hypersaline environments, saline lakes that fluctuate seasonally from marine to hypersaline, support a wide variety of specialized halotolerant or moderately halophilic eukaryotic microbes (Por, 1972).

#### 3. Protozoa from High Salt Environments

Protozoa are commonly found in hypersaline lakes and solar salterns as shown in the comprehensive listings given in Tables 1-3. Prior to the study by Post et al. (1983) there were only a few published accounts of protozoa from high salinity habitats worldwide. In fact, before the 1970s most of the information on protozoa was based on limited information on ciliates from San Francisco salt ponds and the Great Salt Lake (Carpelan, 1957; Flowers and Evans, 1966), flagellates from Australian salt ponds, the Great Salt Lake, the Dead Sea, and Antarctic (Baas-Becking and Kaplan, 1956; Elazari-Volcani, 1943; Flowers and Evans, 1966; Goldman et al., 1967; Pack, 1919; Ruinen, 1938; Vorhies, 1917) and amoebae from the Great Salt Lake (Flowers and Evans, 1966; Jones, 1944; Kirkpatrick, 1934; Pack, 1919; Vorhies, 1917), the Dead Sea (Elazari-Volcani, 1943), Western Australia (Hamburger, 1905) and marine environments (Mast and Hopkins, 1941). One report was published on heliozoans from the Antarctic (Goldman et al., 1967).

Prior to 1970 only 10 species of amoebae (or amoeboflagellates) were noted from hypersaline environments. This contrasts with the 35 or so species (morphospecies) recorded in the last 35 years by various authors (Davis, 1978; Golubic, 1980; Post, 1977; Post et al., 1983; Read et al., 1983; Rogerson and Hauer, 2002; Hauer, unpublished). Similarly, only 20 species of ciliates were reported from hypersaline waters before 1978, while today at least 130 species are documented (Al-Rasheid et al., 2001; Ayadi et al., 2002; Davis, 1978; Javor, 1989; Post et al., 1983; Wilbert, 1995; Wilbert and Kahan, 1981; Small, personal communication). The flagellated protozoa show a similar increase from around 8 species prior to 1970 to approximately 35 species today (Ayadi et al., 2002; Post, 1977; Post et al., 1983; Simpson and Patterson, 1996). It is clear that there has been much study over the last 25-30 years concerning heterotrophic protozoa in hypersaline environments. It can also be concluded from the data (Tables 1-3) that the ciliates are the dominant group in these extreme environments although this might be misleading and a function of their conspicuous nature (i.e. they are large and active). The data are also unreliable regarding these protozoa because several studies were incomplete and based on observational accounts of samples casually examined from Eilat salt ponds and other hypersaline water bodies (Al-Rasheid et al., 2001; Imhoff et al., 1979; Larsen, 1980; Nissenbaum, 1975; Rodriguez-Valera et al., 1985; Winkler, 1977).

SPECIES	SALINITY	LOCATION	REFERENCE
Amoeba limax	23.0%	Great Salt Lake	Vorhies, 1917; Pack, 1919; Post 1977
Unidentified amoeba	20.0-26.0%	"	Kirkpatrick 1934
Unidentified amoebae	20.0-20.070		Flowers and Evans 1966
Tetramitus sp	"	**	"
Unidentified spp	33.0%	**	Post 1977
<i>Tetramitus</i> -like organism	Up to sat.	66	
Unidentified spp.	8.5-12.0%	**	Hauer, unpublished
Amoeba flowersii	>20.0%	"	Jones, 1944
Unidentified sp.	~~	"	ú
Heteramoeba sp.	12.5-21.0%	Hutt Lagoon West Australia	Post et al., 1983
Nagleria spp.	Up to sat.		~~
Unidentified spp.	15.0-22.0%	**	"
Tetramitus salina	22.3%	**	"
T. cosmopolitus	12.0%	**	"
Unidentified spp.	15.0%	Dead Sea, Israel	Elazari-Volcani, 1943
Unidentified sp.	16.0-18.0%	Hypersaline ponds, Salton Sea, California	Rogerson and Hauer, 2002
Vexillifera aurea	"	"	"
Parvamoeha rugata	"	<u></u>	دد
Unidentified spp.	"	"	"
Cochlionodium sp	"	"	"
Unidentified genus	"	"	"
Vannella mira	"	"	"
Vannella/Platyamocha	"	دد	
V septentrionalis	"		"
Platyamoeha sp	"		"
Paratetramitus sp	~~	**	**
Unidentified spp.	21.0-31.0%	Salt ponds, Filet Israel	Hauer and Rogerson, unpublished
Paratetramitus sp	16.0-21.0%	Lilat, Israel	
Amoeba salina	+	West Australia	Hamburger 1905
Imocou sunnu		west Australia	Hamburger, 1965
Paratetramitus jugosus	>20.0%	Laguna Figueroa, Mexico	Read et al., 1983
Vannella ebro	Up to 9.0%	Ebro delta, Spain	Smirnov, 2001
Unidentified amoeba	3.0-27.0%	Southern Spain	Garcia and Neill, 1993
Vahlkampfia limax	5.0-21.3%	Salt ponds, Long Island, Bahamas	Davis, 1978
Unidentified spp.	9.0%	Mono Lake	Davidson, personal communication
Tetramitus sp	13.0-27.0%	Salt Ponds, Yallahs	Golubic, 1980
op.	-5.0 27.070	Jamaica	,
Amoeba mira	0.1% to sat.	*Marine	Mast and Hopkins, 1941
Tetramitus salinus	20.0%	*Marine	Page 1983
T cosmonolitus	3.0% to sat	Australia	Ruinen 1938
1. 005m0p0mus	5.070 to Sut.		

SPECIES	SALINITY	LOCATION	REFERENCE
Trachelocerca conifer	16.5-22.3%	West Australia,	Post et al., 1983
		Hutt Lagoon	
Metacystis truncata	16.5-19.9%		66
Ciliophrya (Procodon)	27.8%	66	66
utahensis			
Rhopalophrya salina	17-33.2%	66	66
Nassula sp.	16.5%	66	66
Podophrya sp.	16.5-23.2%	66	66
Trematosoma bocqueti	19.2%	٠٠	٠٠
Uronema marinum	16.5%	٠٠	٠٠
Condvlostoma sp	22.0-31.1%	**	"
Fahrea salina	16.5%	~~	~~
Cladotricha sp	20.0%	~~	~~
Rlepharisma halophila	16 5-31 0%	**	**
Palmarella (Palmarium)	27.8%	**	**
salina	27.070		
Funlotas sp	Up to sat	دد	دد
Euplotes sp.	15 0-20 0%	Great Salt Lake	Reddy 1972
Euploies sp. Podonknya sp	20.0.26.0%	Great Salt Lake	Flowers and Evans 1966
Cilionhung (Procodon)	20.0-20.070	Great Salt Lake	Plowers and Evalis, 1900
Chiophrya (Frocodon)	Sat.	Gleat Sait Lake	Fack, 1919
utanensis		Deedfee	Malaani 1044
Ciliophrya sp.	+	Dead Sea	Volcani, 1944
Rhopalophrya salina	34.8%	Brine	Kudo, 1966
Cyclidium glaucoma	2.9-37.0%	Muskiki Lake,	Kahl, 1930;
		Saskatchewan, Canada	Bick and Kunze,
			19/1; Wilbert and
			Kahan, 1981;
			Wilbert, 1995
Litonotus lamella	22	22	Wilbert, 1995
Chilodontopsis depressa	22	22	22
Pseudocohnilembus marinus	<i></i>	22	22
Euplotes sp.	"	66	66
Holosticha diademata	66	66	<u></u>
Spathidium macrostomum	2.3-9.59%	66	66
Bakuella spp.	+	Canada	66
Blepharisma sp.	دد	66	66
Fabrea salina	16.0%	Salton Sea, California	Small, personal
		hypersaline ponds	communication
Cohnilembus reesi	cc	~ ~ ~ ~	**
Euplotes sp.	**	66	66
Lacrymeria sp.	"	**	**
Trachelophvllum sp.	<u></u>	ee	<u></u>
Cristigera sp.	"	دد	دد
Plagiophyla sp.	"	"	66
Unidentified spp.	30.0%	Lake Eyre, Australia	Baas-Becking and
<b>F</b> 1.	10.20/		Kapian, 1956
Euplotes sp.	10.2%	Bahamian Saltern	Dav1s, 1978
Litonotus sp.			
Fabrea salina	6.0-10.0%	Exportadora de Sal	Javor, 1983, Javor,
		saltern, Mexico	1989, unpublished

TABLE 2. Ciliates recorded from hypersaline environments worldwide.

SPECIES	SALINITY	LOCATION	REFERENCE
Uroleptus packii	+	Great Salt Lake	Pack, 1919
Holophrya simplex	+	Coroong, Australia	Wilbert, 1995
Pseudocohnlembus persalinus	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~~	"
Uronema nigricans	0.500/		
Drepanomonas revoluta	9.59%	Saskatchewan, Canada Little Manitou Lake	
Pleuronema coronatum	**	66	"
Fabrea salina	"	<u></u>	**
Strombidium styliferum	"	<u></u>	**
Bakuella marina	"	<u></u>	**
Bakuella imbricata	"	<u></u>	**
Diophrys apendiculata	"	<u></u>	**
Euplotes balteatus	"	<u></u>	**
Gonostomum affine	"	66	**
Holosticha geleii	**	**	**
Uronychia transfuga	**	**	**
Stephanoogon apogon	8.0-18.0%	Solar Lake, Sinai	Wilbert and Kahan, 1981
Enchelvodon trepida	~~	**	"
Litonotus lamella	~~	**	"
Uronema nigricans	"	**	**
Uronema filificum	"	<u></u>	"
Parauronema virginianum	"	**	**
Pseudocohnilembus marinus	"	<u></u>	**
Frontonia marina	"	<u></u>	**
Condvlostoma reichi	"	<u></u>	**
Condylostoma patulum	"	<u></u>	"
Halteria grardinella	"	**	**
Uronychia transfuga	~~	**	"
Euplotes rariseta	"	~~	**
Euplotes sp	"	<u></u>	**
Tachysoma sp	"	<u></u>	**
Holosticha diademata	"	~~	**
Condylostoma patens	5.0-15.3%	Alviso salt ponds, San Francisco, California	Carpelan, 1957
Lionotus sp	"	"	**
Eabraa salina	"	<u></u>	"
Didinium sp			"
Colons sp.	"	**	"
Trachalocara sp	"	**	"
Unidentified tintinnids	"	**	"
Vorticalla like sp		~~	"
Uroleptus packii	20.0-26.0%	Great Salt Lake	Flowers and Evans,
Chilophyra utahensis	"	دد	"
Funlotes sn	"	44	**
Cyclidium sp	"	دد	٠٠
Pseudocohnilembus sp	"	٠.	"
Litonotus sp.	5.0-21.3%	Salt ponds,	Davis, 1978
Nassula sp		Long Island, Banamas	"
Matanua an	"	~~	"
Fundatas sp.		"	"
Cristigara sp		"	"
Cristigera sp.		"	"
Champan sp.	5 0 10 2%	Long Island Bahamas	Davis 1078
Diophyrs sp.	5.0-10.270		Davis, 1970 "

SPECIES	SALINITY	LOCATION	REFERENCE
Hemophrys sp.	دد	"	٠٠
Strombidium sp.	66	"	66
Blepharisma intermedium	7.0-16.0%	Al-Hassa Oasis,	Al-Rasheid et al.,
1		Saudi Arabia	2001
Fabrea salina	"	"	"
Condvlostoma reichi	"	"	"
34 species	"	**	"
Euglena sp	20.0-30.0%	Sfax Tunisia	Avadi et al 2002
Blenharisma dilentus	+	*	Kahl 1928
Blepharisma tardum	+	*	Kahl, 1928
Ciliatas	22 60/	±	Jasahof and
Cillates	25.070		Schwartz 1961
Fabrea salina	3.0-27.0%	Fuente de Pierda	Garcia and Neill
	2.0 27.070	South Spain	1993
Stromhidium sp	"	"	"
Cvclidium sp.	"	**	44
Funlates sn	"	"	"
Trachelocerca sp	"	"	**
Urolantus sp.	"	"	"
Trithigmostoma sp	"	"	"
Holonhma sp.	"	"	"
Dedenhung en	"	"	دد
Polophrya sp. Bakuella salinarum	+	Münsterland	Mihailowitsch and
			Wilbert, 1990
Pseudokeronopsis ignea	"	"	"
<i>Euglena</i> sp.	3.48-23.7%	Salt ponds, Bulgaria	Pavlova et al., 1998
Fabrea salina	"	"	دد
Fabrea salina	>8.0%	Hypersaline lagoon Spain	Esteban and Finlay, 2003
Holophrva teres	"	"	"
Prorodon sp.	"	cc	**
Frontonia marina	"	cc	"
Condvlostoma remanei	"	cc	"
Uronema filificum	"	cc	"
Trachelocerca sagitta	"	cc	"
Calvptotricha lanuginosa	"	cc	"
Anophrvoides puvtoraci	"	cc	"
Vasicola parvula	"	cc	"
Parauronema virginianum	"	cc	"
Cvclidium bonnetti	"	cc	"
Metacvstis truncata	"	cc	"
Metanophrys sp.	"	cc	"
Cyclidium citrullus	"	cc	"
Vaginicola crystallina	"	66	"
azancona or yonanna			

+ hypersaline but salinity not measured\* no location given

SPECIES	SALINITY	LOCATION	REFERENCE
Monosiga spp.	17.0-23.0%	Western Australia	Post et al., 1983
Bodo caudatus	20.2%		
Bodo edox	20.2%	"	"
Bodo sp. #1	Up to sat	"	"
Bodo sp. #2	16.5%	"	"
Bodo sp. #3	20.0% to sat		"
Rhynchomonas nasuta	15.0-20.0%		**
Phyllomitus sn	27.8% to sat	**	"
Rhynchomonas mutabilis	18.0%	Australia	Ruinen 1938
Pleurostomum flabellatum	Up to sat	"	"
Palustrimonas vorkeensis	Up to sat.		<u></u>
1 atustrimonus yorkeensis	Op to sat.		
Acanthoecopsis unquiculata	16 5-22 8%	Antarctica	Franzmann et al 1987
Unidentified spn	33.0%	Great Salt Lake	Vorhies 1917: Pack
Ondentified spp.	55.070	Great Bart Lake	1919: Post 1977
Bodo sp	Un to sat	Great Salt Lake	Post 1977
Unidentified spn	15.0%	Dead Sea	Volcani 1943
Unidentified sp	13.070	Lake Bonney Antarctica	Goldman et al 1967
Unidentified sp.	20.0%	Lake Euro Australia	Bass Backing and
Unidentified sp.	50.0%	Lake Eyre, Australia	Kaplan 1056
			Kapiali, 1930
Colnodella nyanax	26.0%	Whyalla South Australia	Simpson and Patterson
Colpouella pagnax	20.070	wiryana, South Austrana	1996
Colnodella turnis	"		"
Bodo salians	4 1-15 0%	Little Jagoon Hamelin Pond	Patterson and Simpson
bouo suitens	4.1-13.070	and hypersoline ponds. Western	1006
		Australia	1990
Physickomonas nasuta	"	Australia "	"
An gwomon as molha	6 5 1 5 0 9/	Homolin Dond and hymorealing	~~
Ancyromonus meiou	0.3-13.0%	namenii Fond and hypersame	
Physichoboda similus	**	ponds, western Australia	"
Calma dalla un muia	"		"
	"	"	
Boao salians	10.0.2(.00/	Hammer line was de Carath	56
Bodo saltans	18.0-26.0%	Hypersaline ponds, South Australia	
Colpodella pugnax	Brine	Hypersaline ponds Western	**
Corporeira pagnax	Dime	Australia	
Palastrimonas vorkeensis	"		**
Pleurostomum flabellatum	**	**	cc
Pleurostomum turgidum	"	"	**
Ancvromonas melha	+	Antarctic	Tong et al 1997
Flagellated protozoa	Up to 37.4%	Wadi Natrun Foynt	Imhoff et al 1979
i iugonatou protozoa	00007.470	mun murun, 15ypt	mmon et ui., 1777

TABLE 3. Heterotrophic flagellates recorded from hypersaline environments worldwide.

While bearing these limitations in mind, it is useful to comment on the types of protozoa highlighted by the review data in Tables 1-3. Several species of ciliates were common in hypersaline environments namely *Fabrea salina*, *Euplotes* spp., (including *E. balteatus* and *E. rariseta*), and *Ciliophrya* (*Procodon*). The ciliate *Ciliophrya* (*Procodon*) *utahensis* has been isolated from West Australia Hutt lagoon, the Great Salt Lake, and the Dead Sea (Flowers and Evans, 1966; Pack, 1919; Post et al., 1983; Volcani, 1944). The ciliate *F. salina* has a remarkable tolerance to high salinities and has

been found in Western Australia Hutt Lagoon (Post et al., 1983), hypersaline ponds around the Salton Sea in California (Small, personal communication), the Exportadora del Sal salterns in Mexico (Javor, 1983), Little Manitou Lake Canada (Wilbert, 1995), Alviso salt ponds, California (Carpelan, 1957), and Al-Hassa Oasis, Saudi Arabia (Al-Rasheid et al., 2001). Another common ciliate genus *Euplotes* sp. has been isolated from six hypersaline habitats worldwide (Davis, 1978; Flowers and Evans, 1966; Post et al., 1983; Reddy, 1972; Wilbert, 1995; Wilbert and Kahan, 1981; Small, personal communication).

Throughout extensive biotic surveys conducted at Shark Bay, Australia, Patterson and Simpson (1996) found two flagellate species (*Pleurostomum flabellatum* and *Palustrimonas yorkeensis*) that had previously been reported from hypersaline habitats by Ruinen (1938). Another flagellate found in salinities of 6-15%, *Ancyromonas melba*, had previously been isolated from saline Antarctic water by Tong et al. (1997). *Bodo saltans* is a common flagellate in hypersaline sites throughout Australia and could have been the unidentified *Bodo* sp. previously described by Post et al. (1983). *Bodo saltans* has been reported from sites ranging between 6% salt to saturation and according to Patterson and Simpson (1996) might be the same halophilic flagellate that was isolated from saturation ponds by Namyslowski (1913).

Amoeboflagellates are also common in hypersaline environments. Some protozoologists include these amoeboid protozoa that frequently have flagellate stages as heterolobosean amoebae (sensu Page, 1988). On the other hand, molecular evidence indicates that they are flagellates, even although Vahlkampfia is a genus identified by its inability to form flagellates (Patterson et al., 2002). According to Page (1983), freshwater Tetramitus are known mostly as flagellates while amoeboid forms are common in the marine environment. From the literature, this genus appears to be common in hypersaline environments. Balamuth (see Page, 1983) commented that Tetramitus salinus grew at 20% salinity and produced a typical amoeboid stage under appropriate culture conditions. Ruinen (1938) described T. cosmopolitus and T. ovoides in flagellate form from hypersaline waters in Australia and *Tetramitus* spp. were found in the Great Salt Lake on two occasions (Flowers and Evans, 1966; Post, 1977). Tetramitus salina and T. cosmopolitus were found in an Australian hypersaline lagoon (Post et al., 1983) and T. cosmopolitus was isolated from hypersaline waters in Australia by Ruinen (1938). Finally, *Tetramitus* spp. were isolated from salterns in Jamaica (Golubic, 1980).

Another amoeboflagellate, *Paratetramitus* was found in a hypersaline lagoon and demonstrated to be euryhaline (Read et al., 1983). It may be the same as the euryhaline species, *P. jugosus*, identified by Page (1976). Recently, *Paratetramitus* was isolated from hypersaline ponds (16% salt) around the periphery of the Salton Sea, California (Rogerson and Hauer, 2002) and the same genus was isolated from an Eilat salt pond, Israel, at salinities of 16-21%. Elazari-Volcani (1943) found a halophilic dimastigamoeba (another amoeboflagellate or flagellate depending upon classification scheme) in the waters of the Dead Sea (15-18% salt) and showed that this species was capable of survival over the range 6% to salinity saturation.

In view of the paucity of information on naked amoebae in general, it is not surprising that little is known about these protozoa inhabiting high or variable salinity environments. With the exception of records by the authors, most recordings in Table 1 are of unidentified amoebae or incorrectly named species (e.g. *Amoeba flowersii* is an invalid name). Rogerson and Hauer (2002) found twelve species of naked amoebae in

hypersaline ponds around the Salton Sea (16-18% salt) and showed that they could grow down to 3.2%. In a recent unpublished study by the authors, samples supplied by Dr. Oren from salt ponds in Eilat (ca. 30%) revealed three unidentified species of amoebae. These were maintained in cultures between 21% and 31% salt for approximately two months. Although densities were never reached to allow full species descriptions, some interesting observations on the strains were made. All amoebae ingested cyanobacteria, which were abundant in these surface mud samples. One of the amoebae was a highly vacuolated Vannella-like (fan-shaped) amoeba. The other two amoebae were both limax (tubular) with sluggish movement and a markedly wrinkled appearance. It is likely that all isolates were new to science. More recent water and sediment samples from the same salt ponds in Eilat (ca. 21% salt) yielded an unusual Echinamoeba-like amoeba approximately 13.0-17.5 µm in length (Fig. 1a). In salinity experiments, these amoebae grew down to 11% salt. A Saccamoeba-like limax amoeba (18.0-37.5 µm) with steady locomotion was isolated from the same waters (Fig. 1b). In culture experiments, this amoeba grew down to 7% salt. A smaller unidentified limax amoeba, approximately 12.5 um in length was also found.



**Figure 1**. Unidentified amoebae from Eilat salt ponds collected from the salinity of 21%. (a) Note the abundance of cytoplasmic vacuoles. (b) Note the raised morphology that is common in amoebae from high salinity. Scale bar =  $10 \mu m$ .

#### 4. Protozoan Abundances

As pointed out earlier, many of the accounts of protozoa in hypersaline habitats are observational and there have been few attempts to quantify protozoan abundance. Generally, studies of hypersaline ponds have focused on descriptions of species with little regard for either biomass or their activity (Noel, 1984). Post (1977) did note that protozoa in the Great Salt Lake southern arm were well adapted to *in situ* high salinities. Using isolates from the Lake, he showed that numbers of both flagellates and amoebae grew up to  $10^5$  protozoa per ml in an aquarium filled with Great Salt Lake water. Protozoa have also been shown to reach high densities in sites with slightly elevated salinities such as the Salton Sea (up to 5.3% salt). Here, naked amoebae ranged from 14,560 to 237,120 cells l<sup>-1</sup> depending upon sampling location (Rogerson and Hauer,

2002). Although similar data are not available for high salt environments, protozoa are principle consumers of bacteria and other microbes, and are probably important regulators of bacteria in high salt environments as they are in freshwater and marine environments. In studies of high saline habitats in Western Australia, where average salinities were 6.7% salt, eighty seven species of flagellates were found. These voracious consumers of bacteria were similar to the flagellate communities of marine benthic habitats. The estimated abundances of  $1 \times 10^3$  cells cm<sup>-3</sup> were comparable to levels in other sediments. It is likely that their importance in these elevated salinities was greater since the higher salinities may have reduced the numbers of other predators (Al-Qassab et al., 2002).

In the Antarctic Vestfold Hills, the plankton was dominated by one ciliate, *Mesodinium rubrum* (an unusual ciliate with photosynthetic capability), that reached abundances of  $2.7 \times 10^5 \ 1^{-1}$  and spanned a salinity gradient up to 6.3% salt (Laybourn-Parry et al., 2002). High abundances of marine dinoflagellate species were reported from several of the lakes ranging from brackish to hypersaline (salinities of up to 9.8%). In hypersaline coastal lagoon waters of Mar Menor Spain, small heterotrophic flagellates were estimated around  $10^4 \ 1^{-1}$  (Pérez-Ruzafa et al., 2002) and in the hypersaline Laguna Madre of Texas, microzooplankton abundances of ciliates, tintinnids, copepod nauplii, and rotifers was negatively correlated with salinity. At salinities below 6% abundances ranged from 20-100 organisms ml<sup>-1</sup>, and dropped to below 20 organisms ml<sup>-1</sup> above 7.5% (Buskey et al., 1998). During the same study, specific growth rates for the heterotrophic dinoflagellate *Oxyrrhis marina*, a primary grazer on brown tide algae, increased at each of the three salinities tested up to 9% salt.

Primary productivity studies of salterns have sometimes considered the micrograzers. In one study, the biovolume of ciliates at 5% salinity was  $12 \ \mu\text{m}^3 \ \Gamma^1$  but dropped to zero at 25% (Pedrós-Alió et al., 2000). This study suggests a high grazing potential from ciliates at least at lower salinities. Very high numbers of heterotrophic nanoflagellates were reported by Pedrós-Alió et al. (2000) at La Trinitat, Spain. Around  $10^6$  flagellates ml<sup>-1</sup> were found at 15% salinity but again densities fell off to below detection at higher salinities (30%). Park et al. (2003) also reported high numbers of heterotrophic flagellates from a solar saltern on the west coast of Korea. Here, flagellates ranged from 7 to  $28 \times 10^8$  nanoflagellates per liter, and they were credited with being important grazers of bacteria in high salinity waters where they previously have not been reported.

#### 5. Biodiversity of Protozoa in High Salinity Environments

Lagoons, inland lakes, salt ponds and enclosed seas all provide habitats for a select few organisms that can tolerate high salt. As illustrated in Fig. 2, the number of species of protozoa decreases as salinity of the habitat increases. At 3.2% (marine waters) the numbers of species of ciliates, flagellates and amoebae typically number 194, 141 and 74, respectively (data from a taxonomic review of North Atlantic protozoa, Rogerson and Goodkov, 2001). In habitats between 10 and 20% salt, numbers of species of each protozoan group are between 3 and 16 species, while at the highest salinities (ca. 30%), typically only 1 or 2 species are present. It is interesting to note that amoebae, ciliates and flagellates are all equally represented in this database; no one group dominates at any

particular salinity level. However, since the figure is based on scant data, and often relies on the ability of protozoa to be cultivated in the laboratory before they can be recorded, further studies are necessary before hard conclusions can be drawn. For now, an increase in salinity results in a loss of diversity of heterotrophic protozoa but the few surviving protozoan species particularly at the highest salinities show impressive resilience to these extreme conditions. Their presence in these environments suggests that they are important consumers and recyclers of nutrients when higher consumers are absent. This however is speculative since Por (1980) described hypersaline waters in excess of 140 g  $\Gamma^1$  as simple and imbalanced producer grazer ecosystems (where grazers exerted limited control) and in the range 200-300 g  $\Gamma^1$  systems were restricted to producers.



**Figure 2.** Number of species  $(\log_{10})$  of amoebae ( $\bullet$ ), ciliates ( $\bullet$ ), and flagellates ( $\blacktriangle$ ) reported in a range of salinity habitats. Only studies that were considered by the authors to be comprehensive in nature were included (amoebae: Davis, 1978; Elazari-Volcani, 1943; Flowers and Evans, 1966; Garcia and Neill, 1993; Golubic, 1980; Jones, 1944; Kirkpatrick, 1934; Pack, 1919; Post, 1977; Post et al., 1983; Rogerson and Hauer, 2002; Rogerson and Goodkov, 2001; Vorhies, 1917; Hauer and Rogerson, unpublished. Ciliates: Al-Rasheid et al., 2001; Ayadi et al., 2002; Baas- Becking, 1956; Carpelan, 1957; Costello et al., 2001; Davis, 1978; Esteban and Finlay, 2003; Flowers and Evans, 1966; Pack, 1919; Post et al., 1983; Wilbert, 1995; Wilbert and Kahan, 1981; Volcani, 1944; E. Small, personal communication. Heterotrophic flagellates: Costello et al., 2001; Elazari-Volcani, 1943; Flowers and Evans, 1966; Patterson and Simpson, 1996; Post et al., 1983; Ruinen, 1938; Simpson and Patterson, 1996).

#### 6. Solar Salterns and Protozoa

In solar salterns worldwide there are significant differences in the types of microbes that inhabit them depending on nutrients, water retention, and effects of climatic conditions (Oren, 2002). Solar salterns offer an experimental system with a strong gradient in biodiversity for studying primary and secondary producers. At one end of the gradient the water is evaporated seawater up to 9% and contains a wide diversity of phytoplankton, zooplankton and heterotrophic microbes. Middle salinity ponds are from 3-7 times the salinity of seawater and protozoa have been found in these salterns at 15-20% salt (Guixa-Boixareu et al., 1996; Javor, 1989; Rodriguez-Valera et al., 1981). Here, the major groups of grazers are microzooplankton, but little is reported about the biodiversity of these heterotrophs in these systems. At the other extreme (24-32% salt), the microbial community changes significantly, and at higher salinities mesozooplankton are almost absent, and phytoplankton are often reduced to a single organism, Dunaliella. Experiments on enrichment culture studies of protozoan isolated in salt ponds at upper salinities have provided information concerning the possible microbial activity in these environments. As seen in Tables 1, 2 and 3, approximately a third of all types of protozoa studied in hypersaline environments were found in salterns. While most of the studies of organisms in salterns are descriptive, the salinity range maintained within solar salterns controls biodiversity and offers an environment to test the future relationships between biodiversity and production within a marine system of low biomass and high productivity (Javor, 1989; Oren, 1999; Ventosa, 2004).

#### 7. Adaptations to High Salinity Environments

Much remains to be discovered about protozoan adaptations to the salinity stress. In extreme environments, mixotrophy is often observed in hypersaline environments (Al-Qassab et al., 2002; Garcia and Neill, 1993; Laybourn-Parry, 2002; Laybourn-Parry et al., 2002) and other unusual nutritional strategies may hold the key to the adaptations of some protozoa. For example, the flagellate *Colpodella*, found in 24-26% salt in a hypersaline pond in South Australia, has been classified as phylogenetically significant because it is heterotrophic but more closely related to the apicomplexan parasites than any other known group of organisms (Simpson and Patterson, 1996). This may give this protozoan an unusual nutritional edge. In fluctuating salt environments, some protozoa alternate between flagellate, amoeboid and resilient cyst stages as is common in *Paratetramitus* sp. and *Tetramitus* sp. (Flowers and Evans, 1966; Golubic, 1980; Post, 1977; Post et al., 1983; Read et al., 1983; Rogerson and Hauer, 2002; Ruinen, 1938). Some protozoa might form particularly resistant cysts in response to salinity fluctuation. Ciliates and amoebae were recovered from the salt crust in the Hutt Lagoon in Australia and were believed to be from resilient cysts (Post et al., 1983).

#### 8. Morphological Changes in Protozoa Growing under High Salt Conditions

Morphological changes in the protozoa in response to salt may be a consequence of adaptation or a direct result of facing gradients of salinity. Changes have been demonstrated in the morphology of amoebae over a range of salinity challenges (Rogerson and Hauer, 2002). Generally, amoebae are active and flatter at lower salinities and markedly sluggish, and raised or domed at high salinities. This is well exemplified in the case of a recently described amoeba, *Platyamoeba pseudovannellida* that grew over

the range 0 to 13.8% salt (Hauer et al., 2001). At the lowest salinities it was active and fan-shaped but at the highest salinities it was morphologically very different being rugose and rounded. Although the mechanisms responsible for these changes are interesting (and as yet unknown) the immediate importance is in identification. This is particularly true in the case of naked amoebae that are identified to genus on the basis of cell morphology. Another morphological feature common in amoebae at high salinity is the appearance of numerous cytoplasmic vacuoles, as is illustrated in the unidentified amoeba in Fig. 1a (21% salt). Changes in shape have been reported in the much-studied autotrophic protist, *Dunaliella*. Here, cells immediately respond to changes in salinity by shrinking and swelling as reported in Oren (2002).

Other changes reported for protozoa include ciliary reversal in the ciliated protozoan, *Fabrea salina* (Dryl et al., 1982) and the abnormal test formation in foraminiferans from hypersaline lagoons in Brazil (Debenay et al., 2001). There have been cautionary notes by Pack (1919), Gaievskaia (1925), and Reddy (1972) who all warn that morphology can be greatly altered by changes in salinity thus new taxa should be reported only after careful study.

#### 9. Osmoregulation Adaptations

The chemical and physical boundaries associated with extreme salt environments and the physiological adaptations of the organisms inhabiting these waters are largely unknown (Fenchel, 1987). However, it is recognized that the major problem facing halophiles is control of their osmotic pressure. Without adaptations to high salinities, they would lose water to the surrounding environment. Not surprisingly, given its importance in hypersaline environments, adaptations in the alga *Dunaliella salina* have been well studied. This protist synthesizes high concentrations of intracellular glycerol to balance the external osmotic pressure and thereby control the cell's water balance (Avron and Ben-Amotz, 1979; Borowitzka et al., 1990; Roberts, 1998).

Far less is known about adaptations in protozoa although the control of water relations has been reviewed by Smith (1978) and Brown (1990). Protozoa regulate their electrolyte composition and osmotic pressure by three mechanisms: active ion transport across the cell membrane; regulation of the concentration of low-molecular weight solutes, mainly amino acids, in the cytoplasm; and by active excretion of sodium and uptake of water. This latter process probably takes place in the spongiome, a system of endoplasmic membranes, and the water is then in most cases collected in a contractile vacuole before being expelled from the cell. The physiology of osmoregulation and contractile vacuoles in protozoa was reviewed by Patterson (1980). Eukaryotic microbes have evolved a variety of biochemical adaptations that allow them to cope with osmotic and ionic stress. The ciliate *Paramecium calkinsi*, the amoeba *Acanthamoeba castellanii* and the flagellate *Ochromonas malhamensis* all adjust their intracellular amino acids in response to salinity challenges (Aaronson, 1980; Cronkite et al., 1991; Drainville and Cagnon, 1973). *Ochromonas* also increases carbohydrates (e.g. fluoridoside) in response to increasing external osmotic pressure (Kauss, 1977).

#### **10. Final Comments**

Water bodies with elevated salinity represent an enormously overlooked habitat since, according to Mianping et al. (1998) the total volume of saline water in the world is equivalent to the combined volume of inland freshwater lakes and rivers. For the purposes of this paper, we have generally focused on heterotrophic protozoa (ciliates, flagellates, and naked amoebae) inhabiting hypersaline waters above 9% salt, although where relevant, we include some species from 6-7%. This review has clearly shown that these protozoa can be found in all water bodies regardless of salinity although at extreme salinity (i.e. saturation) they are rare and often represented by only one species.

Prior to the 1970s, only a few species of protozoa were reported from hypersaline waters (around 38 in total) but with the increased interest over the last 35 years, this number has grown to around 200 species, as indicated by the data in Tables 1-3. Even so, there is not enough information to comment authoritatively on ubiquity of species in different salt habitats worldwide or to have confidence in abundances of protozoa reported from salt stressed habitats. It is likely that some protozoa are cosmopolitan such as the conspicuous ciliate Fabrea salina that has been reported from many salt habitats worldwide. However, since many biodiversity and enumeration studies of protozoa rely on enrichment cultivation methods, future work should focus on improvements in culture methods. Amoebae, for example, can be kept in culture at elevated salinity but they rarely become abundant. This suggests the media and conditions being used are less than ideal and that other cryptic forms might be overlooked. The bias in the available literature towards ciliated protozoa attests to this since these protozoa are easy to observe in fresh samples and are the most frequently reported. To truly understand the role of protozoa in hypersaline habitats requires more work, particularly on the less conspicuous flagellates and amoebae. For now we can conclude that total numbers of species of protozoa in marine waters (3.2% salt) are around 409 species and that this falls to around 10 species at between 10 and 20% salt and down to 1 or 2 species at the highest salinities (30%).

Other than information on types of protozoa and scant information on biodiversity and abundances, virtually nothing is known about the physiological adaptations exhibited by protozoa to life in extreme saline habitats. This review falls short in this regard which merely emphasizes that future research is urgently needed. There are suggestions that some protozoa have adopted unusual nutritional strategies in stressed environments, have alternate life stages, morphological adaptations, and cytoplasmic osmoprotectants, but most information is almost anecdotal rather than firm science. Several earlier studies have realized the importance of solar salterns as experimental systems. In the absence of effective laboratory cultivation methods, salterns with their steep salinity gradients, offer ideal systems for future studies on protozoa.

#### References

Aaronson, S. (1980) Descriptive biochemistry and physiology of the Chrysophyceae (with some comparisons to Prymnesiophyceae), In: M. Levandowsky and S.H. Hutner (Eds.), *Biochemistry and Physiology of Protozoa, Vol. 3.* Academic Press, New York, pp. 117-169.

Al Qassab, S., Lee, W.J., Murray, S. and Patterson, D.J. (2002) Flagellates from stromatolites and surrounding sediments in Shark Bay, Western Australia. Acta Protozool. 41, 91-144.

- Al-Rasheid, K.A.S., Nilsson, J.R. and Larsen, H.F. (2001) *Blepharisma intermedium* Padmavathi, 1959 (Ciliophora: Heterotrichida) from Al Hasa inland hypersaline oasis in Saudi Arabia. Acta Protozool. 40, 63-69.
- Anderson, O.R. and Rogerson, A. (1995) Annual abundances and growth potential of gymnamoebae in the Hudson estuary with comparative data from the Firth of Clyde. Eur. J. Protistol. 31, 223-233.
- Avron, M. and Ben-Amotz, A. (1979) Metabolic adaptation of the alga *Dunaliella* to low water activity, In: M. Shilo (ed.), *Strategies of Microbial Life in Extreme Environments*. Verlag Chemie, Weinheim, pp. 83-91.
- Ayadi, H., Toumi, N., Abid, O., Medhioub, K., Hammami, M., Sime-Ngando, T., Amblard, C. and Sargos, D. (2002) Qualitative and quantitative study of phyto- and zooplankton communities in the saline ponds of Sfax, Tunisia. Revue des Sciences de l'Eau 15, 123-135.
- Azam, F., Fenchel, T., Field, J.G., Gray, J.S., Meyer-Reil, L.A. and Thingstad, F. (1983) The ecological role of water column microbes in the sea. Mar. Ecol. Progr. Ser. 10, 257-263.
- Baas-Becking, L.G.M. and Kaplan, I.R. (1956) The microbiological origin of the sulphur nodules of Lake Eyre. Trans. R. Soc. S. Austr. 79, 52-65.
- Bick, H. and Kunze, S. (1971) Eine Zusammenstellung von autökologischen und saprobiologischen Befunden an Süßwasserciliaten. Int. Revue ges. Hydrobiol. 56, 337-384.
- Borowitzka, M.A., Borowitzka, L.J. and Kessley, D. (1990) Effects of salinity increase on carotenoid accumulation in the green alga *Dunaliella salina*. J. Appl. Phycol. 2, 111-119.
- Borowitzka, M.A. and Borowitzka, L.J. (1988) Dunaliella, In: M.A. Borowitzka and L.J. Borowitzka (eds.), Micro-Algal Biotechnology. Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, pp. 27-58.
- Brown, A.D. (1990) Microbial Water Stress Physiology. Principles and Perspectives. John Wiley & Sons, Chichester.
- Buskey, E.J., Wysor, B. and Hyatt, C. (1998) The role of hypersalinity in the persistence of the Texas brown tide in the Laguna Madre. J. Plankton Res. 20, 1553-1565.
- Butler, H. and Rogerson, A. (1995) Temporal and spatial abundance of naked amoebae (gymnamoebae) in marine benthic sediments of the Clyde Sea area, Scotland. J. Eukaryot. Microbiol. 42, 724-730.
- Carpelan, L.H. (1957) Hydrobiology of the Alviso salt ponds. Ecology 38, 375-390.
- Corliss, J.O. (1998) Classification of protozoa and protists: the current status, In: G.H. Coombs, K. Vickerman, M.A. Sleigh and A. Warren (eds.), *Evolutionary Relationships among Protozoa*. Chapmann & Hall, London, pp. 409-447.
- Costello, M.J., Emblow, C. and White, R. (Eds.) (2001) European Register of Marine Species. A Checklist of the Marine Species in Europe and a Bibliography of Guides to their Identification. Publications Scientifiques du Musée National d'Histoire Naturelle, Paris, 40 pp.
- Cronkite, D.I., Neuman, J., Walker, D. and Pierce, S.K. (1991) The response of contractile and non-contractile vacuoles of *Paramecium calkinsi* to widely varying salinities. J. Protozool. 38, 565-573.
- Davis, J.S. (1978) Biological communities of a nutrient enriched salina. Aquat. Bot. 4, 23-42.
- Debenay, J.P., Geslin, E., Eichler, B.B., Duleba, W., Sylvestre, F. and Eichler, P. (2001) Foraminiferal assemblages in a hypersaline lagoon, Araruama (R.J.) Brazil. J. Foramin. Res. 31, 133-151.
- Drainville, G. and Cagnon, A. (1973) Osmoregulation in *Acanthamoeba castellanii*. I. Variations of the concentrations of free intracellular amino acids and of the water content. Comp. Biochem. Physiol. 45A, 379-388.
- Dryl, S., Demar-Gervais, C. and Kubalski, A. (1982) Role of external cations in excitability of marine ciliate Fabrea salina. Acta Protozool. 21, 55-60.
- Elazari-Volcani, B. (1943) A dimastigamoeba in the bed of the Dead Sea. Nature 152, 275-277.
- Elazari-Volcani, B. (1944) A ciliate from the Dead Sea. Nature 154, 335-336.
- Esteban, G.F. and Finlay, B.J. (2003) Cryptic freshwater ciliates in a hypersaline lagoon. Protist 154, 411-418.
- Fenchel, T. (1987) Ecology of protozoa. Science Technology Publishers, Madison, WI, 197 pp.
- Finlay, B.J. (1990) Physiological ecology of free-living protozoa. Adv. Microb. Ecol. 11, 1-34.
- Flowers, S. and Evans, F.K. (1966) The flora and fauna of the Great Salt Lake Region, Utah, In: H. Boyko (ed.), Salinity and Aridity. New Approaches to Old Problems. W. Junk, The Hague, pp. 367-393.
- Franzmann, P.D., Burton, H.R. and McMeekin, T.A. (1987) Halomonas subglaciescola, a new species of halotolerant bacteria isolated from Antarctica. Int. J. Syst. Bacteriol. 37, 27-34.
- Gilmour, D. (1990) Halotolerant and halophilic microorganisms, In: C. Edwards (ed.), Microbiology of Extreme Environments. Open University Press, Milton Keynes, UK, pp. 147-177.
- Gaievskaia, N. (1925) Sur deux nouveaux infusores des mares salées Cladotricha oltzowii nov. gen., nov. sp. Arch. Russ. Protistol. 4, 255-288.
- Garcia, C.M. and Neill, F.X. (1993) Seasonal change in a saline temporary lake (Fuente de Piedra, southern Spain), In: S.H. Hurlbert (ed.), *Saline Lakes V*. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, pp. 211-223.
- Golubic, S. (1980) Halophily and halotolerance in cyanophytes. Origins of Life 10, 169-183.

- Goldman, C.R., Mason, D.T. and Hobbie, J.E. (1967) Two Antarctic desert lakes. Limnol. Oceanogr. 12, 295-310.
- Grant, W.D. (1991) General view of halophiles, In: K. Horikoshi and W.D. Grant (eds.), Superbugs: Microorganisms in Extreme Environments. Japan Scientific Societies Press, Tokyo, pp. 15-37.
- Guixa-Boixareu, N., Calderon-Paz, J.I., Heldal, M., Bratbak, G. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (1996) Viral lysis and bacterivory as prokaryotic loss factors along a salinity gradient. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 11, 215-227.
- Hamburger, C. (1905) Zur Kenntnis der Dunaliella salina und einer Amöbe aus Salinenwasser von Cagliari. Arch. f. Protistenkd. 6, 111-130.
- Hauer, G., Rogerson, A. and Anderson, O.R. (2001) *Platyamoeba pseudovannellida* n. sp. A naked amoeba with wide salt tolerance isolated from the Salton Sea, California. J. Eukaryot. Microbiol. 48, 663-669.
- Hurlbert, A.H., Sturm, K. and Hurlbert. S.H. (2001) Fish and fish eating birds at the Salton Sea: past trends and future prospects. American Society of Limnology (2001) Aquatic Sciences Meeting, Albuquerque, NM, USA Number 0005431.
- Imhoff, J.F., Sahl, H., Soliman, G. and Trüper, H.G. (1979) The Wadi Natrun; chemical composition and microbial mass developments in alkaline brines and eutrophic desert lakes. Geomicrobiol. J. 1, 219-234.
- Jaschof, H. and Schwartz, W. 1961. Untersuchungen über Lebensgemeinschafte halophiler Mikroorganismen II. Über die Mikrobenassoziationen einer alkalischen Sole aus dem Hoctal von Mexiko. Zeitschr. f. Allgem. Mikrobiol. 1, 258-273.
- Javor, B.J. (1983) Planktonic standing crop and nutrients in a saltern ecosystem. Limnol. Oceanogr. 12, 1-7.
- Javor, B. (1989) Hypersaline Environments, Microbiology and Biogeochemistry. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 328 pp.
- Jellison, R. (1996) Organic matter accumulation in sediments of hypersaline Mono Lake during a period of changing salinity. Limnol. Oceanogr. 41, 1539-1544.
- Jones, D.T. (1944) Two protozoans from the Great Salt Lake. Bull. University of Utah 35, 1-11.
- Kahl, A. (1928) Die Infusorien (Ciliata) der Olestor Salzwasserstellen. Arch. f. Hydrobiol. 19, 189-246.
- Kahl, A. (1930) Wimpertiere oder Ciliaten (Infusoria), In: F. Dahl, *Die Tierwelt Deutschlands*, Teil 18, 21, 25, 30. Gustav Fischer Verlag, Jena.
- Kauss, H. (1977) Biochemistry of osmotic regulation. Int. Rev. Biochem. 13, 120-140.
- Kirkpatrick, R. (1934) The Life of Great Salt Lake, With Special Reference to the Algae. M.Sc. thesis, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, 30 pp.
- Kudo, R. (1966) Protozoology. 5th ed. Charles C. Thomas, Springfield, IL., 1174 pp.
- Kushner, D.J. (1993) Microbial life in extreme environments, In: T.E. Ford (ed.), Aquatic Microbiology: an Ecological Approach. Blackwell Scientific Publications, Cambridge, MA, pp. 383-407.
- Larsen, H. (1980) Ecology of hypersaline environments, In: A. Nissenbaum (ed.), Hypersaline Brines and Evaporitic Environments. Developments in Sedimentology 28, Elsevier Scientific, Amsterdam, pp. 23-39.
- Laybourn-Parry, J., Quayle, W. and Henshaw, T. (2002) The biology and evolution of Antarctic saline lakes in relation to salinity and trophy. Polar Biol. 25, 542-552.
- Laybourn-Parry, J. (2002) Survival mechanisms in Antarctic Lakes. Phil. Trans. R. Soc. London B 357, 863-869.
- Mast, S.O. and Hopkins, D.L. (1941) Regulation of the water content of *Amoeba mira* and adaptation to changes in the osmotic concentrations of the surrounding medium. J. Cell. Comp. Physiol. 41, 31-48.
- Mianping, Z., Hurlbert, S.H. and Williams, W.D. (1998) Saline lakes VI. Opening Ceremony Sixth International Symposium on Salt Lakes, Beijing, P.R. China, Hydrobiologia 381, ix-x.
- Mihailowitsch, B. and Wilbert, N. (1990) Bakuella salinarum nov. spec. und Pseudokeronopsis ignea nov. spec. (Ciliata, Hypotrichida) aus einem solebelasteten Fließgewässer des östilchen "Münsterlandes" BRD. Arch. Protistenkd. 138, 207-219.
- Namyslowski, B. (1913) Über unbekannte halophile Mikroorganismen aus dem Innern des Salzbergwerkes Wieliczka. Bull. Int. Aced. Sci. Krakow, Series B, 3/4, 88-104.
- Nissenbaum, A. (1975) The microbiology and biogeochemistry of the Dead Sea. Microb. Ecol. 2, 139-161.
- Noel, D. (1984) Les diatomées des saumures et des sediments de surface du Salin de Bras del Port. Rev. Invest. Geol. 38/39, 79-107.
- Oren, A. (1999) Microbiological studies in the Dead Sea: future challenges toward understanding of life at the limit of salt concentrations. Hydrobiologia 405, 1-9.
- Oren, A. (2000) Diversity of halophilic microorganisms: Environments, phylogeny, physiology, and applications. J. Indust. Microbiol. Biotechnol. 28, 56-63.
- Oren, A. (2002) Halophilic Microorganisms and their Environments. Kluwer Academic Publishers, Dordrecht, 575 pp.
- Pack, D.A. (1919) Two ciliata of Great Salt Lake. Biol. Bull. 36, 273-282.

- Page, F.C. (1976) An Illustrated Key to Freshwater and Soil Amoebae. Freshwater Biological Association, Ambleside, Cumbria, 155 pp.
- Page, F.C. (1983) Marine Gymnamoebae. Institute of Terrestrial Ecology, Culture Collection of Algae and Protozoa, Cambridge, England.
- Page, F.C. (1988) A New Key to Freshwater and Soil Gymnamoebae. Culture Collection of Algae and Protozoa, Freshwater Biological Association, Ambleside, Cumbria, 122 pp.
- Park, J.S., Kim, H., Choi, D.H. and Cho, B.C. (2003) Active flagellates grazing on prokaryotes in high salinity waters of a solar saltern. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 33, 173-179.
- Patterson, D.J. (1980) Contractile vacuoles and associated structures: their organization and function. J. Physiol. 493, 187-198.
- Patterson, D.J. and Simpson, A.G.B. (1996) Heterotrophic flagellates from coastal marine and hypersaline sediments in Western Australia. Eur. J. Protistol. 32, 423-448.
- Patterson, D.J., Rogerson, A. and Vørs, N. (2002) Class Heterolobosea, In: J.J. Lee, G.F. Leedale and P. Bradbury (eds.), *An Illustrated Guide to the Protozoa*, 2nd ed. Society of Protozoologists, Lawrence, Kansas, pp. 1104-1111.
- Pavlova, P., Kostandinka, M., Tanev, S. and Davis, J.S. (1998) Observations on a solar saltworks near Burgas, Bulgaria. Int. J. Salt Lake Res. 7, 357-368.
- Pedrós-Alió, C., Calderón-Paz, J.I., MacLean, M.H., Medina, G., Marrase, C., Gasol, J.M. and Guixa-Boixareu, N. (2000) The microbial food web along salinity gradients. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 143-155.
- Peréz-Ruzafa, A., Gilabert, J., Gutíerrez, J.M., Fernández, A.I., Marcos, C. and Sabah, S. (2002). Evidence of a planktonic food web response to changes in nutrient input. Hydrobiologia 475/476, 359-369.
- Por, F.D. (1972) Hydrobiological notes on the high salinity waters of the Sinai Peninsula. Mar. Biol. 14, 111-119.
- Por, F.D. (1980) A classification of hypersaline waters, based on trophic criteria. Mar. Ecol. 1, 121-131.
- Post, F.J. (1977) The microbial ecology of the Great Salt Lake. Microb. Ecol. 3, 143-165.
- Post, F.J., Borowitzka, L.J., Borowitzka, M.A., Mackay, B. and Moulton, T. (1983) The protozoa of a Western Australian hypersaline lagoon. Hydrobiologia 105, 95-113.
- Ramos-Cormenzana, A. (1991) Halophilic organisms and their environment, In: F. Rodriguez-Valera (ed.), General and Applied Aspects of Halophilic Microorganisms. Plenum Press, New York, pp. 15-24.
- Read, L.K., Margulis, L., Stolz, J., Obar, L. and Sawyer, T.K. (1983) A new strain of *Paratetramitus jugosus* from Laguna Figueroa, Baja California, Mexico. Biol. Bull. 165, 241-264.
- Reddy, Y.J.R. (1972) A Description of Morphology of a New Species of Euplotes from Great Salt Lake, Utah. MSc. Thesis, University of Utah, Salt Lake City, 31 pp.
- Roberts, D. (1998) Eukaryotes in extreme environments: Extreme eukaryotes. http://www.nhm.ac.uk/zoology/extreme.html, Department of Zoology, The Natural History Museum, London, SW7, 5BD, U.K.
- Rodriguez-Valera, F., Ventosa, A., Juez, G. and Imhoff, J.F. (1985) Variation of environmental features and microbial populations with salt concentration in a multipond saltern. Microb. Ecol. 11, 107-115.
- Rodriguez-Valera, F., Ruiz-Berraquero, F. and Ramos-Cormenzana, A. (1981) Characteristics of the heterotrophic bacterial populations in hypersaline environments of different salt concentrations. Microb. Ecol. 7, 235-243.
- Rogerson, A. and Goodkov, A. (2001) Naked amoebae, In: M.J. Costello, C. Emblow and R. White (eds.), European Register of Marine Species. A Checklist of the Marine Species in Europe and a Bibliography of Guides to their Identification. Publications Scientifiques du Musée National d'Histoire Naturelle, Paris.
- Rogerson, A. and Gwaltney, C. (2000) High numbers of naked amoebae in the planktonic waters of a mangrove stand in Southern Florida, U.S.A. J. Eukaryot. Microbiol. 47, 235-241.
- Rogerson, A. and Hauer, G. (2002) Naked amoebae (Protozoa) of the Salton Sea, California. Hydrobiologia 473, 161-177.
- Rogerson. A. and Laybourn-Parry, J. (1992) The abundance of marine naked amoebae in the water column of the Clyde estuary. Estuarine Coastal Shelf Sci. 34, 187-196.
- Ruinen, J. (1938) Notizen über Salzflagellaten II. Über die Verbreitung der Salzflagellaten. Arch. f. Protistenkd. 90, 210-258.
- Simpson, A.G.B. and Patterson, D.J. (1996) Ultrastructure and identification of the predatory flagellate *Colpodella pugnax* Cienkowski (Apicomplexa) with a description of *Colpodella turpis* (n. p.) and a review of the genus. Syst. Parasitol. **33**, 181-198.
- Smirnov, A.V. (2001) Vannella ebro n. sp. (Lobosea, Gymnamoebia) isolated from cyanobacterial mats in Spain. Eur. J. Protistol. 37, 147-153.
- Smith, D.W. (1978) Water relations of microorganisms in nature, In: D.J. Kushner (ed.), Microbial Life in Extreme Environments. Academic Press, London, pp. 369-377.

- Stephens, D.W. (1990) Changes in lake levels, salinity and the biological community of Great Salt Lake, Utah, 1847-1987. Hydrobiologia 197, 139-146.
- Tong, S.M., Vørs, N. and Patterson, D.J. (1997) Heterotrophic flagellates, centrohelid heliozoan and filose amoebae from marine and freshwater sites in the Antarctic. Polar Biol. 18, 91-106.
- Ventosa, A. (ed.) (2004) Halophilic Microorganisms. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 349 pp.
- Volcani, B. (1944) The microorganisms of the Dead Sea, In: Papers Collected to Commemorate the 70<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of Dr. Chaim Weizmann. Collective Volume. Daniel Sieff Research Institute, Rehovoth, pp. 71-85.

Vorhies, C.T. (1917) Notes of the fauna of the Great Salt Lake. American Naturalist 51, 494-499.

Wilbert, N. and Kahan, D. (1981) Ciliates of Solar Lake on the Red Sea shore. Arch. f. Protistenkd. 124, 70-95.

Wilbert, N. (1995) Benthic ciliates of salt lakes. Acta Protozool. 34, 271-288.

Winkler, D.W. (ed.) (1977) An ecological study of Mono Lake. California Institute for Ecology Publications 12, University of California, Davis, 190 pp.

# Biodata of Byung Cheol Cho, author of "Heterotrophic Flagellates in Hypersaline Waters"

Prof. Byung C. Cho is currently in the School of Earth and Environmental Sciences, Seoul National University, Korea. He obtained his Ph.D. from Scripps Institution of Oceanography, University of California at San Diego in 1988. Professor Byung C. Cho's scientific interests are in the areas of marine microbial ecology, and taxonomy and phylogeny of marine bacteria, heterotrophic nanoflagellates and viruses.

# E-mail: bccho@snu.ac.kr



541 N. Gunde-Cimerman et al. (eds.), Adaptation to Life at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya, 541-549. © 2005 Springer. Printed in the Netherlands.

# HETEROTROPHIC FLAGELLATES IN HYPERSALINE WATERS

#### **BYUNG C. CHO**

School of Earth and Environmental Sciences, College of Natural Sciences, Seoul National University, Seoul, Republic of Korea

# 1. Introduction

Protozoa have been observed for a long time to occur in hypersaline (> 300 psu [practical salinity units]) waters (Patterson and Simpson, 1996; Park et al., 2003; Post et al., 1983; Ruinen, 1938; Volcani, 1944). Heterotrophic nanoflagellates, ciliates and amoebae are the major groups of protozoa adapted to life in hypersaline environments (Javor, 1989; Post et al., 1983). Of these groups, heterotrophic nanoflagellates are numerically dominant, as in other aquatic environments. However, studies of nanoflagellates in hypersaline environments have been as limited as in other extreme environments (Atkins et al., 2000). Recently, quantitative measurements of heterotrophic nanoflagellate abundance and grazing by heterotrophic nanoflagellates on prokaryotes in hypersaline environments have been made. This information gained from these studies, together with a taxonomic analysis of the heterotrophic nanoflagellates found in hypersaline environments, raises some interesting questions. Below, I discuss aspects of the ecology and evolution of heterotrophic nanoflagellates from hypersaline environments.

# 2. Heterotrophic Nanoflagellates: Abundance and Prokaryote Grazing in Hypersaline (> 300 psu) Waters

Heterotrophic nanoflagellates can be observed frequently enough to be identified in hypersaline waters (Post et al., 1983). However, quantitative measurements of the abundance of nanoflagellates in hypersaline waters were made only recently in solar salterns in Spain and Korea. Heterotrophic nanoflagellates were usually recorded as absent from hypersaline ponds in solar salterns in Spain, but abundance of ca.  $3x10^4$  cells ml<sup>-1</sup> was recorded at a salinity close to 300 psu (Pedrós-Alió et al., 2000b). In a Korean solar saltern, the abundance of nanoflagellates in crystallizers ranged from 7 to  $28x10^3$  cells ml<sup>-1</sup>, steadily decreasing from April to August (Park et al., 2003). This abundance is about one order of magnitude higher than that found in coastal waters (Park and Cho, 2002; Sanders et al., 1992). Prokaryotic abundance in crystallizers was about two orders of magnitude higher than in coastal waters, and ranged from 69 to  $276x10^9$  cells l<sup>-1</sup>, increasing from April to August. Abundance ratios of heterotrophic nanoflagellates to prokaryotes were close to those found in marine systems in April, but decreased ca.
16-fold in August compared to April. In crystallizers, the prokaryotic loss per day due to viral lysis was lower than 2% (unpublished data), similar to values (< 5%) observed in a Spain solar saltern (Guixa-Boixareu et al., 1996). However, prokaryote mortality due to grazing by heterotrophic nanoflagellates was on average 14 times higher than that due to viral lysis, indicating that bacterivory, not viral lysis, controlled the abundance of heterotrophic prokaryotes in crystallizers, as in non-hypersaline aquatic systems (Pedrós-Alió et al., 2000a).

To determine whether nanoflagellates in hypersaline waters are actively grazing on prokaryotes, direct microscopical observations are desirable. Fluorescently labeled prokaryotes (Sherr et al., 1987) were prepared in the laboratory, using natural prokaryotes sampled from a crystallizer or saltern pond, and the uptake of these labeled prokaryotes by nanoflagellates was measured. In the crystallizers of a Korean solar saltern, nanoflagellates grazing rates on prokaryotes ranged from 1.4 to 13.0x10<sup>8</sup> cells l<sup>-1</sup> h<sup>-1</sup> (Park et al., 2003). In contrast, nanoflagellates grazing rates on prokaryotes in solar salterns in Spain were negligible (Guixa-Boixareu et al., 1996). The nanoflagellates grazing rate in the Korean solar saltern was highest in summer, turning over natural prokaryotes in nine days, corresponding to 358% of prokaryotic production as determined by <sup>3</sup>H-thymidine incorporation. This high grazing activity was calculated to support a doubling time of 2.3 days for heterotrophic nanoflagellates, based on their estimated ingestion rate, the biomass carbon of nanoflagellates and prokaryotes, and a gross growth efficiency of 10% (Park et al., 2003). This estimate of nanoflagellate growth was slightly lower than that observed in culture of a 10 µm filtrate of hypersaline samples (doubling time 1.9 days). A culture of mixed heterotrophic nanoflagellates from a crystallizer had a doubling time of 1.1 days. Thus, it is evident that in hypersaline conditions nanoflagellates can grow rapidly. An estimate of 10% gross growth efficiency for species from hypersaline samples is lower than the values estimated for marine heterotrophic nanoflagellates (Fenchel, 1982). Although more precise determinations of the gross growth efficiency are needed, this indicates that nanoflagellates in hypersaline waters can thrive even if they have to pay a higher energetic cost.

Grazing by active nanoflagellates in high salinity waters may provide a simple explanation for the rapid ammonium turnover recently observed in a crystallizer at the Bras del Port solar saltern system, Alicante, Spain. Joint et al. (2002) reported that a considerable recycling activity of ammonium in the high salinity waters balanced the demand. In seawater, the major agents of ammonium regeneration are microzooplankton and heterotrophic nanoflagellates (Glibert, 1982; Harrison, 1978). In the Bras del Port solar saltern system, zooplankton (mainly Artemia) were present in hypersaline water (ca. 320 psu), but were absent at salinities greater than 350 psu (Gasol et al., 2004). Microzooplankton herbivory was also not observed in a crystallizer (370 psu) in the same solar saltern system (Joint et al., 2002). Although the previous work reported an absence of heterotrophic nanoflagellates and lack of grazing activity in a crystallizer (> 300 psu) at the Bras del Port site (Guixa-Boixareu et al., 1996), an abundance of nanoflagellates similar to that found in a Korean solar saltern was occasionally observed at around 300 psu (Pedrós-Alió et al., 2000b). In the hypersaline ponds of the solar salterns, the prokaryotic loss per day due to viral lysis was lower than 5% (Guixa-Boixareu et al., 1996), providing only a small fraction of the observed ammonium regeneration rate in the crystallizer. Thus, bacterivory by nanoflagellates in the crystallizer could be mainly responsible for the observed ammonium regeneration. This would also be in agreement with the general belief that solar saltern ecosystems are markedly similar all over the world and that conclusions drawn from the study of specific salterns should have a general validity (Oren, 1994).

In measurements of grazing rates, natural assemblages of heterotrophic nanoflagellates have been used. Thus, it is difficult to determine whether such nanoflagellates in hypersaline samples are truly extremely halophilic based on measured grazing rates. Cultivation of the species dominant in the natural assemblages in pure culture is necessary. A culture of *Pleurostomum flabellatum* (Fig. 1) recently isolated in my laboratory from hypersaline samples showed maximum growth at 250-300 psu, and did not grow below 100 psu (unpublished data). Thus, *Pl. flabellatum* is extremely halophilic. A culture of a bicosoecid (Fig. 1) showed maximum growth rate at 125 psu and grew at >300 psu (unpublished data), indicating its extreme halotolerance.



**Figure 1.** (A-E) Epifluorescence micrographs of fixed flagellates from hypersaline (>300 psu) samples visualized under a UV-filter set. Phase contrast micrographs of live flagellates (F-I) and cultured bicosoecid (J) and *Pleurostomum flabellatum* (K) from hypersaline samples. Bars: 10  $\mu$ m.

## 3. Taxonomy of Heterotrophic Nanoflagellates from Hypersaline Environments

A variety of nanoflagellates can survive in hypersaline environments. Species identified in recent studies include *Bodo saltans*, *Bodo* spp., *Colpodella pugnax*, *Palustrimonas yorkeensis*, *Phyllomitus* sp., *Pleurostomum flabellatum*, *Pl. turgidum* and *Tetramitus* spp. (Patterson and Simpson, 1996; Post et al., 1983). Considering the presence of unidentified species and the limited geographic regions studied so far (Table 1), more species, including new ones, will undoubtedly be found in hypersaline waters. Molecular studies on eukaryotes in crystallizers also support this view (Casamayor et al., 2002). However, it seems that diversity of heterotrophic nanoflagellates in hypersaline waters is rather restricted. Table 1 also shows the different species reported from two hypersaline sites in Western Australia: Hutt Lagoon marine embayment and a saturated salt puddle. It is possible that geographically different areas might have different species compositions. However, some nanoflagellate species reported from the two Western Australia sites appear also to be present in a Korean solar saltern. Probably, some species may occur over a wide geographic range.

TABLE 1. Species of heterotrophic nanoflagellates observed in hypersaline (>300 psu) environments.

Species	W. Australia <sup>a</sup>	W. Australia <sup>b</sup>	Korean solar saltern <sup>c</sup>
Bodo saltans		+	
Bodo spp.	+		+
Colpodella pugnax		+	
Palustrimonas yorkeensis		+	
Phyllomitus spp.	+		+
Pleurostomum flabellatum		+	+
Pl. turgidum		+	
Tetramitus spp.	+		+

<sup>a</sup> Hutt Lagoon marine embayment, Western Australia (Post et al., 1983).

<sup>b</sup> W. Australia (Pattern and Simpson, 1996).

<sup>c</sup> Seoshin, Korea (Park et al., 2003).

Most of the protozoa in the salt crust of Hutt Lagoon, Western Australia are presumed to be present in the form of cysts and to germinate on dissolution of the salt (Post et al., 1983). Formation of cysts in hypersaline environments with subsequent propagation by physical processes to other locales and colonization of similar hypersaline environments might have occurred over geological periods. For instance, cysts of nanoflagellates in dried hypersaline environments may become mixed with ambient seawater and then carried via currents to other locales. During propagation, processes of sinking, resuspension and dispersal of cysts by currents may have repeatedly occurred. Alternatively, cysts may be propagated over long distances as wind-borne particles. During such propagation, landing on surfaces and resuspension into the air would be repeated many times. A recent observation of airborne cysts of soil nanoflagellates (Rogerson and Detwiler, 1999) suggests that aerial transport as cysts is a plausible pathway. The propagation of the cysts of nanoflagellates from hypersaline environments via the two pathways mentioned above could explain their occurrence in similar hypersaline habitats in geographically isolated areas in the world.

In a study of heterotrophic nanoflagellates in a natural salt-saturated site in Western Australia, a total of five species were reported, including a new species (*Pl. turgidum*) (Patterson and Simpson, 1996). Interestingly, this level of diversity is similar to seven species of prokaryotes determined by the reassociation rate of DNA isolated from a Spanish salt-crystallizing pond (Torsvik et al., 2002). Apparently, stress due to high salinities could restrict numbers of successfully adapting species of both prokaryotes and nanoflagellates. In this respect, *Bodo saltans*, assuming its correct identification, is a very interesting organism because *B. saltans* would have the greatest possible range of halotolerance, occurring from freshwater to hypersaline habitats (Patterson and Simpson, 1996). Furthermore, Bodo saliens and Rhyncomonas nasuta are well known to occur in diverse environments, including garden soils, hypersaline (up to 150 psu) water, marine sediments, and deep-sea hydrothermal vents (Atkins et al., 2000). These cosmopolitan species would require a means of dispersal for a global distribution. However, cyst formation has not been reported for B. saltans (von der Heyden et al., 2004). Possibly, those cosmopolitan species, including *B. saltans*, may have a great genetic variability among strains from diverse environments, and thus form distinct ecotypes with different For example, freshwater and marine morphotypes of the habitat preferences. cosmopolitan bodonid Bodo designis may be genetically distinct (von der Heyden et al., 2004). However, it also should be noted that some heterotrophic nanoflagellates (P. vorkeensis, Pl. flabellatum, Pl. turgidum) may be restricted to hypersaline waters.

# 4. Molecular Approaches to Study Heterotrophic Nanoflagellates of Hypersaline Waters

Denaturing gradient gel electrophoresis-polymerase chain reaction-sequencing (DGGE-PCR-sequencing) of DNA extracted from natural samples has been successfully used to study the species diversity of dominant groups of both prokaryotes and eukaryotes in diverse communities. Casasmayor et al. (2002) found 11-12 eukaryotic operational taxonomic units in hypersaline ponds from the Bras del Port solar saltern system using this technique. Most of the operational taxonomic units found in hypersaline samples appeared to be absent from lower salinity ponds. However, since sequence identifications of each operational taxonomic unit were not made in that study, comparison with existing lists of heterotrophic nanoflagellates identified by light microscopy is not possible.

In my laboratory, DGGE-PCR-sequencing was also employed on DNA extracted from crystallizers. The choice of primers for PCR is important in studying nanoflagellates from hypersaline waters. For example, we did not recover large subunit (LSU) ribosomal RNA gene sequences belonging to such nanoflagellates using a set of primers employed for the amplification of dinoflagellates LSU rDNA sequences (Scholin et al., 1994); *Dunaliella*-like and *Gymnodinium*-like sequences were obtained instead (unpublished data). The 'universal' eukaryote primers, Euk A and B (Medlin et al., 1988) amplified sequences belonging to a bicosoecid and *Pl. flabellatum* from two pure cultures of

biflagellated heterotrophic nanoflagellates. Further development of appropriate primers would be required for the study of heterotrophic nanoflagellate diversity and phylogeny (e.g. Atkins et al., 2000). In this respect, their isolation from hypersaline waters would be interesting because some are not readily assigned to any of the recognized higher taxa within eukaryotes. Molecular phylogenetic and ultrastuctural studies on isolated strains from hypersaline waters will provide resolution of the systematic placement of well-known species with previously uncertain taxonomic affinities such as *Pl. flabellatum*. With the advent of appropriate 18S rRNA probes for nanoflagellates of hypersaline waters, the FISH-TSA (fluorescence *in situ* hybridization-tyramide signal amplification; Not et al., 2002) technique will allow us to answer questions related to community structure, species-specific grazing on prokaryotes and responses of nanoflagellates to changes in environmental factors in hypersaline environments.

#### 5. Summary

The presence of heterotrophic nanoflagellates in hypersaline (> 300 psu) environments has been known for a long time. Limited numbers of taxonomic studies have been available for such nanoflagellates in hypersaline environments. It seems that the number of species in hypersaline waters is rather restricted. Recently, ecological studies on heterotrophic nanoflagellates have been made in a few solar salterns. In hypersaline waters, nanoflagellates actively graze on prokaryotes and can achieve rapid growth. Although limited, the available information on nanoflagellates of hypersaline environments raises many interesting questions: How can we explain the occurrence of extremely halophilic or halotolerant species in similar hypersaline habitats in geographically isolated areas in the world? Is water or aerial transport of cysts an efficient means of their dispersal? How do extremely halophilic heterotrophic nanoflagellates adapt to hypersaline environments? To what clades of the eukaryotic tree do these species belong, and what implications will the new information have on our understanding of the evolution of extremely halophilic or halotolerant flagellates?

#### Acknowledgements

I thank Drs. A.G.B. Simpson and A. Oren for valuable comments.

#### References

- Atkins, M.S., Teske, A.P. and Anderson, O.R. (2000) A survey of flagellate diversity at four deep-sea hydrothermal vents in the Eastern Pacific ocean using structural and molecular approaches. J. Eukaryot. Microbiol. 47, 400-411.
- Casamayor, E.O., Massana, R., Benlloch, S., Øvreås, L., Díez, B., Goddard, V.J., Gasol, J.M., Joint, I., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2002) Changes in archaeal, bacterial and eukaryal assemblages along a salinity gradient by comparison of genetic fingerprinting methods in a multipond solar saltern. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 338-348.
- Fenchel, T. (1982) Ecology of heterotrophic microflagellates. II. Bioenergetics and growth. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 8, 225-231.

- Gasol, J.M., Casamayor, E.O., Joint, I., Garde, K., Gustavson, K., Benlloch, S., Díez, B., Schauer, M., Massana, R. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2004) Control of heterotrophic prokaryotic abundance and growth rate in hypersaline planktonic environments. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 34, 193-206.
- Glibert, P.M. (1982) Regional studies of daily, seasonal and size fraction variability in ammonium remineralization. Mar. Biol. 70, 209-222.
- Guixa-Boixareu, N., Calderón-Paz, J.I., Heldal, M., Bratbak, G. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (1996) Viral lysis and bacterivory as prokaryotic loss factors along a salinity gradient. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 11, 215-227.
- Harrison, W.G. (1978) Experimental measurements of nitrogen remineralization in coatal waters. Limnol. Oceanogr. 23, 684-694.
- Javor, B. (1989) Hypersaline Environments: Microbiology and Biogeochemistry. Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 328 pp.
- Joint, I., Henriksen, P., Garde, K. and Riemann, B. (2002) Primary production, nutrient assimilation and microzooplankton grazing along a hypersaline gradient. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 39, 245-257.
- Medlin, L., Elwood, H.J., Stickel, S. and Sogin, M.L. (1988) The characterization of enzymatically amplified eukaryotic 16S-like rRNA-coding regions. Gene 71, 491-499.
- Not, F., Simon, N., Biegala, I.C. and Vaulot, D. (2002) Application of fluorescent *in situ* hybridization coupled with tyramide signal amplification (FISH-TSA) to assess eukaryotic picoplankton composition. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 28, 157-166.
- Oren, A. (1994) The ecology of the extremely halophilic archaea. FEMS Microbiol. Rev. 13, 415-440.
- Park, J.S. and Cho, B.C. (2002) Active heterotrophic nanoflagellates in the hypoxic water-column of the eutrophic Masasn Bay, Korea. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 230, 35-45.
- Park, J.S., Kim, H.J., Choi, D.H. and Cho, B.C. (2003) Active flagellates grazing on prokaryotes in high salinity waters of a solar saltern. Aquat. Microb. Ecol. 33, 173-179.
- Patterson, D.J. and Simpson, A.G.B. (1996) Heterotrophic flagellates from coastal marine and hypersaline sediments in Western Australia. Eur. J. Protistol. 32, 423-448.
- Pedrós-Alió, C., Calderón-Paz, J.I. and Gasol, J.M. (2000a) Comparative analysis shows that bacterivory, not viral lysis, controls the abundance of heterotrophic prokaryotic plankton. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 157-165.
- Pedrós-Alió, C., Calderón-Paz, J.I., MacLean, M.H., Medina, G., Marrasé, C., Gasol, J.M. and Guixa-Boixereu, N. (2000b) The microbial food web along salinity gradients. FEMS Microbiol Ecol 32, 143-155.
- Post, F.J., Borowitzka, L.J., Borowitzka, M.A., Mackay, B. and Moulton, T. (1983) The protozoa of a Western Australian hypersaline lagoon. Hydrobiologia 105, 95-113.
- Rogerson, A. and Detwiler, A. (1999) Abundance of airborne heterotrophic protists in ground level air of South Dakota. Atm. Res. 51, 35-44.
- Ruinen, J. (1938) Notizen über Salzflagellaten. II. Über die Verbereitung der Salzflagellaten. Arch. Protistenkd. 90, 210-258.
- Sanders, R.W., Caron, D.A. and Berninger, U.-G. (1992) Relationships between bacteria and heterotrophic nanoplankton in marine and fresh waters: an inter-ecosystem comparison. Mar. Ecol. Prog. Ser. 86, 1-14.
- Scholin, C.A., Herzog, M., Sogin, M.L. and Anderson, D.M. (1994) Identification of group- and strain-specific genetic markers for globally distributed *Alexandrium* (Dinophyceae). II. Sequence analysis of a fragment of the LSU rRNA gene. J. Phycol. **30**, 999-1011.
- Sherr, B.F., Sherr, E.B. and Fallon, R.D. (1987) Use of monodispersed, fluorescently labeled prokaryotes to estimate *in situ* protozoan bacterivory. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 53, 958-965.
- Torsvik, V., Øverås, L. and Thingstad, T.F. (2002) Prokaryotic diversity: magnitude, dynamics, and controlling factors. Science 296, 1064-1066.
- Volcani, B. (1944) The microorganisms of the Dead Sea, In: Papers Collected to Commemorate the 70<sup>th</sup> Anniversary of Dr. Chaim Weizmann. Collective Volume. Daniel Sieff Research Institute, Rehovoth, pp. 71-85.
- von der Heyden, S., Chao, E.E., Vickerman, K. and Cavalier-Smith, T. (2004) Ribosomal RNA phylogeny of bodonid and diplonemid flagellates and the evolution of Euglenozoa. J. Eukaryot. Microbiol. 51, 402-416.

# Section VII. Viruses

Haloviruses and their hosts

Mike L. Dyall-Smith, David G. Burns, Helen M. Camakaris, Peter H. Janssen, Brendan E. Russ and Kate Porter

# Biodata of Mike L. Dyall-Smith, author of "Haloviruses and their Hosts"

**Mike L. Dyall-Smith** is a senior lecturer in the Department of Microbiology and Immunology at the University of Melbourne. He did his Ph.D. (in the same department) in virology, working on the genes of human rotaviruses. He began studying the Archaea, and particularly the haloarchaea, from about 1986 onwards. His interests encompass the genetics and diversity of haloarchaea and their viruses, and salt lake ecology.

# E-mail: mlds@unimelb.edu.au



# HALOVIRUSES AND THEIR HOSTS

Recent progress in the cultivation of haloarchaea, including square haloarchaea of Walsby, and the isolation of novel haloarchaeal viruses

# MIKE L. DYALL-SMITH, DAVID G. BURNS, HELEN M. CAMAKARIS, PETER H. JANSSEN, BRANDAN E. RUSS and KATE PORTER

Department of Microbiology and Immunology, University of Melbourne, 3010, Australia

# 1. Introduction

This year marks a significant advance into the study of the microbial ecology of salt lakes. Not only do we have the molecular tools to be able to examine and describe the diversity and dynamics of their microbial populations, but remarkable gains have been made in their cultivation, including that of the dominant, square haloarchaeon, first discovered 25 years ago by A.E. Walsby. In addition, the diversity of viruses that infest hypersaline waters, thereby significantly modulating haloarchaeal communities, is gradually being discovered and studied in their own right.

The ability to culture the dominant haloarchaea is clearly a major step forward in being able to sample the virus diversity of salt lakes, and to study the interactions between organisms representing the major players in this extreme ecosystem. We will deal with the microbial diversity first, then outline the current state of halovirus research.

# 2. Molecular Detection of the Dominant Haloarchaea in Solar Saltern Crystalliser Ponds

Solar salterns are useful model systems for studying microbial communities in hypersaline waters as they are carefully managed and salinity levels controlled, with a series of ponds of increasing salinity until the final crystalliser ponds where the salt concentration remains at saturation until the pond is drained and the salt harvested. The distinct pink-red colour of the crystalliser ponds is indicative of their high concentrations of microbes, the vast majority of which are extremely halophilic Archaea (family *Halobacteriaceae*). Other microorganisms that are present at lower levels in saturating (or near-saturating) brines are green algae (e.g. *Dunaliella* spp.) and Bacteria (e.g. *Salinibacter*). Extensive reviews of the microbial ecology of salt lakes and salterns have been published over the years (Rodriguez-Valera, 1991), but relatively few studies of the microbial diversity of salt lakes and crystalliser ponds have

utilized 16S rRNA gene sequence libraries, and most have been limited to the northern hemisphere (Antón et al., 1999; Casamayor et al., 2002; Ochsenreiter et al., 2002). To expand the knowledge of the microbial diversity of such ponds, particularly those in the southern hemisphere, we studied a solar saltern crystalliser pond on the outskirts of Geelong, a city on the southern coast of Australian, near Melbourne, Australia (38° 09.841' S, 144° 25.274' E) (Burns et al., 2004a). Cells from water samples were collected by centrifugation, total DNA extracted, and prokaryotic 16S rRNA genes amplified by PCR using consensus primers. Fifty-seven clones were sequenced, and a summary of the results is shown in Table 1 (right most column).

Overall, there was a remarkably low microbial diversity, a common feature of extreme environments. The predominant group, 49% of clones, consisted of close relatives of the *Halorubrum* genus, and these sequences were found to fall into two distinct subgroups based on sequence similarity (subgroups 1 and 2). The second most dominant group (33%) was the SHOW group (Square Haloarchaea Of Walsby). The third, and unexpected group (16% of clones) were closely related to sequences recovered from Antarctic hypersaline lakes, such as Deep Lake (e.g. Genbank accession AF142879, clone DEEP-5) (Bowman et al., 2000). These we refer to as the Antarctic Deep Lake (ADL) group. The smallest group (2%) consisted of sequences most closely related to members of the *Natronomonas* genus.

Phylotype	% sequences		
Location	Fuencaliente, La Palma, Spain	Alicante, Spain	Geelong, Australia
Halorubrum	64	-	49
SHOW	0	61 <sup>a</sup>	33
ADL	0	-	16
Haloarcula	34	< 0.1	0
Haloferax	0	-	0
Other haloarchaea	2 ('cluster 1') <sup>b</sup>	14 °	2 <sup>d</sup>
Bacteria	-	18 <sup>e</sup>	-
Reference	Ochsenreiter et al., 2002	Antón et al., 1999	Burns et al., 2004a

TABLE 1. Distribution of phylotypes detected in studies of saltern crystalliser ponds at different geographic locations.

<sup>a</sup>Equivalent to SphT phylotype. <sup>b</sup>Probably related to the ADL group. <sup>c</sup>Includes *Halorubrum*like sequences. <sup>d</sup>*Natronomonas*-like sequences. <sup>e</sup>Mainly *Salinibacter* (Benlloch et al., 2002).

How do these results compare to northern hemisphere studies? Table 1 compares our results with those of two other studies of crystalliser ponds (Antón et al., 1999; Ochsenreiter et al., 2002). The three studies show some interesting differences. For example, SHOW group sequences varied widely between the different sample sites, from 0 to 61%. *Halorubrum*-related sequences were frequently recovered in two of the three studies (49-64%), and the level of *Salinibacter*-related sequences was 0-18%. Although the Ochsenreiter et al. (2002) and Burns et al. (2004a) studies did not specifically look for Bacteria in the construction of their sequence libraries, they did not detect any Bacteria in cultivation studies of the same water samples. The reasons for such wide variation in the proportions of a relatively few haloarchaeal groups are yet to be determined, and many questions are raised. For example, does the presence of significant numbers of *Haloarcula* restrict the growth of SHOW group haloarchaea?

# 3. Cultivation Studies of Crystalliser Ponds Using Conventional Media and the Isolation of Members of the Antarctic Deep Lake (ADL) Group

We also tried various cultivation conditions to try and isolate representatives of all the major microbial groups in the Geelong crystalliser pond that were detected in the 16S rRNA gene sequence library (Burns et al., 2004a). Solid media (using washed, Difco-Bacto agar as the gelling agent) were tried first, with a range of selected substrates, generally at low concentration (Benlloch et al., 2001; Janssen et al., 2002; Oren, 1995). The salt concentration was 25% and plates were incubated in sealed plastic containers at 37°C for up to 12 weeks. Viable counts, and microbial diversity (as measured by 16S rRNA gene sequencing of randomly selected colonies) were monitored and the results summarized in Fig. 1. Viable counts increased significantly when the incubation



Figure 1. Comparison of isolates and 16S rRNA sequences from a study of microbial diversity in a saltern crystalliser pond (see Burns et al., 2004a for details). Abbreviations for the various groups (phylotypes) of isolates and 16S rRNA gene sequences are given in the text. Arrows show corresponding groups. Stars indicate major groups found in only one of the analyses (cultivation or sequence library). *Nmn. = Natronomonas.* 

was extended to 12 weeks, with a significant rise occurring between 3 and 8 weeks. Diversity also increased with incubation time, so that while only 2 sequence groups were found after 3 weeks (close relatives of the genera *Haloferax* and *Halorubrum*), at 8 weeks a further three sequence groups were found (ADL group, *Natronomonas*-associated group, and CSW 2.24.4 - an isolate related to *Halogeometricum borinquense*).

There were significant differences between the microbial diversity disclosed by 16S rRNA gene sequences and by culture. *Haloferax* spp. were readily isolated but were not detected in the sequence library, whereas members of the SHOW phylotype were frequent in the sequence library but not detected on the plates. These observations are similar to previous studies. No member of the SHOW group has been cultured since their discovery 25 years ago (Walsby, 1980), and *Haloferax* spp. are commonly isolated from salt lake samples yet make up an insignificant percentage of the actual population (as deduced from 16S rRNA gene sequence libraries). The overrepresentation of *Haloferax* spp. probably reflects their rapid growth and high cultivability on solid media.

The ADL group isolates were generally slow growing, and the morphology of pure cultures was quite variable. Among smaller round cells, many isolates possessed characteristically long, rod shaped cells, often displaying cell wall 'blisters'. The characteristics of this group are currently under investigation and will be formally described in the near future.

## 4. Cultivation of SHOW Group Organisms

Some organisms do not form colonies on agar media (Simu and Hagström, 2004). Therefore we next tried to isolate SHOW organisms using a liquid medium, MGM (0.1% yeast extract, 0.5% peptone, 23% salts), that was found to support growth of members of all the other sequence groups found in this pond (see above). In order to seed cultures with single cells, crystalliser water was serially diluted in MGM, and tubes incubated at  $37^{\circ}$ C for 3 weeks. Turbid growth was seen in all tubes down to the  $10^{-7}$  dilution, after which the fraction of turbid tubes diminished rapidly. Of 15 turbid cultures at the  $10^{-8}$  to  $10^{-9}$  dilutions, all contained cells similar to *Halorubrum* species, and their 16S rRNA gene sequences closely matched *Halorubrum* sequences (>99%). Non-turbid cultures did not contain cells (by light microscopy). Since SHOW like cells were highly represented in the original water sample, it appeared that rich media, like MGM, were not suitable for their culture.

Some organisms are inhibited by peptone or yeast extract (Rappé et al., 2002), so natural water, with or without nutrient additives, was used instead of MGM for dilution cultures. The low nutrient levels precluded the likelihood that cultures would show visible turbidity, so growth was assayed by PCR, using both consensus and SHOW-specific primers (i.e. a multiplex PCR). The most successful formulation was natural saltern water, supplemented with 50  $\mu$ M amino acid mix and 0.5% (wt/vol) pyruvate. After 3 weeks incubation, dilution cultures with this medium were screened by PCR and three were found to have SHOW-specific amplification products, and their sequences confirmed this. By light microscopy, all three cultures had square cells similar to those observed in the original water sample. The best growing isolate, C23,

was passaged further and its properties examined in detail (Burns et al., 2004b). By negative-stain electron microscopy cells were uniformly square (average of 2.3  $\mu$ m per side) or rectangular. Rare triangular forms were seen. Cells often contained dark granules of poly-hydroxy-butyrate (also seen in phase contrast light microscopy), and gas vesicles that were long, thin cylinders with conical ends (as first noted by Walsby). Cells could form large sheets in which cell borders were difficult to discern, but when smeared across a glass slide, such sheets were seen to fall apart into individual cells. Growth rate increased with passage in culture, from a doubling time of 5.5 days to about 1 day, and final cell densities also improved to around  $10^8$  cells ml. Cultures were visibly turbid, slightly pink, and cell pellets (after centrifugation) were bright red in colour.

Given the ecological significance of organisms belonging to the SHOW group, the isolation of a representative of this group is a major advance in the study of salt lake microbiology. Our method of isolation is straightforward and rapid (considering the intrinsic slow growth rate of these organisms), and should be applicable to other salt lakes. We believe the method can be improved further, by optimization of the initial isolation medium, the use of laser-tweezers to inoculate single cells, and the application of robotics to increase the number of cultures that can be processed (i.e. seeded, cultured and examined for growth). Independently, H. Bolhuis and colleagues have also grown SHOW organisms, using a different strategy (Bolhuis et al., 2004; see also elsewhere in this book).

# 5. Future Work in the Study of Haloarchaeal Diversity and the Microbial Ecology of Salt Lakes

We are now able to grow all the major groups of haloarchaea that have been observed in conventional (neutral) saltern crystalliser ponds, and that also occur in many natural salt lakes. The full diversity of salt lakes is still being studied, and there remain many 16S rRNA sequences discovered that lie outside of the formally accepted taxa. These results indicate that there is much left to understand regarding the microbial diversity of salt lakes with saturating or near saturating salt concentration, such as:

a) examining the distribution, dynamic changes and ecological significance of known haloarchaea.

b) identifying novel haloarchaea and culturing representatives of these groups.

c) understanding why certain groups tend to reach significant fractions of the microbial population, while others do not.

d) characterizing the metabolic characteristics of the dominant groups.

These topics will be fruitful areas of study for many years to come, and should provide the insights necessary to understand what is happening in such waters around the world, as well as their significance in terms of biodiversity, biological productivity, and ecology. The biotechnological potential of salt lakes and haloarchaeal enzymes is likely to exceed our current, modest predictions based on examples such as bacteriorhodpsin and carotenoids.

#### 6. Halovirus Diversity and Molecular Biology

Viruses outnumber cells in aquatic environments (including hypersaline waters) by 10-100 fold (Oren et al., 1997; Wommack and Colwell, 2000), making them by far the predominant organism. In the Dead Sea, virus-like particles were estimated to number 7 x  $10^7$  particles/ml (Oren et al., 1997), with unusual, spindle-shaped particles being more common than head-tail (typical bacteriophage) particles. Protozoa that graze on bacterial cells are absent in ponds above 20% salinity, and viral lysis of infected cells is believed to be responsible for the majority of (host) population turnover and nutrient cycling. Indeed, virus levels increase significantly at salinities above 15% (Pedrós-Alió et al., 2000) and viral lysis is estimated to affect 7% of the total population per day, a significant figure given the long doubling time of about 2 days for the *in-situ* prokaryotic population.

Given the dominance of viruses in fresh, saline and hypersaline waters, it is not surprising that they play key roles in the evolution and dynamic population structure of their prokaryotic hosts (e.g. Proctor and Fuhrman, 1990; Wommack and Colwell, 2000). Examples of host resistance mechanisms (e.g. restriction-modification), lysogenic conversion (e.g. virulence factors in pathogenic bacteria), and transduction spreading genes throughout a population (e.g. antibiotic resistance genes) are well known in bacteria. Genome sequences of viruses and their hosts have shown that significant fractions of host DNA can be made up of integrated phage genomes (eg. about 10% in *Bacillus subtilis*) and recombination events between viruses or between virus and host are common and widespread. Over the last ten years we have isolated several novel haloviruses directly from Australian salt lakes, and have been analyzing them at the molecular level (Dyall-Smith et al., 2003).

Of the head-and-tail haloviruses, the best studied are two pairs of related viruses:  $\Phi$ H/ $\Phi$ Ch1, and HF1/HF2. The first pair ( $\Phi$ H/ $\Phi$ Ch1) was described by Reiter et al. (1988) and Witte et al. (1997), respectively, and was isolated from laboratory strains of haloarchaea. They are temperate, head-tail viruses with linear dsDNA genomes of 55-59kb (Klein et al., 2002; Reiter et al., 1988; Stolt and Zillig, 1994; Witte et al., 1997). Unfortunately,  $\Phi$ H and its host (*Hbt. salinarum*) suffer from extraordinarily high mutation rates caused by active insertion sequences and work on it stopped in the 1990s (W. Zillig, personal communication). The  $\Phi$ H/ $\Phi$ Ch1 group may also include another described halovirus, Hs1 (Torsvik, 1982; Torsvik and Dundas, 1980), however a problem with all of the early halovirus isolates is that no extant samples exist in culture collections and it is believed that many have been lost, probably including Hs1.

HF1 and HF2 are lytic, have similar morphologies (68 nm head diameter, 90 nm tail length), and contain relatively large linear dsDNA genomes (76-77 kb). Recent, preliminary work on virus structural proteins indicate HF2 virions possess 2 major proteins (~40 and 28 kDa), presumably corresponding to the major head and tail proteins, and at least one larger, minor protein (B. Russ, unpublished data). The two genomes share 94% sequence identity but the differences are all clustered in the late gene region (structural, assembly and packaging genes). The first 48 kb of their 77 kb genomes are identical (except for a single base change), and we believe this unusual pattern indicates a recent recombination event, indicating that high rates of recombination occur between these haloviruses in nature (Tang et al., 2004).

Transcription in HF2 appears to be closely regulated, with early, middle and late transcripts being observed over the course of an infection cycle (Tang et al., 2002). In 2003, we made a preliminary survey of putative HF2 promoters identified in the transcription mapping studies, and were surprised to discover that the strongest promoters were a set of long, intergenic repeat sequences (seven class 1 and two class 2 repeats). These repeats were recognized at the time the HF2 genome was sequenced, and were at strategic positions relative to the transcription of open reading frames (ORFs), but their function was mysterious. When tested for promoter activity using the *bgaH* (halophilic  $\beta$ -galactosidase) reporter gene, the class I repeats (found between early-middle genes) gave very strong signals (T. McAlpine, H. Camakaris, and B. Russ, unpublished data), and we are now studying them in detail to determine the critical residues for activity and regulation (B. Russ, work in progress).

Viruses with a spindle or lemon-shaped morphotype have only been found in Archaea (Stedman et al., 2003), and are a dominant morphotype in hypersaline lakes (Guixa-Boixareu et al., 1996; Oren et al., 1997). The only isolated halovirus examples are His1 and His2 (Bath and Dyall-Smith, 1998, 2004; Dyall-Smith et al., 2003), which both produce clear plaques on Har. hispanica, do not form prophage states, and could be classified as lytic. However, it is possible that they exit through the cell wall without requiring cell lysis, with cells falling apart later (from a lack of cell maintenance). This would resemble SSV1, a lemon-shaped virus of *Sulfolobus* (a thermophilic archaeon), that can exit through the host cell wall with little or no lysis (Prangishvili et al., 2001). Although morphologically similar, SSV1 shares no sequence similarity to His1/His2 and has a different genome structure (circular dsDNA) and replication strategy (Stedman et al., 2003). Surprisingly, His1 and His2 genomes have terminal proteins, inverted terminal repeats, and code for a putative DNA polymerase with similarity to protein-primed DNA polymerases (C. Bath, unpublished data). While His1 and His2 share almost no sequence similarity to each other, the predicted protein sequences of their DNA polymerase genes show they are specifically related (C. Bath, manuscript in preparation). Although only speculative at present, it might be anticipated that the spindle-shaped virus-like particles observed in hypersaline lakes encompass a wider range of virus types than exemplified by His1/His2.

Another pair of novel haloviruses, that may represent a significant morphotype in hypersaline lakes, is PH1 and SH1. They are lytic (but may also exit the same way as His1/His2) and infect *Har. hispanica* and a natural *Halorubrum* isolate. Particles are round (~70 nm diameter), have a layered structure, and may contain an internal lipid membrane. Their genomes are linear, dsDNA of about 28-30 kb (Dyall-Smith et al., 2003); unpublished data; work in collaboration with Prof. D. Bamford). In the study of Oren et al. (1997), the second most frequent virus morphotype found in the Dead Sea, about half the concentration of lemon-shaped particles, were 'polyhedral' (i.e., round or icosahedral in outline). A proportion of these may represent heads that have dislodged from head-tail phages, but we suspect the majority were intact halovirus particles, similar to PH1 and SH1.

## 7. Future Studies of Haloviruses

The true diversity of haloviruses is yet to be assessed. At present, a handful of halovirus genomes have been sequenced, but the ease and power of DNA sequencing will allow much more comprehensive surveys, of both isolated and naturally occurring examples (e.g. metagenomic sequencing of salt lake DNA). It is to be hoped that this information will provide a useful framework and background for deeper studies of specific isolates, and allow the development of tools, such as microarrays, for following virus successions over time and across geographical regions.

At the level of individual viruses, we are still at the early phases of study. While they may possess novel characteristics, or show similarities to other known viruses, they are also relatively simple organisms that can reveal much about archaeal genetics, particularly the control of gene expression. Haloarchaeal genetics still suffers from comparison to *Escherichia coli* genetics, where there are many sophisticated methods and a wide range of host mutants, coupled with a rapid growth rate, that greatly assist investigators. Gene reporters have been developed, including *bgaH* (Holmes and Dyall-Smith, 2000) and GFP, but as yet there is no *in vitro* transcription system for haloarchaea, no reliable gel shift assay for studying DNA-binding proteins, no tightlycontrollable and convenient haloarchaeal plasmid vector for protein over-expression, nor are there any suppressor host strains (for any Archaea). These gaps, among others, need to be addressed.

The balance between haloviruses and their hosts is also a fascinating area of study. Salt lakes are remarkable for their low biological diversity and, given that all the major groups of microorganisms present in these lakes can now be grown, the dominant viruses should also be accessible. It is possible to imagine comprehensive studies of natural salt lake ecosystems, where changes in hosts and parasites can be closely monitored over extended periods of time in order to understand the selective pressures and their evolutionary consequences.

### References

- Antón, J., Llobet-Brossa, E., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Amann, R. (1999) Fluorescence in situ hybridization analysis of the prokaryotic community inhabiting crystallizer ponds. Environ. Microbiol. 1, 517-523.
- Bath, C. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (1998) His1, an archaeal virus of the Fuselloviridae family that infects *Haloarcula hispanica*. J. Virol. 72, 9392-9395.
- Bath, C. and Dyall-Smith, M. (2004) Salterprovirus, In: Virus Taxonomy, VIIIth Report of the ICTV. Elsevier/Academic Press, London, pp. 111-114.
- Benlloch, S., Acinas, S.G., López-López, A., Luz, S.P. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2001) Archaeal biodiversity in crystallizer ponds from a solar saltern: culture versus PCR. Microb. Ecol. 41, 12-19.
- Benlloch, S., López-López, A., Casamayor, E.O., Øvreås, L., Goddard, V., Daae, F.L., Smerdon, G., Massana, R., Joint, I., Thingstad, F., Pedrós-Alió, C. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2002) Prokaryotic genetic diversity throughout the salinity gradient of a coastal solar saltern. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 349-360.
- Bolhuis, H., te Poele, E.M. and Rodríguez-Valera, F. (2004) Isolation and cultivation of Walsby's square archaeon. Environ. Microbiol.. 6, 1287-1291.
- Bowman, J.P., McCammon, S.A., Rea, S.M. and McMeekin, T.A. (2000) The microbial composition of three limnologically disparate hypersaline Antarctic lakes. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 183, 81-88.
- Burns, D.G., Camakaris, H.M., Janssen, P.H. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (2004a) Combined use of cultivationdependent and cultivation-independent methods indicates that members of most haloarchaeal groups in an Australian crystallizer pond are cultivable. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. **70**, 5258-5265.

- Burns, D.G., Camakaris, H.M., Janssen, P.H. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (2004b) Cultivation of Walsby's square haloarchaeon. FEMS Microbiol. Lett. 238, 469-473.
- Casamayor, E.O., Massana, R., Benlloch, S., Øverås, B., Diez, V.J., Goddard, V.J., Gasol, J.M., Joint I., Rodríguez-Valera, F. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (2002) Changes in archaeal, bacterial and eukaryal assemblages along a salinity gradient by comparison of genetic fingerprinting methods in a multipond solar saltern. Environ. Microbiol. 4, 338-348.
- Dyall-Smith, M., Tang, S.L. and Bath, C. (2003) Haloarchaeal viruses: how diverse are they? Res. Microbiol. 154, 309-313.
- Guixa-Boixareu, N., Calderón Paz, J.I., Heldal, M., Bratbak, G. and Pedrós-Alió, C. (1996) Viral lysis and bacterivory as prokaryotic loss factors along a salinity gradient. Aquat. Microbial. Ecol. 11, 215-227.
- Holmes, M.L. and Dyall-Smith, M.L. (2000) Sequence and expression of a halobacterial beta-galactosidase gene. Mol. Microbiol. 36, 114-122.
- Janssen, P.H., Yates, P.S., Grinton, B.E., Taylor, P.M. and Sait, M. (2002) Improved culturability of soil bacteria and isolation in pure culture of novel members of the divisions Acidobacteria, Actinobacteria, Proteobacteria, and Verrucomicrobia. Appl. Environ. Microbiol. 68, 2391-2396.
- Klein, R., Baranyi, U., Rössler, N., Greineder, B., Scholz, H. and Witte, A. (2002) Natrialba magadii virus ΦCh1: first complete nucleotide sequence and functional organization of a virus infecting a haloalkaliphilic archaeon. Mol. Microbiol. 45, 851-863.
- Ochsenreiter, T., Pfeifer, F. and Scheper, C. (2002) Diversity of Archaea in hypersaline environments characterized by molecular-phylogenetic and cultivation studies. Extremophiles **6**, 267-274.
- Oren, A. (1995) The role of glycerol in the nutrition of halophilic archaeal communities a study of respiratory electron transport. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 16, 281-289.
- Oren, A., Bratbak, G. and Heldal, M. (1997) Occurrence of virus-like particles in the Dead Sea. Extremophiles 1, 143-149.
- Pedrós-Alió, C., Caldéron-Paz, J.I., MacLean, M.H., Medina, G., Marassé, C., Gasol, J.M., and Guixa-Boixereu, N. (2000) The microbial food web along salinity gradients. FEMS Microbiol. Ecol. 32, 143-155.
- Prangishvili, D., Stedman, K. and Zillig, W. (2001) Viruses of the extremely thermophilic archaeon Sulfolobus. Trends Microbiol. 9, 39-43.
- Proctor, L.M. and Fuhrman, J.A. (1990) Viral mortality of marine bacteria and cyanobacteria. Nature **343**, 60-62.
- Rappé, M.S., Connon, S.A., Vergin, K.L. and Giovannoni, S.J. (2002) Cultivation of the ubiquitous SAR11 marine bacterioplankton clade. Nature 418, 630-633.
- Reiter, W., Zillig, W. and Palm, P. (1988) Archaebacterial viruses. Adv. Virus Res. 34, 143-188.
- Rodriguez-Valera, F. (ed.) (1991) General and Applied Aspects of Halophilic Microorganisms. Plenum Press, New York.
- Simu, K. and Hagström, A. (2004) Oligotrophic bacterioplankton with a novel single-cell life strategy. Appl Environ. Microbiol. 70, 2445-2451.
- Stedman, K.M., She, Q., Phan, H., Arnold, H.P., Holz, I., Garrett, R.A. and Zillig, W. (2003) Relationships between fuselloviruses infecting the extremely thermophilic archaeon *Sulfolobus*: SSV1 and SSV2. Res. Microbiol. **154**, 295-302.
- Stolt, P. and Zillig, W. (1994) Gene regulation in halophage ΦH more than promoters. Syst. Appl. Microbiol. 16, 591-596.
- Tang, S.L., Nuttall, S., Ngui, K., Fisher, C., Lopez, P. and Dyall-Smith, M. (2002) HF2: a double-stranded DNA tailed haloarchaeal virus with a mosaic genome. Mol. Microbiol. 44, 283-296.
- Tang, S.L., Nuttall, S. and Dyall-Smith, M. (2004). Haloviruses HF1 and HF2: evidence for a recent and large recombination event. J. Bacteriol. 186, 2810-2817.
- Torsvik, T. (1982) Characterization of four bacteriophages for *Halobacterium*, with special emphasis on phage Hs1, In: O. Kandler (ed.), *Archaebacteria*. Gustav Fischer, Stuttgart, p. 351.
- Torsvik, T. and Dundas, I.D. (1980) Persisting phage infection in *Halobacterium salinarium* str.1. J. Gen. Virol. 47, 29-36.
- Walsby, A.E. (1980) A square bacterium. Nature 283, 69-71.
- Witte, A., Baranyi, U., Klein, R., Sulzner, M., Luo, C., Wanner, G., Krüger, D.H. and Lubitz, W. (1997) Characterization of *Natronobacterium magadii* phage ΦCh1, a unique archaeal phage containing DNA and RNA. Mol. Microbiol. 23, 603-616.
- Wommack, K.E. and Colwell, R.R. (2000) Virioplankton: viruses in aquatic ecosystems. Microbiol. Mol. Biol. Rev. 64, 69-114.

# Subject Index

5'-nucleotidase, 245, 348 a-amylase, 343, 346, 347 a-glutamate, 242, 243, 245, 248 β-carotene, 53, 65, 177 β-galactosidase, 62, 274, 276, 279, 342, 343, 561 β-glutamate, 242, 243, 483, 494, 496, 498 β-xylanase, 243 β-xylosidase, 343 acetate, 16, 17, 19, 144, 195, 280, 282, 343, 362-364 acidophiles, 126, 127, 130, 131 Alicante, 75, 195, 255, 257, 263, 264, 544, 556 alkaliphiles, 126, 131, 342 amplicon length heterogeneity, 20, 46, 66 amylase, 341-350, 364, 365 amyloglucosidase, 341, 343 anhydrite, 141 Arctics, 397, 399 astrobiology, 4, 27, 41, 93, 123, 125, 127, 128, 131, 132, 491 bacteriorhodopsin, 177, 194, 212, 237, 259 barophiles, 126, 127, 130, 132 biodegradation, 98, 112, 271, 282, 287 BIOLOG, 65, 117 black yeast, 2, 371, 383, 384, 387-389, 405-409, 417, 418, 446, 453, 455-458, 463, 464, 466, 476, 482 brine fly, 13, 14 brine shrimp, 13, 20, 64 Canary Islands, 263, 264, 480 carbonic anhydrase, 500, 503, 505, 506, 514 Cargill Solar Salt Plant, 62, 63, 65-67 celestite, 46 chemolithotrophic sulfur bacteria, 49, 50 chloride regulon, 301, 303, 306, 308 chromatin, 157, 162, 170 chromosome segregation, 154, 157, 159, 168, 179, 180

compatible solutes, 3, 239-248, 289-291, 301, 304-308, 311, 313-315, 320, 322, 323, 327, 330, 339, 416, 419, 446, 458, 460, 463-466, 480, 494, 499 cyanobacteria, 14, 36, 43-45, 47-51, 53, 61, 85, 88, 126, 130, 131, 187, 271, 304, 315, 318, 320, 418, 474-476, 480, 530 Dead Sea, 2, 4, 5, 12, 27, 29-37, 61, 99, 101, 128, 129, 153, 341, 378, 379, 385, 386, 411, 414, 415, 428, 432, 435, 497, 521-525, 528, 529, 560, 561 diatoms, 43, 51, 52, 56, 64, 126, 128-131 DNA recombination, see Recombination (DNA) DNA repair, 9, 159, 161, 162, 164-166 DNA replication, 151, 154-158, 164, 165, 168, 179, 180 Ebro Delta, 263, 264, 524 ectoine, 291, 292, 301, 314, 327, 329-335 Eilat, 43-56, 61, 187, 258, 514, 523, 524, 529, 530 extrolite, 413, 425, 427, 428, 431-436 fermentation, 16, 17, 112, 128, 345, 357, 362, 385, 444 flagellates, 2, 14, 53, 54, 126, 496, 521-523, 528-535, 543-548 fluorescence in situ hybridisation (FISH), 61, 76, 79, 80, 86, 195, 255, 264, 548 fungi, 1, 2, 34, 54, 55, 59, 126, 127, 130, 309, 317, 320, 369, 371, 373-375, 379-383, 385-390, 397, 399-409, 413-419, 425, 427, 428, 435, 436, 443, 453-456, 462-467, 473, 474, 476, 480-485 gas vesicles, 36, 46, 47, 190, 191, 196, 201, 212, 559 glacial ice, 402, 404, 407, 409-411, 415, 456 glutamate, 16, 220, 242-245, 247, 248, 260, 291, 292, 304, 308, 313-315, 322, 327, 330, 331, 446 glutamine, 242, 247-249, 308

- glycerol, 14, 16, 33, 34, 65, 126, 129, 195, 272, 275, 284, 313, 315, 316, 319, 416, 446, 458-460, 464-467, 480, 482, 494, 499, 500, 505, 534
- glycine betaine, 242, 245-247, 291, 307 308, 313, 416, 456
- glycoproteins, 98, 189, 220, 387
- Great Salt Lake, 4, 9, 11-23, 128, 374, 381, 386, 497, 521-526, 528-530
- gypsum, 44, 48-51, 141, 143, 404, 405, 409
- halite, 30, 34, 43, 45, 46, 48, 51, 53, 93, 95, 96, 101, 102, 141, 143, 188, 189
- halolysin, 236, 341, 342
- halorhodopsin, 194, 258-260, 262, 304
- HOG signalling pathway, 453, 466, 467, 482
- homologous recombination, 160, 164, 168
- hydrocarbon degradation, 105, 107, 108, 112, 113, 118
- hydrocarbons, 107-109, 112, 115
- hydrogen, 16, 19, 127, 132, 133, 283, 506
- hydrolytic enzymes, 337, 339, 343, 347
- hyperthermophiles, 126, 127, 129, 311, 313, 321, 323, 350
- lichens, 2, 126, 130, 427, 471, 473-478, 480, 481, 484, 485
- lipase, 338, 341, 347-350
- LIVE/DEAD kit, 94, 97-99, 101, 102
- Mallorca, 255, 257, 263, 264
- mannosylglycerate, 311, 313-316, 318, 320, 322, 323
- Mars, 93, 125, 130, 131, 133, 134, 137, 139-145
- melanin, 388, 461, 462, 476, 477, 481, 482 methane, 16, 19, 20, 129, 130, 133, 244, 327,
- 330, 331, 350 methanotroph, 327, 329, 330, 335
- methanogenesis, 16, 19, 20, 240, 244, 301
- methanogens, 17, 98, 128, 132, 165, 167, 204, 239-249, 289
- mismatch repair, 159, 167

N<sup>ε</sup>-acetyl-β-lysine, 242, 243, 245, 247-249 nanoflagellates, 522, 531, 541, 543-548 Newark, California, 62 non- homologous end-joining, 161, 168

- nuclease, 158, 160-162, 164, 166-168, 344-346, 348, 350
- nucleoside diphosphate kinase, 227, 229-237, 508
- nucleotide excision repair, 160, 167, 180
- Oman, 105, 107, 113, 118, 119
- Peace Conduit, 27, 29, 30, 35-37
- Peruvian Andes, 258, 263, 264
- phosphoesterases, 161
- piezophiles, 126, 127, 132
- poly(3-hyroxybutyrate) (PHB), *see* poly-(β-hydroxybutyric acid) (PHB)
- poly-(β-hydroxybutyric acid) (PHB), 191, 192, 357-365
- polyhydroxyalkanoates (PHAs), 357, 358, 360-364
- potassium, 65, 134, 142, 241-245, 249, 292, 294, 295, 297, 298, 305, 307, 404, 464
- potassium transport, 245
- protease, 337, 341-345, 347-350 protein translocation, 3, 217, 219-221, 223, 224
- protozoa, 2, 14, 34, 44, 51, 53, 54, 127, 519,
- 521-523, 528-835, 543, 546, 560
- psychrophiles, 126, 127, 129, 130, 418
- purple bacteria, 48, 128
- purple sulfur bacteria, 44, 48
- recombination (DNA), 154, 155, 157, 160, 164-166, 168, 179, 180, 260, 560 restriction modification, 157, 162, 163, 180, 560 ribosome receptor, 221 ribulose bisphosphate carboxylase, 282, 499 RNA polymerase, 168, 169, 204, 260 rock salt, 93-97, 99, 101, 102, 260

salterns, 3, 5, 43-46, 48, 49, 51-56, 59, 61, 62, 64, 67, 71, 73, 75, 78-80, 83-88, 113, 153, 189, 195, 197, 255, 257, 258, 263-265, 339, 374, 378-383, 385, 386, 397, 399, 407-409, 413-415, 418, 433, 434, 446, 454-457, 463, 493, 496, 497, 522, 523, 529, 531-533, 535, 543-545, 548, 555 San Francisco Bay, 59, 61-63, 65, 189 Santa Pola, 67, 75, 80, 81, 83, 88, 195 sea ice, 401-405, 408, 409, 411, 412, 415, 417, 418 signal recognition particle (SRP), 220-223 signal transduction, 153-156, 174, 177-180, 240, 244, 247, 301, 303, 308, 441, 453, 458, 460, 482 S-layer, 189, 190, 192 square Archaea, 46, 47, 188-190, 192, 193, 195, 196, 257 square Haloarchaea, 194, 555, 556 sterols, 387, 462, 463 sulfate reduction. 16. 17. 37. 48. 64 sulfide, 19, 32, 37, 44, 48, 49, 64, 115, 127 thermophiles, 126, 127, 129, 132, 311, 318, 320, 321, 323, 350 transcription factors, 168-170, 174, 180, 204, 212, 448, 466

transcription initiation, 169, 204

transcriptional regulation, 154, 155, 172, 175, 176, 180 transferrin, 500 translation, 153, 154, 201-204, 208-212, 217, 219-224, 231, 306, 463, 467 translesion polymerase, 161 trehalose, 65, 274, 279, 313-315, 319, 322, 446, 464 trimethylamine, 19, 227 urease, 149, 227, 229, 230, 236

viruses, 2, 71, 83, 85, 541, 553, 555, 560-562

xerophiles, 126, 131

yeast, 2, 14, 54, 65, 117, 197, 318, 327, 345, 362, 364, 371, 378, 379, 383-389, 400, 401, 404-411, 417, 418, 429, 441, 443-449, 453, 455-458, 460-464, 466, 476, 482, 558

## **Organisms Index**

Acanthamoeba, 534 Acanthoecopsis, 528 Achromatium, 50 Acidithiobacillus, 50 Acinetobacter, 109, 110, 269-271, 277, 280, 345.348 Acontium, 130 Aeromonas, 358 Aeropyrum, 314, 318, 320, 321 Agrobacterium, 273 Alcaligenes, 362, 364 Alternaria, 377, 385, 407, 408, 415, 419, 436 Amoeba, 524, 529 Amphora, 52 Ancyromonas, 528, 529 Anophryoides, 527 Apatococcus, 474 Aphanothece, 36, 44, 48, 49 Archaeoglobus, 165, 260, 314, 320 Artemia, 13, 14, 64, 493, 544 Aspergilloides, 413, 414, 432 Aspergillus, 55, 376, 377, 382, 383, 407, 408, 413-415, 419, 427, 428, 433-436, 443, 458, 483 Aureobasidium, 376, 380, 387, 388, 407, 408, 419, 456 Azotobacter, 358, 362, 364 Bacillus, 112, 166, 167, 175, 260, 272, 290, 306, 333, 345-348, 358, 364, 560 Bakuella, 525-527 Basipetospora, 373, 377, 428, 455 Biverticillium, 383, 413, 428 Blepharisma, 525, 527 Bodo, 525, 528, 529, 546, 547 Bordetella, 282 Bradyrhizobium, 279, 358 Burkholderia, 109 Cadophora, 407, 408, 417 Caloglossa, 480 Calothrix, 474 Calyptotricha, 527 Candida, 377, 385, 386, 389, 400, 409, 410, 443, 447, 448, 458, 461, 462, 484

Capronia, 383 Cephalosporium, 130 Chaenea, 526 Chaetosartorya, 382, 434, 435 Chilodontopsis, 525 Chilophyra, 526 Chlamydomonas, 129-131, 493, 506 Chlorella, 474 Chlorobaculum, 282 Chromobacterium, 360 Chromohalobacter, 2, 267, 269, 270, 332, 333, 347 Chrysosporium, 377, 379, 384 Ciliophrva, 525, 528 Cladosporium, 14, 55, 376, 381, 407-410, 419, 428, 456 Cladotricha, 525 Coccidioides, 377, 383, 385-387, 389, 390 Cochliopodium, 524 Cohnilembus, 525 Coleps, 526 Collema, 485 Collemopsidium, 474-476 Colletotrichum, 481-483 Colpodella, 528, 533, 546 Condylostoma, 525-527 Cryptococcus, 378, 384, 387, 388, 390, 400, 401, 407, 408, 410, 411, 417 Cristigera, 525, 526 Cyanidium, 126-128, 130 Cyanothece, 36 Cyclidium, 525-527 Cystococcus, 131 Cystofilobasidium, 401 Debaryomyces, 386, 407-411, 418, 428, 441, 443-449, 458, 467, 483 Dehalococcoides, 314, 318, 320, 321 Deinococcus, 126, 167, 258, 260 Dendrographa, 478 Dendryphiella, 377, 385 Dermatocarpon, 482, 483 Desulfobacter, 15, 16 Desulfocella, 15, 16 Dictyochloropsis, 474

#### ORGANISMS INDEX

Didinium, 526 Dilabifilum, 474, 475 Diophrys, 526 Diselmis, 493 Drepanomonas, 526 Dunaliella, 1, 2, 14, 31, 33, 35, 36, 45, 52, 53, 61, 64, 126, 128, 130, 131, 139, 140, 443, 491, 493-500, 503, 505, 521, 533, 534, 555 Echinamoeba, 530 Ectothiorhodospira, 48 Emericella, 377, 381, 382, 429, 434, 435 Enchelvodon, 526 Enteromorpha, 64 Entomoneis, 52 Ephydra, 13 Euglena, 130, 527 Eupenicillium, 377, 381, 383, 413, 428, 429, 432 Euplotes, 525-529 Eurotium, 55, 377, 378, 382, 407, 408, 415, 419, 434-436 Exophila, 456 Fabrea, 525-528, 534, 535 Fennellia, 382, 434, 435 Fibrobacter, 349 Filobasidium, 407, 408, 411, 418 Fonsecaea, 387 Frontonia, 526, 527 Furcatum, 383, 413, 414, 428, 432 Galdieria, 128 Geomvces, 407, 408 Gonostomum, 526 Gracilibacillus, 15 Gymnascella, 377, 384 Gvmnodinium, 547 Gyrosigma, 52 Haematococcus, 493 Halanaerobium, 15, 16, 304

Haloarcula, 2, 5, 86, 98, 118, 151, 153, 155, 180, 192, 195, 196, 222, 229-236, 259, 260, 262, 272, 340, 361, 556, 557, 562 Halobacillus, 15, 301, 303, 305, 307, 347, 348, 350 Halobacterium, 1, 2, 14, 95, 96, 98, 99, 101, 151, 153-157, 163-169, 171-173, 175-180, 190, 194, 203, 204, 212, 219, 223, 229, 231-236, 258-260, 262, 272, 340-343, 514 Halobaculum, 34, 35, 340 Halobiforma, 340 Halochromatium, 48-50 Halococcus, 14, 19, 94-96, 98, 99, 230, 320, 340 Haloferax, 34, 35, 47, 98, 112, 166, 192, 196, 203, 217, 219, 230-232, 235, 259, 260, 340-343, 361, 514, 556, 558 Halogeometricum, 230, 340, 558 Halographis, 474 Halomicrobium, 340 Halomonas, 15, 61, 259, 269, 283, 287, 290-292, 331-334, 346-348, 363 "Haloquadratum", 79, 80, 83-86, 88, 191, 197 Halorhabdus, 15, 340, 343 Halorhodospira, 48, 49 Halorubrum, 19, 86, 112, 230, 262, 340, 341, 343, 556-558, 561 Halosimplex, 96, 340 Halospirulina, 44, 47, 48 Haloterrigena, 15, 230, 232, 234, 235, 340 Halothece, 44, 48, 49 Halothermothrix, 347, 348 Halteria, 526 Hansenula, 409, 410 Hemophrys, 527 Heteramoeba, 524 Histoplasma, 383, 385 Holophrya, 526, 527 Holosticha, 525, 526 Hortaea, 373, 376, 380, 387, 388, 407, 443, 446, 453, 455, 456, 459, 482, 483 Hvella, 474, 475 Klebsiella, 277, 280 Labirinthuloides, 374

Lactococcus, 304 Lecanora, 471, 482, 483 Leucosporidium, 379, 400, 401 Lichina, 474, 476, 479, 480 Litonotus, 525, 526

#### ORGANISMS INDEX

Magnaporthe, 317, 320, 321 Malonomonas, 280 Marinithermus, 322 Marinococcus, 331-333 Mastigocladus, 126 Mastodia, 475, 476, 478, 479 Meiothermus, 322 Mesodinium, 531 Mesorhizobium, 282 Metacystis, 525, 527 Metanophrvs, 527 Methanocaldococcus, 223, 233, 250 Methanococcus, 190, 223, 242, 243, 247, 248 Methanogenium, 247 Methanohalophilus, 15, 16, 19, 242, 246, 247, 289 Methanosarcina, 167, 239, 241, 242, 244-248, 320 Methanothermobacter, 247, 260 Methylobacterium, 358 Methylohalobius, 330 Methylomicrobium, 327, 330, 332-334 Methylosphaera, 330 Metopus, 526 Metschnikowia, 377, 386, 407, 408, 410, 411, 418 Micrococcus, 344, 346, 348 Monas. 493 Monascus, 428 Moniliella, 377, 378 Monosiga, 528 Mortierella, 417 Mucor, 374, 407, 408, 419 Myrmecia, 474 Nagleria, 524 Nanochloris, 131 Nassula, 525, 526 Natrialba, 229, 230, 232, 340-343, 508 Natrinema, 230, 232, 340 Natronobacterium, 126, 230, 340, 341, 343 Natronococcus, 98, 230, 320, 340-343 Natronomonas, 98, 230, 262, 340, 556, 557 Natronorubrum, 230, 340 Navicula, 52 Neopetromyces, 382, 434, 435 Neosartorya, 382, 383, 434, 435 Nesterenkonia, 344, 348

Neurospora, 167, 262, 317, 320, 321, 447 Niebla, 479 Nitzschia, 52, 131 Nocardioides, 109 Nostoc, 131 Oceanithermus, 322 Ochromonas, 534 Oscillatoria, 44, 47, 48, 130 Oxyrrhis, 531 Palmarella, 525 Palmellococcus, 474 Palustrimonas, 528, 529, 546 Paramecium, 534 Paratetramitus, 524, 529, 533 Parauronema, 526, 527 Parmelia, 484 Parvamoeba, 524 Pediococcus, 175 Pelvetia, 475 Penicillium, 376, 377, 381, 383, 388, 404-408, 413, 414, 419, 425, 427-434, 436, 443 Petroderma, 475 Petromyces, 382, 434 Phaeotheca, 55, 376, 388, 407, 456 Phanerochaete, 376, 379 Pheoannellomvces, 456 Phialophora, 407, 408 Phoma, 407, 408, 415, 419 Phormidium, 48, 49 Phyllomitus, 528, 546 Pichia, 317, 386, 407-411, 413, 418, 428, 443, 458 Picrophilus, 126, 130 Pinnularia, 130 Plagiophyla, 525 Platvamoeba, 524, 533 Plectonema, 131 Pleurococcus, 131 Pleuronema, 526 Pleurosigma, 52 Pleurostomum, 528, 529, 545, 546 Podophrya, 525, 527 Polaromonas, 126 Polypaecilum, 373, 376, 428, 455, 456 Porodon, 14 Prasiola, 475 Prorodon, 527

#### ORGANISMS INDEX

Protococcus, 493 Pseudallescheria, 377, 384, 388 Pseudoalteromonas, 337, 347, 348 Pseudococcomyxa, 474 Pseudocohnlembus, 526 Pseudokeronopsis, 527 Pseudomonas, 15, 86, 108, 109, 113, 270, 280, 345.348 Psychrobacter, 126 Pullularia, 456 Pvrococcus, 164, 165, 175, 260, 314, 315, 317, 318, 320, 321 Pyrolobus, 126, 129 Ramalina, 474, 478, 479, 481 Rhizobium, 273, 358 Rhizoclonium, 64 Rhizopus, 374 Rhodococcus, 110, 113, 360 Rhodospirillum, 358 Rhodosporidium, 376, 379, 401, 407, 408, 410-412,418 Rhodothermus, 263, 314, 320, 321 Rhodotorula, 376, 379, 401, 407-412, 417, 418, 428, 458 Rhopalophrya, 525 Rhynchoboda, 528 Rhynchomonas, 528 Rivularia, 474 Roccella, 480 Rubrobacter, 320, 322 Salibacillus, 347 Salinibacter, 2, 3, 5, 45, 51, 53, 59, 67, 79, 84-86, 88, 196, 197, 241, 255, 257-260, 262, 263, 289, 304, 339, 350, 555-557 Salinicoccus, 347 Salinivibrio, 347 Salmonella, 272 Sarcinomyces, 456 Schizochytrium, 374 Schizosaccharomyces, 167, 377, 385, 447, 483 Scopulariopsis, 428 Spathidium, 525 Spirulina, 48, 126, 130, 131 Sporidiobolus, 379, 411 Sporobolomyces, 379, 401, 411 Sporosarcina, 305, 332, 333

Sporotrichum, 379, 390 Staphylococcus, 112 Stephanoogon, 526 Stichococcus, 64 Streptomyces, 112, 332, 333 Strombidium, 526, 527 Sulfolobus, 170, 175, 190, 209, 211, 320, 561 Tachysoma, 526 Talaromyces, 376, 377, 381, 383, 413, 428 Tetramitus, 524, 529, 533, 546 Thermoactinomyces, 341 Thermococcus, 272, 314, 315, 320 Thermoplasma, 130, 320 Thermoproteus, 190 Thermus, 314, 320-322 Thiohalococcus, 48 Thraustocvtrium, 374 Torulopsis, 411 Trachelocerca, 526 Trachelophyllum, 525 Trebouxia, 474 Trematosoma, 525 Trichoderma, 407, 408, 419, 483 Trichosporon, 131, 376, 378, 407, 408, 410-412, 418 Trichosporonoides, 376-378 Trimmatostroma, 376, 380, 388, 407, 456 Trithigmostoma, 527 Turgidiusculum, 478 Ulocladium, 377, 385 Uroleptus, 526, 527 Uronema, 525-527 Uronychia, 526 Vaginicola, 527 Vahlkampfia, 524, 529 Vannella, 524, 530 Vasicola, 527 Verrucaria, 474-477, 481-483, 485 Vexillifera, 524 Vibrio, 175, 290, 292, 293, 332, 333 Vorticella, 526 Vulcanithermus, 322 Wallemia, 55, 376, 379, 389, 407, 418, 428

Wangiella, 481

572

Wautersia, 359-361, 364

Xanthomonas, 349 Xeromyces, 377 Yarrowia, 377, 410

Zoothamnium, 54 Zygosaccharomyces, 377, 385, 409, 458

# **Author Index**

#### A

Aharoni, M., 29 Amann, R., 257 Antón, J., 257 Arora DasSarma, P., 11

# В

Bauer, M., 257 Baxter, B.K., 11 Berquist, B.R., 153 Blaha, J., 473 Bolhuis, H., 187 Burns, D.G., 555 Butinar, L., 399

# С

Camakaris, H.M., 555 Cho, B., 543 Csonka, L.N., 269

#### D

da Costa, M.S., 313 DasSarma, S., 11, 153 De Hoog, S., 373 Dopazo, J., 257 Dyall-Smith, M.L., 555

## Е

Eichler, J., 219 Empadinhas, N., 313 Ewing, A.D., 269

#### F

Fendrihan, S., 93 Frisvad, J.C., 427

# G

Gavrieli, I., 29 Gavrieli, J., 29 Gerrits van den Ende, B., 373 Gillivet, P.M., 61 Glöckner, F.-O., 257 Gokhman, I., 505 Goodner, B.W., 269 Griffith, J.D., 11 Grube, M., 473 Gruber, C., 93 Gunde-Cimerman, N., 373, 399, 455

# H

Hatti-Kaul, R., 357 Hauer, G., 521 Herrero, J., 257

# I

Irihimovitch, V., 219

# J

Janssen, P.H., 555

# K

Kamekura, M., 229 Kamo, M., 229 Khmelenina, V.N., 329 Kohen, M., 29 Konrad, Z., 219 Kunte, H.J., 289

#### L

Lapidus, A., 269 Larimer, F., 269 Lati, J., 29 Leuko, S., 93 Legat, A., 93 Lichi, T., 219 Litchfield, C.D., 11, 61

#### М

Mancinelli, R., 139 Martín, S., 473 Mattiasson, B., 357 Mellado, E., 339 Mizuki, T., 229 Müller, V., 241 Mustakhimov, I.I., 329

# 0

O'Connor, K., 269 Oren, A., 29, 43, 269, 493

# P

Patzelt, H., 107 Pedrós-Alió, C., 73 Peña, A., 257 Pfaffenhuemer, M., 93 Pfeifer, F., 203 Pflüger, K., 241 Plemenitaš, A., 1, 399, 455 Porter, K., 555 Premkumar, L., 505

# Q

Quillaguamán, J., 357

# R

Radax, C., 93 Ramos, J., 443 Reshetnikov, A.S., 329 Richardson, P., 269 Ring, G., 219 Rogerson, A., 521 Rosselló-Mora, R., 257 Russ, B.E., 555 Ryzhmanova, Y.Y., 329

# S

Sánchez-Porro, C., 339 Santos, F., 257 Sartorius-Neef, S., 203 Saum, S.H., 303 Scheuch, S., 203 Seckbach, J., 125 Sikaroodi, M., 61 Soneja, J., 153 Sonjak, S., 399 Sowers, K., 11 Stan-Lotter, H., 93 Sussman, J.L., 505

# Т

Tanokura, M., 229 Tozik, I., 219 Trotsenko, Y.A., 329 Turk, M., 399

# U

Uršič, V., 399 Usami, R., 229

### V

Valens, M., 257 Ventosa, A., 339 Volkovitsky, I., 505

## W

Weidler, G., 93 Wieland, H., 93, 241

# Z

Zalar, P., 373, 399 Zamir, A., 505 Zimmermann, P., 203

# 576

# STUDIES IN HISTORY AND PHILOSOPHY OF SCIENCE

1.	R. McLaughlin (ed.): <i>What? Where? When? Why?</i> Essays on Time, Explanation. Inspired by the Work of Wesley C. Salmon.	Induction, Space and 1982 ISBN 90-277-1337-5
2.	D. Oldroyd and I. Langham (eds.): The Wider Domain of Evolution	tionary Thought. 1983 ISBN 90-277-1477-0
3.	R.W. Home (ed.): <i>Science under Scrutinity</i> . The Place of Histo Science. 1983	ory and Philosophy of ISBN 90-277-1602-1
4.	J.A. Schuster and R.R. Yeo (eds.): <i>The Politics and Rhetoric</i> Historical Studies. 1986	of Scientific Method. ISBN 90-277-2152-1
5.	J. Forge (ed.): <i>Measurement, Realism and Objectivity</i> . Essays o Social and Physical Science. 1987	n Measurement in the ISBN 90-277-2542-X
6.	R. Nola (ed.): Relativism and Realism in Science. 1988	ISBN 90-277-2647-7
7.	P. Slezak and W.R. Albury (eds.): Computers, Brains and Mind Science. 1989	s. Essays in Cognitive ISBN 90-277-2759-7
8.	H.E. Le Grand (ed.): <i>Experimental Inquiries</i> . Historical, Phi Studies of Experimentation in Science. 1990	losophical and Social ISBN 0-7923-0790-9
9.	R.W. Home and S.G. Kohlstedt (eds.): <i>International Science a Identity</i> . Australia between Britain and America. 1991	nd National Scientific ISBN 0-7923-0938-3
10.	S. Gaukroger (ed.): <i>The Uses of Antiquity</i> . The Scientific Classical Tradition. 1991	Revolution and the ISBN 0-7923-1130-2
11.	P. Griffiths (ed.): Trees of Life. Essays in Philosophy of Biology	7. 1992
12.	P.J. Riggs (ed.): Natural Kinds, Laws of Nature and Scientific M	ISBN 0-7923-1709-2 <i>Methodology</i> . 1996 ISBN 0-7923-4225-9
13.	G. Freeland and A. Corones (eds.): <i>1543 and All That</i> . Image an Continuity in the Proto-Scientific Revolution. 1999	nd Word, Change and ISBN 0-7923-5913-5
14.	H. Sankey (ed.): Causation and Laws of Nature. 1999	ISBN 0-7923-5914-3
15.	R. Nola and H. Sankey (eds.): <i>After Popper, Kuhn and Feyerab</i> Theories of Scientific Method. 2000	<i>bend.</i> Recent Issues in ISBN 0-7923-6032-X
16.	K. Neal: <i>From Discrete to Continuous</i> . The Broadening of Early Modern England. 2002	Number Concepts in ISBN 1-4020-0565-2
17.	S. Clarke and T.D. Lyons (eds.): <i>Recent Themes in the Ph</i> Scientific Realism and Commonsense. 2002	hilosophy of Science. ISBN 1-4020-0831-7
18.	E. Booth: A Subtle and Mysterious Machine. 2005	ISBN 1-4020-3377-X
19.	P.R. Anstey and J.A. Schuster (eds.): <i>The Science of Nature Century</i> . Patterns of Change in Early Modern Natural Philosoph	e in the Seventeenth by. 2005 ISBN 1-4020-3603-5
20.	Nina Gunde-Cimerman, Aharon Oren and Ana Plemenitaš (eds at High Salt Concentrations in Archaea, Bacteria, and Eukarya.	s.): Adaptation to Life 2005 ISBN 1-4020-3632-9